PUBLICATIONS

of the American Ethnological Society
Edited by FRANZ BOAS

VOLUME XVI

PLAINS CREE TEXTS

COLLECTED BY

LEONARD BLOOMFIELD



FAY ANY



PRINTED IN GERMANY
J. J. AUGUSTIN, GLÜCKSTADT AND HAMBURG

PREFACE.

The texts here presented were obtained during the summer of 1925 for the National Museum of Canada (Department of Mines), Ottawa, Canada. Thirty-six of the texts obtained on this trip have appeared as Bulletin Number 60 of the National Museum, under the title, Sacred Stories of the Sweet Grass Cree (Ottawa, 1930). The collection now before the reader consists of forty-six texts obtained by dictation during a five weeks' stay on Sweet Grass Reserve (Battleford Agency, Saskatchewan); the texts published in the above-mentioned Bulletin were obtained at the same time and from the same informants.

I have grouped the texts under four heads: Life and Worship; the Past; the Powers Around Us; Sacred Stories. This last group consists of texts which the Cree designate as $\bar{a}tayohk\bar{a}win$; they are stories about the cannibalistic ancestors of the present-day animals and about the Trickster-Dupe ("Culture Hero"). These two themes are in part merged, and European fairy-tales seem to be classed with them. To this group belong the texts in the Bulletin. The first three groups are "discourses" or "narratives," $\bar{a}tsim\bar{o}win$.

The symbols used are:

- a short, low vowel, usually like the vowel of German nass, but varying occasionally forward, through the vowel of French patte, all the way to that of English pet; or backward, all the way to the vowel of American English son.
 - \bar{a} long, low vowel, as in English father, but tending in the direction of the vowel in American English saw.
- ā long, mid front vowel, as in German Tee.
- h as in English hand; initially and finally it is not a distinctive sound, but it is distinctive in other positions, e. g. before p, t, ts, k.
 - i short, high front vowel, as in English pin, varying all the way to the type of French fini.
 - long, high front vowel, as in German ihn, French rive.
- k unvoiced velar stop, as in English kill, cow, but usually unaspirated, as in English, skill, French cou. Within the word, after a vowel it is often voiced, hence like the initial of English go.
- m voiced bilabial nasal, as in English man.
- n voiced postdental nasal, as in French nid.

ō long, mid back vowel, rounded, as in German so, French chose; but often over-rounded, varying all the way to a high vowel, as in German tut, French rouge.

p unvoiced bilabial stop, as in English spin, French patte.

s unvoiced sibilant, varying all the way from the normal sibilant, as in English see, to the abnormal, as in English she.

t unvoiced postdental stop, as in French tout.

africate of unvoiced postdental stop plus sibilant, varying all the way from the final of English oats to the sound in English church.

u short high back vowel, rounded, varying all the way from that in English put to that in French cou.

w unsyllabic u, as in English well. y unsyllabic i, as in English yes.

2 glottal stop, only in the word aha?: "yes."

For other symbols used in the footnotes, see Language I, 130ff. A sketch of the non-distinctive features of pronunciation is given in the above-cited Bulletin; the chief grammatical peculiarities of the language are outlined in Atti del XXII Congresso Internazionale degli Americanisti (Rome, 1928) II, 427ff.

Of the principal informants who dictated these texts I have told in the Introduction to the Bulletin; they, as well as the other informants represented here, are older members of the band. All of them dictated too fast, especially when the story grew exciting; what with this and with my poor knowledge of the tongue, the texts are often imperfect. The meaning of some passages remains closed to me; the only person I met who could translate unusual expressions into English (Mr. Baptiste Pooyak) had little time to help me.

I owe thanks to the Sweet Grass people, who were unfailingly patient and kind in their dealings with me, and to the very able Farm Instructor, Mr. Matthew Layton and to Mrs. Layton; also to the Agency staff at Battleford, Mr. Macdonald, Dr. Norquay,

and Mr. Smith; and to Father Lacombe.

Thanks are due to the Canadian National Museum and to the Indian Department for making this work possible and for rendering much courteous assistance.

The gathering and the publication of these texts are due in great measure to the genius and devotion of the Editor, Professor Franz Boas,

L. B.

TABLE OF CONTENTS.

Preface	V
	v 1
I. Life and Worship	2
2. The Character and Knowledge of the Cree	4
3. Dances	12
and the second s	18
	$\frac{18}{22}$
5. Three Songs	25 25
II. The Past Character Passana Chief	26 26
6. How Sweet-Grass Became Chief	28
7. How Sweet-Grass Became Chief. Second Version.	30
8. Sweet-Grass as a Young Man	
9. Sweet-Grass Defeats the Blackfoot and Sarsi	34
10. Four Cree Resist the Blackfoot	40
11. The Story of Solomon	44
12. The Treacherous Wife	50
13. The Magic Horse	58
14. The Story of Cherry-Tree	62
15. The Story of Skirt	70
16. Rock-Sculptures	78
17. A Battle	8 2
18. A Brave Boy	90
19. The Jealous Warrior	98
20. A Great Herd	102
21. A Poor Assiniboine Becomes Chief	102
22. An Embassy to the Snakes	116
23. In the Days of the Small-Pox	120
24. A Blackfoot Adulteress and her Salteau Husband.	124
25. How Women were Treated	134
26. How the Blackfoot Shared their Wives	136
27. How the Blackfoot Killed their Wives	138
28. With Nary a Fail	138
III. The Powers Around Us	143
29. An Assiniboine War-Party is Stopped by Evil Portents	
30. A Dead Blackfoot Recovers his Ornaments	146
31. A Buffalo in Human Form	148
32. The Man who Wore Red	150
33. Cannibal-Possession	
34. The Pock-Mark Cure	156
35. A Woman Kills a Great Serpent	158
36. The Great Serpent	158
37. Man and Bear	164

VIII	Publications, American Ethnological Society	Vol. XVI
38	Bad-Owl	190
	. A Bony Spectre Abducts a Woman	
	. Crooked-Moccasin and the Bony Spectre	
41	. The Youth who was a Bony Spectre	218
	Gaspard	
	cred Stories	
43	. The Birth of Wisahketchahk	270
	. Adventures of Wisahketchahk	
	. Wisahketchahk Visits his Little Brother, the D	
46	. Wisahketchahk Visits his Little Brother, the Sh	unk . 300

I. LIFE AND WORSHIP

1. ANCIENT LIFE. THE SUN-DANCE.

nāh-namiskwäkāpaw.

- (1) kayās ayīsiyiniwak mistahi kīh-kitimākisiwak, uskats ōtāh āh-ayātsik. nama kākway uhtsi ki-pakitinikōwisiwak. kīh-musāskatāwak. nama kākway ayōwinisah uhts āyāwak; nama kākway mōhkumān. nayästaw uskan kīh-umōhkumāniwak. nama kākway uhts āyāwak iskutāw. atsusis pikuh kīh-uhtsih-nipahäwak pisiskiwah, uskanah āh-kikamuhtātsik wīpisisiwāhk. nama kākway; kīh-kitimākisiwak. kītahtawä iskutāw kīh-usīhtamāsōwak, ōmis āh-tōtahkik¹; āh-kisitäyik, piyisk ākutah kīh-ōtinamwak² iskutāw. piyisk asiniyah āh-pakamahwātsik, ā-wāsaskutāpayiyit, ākutā ākwah kiy-ōhtinamwak iskutāw ayīsiyiniwak. ākwah asiskiy kihutaskihkuwak. mīnah kīh-wātihkāwak, pahkākin āh-asiwatātsik, asiniyah āh-kisāpiskiswātsik; äyakōh uhtsi wiyās āh-kīsisahkik. ākwah kītahtawā amiskwayānah kīh-utayōwinisiwak.
- (2) kītahtawā pāyak kīh-pawātam ä-wīh-kapāyit mōniyāw-iyiniwa wāpiski-wiyāsah. ātsimōw tāyispīhk ta-kapāyit. tāpwä ānwähtawāw; ātiht tāpwähtāk. äkwah äkutā māmihk ispitsiwak, tsīkih

kihtsikamihk.

(3) "äkwah wīpats kā-wīh-pä-kapātsik!" itwäw; "māskōts ahpōh mituni kiyipah," itäw ayīsiyiniwah.

(4) tahtuh kīkisāpā ntaw-āy-itāpiw māna nipīhk. kītahtawā kā-

pätsäpahtahk tsimänah.

(5) Ōtah äh-pä-takuhtäyit, sakitsihtsänitōwak; atamiskutātōwak. tsikämā äkusi nistam kā-isih-wāpamāt ayīsiyiniw³ wāpiski-wiyāsah. kahkiyaw käkway kīh-miyik kit-ōh-pimātisit: mōhkumān, pāskisi-kan, kit-āpatsihtāt kahkiyaw käkway pāskisikäwin. äkusi äkutah uhtsi kiskinōhamawāw kit-äsi-pamihtāt pāskisikan. äkutah uhtsi äkwah ati-miyw-āyāwak ayīsiyiniwak. kītahtawä äkutah uhtsi piyisk atimwah⁴ ayāwäwak, äh-utāpahātsik. Ōtāh pikuh nimitāw ayīsiyiniwak ukīh-ayāwāhtawāw kayahtä misatimwah; nama wīhkāts uhts āyāwäw ayīsiyiniw nātakām k-ātapit.

(6) kītahtawāh usām akā kākway ah-ayātsik māmustsikāwin, kītahtawā päyak nāpaw utawāsimisah ah-nā-nipahāpākwäyit, — kayās asah nama wīhkāts kakway omah askihk uhtsih uhpikin; ahpoh maskusiyah kīh-kīsitawa, — akwah payak nāpaw usām mistahih ah-miywātisit, kītahtawa kā-wīhtamākut ukīsikuwah.

"hāw, kik-ätuhtahitin itäh kit-öh-pimātisiyin."

² Probably kīh-uhtinamwak.

Properly "dogs", but often used for misatim: "horse"; that this is here the

case is shown by the next sentence.

¹ Unfortunately I did not record the gesture.

³ Here unmistakably "Indian"; below nähiyaw: "Cree" (kept in translation) is probably meant in the same way. The proper term wāpiski-wiyās: "white-flesh, white man" alternates with mōniyāw: "Canadian" (kept in translation).

1. ANCIENT LIFE. THE SUN-DANCE.

Louis Moosomin.

- (1) The people of old were in a piteous state, when first they lived here on earth. The Higher Powers had put them down here with nothing at all. They went naked. They had no clothes, no knives. All they had for a knife was a bone. From the beginning they had no fire. With merely an arrow they killed animals, fastening bones to their arrows. They had nothing; they were in a piteous state. Presently they made fire for themselves, doing it like this; when it was hot, they got fire from it. Also they pounded a stone, and when it sent out sparks, from this, too, the people got fire. Their pots and kettles were of earth. Also, they would dig a hole and put in a hide, and heat some stones; in this way they cooked meat. Then in time they began to have beaver-pelts for their clothes.
- (2) Then at one time a certain man dreamt that the Canadian, the White Man, would land here. He told when they would land. Truly, he was not given credence; only some believed him. Then they moved their camp out there to the east, close to the great sea.

(3) "Now the time is close at hand when they will land!" he said;

"Surely very soon," he told the people.

(4) Every morning he would go and look out upon the water.

Then at one time he saw boats coming.

- When the others arrived there, they shook each other by the hand greeted each other. For, indeed, thus it was that the Indian first saw the Whiteskin. They gave him everything to live by: the knife and the gun and all kinds of ammunition for his use. So then he began to be taught how to take care of a gun. From that time on the Indians were well off. At a certain time after this they began to have horses to pull their loads. And, strangely enough, it was only the people in the south who had horses; the Indian who dwells in the north from that time to this has never had horses.
- (6) Presently, because they had no way of worship, presently a certain man whose children had suffered to the point of death from thirst. for it seems that of old nothing ever grew from the earth; only grass ripened, then a certain man who was very good, was told by the dwellers in the sky, "Now, I will take you whence you will have your source of life."

(7) äkwah tāpwä āpihtā-kīsikāhk ituhtayik mayaw äh-nipāt; äkutä äh-pawātahk, wihtamākowisiw nipākwäsimowikamik. äyukuh tahtw-āskiy kita-tōtahkik ayīsiyiniwak kīh-miyāwak. äkwah ispīh kiskinohamowāw tānis ta-totahk; ukīsikowah kīh-kiskinohamāk. māskots nawats tah-miywāsin kākika ta-pakitinamāht avīsiviniw; äwaku nitāvihtanān. tahkih kakway kitah-miy-ohpikin. namuya matsi-kakway nipakwasimokamik. wiyawaw, "kahkiyaw käkway matsi-kakway nahiyawak matsi-mantowah atuskawawak, itwäwak ayamihaw-iyiniwak. namuya niynan nahiyaw otah askihk uhtsih kikih-pakitināw; matsi-manitōwah mīna manitōw ukusisah namuya uhtsi kiskäyimäw nähiyaw; mīnah matsi-manitōw käsivihkasut namuya nähiyaw kiskäyimäw. atah kita-kih-tapwähtahk nähiyaw, nawats manitowah äh-kitimākäyimikut, äkā wihkāts uhtinwah kā-nipahikut. nama wihkāts nähiyaw nipahik yōtin. nama wihkāts nipahik nähiyaw piyäsiwah. nama wihkāts nähiyaw nipahik iskutaw. äkutah uhtsih ntäyihtänan, nawats nähiyaw äh-kitimākinākowisit. māskots äh-kisiwahāt manitowah, nipākwäsimökamik äh-kipihtinahk, äwak öhtsi māh-mistahi k-öhpīkunahkik1 moniyaw-otanawa, nitayihtanan; min īskutaw tahtukīsikāw k-ōh-pīkunahk wāskahikanah; tahtu-kīsikāw misiwä nikiskäyihtänän ä-saskitäkih waskahikanah, mayaw otänahk ätuhtävähkuh. mina nipähtänän tahtu-nipin äh-pikwastahkih pikw ītā otanawa. namuya matsi-kakway ka-kīh-miyikuyāhk manitow, mawimustsikäwinah, nayästaw kit-si-nitutamihk miyu-käkway. äkusi nkīh-isih-pakitinikunān manitöw ōtah askīhk kā-nähiyawivāhk. ātiht māmaskāts mastaw äh-ihtakuhkih nīmihitōwinah äkā äh-kipihtinahk wāpiski-wiyās, nanātuhk äy-isih-mästinikähk; mäka nipākwäsimōwin nama käkway mästinikāniwa. nähiyawak äkutah tahtw-āskiy kīh-miyāwak nīsu-kīsikāw äkāh kita-mītsisutsik, kitantutahkik kahkiyaw käkway kita-miy-ōhpikiniyik, kita-ntutahkik ta-kimiwaniyik. äkusi kāh-isi-pakitiniht ōt āskīhk kitimākayīsiyiniw.

(8) nika-miywäyihtän niya mīna wāhyaw kit-ätuhtämakahk pīkiskwäwin, äkā äh-wāpiyān. äkusi aspin äh-uhtsiyān namuya niwāpin. nama wīhkāts askiy niwāpahtän. äkusi āskaw pikw ītā äh-ituhtäyān nitituhtān; nama wīhkāts niwanihun.

(9) äkusi äyökö päyak ätsimöwin äyökö.

2. THE CHARACTER AND KNOWLEDGE OF THE CREE. nāh-namiskwäkāpaw.

(1) äkwah kutak, apisīs.

(2) nayästaw wāpiski-wiyās matsi-manitōwah wiya ä-kiskinōhamākut wäyōtisiwin, äkusi niyanān māskōts namuya nikiskäyimikunān matsi-manitōwah. äkō uhtsi k-ōh-kitimākisiyāhk. mistahih

¹ The actor "they" probably refers to the Thunderers.

(7) Then truly he was taken to the place of the noonday sky, even as he slept; dreaming of that place, he was told by the Higher Powers of the Sun-Dance Lodge. The people were given the annual performance of this rite. And at the same time he was taught how to perform it; by the dwellers in the sky he was taught. Surely it would be well, if it were always permitted to the Indian; so we think. Crops would always grow well. The Sun-Dance Lodge is not an evil thing. To be sure, "The Cree perform all kinds of evil things for the Evil Spirit," say the missionaries. On the contrary: the Cree was not put down here on earth with these things; the Cree has never known and does not know an Evil Spirit or a Son of God; and the Cree does not know him who is called the Evil One. But rather, well may the Cree believe that the Spirit looks with kindlier pity on him, since he is never killed by winds. Never is a Cree killed by wind. Never is a Cree killed by the Thunderers. Never is a Cree killed by fire. That is why we think that the Cree is favored by the Higher Powers. Perhaps it is because he has angered the Spirit by putting a stop to the Sun-Dance Lodge, that in such numbers they break up the Canadian's towns; so we think; and that every day fire destroys the wooden houses; every day we learn that everywhere houses have caught fire, every time we go to town. And every summer we hear that in many places towns have been destroyed by windstorms. It is not an evil thing which the Spirit has given to us, but ways of worship, only that good things may be prayed for. Thus did the Spirit set us down here on earth, us who are Cree. Strange, that some dances which arose much later are not stopped by the White Man, dances in which various things are used up, while the Sun-Dance involves no waste. It was given to the Cree, every year, for two days to go without eating, and to pray that all things might grow well, and to pray for rain. It was thus that the poor Indian was set down here on earth.

(8) I too shall be glad to have my speech go far abroad, I who am blind. For from the time I was born, I have been blind. Never have I seen the earth. Yet when from time to time I mean to go anywhere, I go there; I never get lost.

(9) So much for this, for this one story.

2. THE CHARACTER AND KNOWLEDGE OF THE CREE.

Louis Moosomin.

(1) Now another, a short one.

(2) Since only the White Man was taught by the Evil Spirit how to acquire wealth, perhaps we others are not known to the Evil Spirit. That is why we are poor. The Cree has much human

ayāw nähiyaw kisäwātisiwin; pikw ītä äh-pīhtukäyit ayīsiyiniwah, kiyām uwäyōtisiwah, asamāw; namwāts ahpōh wīhkāts tipahikähäw. kiyām päyakwāw kita-mītsisut äh-ayāt nähiyaw, äyiwähk kaskihtāw wītsih-ayīsiyiniwah āh-asamāt. misiwā ōma askiy nähiyaw kisäwātisiwin äh-ayāt, āwaku piku, kisäwātisiwin māwatsih äh-ayāt, kahkiyaw wīts-āyīsiyiniwah kitimākäyimäw nähiyaw. äwak ōhtsih pikw īsih kā-tōtākut mōniyāw-iyiniwa. nama wīhkāts nähiyaw kihkāhtōw; nōtinitōw nama wīhkāts; äkusi äsikiskäyihtamān. namuya nikīh-wanihtānān nähiyaw ōtah askīhk kā-kīh-isi-pakitiniht.

(3) äkwah kayās äsah päyak nāpäw äh-manitōwit, kītahtawäh akāmaskīhk uhtsih nōtsihāw. pōtih nipahāw. äkwah kītahtawä akāmaskīhk k-āyātsik ayīsiyiniwak, mats-āyīsiyiniwak, pīwāpisk uhtsih mānah ayīsiyiniwah äh-usīhātsik, ōki wanipahtākäw-

iyiniwak, nistanaw ahtasitsik.

(4) äkwah kutak awa uskinīkiw kā-kiskäyihtahk ä-wīh-kakwä-nipahiht, wawäyīw; asiskīwinisōw; wāpiskāyik asiskiy āpatsihtāw. äkwah sipwähtäw; nipīhk äsah waskits pimuhtäw, mistah ähmanitōwit. äkwah äh-takuhtät äkutä ispimihk, wīkiyihk pakitsīw ōhih kā-wih-kakwä-nipahikut¹. wāpamäwak; "kihiw," itäyimäwak.

- (5) "nikustāhtay anah kā-wih-kakwä-nipahāyāhk; ahpōh ätukä äwakō!" itäw awa kā-wih-kakwä-nipahāt, pīwāpisk ä-matsustākahk ayīsiyiniwah äh-usihāt māna äsah awa mats-āyīsiyiniw.
- (6) "äwak õhtsi k-ō-kī-sākwäyimuyān, ä-sīhkimiyäk," itäw äsah; "äkwah äwaku ätuk āwah!" itäw. "kiyām pīhtukäh! kitimā-käyiminān; pä-pīhtwā!" itäw äsah.

(7) "hāh, namuya ninohtäh-pihtwan. kiyam kipa-miyitinawaw

t-si-nipahiyäk," itwäw äsah.

- (8) "hā, namuya ka-kīh-nipahikawin!" itāw; äh-ati-itiht, "kiyām kitimākäyiminān!" itik ōhi mats-āyīsiyiniwah; "kiyām nika-pimātisinān!"
 - (9) "namuya!" itäw; "kipä-miyitināwāw t-si-nipahiyāk," itäw.

(10) "namuya ka-kīh-nipahitinān," itik.

- (11) "hāw, tipiskākih iskuh nika-pähun. äkā wī-nipahiyākuh, äkus īsi nika-kīwān. māka kik-āswäyimināwāw," itwäw.
- (12) äh-tipiskāyik äkwah, äh-kīwät, mustsi-pimihāw äkwah. äh-wāpahk ntumäw äsah kahkiyaw kā-mitäwiyit ayīsiyiniwah, kit-ōsīhtāyit mitäwikamik².

¹ The words suggest flying; probably I missed a word that said this; compare the return journey, below.

² Unless I greatly misjudge, the informant here gives a more favorable account of the Mitewin than could be got from other Sweet-Grass Cree. He spent some years at an institution for the blind at Winnipeg, where he may have consorted with Ojibwa.

kindness; wherever it be, if a man, and be he a rich man, enters a dwelling, he gives him food; in no case does he make him pay for it. Even if the Cree has enough for only a single meal, in some way he manages to give food to his fellow-man. Because, of all this earth, the Cree has most human kindness, because he has more human kindness than all others, the Cree deals kindly with all his fellow-men. That is why the Canadian has been able to do whatever he pleased to him. Never does the Cree quarrel; he never fights; that is as I know it from experience. We cannot lose the ways with which the Cree was set down here on earth.

(3) We are told that in ancient times a certain man who had spirit power was persecuted from across the sea. The outcome was that he was slain. At that time across the sea there were some men, evil men, who made men out of iron, did those persecutors, who

were twenty in number.

(1) Then another man, a youth, who knew that they were going to try to kill him, made himself ready; he painted himself with clay; he used white clay. Then he set out; he walked over the surface of the water, so great was his spirit power. Then, when he arrived up aloft, at the others' dwelling he alighted, at the dwelling of those who were going to try to kill him. They saw him; they thought he was an eagle.

(5) "And did I not fear him whom we were going to try to kill? I should not be surprised if this were he!" said the one who was going to try to kill him, putting iron into the hot fire to make a man,

as was that evil person's way.

This was why I was unwilling, when you urged me," he told the others; "No doubt this is he!" he told them. "Enter, please! Take pity on us; come and smoke!" he said to him.

(7) "Ho, I do not wish to smoke. If so please you, I have come to

let you kill me, as you desire," he told them.

(8) "Oh, it will be impossible to kill you!" he answered him; as he continued to be spoken to in this way, "Please have mercy on us!" he was asked by those evil persons; "Please let us live!"

(9) "No!" he told them; "I have come to let you kill me," he told

 ${f them}$

"We could not kill you," they told him.

(11) "Well then, I shall wait until dark. If you do not intend to kill me, I shall go home as I am. But I shall be on the lookout for you," he said.

(12) When darkness came and he went home, he merely flew. On the next day he summoned all the people who took part in the Medicine Ceremony, to have them build a Medicine Lodge.

(13) "äkwah kiyām päyak äh-ayāt awiyak maskihkiy, kitätuhtatāw," äkusi itäw ayīsiyiniwah; "āhkamäyimuk; wītsōhkamawik; usām mistahi kinipahikunawak," itwäw; "kīsihtāyäkuh omah k-osihtayak mitawikamik, minah kahkiyaw kisihtayakuh, tahtuh ayīsiyiniwak ka-wih-ituhtatsik kīsi-pīhtukātwāwi, akuspih La-pā-ntumināwāw," itwāw awa uskinīkiw; "äkwah pīhtukäyāni, nistikwānihk ka-pakamahunāwāw," itwaw aw oskinikiw; "nikapimitātsımın, pihtukäyānih," itwāw; "äkwah mīna nīstanaw atimwak ka-muwāwāwak," itwaw; "ākwah kahkiyaw kika-nīmihitunāwāw," itwaw w ōskinīkiw; "akwah kī-nipahiyāku, kapakutsäninäwäw. uhpıma kik-āstānāwāw¹. waskwāhtamihk äyāskihtakwāk kik-ānāskānāwāw, äkwah ä-mihkwāk iskwahtämihk isi kik-ānāskānāwāw. tāpiskōts nipäwinis kk-äsihtānāwāw," itwäw äsah; "äkutä niyaw iskwahtämihk itäy isih, sakastanuhk äkutäh isi nk-aspiskwäsimun. äkwah kapä-tipisk kika-nīmihitunāwāw," itwäw äsah; "ka-muwāwāwak ōki atimwak, äkwah nīsu mōhkumānah itakutawah atiskwasiniyan. kīspin kakway mihkuh wapahtamäku, äkusi nika-sākuhāwak akāmaskihk k-āyātsik ayīsiyiniwak," itwäw äsah.

(14) tāpwä ntaw-usihtāniwiw mitäwikamik.

(15) itwäw, "kahkiyaw ayīsiyiniwak umaskihkīmiwāwa, mīna mitunih kahkiyaw kīh-mästsi-pīhtukäyäkōh, äkuspihk kika-päpäkumināwāw. pita niwīh-nipān," itwäw äsah.

(16) tāpwä sõhkih atuskäwak ayīsiyiniwak, mitäwikamik ähusīhtātsik. äkwah t-ätuhtät pā-ntumāw, ä-kih-kīsihtāwiht. kahkiyaw ayīsiyiniwah äh-kīsi-pīhtukäyit, ituhtäw.

yaw ayīsiyiniwah āh-kīsi-pīhtukāyit, ituhtaw.
(17) "hāw, niwāhkumākanitik, kiyām nipakitäyimāw nikusis,"
itwäyiwah ōhtāwiya; "mayaw pīhtukātsih nipahāhkäk," itwäyiwa.

(18) äkusi wiya, "nipahihkäk!" itwäyiwa.

(19) "ōma k-äsi-sīhkimikuyäk kakwä-tōtamuk," itwäyiwa ōhtā-

wiya, māka wiya kisäyiniw päkitäyimāt oh okusisah.

(20) mayaw äh-pīhtukä-pimitātsimuwit, pakamahumāwa ustikwāniyihk. kakwäyahōwak uskinīkiwak umatōwahk wāskikaniyihk ä-yāyikiswātsik. äkwah tāpwä pimisimäwak uma kā-kīh-isisīhkimikutsik. kahkiyaw äkusi tōtamwak.

(21) "hāw, äkwah kahkiyaw nimihituk! äkā māh nāntaw mätsimwātsih nipahāyäkuh nikusis!" itwäw awa kisäyiniw käsäwātisit.

(22) tāpwāh nīmihitōwak kapā-tipisk. äh-pāh-wāpaniyik, kītah-tawā kā-wāpahtahkik mihkuh mōhkumānihkānihk äh-pahpahkika-wiyik. ākwah tāpwā tsīhkāyihtamwak ä-nīmihitutsik, nayāstaw atimwah äh-mōwātsik. pīsim äh-pä-sākäwät, äkuyikuhk natawā-pānāwāw awa uskinīkiw. äkwah äkutah wāpahtsikātāw äh-

Object presumably the entrails?

(13) "And please let anyone who has any medicine bring it there," he told the people; "Work with zeal; help me in what I am doing; too many of us are being killed," he told them; "When you have finished the Medicine Lodge which you are building, and have completed everything, and when as many persons as mean to go there, have entered the lodge, then you are to come and call me," said that youth; "And when I enter the lodge, you are to strike me on my head," said the youth; "I shall be crawling along the ground, when I enter the lodge," he said; "Also, twenty dogs you will eat," he said; "And all of you will dance," said the youth; "And when you have slain me, you will cut me open. Off to one side you will place it. Opposite the doorway you will lay blue mats. And red matting you will lay toward the doorway. You will make something like a small bed," he told them; "And there my body, towards the doorway, facing the direction whence comes the light of day, I shall lie with my head on it. And all night you are to dance," he told them; "You will eat those dogs. And two knives will hang by my head as I lie. If you see any blood, then I shall be defeating those persons who are across the sea," he told them.

(14) Accordingly they went and built a Medicine Lodge.

(15) He said, "When the medicines of all the people are there, and when all of you, completely and to the last one, have entered the lodge, then you will come and wake me by speech. Meanwhile I wish to sleep," he said.

(16) Accordingly the people worked diligently, building a Medicine Lodge. Then he was summoned to go there, when it had been completed for him. When all the people had gone in, he went there.

(17) "Now then, O my kinsmen, if so please you, I give up my son," spoke his father; "As soon as he enters, kill him," he said.

(18) It was his own father who said, "Kill him!"

(19) "Try to do this in the way that he has bidden you," said his

father, the old man himself thus offering up his son.

(20) As soon as the latter crawled into the lodge, he was struck on the head. The young men went faithfully to work, slashing him open here at his chest. Then they laid him down in the way he had bidden them. They did it all in that way.

(21) "Now then, all of you dance! Remember that you have not by any means really slain my son!" said the old man, so generous

was he

(22) Accordingly they danced all night. As dawn approached, there at one time they saw blood dripping from the blades of the knives. Then truly did they put their heart into the dance, and only dogs they ate. When the sun rose above the horizon, they went to view that youth. There it was seen by all that he returned to life.

āpisisihk. kahkiyaw äsah kī-sākōtsihāw anihih nīstanaw tah

ayīsiyiniwah. kahkiyaw äsah uki-nāspitsi-nipāhtāwāw.1

(23) äwakuh päyak ātsimōwin; äkutah uhtsi namuya äkuyikuhk miywāsin mitāwikamik. kahkiyaw kākway mats-āyisak ahpōh ayīsiyiniwak kī-nā-nipahitowak, matsi-maskihkivah äh-āpatsihtātsik, äh-pistsipōwihtutsik. pikw īsi isi-kaskihtāwak äsi-nisiwanātsihitutsik kayās ayīsiyiniwak. awaku wiyawāw utsipwawak nīkān kā-kīh-miyikōwisitsik mitäwiwin; kähtsiwāk kīh-ituhtäwak äkutah uhtsih kahkiyaw käkway nipihk mitäwi-manitōwah. k-ōtaskiyit avakunik māmustawawak kā-mitawitsik; mōhkitsiwanipäkuhk minah k-ötaskiyit kahkiyaw mawimustawawak; mina tahtuh käkway kā-sākikihk ōtah askīhk, äwakunih kīh-kiskinōhamākōwisiwak kit-si-mawimustahkik. anuhts käyāpits mihtsät käkway äh-pwātawihtātsik maskihkīwiyiniwak, kaskihtāwak nähiyawak umaskihkimiwāwaw uhtsi; tsikämā kih-miyikowisiw nähiyaw maskihkiy; iyikuhk äspīhtsāk askiy, kahkiyaw käkway kāwāpahtamihk, nivīpihkih kāw-uhpikihk, äspīhtsāk askiy, misiwä kih-täpastawān nähiyaw umaskihkīm. misiw ītā itāpiyakuh kawāpahtänāwāw nähiyaw äh-kīh-miyiht wistah kit-ōhtsih-pimātisit. mīna āpihtaw äh-māyātaniyik maskihkiy kīh-miyāw. wiyawāw äyakunih mitäwak ka-kih-kiskinohamakowisitsik; kahkiyaw kakway kī-wīhtamākōwisiwak kit-si-nanātawihiwākätsik, ahpōh nipīhk kahkiyaw kakway k-ōhpikiniyik, kitā-pāsahkik kahkiyaw kakway maskihkiy.

(24) uhtsitaw nitāyimōtän kayās nähiyawak kāh-isi-pimātisitsik. nimiywäyihtän mantōw wiyah äh-itäyihtahk, awa nāpäw kāh-päh-natawäyihtahk nähiyaw tānisi kā-k-īsi-pimātisit. mitunä māka kahkiyaw miyu-kanāpamikōwisit ayīsiyiniw, äkwah kayās nikayimōtän. nama käkway wiyasōwäwin uhts-ayāw nähiyaw; kipahutōwin nama käkway; nama käkway mats-ihtiwin; wiyawāw piku ayīsiyiniwak umitunäyihtsikaniwāw kīh-āpatsihtawak. ayisk nähiyaw nama käkway uhtsi māyi-tōtam; namuya uhtsih māyi-tōtawäw nähiyaw ksä-manitōwa. äkwah nähiyaw tipiyaw wiya manitōwa kīh-kakäskimik; äyak uhtsi yōspisiwin k-ōh-ayāt nähiyaw. ayisk kisäwātisiw, manitōw kā-kīh-päh-kakäskimāt ayīsiyiniwah.

(25) äkwah mina piku iskwäwa kih-nā-naskuwasimik²; äkusi kih-

wiyasowataw.

(26) "nama wīhkāts mistahi kita-yāhkastāw kitatuskāwin; usām kinā-naskuwasimin. kiyām kapä-kīsik atuskäyanih, päyakwan iyikuhk kit-äspīhtsipayiw kitatuskäwin," kīh-itäw äsa manitōw.

(27) äwakuni pikuh öhi päh-māyasowātäw. nāpäwa kīh-kiyām-apiyiwa, uskats nähiyaw äw-usihiht. äkusi äsa kīh-ispayiw, itwä-

² For kīh-nā-naskwäwasimik.

¹ Perhaps read *ukī-nāspitsi-nipahāhtāwāw*: "they had killed them beyond possibility of revival".

He had overcome all of those twenty persons. It appears that they had all gone to sleep beyond hope of revival.

(23) That is one story; but since then the MedicineLodge has not been so good a thing as all that. All kinds of evil beings or persons have killed one another, by using bad medicines to poison one another. The old-time people were able to do all manner of things in the way of destroying one another. It was the Ojibwa who first were given this Medicine Ceremony by the Higher Powers; they went into the actual presence of the Spirit of the Mitewin. Since then, those who participate in the Medicine Rite, worship all those beings that have their home in the waters; they worship also that being who has his home in springs; and they were told by the spirits to worship as many things as grow forth out of this earth. To this day, many things which the physicians fail of doing, the Cree can do them through their medicines; what wonder, since the Cree was given medicine by the Higher Powers? Over all the extent of the earth, everything that is seen growing forth in the summer time, as far as the earth extends, everywhere the medicine of the Cree was placed within his reach. Wherever you may look, you will see that which the Cree, for his part, was given, that he might derive from it his continuance of life. Also, as half of the gift, he was given bad medicine. Those same Medicine Dancers were the ones to whom it was taught by the Higher Powers; they were shown by the spirits every way of doctoring people, all the things, even, which grow in the water, that they might dry all kinds of medicinal herbs.

I tell this because I wish to discourse upon how the Cree lived of the I am glad that the Lord had it in mind that this man should come here and desire to know how the Cree used to live. How well the people of old were taken care of, in everything, by the Powers, of that I shall now speak. Originally the Cree had no kind of law; there was no such thing as imprisonment; no such thing as crime; people simply used their own considerate judgment. For the Cree did not, by his original nature, do wrong; it is not in the nature of the Cree to do wrong to God. The Cree was instructed by God himself in person; that is why the Cree has gentleness. For he has kindness of heart, since God came and instructed the people.

(25) At that time only the woman made rejoinders to Him; therefore He pronounced the law for her.

(26) "Never shall your work show great advance; for you have retorted to me. Let it be that when you work all day, your work will be as far advanced as it was before," God said to her.

(27) For her alone He decreed ill. The man stayed still when the Cree was first made. Thus it must have gone, said the old men of

wak kayās kisāyiniwak, uskats äw-usihāt manitōw nähiyawah. äkusi äsa kāy-ispayik.

(28) äkutah kī-wīhtamōwäw kahkiyaw käkway maskihkiyah, mīna

mawimustsikäwin kit-āyāyit.

- (29) äkuyikuhk wiya mantōw uhtsih nka-pōni-āyimuhtän. äkwah niwīh-ātayōhkān.
 - (30) äyökö päyak ātsimuwin.
- (31) nīnān mīna nitayānān manitōw ukiskinōhamākāwin. ayisk namuya niyanān n-ōh-nipahānān manitōw ukusisa; äywak ōhtsi namuya nnisitawäyimikunān matsi-manitōw. äwak ōhtsi äkā käkway kaskihtāwin k-ōh-ayāyāhk.

3. DANCES.

sākäwäw.

(1) päyak. nipākwäsimōwin. äwaku nipākwäsimōwin, ähnitutamāht manitōw, kahkiyaw ayīsiyiniw kitaw-uhpikit ōtah askīhk. äwaku nipākwäsimōwin, nīsu-kīsikāw pikuh aniki kānīmihitutsik nipiy äkā ä-minihkwätsik, äkwa mītsiwin äkā ähmītsitsik nīsu-kīsikāw. mayaw kā-pōyuhk, sämāk kahkiyaw kīwāniwiw, ä-ntaw-ātuskähk. namuya wīhkāts äh-kisiwāsihk, äwaku mīkiwāhp k-āpatsihtātsik nähiyawak. äyaku kahkiyaw¹.

(2) pīsim piyāsiw mustus uhtin, āwakunik nāwu k-ōh-nipākwāsi-muhk, āh-miyātsik ayīsiyiniwah āwakunik. manitōw utawāsimisah ā-kīh-wiyāhāt kita-nitutamāht pimātisiwin, āwakunik ātsimusta-wāwak ōhtāwiyiwāwa manitōwah. ākusi āwakō uhtsi kā-nipākwāsimuhk; namuya äh-māyātahk. mistahi mihtsātwāw uhtsih pimātisiwak nāhiyawak. ayis namuya äyakunih piku āh-ntutamōwātsik kit--ōh-pimātisitsik; kahkiyaw kitaw-uhpikit ayīsiyiniw ōtah ōmāskiy äy-isi-nitutahkik kā-nipākwāsimōwinihkātsik. āh-āhkusit awiyak, asutam ta-wītsihiwāt, ta-nīmihitut, manitōwah āh-ntuta-mōwāt. tāpwā āskaw pimātisiwak ākutah uhtsi nāhiyawak. pīhtwāhāwak āwakunih ōhi kahkiyaw, ōhi pīsimwah mīna piyāsiwah mīna mustuswa mīna uhtinah. āwakunih mīnah wāpahtāhā-wak tsistāmāwa.

(3) awa kā-wīh-nipākwäsimōwinihkät, "kitāpaht ōma! kitāpam awah, nōhtā kisä-manitōw, kitawāsimis äh-wīh-kanawäyihtamawak kita-pīhtwāt! miy sōhkisiwin awa kitawāsimis kā-kanawäyihtamawak tsistämāwa. kanātsih, äkā käkway ta-sākihikutsik ayīsiyiniwak. itah mānukäyāni, kitawāsimisak kā-wīh-mānukawakik, kita-

The informant spoke much more freely when notes were not being taken; when dictating he broke off at frequent intervals with, "That is all." Then, when reminded of some feature he had left out, he would go on for a while.

This accounts for the form of our text.

¹ The insistence upon prompt return to work and upon absence of black magic ("it is never in anger") are, of course, pleas for the dances, some of which have been forbidden by the government.

yore, when God first made the Cree. So that is the way it must have happened.

(28) There He told him every kind of medicine, and the religion

he was to have.

- (29) And at this point I shall cease to discourse of things concerning the Lord. Now I shall tell a sacred story.
 - (30) And so this is one discourse.
- (31) We, too, have a teaching of God. You see, not we have ever slain God's Son; that is why the Evil One does not know us. And that is why we have no kind of worldly power.

3. DANCES.

Adam Sakewew.

- (1) One is the Sun-Dance. The Sun-Dance consists of this, that God is entreated that every human being may grow up and thrive here on this earth. The Sun-Dance consists of this, that for two days and no longer the dancers drink no water and for two days eat no food. As soon as it is over, at once all go home and return to work. It is never in anger that the Cree use this lodge. That is all.
- Once is danced, since they gave it to man. Since God appointed these his children, that he might be entreated for life, it is they who convey the message to God their Father. This, then, is the purpose of the Sun-Dance; not evil. In many instances Cree owe their lives to it. But, in fact, it is not only for themselves that they ask for the power to live; that every human being on this earth may thrive is the prayer of them who celebrate the Sun-Dance. When one is ill, he makes a vow that he will take part in the dance and the prayer to God. Truly, often have Cree owed their lives to this. They cause each of them to smoke, the Sun and the Thunderbird and the Buffalo and the Wind. They show them the tobacco.
- (3) He who is about to give the Sun-Dance, "Look upon this thing! Look upon this tobacco, God, my Father, which I shall keep for Thy child to smoke. Give power to Thy child for whom I keep the tobacco. Moderate him, so that mortal men be not frightened by aught. There where I set up the lodge which I am

kitāpahtahkik wīkiwāw taw-ukimāwahk¹ äkā awiyak kitahāhkusit; kahkiyaw kiyām kita-miywäyihtamwak ōki kitawāsimisak, tahtuh ka-pa-ntawapahkatsik oma pisim piyasiw wikih ka-wihusīhtāyān, uhtin mīna. äyakunik kita-kisäwātisiwak kuyahākanak, kā-sōhkahk kipimātsihiwäwin, äwakuh kita-miyihtsik kahkiyaw ayīsiyiniwak. ōma nīpawiyāni nama kakway kita-sakihikuk. wāhpimuhtätsih kitawāsimis, päyahtik kita-pimuhtäw awa piyäsiw, nipiy kita-sāpupatāt uhtsih umā askiy, äkā ta-pīkupayik. kisäwātutawin; kitimākihtawin! äkusi äh-itwäyān anuhts, kahkiyaw tamiywamahtsihuhk."

(4) ävaku kahkivaw.

- (5) kīspin piyäsiw äh-miyāt² äwaku mīkiwāhp, kā-mānukāt ayīsiyiniw, mistahi āpatsihiwäw. kahkiyaw awiya āpatsihäw, äkā ta-nohtäyapakwäyit, ta-miyuskakuyit nipiy. äyako uhtsi avisiviniwak, pävak kā-nipākwäsimōwinihkät.
 - (6) kahkiyaw äkusi.
- (7) äkwa kutak äyakwa. päyakwan pihtwäwin, päyak tipiskäw pikuh ä-nikamuhk, sīsīkwanak äh-āpatsihihtsik. päyak wākayōs äwaku nīkān ä-wīhtamākät, nähiyawah ä-wīhtamawāt. äkutah uhtsi: pīsim piyasiw mustus. pikw ītowahk asiniy apiw pīhtsayihk. äyakunik äh-miyihtsik tsistämāwa, kita-pīhtwātsik, äh-ntutamāhtsik pimātisiwin. tāpitāwih pīhtsāyihk pīhtwāwikamikuhk mītsisunāniwiw, minihkwāniwiw nipiy. notukasiwak manukawak pihtwawikamik, namuya napawak, namuya nimihitowak, tahtuh ahnikamutsik, kiyisi-nikamutwawi, ntutamawawak kitaw-uhtsi-pimātisitsik. tahtu kā-nikamutsik, kahkiyaw äwakunik äh-ntutamātsik. āskaw pīhtsāyihk mātōw ayīsiyiniw kā-pīhtwāwinihkät.

(8) "ōki awāsisak kit-ōhpikiwak miyinān, kit-ōh-uhpikināwa-

suyāhk!" itwäwak kā-pīhtwātsik.

(9) tahtu mīna kā-nikamutsik, kahkiyaw miyāwak tsistämāwa,

tahtu kā-nikamutsik. āskaw iskwäwak mātōwak.

(10) "kitimākihtawinān! kitimākäyim ōki nāpäwak, ä-kitimākisitsik, ä-ntutamākuyäkuk pimātisiwin. ōki mīna iskwäwak t-öhpikihäwak utawāsimisiwāwa kitimākäyiminān, kisä-manitōw! ōki kitawāsimisak kā-wītsi-pīhtwāmihtsik miy kit-ōh-kitimākäyihtahkik käkway, t-õhpikīmakaniyik wiyawaw. äkā wiya nikakakwä-säkihikunān kitawāsimis piyäsiw. mīna uhtin äkā wiya itah äh-ayāt ayīsiyiniw kakwä-säkiĥtā miywāsin kuhpikihtsikäwin. äkus īsi kitimākäyiminān!"

(11) äkusi kahkiyaw.

(12) äh-pōni-mātutsik ōki iskwäwak, päyak ä-mātut, "hay!" itāw, "kitatamihin ä-ntutamākästamawiyin pimātisiwin!"

¹ Doubtless error of record.

² Informant had explained that not anyone, but only he who had been so commanded in a vision by a Thunderer, could give a Sun-Dance.

about to erect for Thy children to look upon, let no one be ill; let all Thy children rejoice in it, as many as shall come to look upon this lodge of Sun and Thunderbird which I shall build, and of the Wind. May these Thy appointed creatures be propitious, so that Thy firm gift of life may be given to all men. When here I stand let them not by aught be frightened. When Thy child is about to walk abroad, let this Thunderbird go gently, drenching this earth with rain, that it may not break apart. Be kind to me; hear me with pity! Thus do I now speak, that all may live in health."

(4) That is all of this.

(5) If the Thunderbird gives a man this lodge, and he has set it up, he does much good to people. He does good to each and every one, that they need not thirst and that water may benefit them. This is why; for the sake of mankind is why one gives a Sun-Dance.

(6) That, then, is all.

(7) Now another. Of similar nature is the Smoking-Lodge, in which the singing lasts only one night and rattles are used. It was a certain bear who first told of this, revealing it to the Cree. It is for these: Sun, Thunderbird, Buffalo. Somewhere within the lodge lies a stone. It is they who are given tobacco that they may smoke and are entreated for life. But also, within the Smoking-Lodge there is eating, and water is drunk. Old women erect the Smoking-Lodge, not men. They do not dance. Every time they single when they have sung their song, they ask them for the gift of

As many as sing, all ask them for it. From time to time within

the todge he weeps who is giving the Smoking-Ceremony.

(8) "Grant us that these children may grow up, grant us the gift of bringing our children to maturity!" say those who smoke.

(9) As many, also, as sing, all are given tobacco, as many as sing.

From time to time the women weep.

(10) "Lend a pitying ear to our prayer! Pity these men, who are pitiable, who implore you for life. And that these women, also, may bring their children to maturity, take pity on us, Lord God! To those children who are given part in the smoking, grant that they may feel pity for all things, and that their bodies may grow and thrive. Let not Thy child, the Thunderbird try to frighten us. Do not with Wind, there where is mortal man, seek to frighten that good thing Thou hast caused to grow up. Even thus grant us Thy pity!"

(11) That is all.

(12) When the women cease to weep, when one has wept, "Thanks!" they say to her; "I thank you for praying for me for life!"

- (13) äh-itäyimātsik, äh-mātuyit, päskis äh-pīkiskwäyit, "māskõts ta-kitimākihtawāw," äh-itäyihtahkik ōk āyīsiyiniwak, "hay!" k-ōh-itwätsik.
- (14) äkusi äyaku päyak tipiskāw äh-pōyuhk, mayaw äh-kīsikāk, sämāk kahkiyaw kīwäwak ayīsiyiniwak. mistahi kīwähtatāwak mītsiwin. mistahi kīsitäpōw äwaku aniki äh-pīhtwāt awiyak, päyak piku umītsiwin kā-miyāt, kahkiyaw ayīsiyiniwah ta-mītsiyit. mayaw äh-pōyuhk, kīwāniwiw nanānis.

(15) äaku kahkiyaw.

- (16) kutak mina nīmihitōwin: kikastutināwak. äkwah mistikuhk tāpisiniyiwa mustuswak waskasīwāhk uhtsi äh-apisīsisitsik¹. äyakunik päyak kīsikāw äh-kīsikāyik piku äh-nīmihitutsik. kahkiyaw māka kikastutināwak. namuya nōkwaniyiwa uhkwākaniwāw; payipisikātāyiwa utastutiniwāwa itah äh-uhtsi-kanawāpahkätsik.
- (17) äwaku mīna päyakwan, wīhtikōhkānisimōwin. äyakō päyakwan: tahki mītsisōwak; pisisik nāpäwak, namuya iskwäwak. päyakwan mīn äyakō pāh-päyak piku kā-miyihtsik ayīsiyiniwak, äyaku nīmihitōwin, namuya waniyaw, päyak piku nāpäw. āskaw nistu-mitanaw nīsitanaw nā-mitanaw ihtasiwak ōki kā-wīhtikōh-kānisimutsik. äyakunik äh-asutahkik kitaw-uhtsi-pimātisitsik, wāhyaw äh-ayāyit uwāhkumākaniwāwa.
- (18) "wāpahtihin niwāhkumākanak, manitōw, kitawāsimisak. äkuspi nka-nīmihāwak. wāpamaki awa kā-matwäy-āhkusit, kita-pimātisiw. äyaku mīkiwāhp nik-āpīstän. nika-nīmihāwak ayīsiyi-

niwak," itwäw.

(19) tāpwā pimātisiyiwa.

(20) äkuyikuhk äh-iskwāk äyaku.

- (21) kayās tāpiskōts simākanisak nähiyawak. namuya kīmōts kīh-tōtamwak. mayaw unīmihitōwak, äyakunik pisisik nāpāwak kayās, kīspin unīmihitōwak, "namuya ka-mātsīnāwāw; namuya ka-mātsīw awiyak," kīspin äkusi äh-itwätsik, awiyak miyātsītsi, mänahutsi, ōki unīmihitōwak, ātah, "kīmōts nitōtän," ätäyihtahkih awa kā-mātsīt, tāpiskāyiki, tākusihkih, wiyāpahkih pāhtamwak unīmihitōwak. kīkisāpā wayawīwak; sākuwāwak; nikamōwak. äkusi pīkunāwak. awa kā-kīh-mātsīt wīkih yāyikisamwān, misiwā äh-pīkusamuht. upāskisikan utinamwān.
- (22) "ayis, nikwämäsitik, nõhtähkatäwak nitawāsimisak, k-ōh-māyi-tōtātakuk. awa pīhtwāhkäk tsistsämās. iyikuhk kīh-näwutipiskāk, äkuspi kika-miyitināwāw isi-miywäyihtamäk," itwäw awa nāpäw.

(23) kāh-näwu-tipiskākipakamahwäw atimwah, äh-nipahāt utäma. pakāsimäw, unīmihitōwak ä-ntaw-asamihtsik.

¹ Or, "small things (animate: rattles?) made of buffalo-hoofs."

- (13) Because those people think thus concerning her, when she weeps and at the same time speaks her prayer, because they think "Doubtless she will be heard with pity," that is why they say, "Thanks!"
- (14) Then, when after that one night the ceremony is closed, as soon as day comes, at once all the people go home. They take home much food. When anyone of these people thus smokes, he cooks much, for he alone gives them food, that all the people may eat. As soon as the ceremony is over, all go to their various homes.
 - (15) That is all of this.
- one day, only during daylight. All wear a headgear. Their faces are not visible; holes are cut in their headgear, through which
- faces are not visible; holes are cut in their headgear, through which they may see.

 (17) This, too, is of the same nature, the Windigo-Dance. This is alike in both: they always eat: there are only men, not women. This, too, is a common feature, that only certain individuals are

given the gift of holding this dance; not anybody, but only this or that man. Sometimes the Windigo-Dancers were as many as

- thirty, twenty, or forty in number. They promised to hold it that they might derive life from it, when their kinsfolk were far away.

 (18) "God, let me see my kinsfolk, Thy children. Then I shall give them a dance. If I look upon him who laments in sickness, let him live. By this lodge I shall take my seat. I shall make the
- people dance," he said.
 - (20) That is the end of this.
- can Of old, like soldiers were the Cree. They did not act without general consent. As soon as these dancers, they were only men, of old, as soon as these dancers said, "You are not to hunt; no one is to hunt," then, if anyone hunted and killed game, then these dancers, even though that hunter would think, "I am doing it in secret," when at night he has arrived, in the morning those dancers would hear it. Early in the morning they would go forth; they would whoop; they sang. Then they tore up his belongings. The tent of the one who had hunted would be cut into strips, and all his property cut up. His gun would be taken from him.
- (22) "You see, friends, my children are hungry; that is why I have transgressed against you. Do you keep this tobacco to smoke. In four nights I shall give you that which will please you," said that man.
- (23) When the fourth night had come, he clubbed his dog to death; he killed his dog. He set it to boil, and the dancers were sent for, that they might partake of it.

(24) kā-kīs-asamihtwāwi ōk ōnīmihitōwak, äkwah, "hāw, awa kā-kī-pīkuswāyahk, nikwämäsitik, namuya kikisiwāhānaw. miyihk apasuyah, mīkiwāhp; mīn ayōwinisah miyihk."

(25) hā, äkwah kahkiyaw unīmihitōwak miyäwak t-āpatsihtāyit, pāskisikan mōsasiniyah mīkiwāhp apasuyah. äkus īsi miyāw, kīspin äkāya kisiwāsit. māk āwa kā-kisiwāhiht, wīkih äh-pīkusamuht, nama käkway miyāw. tāpwā piku kitimākisiw. kahkiyaw

äh-pikunamuht utayanah utayowinisah upaskisikan.

(26) äyaku kahkiyaw.

(27) äkwah päyak; utsihkumisīsak isiyīhkāsowak unīmihitowak. kākikā wīkiwāw tsimatäyiw pīhtäyis, mīkiwāhp, äyakunik unīmihitowak.

(28) öki mīna kutakak sīsīkwanisak isiyīhkāsöwak unīmihitōwak. äh-kīsikāyik nīmihitōwak. pisisik nāpäwak. iskwäwak naskwahamākäwak, äh-nikamutsik.

(29) äkwah kutakak, mistah-ātimwak. pisisik nāpäwak. päyakwan äkus īsi nīmihitōwak, iskwäwa äh-nikamuyit; namuya äh-

nīmihituyit. nāpāwak pisisik.

(30) kutakak mina unimihitowak pihawak isiyihkasowak. payakwan akus ah-totahkik. kispin awiyak mustuswa ah-nipahat,

pīkunāw.

(31) ōki kahkiyaw kā-wīhakik unīmihitōwak pīhtäyas äh-wīkitsik, äh-wīhkwästäkih mīkiwāhpah. äyakō kahkiyaw päyakwan äyaku wäyasuwäwin, nam āwiya kita-mātsīt, asäyas piku kahkiyaw ayīsiyiniw ta-mātsīt; äyaku äy-uyasuwātahkik unīmihituwak, kīksäpā päyak wīhtam, äh-papā-täpwät: "äkus ītwäwak unīmihitōwak," äh-itwät aw āyīsiyiniw, äh-wīhtamōwāt kahkiyaw āwiya.

(32) äyaku äkuyikuhk iskuh. äkusi.

(33) anuhts pītus nīmihitōwin, äh-mītsisuhk, kahkiyaw, awāsisak, iskwäwak, kahkiyaw äh-ituhtatahk mītsiwin, ayāpisīs päyak askihkuhk piku. pīyis mistahi pīhtsāyihk astäw mītsiwin. namuya päyak tipiskāw; nuhtaw äh-āpihtā-tipiskāk puyunāniwa¹.

4. THE SUN-DANCE.

tsīhtsīkwāyōw.

(1) kayās nistam äh-ihtakuhk um āskiy, kisäyiniwak wīhtamākwak kisä-manitōwah, "ayimihäwikamik kiwīh-miyitināwāw, k-ōh-uhpi-

Another feature not in this text is the form of the lodge: the Smoking-Lodge is conical, shaped like an ordinary tipi; the Sun-Dance Lodge is

straight upright (in a circle) and has a conical top.

¹ This last is no doubt the "pow-wow", Cree *pītsitsīwak*, literally, "they attract".

An old-time dance described by Coming-Day but not mentioned in our text, was the Pole-Dance, awatāhtikwäwak, literally, "they carry sticks". Sticks were set upright in the ground, four ropes attached to each, and each rope held by a dancer. The dancers were on horseback, two young men and two young women riding round each stick.

(24) When the dancers had been given it to eat, then, "Now, he whose belongings we have cut to pieces, friends, we have not angered him. Give him tent-poles and a tipi; give him also clothes."

(25) Then all the dancers would give him things to use, a gun, bullets, a tipi, lodge-poles. With such things he was presented, if he did not get angry. But one who was made angry by the destruction of his dwelling, was not given anything. He was indeed reduced to misery, what with the tearing up of all his implements, his clothes, and his gun.

(26) That is all.

(27) And another; Little Lousy Fellows the dancers were called. Their lodge stood permanently in the center of the camp, the lodge of these dancers.

(28) And another society of dancers was called the Little Rattles. They danced by daylight. They were all men. The women made the chorus as they sang.

(29) And another society, the Big Dogs. They were men only. They danced in the same way, the women singing, but not dancing. They were all men.

(30) Another society of dancers was called the Partridges. They did like the preceding. If anyone killed a buffalo, his possessions

were torn up.

(31) All these dancers whom I have named, had their lodge in the center, where the other tipis stood in a circle round about. They all had the same rule, that no one was to hunt, except when all hunted in a band; that was the law of the dancers. Early in the morning one would announce it, going about and crying, "So and so say the dancers," announcing it to every one.

(32) That is all.

(33) Today the dancing is different; there is eating. Everyone, children and women, bring food, each one a small amount, in a kettle. In the end there is a good amount of food in the tent. Not one night: they stop before midnight.

4. THE SUN-DANCE.

Chihtchikwayow.

(1) Of old, when this earth first began to exist, the ancient men were told by the Great Spirit, "A church I will give you, by means

kihituyäk, ukīsikōwak ta-ntōtamōwāyäk kinwäs kita-pimātisiyäk, mīnah kitawāsimisiwāwak kitaw-uhpikihāyäkwak. äwakōh māmāwō ä-sōhk-āstāyān ōtah askīhk mawimustsikäwikamik ayimihäwikamik nipākwäsimōwikamik; äku kimiyitināwāw kita-pimātisiyäk," itikwak kisä-manitōwah.

(2) "iskuh askiy kit-ähtakuhk, äwakōh ta-mawimustsikākäyäk, miyu-käkway ta-ntutamäk, äkusi kitsi-pakitintināwāw. wihkāts ponihtāk, iskuh kit-ahtakuhk um āskiy. miyu-kakway kā-wihtamātakuk; nama wiyah käkway äh-māyātahk ka-kihwihtamātināwāw; äwakow kinwäs äh-pimātisiwiniwik kā-wihtamātakuk," itikwak kisä-manitōwah.

(3) äwakō uhtsi äkā wīhkāts k-ōh-pōnihtātsik, ayisk ksä-manitōw miyu-käkway äh-itikuyahk, pikw āwiyah äkusi ta-tōtamahk. äkusi

kinwäs ka-pimātisinānaw; nama wiya kī-nipināniyiw.

(4) mästanaskuwäw isiyihkāsōw kisäyiniw; äwakōw utātsimuwin. äkutah nähiyaw-masinahikan kā-kīh-miyikut, äkutah uhtsi tatāpwähtamihk, namuy āwiyak ta-kīh-ānwähtahk, äh-wāpahtamihk masinahikan animah kā-kīh-miyikut. äwakõh uhtsi äkā kā-kīhponihtatsik nipakwasimowikamik, awakoh mamawo ah-sohkāstamowākuvāhk.

(5) "äwakōh uhtsi k-ōh-wihtamātakuk nipākwäsimōwin, nipiy tä-ntōtamäk, ta-kimiwahk, kahkiyaw käkway ōtah askihk ta-miy-

õhpikihk, kākikā ta-sāpupatāt askiy piyäsiw."

(6) äwakunih ä-kīh-mivāt, ta-pamihtāyit askiy, ta-ntōtamāmiht, kisäyiniwak ta-ntōtamawātsik akutah nipākwasimōwikamikuhk. äkusi k-äsi-pakitināt.

- (7) äkwah äkā kā-kimiwahk, ä-sākihtāhk kita-nipākwäsimuyāhk, mīnah äwakōh uhtsi mistahi k-u-yāh-yōtihk; äkusi nitäyihtänān äwakōh uhtsi k-ōw-ihkihk äh-nisiwanātisit kā-nāhiyawiyāhk. ayīsiyiniw¹, ä-kī-sōhk-āstamāht umawimustsikäwin, äkwah ähsākihtamāht. kīspin pakitinikātāk mawimustsikāwin, namuya äkusi tah-ihkin. tapwa otah a-kih-miyikuyahk t-asih-kakisimutatawāyāhk köhtāwiyinaw. māmāwō ohtāwiyimāw ayisk äy-ohtāwiyihk äh-ntuhtāht, kwayask ispayināniwiw.
 - (8) äkusi.
- (9) kisä-manitow namuya uhtsi wihtamawaw moniyasah² tanisih ä-kī-si-pakitināyit nähiyawah ōt āskīhk. äyakō uhtsi äkā k-ōhkiskäyihtahkik. māka äwakō uhtsih k-ōh-pakitinahk nähiyawäwin. nähivaw umasinahikan, äkutah uhtsih ta-kīh-tapwähtamihk.

Properly "human being" but often used for "Indian." There is no word for "Indian." The term nähiyaw, properly "Cree," is similarly used.
 Properly "Englishman, Canadian," but here, as often, used for wāpiskiwiyās: "white man." The term wämistikōsiw, properly "Frenchman," is similarly used.

of which you will succeed in bringing up your successive generations, a church, so that you may pray to the dwellers in the sky for long life and for success in bringing your children to maturity. This is what I establish here on earth for all, the house of worship, the Christian Church, the Sun-Dance Lodge. This I give to you, to be for you a source of life," they were told by the Great Spirit.

(2) "That, as long as the earth shall endure, you pray, asking for rightful things, that is the way I set you down to live. Do you never cease from this as long as this earth endures. It is a rightful thing I proclaim to you; no evil thing shall I ever by any possibility proclaim to you. This which I have proclaimed to you is that there

be long life," they were told by the Great Spirit.

(3) That is why they never cease from it, since the Great Spirit told us it is a rightful thing, and that every one of us is to practice it. In this wise we shall live long; there shall be no dying off.

(4) Mestanaskuwew was the name of a man of old; this is his report. There the Great Spirit gave him the Cree writing, so that it would be believed, so that no one would be able to disbelieve it, when that writing was seen, which the Great Spirit had given him. That is why they cannot cease from the Sun-Dance Lodge, since the Great Spirit founded it for all of us.

(5) "It is for this that I proclaim to you the Sun-Dance, that ye may pray for water, so that it rain and that all things on this earth grow well and that the Thunder-Bird may ever drench the earth."

- (6) To this last he gave the prerogative of being implored to care for the earth, the prerogative that the old men should pray to him there in the Lodge of the Sun-Dance. Thus he created and set him down.
- (7) And that it does not rain is because it has been forbidden that we dance the Sun-Dance, and it is due to this that there are great storms of wind; so we think who are Cree. It is owing to this that the Indian is going to ruin, because his way of worship which was fixed for him is being withheld from him. If his religion is permitted to him, things will not be thus. Truly the Father of us all gave it to us that in this place we should implore him. If he who is the Father of all is worshipped as becomes his Fatherhood, all will go well.
 - (8) So it is.
- (9) The Great Spirit did not tell the White Man how he placed and instructed the Cree upon this earth. That is why they do not know it. But this was why he sent down the Cree writing, the Cree Syllabary, that through it it might be believed.

5. THREE SONGS.

kā-kīsikāw-pihtukäw.

(a)

pikuh ätukä äh-asawāpit, ä-wīh-mātut nītsimus, äh-itwät, "āhwiyah, nītsimus nisākihāw," äh-itwät.

(b)

āhkamäyimuh äh-pimuhtäyan, nitsīmisim.

äh-itwät awa iskwäw, äkusi awa uskinīkiw takusihkih, pähtahkih wītsimusah äh-itwäyit, "tāpwä nimiywäyihtän," itwäw; "tāpwä nisākihik nītsimus," itäyihtam; mamahtākusiw äh-itwäyit witsimusah.

(c)

sākäwäw.

nītsimus äh-itwät,
"itāp anih mīnah kika-wāpamitin,"
"wiya pimātisiyāni,
kika-wāpamitin,"
nititāw.
hay hay hay!

5. THREE SONGS.

Coming-Day.

(a)

I wonder if she only looks out, Near to weeping, my sweetheart, And says, "Ah me, my sweetheart, I love him."

(b)

Hasten Your walking, My lover.

When the woman says this, then the young man, when he arrives, hearing his sweetheart say this, "Truly, I am glad," he will say; "Truly my sweetheart loves me," he will think; he will be happy because his sweetheart has said those words.

(c)

Adam Sakewew.

When my sweetheart said,
"Later surely again I will see you,"—
"Indeed if I live,
I shall see you,"
I said to her.
Hi hi hi!

II. THE PAST

6. HOW SWEET-GRASS BECAME CHIEF.

kā-kīsikāw-pīhtukäw.

- (1) kayās mitunih kisäyiniw äwakōw ukimāw. ōma nakīwatsīhk ōtah wīkiwak. kītahtawā kīkisāpā utnāw misatimwah; uyahpitāw, äh-tähtapit; sipwähtäw, äh-papamuhtät. mäkwa äh-pimuhtät, ipatināw wāpahtam, äh-āmatsiwäyit ayīsiyiniwah, nāpäwah. äkwah kitapamaw, kitapakan äh-kanawapakanahikayit, ayisiyiniw ä-nanātawāpamāyit. kiskäyimäw ayāhtsiyiniwah. äkwah upāskisikan pīhtāsow; moskīstawaw äh-pimisiniyit. äkwah äh-kīhkiskäyihtahk aw ayāhtsiyiniw, nähiyawah ä-moskīstākut, tapasīw; ä-sakāyik kutäskamōw. äkusi pāskiswäw nähiyaw. namuya matwäwiw pāskisikan. äkutah ä-säskāmut, äkutaw uhtsi mātāwisiwak nīsusāp iyāhtsiyiniwak. äkwah nähiyaw äh-päyakut mōskīstawäw, ä-wīh-nōtināt, a-wīh-pāskiswāt. tapasīwak ōki iyāhtsiyiniwak, äh-päyakuwit äh-kustātsik, äh-pāh-pāskisukutsik. kutak sakāw äkutah minah säskāmowak. āsay minah mātāwisiwak, äh-pimipahtātsik. äkwah awa nähiyaw äh-tähtapit, äkutä mīkiwāĥpah, mitun ä-mihtsätitsik nähiyawak, äkutä äh-itisahwāt. iyāhtsiyiniw "äkutä nika-pimātisin", äh-itäyihtahk, namuya kiskäyihtam ayīsiyiniwah nähiyawah ä-mihtsätiyit äkutah k-ätuhtätsik. iyikuhk äh-wāpamātsik nähiyawah, äkuyikuhk wayuniwak, äh-kīh-wāpamātsik mihtsät nähiyawah.
- (2) äkwah päyak awah nīsusāp iyāhtsiyiniwah äh-nawaswātāt, ä-sakāyik äyakō mōskīstamwak sīpīsis. äkutah pahkupäwak, äh-āsowahahkik. äkutah nipīhk kokiw päyak ayāhtsiyiniw, äh-kāsot, "namuya nika-wāpamik nähiyaw", äh-itäyihtahk. kutakak ōkih tapasīwak päyakusāp; kutak sakāw äkutā säskisiwak. äkutā äkwah nähiyawak wihkwäskawäwak, tāpiskots wātihkān usīhtātsik iyāhtsiyiniwak, äh-nōtinikātsik. äkwah ōki nähiyawak kisiwāk äh-ituhtätsik itah äh-ayāyit iyāhtsiyiniwah, äkwah äwaku kā-papā-nawaswātāt, äwaku nīkānuhtäw, tāpiskōts ayah simākanisukimāw, äkwah ōkih ayāhtsiyiniwak kisiwāk äh-wāpamātsik nähiyawah äkwah umah wātihkān umah k-āyātsik. äkwah ninisō2 nähiyawak äkutah nipawiwak wātihkānihk tsīkih. äkwah päyak nähiyaw tāpiskōts umah mistik ōtah — äh-tāh-tahkamāt mōhkumān uhtsi ayāhtsiyiniwah; äyaku päyak nähiyaw kā-tōtahk. äkusi äkwah kahkiyaw nähiyawak pīhtukäwak wātihkānihk, mōhkumān äh-tahkunahkik, nähiyawak ohi ayahtsiyiniwah äh-tah-tahkamatsik mohkumān uhtsi. nipahäwak; kahkiyaw nam āwiyak pimātisiw päyakusāp aniki ayāhtsiyiniwak. äkusi äkwah mohkumān uhtsi äh-manisamawātsik, ustikwāniyiwah äh-manisamwātsik nähiyawak. äkusi puyowak. ayis mästsihäwak; äyak uhtsi ka-puyutsik. äkutaw

¹ In earlier texts I have noted the second vowel of this word as long; later I heard it predominantly as short.

² Word unknown to me; probably a mis-hearing.

6. HOW SWEET-GRASS BECAME CHIEF.

Coming-Day.

- (1) In the time of the men of long ago he was chief. Here at Sweet-Grass they dwelt. One morning, he took a horse; he saddled it and mounted; he set out to roam. As he went along he saw someone climbing a hill, a man. He observed him, watching through a spyglass, this man who was looking for people. He knew him for a Blackfoot. He loaded his gun and attacked him as he lay on the ground. When the Blackfoot perceived that a Cree was attacking him, he fled; he hid in the bushes. The Cree tried to shoot him, but the gun did not go off. From the place where he had fled into the woods, twelve Blackfoot came out upon the trail. The lone Cree attacked them, wanting to do battle and shoot them. The Blackfoot fled, fearing the one Cree who was shooting at them. They fled into another wood. Again they came forth in their course. But the Cree on his horse was driving them to where the Cree were many in their tents. The Blackfoot meanwhile, thinking, "In this direction I shall escape," did not know that there were many people, many Cree in the place to which they were going. When they saw the Cree, they turned, at the sight of the many Cree.
- (2) Then, as the one was pursuing the twelve Blackfoot, in a wooded place they made for a creek. They went into the water to cross. There one of the Blackfoot ducked under water to hide, thinking, "The Cree will not see me." The other eleven fled; they went into another wood. There the Cree surrounded them, the Blackfoot making a kind of trench as they fought. When the Cree went near to where the Blackfoot were, then he who had pursued them, he went in the lead, like an officer, and the Blackfoot saw the Cree come near the trench where they were. And the Cree stood there close to the pit. Then one Cree holding it like this stick here with his knife began to stab the Blackfoot; one Cree did this. Thereupon all the Cree began to enter the trench, knife in hand, stabbing one Blackfoot after another. They slew them; not one of those eleven Blackfoot was left alive. Then with their knives they scalped them; the Cree cut the scalps from their heads. Then they

uhtsi ana kā-päyakut, nistam kā-wāpamāt öhi ayāhtsiyiniwah, äwak öhtsi mistahi kīh-ukimāwiw. äwak öma swīt-kwās isiyihkāsow, uwīhkasku-kisäyin isiyihkāsow. äwakō ä-kīh-ukimāwit, kayās kisäyiniwak.

(3) äwakō kayās ātsimōwin, äwakō utaskīhk kā-pähtamān uma utātsimōwin, äkutah äh-apiyān utaskīhk uma kw-utinamān ātsimō-

win. äkusi.

7. HOW SWEET-GRASS BECAME CHIEF. SECOND VERSION.

mimikwās.

- (1) wīhkasku-kisāyin kītahtawā āh-nipāt, uhtawakāhk sakimāsah kituyiwah: "hāw, wäsāh kikitimākisin. kīh-näwu-tipiskākih äkuspi kika-miyitin; kimiyitin tah-ukimāwiyin. usām kikitimākisin ähnöhtä-ukimāwiyin."
- (2) äkusi päkupayiw. äh-päkupayit, sakimäsah uhpihāyiwah uhtawakāhk uhtsi. mitunih ä-mihtsätikih mīkiwāhpah äwak ōtah natimihk. äkusi ä-nistu-tipiskāyik, kayās mōsasiniyah wāwiyāyāwa, äkunih ä-māh-mōhkutahk, upāskisikanihk ä-āh-asiwatāt, ä-tā-tāpiskupayiyikih nōhtaw. äkusi wīstāwah pīhtukä-yiwah.

(3) "tāntäh ä-wīh-tuhtäyin?" itik wīstāwah.

(4) "kīkisāpā ä-wī-sipwāpayiyān," itäw wīstāwah.

(5) sakahpitäw wayawitimihk utämah.

(6) "äkā wiyah nakasihkan. kiwī-wītsätn," itik wīstāwah.

(7) äkusi ä-tipiskāk kawisimōwak. kīkisäpā äh-wāpahk waniskāw. namuya mitun äh-wāpaniyik, "anuhts kā-kīsikāk äkwah kik-ōh-nisitawäyihtākusin, anuhts kā-kīsikāk."

(8) mīhkawikiyiwah utämah. äkwah uskinīkiw-iyinīsah wawäyiyiwah. ntawih-wīhtamawäw wīstāwah. äkusi wawäyiwak; sipwäpayiwak. wāhyaw nimitaw wāpaniyiw äh-ay-apitsik spatsināsihk. kītahtawä kā-wāpamātsik äh-pim-āmatsiwätāsimuwit. kītahtawä nahisiniyiwah äh-pā-pakamahikäyit.

(9) "äkusi namoya kiwītsäwākaninaw. mahti nik-ätuhtān."

(10) nakatäw utämah äkutah. tāpwä utihtäw uspiskwaniyihk uhtsi.

(11) äkusi, "awīna kiyah? kiwīh-pāskisutn," itäw.

(12) äkusi tihtipipayihōw. äkusi äh-pāskiswāt, äkusi patahwäw. äkusi säskāmuyiwah. äkusi täpwātāw wīstāwah. äkusi sipwāpayiwak ōki nīsu, äh-ntawi-wīhtahkik. äkwah wiya kanawäyimäw; tähtapiw; ayisk tapasiyiwah. tahkih kitāpamäw; kisiwāk wäsāpamātsi pāskiswäw.

(13) kītahtawā tāpwātāw, "mīkiwāhpihk, mīkiwāhpihk k-ātā-

muyin," itäw.

(14) äkusi sīpīsis utihtamiyiwah. äkwah äh-itāpitsik, wāpa-

ceased. They had finished them all; that was why they ceased: For this exploit he who had gone alone, and had first seen those Blackfoot, he became a great chief for this exploit. His name was Sweet-Grass. He was chief among the men of old.

(3) This is a story of long ago. In his land I heard this story of him; even here where I sit, in this his land I learned this story. That

is all.

7. HOW SWEET-GRASS BECAME CHIEF. SECOND VERSION.

Simon Mimikwas.

(1) Once upon a time when Sweet-Grass slept, a mosquito spoke into his ear: "Indeed, too pitiable is thy state. Four nights from now I shall give it thee; I shall give thee chieftainship. Too pitiable is

thy plight in thy longing to be a chief."

(2) Then he awoke. As he awoke, a mosquito flew up from his ear. This was in a place where there were many tents, here in the west. So when three nights had passed, — the old time bullets were round, — these he was shaping, putting them into his gun to fit them beforehand. Then his brother-in-law came into the lodge.

(3) "Where are you planning to go?" his brother-in-law asked him.

(4) "Early in the morning I mean to ride away," he answered his brother-in-law.

(5) He tethered his horse outside the lodge.

(6) "Do not leave me behind. I want to go with you," said his brother-in-law.

(7) So, when night came, they lay down. Early in the morning he got up. When it had not yet dawned much, "For this day thou shalt be renowned."

(8) His horse was fleet. Some young lads made ready. He went and gave the word to his brother-in-law. So they made ready; they rode away. Far to the south dawn came, as they sat on a small eminence. Suddenly they saw one who was crawling up a hill. Presently that person lay down and hammered.

(9) "Plainly he is not of our comrades. Let me go there."

(10) He left his horse there. He came upon the other from the rear.

(11) Then, "Who are you? I mean to shoot you," he said to him.

(12) The other threw himself to roll downhill. Then he shot at him, but missed him. The other fled into the brush. Then he called out to his brother-in-law. The two rode off, to go and tell it. But he kept the other in sight; he mounted; the other was fleeing. He kept watching him; wherever he caught sight of him, he shot at him.

(13) Presently he called out to him, "To the tent, to the tent is

where you are running to escape," he said to him.

(14) The other reached a creek. When they looked there, they

mäwak misahkamik ayīsiyiniwah. äkwah waskāmuwak; asuwahamwak sīpīsis. päyak mistikuhk säkupayihōw. äkwah päyak māhi-kōkīw. āsuwahamwak kutakak. säskāmuwak; umis ähitahtsāk säskāmōwak. äkwah nähiyawak tāpitawih takupayiwak. piyisk mistahi mihtsätiwak. mäniskihkäwak ayahtsiyiniwak. päyik äkutah ayahtsiyiniw ukimāwiw; äwakōw kīskihkumān siyihkāsōw. äkusi wīhkwäskawāwak. kītahtawä äkwah nōtinikäwak.

(15) kītahtawā päyak nähiyaw: "utäh uhtsi wiyatsāwiwak."

- (16) äkusi täpwäwak nāpäwak. pāskisamākwak; namuya wīnakiwak, päyak tsāpäs siyihkāsōw; päyak waskasiw-awāsis isiyihkāsōw, äh-usīmihtutsik. äkusi tāpwä, "ispīh manihkumānäk!" itwäwak nähiyawak. mayowas ä-sakuwahk samak uhpiwak. utihtinäwak ayahtsiyiniwah. äkusi mõhkuman apatsihtawak, tamus-tāh-tahkamātsik. ātiht namuya tahkamāwak. ōtah maniswäwak; äkusi utinamwak ustikwān. akus īsi a-kīh-utinahkik, akusi äkwah tahkamäwak äkwäyāk. äkusi mästsihäwak. äkusi akwah kīwäwak, pitamā akimäwak: nīsitanaw āyiwāk nīsu; iyikuhk nipahäwak, äkuyikuhk kā-tāpwäwātsik, äh-mästsihātsik. äkusi äkīh-kīwātsik mistahi miyawātamwak. äkutah uhtsi ukimāwiw wihkasku-kisäyin. äkusi namuya wihkats ka-ponih-ukimawiw kīskihkumān. äyāpits iskuh kāy-askīwik, äyāpits anuhts kīsikāw ukimāwiw. äwakō kat-nayip k-äsiyihkātäk, äwakō kīskihkumān kā-kīh-mastsihiht. atah a-kīh-nipahiht, ayapits ukimawiw anuhts kīsikāw. äkusī päyak anah kā-kōkīt sīsīp-ustikwān isiyihkāsōw; päyik kākāsōw isiyihkāsōw; äwakō kā-sakōpayihut mistikuhk; äyakunik pikuh pimātisiwak. nīsitanaw āyiwāk näwu ä-kīhihtasitsik, äkusi piku nīsu pimātisiwak. äyikunik ātsimuwak utaskiwāhk äh-takusihkik.
- (17) "äyakō uhtsi nama wīhhkāts ka-pōn-ukimāwiw," itwäwak sasīwak. nähiyawak täkusihkwāwi, "äyāpits ukimāwiw kīskihkumān," itwäwak äsah, käyutätwāwi nähiyawak.
- (18) äkusi äkwah mistahi kīh-ukimāwiw wīhkasku-kisäyin. äk ōm āskiy uma wīwutinaskäyiwin¹ ukusisah utah kīh-ukimāwiyiwah. äwaku nāpäw apis-iyinīs k-īsiyihkāsōw. nīsitanaw āyiwāk käkāmitātaht aspin kā-nipit.

(19) äkusi kahkiyaw.

8. SWEET-GRASS AS A YOUNG MAN.

kā-kīsikāw-pīhtukäw.

(1) kītahtawā mīkiwāhpihk uhtsi sipwähtäw, käkā-mitātaht ähihtasitsik ä-sipwähtätsik, ä-mustuhtätsik, äh-nitunawātsik iyāhtsiyiniwah. kītahtawā niyānanwāw äh-tipiskāyik, niyānanwāw äkīh-nipātsik, mustuswah wāpamäwak. pāyak awa sipwähtäw, ähntawi-pāskiswāt. äh-nipahāt päyak, kahkiyaw äkutah ituhtäwak

¹ If correctly recorded, then "the taking of land," i. e. the assignment of Indian Reserves.

saw a great many people. They fled; they crossed the creek. One hid among the trees. Another dived downstream. The others crossed. They fled into the woods; up a slope, like this, they fled into the woods. The Cree arrived in the same way. Soon there were many of them. The Blackfoot made a trench and breastworks. One of the Blackfoot there was a chief; he was called Cut-Knife. So they

- surrounded them. Then soon they fought.

 (15) Presently a Cree called out, "They are escaping over here."

 (16) Then the men whooped. The others shot at them, but they would not halt. One man was named Chapess, another Claw-Child; they were brothers. Then, "Get ready your knives!" said the Cree. Before the cry had gone forth, they leaped up. They grappled with the Blackfoot. They used their knives, trying to stab them. Some they did not stab. They scalped them; they took their scalps. Only then, when they had taken these, did they stab them. So they killed them all. Then they went home. First they counted them: twenty-two; they killed all of those at whom they had whooped; they exterminated them. So, when they had returned home, they made a great celebration. On account of this Sweet-Grass became a chief. All the time since then, to this very day, he is chief. The place that is called "Cut-Knife" in English, that is where Chief Cut-Knife and his band were all slain. But although he was killed, yet to this day he is a chief. The one who dived was called Duck-Head; one was called Hider; he it was who hid among the trees; only these two remained alive. Of the twenty-four, thus only two remained alive. They told the tale when they reached their country.
- (17) "From that time on never will he cease to be chief," say the Sarsi. Whenever any Cree arrive, "Cut-Knife is still chief," they say, when the Cree come visiting.
- (18) And so Sweet-Grass became a great chief. And here, on this very land, when the Reserve was assigned, his son was chief. Little-Man was his name. It is twenty-nine years since he died.
 - (19) That is all.

8. SWEET-GRASS AS A YOUNG MAN.

Coming-Day.

(1) At one time he set out from his lodge; nine men were in the party; they went on foot, looking for Blackfoot. When five nights had passed and five times they had slept on the way, they saw some buffalos. One man went out to shoot them. When he had killed one, all went there to skin it and cut it up, and to eat. When they

äh-wiyanihātsik, ä-wīh-mītsisutsik. äkwah ä-kīsi-mītsisutsik, umaskisiniwāwah äh-kaskikwātahkik, äh-mīsahahkik ä-pīkupayiyikih, äyakō wīhkasku-kisäyin pasikōw, ä-sipwähtät äh-päyakut. äwakōw ayänāniwusāp äh-tahtupipunwät awa kā-sipwähtät, ä-wih-kakwäwāpamāt iyāhtsiyiniwah. ōki wiya kutakak apiwak. äh-asawāpit äh-wih-kakwä-wapahtahk käkway, äh-ispatinayik äkut äh-papimisihk, kisiwāk ōtah usähtsāyiw; nama käkway wāpahtam. kītahtawā kākway pāhtam äh-pā-tihkwäyik. kītahtawā wāpamäw äh-pä-sākäwäpayiyit mustuswah mihtsät, kā-wāpamāt ayāhtsiyiniwah mihtsät äh-pä-nawaswātāyit õhi mustuswah, äh-wīhnipahāyit. namōya kīh-tapasīw, wāpamikutsi ta-nipahikut. kāsōw äkutah apisīs ä-sakāsiyik; äkutah pimisin, atsusisah äh-tahkunahk; nama käkway pāskisikan. itah kā-pimisihk, kisiwāk utah pimipayiyiwah mustuswah. itä ka-päy-uhtuhtäyit, äkutäh misiwä nipahäyiwah mustuswah. äkwah äh-itāpit, misiwäw wāpamäw itäh kā-kīh-ituhtäyit. kītahtawä äh-pimisihk, nāway äh-päy-ihtāyit ōw īyāhtsiyiniwah, iskwäwah äh-wītsäwāyit, uwīkimākaniyiwah, pāskisikan äh-tahkunamiyit õhi nāpäwah, äwakunih utihtik. Wāpamik iskwäwah ōhih. wihtamawäw uwikimākanah awah iskwäw, ōh ähpimisiniyit nähiyawah. äh-itāpit awa ayāhtsiyiniw, utinam upāskisikan. äkwah awa nähiyaw kā-pimisihk atsusis omah utinam, oh iyāhtsiyiniwah äh-pimwāt; nipahäw. iskwäw awah tapasīw. āsa mīn äwakuni ōh īskwäwah pimwäw; mīn äwakunih nipahäw. äkusi pasiköw; öhi nāpäwah kāh-nipahāt pāskisikan utinam; utämiyiwah nīsu utināw; tähtapiw. äkw ow iyahtsiyiniwa mihtsat itä ka-nipahayit mustuswah, äkutäh ituhtäw, äh-tähtapit. ata wiya wī-maskamäw; namōya wīh-kitāpamäw, äh-kustahk tanisitawäyimikut äh-nähiyawit. piyisk miyaskawäw, mihtsät ayisiyiniwah ä-kīh-miyāskawāt. namōya kiskäyihtam kwayask ähituhtät päyak öhi iyahtsiyiniwah äh-wiyanihayit mustuswah. asay kīh-ituhtaw. akusi "tanisi kī-totaman?" itayihtam, a-kustat äwakunih. apisīs uhpimäh pimuhtäw, äh-tähtapit, päyak ä-sakāpäkināt misatimwah, ayāhtsīnawah utämiyiwah äh-maskamāt äyakunih kā-nipahāt. äkw ōhih kā-kāh-kitāpamikut nisitawäyimik äh-nähiyawit, äh-utināyit utämiyiwah; wāpiskisiyiwah; äkusi tapasīw. äkwah tähtapiyiwah. äh-kīsi-tähtapit aw ayāhtsiyiniw, täpwäw; uwītsäwākanah kitāpamik. äkusi aniki iyāhtsiyiniwak mihtsät pä-sipwäpayiwak. äkus äkwah kā-tapasīt awa nähiyaw. äkwah awa ka-nisitawayimat nahiyawah nawaswataw ohi nahiyawah, ä-wih-kakwä-nipahāt. äkwah awa nähiyaw äh-āpasāpamāt, ''mahti kisiwāk kit-āyāt.'' ōhi kā-na-nawaswātikut kisiwāk ayāyiwa, kisiwāk äh-askōkut. wāhyaw pāpayiyiwah; wayunipitaw ōhi kā-tähtapit ä-moskistawāt ohi wāhyaw kā-pä-nakasiwäyit. kisiwāk ä-usāpamikut, pāskisuk. patahuk. äkusi tapasiyiwah. äkwah wiyah pāskiswāw; nīhtsiwāpahwāw; nipahāw. āsa mīn äyukuni utämiyiwah utinäw. äkusi äkwah tapasīw. kā-mihtsätitsik aniki ayāhtsiyiniwak äh-utihtātsik ōhi kā-nipahimiht, äkutah puyuwak.

had eaten and were sewing moccasins or mending such as were torn, Sweet-Grass arose and went off alone. Eighteen years old was he when he then set out to see Blackfoot. Meanwhile the others stayed where they were. When he looked out to see what there was to be seen, as he lay there on a rise of the land, close by the land was hilly; he could not see anything. After a while he heard something come thudding. Then he saw a great herd of buffalos come forth and saw a large band of Blackfoot coming in pursuit of the buffalo, to kill them. He could not flee, for if they saw him, they would kill him. He hid there in a small clump of trees; there he lay, holding his arrows; he had no gun. Close by the place where he lay came the buffalos. Everywhere in you direction whence they had come, the others had killed buffalos. And when he looked this way, he saw them all going on. At last, as he lay there, behind the rest came a Blackfoot with a woman, his wife; the man carried a gun; these came to where he was. The woman saw him. She told her husband that a Cree lay there. Then the Cree who lay there took an arrow like this and shot the Blackfoot, killing him. The woman ran away. Then he shot the woman; her too he killed. So then he got up; he took the gun from the man he had slain, and his two horses; he mounted. Where those Blackfoot had killed many buffalos, thither he went, now on horseback. He wanted to rob them, but he did not want to look upon them, fearing they would know him for a Cree. At last he passed them; he passed a great many people. He had unwittingly gone straight to one of the places where the Blackfoot were preparing buffalo. Beyond retreat he had gone there. "What can'I do?" he thought, fearing them. He rode a bit to one side, leading by the bridle the other one of the horses he had taken from the Blackfoot he had slain. Then when one of the others looked at him, he knew he was a Cree and that he had taken some of their horses; white horses they had; and so he fled. Then the other mounted. When the Blackfoot mounted, he whooped; his companions looked. this way those Blackfoot started off in a crowd. And so the Cree fled. The one who had recognized him as a Cree pursued him to kill him. When the Cree looked back at his pursuer, "I shall let him get near." Closer and closer behind him came he who was pursuing. A long way had the other come; he turned back the horse and attacked the man who had come outdistancing his companions. The other saw him near and shot at him. He missed him and fled. Then he shot at the other; he knocked him from his horse, killing him. This one's horse also he took. Then he fled. All the other Blackfoot, when they reached the one who was slain, stopped there. He was already too far away in his flight. Then his companions whom he had left there where they had eaten, when they heard the shots, fled running on foot, thinking, "Perhaps the others have killed him,"—
the one who had gone to reconnoitre. But he who had gone to reconnoitre had killed two Blackfoot; he had taken three horses usām āsay wāhyaw ayāw, äh-tapasīt. äkwah uwītsäwākanah aspin kā-kīh-nakatāt itah kā-kīh-mītsisutsik, äwakunik wiyah äh-pähtahkik äh-māh-matwäwäyik, kīh-tapasīwak, ä-mustsi-pimipahtātsik, "maskots nipahāw", äh-itäyihtahkik, — ohih kā-kīh-ntawi-āyasawāpiyit. äwakw āwah kā-kīh-ntaw-asawāpit, äwakō nīsu nipahäw ayahtsinawah; nistuh misatimwah maskamäw; päyak päskisikan; iskwäwah päyak nipahäw. uwītsäwākanah miskawäw awa nähiyaw. äkwah ātsimōw uma k-äsi-wāpahtahk, k-äs-ōtināt öhi misatimwah. äkutah ayāwak, uwītsäwākanah itah äh-miskawāt. äkwah äh-tipiskāyik, äkutah uhtsi kāwih sipwähtäwak, äh-ituhtätsik oh iyahtsiyiniwah itah ah-wikiyit. akwah ah-kimutamawatsik utämiyiwah. äkutah tapasīwak. kīwäwak; äkwah piyis äkus īsi takusinwak wikiwahk. awakw awah ka-totahk wihkasku-kisayin.

(2) äkusi äkwah ātsimuwin.

9. SWEET-GRASS DEFEATS THE BLACKFOOT AND SARSI.

kā-kīsikāw-pīhtukäw.

(1) kītahtawä äh-ayātsik wīkiwāhk, wawäyiwak, äh-sipwähtätsik, ayahtsiyiniwah äh-ntunawatsik, ä-wih-kakwah-kimutamawatsik utämiyiwah, ahpōh päyakuyitsih ä-wih-nipahātsik ayahtsiyiniwah. äkusi itäyihtamwak. sipwähtäwak; mitataht ayananiwusap ihtasiwak nähiyawak ōkih, uskinīkiwak.

(2) kītahtawā sīpiy äh-utihtahkik, äkutah äh-kapäsitsik, ä-wīhnipātsik tipiskākih, äh-tipiskāyik kisināyiw, äh-mispuniyik. piyisk

wāpan; mispuniyiw.

(3) "hāw, mātsīk," itäwak uskinīkiwah; "pōnih-māyi-kīsikāki, iyikuhk ka-sipwähtānānaw. nipahāyäkō mustus, namuya kanõhtähkatānānaw."

(4) tāpwäh päyak uskinīkiw pasikōw, äh-sipwähtät, ä-wih-kakwähwāpamāt mustuswah, äh-mātsīt. pōtih äh-pimuhtät, kā-wāpamāt iyahtsiyiniwah äh-päyakuyit. pä-kiwäw unwitsäwakanah itah k-äyäyit.

(5) äh-takuhtät õmisi itäw: "niwāpamāw ayahtsiyiniw äh-päyakut," itäw.

(6) äkusi wawäyiwak, ä-wīh-kakwäh-nipahātsik; at-sipwähtäwak, äh-ituhtätsik itah ka-wāpamimiht. tsīkih äy-ihtātsik, wāpamäwak misatimwah äh-kīwätisahwāyit. mōskīstawäwak, ä-wīh-kakwähmaskamātsik öhih misatimwah. awah ä-wāpamāt nähiyawah ayahtsiyiniw, tapasīw, äh-sipwätisahwāt misatimwah. äh-pimipahtāt, kisiwāk sīpiy ayāyiw, akutah a-pinasiwatisahwāt ōhi misatimwah. äkutah äh-wikitsik ukih ayahtsiyiniwak. äkutah ä-säkäwätsik tah sipiyihk nähiyawak, kā-wāpahtahkik mikiwāhpah. tapasiwak öki nähiyawak. wawäyiwak iyahtsiyiniwak, äh-tähtapitsik utämiwāwa, ah-nawaswātātsik ōhih nahiyawah. a-pmpahtātsik nahiyawak, kutak äh-pasahtsayik ä-sakayik äkutah äh-ituhtätsik, kafrom them and one gun; he had killed one woman. That Cree found his comrades. Then he told of what he had experienced and of how he had taken those horses. They stayed there where he found his comrades. When night came, they set out again, going to where those Blackfoot dwelt, and stole their horses from them. Then they fled. They returned home, and so at last reached their camp. The one who did thus, was Sweet-Grass.

(2) That is the story.

9. SWEET-GRASS DEFEATS THE BLACKFOOT AND SARSI.

Coming-Day.

- (1) Once upon a time some people got ready and went forth to look for Blackfoot, to try to steal their horses from them, or, if one was alone, to kill the Blackfoot. That was their purpose. They set out; eighteen was the number of these Cree, young men.
- (2) In time, when they came to a stream, they made camp there, to sleep that night. When night came, there was frost, and snow fell. Dawn came; it snowed.
- (3) "Now, go hunt," they said to the young men; "When the storm ceases we shall go on. If you kill a buffalo, we shall not go hungry."
- (4) So a youth arose and set out to look for buffalos, to hunt. There as he walked along, he caught sight of a lone Blackfoot. He came back to his companions.
- (5) When he got there he said, "I saw a lone Blackfoot," he told them.
- (6) Accordingly they made ready to try to kill the Blackfoot; they set out one after the other and went to the place where the Blackfoot had been seen. When they were close by, they saw him driving home horses. They attacked him, to rob him of his horses. When the Blackfoot saw the Cree, he fled, driving on the horses. As he ran along, a river was near there; down to it he drove the horses. That was the camping-place of those Blackfoot. When the Cree came out upon the river, there they saw the tents. The Cree fled. The Blackfoot got ready and mounted their horses, and pursued the Cree. As the Cree, in their flight, came to another wooded gully, there they saw some other tents. These people too were Blackfoot.

wāpahtahkik kutakah mīkiwāhpah. mīn äwakunih iyahtsiyiniwah. akutah uhtsih tapasīwak. min äwakunih mōskīstākwak. akwah mihtsatiyiwah, wiyawāw ayanāniwusāp ay-ihtasitsik. wāpahtamwak ah-minahikuskāyik; akutah saskisiwak.

(7) "hāw, uskinīkītik, wātihkäk," itwäwak okih nähiyawak.

(8) āsay wāsakām ayāyiwah ayahtsiyiniwah. āsay mātsih-pāskiswāwak; wiyawāw mīnah pāskiswäwak. äkwah nötinitōwak. wātihkäwak mistah ōkō ōskinīkiwak, äkutah äh-apitsik wātihk.

(9) õmisi isiyihkātäw umah wātihkān: "mänisk" isiyihkātäw. õkih k-āyimisitsik äyōkunik ōmis īsiyihkāsōwak: "äh-nāpähkāsutsik" isiyihkāsōwak, namuya äh-pīhtukätsik wātihkānihk, äwōkunik āh-āhkamäyimutsik äh-nōtinikätsik.

(10) piyisk kinwäsk nōtinikäwak. piyisk tipiskāw. äh-tipiskāyik, kutakah mīnah takusiniyiwah ayahtsiyiniwah, äkunih mīnah äh-nōtinikutsik. piyis wāsakām äkutah kutawäyiwah, "äkāh ta-

sipwähtätsik," äh-itäyimikutsik.

(11) piyis wāpaniyiw. namuya nipāwak, äh-nōtinikātsik. āsay mihtsät nipahäwak ayahtsiyiniwah; wiyawāw nama käkway nipahikwak ōkih nähiyawak. piyisk ä-sākāstäyik, kutakah mīnah takuhtäyiwah äh-päh-nāh-nātamātōyit, äh-pä-wītsihituyit, ä-wīh-kakwäh-mästsihikutsik. mākah nama käkway nipahikwak; tsäs-kwah wiyawāw mihtsät nipahäwak. äwakō kapä-kīsik nōtinitōwak, piyisk ä-wīh-tipiskāk, nistuh pikuh nōtinikäwak nähiyawak.

(12) ōmisi isiyihkāsōw awa nähiyaw k-āyimisit äh-nōtinikät: wihkasku-kisäyin isiyihkāsōw. äkwah kutak mistahi-maskwah isiyihkāsōw. äkwah kutak napatä-kīsik isiyihkāsōw; äwakō nōh-

tāwiy.

- (13) äkwah äh-tipiskäyik, āsay mīnah kutakah takuhtäyiwah iyahtsiyiniwah. āsay māka mihtsät nipahäwak iyahtsiyiniwah. äkwah mistahi äh-tipiskäk, nästusiw mistahi-maskwah; pihtukäw wātihkānihk, nīsu-kīsikāw, käkāts nīsu-tipiskāw äh-nōtinikät, kānästusit. nīsu piku äkwah nōtinikäwak nähiyawak. wāsakām kisiwāk äh-päy-ituhtäyit iyahtsiyiniwah, iskutäw äh-tahkunamiyit. äyak õhtsi äh-pakamahukutsik, "kah-kakwäh-kisisowak," ähitäyimikutsik, piyisk, mistikwah wāsakām ä-kīh-astātsik umäniskiwāhk, piyisk āwakunih saskitāyiwah; māka namuya kīsisōwak. kītahtawā awah napatä-kīsik k-äsiyīhkāsut äwakō uspiskwanihk. ōhi utīhiyah äkutah, pahkihtiniyiw mōsusiniy, ayahtsiyiniwah äh-pāskisukut; māka namuya pīkupayiyiwah wasakayah, namuya ä-kih-pikwāhukut; mākah uskan pikupayiw. äkusi äkwah namuya kīh-mitsiminam pāskisikan. uspitun napatā namuya āpatsihtāw. äkwah pōyōw kā-nōtinikāt; äkwah pāyakōw wīhkasku-kisäyin äh-nötinikät.
- (14) piyisk kisiwāk äkwah ayāyiwah iyahtsiyiniwah. kītahtawä wīhkaskō-kisäyin kā-wāpamāt kisiwāk mistikwah äh-tsimasōyit, äkutah äh-pä-nahapiyit, äh-ākōsimuyit, ä-misikitiyit mistikwah.

From here again they fled. These people, too, attacked them. By this time the others were many, and of them there were only eighteen. They saw a spruce-grove; they fled into it.

(7) "Come, young men, dig a trench," said the Cree.

(8) By this time the Blackfoot were all around. Now they began to be shot at; and they, too, shot at the others. So they fought each other. Those young men dug a large trench, and they stayed in the trench.

(9) Such a trench is called "earthwork." The men who fight so as to be feared are called "braves," those who do not go into the pit but courageously fight.

(10) They fought for a long time. At last night came. At nightfall some more Blackfoot arrived, and these too joined in the fight against the Cree. Finally they built fires all around, intending to

bring it about that the Cree should not leave that place.

(11) At last day dawned. They did not sleep for fighting. By now they had killed many Blackfoot; the latter had killed none of the Cree. When daylight came, again some other Blackfoot arrived, to relieve the others, and help them try to massacre the Cree. But they killed none at all of the Cree, while the latter killed many of them. They fought all that day, until, toward nightfall, only three of the Cree were still fighting.

(12) This was the name of the Cree who fought most redoubtably: Sweet-Grass was his name. Another was called Big-Bear, and the

other was called Half-Sky; he was my father.

- Then, at night, still more Blackfoot arrived. But by this time they had slain many Blackfoot. Then, late in the night, Big-Bear got tired; he went into the pit, wearied from having fought two days and almost two nights. Then only two Cree were fighting. As the Blackfoot came close from all sides, bearing fire, with which they struck at the Cree, meaning to burn them, at last the sticks which they had placed round their earthwork caught fire, but the Cree were not burned. Then at one time he whose name was Half-Sky, a bullet hit him in the back, here at his shoulder-blade, as the Blackfoot shot at him, but his skin was not broken, he was not pierced by the bullet; but the bone was broken. So now he was not able to hold a gun. He was not able to use his arm on that side. So he ceased fighting; now Sweet-Grass was alone in the fight.
- (14) At last the Blackfoot were quite near. Then, at one time, Sweet-Grass saw, where a tree stood close by, that a Blackfoot came and crouched near it, shielding himself behind it, behind the

äkutah uhtsi wāpamäw äh-pä-mihtsätiyit õh īyahtsiyiniwah, äkvah ä-wīh-kakwäh-utihtinikutsik uwātihkāniwāhk. pōtih aw āyahtsiyiniw kā-nikānuhtät mistikuhk k-āpit. awah nähiyaw itäh k-ōhayāt äkutäh uhtsih, awa mistik kayās äs ä-kīh-kīsisut, wāpamäw õhi mistikwah, äh-kīh-wāsahīhkasōyit. äkusi äkwah ōtah pāskiswäw mistikwah awa nähiyaw. Ōtäh sāpupayiw aw iyahtsiyiniw; wāskikanihk pahkihtiniyiw mōsasiniy; nipahāw. äkusi ōhi utōskinīkīmah uwītsawākanah kahkiyaw tapasiyiwah, äh-nipahiht ähukimāwit aw āyahtsiyiniw. äkusi äkwah pōnih-tasinamwak; pōninōtinitōwak.

(15) kītahtawā kā-matwä-pīkiskwät aw āyahtsiyiniw äh-nähiya-wät; "awäniki kiyawāw?" äkusīy itwäw.

(16) "nähiyawak."

(17) "ātiht ökimāwak nnisitawäyimāwak."

(18) äkusi ōmisi itwäwak nähiyawak: "nam āwiyak ukimāw ōtah," itwäwak nähiyawak. ātah nīsu ukimāwak nähiyawak: wīhkaskō-kisäyin äyuku päyak ukimāw; äkwah kutak mistahä-maskwah, äwaku mīnah ukimāw; māka namuya wīh-wihtamawäwak.

(19) piyisk aw īyahtsiyiniw matwä-pīkiskwäw, "tān-tahtuh

kinipahikawināwāw, nähiyātik?" äkusi itwäw.

(20) "nama käkway," itwäwak nähiyawak. tsikämā nama käkway nipahāwak nähiyawak.

"kiyawāw māka?" itäwak nähiyawak.

(21) ōmisīy itwāw ayahtsiyiniw: "tāpakōhp mistahi āh-ukimāwit-sik kaskitāwayastak kā-nipahāyākuk; ākwah mihkōyīniwak nikut-wāsik ukimāwak kinipahāwāwak; ākwah sasīwak nāwu ukimāwak kinipahāwāwak; ākwah pīkanōwīniwak nīsu ukimāwak. namuya mihtsät ōtah ayāwak pīkanōwīniwak; mākah ōki kutakak kā-wāh-wīhakik, itōwahk mihtsāt ukimāwak kinipahāwāwak. äkuyikuhk wīh-pōyōwak; äkusi kikustikōwāwak." äkusi itwäw aw āyahtsi-viniw.

(22) äkusi tāpwä pōni-pāskisutōwak.

(23) äkwah ōki nähiyawak päyak nāpäsis äkutah äh-wītsäwāt, wātihkānihk ä-kīh-apit awa nāpäsis, "mahtih nika-wāpamāwak iyahtsiyiniwak," itwäw awa nāpäsis.

(24) "äkā wiyah!" itik uwītsäwākanah.

- (25) ähtsi pikuh wayawīw wātihkānihk uhtsih. kītahtawä kāmatwäwiyik; kīpiwäpahwāw, wawikanihk äh-tawahuht, äh-kaskāwikanähuht. äkusi utinäwak, äh-ahātsik wātihkānihk.
- (26) "äkusi kā-kīh-ititān; usām namuya kipa-pähtän," äh-itātsik ōhi nāpäsisah; "kīh-tāpwähtaman, namuya kā-kīh-tawahukuhta-yak," itäwak.
 - (27) äkusi äkwah pōyōwak. äkwah kīwäwak ōk āyahtsiyiniwak.
- (28) äkwah nähiyawak ay-apiwak äkutah, "māskōts tāpwäh kipōnihikunawak," äh-itwätsik.
- (29) kītahtawā päyak awa nāpāw, "mahtih nka-wāpamāwak; mahti tāpwā kä-kīwätsik," äh-itwät, ä-sipwähtät.

big tree. On that side he saw the Blackfoot coming in numbers and making ready to storm them in their trench. There, by the tree, sat the Blackfoot who marched in the lead. From where he was, that Cree saw that tree, and saw that it had of old been burned, struck by lightning. So the Cree shot at the tree itself. The Blackfoot was pierced to the heart; the bullet entered his breast; he was killed. Then his followers and companions all fled, when the Blackfoot chief was slain. Thereupon they ceased firing; they ceased fighting.

- (15) Then the Blackfoot called out, in Cree; "Who are you?" he asked.
 - (16) "Cree."

(17) "I recognize some chiefs."

- (18) Then thus answered the Cree: "There are no chiefs here," they said. To be sure, two of the Cree were chiefs. Sweet-Grass was a chief, and Big-Bear also was a chief; but they did not want to tell him this.
- (19) Later the Blackfoot called; "How many of you have been slain, O Cree?" he asked.

(20) "None at all," answered the Cree.

And in fact, none of the Cree had been killed.

"And you?" the Cree asked them.

(21) Thus spoke the Blackfoot: "Seven great chiefs of the Blackfoot you have slain; and six Blood chiefs you have slain; and four Sarsi chiefs you have slain, and two Piegan chiefs. There are not many Piegans here, but of those whom I have named, of them you have killed many chieftains. Now they will cease; they fear you now." Thus spoke that Blackfoot.

(22) Then really they did cease shooting at each other.

(23) And among those Cree a young lad who was with them and had stayed in the trench, "Let me go look at the Blackfoot," said this boy.

(24) "Do not!" his comrades said to him.

(25) Nevertheless he went out of the trench. At once a shot rang out; he reeled over, struck in the spine, the bone shattered. They got him and laid him in the trench.

(26) "This is what I told you; but you did not listen," they told him; "If you had obeyed, you would not have been wounded," they

said to him.

(27) Then they stopped. The Blackfoot went home.

(28) The Cree stayed there, saying, "Perhaps they really have

given us up."

(29) Presently one man said, "Let me go look at them; suppose they really will turn out to have gone home," said he and departed.

(30) pōtih namuya wāpamäw, äh-kīwät. nōhtäyāpākwäwak, nīsu-kīsikāw nīsu-tipiskāw äkāh äh-minihkwätsik, äkāh äh-mītsisutsik, namuya äh-nipātsik. äkusi pasikōwak ä-wīh-sipwähtätsik.

(31) "ä-wīh-nakasiyäk tsī ?" äkus ītwäw awa nāpäsis.

(32) äyisk namuya kih-pimuhtaw awa napasis.

(33) "namōwya," itik **ōwītsāwākanah**; "**ä-nōht**äyāpākwäyāhk. miskamāhkō nipiy ka-p**ā-nāt**ikawin," āh-itātsik ōhi nāpäsisah, äh-wayāsimātsik, äh-pä-kīwātsik, äh-pä-tapasītsik.

(34) äkusi kahkiyaw pimātisiwak, wīkiwāhk ä-takuhtätsik. awa wīhkasku-kisäyin uskutākay wāpōwayān nistumitanaw nīsuh ayiwāk tahtwayak, akusi nama nānitaw mā-misiwäw äh-pikwāhuht.

(35) äkusi äököw ātsimuwin. namuya kayās. māskōts mitā-

tahtumitanaw askiy.

40

10. FOUR CREE RESIST THE BLACKFOOT.

kā-kīsikāw-pīhtukäw.

(1) kītahtawä itah äh-ayātsik, äh-wīkitsik nähiyawak, māwatsihitōwak ä-sipwähtätsik uskinīkiwak, iyāhtsiyiniwah äh-ntunawātsik, ä-wīh-kimutamawātsik utämiyiwah misatimwah, kīspin māka wāpamātwāwi, päyakuwitsih, ta-nipahātsik; äkusi itäyihtamwak. äkwah kā-wāpahk, kā-pimuhtätsik, täpakuhp tahtwāw äh-nipātsik, äkuyikuhk wāpamäwak iyāhtsiyiniwah itah äh-wīkiyit. äkusi kāsōhtawāwak; namuya wāpamikwak. äkwah äy-ituhtätsik, ähtipiskāyik, äh-utihtātsik itah äh-wīkiyit, apiwak äkutah, tsīkih itah k-āyāyit. nīsu nāpäwak ituhtäwak mīkiwāhpihk, misatimwah äh-kimutamawātsik, äh-nipāyit.

(2) äkusi uwītsäwākaniwāwah äh-māh-miyātsik, ōmisiy itwäwak:

"tähtapik; tapasītān."

(3) ākusi tāpwā tāhtapiwak, ā-wīh-sipwāhtātsik. nīsu uskinīkiwak ātawāyimāwak; pakwātāwak āh-māyātisiyit misatimwah. pakitināwak; namōya wīh-tapasīwak.

(4) "tānähki äkā kā-tapasiyäk?"

(5) "āh, namuya niwīh-tapasīn. kiyawāw tapasīk."

(6) tāpwä tapasīwak ōki kā-tähtapitsik. kutakak nīsu nāpäwak mīn äwakunik namuya tapasīwak. näwiwak äkwah äkā kātapasītsik.

(7) "kiwih-witsätināwāw, uskinīkitik," itwäw awa kisäyiniw

päyak, "māskots utināyaku misatim, äh-itäyimitakuk."

(8) äkusi äkwah ōki äkā kā-tapasītsik nīsu oskinīkiwak ituhtäwak, iyāhtsiyiniwah itah äh-wīkiyit. käyāpits nipāyiwah. utinäwak misatimwah äh-miyusiyit nīsitanaw päyakusāp. äkwah uwītsäwā-kaniwāwah, nīsu itah äh-pähikutsik ōhi kisäyiniwah utihtäwak. miyäw misatimwah ōhō kisäyiniwah äwakōw. awah uskinīkiw

¹ The word "it was pierced" was not spoken, but supplied by a gesture.

(30) He did not see them; he came back. They were thirsty, not having drunk for two days and nights, and having neither eaten nor slept. So they got up to go away.

(31) "And are you going to leave me?" asked that boy.

(32) For he was not able to walk.

(33) "No," his companions answered him; "It is only that we are thirsty. When we have found water, you will be fetched," they told him, deceiving him, for they were going to flee for home.

(34) So they all stayed alive and reached their village. Sweet-Grass' coat and blanket had thirty-two bullet-holes, but in no spot

was he wounded.

(35) So goes this story. It is not old. Perhaps a hundred years.

10. FOUR CREE RESIST THE BLACKFOOT.

Coming-Day.

- (1) Once where some Cree lived, the young men assembled to go out looking for Blackfoot, in order to steal their horses from them and, if they saw one alone, to kill him; that was their intent. So on the next day they set out, and when seven times they had slept on the way, they saw some Blackfoot encamped. They hid from them; the others did not see them. Then, at night, when they went the others were. Two men went to a lodge and stole the horses were owners slept.
- (2) Then, when they gave them to their comrades, they said, "Mount; let us flee."
- (3) Accordingly they mounted to depart. Two youths were dissatisfied with the horses they had got; they did not like the horses, because they were ugly. They let them go and would not flee.
 - (4) "Why do you not flee?"

"I shall not flee. Go, you others."

So those who were on horses fled. Two other men also did not flee. Thus they were four who did not flee.

(7) "I shall go with you, youths," said one, an old man. "for I

think you may perhaps succeed in getting a horse or so."

(8) Then the two youths who had not fled went to where the Blackfoot were camping. They were still asleep. They took twenty-one handsome horses. Then they went back to where their two companions, one of them the old man, were awaiting them. The

ōmisi isiyihkāsōw: kiyāhkākiyuwāw, kā-miyāt kisäyiniwah äh-miyusiyit misatimwah.

(9) äkusih ōmisih itwäw awa kisäyiniw: "kitatamihin, wäskinī-

kiyin. äyak uhtsi k-ōh-kisātitān."

(10) äkus äwakw āwa kisäyiniw umis īsiyihkāsōw: tawipīsin isiyīhkāsōw.

(11) "häkwah tapasītān," itwäw awa kisäyiniw.

- (12) tāpwä tähtapiwak, äh-tapasītsik, ä-wīh-kīwätsik.
- (13) ömis ītwāw awah kisāyiniw: "uskinīkītik, ākā wiyah pimitisahwātānik kiwītsāwākaninawak. uhpimāh ituhtātān. wiyawāw mihtsāt ayāwāwak misatimwah. wāpahki ta-pimitisahukwak iyāhtsiyiniwah. āsay wiyawāw wāhyaw ayātukänik. kiyānaw kikātimikunawak. pimitisahukuyahkwāwi, uhpimāh ituhtātān. namōya ka-wāpamikunawak ayāhtsiyiniwak."

(14) "āha?," itwäwak uskinīkiwak.

(15) äkusi tapasiwak. äkwah uhpimäh itāmōwak.

(16) tāpwäh äh-wāpahk kiskäyihtamwak iyāhtsiyiniwak äh-kimutamāhtsik utämiwāwah. wawäyīwak, äh-āh-awihitutsik utämiwawah, ä-pimitisahwātsik nähiyawah, äkwah kapä-kīsik äh-pimipayitsik, nähiyawah ä-wīh-kakwäy-atimātsik. piyisk tipiskāw. namuya wāpamäwak nähiyawah. āhtsi pikō pimuhtäwak, ä-wīh-kakwä-wāpamātsik nähiyawah.

(17) äh-wāpahk ākwah mīnah äh-sipwähtätsik, äh-pimitisah-wātsik nähiyawah, kītahtawā kā-wāpamātsik; itah ä-wīh-mītsi-sutsik nähiyawak, päyak mustuswah ä-nipahātsik, äkutah kā-wāpamātsik iyāhtsiyiniwak ōhi nähiyawah. mäkwāts äh-mītsisuyit muskīstawäwak. äkwah ōkih nähiyawak pasikōwak, äh-utinātsik misatimwah, äh-tähtapitsik, äh-tapasītsik. äkwah ātiht nōtinikä-wak; pāh-pāskiswäwak ayāhtsiyiniwah. wiyawāw mīnah pāh-pāskisukwak iyāhtsiyiniwah. piyisk kinwäs nōtinitōwak, äh-pimuhtätsik. päyak nipahāw nähiyaw. äkusi puyuwak iyāhtsiyiniwak, nähiyawah päyak ä-nipahātsik. kā-pōyōtsik äkusi kīwäwak ōki ayāhtsiyiniwak.

(18) äkwah öki öhpimä kā-pimuhtätsik nähiyawak, äwakö kisäyiniw aw itah kā-witsihiwät, kāw äkutah ituhtäwak, uwitsäwā-kaniwāwah mäskanaw ä-wih-kakwä-wāpahtahkik, itah ä-kih-pimuhtäyit. tāpwä wāpahtamwak itah ä-kih-pimipayiyit.

(19) "āh, uskinīkītik," itwäw awa kisäyiniw, "namuya äku-tahtuh ōhts ihtasiwak; usām mistahi uki misatimwak kā-pimiskanawätsik,"

itwäw awah kisäviniw.

(20) uskinīkiwak ōkih umis ītāwak: "āku-tahtu uma kā-kīhutinātsik misatimwah," itāwak ōhō kisāyiniwah.

(21) äkus ītwāwak. āhtsi pikōw ati-sipwāhtāwak. namōya wāhyaw äh-ihtātsik, kā-pä-sākäwäyit, äh-nakiskawātsik, äh-kīwä-yit uw iyāhtsiyiniwah. wāpamikwak äkusih. tapasīwak ōki nähiyawak. mōskīstākwak. ä-sakāyik äkuta sāskisiwak utämiwa-wah kikih. sakāhk ayāwak. wīhkwäskākwak ayāhtsiyiniwah.

one gave a horse to the old man. The name of the youth was Kiyahkakiyowew, he who gave the old man a fine horse.

(9) Then the old man spoke thus: "I thank thee, youth. It was

for this I stayed with thee."

(10) The name of this old man was Tawipisin.

(11) "Now let us flee," said the old man.

(12) Accordingly they mounted and made for home.

(13) Thus spoke the old man: "Young men, let us not go in pursuit of our companions. Let us go in a different direction. They have many horses. Tomorrow the Blackfoot will pursue them. No doubt they are far on their way by now. It is us whom the Blackfoot will overtake. If they pursue us, let us go in a different direction. The Blackfoot will not see us."
(14) "Very well," said the young men.

(15) So they fled. They fled in a different direction.

- (16) As they had foreseen, in the morning the Blackfoot saw that their horses had been stolen from them. They made ready, lending one another horses, and went in pursuit of the Cree, riding all day to overtake them. At last night came. They had no sight of the Cree. Still they went on, seeking to get sight of the Cree.
- (17) In the morning, when again they set out in pursuit of the Cree, suddenly they saw them; where the Cree were about to eat, having slain a buffalo, there the Blackfoot caught sight of the Cree. They attacked them while they were eating. The Cree jumped to their feet, seized the horses, mounted, and fled. Some of them fought; they shot at the Blackfoot. The Blackfoot, too, kept shooting at them. For a long time they fought each other as they went along. One Cree was killed. Then the Blackfoot ceased, when they had killed one Cree. The Blackfoot ceased fighting and went home.
- (18) As for those Cree who had gone off in another direction, the party of that old man, they went back to look for the tracks of their comrades. They saw the place where the others had gone by.
- (19) "Now, young men," said the old man, "there were not so many of them as this; too many tracks have the horses made by here," said the old man.
- (20) The young men answered him, "This is the number of the horses they have taken," said they to the old man.
- (21) So they spoke. Again they set out. They were not far on their way, when they encountered those Blackfoot coming out from behind a hill on their way home. Thus they were seen by the others. The Cree fled. The others attacked them. They took refuge with their horses in a wooded place. They stayed in the brush.

wātihkäwak äkuta sakāhk, äkutah awa kisäyiniw äh-wīh-apit wātihkānihk, äkwah päyak uskinīkiw. äkwah nīsu ōk ōskinīkiwak namoya wih-apiwak watihkanihk, akwah ah-paskisukutsik ayahtsiyiniwah. päyak omisi isiyihkasow: kiyahkakiyuwaw isiyihkasow; äkwah päyak pāhpāstsäs isiyihkāsōw. äwakunik nähiyawak ähnotinikatsik äh-nisitsik. nisu watihkanihk apiwak; awakunik ähpīhtāsutsik pāskisikanah, ōki kā-nōtinikatsik ah-apatsihtatsik, kahtasinahkwāwih kā-isiwäpinamawātsik öhi kisäyiniwah, kutak ähutinahk pāskisikan. äwakunik öki uskinīkiwak, kīspin äkāh ähkustikutsik iyahtsiyiniwah, ayakuni ah-nipahatsik. oho wiyah utämiwāwah kahkiyaw nipahäyiwah. piyisk mihtsät nipahäwak iyāhtsiyiniwah. piyisk kustikwak. käkāts äh-tipiskāyik, äkuyikuhk puyöyiwah öh iyahtsiyiniwah, äh-tapasiyit, äh-säkihatsik. päyak pikuh nipahikwak äwakunik ōki. äkwah ä-kīh-tapasiyit, äkwah äh-wā-wāpamātsik utämiwāwah. awa kisäyiniw kā-kīh-miyiht misatimwah, äwaku pikuh pimātisiyiwah, äs äh-kawipitisuwit, uskātiyihk äh-tapakwātahk¹ pīsākanāpiy uhtsi awa misatim. äkus īsi utināw awa kisāyiniw. äkusi sipwähtäwak, äh-kīwätsik ōki nähiyawak. päyak piku nipahāw nähiyaw, äh-näwitsik. tsikämā wiyawāw mihtsat nipahawak yahtsiyiniwah. awakw ōhsi k-ōh-puyōtsik, ä-säkihātsik. äkus īsi pimātisiwak. äkusi äh-wāpahk, kapä-tipisk äh-pimuhtätsik, äh-wāpahk, äh-utākusihk, takusinwak wikiwahk öki nähiyawak. wiya piku awa kisäyiniw päyak päsiwäw ohi misatimwah. oki wiyah uskinikiwak kahkiyaw nipahäyiwah utämiwāwah yāhtsiyiniwa.

(22) äkusi äkuyikuhk ātsimuwin äwakuh.

11. THE STORY OF SOLOMON.

tsīhtsīkwāyōw.

(1) ātsimöwin kayās manitōwi-kihiw utātsimuwin.

(2) äkut ä-kī-wītsihiwät, mitātaht ayiwākäs äh-ihtasiyit, ut äh-ntupayitsik, ayāhtsiyiniwah ä-ntupayīstawātsik, äkwah wāhyaw äh-ayātsik ayahtsiyiniwah utaskiyihk, äkusi kīkisäpā sipwähtäwak, ä-waniskātsik. äkwa kītahtawäh ayahtsiyiniwak äs ä-kīh-nipahātsik mustuswah, äwakunih ituhtäwak². äkusi äkwah kutawäwak, ä-wīh-mītsiwātsik wiyās, äh-mītsisutsik. mustusu-mäyah māwatsihtāwak, ä-wīh-pōnahkik. äkwah äkutah apwäwak, wiyās āh-mah-manisahkik, äh-nah-nawatsītsik, äkwah nīsuh ä-ispatināyik äh-wāpahtahkik, ä-wīh-ntaw-āsawāpitsik, nīsu ä-sākäwätsik.

(3) namuya iskw äh-mītsisutsik, äwakunik kā-natawahtātsik — kītahtawäh āstam itah ä-sakāsiyik misatimwah kā-sākäwäyit;

¹ This word is probably wrongly recorded; the translation is a guess.

² The Cree are the third person subject of this last week have the

² The Cree are the third person, subject of this last verb; hence the sentence should propely read... ayahtsiyiniwah äs ä-kīh-nipahāyit..., with the Blackfoot in obviative form.

The Blackfoot surrounded them. They dug a pit there in the woods, for the old man to stay in, and the one young man. The other two young men decided not to stay in the pit when the Blackfoot fired The one's name was Kiyahkakiyowew, the other's Pahpastches. Those were the two Cree who fought. Two sat in the pit; they loaded the guns for those who were fighting, the latter tossing the guns, when they had fired them, to the old man, and taking another. These young men, whenever a Blackfoot failed to keep at a cautious distance, him they killed. But the others killed all their horses. At last they had killed many Blackfoot. The others came to fear them. Almost at nightfall the Blackfoot quit and ran away; they had frightened them. Only one of these men had been slain. Then when the others had run away and they looked at their horses, only the horse which had been given to the old man was alive; it had apparently thrown itself down on the ground by getting its foot snagged in the tether. Thus the old man took it. So the Cree set out for home. Only one of the four Cree was slain. But certainly they had slain many of the Blackfoot. They ceased fighting when they had frightened them off. So they saved their lives. On the next day, after marching all night, in the evening these Cree reached their camp. Only the old man brought home his horse. The young men's horses had all been killed by the Blackfoot.

(22) That is the end of this story.

11. THE STORY OF SOLOMON.

Chihtchikwayow.

- (1) This is a story Spirit-Eagle told long ago.
- (2) There where he went with a war party of some ten men or more on the war-path against the Blackfoot, when they were far into the Blackfoots' country, they got up one morning and started out. Presently they came to some buffalos which the Blackfoot, apparently, had killed. So they made a fire, for they intended to make a meal, eating the meat. They gathered buffalo-dung for fuel. There they did the roasting, cutting slices of meat and making preserved meat; two of them, the while, ascending a rise in the land which they saw, to reconnoitre.
- (3) They had not yet eaten, when those scouts suddenly on this side of a small grove some horses came forth; soon a Blackfoot came

kītahtawāh ayahtsiyiniwah kā-sākāwäyit, äkwah äh-itāpitsik, mīkiwāhpah ä-sākamuyikih. äkusi sakāhk itāmōwak; tapasīwak kōnihk, sākahikanis, äkutah pikuh kōnah äh-apit, kwayask itah äyakunik, nīsu äyakunik kā-ntawahtātsik.

(4) äkwah ayahtsiyiniw sākuwäw, nähih kā-nāh-nawatsiyit ähwāpamāt, äkwah uwītsäwākanah äh-nitōmāt. äkusi näki nähiyawak tapasīwak, mistah ä-pasahtsāyik äkutah äh-itāmutsik. ayahtsiyiniwak wīhkwäskawäwak nähiyawah, äh-nōtsihātsik.

(5) äkwah ōki kōnihk kāh-kī-kwayasitätsik kisiwāk wāpamäwak

ōhi ayahtsiyiniwah.

(6) äkwah pimipitsiwak äkutah tsīki, iskwäwak ä-nitawi-kapäsitsik äkutah. apisīs pikuh tawāw, usām mistahi ä-pasahtsāk, äkutah

pīhtsāyihk nähiyawak äh-ayātsik, ä-nōtsihihtsik.

(7) äkwah ōki mistahi mākwatsiwak, nipīhk äh-akutsihkik. äkusi kōnah äh-pakunänātsik, äh-itāpitsik, kisiwāk iskwäwah ähpimuhtäyit, mīkiwāhpah kisiwāk äh-tsimatäyikih. äkwah matwähsākuwäwak ayahtsiyiniwak. äkwā awah päyak k-ākutsihk kōnihk, usīmah päyak äkutah ayāyiwah, manitōwi-kihiw usīmah.

- (8) "namõya ayīsiyiniwak ä-wīh-pimātsihihtsik kā-matwäwiyik. äkwah ituhtätān; nisīm äkutah wītsihiwäw," itwäw manitōwi-kihiw.
- (9) äkwah sāyiman ōmisi itäw manitōwi-kihiwah: "kiyām äkā wiyah. usām nam āwiyak t-ātsimōw, mästsihikawiyahkuh. mākah pimātisiyahkuh, ōmah ä-nīsiyahk kik-ātsimunānaw, kīkināhk takusiniyahkuh. mākah ituhtäyahkuh, kahkiyaw nipahikawiyahkuh, nam āwiyak t-ātsimōw nätäh mīkiwāhpihk. kīkināhk takusiniyahkuh, kik-ātsimunānaw," itwäw sāyiman.

(10) mustsis¹ wāpamäwak ayāhtsiyiniwah äh-pā-pasahkāpiyit³, usām kisiwāk äh-kapäsimustawātsik. äkwah misatimwah käkāts pāh-pistiskākwak, ä-wīh-minihkwäyit. aspapiwinah kikiskamwak misatimwak; pīsākanāpiy utāpäwak ä-sakikwäpisutsik.

(11) umis ītwäw sāyiman: "tähtsipayihutān ōkih misatimwak. äh-mīhkawikītsik ätukä kōw-uyahpisutsik. nama wiyah ka-kīh-

atimikawinānaw."

(12) ākusi ōmisih itwāw manitōwi-kihiw: "nama wiyah nika-kīh-nakatāw nisīm. umah kā-māh-matwäwiyik äkutah aspin kīh-wītsihiwāw nisīm," itwäw manitōwi-kihiw.

(13) äkwah äh-pōn-āpihtā-kīsikāk, kītahtawah umis ītwäw sāyiman: "āta niwīh-kawatsin; āta wiyah niyah nikah-pimātisin³," itwäw, "kiya mākah?" itäw manitōwi-kihiwah.

(14) äkusi õmisi itwäw: "niya mīnah nikah-pimātisin," itwäw

manitōwi-kihiw; "kiya nīkān, sāyiman."

(15) "äha?," itwäw sāyiman; umis ītwäw sāyiman: "hāw, mistsitsā-

¹ For mustsih or mustsih isih.

² The initial element (pasahk-) is doubtful.

³ I. e. "I feel sufficient mystic power in me to know that I shall live."

Bloomfield, Plains Cree Texts

forth: and when they looked that way, there the tops of some tents showed forth. So they fled into the brush; they fled on the snow, straight to a small lake that was all covered with snow, those two scouts.

(4) The Blackfoot gave the war-whoop, when he saw those who were preparing meat, to call his comrades. So these Cree fled, heading for a deep ravine. The Blackfoot surrounded the Cree in the chase.

(5) Those who had gone into the snow, saw the Blackfoot from

(6) They moved their camp close by there; the women went along to camp there. There was only a small opening, so narrow and deep was the ravine in which the Cree stayed when they were attacked.

(7) And these men were very cold, lying in the water. When they made a rift in the snow and looked out, there were the women walking by and the tents standing near. They heard the Blackfoot whooping. One of the men who were lying in the snow had a younger brother with the other group; Spirit-Eagle's younger brother it was.

(8) "This noise of shooting is not as when quarter is shown. Let us go there; my brother is with them," said Spirit-Eagle.

(9) Then Solomon spoke thus to Spirit-Eagle: "Better not. For no one will tell the tale, if all of us are slain. But if we live, we two, we shall tell the tale, when we reach our camp. But if we go there and all of us are killed, no one will tell it there at home. When we reach our camp, we shall tell the tale," said Solomon.

(10) Plainly they could see even when a Blackfoot blinked his eyes, so close had they camped to them. And they nearly were stepped on by the horses that came to drink. The horses had saddles on; they were dragging reins, being all bridled.

(11) Thus spoke Solomon: "Let us throw ourselves on these horses. No doubt they are bridled because they are swift. They

will not be able to catch up to us."

(12) To this Spirit-Eagle answered thus: "I cannot leave my brother behind. Over yonder where we hear the shots, is where my brother has gone with the rest," said Spirit-Eagle.

(13) When noon had passed, Solomon spoke: "I am almost frozen to death; yet I shall live," he said; "But as for you?" he said to

Spirit-Eagle.

(14) Then he answered thus: "I too shall live," said Spirit-Eagle; "Do you perform first, Solomon."

(15) "Very well," said Solomon; thus spoke Solomon: "Come, Coyote, 'From close by shalt thou see me when thou art in danger of being slain,' saidst thou to me. And Wind, 'From close by shalt kanis, 'kisiwāk kikaw-usāpamitin, wīh-nipahikawiyinih,' kikīh-isin. äkwah uhtin, 'kisiwāk kik-ōsāpamitin wī-nipahikawiyinih,' kikīh-isin. kitakuhp kintahtāmitin; ninōhtä-pimātisin," itwäw sāyiman. "äkusi; pasikō," itäw manitōwi-kihiwah, "tapasītān. äkā wiyah uhtsih āpasāpih, k-ōsāhtsāk awasäwäyinih. kik-āskōtin."

(16) äkusi manitōwi-kihiw säkisiw kita-pasikōt, usām kisiwāk ähayāyit ayahtsiyiniwah; māskōts nistumitanaw tahkuskäwin äkuyi-

kuhk mikiwahpah ah-ayayikih, awaku uhtsih sakisiw.

(17) "äkwah kiyām pasikōw äkwah!"

- (18) äkwah sāyiman at-āskuwäw. äy-usähtsāyik kisiwāk äkutah kīh-ākawäwäwak. misiwä sāpupäwak. äkwah nīpisiyah nāntaw täpakuhp misit äy-iskwāyikih, äkutah kisātamwak. kītahtawäh misi-yōtin; äwakunih sāyiman kā-kīh-nitōmāt kita-pimātsihikut. äkusi nanāskumōw. mistahih mispun. äkwah kutawäwak; äkwah kätayōwinisäwak, äh-pāsahkik utayōwinisiwāwah. mistahih māyi-kīsikāw. äkusi äkwah äh-tipiskāk, misatimwah kimutiwak, ayāhtsiyiniwah utämiyiwah, aspapiwinah ä-kikiskamiyit. äkwah tapasī-wak.
- (19) äkwah uki nähiyawak kā-nōtsihihtsik, "tapasītān," itwäw pāyak.
- (20) äkwah uspwākana uyaskinahäw; miyäw nāpāwah kitanitunamiyit äh-tawāk itah. takuhtäw kāwih: "äkutah āta wiya tsawāsiw," itwäw. äkwah wawäyīwak.

(21) äkwah uskinīkiw-iyinīs utāhk ä-kaskāwikanähuht, "ä-wīh-ntawih-minihkwäyāhk nipiy," itwäwak nāpäwak.

(22) äkwah awa nāpäsis ayih atsusisah utinam.

(23) "nika-kīh-sipwähtān. päyak ayahtsiyiniw nika-nipahāw," itwäw awah nāpäsis kā-wīh-nakatiht.

(24) äkwah napawak okih tapasiwak.

(25) kutak nāpāw äh-pakutsāhuht, āsay äh-miyāskahkik mīki-wāhpah, "pitah nik-āyiwāpin; ispisuhtäk," itwäw awah kā-pakutsāhuht.

(26) äkusi äyāpits anuhts nam äskwa takusin.

(27) äkwah õki musäskatäwak kā-tapasītsik, ä-kisināk.

- (28) äkusi nīsu nipahāwak äwukunik anikih. äkwah ayahtsiyiniwah mihtsät kī-nipahäwak; ukimāwah mistahi kī-nipahäwak. äkusi wiy äkwah kīh-takusinwak wīkiwāhk; mistahi kih-miyawātamwak, usām mihtsät ä-kīh-nōtsihikutsik ayāhtsiyiniwah. äkusih.
- (29) äkusi anah nähiyäsis iskwäyäts wiyah kīh-nipahäw ayāhtsiyiniwah, ä-wīh-utihtinikut; päyak nipahäw iskwäyäts wiyah. manitōwi-minahikuskāhk isiyihkātäw äkutah kā-kīh-nōtsihihtsik. äkwah mistahi kīh-manitōwiw sāyiman k-oh-pimātisitsik.

thou see me, when thou art in danger of being slain,' saidst thou to me. Thy blanket-robe I ask of thee; I long for life," spoke Solomon. "So there; arise," said he to Spirit-Eagle, "let us flee. Do not look behind you when you pass the knoll. I shall come close behind you."

(16) Then Spirit-Eagle was afraid to stand up, for the Blackfoot were close at hand; because the tents were perhaps thirty steps away was why he feared.

(17) "Come, arise now!"

- (18) Then Solomon kept close behind him. They went to where a hill close by cut them off from sight. They were drenched through. In a place where the willows were some seven feet high they stayed. Soon a great wind blew; that was the one whom Solomon had called to save his life. Accordingly he gave thanks. There came a great fall of snow. Then they lit a fire; they undressed and dried their clothes. It was very bad weather. So when night came, they stole horses, the Blackfoots' horses, all saddled. Then they fled.
 - (19) As for those Cree who were besieged, "Let us flee," said one.
- (20) Then he filled a pipe; he gave it to a man who was to look for an opening. He came back: "Over here is, to be sure, a small opening," he said. Then they made ready.

(21) And, as a young lad had been shot in the stomach, "We are

only going to get a drink of water," said the men.

Then the lad took some arrows.

"I shall be able to go. I shall kill a Blackfoot," said the lad who was to be abandoned.

(24) Then those men fled.

(25) Another man who had been wounded in the side, when they had already passed the camp, "Let me rest a bit; do you go on ahead," said he who had been wounded in the side.

(26) To this day he has not arrived.
(27) And they fled bare in the cold.

- (28) Thus two of these people were killed. They had killed many Blackfoot; they had killed many chieftains. And so they reached home: they rejoiced greatly because they had been so close pressed by the Blackfoot. That is all.
- (29) But as for that Cree lad, at the very last he killed a Blackfoot, as they were about to reach him; one he killed at the very last. Spirit-Spruce-Grove is the name of the place where they were besieged. Greatly gifted with spirit power was Solomon; through this their lives were saved.

12. THE TREACHEROUS WIFE.

kā-kīsikāw-pīhtukäw.

- (1) kayās pāyak ukimāw, nīsuh ukimāwak, uskinīkiwak, pāyak uwikimakanah miyusiyiwa; wiya mina miyusiw aw ōskinikiw, ukimāw. äkwah uwikimākanah tähtapiwak ä-sipwähtätsik, ayāhtsiviniwah äh-ntunawātsik, ä-wīh-kakwā-kimutamawāt utämiviwa. ahpōh ta-nipahāt wāpamāt; äkus ä-ihtäyihtahk kā-sipwähtät. äh-tipiskāyik, kā-sipwähtätsik uwikimākanah, äh-nīsitsik pikōh. piyisk wāpaniyiw, a-pa-pmi-tahtapitsik. awakō kapa-kīsik pimuhtäwak; piyisk tipiskāw. kapäsiwak, äh-nipātsik. äh-wāpahk sipwähtäwak. käkāts äh-āpihta-kīsikāk, wāpamäw mustuswah. nawaswātaw; payak nipahaw. akutah ayawak, ah-wiyinihatsik, ä-wīh-mītsisutsik. piyis kinwäs äkutah ayāwak. äh-kīsi-mītsisutsik, usīhtāw aw īskwaw a-wīh-nīmātsik kahkawakwah. piyis tipiskāyiw äkut äh-ayātsik. äh-wāpaniyik sipwähtäwak. äwakō mīna kapā-kīsik pimuhtāwak, pivisk äh-tipiskāvik, wāpanipimuhtäwak. piyis ä-spi-kīsikāyik, äkuyikuhk tsīk äkwah ayāwak itah äy-ihtatäyimātsik iyahtsiyiniwah. ōmis īsiyihkāsuyiwah kāntunawāt: kinapikuyiniwak isiyihkāsuyiwa. tahkih ākawāyihk pimuhtäwak, ä-kustahkik ta-wāpamikutsik. sīpiy itah ä-pimihtiniyik, äkutah tahkih pimuhtäw äh-kāsut, āskaw ä-sākäwät, äwih-kakwah-wapahtahk kakway. tahki akusi totam; piyis mina tipiskāyiw. äkutah kapäsiw itahk ä-sakāyik. äkutah äh-nipāt piyis wāpan. äh-waniskātsik, äkwah ma-mītsisōwak. äh-kīsimītsisutsik, nanāpātsihow, äh-kāsīhkwät, äh-tomihkwät, äh-sīäkuyikuhk ispimihk ayayiwah pisimwah. pasikow, äsipwähtät, uwikimakanah äh-nakatat äkutah, ä-wih-kakwä-wapamāt kā-pä-ntunawāt. äh-mis-ōsätināyik, äkutah äh-āmatsiwät, äh-nanātawāpit, piyisk kīsih-āmatsiwāw; pōtih kā-wāpahtahk mīkiwāhpah ä-mihtsaniyikih. mihtsat wapamaw misatimwah mīkiwāhpihk. äkusi wāpahtam pīhtäyis pāyak mīkiwāhp ähmisāyik. tsīk äkutah apisīs sakāyiw. äwakunih kinapikuyiniwah; äwakunih kā-pä-nitunawāt. äkutah ay-ayāw. piyisk käkāts āpihtā-kīsikāyiw, äh-ka-kitāpamāt. piyis nīhtatsiwaw, uwīkimākanah äh-ituhtät.
- (2) õmisih itäw: "niwīkimākan, ōtah awasāyihk misāw ōtanaw. kīstah kika-wāpamāwak. nanāpātsihuh; kāsīhkwä; tōmihkwä; sīkahuh. tāns ätukä ka-pmātisiyahk, wāpamikuyahki," itäw.
- (3) awa iskwäw ä-kīsi-nanāpātsihut, "pitah mītsisutān," itwäw awa nāpäw.
- (4) tāpwä mītsisōwak. äh-kīsi-mītsisutsik, "āmatsiwätān, kīstah ta-wāpahtaman ä-mihtsätitsik kā-päh-ntunawāyahkuk. māskōts pimātisiyahkuh, t-ātsimuyan, kōhtāwiy t-ātsimustawat äsi-wāpahtamanä."

12. THE TREACHEROUS WIFE.

Coming-Day.

- (1) Of old there was a chief, there were two chiefs, and one had a beautiful wife, and he, too, a young man, was handsome, that chief. He and his wife rode away from camp to look for Blackfoot, as he meant to steal their horses, or to kill them, if he saw them; such was his intention as they set out. At night they set out, he and his wife alone. Dawn came and they were still riding along. They went on that whole day, until night fell. They camped and slept. In the morning they went on. Toward noon he saw some buffalos. He pursued them and killed one. They stayed in that place, preparing the carcass for their meal. They stayed there quite a while. After they had eaten, the woman made dried meat to carry along. Night came upon them there. In the morning they went on. All that day, too, they kept going. When night came, they kept on till dawn. When it was full daylight, they had got close to where they thought the Blackfoot to be. This was the name of the people they were seeking out: Snakes, was their name. They advanced always behind knolls, afraid that the enemy might see them. Where a river flowed by, there he went along; concealing himself, but coming forth every now and then, to see what could be seen. He kept doing this, until night came. He camped there in the thicket. He slept there until dawn. When they got up, they ate. When they had eaten, he made himself ready, washing and painting his face, and combing his hair. By this time the sun stood high. He arose and, leaving his wife there, went away to try to see those whom he was seeking out. He climbed a large knoll to look out. When he reached the top, there he beheld a great many tents. He saw many horses by the camp. He saw a large tent in the center of the others. Close by was a small thicket. Those were the Snakes; those were the ones he sought. He stayed there. Until nearly noon he watched them. At last he came down from the hill and went to where his wife was.
- (2) This is what he said to her: "My wife, here behind the hill is a large town. You too shall see the people. Get yourself ready; wash your face; paint your face; comb your hair. Who knows if we shall live when we are seen," he said to her.

(3) When she had made herself ready, "First let us eat," said the man.

(4) So they ate. When they had eaten, "Let us mount the hill, so that you too may see how many they are whom we have come to seek. Perhaps, if we live, you will tell the tale, you will tell your father the tale, of what you have seen."

- (5) tāpwä pasikōwak, äh-āmatsiwätsik. itah kā-kiy-usāpahtahk mīkiwāhpah, äkutah äh-takuhtätsik, nama käkway wapahtam. kahkiyaw sipwähtäyiwa, äh-pitsiyit. misiwä äh-āt-ayītāpit, namuya wāpamaw. akwah kiskinohamawaw uwikimakanah.
- (6) "äukōh kā-sakāk animah, äkutah kā-kīh-ayākih mīkiwāhpah," itäw uwikimākanah.
- (7) äkwah nihtatsiwäwak, utämiwāwa äh-utinātsik, äkwah ätähtapitsik, äh-ituhtätsik ita kā-kīh-wāpahtahk mīkiwāhpah. tāpwāy utihtamwak itah ä-kīh-wīkiyit ōhih matukahpah. papāmiwā-wāpahtamwak; piyisk utihtamwak ōmā kā-sakāsiyik, äkutah kā-kīh-wāpahtahk mīkiwāhp äh-misāyik. äkuyikuhk tahkih änanātawāpit, kā-wāpahtahk äh-īkwaskwaniyik.

(8) piyisk ōmis ītāw: "māskōt ta-kimiwan," itāw uwīkimākanah.

(9) säskisiwak ma kä-sakāsiyik.

(10) "kīkinaw usīhtātān. ka-sāpupānānaw, kimiwahki," itäw uwikimākanah.

(11) tāpwä usīhtāwak nīpiyah uhtsi.

(12) umis ītwāw awa yskwāw: "niwīkimākan, ōtah matukapihk käkway nikih-wāpahtan. mahtih nka-ntawāpahtan," itaw unāpämah.

(13) "äha?," itwäw awa nāpäw, "ā, niwīkimākan, nanātawāpi,"

itäw uwikimakanah, "käkway wapahtamani, pa-ituhtahkan."

(14) äkusi sipwähtäw aw iskwäw. äy-ōtihtahk ōma matukahp, kā-wāpahtahk, äkutah äh-astäyik, äh-wäwäkinikātäyik papakiwäyānākinuhk. utinam, äh-āpihkunahk. äh-wā-wāpahtahk, wiyamanah nanātuhk äsinākusiyit, äkwah utsihtsihk äh-ay-ayäsisimāt,

"tanimā äh-miyusit!" äh-itäyihtahk.

- (15) mäkwāts äkusi äh-tōtahk, mäkwāts, "käkway miyāmay," äh-itäyihtahk, äh-itāpit, āsay äkutah kā-takuhtäyit äh-tähtapiyit uskinīkiwah. mistahā miyusiyiwah ōh ōskinīkiwah, atsusisah ä-nīmāskwäyit äkwah tsāpihtsikanis äkwah tsīkahikani-pakamākanis. äkwah uskutākayiw mīkisah kikamuyiwa, äkwah sihkusiwayānah uskutākayihk, utāsiyihk mīnah; mīnah utakuhp mīkisiwiyiw. äh-kitutikut, namuya nisituhtawäw; äh-kitōtāt, wistah namuya nisituhtāk.
 - (16) "käkwayah kiyah?" itinamāk.

- (17) "āh, niyah pītus-iskwäw," itinamawäw.
 (18) "āh, tähtap ōtah," itik aw īskwäw; "ka-kīwähtahitin," itinamāk; "kisiwāk ōtah äh-kapäsihk," itinamāk; "namuya kanipahikawin," itinamāk; "nohtāwiy ukimāwiw, awoko uma atah ä-kīh-wīkit nohtāwiy," itinamāk.
- (19) "tsäskwah," itinamawäw awa yskwäw: "ō, ōma kā-sakāk, äkutah niwikimākan ayāw. äwökō kimiyitin; nipah. kih-nipahatsih, kika-witsätin. nisuh misatimwak äkutah ayawak ä-mihkawikītsik, äkwah awa niwīkimākan k-ōhtuhtäyāhk äh-ukimāwit. nipahatsih, kīsta kik-ōkimāwin," itäw.

- (5) So they arose and climbed the hill. When they came to the place from which he had seen the camp, he saw nothing at all. They had all moved camp and gone away. Though he looked in every direction, he did not see them. Then he pointed it out to his wife.
 - (6) "Over by that thicket is where the tents stood," he toldher.
- (7) Then they descended the hill, took their horses, mounted, and went to where he had seen the camp. They came to the abandoned camp. They went along and examined it; at last they came to that thicket, where he had seen the large tent. As he thus kept looking about, he saw that the sky had clouded.
- (8) At last he spoke: "Perhaps it is going to rain," he said to his wife.
 - (9) They went into the thicket.
- (10) "Let us set up our tent. We shall be drenched if it rains," he said to his wife.
 - (11) So they built it, of leaves.
- (12) Thus spoke the woman: "My husband, there in the camp site I saw something. Let me go look at it," she said to her husband.
- (13) "Very well," said he; "Yes, Wife, go look," he said to her; "If you see anything, come back here."
- camp, where she had seen something lying wrapped in cloth. She took it and unwrapped it. When she examined it, it looked like paints of all colors, and she turned it over and over in her hand, thinking, "How beautiful!"
- (15) While she was doing this and thinking, "Surely this amounts to something," when she looked up, there had approached, meanwhile, a youth on horseback. Very handsome was this youth, and he was armed with arrows, a lance, and a tomahawk. And beads were on his coat and weasel-skins on his coat and his breeches; and beaded was his robe. When he spoke to her, she did not understand his speech, and when she spoke to him, he, too, did not understand her.
 - (16) "What manner of person are you?" he asked her by signs.
 - (17) "Oh, a woman of another tribe," she told him by signs.
- (18) "Now, mount here," he told her; "I shall take you home with me," he gestured to her; "Close by here is the camp," he made sign to her; "You shall not be killed; my father is the chief. This very place is where my father had his camp," he told her by signs.
- very place is where my father had his camp," he told her by signs.

 (19) "Presently," she told him by gesture; "Over in that thicket is my husband. Him I give to you; kill him. When you have killed him, I will go with you. Two swift horses are there, and my husband, who is a chief whence we came. If you slay him, you yourself by that will be a chief," she told him.

- (20) "āha?," itwäw ōw uskinīkiw.
- (21) "omisi nik-ätāw," itwäw aw īskwäw.1
- (22) "niyā," itäw.
- (23) ati-sipwähtäw, ä-säskisit, uwīkimākanah äh-itāt, "niwīkimākan, wiyamanak äs ōkih mistah äh-miyusitsik," itäw.
- (24) "mahtih," itwäw awah nāpäw, äh-nahapit aw īskwäw, äh-wā-wāpamāyit uwīkimākanah.
- (25) ōmisi itäyihtam awa nāpāw: "nikah-wāpamāwak ōkih," itäyihtam; "māskōts awa awiyah wāpamāw," itäyimäw uwīki-mākanah, tahkih äh-nanātawāpiyit; kätāpamātsih tapahtsiskwä-viwah.
- (26) kītahtawā kāh-pāhtahk äh-pā-pimuhtäyit ayīsiyiniwah. ä-wīh-pasikōt, uwīkimākanah k-utihtinikut, ä-wīh-utamihikut. äh-kwäskipayihut, āsay ka-wīh-tsīkahukut uskinīkiwah. wīwah ōhiāh-ākuwāpināw. namuya kīh-tsīkahuk ōh ōskinīkiwah. piyis nayawapiw aw īskwäw. aw ōskinīkiw uskātihk pahkisiniyiwah ōhīskwäwah; kawiwāpiskāk. äkus āwa nāpāw kwāskwäpayihōw; wāskikaniyihk äkutah tah-tahkiskawäw; piyisk utinam utsīkahi-kanisiyiw, äwōkō uhtsi äh-tsā-tsīkahwät. nipahäw; ustikwāniyiw manisamwäw.
- (27) äkusi äkwah ömis ītäw: "niwīkimākan, äh-päyakut tsiy awah?"
 - (28) "äha?," itwäw awa yskwäw.
 - (29) "äkusi tsī māka pikuh äy-isihut?"
- (30) "nama wiya," itwaw aw iskwaw, "masinasow-atimwah ahtapit, sihkusiwayanasakay kih-kikasakaw; min akutowahk kih-kikitasaw. mikisiwiyiw utakohp. minah atsusisah kih-pimiwitaw, minah tsapihtsitsikanis."
 - (31) "tānisi māka äy-itäyihtaman kā-mitsiminiyan? äh-miywä-

yimat tsī?" itäw uwikimākanah.

- (32) "äha?," itwäw awāh iskwäw.
- (33) "tānisi mākah ä-isi-wāpamat?"
- (34) "mäkwāts ōkih wiyamanak äh-wāpamakik, äkutah kā-takuhtät. 'hāw, tähtapi,' ntik, 'ka-kīwähtahitin,' itwäw. 'namuya,' ntitāw, 'ōma kā-sakāsik äkutah ayāw niwīkimākan,' nititāw, 'nīsu misatimwak ä-mīhkawikītsik, k-ōhtuhtäyāhk äh-ukimāwit awa niwīkimākan. kimiyitin ta-nipahat; kik-ōkimāwin, nipahatsi,' ntitāw. 'äha?,' äh-isit, kā-pä-säskisiyān," itwäw aw īskwäw.
- (35) "kah," itwäw awa nāpäw; "äkusi māka uyahpis awa kitähtapiwin," itwäw awa nāpäw; "tapasītān," itäw.
- (36) äkusi uyahpitastimwäwak. äh-matāwisitsik, äkutah nīpawiyiwa aw uskinīkiw kā-kīh-tähtapit; kahkiyaw utayōwinisah äkutah aspapiwinihk tahkupitäyiwah. utinäw awa nāpäw, äh-kīwätsik,

¹ What she would say was not dictated.

(20) "Very well," said the youth.

(21) "Thus I shall speak to him," said the woman.

(22) "Go on," he told her.

- (23) She went from there to the grove and said to her husband, "My husband, it seems that these are beautiful paints," she told him.
- (24) "Let us see," said he; and the woman sat down while her husband examined it.

(25) Thus thought the man: "I shall look at these things," he thought; "Perhaps she has seen someone," he thought of his wife, for she kept looking out as though she sought some sight and,

whenever he watched her, would lower her head.

on his feet, his wife laid her hands on him and tried to distract his attention. When he jumped aside, the youth was about to strike him with his tomahawk. He threw his wife before him as a shield, and kept doing so. The youth could not strike him. At last the woman became tired. She fell against the young man's legs, knocking him over. At that the man jumped, stamping on the other's chest; at last he got hold of the other's hatchet, and kept striking him with it. He slew him; he took his scalp.

(27) Thereupon he spoke to her: "My wife, was this man alone?"

(28) "Yes," answered she.

(29) "Was this all the equipment he had?"

- (30) "No," she said, "for he rode a brindled horse, and a weasel-skin coat he wore, and breeches of the like. Beaded was his blanket-robe. And arrows he bore and a lance."
- (31) "And what was your thought, that you held me? Was it that you loved him?" he asked his wife.

(32) "Yes," she answered.

(33) "And how did you see him?"

(34) "While I was looking at these paints, to that place he came. 'Come, mount my horse,' he said to me; 'I will take you home with me,' he said. 'No,' I said to him, 'Over in yonder grove is my husband,' I told him; 'Two swift horses and my husband, who is a chief whence we came. I give him to you to slay; you will be a chief, if you slay him,' I said to him. When he said, 'Yes,' to me, I came back to this grove." said the woman.

(35) "So that is it!" said the man; "Well then, do you saddle this

your mount," said he; "Let us flee from here," he said to her.

(36) Accordingly they saddled their horses. When they came to the trail, there stood the horse that youth had ridden; all his clothes were tied there to the saddle. The man took the horse,

äh-tapasītsik. äwakōh kapä-kīsik pimipayiwak, piyis äh-tipiskāyik. kapä-tipisk namuya wīh-nipāwak; piyis wāpan. äku mina kapä-kīsik pimipayiwak; piyis tipiskāw; kapä-tipisk pimipayiwak. käkāts äh-wāpaniyik, äkutah kapäsiwak. äh-nipātsik, äh-wāpaniyik, äkwah ä-waniskātsik, āsay ispi-kīsikāyiw. äkwa äh-kīwātsik, äh-āpihtā-kīsikāyik, āsay kisiwāk kāh-wīkitsik ayuwäpiwak. ōmah ōstikwāniyiw ä-wīh-usihtāt.

(37) "āh, tipiskāki ka-takōhtānānaw, niwīkimākan," itäw.

(38) "äha?," twäw aw īskwäw.

(39) äkutah wiy aw iskwäw na-nipāw. iyikuhk äh-kīsihtāt ōma kā-kīh-manisahk wastakayiwa ōhi kā-nipahāt, "ā, niwīkimākan, waniskā! äkwa nikīsihtān; äkwah pit äkwah mītsisutān. kīh-mītsisuyahkuh, kkīwānānaw," itäw.

(40) akusi ä-kīh-mītsisutsik, äkwah sipwähtäwak. nõhtaw tipiskāw. itah kā-wīkitsik, äh-nāh-nipāwiht takuhtäwak. umanātsimākanah wīkiyihk äkutah sakahpitäw õhih kā-päsiwāt misatimwah. kahkiyaw utayōwinisiyiwa äkutah tahkupitam õhi kā-nipahāt uskinīkiwah. ustikwāniyiw tāpiskahäw õhi misatimwah. äkwah wīstāwah wīkiyihk tsimatāw skwāhtämihk tsāpihtsikanis; pahkih äkutah tahkupitam um ōstikwān. äkus īsi kīwäwak, ä-kawisimutsik.

(41) äkwah kiksäpä awa kisäyiniw äh-wayawit, kä-wāpamāt öhi misatimwah äh-päsiwāyit unahāhkisīma. äkus īsi pīhtukäw.

- (42) "nōtukäsiw, waniskāh! äsa kitānisinaw kāh-takuhtätsik," äkusi itäw.
- (43) äkusi waniskāw awa nōtukäsiw, äh-paminawasut. äkusi wiy āwa kisäyiniw wayawīw; utinam ōh ayōwinisan, äh-pustayōwinisät. äh-kīsi-pustayōwinisät, tähtapiw ōhih kā-miyusiyit kā-päsiwāyit unahāhkisīmah, äh-at-sipwähtät.

(44) umis ītwāw: "waniskāk! waniskāk! yiniwitik! wāpamik

äsihuyān," itwäw, äh-wāsakāmät ōmah ōtänaw.

- (45) tāpwä tahtuh äh-päkumāt, äh-waniskāyit, äh-kitāpamikut, mistahä miywāsiniyiwa ayōwinisah äh-wāpahtamuht.
- (46) "äsah unahāhkisīma täkusiniyit," äkusi itäyihtamwak ayīsiyiniwak.
- (47) äkusi kahkiyaw waniskāwak ayīsiyiniwak, äh-miywäyihtahkik äh-takusiniyit utōkimāmiwāwa. äkuyikuhk takuhtäw wīkiwāhk ō kisäyiniw.

(48) umis ītāw: "nitaw-āsim kitānisinaw," itäw.

- (49) tāpwä nitaw-āsamäw ōw nōtukäsiw. äh-kīh-mītsisutsik, umis ītwäw ōw ukimāw: "wīhtamaw kōhtāwiy ta-ntumäw ukimāwah," äkusi ītwäw ō ōkimāw.
- (50) tāpwä wīhtamawäw ōhtāwiyah ta-ntumāyit ukimāwa. tāpwä ntumäw kahkiyaw.
 - (51) "ukimāwiw ninahāhkisīm; kintumiķuwāw," äkus ītäw.

(52) tāpwa pāh-pīhtukāwak ukimāwak.

and they turned homeward in flight. They rode all that day, until nightfall, and all night they rode. Toward dawn they made camp. They slept and the next morning, when they arose, it was already broad daylight. Then they made for home, and at noon, close to the camp of their band, they halted, for he meant to prepare the scalp he had taken.

- (37) "At nightfall we shall arrive, my wife," he said to her.
- (38) "Yes," she answered.

(39) The woman dozed from time to time. When he had prepared the scalp he had cut from the one he had slain, "Now, Wife, get up! I have finished it; now let us first eat; when we have eaten we

shall go home," he said to her.

- overtook them. They arrived at the camp after their people had gone to sleep. At his father-in-law's lodge he tied up the horse he brought. To the lodge he tied all the clothes of the young man he had slain. He hung the scalp round the horse's neck. At his brother-in-law's lodge he set into the ground the lance; part of the scalp he tied to it. Then they went to their tent and went to bed.
- (41) Then in the morning, when that old man went out of the lodge, he saw the horse which his son-in-law had brought. He went
- back into the tent.

 (42) "Wife, get up! Our daughter and her husband have arrived," he told her.
- (43) So the old woman got up and cooked. The old man went out; he took those clothes and put them on. When he had dressed, he mounted the handsome horse his son-in-law had brought, and set out.
- (44) This he cried forth: "Arise! Arise, men! Behold me, how I am dressed," he cried, going round the village.
- (45) And truly, as he awoke them with his calls, and they arose and looked at him, very handsome were the garments they beheld on him.
- (46) "It is plain that his son-in-law has arrived," thought the people.
- (47) So all the people arose, rejoicing that their chief had arrived. In due time the old man came to his house.
 - (48) "Go give food to our daughter," he told his wife.
- (49) So the old woman went to give them food. When they had eaten, thus spoke that chief: "Tell your father to call the chiefs," he said.
- (50) Accordingly she told her father to summon the chieftains. He summoned them all.
 - (51) "A chief is my son-in-law; he calls you," he said to them.
 (52) One after another the chieftains entered.

- (53) "ā, ta-pīhtwāyāk kā-ntumitakuk. 'tans ätukā äh-īsi-wāpahtahk?' kitäyimināwāw ätukä," itäw.
 - (54) "äha?," itwäwak.
- (55) äkwah ātsimōw um ōtä k-ätuhtät k-äsi-wāpahtahk käkwaya, uwīkimākanah k-ätikut, kāh-mitsiminikut ä-wīh-nipahiht. kahkiyaw äwakō ātsimōw.

(56) kisiwāsiw awa kisäyiniw, utānisah äh-tōtamiyit.

- (57) wayawīw awa kisäyiniw äh-täpwät, "ahahaw, uskinīkitik, iskwätik, miyawātamuk; nīmihituk, āvimāts äh-pimātisit ninahākisīm." äkus ītwāw.
 - (58) tāpwä mawatsihitōwak, ä-miyawātahkik, äh-nīmihitutsik.

(59) äkwah aw ōkimāw, "pä-kanawāpahkäk," itāwak. (60) mituni wawäsiwak uwīkimākanah, äh-kitāpamātsik, änīmihituwit. kitahtawä aw ōkimāw uhtawakayiw uwīkimānah kāhmitsiminamuwāt. ma-mawimōw aw īskwäw.

(61) "kiyām api!" itwäw aw ōkimāw, äh-manisamwāt uhtawa-

kayiw, kwaski minah.

(62) äkusi äkwah kipipayiyiwa, ä-nästöhkwäkawiyit, äh-nipiyit. āhtsi pikuh miyawātam ō kisäyiniw, utānisah äh-nipahimiht. äkusi kīwāw aw ōkimāw; ay-apiw wīkihk.

(63) äkwah äh-pōyutsik kāh-nīmihitutsik, äh-kīwät awa kisäyiniw,

wīkiwāhk ah-pīhtukat, utānisah payak kayapits umis ītaw:

(64) "hā, ntānsis, pasikōh; ituhta ninahāhkisīm. kimis itah kākīh-apit, äkutah nahapih," itäw.

(65) äkusi ituhtäw aw uskinīkiskwäw. tāpwä nahapistawäw ōh ōkimāwa. mwästas ituhtäw awa kisäyiniw. äh-pīhtukät, pōtih

utānisah kīh-apiviwah.

- (66) "hāw, ntānis, kitimākäyim ninahāhkisīm. äkwah kiya mīna, kīspin namuya kikitimākäyimāw ninahāhkisīm, kīst äkusi kawāpahtan, anuhts kā-kīsikāk k-asi-wapahtahk kimis, akāh ahkitimākäyimāt unāpämah. kiwāpamāw äh-nipahiht kimis. kitimākäyimatsi ninahāhkisīm, kīstah ka-kitimākäyimik," itäw awa kisäyiniw utānisah.
 - (67) äkusi

THE MAGIC HORSE.

sākäwäw.

(1) päyak ātsimōw kisäyiniw; uskahutsās isiyīhkāsōw.

(2) kītahtawā asiniy-kā-mihkusit isiyihkāsōw; nama wīhkāts wāpahtam nōtinitōwin, usām ä-sākihikut uhtāwiyah aw ōskinīkiw.

(3) kītahtawā kīkisāpā äh-pitsihk awah uskinīkiw kā-kitimākäyimikut ohtawiyah äwakow — kaskitäsiyiwah; masinasuyiwah; äyakunih utinäw äh-tähtapit utämah, äh-mīhkawikiyit. põti äh-

(53) "Now, that you may smoke I have called you. How has he fared?' no doubt you are asking yourselves about me in your thought," he said to them.

(54) "Yes," they answered.

(55) Then he told them how he had fared in the place to which he had gone, what his wife had said to him, and how she had held him when he was to be slain. He told all.

(56) The old man was angry at what his daughter had done.

(57) The old man went out of the lodge and called, "Hear, youths, women; rejoice; dance, for my son-in-law has lived through great danger," he called.

(58) Accordingly they gathered and rejoiced and danced.
(59) Then that chief, "Come and look on," they were told.
(60) Highly arrayed were he and his wife, as they watched the

others dance. Suddenly that chief seized his wife by one ear. She began to cry.

(61) "Hold still!" said the chief, and cut off her one ear and then

the other.

(62) Then she sank to the earth, bleeding to death. Neverthe ess the old man continued to rejoice, when his daughter had been killed. Then that chief went home; he sat in his lodge.

(63) When they ceased dancing, the old man went home, entered

the tent, and to his other daughter spoke as follows:

- (64) "Come, dear daughter, arise; go to my son-in-law. There where your elder sister used to sit, there take your seat," he said to her.
- (65) Accordingly that young woman went there. She seated herself by that chief. Later the old man went there. When he

entered, there sat his daughter.

(66) "Now, my daughter, deal lovingly with my son-in-law. For you too, if you do not take loving care of my son-in-law, you too shall fare even so as your elder sister has fared on this day, because she did not deal lovingly with her husband. You saw how your elder sister was slain. If you deal lovingly with my son-in-law, he will give loving care to you," the old man told his daughter.

(67) That is all.

THE MAGIC HORSE.

Adam Sakewew.

(1) A certain old man told this tale; Uskahutchas was his name.

(2) Once upon a time there was a man called Red-Stone; never had he seen fighting, for his father too much cherished this young man.

(3) Then, one morning when the camp was being moved, this young man whose father loved him so, - a black brindled horse, that was the one he took and mounted, a fleet horse. Then, when ayōwäpihk, wāhyaw äy-is-ōsähtsāyik, päyak ayīsiyiniwah ä-sākäwäyit äh-tähtapiyit, kutakah mina äh-tähtapiyit, äyāpits ōmis

īsi pimitsipayiyiwa.

(4) äkwah wawäyiwak kutakak upwāsimōwak, ä-wīh-nōtinikätsik. äy-usāmäyatiyit ayīsiyiniwah kā-pä-nōtinikutsik, tāpwäh nōtinitōwak. kītahtawä wāpamäw aw ōskinīkiw ōhtāwiyah kā-kitimā-käyimikut; kitāpahkäw äh-nōtinitōwiht. kītahtawä kā-wāpamāt ōwītsäwākanah äh-mōskīstāmiht, näwu kā-nōtināyitsik äh-nāpäh-kāsōwit, pikw ītah äy-isi-mōskīstsikäyit. äwakunih kisiwāhik uwītsäwākanah. wāpastimwah tähtapiyiwah pikw ītah äh-nipahi-kutsik.

(5) äkuyikuhk utinäw utämah. tähtapiw äkuyikuhk ä-wīhnōtinikät; tsāpihtsikanis tahkunam äkwah mōhkumān, nipakihkumān. pikw ītah ätäyihtahkih mōskistawäw; nipahäw ayīsiyiniwah, näwu äh-nipahāt, tsāpihtsikanis uhtsi äh-tahkamāt awah äkā wīhkāts kā-nōtinikät uskinīkiw.

(6) äkwah öhi kā-kwatakihikutsik wāpastimwah kā-tähtapiyit, "kīspin nāpähkāsōw, pä-mōskīstawitsih, wīsta nika-pä-mōskīstāk. kīspin nāpähkāsutsih wīsta ta-pakitsīw. äkutah nka-nipahāw;

nka-tahkamāw um öhtsih möhkumān," itäyihtam.

(7) mōskīstātōwak. kisiwāk äh-ihtāt wīh-pāhpihik. wīsta pāhpihäw; pakitsīw. wīstah pakitsiyiwah. mustuhtäwak äh-nātitutsik. nāhah wāpastimwah kā-tähtapit pakamākan tahkunam. utihtitōwak. nāhah uskinīkiw utināw ōhih iyahtsiyiniwah; uspituniyihk mitsimināw; uhpinamwäw ōmis īsi. wīh-pāhpihik. "äkwah nkanipahāw," äh-itäyihtahk, tahkamäw iyahtsiyiniwah. tāpiskōts asiniyah äh-tahkamāt, namuya pikwāhwäw. kīhtwām äh-tahkamāt, wīh-pāhpihik.

- (8) kīhtwām umis ä-tōtahk, wāstinamāk, umis ä-tōtākut, "äkā wiyah," äh-itikut; itwāhamāk. "tsāpihtsitsikanis utin ōmah," äh-itikut.
- (9) tāpwä utinam. utämah itwāhamāk; utinäw utämah. sipwähtahik äh-utinikut. "māskōts ä-wīh-nipahitsik," itäyihtam. namuya māka nipahāw. namuya nipahāw; kīwähtahāw, äh-kīwähtahikut ayahtsiyiniwah. "mistah ōkimāwiw," äh-itäyimikut äwak ōhtsi k-ōh-utiniht; namuya nipahāw.
- (10) päyak pipun ntaw-āyāw ayahtsiyinīnāhk. äwakuni kāwāpiskisiyit misatimwah miyāw.
- (11) "äwak õhtsi awa wāpastim tiyähtapiyāni, niyötinituhki, namuya nipikwahukawin; äkāya kustah ta-nipahikawiyin. kimi-yitin awa nitäm. manitōwiw; nama käkway kika-nipahikun. kīwäh."
- (12) kīwāw, ōhtāwiyah ä-ntawāpamāt. pōtih mawihkātāw. ähwāpamāt ōhtāwiyah, atamināyiwah äh-pimātisit.
- (13) äkusi kahkiyaw. namuya kayās; māskōts nōhtawiy uhtāwiyah äh-uskinīkiyit, äkuspi māskōts.

the band halted, there from behind a distant ridge came a Black-foot, mounted, and then another rider, and made across the country.

- (4) Then these others, the Assiniboine, made ready to fight. Very many were the people who were coming to fight against them; and they fought. Presently the young man whose father loved him, looked upon them; he watched his people fighting. Soon he saw his comrades being attacked, four of them fighting a brave who attacked here, there, and everywhere. The plight of his companions angered him. A white horse he rode who was slaying them.
- (5) Then he took his horse. He mounted to join in the fight; he held a lance and a knife, a broad knife. He attacked the others here and there, as the thought struck him; he killed men, four of them, piercing them with his lance, that youth who had never fought.

(6) As to the rider of the white horse who was so sorely besetting them, "If he is brave, when I come to attack him, he too will come to attack me. If he is brave, he will dismount. Then I shall kill

him; I shall stab him with this knife," he thought.

(7) They attacked each other. When he got near, the other smiled at him. He laughed at the other; he dismounted. The other also dismounted. They went for each other on foot. The rider of the white horse held a tomahawk. They came together. The youth seized hold of the Blackfoot; he held him by the arm and lifted it like this. The other smiled at him. "Now I shall kill him," he thought, and stabbed the Blackfoot. Like stone was the other, as he stabbed at him, and he did not pierce him. When he stabbed at him again, the other smiled at him.

(8) When he did like this again, the other waved his hand at him, doing like this, telling him, "Do not!" He gestured to him, telling

him, "Take this lance."

(9) He took it. The other pointed at the young man's horse; he took his horse. They went from there, the other taking him along. "I suppose it is that they are going to kill me," he thought. But he was not killed; he was taken back; the Blackfoot took him home with them. Because they thought of him, "He is a great chief," was why he was taken; he was not killed.

(10) One winter he was away in the Blackfoot's country. He was

given that white horse.

(11) "It is through this white horse, whenever I ride it in battle, that I am not wounded; do not fear that you will be slain. I give you this my horse. It is of a magic nature; by nothing at all will you be slain. Go home."

(12) He returned home and went to see his father. He saw that he was being mourned. When he saw his father, greatly did his father rejoice that the youth was alive.

(13) That is all. It is not old; I suppose when my father's father

was a young man, that, I suppose, is when it happened.

14. THE STORY OF CHERRY-TREE.

sākäwäw.

- (1) kītahtawä mihtsät mīkiwāhpah; mihtsätinwah äh-wīhkwästä-kih, päyak upwāsimōw¹ äh-ukimāwit. kutak minah ukimāwiw uskinīkiw ōmah ōtānaw; äwakō an īskwäw äh-miyusit. äkwah awa kutak ukimāw umisi isiyīhkāsōw: takwahiminānāhtik². äkwah awa ukimāw ukusisah päyakuyiwa; mistahi sākihäw, usām äh-miyusiyit ukusisah. äkwah awa uskinīkiw wīstsāsah wītsäwäw, tahkih ähnōtsihiskwäwäyit. awa iskwäw kā-miyusit utsāhkusah äwakuni tahkih ä-wītsäwāt.
- (2) "pakāhkam, nīstsās, kikah-nōtsīhkawāw awa kā-miyusit iskwäw. kīstah kimiyusin," itäw.
- (3) "namuya, nīstās; usām ukimāwiyiwa unāpāma; nikustimāw awa, ä-nāpāhkāsuyit; usām niya nama wīhkāts niwāpahtan nōtinitōwin, äyak ōhtsi," itäw wīstsāsa.
- (4) kīhkihkimik; piyisk tāpwähtawäw, mistan äh-miyuhut awa ukimāw ukusisah. kätahtawä äh-kwāpikät aw īskwäw kā-miyusit, ituhtäwak ōki uskinīkiwak, päyak ukimāw ukusisah, päyak utih-kwatimah, äh-ituhtätsik ōhi kā-kwāpikäyit ōhi iskwäwa kā-miyusiyit.
- (5) äkwah awa umis ītwäw: "häy, takwahiminānāhtik, namuya ōtah äh-kapātäskwähk, itah kā-pä-ituhtäyin! namuya ōtah ayāw mīkiwāhp, äkā k-äsi-pakisāpiyin, iskwäwak usikākwaniwāwa pisisik ä-wīh-kakwäh-wāpahtaman. nama wīhkāts kintupayin; ahpōh nnāpām päyakwāw itäh äh-ituhtät nama wīhkāts kiwāpahtän. tāpwä nama kināpäwisin!" itäw.
- (6) äkwah aw uskinīkiw mātōw; uskīsikuhk nipiy uhtsikawiw, ä-nāpāwisit.
- (7) kītahtawā ōmisiy itik wīstsāsah: "nīstsās, ākāya nāpāwisi. miywāsinwa kitayōwinisah; miyusiw kitām. kikitimākäyimik kōhtāwiy; minah kiwāhkumākanak kahkiyaw kisākihikuk, usām äh-miyusiyin," itäw wīstsāsah.
- (8) nama nantaw itik, usam ä-näpäwisit. äkwah kīwäw. pimisin wīkiwāhk. äh-pähtahk awa kisäyiniw ukusisah äh-itimiht, utinam ayōwinisah.
- (9) "hāw, nkusis, pustayōwinisäh; äkā näpäwisi; äkā wiya nāntaw tōtāsōh. māyātan äwakō. usām nama wīhkāts kisīhkimitin nāntaw kit-ätuhtäyin; usām kisākihitin. ä-kitimākisitsik ayīsiyiniwak kāntupayitsik, ä-wīh-kakwä-kimutitsik misatimwah; māka kiya miyusiw kitäm; mihkawikīw. kīstah kimiyusin; namuya kikitimākisin," itäw ukusisah.
 - (10) nama nāntaw itwäw aw uskinīkiw, usām äh-nāpäwisit. äh-

¹ Although the record has often this form, my feeling is for *upwāsīmōw* with long ī as normal.

² Below, this is the name not of the chief, but of his son.

14. THE STORY OF CHERRY-TREE.

Adam Sakewew.

- (1) Once upon a time there were many tents; many tents stood in a circle, and a certain Assiniboine was the chieftain. There was also another chief in that village, a young man; he had a handsome wife. And that other chief's name was Cherry-Tree. This chief had one son; he loved him very much, because his son was so handsome. Now, this youth went about with his cousin, who was always courting women. And that handsome woman always went about with her husband's sister.
- (2) "Surely, my cousin, you ought to court this handsome woman. You too are handsome," he said to him.
- (3) "No, Cousin; too great a chief is her husband; I respect him as a brave warrior; as for me, never have I seen fighting, that is why," he told his cousin.
- (4) The other kept urging him; at last he listened to him and put on his finest clothes, that chief's son. Presently to where that handsome woman was drawing water went those young men, one the chief's son, the other his sister's son; they went to where the handsome woman was drawing water.
- (5) Then she spoke thus: "Hey, Cherry-Tree, it is not here that food is being served, seeing that you have come here! Here is no tent, for you to be staring every moment, trying to see the women's calves. Never have you gone on the war-path; not once even have you been to see where my husband goes. Truly you have no shame!" she told him.
- (6) Then that youth wept; the water ran from his eyes for very shame.
- (7) Presently his cousin said to him, "Cousin, do not be ashamed. You have fine clothes; you have a handsome horse. Your father cares lovingly for you; and all your relatives love you, because you are so handsome," he told his young cousin.

(8) The other answered him not at all, because he was too much humiliated. Then he went home. He lay in the tent. When the old man heard what has been said to his son, he took some garments.

(9) "Here, my son, dress yourself; do not be shamed; do nothing foolish to yourself. This is no way to be. I never bid you go to the scenes I need not name; I love you too much. Poor men are they who go on the war-path, for they hope to steal horses; but you, your horse is handsome; he is fleet of foot. And you yourself are handsome; you are not poor," he told his son.

(10) The youth did not answer, for he was too deeply shamed. The next morning, as the men of that village were about to go out

wāpaniyik, äh-māh-mātsīwiht, kītahtawä kīksāpā kā-pāhtahk, "iyahtsiyiniwak ōtah säskāmōwak kisiwāk mihtsät!" itwäwān.

(11) pähtam. äkwah käsiskutātōwak ayīsiyiniwak, ä-wīh-kakwähnipahātsik ayahtsiyiniwah ōki upwāsimuwak. äkwah awah ukimā_w

wawäyiw; sipwäpayiw.

(12) "kanawäyimihk awa kikusisinaw, utäma.— äkä wiya nāntaw ituhtä, nkusis. kiwäyōtisin; kahkiyaw ōhih käkway kā-miywāsikih kiya kitāyān," itäw ukusisah.

(13) "äha?," itik ukusisah.

- (14) aspin sipwähtäw, äh-ntawāpahkät itah ka-nōtinituwiht. piyisk aw uskinīkiw wayawīw. pustayōwinisäw, sihkusiwayān, sihkusiwayāninäsākay; äkwah mitāsah, sihkusiwayāninätāsah pustitāsäw; äkwah misiwä äh-pīmikitäyikih maskisinah utinam; pustaskisinäw. äkwah pīhtatwānah utinäw; wayawīw; utämah wiyahpitäw; sīpihkwāpuwäyān äkutōwahk utakuhpiw awa uskinīkiw kāmiyusit, kā-ukimāwiyit ōhtāwiya. äkwah utämah wiyahpitäw; kaskitäsiyiwa. tähtapiw; sipwäpayiw, äh-iyihpahtāyit ōh ōtäma.
- (15) ayīsiyiniwah iskwäwah wāpamäw; wiyāpamātsi uwāhkumākanah, "häy, päyahtik, uma itäh k-ätuhtäyin äh-āyimahk!" itik ōwāhkumākanah.
- (16) kītahtawä kā-wāpamāt äwakunih iskwäyānihk äh-ayāyit öhih kā-kīh-kīhkāmikut iskwäwah. wīmāskawäw; nāntaw nkutwā-siyiwah iskwäwa.
- (17) "häy, kiwanisinin, takwahiminānāhtik! itäh k-ätuhtäyin namuya käkway kakīh-wāpahtän iskwäwak usikākwaniwāwa!" āsay mīna äkus ītik.
 - (18) "häy, tāpwä māmaskāts kititāw!" itik wīts-īskwäwah aw

īskwäw kā-miyusit.

(19) mihkwäkin kikasākäw; mihkwāpuwäyān akwanahōw aw īskwäw, awa k-ätwät. nama nāntaw itwäw awa uskinīkiw kāmiyusit, ä-kisipiskawāt iskwäwah. äkwah sōhkih pimipayiyiwah. nāpäwah pisisik wāpamäw.

(20) äkwah wiyapamatsi uwahkumakanah, "päyahtik, takwahimi-

nānāhtik! iyinisi!" itik uwāhkumākana utotama.

- (21) nama nāntaw itäw. kītahtawä kā-pähtahk äh-ma-matwäwi-yik. wāpahtam ä-sakāyik; äwaku wāsakām ayāwak upwāsimōwak; äkwah iyahtsiyiniwak sakāhk ayāwak, mänisk äh-ayātsik, äh-usīhtātsik. āsay ātiht pahkwäyawāwak upwāsīmuwak; ayisk kāsōwak ayahtsiyiniwak. äkwah awa kisäyiniw pätsāpamäw ukusisah, äh-pāpayiyit. nakiskawäw; utihtäw ukusisah.
 - (22) "astam, nikusis!" itäw.
 - (23) äkwah ākawāyihk ituhtahäw.
 - (24) "hāw, nikusis, nīhtakusi," itäw.
 - (25) apiw äkutah awa uskinīkiw.
 - (26) "nkusis, pätäh kipäskisikan minah kipihtatwän."

on the hunt, early he heard the cry, "Blackfoot are coming out of the woods close by, in great number!"

(11) He heard it. Then the people went forth to the attack, for those Assiniboine meant to kill the Blackfoot. That chieftain, too,

made ready for the fight; away he rode.

- (12) "Take care of this son of ours, and of his horse. Do not go to any place, my son. You are wealthy; all things that are good, you have them," he told his son.
 - (13) "Yes," his son answered him.
- (14) Off he went, to see where his people were fighting. At last that youth went out of the tent. He dressed, he put on a weaselskin, a weaselskin jacket; and breeches, weaselskin breeches he put on his legs; he took moccasins that were all covered with quillwork; he put on these moccasins. And he took an ammunition-bag; he went out of doors; he saddled his horse; a blue blanket he had for his robe, that handsome youth whose father was a chieftain. Then he saddled his horse; it was a black horse. He mounted; he rode away at a trot.
- (15) He saw men and women; when he saw his relatives, "Hey, go slow; there is danger where you are going!" his relatives said to him.
- (16) Presently, at the very end of the town, there he saw that woman who had taunted him. He circled round to avoid her; there were half a dozen women.
- (17) "Hey, you have lost your way, Cherry-Tree! Where you are going you cannot see any women's calves!" she said to him again.
- (18) "Why, strangely are you speaking to him!" the other women said to the handsome one.
- (19) She wore a jacket of red cloth; a red blanket she had for her robe, that woman, the one who had spoken so. Not a word said the youth, but went past those women. He rode on at a good pace. He saw men all along the way.

(20) Whenever he saw any of his relatives, "Go slow, Cherry-

Tree! Be careful!" said his relatives, his kinsmen to him.

- (21) He said nothing to them. Presently he heard the sound of firing. He saw a wooded place; all round it were the Assiniboine; and the Blackfoot were in the wood, where they had made an earthwork. Already some of the Assiniboine had been wounded by bullets; for the Blackfoot were fighting from shelter. Then that old man saw his son riding toward where he was. He went to meet him; he went up to his son.
 - (22) "Come here, my son!" he said to him.
 - (23) Then he led him to a sheltered place.
 (24) "Now, my son, dismount!" he told him.
 - (25) The youth sat down there.
 - (26) "My son, give me your gun and your ammunition sack."

(27) kätsikunam. apiyiwa. pāskisikan sipwähtatāw. haw wāpamäw uskinīkiwa, tsīkahikan-pakamākan äh-ayāyit.

(28) "ōmah pāskisikan! hāw, uskinīkiw, ōma miskuts āpatsihtāh. awihin uma kitsīkahikanis," itäw; "namuya ä-näsuwäyimitān, kāntāhtāmitān umah kitsīkahikan; 'māskōts kisiwāk usāpahkätsih,' äh-itäyihtamān, 'nikusis.'"

(29) "äha?; utinah; āpatsihtāh," itik õh uskinīkiwa.

(30) äkwah ukusisa utihtäw.

(31) "hāw, nkusis, kätayōwinisäh!"

(32) kätayōwinisäw. ōhih kā-miywāsiniyikih utayōwinisah kätsikunam kahkiyaw äwakuni, äh-musäskatät aw uskinīkiw. äkwah ōhtāwiyah wāpatuniskinik misiwä wiyawihk, uhkwākanihk; wästakayah āpahamiyiwa uhtāwiyah, uspiskwanihk äh-astāyit.

- (33) "hāw, nkusis, ōma kā-näyāskwäyāk, äkutah kakwä-utihtah ä-tāh-tapasīhk, kinwäs ka-pimātisihk, namuya päyahtik äh-pimuhtähk. ōmisi kik-äspayihun; nāntaw käkway wāpahtamanih, päyak um uhts kika-tsīkahän ayīsiyiniw-mistikwān; äkwah kīh-tōtaman, kik-ōtinän tahtu käkway äh-ayāt. kika-pä-kīwān; ōtah ka-päh-ituhtān. hāw, nkusis, nya!" itäw.
- (34) äkwah awa muskistam uma sakāw. käkāts ä-sāskisit, kā-pāskiswāt¹, aspin ä-sāskisit. kītahtawä kā-pā-matāwisipahtāt; pāskisikan pā-tahkunam. äkwah ayōwinisah äkwah ōma misiwä ustikwān. āsay misiwä mihkuh wiyāhk ayāyiw. äkwah ōhtāwiyah utihtäw.
 - (35) ōmis ītik: "nkusis, apih!" itik.

(36) sipwähtäw awa kisäyiniw.

(37) ''hāw, upwāsīmōwitik, kiwāpamāwāw äh-tōtahk nkusis. äkusi mistahi tōtam.''

(38) āsay äkwah kutak uskinīkiw tsāpihtsikanis äh-tahkunahk uskinīkiw, "awihin ōma; ōhi mīskuts atsusisah nīmaskwä. namuya äh-näsuwäyimitān; māka 'māskōts kisiwāk usāpahkätsih nikusis,' äh-itäyihtamān, k-ōh-ntāhtāmitān,'' itäw.

(39) äkusi ntawi-miyäw ukusisah.

- (40) äkusi, "hāw, nkusis, tahtu-kīsikāw wiyās kā-wāpahtamāk, māka wiy ōma nōtinituwin namuya tahtu-kīsikāw. kisiwāk kakwā-utihtah itah kā-wīkitsik. ōma āpatsihtāh tsāpihtsikanis," itāw ukusisah; "äh-tāh-tapasīhk, kinwās kā-pimātisihk, māka ka-wītsätin," itāw ukusisah.
- (41) äkwah tsīkahikan tahkunam pakamākan awa kisäyiniw ukimāw. äkwah nīkānuhtäw awa uskinīkiw, nāway uhtāwiya. namuya wī-nakīwak.

(42) "mōskīstamāhkuk!" itwäwak ōki upwäsīmuwak.

(43) äkusi äw-utihtahkik uma mänisk, kunta papätikupayihuwak õki iyahtsiyiniwak. tāh-tahkamäw; äkus īsi kahkiyaw mästsihimā-

¹ I have translated as though it were kā-pāskisuht, for I do not understand the form in the text: "he shot (with gun) at the other(s)."

(27) He undid them. The son sat there. He carried the gun away.

He saw a young man who had a tomahawk.

(28) "Here is a gun! Now, young man, use it in return. Lend me this tomahawk of yours," he said to him; "Not because I think you laggard, am I borrowing this tomahawk of yours; but because I am thinking, 'Perhaps my son will come to close quarters."

(29) "Very well; take it; use it," the young man answered him.

(30) Then he went to his son.

(31) "Now, my son, take off your clothes!"

(32) He took off his clothes. The youth took off all those fine clothes of his, until he was naked. Then his father painted him white all over his body and on his face; his father undid his hair for him and placed it at his back.

(33) "Now, my son, try to reach that point of the woods, where men dodge and flee that life may be the longer, where walking is not slow. Thus you will do; when you see that which I need not name, with this sole weapon you will cut a human head; and when you have done this, you will take as many things as he has. You will come back here; to this place you will come. Now, my son, be off!" he bade him.

(34) Then he attacked the wood. When he had almost disappeared among the trees, he was fired at, and then he went out of sight. After a time, there he came, running into the open; he held a gun as he came, and clothes, and an entire head. Blood was all over his body. Then he went to where his father was.

(35) The latter said to him, "My son, sit down!"

(36) The old man went away.

(37) "Now, Assiniboine men, you see what my son has done. So

now he has done nobly."

(38) Then to another young man, who was holding a spear, "Lend me this; use these arrows instead as your weapon. Not that I think you laggard, but because I think, 'No doubt my son will come to close quarters,' is why I ask the loan of you," he told him.

(39) Thereupon he went and gave it to his son.

(40) Then, "Now, my son, you folk see meat every day, but not every day this fighting. Try to get near the place where they are dwelling. Use this spear," he told his son; "where men dodge and flee that life may be the longer, — but I shall go with you," he told his son.

(41) Then that old man, the chief, took in his hand a tomahawk. In front walked the youth; behind, his father. They had it not in mind to halt.

(42) "Attack their stronghold!" cried the Assiniboine.

(43) And then, when they reached the earthwork, the Blackfoot merely threw themselves down and crouched. He stabbed one after

wa. äkwah kīwäwak. nīkānuhtäw; utämah kaskitäwastimwa; wāpuwayān paskitastäyiw.

- (44) äkwah kīwāpayiw awa uskinīkiw wīwah kā-miyusiyit.
- (45) "ntawih-nakiskaw. ayīs iyikuhk ntātiskāk ayīsiyiniw. tāpiskōts iskwäw niya," itäw uwīkimākanah.
 - (46) "äha?," itik.
- (47) äkwah nakiskawäw õhi uskinīkiwah kā-kīh-nāh-napāwimāt; utsämäw itah ä-nakiskawāt. äkwah awa uskinīkiw miyäw utämah õhi kā-mihkawikiyit ōma kiki mīkis-akuhp; äkwah iyiniwistikwān miyäw ōh īskwäwa aw ōskinīkiw kā-miyusit. äh-tipiskāyik, päntumāw äkutah ōhi kā-kīh-nāh-napawimikut.
 - (48) äh-pīhtukät, "hā, nisīm, äkutah anuhts apih."
 - (49) an ītah k-āpit iskwäw, äkutah apiw aw õskinīkiw.
- (50) "haw, nisīm, kimiyitin äyakw āna. ōtah pīhtäyisk kikawīkin. ka-pamihitināwāw; nika-kīsitäpun," itäw.
- (51) äkusi tōtam; pamihäw. äkwah tāpiskōts miyusiwak ōki ayīsiyiniwak. äkwah nāpātwāwi, wiyāpaniyiki, kīsitāpōw awa kutak kā-mākit wīwah. nitsawāts ä-kiskäyimiht, kutakah miyāw iskwāwah. nīsukamikisiwak pīhtäyis utsiwāmah ukusāka. äkwah awa uskinīkiw kā-miyusit namuya pisikwātisiw; kiyām nipāwak päyak askiy. äkwah äh-ākwā-nīpiniyik, kītahtawā kā-mātut aw īskwāw, äkā äh-uwītsimusihk, ātah äh-wīhpāmāt ōhi kā-miyusiyit uskinīkiwa; māka kiyāmäwisiw; nāpäwisiw, ä-kīh-māh-māy-ītikut ōhi kā-wīwit. ntsawāts ustāsah ntumäw.
- (52) "hāw, nstäsä, awa kīwa kiyaskuts kimiyitin. usām wahkihmātōw. niya, 'namuya äkutä kīts-iskwäwak ayāwak,' ä-kīh-isit, namuya nīts-iskwäw ta-kī-pisiskäyimak, ta-kīh-wīwiyān. aspin kā-miyiyin, namwāts nōh-ōwītsimusin. äwak ōhtsi namuya awāsisah ayāwäw. äwaku pisisik k-ōh-mātut."
- (53) "äha?, nisīm, māka äkā wiya sākwäyimō; ōtah nīkihk äkutah wīkihkämōh; wīwih anah niwīkimākan. nam äskwa awāsisah ayāwäw äwaku mīna."
 - (54) "äha?," itäw.
- (55) äkusi tāpwä awa kā-miyusit uskinīkiw kutakah wīwiw ōhi kā-miyiht. kiyipa awāsisah ayāwäwak.
- (66) äkusi äwaku wiya ātsimuwin; äkuyikuhk äy-iskw-ātsimustātān.

another; he left not one of them alive. Then they went back. He walked in front; his horse was a black horse; a blanket lay across its back.

- (44) Then back rode also the youth whose wife was beautiful.
- (45) "Go to meet him. For now a man has outdone me. Like a woman am I," he told his wife.
 - (46) "So be it," she answered him.
- (47) Then she met that youth whom she had shamed by her speech; she kissed him where she met him. Then the youth gave her that swift horse of his, together with the beaded blanket; and a human head he gave to that woman, did that handsome youth. At nightfall he was sent for and invited to the tent of her who had put him to shame with words.

(48) When he entered, "Ah. my younger brother, do you now sit

here."

(49) Even where that woman sat, there sat that youth.

(50) "Now, O my younger brother, I give you this person here. Here at the center of the village you shall live. I will care for your

needs; I shall cook," he told him.

- handsome were those men. And when they had slept, of a morning, that other would cook who had given away his wife. When it was known that he had done this, he was given another woman. They had their two tents in the center of the town, he and his brother, the husband of his wife. But that handsome youth was not forward; they slept there, and no more, for a year. Then, when summer came again, presently that woman wept, because there was no love-making, even though she slept in one tent with that handsome youth; but he kept his reserve; he still felt shame at the repeated evil words she had spoken to him, she who now was his wife. At last he called his elder brother.
- (52) "Now, O my elder brother, this your wife I give back to you. She is too easily brought to tears. I, to whom she said, 'Not here are your fellow-women,' I cannot fancy my fellow-woman or have her to wife. From the time when you gave her to me, never have I made love to her. That is why she has no child. That is why she weeps all the time."
- (63) "Very well, my brother, but do not withdraw your good will; stay here in my house; take this other wife of mine. This one too has as yet no child."
 - (54) "Very well," he answered him.
- (55) So then the handsome youth took to wife this woman who now was given to him. Soon they had a child.
 - (56) So goes this story; now I have told it you to the end.

15. THE STORY OF SKIRT.

mimikwās.

- (1) kayās pāyak nāpāw iskwäwasākay isiyīhkāsōw ayahtsiyiniw. kitimākisiw. kītahtawa mistahi ispatināhk pa-pimisin. kītahtawa wāpamäw iskwäwah äh-wayawiyit, ä-kī-nipahimiht unāpämiyiwah, ä-ki-nipahikuwit kahkakiwatsana. akusi akawataw naha. akusi wāpamāw äh-utinamiyit tsīkahikan. wīwahuyiwa ukusisiyiwa. äkusi sipwähtäw. tah uma k-āyāt, äkutäh uhtsi päts-āstamuhtäw, wīkihk āh-uhtsi-sipwähtät an īskwäw. äkusi kāsōhtawäw anah kākitimākisit ayahtsiyiniw. äkusi an īskwäw ispatināhk nanātawāpiw. äkusi äk āwiyah äh-wāpamāt, sipwähtäw äkwah iskwäw ani. äkusi äh-awasäwäyit, sipwäpahtaw napaw anah. äkusi äh-wapamat, kāsōhtawaw. ay-ati-wapahtam apisīs a-sakasiyik; akutah nahapiw ukusisah uhpimäy äkutah nahayäw, ukusisah. äkusi utinam tsīkahikan; äkwah tsīkaham asiskiy; äkwah wātihkäw. māna awa nāpaw piyisk kisiwāk utihtaw awa nāpaw. akwah awah iskwäw pasikōw; nanātawāpiw; äkā käkway äh-wāpahtahk, kāwi nahapiw. kwayasitäw, kayās mahīkhanisisah äh-monahwāt. utinäw päyak; pah-pakamisimäw. äkusi minah kwayasitäw. äkusi awa nāpāw ispahtāw; äh-pä-wayawiyit, kawipayihōw, äh-kāsōhtawāt. mīna kāwi kwayasitāw. äkusi pasikōw awa nāpaw. wāpamaw, utah iskuh, utäh isi äh-kwayasitävit, ustikwāniyihk isi.
- (2) äkusi äkutah wiwiw õh iskwäwah. äkusi aw īskwäw ōtäh, mitsiminäw ōhi nāpäwa. äkus īsi wayawīw; äkusi utinäw ukusisah; wīwahōw ukusisah aw īskwäw. äkwah awa nāpäw utinam utsakuhpis. äkwah kīwähtahik. ä-sākäwät, mīkiwāhpihk nakīw awa nāpäw. uhtsipitik awa nāpäw.
 - (3) "āstam!" itāw iskwāw awah; "āsay könāpāmimitin."
- (4) äkusi sipwähtäw awa nāpäw. kīwähtahik äkwah, pīhtiyisk äh-wīkit aw īskwäw. äkus īsi pīhtukahik wīkiyihk. äkusi nahapiwak ōhtapiwinihk awa nāpäw. miyik. utinamiyiwa nipiy. kāsītsihtsänik; minah kāsīhkwänik. äkusi pasikōw aw īskwäw. äkusi wayawīw; paspikāpawiw wīkihk.
- (5) "näkä!" itwäw iskwäw awa; äkusi, "astäw tsī, näkä, äh-kīsitäk wiyās?"
 - (6) "äha?!"
 - (7) "pätāh!" itäw awa iskwäw.
- (8) äkusi pīhtukäw aw īskwäw. äkusi awa nōtukäsiw utinam : ituhtatāw utānisah wīkiyihk. äkusi yōhtänam; utānisah miyäw

¹ The translation given is literal; either the record is wrong, or the word has some derived meaning (name of an edible root ?)

15. THE STORY OF SKIRT.

Simon Mimikwas.

(1) Of old a certain Blackfoot was named Skirt. He was poor. Once upon a time he lay on a hilltop. Presently he saw a woman come out of her lodge, a certain woman whose husband had been killed; the Crow Indians had killed him. And so now this man took a fancy to her. He saw her take an axe. She was carrying her little son. So now he went from where he was. Toward the place where he was, the woman came, when she left her tent. So then the poor Blackfoot hid from her. Then that woman looked out in every direction from the hilltop. Then, when she saw no one, she went away. As soon as she was round a bend, that man started out on a run. When he got within sight of her, he hid from her. As they thus went along, he saw a small clump of trees; there the woman squatted down. She laid her little son down at one side. Then she took the axe; she chopped at the ground; she dug a pit. After a time the man had got quite close to her. Then the woman rose to her feet and looked about; when she saw nothing near, she squatted down again. She went into the pit, digging for old wolflings. She took one up; she flung it on the ground. Then she went into the pit again. At that, the man ran to where she was; when she came forth again, he threw himself flat on the earth, hiding from her. Again she entered the pit. At once the man rose to his feet. He saw that up to here, up to this point she was in the pit, up to her head.

(2) Then he took this woman for his wife. Thereupon the woman took hold of the man here, like this. Then she came forth from the pit; she took up her son; the woman carried her son. The man took his blanket-robe. Then she took him home with her. When he came to the town, the man stopped by a tent. She pulled him on.

(3) "This way!" that woman said to him; "You are my husband

now."

(4) So the man went on. She took him to her lodge; in the center of the camp dwelt that woman. So she took him into her tent. Then they took their seats on the settee of the man of the house. She gave him that privilege. She took some water. She washed his hands and face. Then she arose. She went out; she stood in the doorway of her tent.

(5) "Mother!" she called; "Mother, is there any cooked meat?"

^{(6) &}quot;Yes!"

^{(7) &}quot;Bring it here!" said the woman.

⁽⁸⁾ Then she came in again. The old woman took some; she went with it over to her daughter's tent. She opened the door-flap; she

wāpamäw nāpäwa äh-apiyit uhtapiwiniyihk utānisah. äkusi kīwäw awa nōtukäsiw; pīhtukäw wīkihk.

- (9) wīhtamawāw unāpāma: "kitānisinaw äh-wītapimāt nāpāwa."
- (10) "awīnihih?" itwäw kisäyiniw.
- (11) äkusi awa nōtukäsiw, "äyakunih kā-kitimākisiyit nāpäwa."
- (12) äkusi äkwah kisäyiniw awa äh-ukimāwit, päyakuyiwa ukusisah; äkwah ōhi k-ōtinamāsuyit nāpäwa, äyakunih utānisa. äkusi nīsu pikuh utawāsimisah awa kisäyiniw mīnah nōtukäsiw.
- (13) äkusi nama wīhkāts wayawīw awa kā-kitimākisit nāpāw; nāpāwisiw. kītahtawä, "āhtukātān!" itwäwān. kinwäs äyakuh ähwīwit. äkusi mistahi miyusiw awa nāpāw kā-wīwit, māka mistahi äh-kitimākisit. äkusi kīksäpā wayawīw. äkusi sipwähtäw, kunt ītä äh-ituhtät, äh-usām äh-nāpāwisit, mistahi äh-kitimākisit.
- (14) äkusi aw ōskinīkiw umisah k-ōnāpāmiyit ayāw äh-miywāsini-yikih ayōwinisah; utāma minah mistahi miyusiyiwa. äkwah awa nāpāw uskinīkiw utināw wīstāwa¹ utāmiyiwa; wiyahpitāw aspapi-win uhtsi.
- (15) wīhtamawāw ukāwiya: "anihi k-āyāt nimis ayōwinisah ākusi ta-pātāw nimis. tāntāh aspin nīstāw?"
 - (16) "aspin ōtä äh-kīh-atimuhtät," itwäw awa uskinīkiskwäw.
- (17) äkusi nāpāw awa uskinīkiw utināw misatimwah; ōhi ayōwinisah tahkupitam, äkwah akuhp äh-mīkisiwiyik. äkusi tähtapiw; sakāpākipahāw ōhi kā-nayahtsikäyit, äkwah äh-ntunawāt wīstāwah. aspin wiya äh-wawäyīwiht, ä-wīh-pitsiwiht, äy-usähtsāyik sākäwäw äwakō awa uskinīkiw, kā-ntunawāt wīstāwa. tāpwä miskawäw, itä äh-pmisiniyit. äkusi äkutah nīhtakusiw.
 - (18) äkusi wīstāwah, "waniskāh, nīstah!" itäw awa uskinīkiw.
- (19) äkusi äkwah waniskāw awa iskwäwasākay. äkusi utinamwäw utayōwinisiyiwa ōhi wīstāwa; kutakah äh-miywāsiniyikih pusta-yōwinisahäw ōhi wīstāwa. äkwah sīkahwäw ōhi, mitunih äh-kinwāyikih wästakayiyiwah. kāh-kīsi-sīkahwāt wīstāwah, äkwah kāsīhkwänäw. äkwah ä-kīh-kāsīhkwänāt, äkwah tōmihkwänäw.
- (20) äkusi, "nīstāh, mistahi kisākihitn. äkā wiya ä-ntuhtawakik uskinīkiwak, mihtsätwāw nntutamākawin, 'nimis awiya miywäyimātsi, t-ōnāpämiw,' äh-kīh-itäyihtamān. äkusi kimiywäyimik. äkā wiya nāpäwisi. äkusi äkwah sipwähtätān. ākusi kit-āyāwat nīstāw utāma, anah kā-kīh-nipahiht."

¹ I. e., of his sister's first husband.

gave it to her daughter. She saw the man sitting on her daughter's settee. Thereupon the old woman went back; she went into her lodge.

(9) She told her husband of it: "It is that our daughter is sitting

by the side of a man."

(10) "Who is he?" the old man asked her.

(11) Then the old woman, "That poor man."

- (12) Now, that old man, who was a chief, had one son; and she who had taken that man, she was his daughter. Only these two children had that old man and old woman.
- (13) And now that poor man never went out of their tent; he was ashamed. Then at one time. "Let us move camp!" said his people. This was when he had been married for quite some time. Now, that man who had married the woman, was very good-looking, only that he was very poor. So now, early one morning, he went out of the tent. He went away, no matter where, for very shame at his great poverty.

(14) Now, that young man whose elder sister had taken that man for husband, had some fine clothes; his horse, too, was very handsome. Then that young man took his brother-in-law's horse and

saddled it.

(15) He told his mother his plan: "Those garments which my elder sister is keeping, let her bring them here. But where has my brother-in-law gone?"

(16) "He has gone off and away in this direction," said the young

woman.

(17) Thereupon the young man took the horse; he tied those garments to the saddle, and a blanket-robe with bead ornaments. Then he mounted; at a trot he led the horse that was carrying the things, as he looked for his brother-in-law. Just as his people were making ready to move camp, off went that youth, over the hill, to look for his brother-in-law. He found him where he lay on the ground. So there he dismounted.

(18) Then to his brother-in-law, "Get up, Brother-in-Law!" said that youth.

- (19) So Skirt arose. Then he took his brother-in-law's garments; he put other, handsome ones, on his brother-in-law. Then he combed him, for very long was his hair. When he had combed his brother-in-law's hair, he washed his face for him. When he had washed his face, he painted his face for him.
- (20) Then, "Brother-in-Law, I love you very much. I did not listen when time after time I was besought, for I thought, 'When my sister likes any one, then let her take a husband.' And so she liked you. Do not be ashamed. And now let us depart. You shall now have the horse of my brother-in-law, the one who was slain."

- (21) äkusi pasikōwak. sipwähtäwak. mistahi miyusiw awa kaskitäwastim kā-tähtapit awa kā-kitimākisit. tāpwä äh-pimuhtätsik awa uskinīkiw, "tāpwä mistahi miyusiw nīstāw!" itäyihtam awa uskinīkiw. ōhih mitāsah mistahi mīkisak kikamōwak, äkwah umatōwah mästakayah mīnah. miskutākay mistahi mīkisiyiwa; äwakō kikasākäw awa kā-wīwit. äkwah nikikwayān äkutōwahk utastutiniw awa kā-wīwit. äkusi äh-utākusik, ä-sākäwätsik, āsay kīsi-mānukäwān. atih-nīhtatsiwäwak, äh-ati-nīsitsik wīstāwah.
- (22) äkwah aw īskwäw, äh-pätisāpamāt unāpama, "tāpwä miyusiw nināpam!" itäyihtam awa iskwäw.
- (23) äkusi takuhtäwak wikiwāhk. äkwah nihtakusiw. äkusi aw iskwäw wayawiw.
 - (24) "pīhtukä!" itäw ōhi unāpäma.
- (25) äkusi pīhtukāw awa nāpāw. äkwah aw īskwāw āpahwāw ōhi misatimwa. ākusi sakahpitāw. äkusi pīhtukāw. nahapīstawāw unāpāma. äkusi utinam, äh-asamāt, ta-mītsisuyit. äkwah äh-kīsi-mītsisut, äh-tipiskāk, iyikuhk wayawīw. wītsäwāw aw īskwāw unāpāma. kītahtawā pikw īsi mātawākātāw awa uskinīkiw, äh-uhtäyimiht, ukimāskwāwa äh-wīwit. nanātuhk māna itāw.
- (26) "äkā wiyah pisiskäyihtah. mihtsätwāw pikw āwiyak nkīhnöhtä-wīkimik, māka nama wiya äy-öhtsi-nöhtä-unāpämiyān. äkā wiya wīhkāts nituhtah pikw īsi äh-itikawiyin; äh-uhtäyimikawiyan, mihtsät nāpäwak äh-kī-nöhtä-wīkimitsik."
 - (27) kītahtawā pähtam, "ayak pītus-iyiniwak wāpamāwak."
- (28) äkusi wīstāwah, "äkā wiyah nānitaw t-ätuhtäw; nisākihāw nīstāw."
- (29) äkusi tāpwā nama wiya pakitinik wīwa. äkusi kutakak āhkīskutātutsik, ōtah pāmipayitwāwi, "nam äskwa kikīskutātun. āsay mihtsät kitōskinīkīmak¹," itik ōhi kā-pimipayiyit.
 - (30) ākwah ä-sīkawiwiht, "mahtih nās nitām," itāw ōhi wīwah.
 - (31) "äkā wiya ta-sipwähtäw,' kikīh-itik nisīmis," itik wīwa.
 - (32) "kiyām nās nitäm," itäw wīwa.
- (33) äkusi nātāw awa iskwāw ōhi kaskitāwastimwa. äkusi wiyahpitāyiwa ōhi utāma; pīhtukāyiwa wīwa. äkwah kātayōwinisāw; nayāstaw kikāsiyānāw awa nāpāw. usāw-asiskiy misiwā wiyawihk sinikuhtitāw, misiwā äy-usāwaskiwastāt äwakō. äkusi usikusah pātuhtāyiwa.
 - (34) "tānähki kih-uyahpitat ninahāhkisīm utäma?"
 - (35) "wiyahpis,' äy-isit awa," itäw ukawiyah awa iskwaw.

¹ Apparently I missed the verb.

- (21) Then they arose. They set out. Very handsome was the black horse which the poor man rode. As they went along, "Truly, very handsome is my brother-in-law!" thought that youth. On those leggings were many beads, and these things, scalps, as well. The coat was heavily beaded; he wore it, who had married the woman. And an otterskin he had as his hat, he who had married the woman. Then, in the afternoon, when they came in sight of the place, their people had already pitched camp. They came down the slope, the two brothers-in-law.
- (22) Then that woman, when she saw her husband approaching, "Truly, handsome is my husband!" thought that woman.

(23) So they came to their tent. He dismounted. Then the woman came out of the tent.

(24) "Come in!" she said to her husband.

(25) The man went in. Then the woman unsaddled the horse. She tied it up. Then she came in. She sat down by her husband. She took food and gave him to eat. When he had eaten, at nightfall, she went out. Her husband went with her. Then at one time, in one way or another, people teased that young man, because they were jealous of his having married a chief's daughter. They would say this thing and that to him.

(26) "Pay no attention to it. Many times more than one of them wanted to marry me, and it was only that I did not want to marry them. Do you never listen when they say foolish things to you, for it is only that you are envied, because many men wanted to marry

me."

(27) Then at one time he heard, "Some foreign folk have been seen."

(28) Then his brother-in-law said. "Let him not go, you know

where; I love my brother-in-law and would keep him."

(29) Accordingly his wife did not let him go from her. So then, whenever the others went out to the attack, as they went past there, "Not yet have you gone to the attack. Already many of your men have gone," they who rode past said to him.

(30) Then when some of his people had lost their kin, "Suppose

you fetch my horse," he bade his wife.

(31) "'Do not let him depart,' my brother said of you," his wife replied to him.

(32) "Just you fetch my horse," he told his wife.

- (33) So then the woman went and got that black horse. Then she saddled his horse and came into the tent. Then he undressed; he kept on only his breech-clout. He rubbed ochre all over his body; he covered himself with yellow clay. Then his mother-in-law came hither.
 - (34) "Why have you saddled my son-in-law's horse?"
- (35) "Because he bade me saddle it," the woman answered her mother.

- (36) "kikīh-kitahamāk kisīmis kitah-sipwähtät nnahāhkisīm," itwäw awa nōtukäsiw.
- (37) äkusi awa nāpāw wästakayah tahtinam; ōtäh uspiskwanihk asahpitam; wīwah nānapātsihik; tōmihkwänik. tsāpihtsitsikanis äyak ōtinam. äkusi astutn, sihkusiwayān-astutn äyakō, äskanak kikamōwak astutinihk. äh-wayawīt, utsämik wīwah.
- (38) "ntānis, äkā wiyah t-äyiwähōw nnahāhkisīm. mistahi sākihik wīstāwah mīna usisah," itäw awa nōtukäsiw.
 - (39) äkusi tähtsipayihōw utäma. äkusi wāsakāmäw ōma ōtänaw.
- (40) "anuhts kā-kīsikāk kika-wīhināwāw. pimātisiyānih, ka-nahihunāwāw, 'iskwäwasākay' t-ätwäyäk, pimātisiyānih," itwäw.
- (41) äkusi sipwäpayiw. ä-sākäwäpayit, atimāpamäw ayīsiyiniwah. äkusi ätimātsi mān äkwah, "kikīsiskutātuw!" itik nāpäwah. āyusāhtsāk atimāpämäw, ä-sākäwäpayiyit wīstāwa äkwah usisa.
- (42) äh-at-ātimāt usisah. "hāw. nnahāhkisīm, kakwä-pimātisih!" itik umanātsimākanah.
- (43) äh-atimāt wīstāwah, "āh, nīstah, mistahi kisākihitn!" itik wīstāwah
- (44) äkusi kitāpamäw: "hāh, nīsta, kisākihitn nīstah!" itäw wīstāwa.
 - (45) äkus āti-miyāskawäw wīstāwa.
- (46) päyak tahkih umisi nāway pāh-pimitsipayiwa; wāpastsimusah tähtapiyiwa. mayaw äh-atimāt, pāskisuk. päyak äh-atih-nakatimiht nīhtsiyahkahwäw tsāpihtsitsikanis uhtsi. äkusi ätimātsi atitahkamäw; piyisk käkā-mitātaht nipahäw. äkuyikuhk äkwah tapasiyiwa ōhi wāpastsimusah kā-tähtapiyit. äkunih nawaswātäw. itah äh-atimāt pāskisuk; ōtah wanōwāhk kitihkahuk. äkus īsi nawatinamwäw tämiyiwa.
 - (47) "nīhtakusī!" itäw ōhi pītus-iyiniwa.
 - (48) äkusi nīhtakusiyiwa.
 - (49) "miyin kpāskisikan!" itäw.
 - (50) äkusi miyaw.
 - (51) "kimōhkumān miyin!" itäw.
 - (52) miyik.
 - (53) "mīna pīhtasinānäyāpiyah!"
 - (54) äkusi kahkiyaw miyik.
 - (55) "mīna kitastutin!" mīkwana äh-utastutiniyit.
 - (56) äkusi, "kitäm miyin!" itäw.
 - (57) äkusi miyik.
- (58) "hāw, awa tähtapih," itäw, õhi kaskitäwastimwah mīskuts äyakunih äh-miyāt; "mistahi mīhkawikiw; nam āwiyak kik-ātimik.

- (36) "Your brother forbade you to let my son-in-law depart," said the old woman.
- (37) Then the man undid his hair; he tied it in a knot at the back. His wife tended to him; she painted his face. A spear he took. Also a head-dress, a head-dress of weaselskin; horns were fastened on it. As he left the tent, his wife kissed him.
- (38) "Daughter, do not let my son-in-law throw his life away. His brother-in-law and his father-in-law love him dearly," said the old woman to her.
- (39) Then he leaped on his horse. Then he made the circuit of the town.
- (40) "On this day you shall speak my name. If I live, you will be content to say 'Skirt,' if I live," he said.
- (41) With that he rode away. As he rode over the hill, he saw the men going you way. And so, as he overtook them, "You are going to the attack, are you?" the men would say to him. From a rise in the land he saw his brother-in-law and his father-in-law riding across a ridge.
 - (42) When he overtook his father-in-law, "Now, my son-in-law,

try to preserve your life!" said his tabu-person to him.

(43) When he overtook his brother-in-law, "Oh, my brother-in-law, dearly do I love you!" his brother-in-law said to him.

- (44) Thereupon he fixed his gaze on him: "Oh, my brother-in-law, I too love you!" he told his brother-in-law.
 - (45) With that he passed his brother-in-law and went on.
- (46) One man always rode about in the rear of the rest; he was mounted on a little white horse. Just as he overtook this man, the latter shot at him. When one was left behind, he felled him with his spear. Then he would come up to him, and stab him; at last he had killed nine men. By this time the rider of the small white horse was fleeing. He pursued him. When he overtook him, the other shot at him; here on his cheek the other grazed him with a shot. Then he seized hold of the other's horse.
 - (47) "Dismount!" he told the stranger.
 - (48) So the other dismounted,
 - (49) "Give me your gun!" he said to him.
 - (50) So he gave it to him.
 - (51) "Give me your knife!" he told him.
 - (52) The other gave it to him.
 - (53) "And your ammunition-bag!"
 - (54) So the other gave him everything.
- (55) "And your head-dress!" for the other had a headgear of feathers.
 - (56) Then, "Give me your horse!" he told him.
 - (57) So the other gave it to him.
- (58) "There, now mount this one," he told him, giving him the black horse in return; "It is very swift; no one will overtake you.

takusiniyani kitaskiwāhk, kitah-ātsimuwin; äyak uhtsi 'ptanāh pimātisit!' k-ōh-itäyimitān."

- (59) äkusi tähtapiw awa. äwaku awa miyäw utastutin, sihkusiwayān-astutin awa ayahtsiyiniw, äkwah tsāpihtsitsikanis. awa kā-pmātisit kāhkākiwatsan isiyīhkāsōw. äkusi tapasīw.
- (60) äkwah awa ayahtsiyiniw päw-utihtik wīstāwah. mistahi pakwātamiyiwa ōtah ä-miswākaniwit uhkwākanihk. äkusi kīwā-wak. at-ōtināw kahkiyaw misatimwa awa kisäyiniw, unahāhkisīma tahtuh kā-pä-nipahāyit, mīna utayōwinisiyiwa, mīna unīmāskwā-kaniyiwa. äkusi äkwah kahkiyaw kīwäwak. ä-wīh-takuhtätsik, wāhyaw nīkān pimuhtäw awa iskwäwasākay, äwakō, äh-ati-sākä-wätsik. namuya kīh-ākwāskiskawāw, usām mistah äh-tōtahk; āsay kaskihisōw äh-ukimāwit.
- (61) äkus īsi kahkiyaw ayahtsiyiniwak mistahi kustik, äh-wāpa-miht, mistah äh-pāskisuht, äkusi äkā äh-pihkwahuht. äh-itäyihtahkik kutakak ukimāwak, mistahi kustäwak. nama wīhkāts pätamāsōw ta-mītsit, pikuh äh-pätamāht. äkwah wīstāwah mistahi sākihik. äkusi äkwah mistahi ukimāwiw.
- (62) äkusi äh-nipit, ukusisah kīh-ukimāwiyiwa, äwakō anah kutak ōhtāwiyah kā-nipiyit. kaskitäwi-sihkus isiyīhkāsōw.

(63) äkusi kahkiyaw.

16. ROCK-SCULPTURES.

kā-kīsikāw-pīhtukaw.

- (1) äyakō sākahikan äh-misāk, nimitaw isi wīkiwak upwāsimōwak. äkutah äh-mihtsätitsik.
- (2) kītahtawā päyak awa nāpāw utsawāsimisah āhkusiyiwa. hātah äh-atuskāmut, äh-nanātawihimiht, äh-tipahikākāt utāmah mīna wīkiwāw mīna utayōwinisiwāwa, tahkih mistah āhkusiyiwa. piyisk kahkiyaw mästinam utayānah; mīna pāskisikan mäkiw, "pitanā pimātisit ntawāsimis!" äh-itäyihtah. māka namuya kīhmiyw-āyāyiwa. piyisk nipiw aw āwāsis. äkusi äkwah kitimākisiw awa nāpāw mīn āw īskwäw, pisisik äh-mātutsik, ä-mawīhkātātsik utawāsimisiwāwa, piyisk kinwäsk.
- (3) kītahtawā kīksāpā āh-wāpahtahk ä-wīh-wāpaniyik, sipwähtäw awa nāpāw, "nikwatis nika-papā-ma-mātun," äy-itäyihtah. sipwähtäw, mustuswayānisah äh-akwanahut, ä-mamähkutsinät. nama käkway uskutākay; nama käkway utāsah; pikuh utāsiyānah, äkwah umaskisinah, äkwah utsāhpīhtsisah, äkut ä-asiwatäyik äkutah mōhkumān äh-apisāsiniyik. äkus īsi sipwähtäw aw ōpwāsimōw, ä-sīkāwit. wāhyawäs äh-ayāt, atih-mātōw. äkwah äh-papimuhtät, ōma kā-misāk sākahikan äkutah sisunäh äh-pimi-mamātut, piyisk wāhyawäs ayāw. namuya wāpahtam mīkiwāhpah.

When you arrive in your people's country, that you may tell the tale; that is the reason why 'May he live!' is my thought concerning you."

(59) So he mounted. Then he gave him his head-dress, the head-dress of weaselskin, did that Blackfoot, and the spear. The one

whose life was spared was called Crow. So then he fled.

(60) Then that Blackfoot's brother-in-law came up to him. This brother-in-law was very sorry that he had been wounded in the face. So then they went home. The old man, as he went along, took all the horses of as many as were the men his son-in-law had slain, and their garments, and their weapons. So then they all went home. When they had almost arrived, then far ahead went Skirt, as they came into view. No one was permitted to go ahead of him, on account of the great deeds he had done; he had now won the chieftainship.

(61) So then he was greatly respected by all the Blackfoot, when it was seen that he had been much shot at and not seriously wounded. When the other chiefs thought of that, they greatly respected him. Never did he need to fetch his food, for always others brought it to him. And his brother-in-law was very fond of him. And so he

became a great chief.

(62) And then, when he died, his son became chief, the son of the other man who had died. Black-Weasel was his name.

(63) That is all.

16. ROCK-SCULPTURES.

Coming-Day.

(1) To the south of that great lake dwelt some Assiniboine, and

they were many.

- (2) Then at one time a certain man's child fell sick. Although he employed medicine-men to have the child doctored, and paid out his horse and his tent and his clothes, yet the child remained very sick. At last he had spent all his belongings; he gave also his gun, thinking, "Would that my child might live!" But they could not get the child well. Finally that child died. And so then that man and woman were poor, and they were always weeping, lamenting their child, for a long time.
- (3) Then early one morning, when he saw that day was at hand, that man went off, thinking, "Off by myself somewhere I shall go about and weep." He went away, wrapping himself in a buffalohide, without his inner garments. He wore no coat; no leggings; he had only his breechclout and his moccasins, and his pouch, which contained a small knife. In this guise the Assiniboine set out, because he was in mourning. When he had gone a ways, he wept as he went on. And, as he walked along, weeping by the shore of that big lake, at last he had gone quite far. He could no longer see the tipis.

- (4) äkwah pōni-mātōw, äh-āy-ispatināyik äkutah äh-ituhtāt, "äkutä ispatināhk nik-āy-apin," äh-itäyihtah. pīhtaw äy-astāhikut ayīsiyiniwah, äkwah ä-ntawāpamikut, "kiyām wāpamitwāwi ayahtsiyiniwak, nika-nipahikuk, iyikuhk kā-mihtātak ntsawāsimis," äh-itäyihtah. äyakō ä-wīh-at-āmatsiwät, namuya mistah ä-ispatināyik, awas-itah kutak mistahi ispatināyiw, äkutah kā-wāpamāt, ōm itäh k-ōh-ayāt uhtsi, äh-at-āmatsiwäyit ayīsiyiniwah, wāpuwāyān ä-kikasākäyit, pāskisikan äh-tahkunamiyit, äh-ati-nīpawiyit māna, ä-nanātawāpiyit. äkwah wīstah ka-kitāpamäw. namuya wāpamik. piyisk käkāts ä-kīs-āmatsiwäyit, nahapiyiwa, äh-ati-pimitātsimuyit. äh-kīs-āmatsiwäyit, äkutah pimisiniyiwa, kāwāpamāt itāpākan äh-ayītisinamiyit, ä-wih-kakwä-wāpamāyit awiyah, itäh kā-wīkitsik äkutä isi äy-is-ītāpiyit. māka namuya nōkwaniyiwa mīkiwāhpah, awasāyihk äh-wīkiwiht.
- (5) piyisk kinwäsk kitāpamäw. kītahtawä kā-wāpamāt ähtapāhtiskwäyiyit, namuy ä-nanātawāpiyit. "miyāmay äh-nipāt," itäyihtam, äkwah k-ätuhtät. itah kā-kīh-atih-āmatsiwäyit, äkutah at-ay-ituhtäw. "māskōts ayahtsiyiniw, āhpōh ätukä upwāsimōw," itäyihtam. itah kā-kīh-nahapiyit äy-ihtāt, kā-wāpamāt äh-tapāhtiskwäsiniyit. namuya nisitawäyimäw. namuya wāpamäw ōhkwākaniyiw. äkwah päyāhtik pimuhtäw, "māskōts päkupayitsih, nikanipahik," ä-ytäyihtahk. piyisk ksiwāk utihtäw. äh-kitāpamāt, kā-wāpamāt äh-kitōwähkwāmiyit. piyisk utihtäw. äh-kitāpamāt, äkutah pāskisikan astäyiw äkwah itāpākan. äkwah äh-pakwahtähuyit wāpahtam, maskisinah ä-säkwasuyit. äh-kitāpamāt, utsihtsiyiwah ōmis īsi äh-nipāyit, "äh-aspiskwäsimut utsihtsiyah," kā-wāpahtahk äh-kāh-kīskitsihtsäyit. "ayahtsiyiniw ätsik āwa!" itäyihtam.
- (6) äh-nanātawāpit, kā-wāpamāt asiniyah. asähtäw, äh-utināt asiniyah. äkwah äh-ituhtät itah kā-nīpawiyit, äh-nahikāpawistawāt, ustikwāniyihk äh-pakamahwāt asiniyah uhtsi, nipahäw. äkusi pāskisikan utinam, mīna itāpākan, uskutākayiw, umaskisiniyiwa, utāsiyiwa, mīna kaskitäw, mīna mōsw-asiniyah. äkusi kīwäw. äkā h-nisitawäyimāt, "māskōts ahpōh nāhiyaw nipistsi-nipahāw," äh-itäyihtahk, äkā k-ōh-manisamwāt wästakayiwa.
- (7) äkusi kīwäw. käkāts āpihtā-kīsikāyiw; usām kinwäsk nōtsihtāw, ōhi kā-wīh-kakwä-nipahāt. äkuyikuhk käkāts äh-āpihtā-kīsikāyik, takuhtäw wīkiwāhk, äkwah äh-ātsimut ōma, k-äsi-wāpamāt ayīsiyiniwa, asiniyah uhtsi äh-pakamahwāt.

(8) "ninipahāw äh-mitsimihkwāmit. äwakuni ōhi kā-pätāyān utayānah. 'māskōts ahpōh nähiyaw,' äh-itäyimak, äkā k-ōh-

manisamwak ustikwān," itwäw.

- (4) Then he ceased weeping, and went to where there were some hills, thinking, "There on a hilltop I shall sit." Now that he had come here, he began to be frightened by the thought of Blackfoot, who might come and see him, but he thought, "If the Blackfoot see me, let them kill me, so much do I grieve for my child." As he was on the way, climbing a smaller hill, there rose beyond it another very high one, and there he saw, from the place he had reached, a man climbing up, a man wearing a blanket-robe and holding a gun, who stood still every little ways to reconnoitre. Then he, in his turn, kept watching the other. The other did not see him. At last, when the other had nearly reached the top of his hill, he squatted down and went on, crawling. When he had reached the summit, there he lay, and he saw him turning a spy-glass this way and that, trying to get sight of someone, as he kept looking out in the direction where the Assiniboine were encamped. But the tipis were not visible, for they were camping behind a rise in the land.
- (5) At last he had watched him a long time. Presently he saw him lower his head and no longer look about. "Doubtless he is sleeping," he thought, and started to walk in that direction. He kept walking along where the other had climbed to the hilltop. "Probably he is a Blackfoot, and yet for all I know, he may be an Assiniboine," he thought. When he came to where the other had squatted down, he could see him lying with lowered head. He could not tell who he was. He could not see his face. He walked carefully, thinking, "If by chance he should wake up, he would kill me." At last he got near to him. When he looked at him, he saw that he was sound asleep and snoring. At last he came right up to him. When he looked at him, there lay a gun and a spy-glass. And he saw that he had extra moccasins tied in his belt. When he looked at him, as he slept there with his hands like this, "He is resting his head on his hands," he thought, and then he saw that he had some fingers cut off. He concluded, "And so he is a Blackfoot."
- (6) He looked about him and saw a stone. He walked back and took the stone. Then he went there where the other had stood, and took a good footing close to him, and hit him on the head with the stone, and killed him. Then he took the gun, the spy-glass, his coat, his moccasins, his leggings, and the powder and bullets. Then he went home. Because he did not know who the other was, and thought, "Perhaps I have by mistake slain a Cree," was why he did not cut off the other's scalp.
- (7) So he went home. It was almost noon; he had been too long killing that man. When it was almost noon, he reached their camp, and then he told of how he had seen a man and killed him with a stone.
- (8) "I killed him while he slept. These things which I am bringing are his possessions. Because I thought of him, 'Perhaps he is Cree,' is why I did not take his scalp," he said.

- (9) ä-kiskinōhahk anim ispatināw, ispayiwak äh-tähtapitsik kutakak nāpäwak. äh-wāpamātsik, nisitawäyimäwak ayahtsiyiniwa. äwakunik manisamwäwak wästakāyiwa, äh-kīwähtatātsik. ähtakuhtätsik, äkuyikuhk äkwah miywäyihtamwak upwāsīmōwak, äkwah äh-nīmihitutsik, äh-miyawātahkik ä-nipahātsik ayahtsiyiniwah.
 - (10) äkusi äyakō.
- (11) kītahtawā ntawih-sipwähtäwak, äkwah aw āyahtsiyiniw itah kā-pimisihk kā-nipahiht, kīkwa¹ tähtahäwak. äkwah ōma itah kā-ka-pimisihk asiskiy ah-manisahkik, tāpiskots ayīsiyiniw ahpimisihk äkusi äh-isi-manisahkik; äkwah aw ōpwāsimōw itah k-öh-wapamat oh ayahtsiyiniwa, akutah minah asiskiy ah-atimanisahkik, tāpisköts itah äh-pimuhtät ayīsiyiniw äy-isi-manisahkik asiskiy. itah mīnah äh-ati-nakīt māna, äkutah ä-manisahkik asiskiy, piyisk äh-utihtat oh ayahtsiyiniwah. äkwah mina asiniyah k-ōtināt, äkutah mīna äh-manisahkik asiskiy. itah äh-tahkuskät, äkwah mīna itah äh-nīpawit, öh äh-pakamahwāt ayahtsiyiniwa, äkusi äy-isi-kiskinawātsihtātsik. õh ayahtsiyiniwah itah kāhpimisiniyit, itah äh-itiskwäsihk itah kā-masinahikāsut, äkutah ähahātsik oh āsiniyah. māmaskāts äkwuyāk äy-isi-wāpahtahkik oh īvahtsiyiniwah, äh-nipāyit, ä-mustsi-pakamahumiht asiniyah uhtsi. äkō uhtsi k-ōh-masinahwātsik, "kinwäsk ta-nōkwan." äh-itäyihtahkik. tāpwä kinwäs käh-nōkwaniyiw äyōkō.

(12) äkuyikuhk äh-iskwāk ātsimuwin.

17. A BATTLE.

kā-kīsikāw-pīhtukäw.

(1) kītahtawā āh-mihtsātitsik ayīsiyiniwak, ākwah ōpwāsīmōwak, ākwah nahkawiyiniwak. ākus īsi mihtsātiwak, iskwāwak, awāsisak ä-wītsihiwātsik, tāpiskōts āh-pimipitsitsik. kītahtawā ātukā nistu upwāsīmōwak uskinīkiwak ä-spwähtātsik, ä-wih-kakwä-wāpamātsik iyahtsiyiniwah. ōmis īsiyihkātāw äwakuh: äh-ntawāhtātsik isiyīhkātāw.

(2) ōk ōskinīkiwak kā-nistitsik, kītahtawā māna äh-sākäwätsik, kā-wāpamātsik päyak ayahtsiyiniwah, päyak misatimwa; äh-kitāpamātsik, äs ōma äh-wiyinihtākäyit. äkwah äyakuni nātsi-yōstawäwak ōk ōskinīkiwak, kisiwāk äy-usāpamātsik. atimapiyiwa, ä-wiyinihtākäyit, ä-musäskatäyit, äh-kīsupwäyik. mōskīstawäwak. iyikuhk ä-mōsihikutsik, käkāts äh-utihtātsik, pāsitsi-kwāskuhtiw aw ayahtsiyiniw umustusuma, äh-kwäskipayihut, āsay ōhi päyak uskinīkiwah kā-tahkamikut. äkus äh-utihtinikut, äh-nipahikut, ōma ustikwān ä-pahkwäkisamiyit. misatimwah min ōhi utinäwak, mīn upāskisikaniyiw, mīna utayōwinisiyiwa. äkusi namuy āwiya kutakah wāpamäwak ōk ōskinīkiwak. namuya kiskäyimäwak

¹ Word-avoidance, täsipitsikan: "seaffold".

- (9) When he had pointed out that hill, other men mounted and rode there. When they saw him, they recognized him as a Blackfoot. These men now cut off his scalp and took it home. When they arrived, the Assiniboine were glad, and danced, rejoicing because they had killed a Blackfoot.
 - (10) So much for this.
- (11) Presently they set out for that place, and where that Blackfoot lay who had been slain, they put him up on something. Then they cut away some of the ground where he had lain, cutting it like a man lying there; and there whence that Assiniboine had seen that Blackfoot, there too they went cutting the ground, carving it out like a man walking. And there where he had stopped on his way, they cut the ground, and finally where he had reached the Blackfoot. And where he had taken the stone, there too they carved out the ground. Where he stepped, and also where he stood as he killed the Blackfoot, even so they marked it. Where the Blackfoot had lain, there where the head of the image lay, there they placed that boulder. It wonderfully resembled their actual experience, the sleeping Blackfoot being struck by a stone held in the hand. The reason they made the image of him was that they thought, "For a long time let it be visible." And truly, for a long time this thing was to be seen.
 - (12) This is the end of the story.

17. A BATTLE.

Coming-Day.

- (1) Once upon a time there were many of the people, and also of the Assiniboine Sioux and of the Salteaux. They were numerous, for they had their women and children with them, as they all trekked together. Then at one time three Assiniboine youths left the band, to try to get sight of Blackfoot. This is called as follows: they went on a reconnaissance, it is called.
- (2) As those three youths surmounted one hill after the other, presently they saw a single Blackfoot and one horse; when they observed him, it appeared that he was dressing a carcass. Then those youths crept up to him, and watched him from close by. He was sitting with his back turned, dressing his game, and he wore scant clothes, for it was a hot day. When he perceived their presence, as they were almost upon him, the Blackfoot jumped over his buffalo-carcass and turned to face them, but already one of the youths had stabbed him. So they seized him and killed him, and cut the scalp from his head. And they took also his horse and his gun and his clothes. The youths saw no one else. They did not

tāntä äy-uhtuhtät aw āyahtsiyiniw. äkusi kīwäpahtāwak ōk ōskinīkiwak, ä-wih-ntaw-ātsimutsik ōh äh-nipahātsik ayahtsiyiniwah. tāpwä itah äh-wāpamātsik ayīsiyiniwa uwītsäwākaniwāwa, äkutah takuhtäwak. äh-ātsimutsik äh-päyakuwit ayahtsiyiniwah äh-nipahātsik.

(3) "namuya nikiskäyihtän täntä äy-uhtuhtät aw āyahtsiyiniw

kā-nipahiht¹.''

(4) äkusi sipwähtäwak kahkiyaw ōk āyīsiyiniwak. äh-utākusiniyik utihtäwak ōh āyahtsiyiniwah, äh-wā-wāpamātsik; äkwah namuya kiskäyihtamuk tāntä äh-wīkiyit.

(5) omisih itwäwak: "ka-kiskäyimanawak tanta wikitwawi; ka-

pätisāpamānaw ntunāhtsih awa."

(6) tahkih asawāpiwak, itah äh-wāyahtsāyik äh-ayātsik ōki nähiyawak. piyisk käkāts tipiskāyiw; nam āwiya wāpamäwak. piyis tipiskāw. äkutah kapäsiwak. äh-wāpahk, ātah äh-nanātawāpitsik, nama käkway wāpahtamuk.

(7) kītahtawā umis ītwāwak ōki nāhiyawak: "mahtih nīswayak t-āspayiwak uskinīkiwak; āh-mīhkawikiyit ta-tāhtapiwak," itwā-

wak

(8) tāpwä awihāwak ä-mīhkawikiyit misatimwa. päyak natimīhk isih ispayiw, päyak āpihtā-kīsikāhk itähkäy isih. piyisk wāhyawäs ä-ispatināyik ä-sākäwät, äkutah äh-ay-apit, ä-nanātawāpit, kītahtawä kā-pä-sākäwä-tähtapiyit päyak ayīsiyiniwah. piyisk kutakah mīna; piyisk ati-mihtsätiyiwa, äkwah äh-ntunāht awa kā-nipahiht ayahtsiyiniw. äkwah pä-mōskīstāk awa nähiyaw. ōmis īsiyīhkāsōw awa nähiyaw: tsatswāsin isiyīhkāsōw. äkusi tähtapiw, äh-tapasīt. nisihk iyāpasāpamātsih, pōtih mihtsätiyiwa, nāh-nāway äh-pāpayiyit. päyak wāhyaw pä-nakasiwäyiwa, äh-wāpiskisiyit ähtähtapiyit. namuya sōhkih wīh-tapasīw, äh-kiskäyihtahk ähmīhkawikiyit ōhih kā-tāhtapit. tahkih nah-iyikuhk pāpayiyiwa. kītahtawä kā-pätisāpamikut uwītsäwākanah. wawäyīwak nähiyawak, kā-mīhkawikiyit utämiwāwa äyakuni äh-tähtapitsik. piyisk kisiwāk pä-ayāw; kisiwāk äkwah pä-askōk ōh īyahtsiyiniwah, māka namuya sōhki äh-tapasīt.

(9) kiskäyihtam kisiwāk äh-ayāyit uwītsäwākanah, "namuya

nika-kīh-atimik misawāts," äh-itäyihtahk.

(10) mwähts äkwah äh-utihtahk õm ä-usähtsäyik, äkutah käyäyit uwītsäwākanah, äkuyikuhk kisiwāk äkwah askōk. kītahtawä ka-pä-sākäwäpayiyit äkwah uwītsäwākana. āsay ōk īyahtsiyiniwak utämiwāwa nayawapiyiwa. äh-wāwinipitātsik², äh-tapasī-

² This word, as here recorded, may show the normal form of what I have generally taken to be wāyōnīw: "he turns back." If so, it is strange that

I seem never to have heard the latter as *wāwinīw.

¹ I suspect that there is a tabu, — except for certain special circumstances, cf. below in this story, — against saying, "whom I (or we) have killed." Certainly some of my Plains Cree friends have killed their man, but I have never heard them, even in telling of war, mention such a fact.

know from where that Blackfoot had come. So those youths gallopped back, to go tell of how they had slain that Blackfoot. They went to where they saw the people of their band, and told of how they had slain a lone Blackfoot.

(3) "I do not know from where he came, that Blackfoot who has been killed."

(4) So all those people set out. Toward evening they came to that Blackfoot and examined him; and they did not know where his camp had been.

(5) They said, "We shall know where they have their camp; we

shall see them when they come to look for this man."

(6) They kept a continuous look-out, and the Cree stayed in a hollow of the land. At last it was almost dark; they saw no one. At last it was night. They camped there. When day came, although they kept on the watch, they saw nothing.

(7) Presently the Cree said, "Let young men ride off in two directions; let them ride fast horses."

(8) Accordingly they were lent fast horses. One rode west, and one in the direction of noon. Presently, as he came out over a hill a little ways off, as he stopped there and looked about, a Blackfoot came riding into view. Soon another; soon there were many of them, looking for the Blackfoot who had been slain. Then they came to attack that Cree. This was the Cree's name: Tchatchiwasin was his name. So he mounted his horse and fled. When in a leisurely way he looked behind him, he saw that they were many, riding after him one behind the other. One had far outdistanced the rest; he rode a white horse. The Cree did not intend to flee fast, for he knew that his mount was fleet. They kept coming toward him, always at about the same distance. Presently his people saw him coming. The Cree made ready, mounting their swiftest horses. Presently he had come near; and now the Blackfoot were coming close behind him, but he did not flee fast.

(9) He knew that his companions were near, and thought. "In

any case they will not be able to catch me in time."

(10) By the time he reached the hill where his people were, they were close upon him. Then suddenly out into view came his companions. By this time the Blackfoots' horses were tired. When they pulled them round, to flee, and when the one who rode the tsik ōk īyahtsiyiniwak, awa wāpastimwa kā-tähtapit äh-wāwinipitāt utäma, äh-tapasīt, āsay kisiwāk askōk nähiyawa. äh-pasastäh-wāt utäma, kā-pahkisiniyit. nīhtsipayiw aw āyahtsiyiniw. ä-wīh-waniskāt, kā-tawikipayihikut misatimwa nähiyawa äh-tähtapiyit. mīna ä-wīh-waniskāt, āsay utähtinik nähiyawa, äh-tah-tahkamikut, ä-npahikut. äkutah ōhtsi äkwah, nāh-nāway äh-atih-nipahihtsik iyahtsiyiniwak, piyis mihtsät nipahāwak. ayis nayawapiyiwa utämiwāwa. ōki piku wāhyaw kā-kīh-nakatihtsik ayahtsiyiniwak, äyakunik piku takuhtäwak wīkiwāhk. äyakunik ātsimuwak äh-mihtsätiyit nähiyawa, mīna āsay mihtsät äh-nipahihtsik ayahtsiyiniwak.

(11) äkusi itah äh-tahtakwahtsāk, äkutah kahkiyaw ituhtäwak, äh-wātihkätsik, iskwäwak mīna wāsakām äh-apahkwätsik wīki-wāwah uhtsi, päyak piku mīkiwāhp äy-usīhtātsik, äkutah awāsisak iskwäwak äy-asiwasutsik. piyis kahkiyaw takuhtäwak, tahtuh äkā

ä-npahihtsik uk äyahtsiyiniwak.

(12) äkwah wihkwäskawäwak itah, äkwah äh-nötinitutsik, kahkiyaw äh-takuhtätsik öki nähiyawak mina upwāsimöwak mina

nahkawiyiniwak.

(13) päyak upwāsimōw, mistah äh-miyusit uskinīkiw, sihkusiwa-yānah äh-kikamuyit uskutākāhk mīna utāsihk, kahkiyaw äh-mīkisiwiyikih utāyōwinisah, mīna utastutin sihkusiwayānah äh-kikamōwit, äskanah äh-kikamōwit utastutinihk, äyaku äkutah äh-ayāt um äh-nōtinitōwiht, namuya nōtinikāw, äh-pähāt ōhtā-wiya, tsāpīhtsikanis äh-tahkunahk, äkwah tsīkahikani-pakamākan äh-tahkunahk, äkwah napakihkumān, āsay nīsu äh-pä-tahkamāt tsāpīhtsikanis uhtsi ayahtsiyiniwah, äkwah päyak äh-tsīkahwāt ōm ōhtsi utsīkahikanis, äkusi nistu äh-nipahāt, ustikwāniyiwah ōhi pāh-pāhkih äh-pahkwäkisamwāt, "pitah nka-miyāw nōhtāwiy," äh-itäyihtahk, utämiyiwa nīsu äh-utināt mīna¹. piyis mihtsätiyiwa uwītsäwākana, äh-takuhtäyit. kītahtawä kā-wāpamāt ōhtāwiya itah äh-apit äh-päy-ituhtäyit.

(14) "tānisi, nkusis?"

(15) "āh, nīsu nipāh-tahkamāwak; utämiwāwa nōtinimāwa; mīna ustikwāniwāwa² nōtinān."

(16) "hāw!"

- (17) ōhi äyakuni ustikwāniyiwa wāpahtam awa kisäyiniw.
- (18) "äkwah päyak õma uhtsi nipä-tsikahwāw," itäw õhtāwiya "äkusi nistu nnipahāwak," itäw.
- (19) "hay hay hay!" itwäw awa kisäyiniw; "äkusi, nikusis, miywāsin äh-tōtaman, äh-miyusiyin," itäw.

Head" for "scalp", as often; I do not know whether this locution dates

back to the antecedents of the custom.

¹ A typical Central Algonquian sentence, such as for obvious reasons is not often obtained in dictation or in the laborious process of syllabic writing. In length and suppleness of subordination it resembles older Indo-European, e. g. Latin.

white horse pulled it round to run away, the Cree were already close upon him. When he struck his horse with the quirt, it fell. The Blackfoot was thrown. When he tried to get up, the Crees' horses trampled him. When again he tried to get up, the Cree were already upon him, and killed him with knife-thrusts. From then on, as they overtook and killed one after the other of the Blackfoot, in the end they had slain many of them. For the Blackfoots' horses were tired. Only those of the Blackfoot who had been left far behind, only they reached their camp. They told of how the Cree were numerous and that already many Blackfoot had been slain.

(11) Then they all went to a flat place in the land and dug a trench, and the women sheltered it all round with covering from their tipis, so as to make one great tent, into which the women and children were placed. Soon all the Blackfoot had come there, as many as had not been killed.

(12) Then they surrounded them there, and they fought, all the

Cree and Assiniboine and Salteaux having come there.

contain Assiniboine, a very handsome youth, with weaselskins on his coat and on his breeches, with beads on all his clothes, and weaselskins also on his toque, and horns, beside, on his headgear, he, staying right close to the fight, took yet no active part in it, for he was awaiting his father, holding in hand a lance and a tomahawk and a bowie knife; with his lance he had already transfixed two Blackfoot on the way hither, and had tomahawked one, so that he had slain three, taking a part of each one's scalp, in the thought, "Later I shall give them to my father," and taking also two of their horses. Soon many of his companions had arrived. Presently he saw his father coming to where he sat.

(17) The old man looked at the scalps.

(19) "Splendid!" cried the old man; "That is the right way to do, since you are handsome," he told him.

^{(14) &}quot;How fare you, my son?"

^{(15) &}quot;Oh, two I stabbed on the way; I took their horses; and I took their heads."

^{(16) &}quot;Good!"

^{(18) &}quot;And one with this I felled as I came," he told his father; "So that I have killed three," he told him.

- (20) äkus äkutah ay-apiw, pit äh-pīhtwāt awa kisäyiniw.
 (21) ä-kīh-pīhtwāt, "mahtih, nikusis. pätāh kimōhkumān."
- (22) utinam aw uskinīkiw. äh-miyāt ōhtāwiya. tah-tāsaham uma
- mõhkumān.
 (23) "hā, nkusis, äyakw āni kimõhkumān. umatõwahk ayahtsi-
- (23) "hā, nkusis, äyakw āni kimōhkumān. umatōwahk ayahtsiyiniw namuya tahtu-kīsikāw wāpamāw; mustus pikuh tahtukīsikāw kā-wāpamiht," itäw.
 - (24) "kah!" itwäw uskinīkiw.
- (25) äkusi pasikōw, itäh kā-nōtinitōwiht äh-ituhtät aw ōskinīkiw. piyisk takuhtäw. äkwah äh-kitāpamāt, nam āwiya wāpamāw ayahtsiyiniwah. māka āsay wāh-wāpamäw nähiyawa, tsīk äkutä ä-pimisiniyit, ä-nipahimiht. äkut äspahtāw, ä-kwāh-kwāskwäpa-yihut awa kā-miyusit uskinīkiw. tsīkih ayahtsiyiniwah k-āyāyit, äkutah nahapipayihōw. mayaw äh-nahapit, pāskisuk ayahtsiyiniwah. kīpiwäpahuk. äh-nipahikut.
- (26) āsay wīhtamawāw awa kisäyiniw. ōmisih isiyīhkāsōw: mistikwaskihk isiyīhkāsōw awa ōkusisah kā-miyusiyit.
 - (27) "mistikwaskihk!"
 - (28) "wäy!" itwäw.
 - (29) "kikusis nipahāw!" itāw.
 - (30) "kah!" itwäw.
- (31) ituhtäw. äh-itāpit, kā-wāpamāt ukusisah ä-pimisiniyit. ituhtäw, äh-ispahtāt. utihtäw ukusisah, tsīki ayahtsiyiniwah itah äh-ayāyit. utinam ukusisah utastutiniyiw, ä-pustastutinät. äh-kīsi-pustastutinät, äkwah ōma tsīkahikanis äh-utinahk, āta äh-pāh-pāskisuht, āhtsi pikuh apiw, äh-kwäskapit, äh-is-ōhtiskawapit itäh k-ōh-pāskisuht. sāsakitsiwäpahwāw, äh-nipahiht. āsay usīma täpwātimāwa.
- (32) "mistanikutsāsah-kā-pimwāt, kistās nipahāw!" itimāwa usīma.
- (33) äkusi awa äkutäh ituhtäw. äh-itāpit, pōtih kā-wāpamāt ustäsah äkwah ukusisah äh-nipahimiht. pasikōw, äh-ituhtät, äh-ati-wayatsāwīt. äh-āta-pāskisuht, piyisk utihtäw. ustäsah utinam ōma tsīkahikanis, ä-mōskīstawāt ayahtsiyiniwah. pīhtukāw wīkiyihk. äh-tsīkahwāt nīsu ayahtsiyiniwah.
- (34) pä-wayawīw, äh-pä-tapasīt, "hahwäh!" äh-päy-itwät; "ntō-tämitik, nīsu nitsīkahwāwak nikusis utsīkahikanis uhtsi," itwäw; "hāw, nitōtämitik, kakwäh-utinihk nikusis täpiyāhk. kiyām nistäs äkutä ka-pimisin," itwäw.
- (35) tāpwā muskīstawāwak uskinīkiwak. āt äh-pāskisuhtsik, utihtäwak ōhi kā-miyusiyit uskinīkiwa. utināwak, ä-kuspuhtahātsik. takuhtahāwak uwītsäwākaniwāwa t äh-ayāyit. äkusi āhtsi pikuh äh-nōtinātsik, äh-pāskiswātsik.
- (36) äkwah ōki nähiyawak tsīki ä-pimisihkik, äh-mātāpusihkik äwakunik äh-nāpähkāsutsik, usitiwāhk äkutäh ātiht äh-ayāyit

(20) Then the old man sat there a while and smoked.

(21) When he had smoked, "Come, Son, give me your knife."
(22) The youth drew it and gave it to his father. He whetted the

Knife.

(23) "There, my son, even this is your knife. Such game as the Blackfoot is not seen every day; it is only the buffalo is seen every day," he told him.

(24) "I hear what you say!" said the youth.

(25) Accordingly he rose to his feet, the youth, and went to the fight. Soon he arrived there. Then when he looked to see them, he saw none of the Blackfoot. But already he saw Cree lying near by, Cree who had been slain. To that place ran the handsome youth, leaping high as he ran. Close to where the Blackfoot were, he flung himself into a crouching position. As soon as he had squatted down, the Blackfoot shot at him. He was hit headlong, and killed.

(26) Already the old man was being told. This was his name: Wooden-Drum was the name of him whose son was so handsome.

(27) "Wooden-Drum!"

(28) "What is it?" he asked.

(29) "Your son has been killed!" he was told.

(30) "I hear!" he answered.

(31) He went there. When he looked, he saw his son lying there. He went there, running. He reached his son, close by to where the Blackfoot were. He took his son's headgear and placed it on his own head. Having put on the headgear, he took the tomahawk, and though he was being fired at, yet he stayed sitting there, turning so as to face the fire. He was felled backward and killed. Already the cry came to his younger brother.

(32) "Shoots-the-Gopher, your elder brother has been killed!"

his brother was told.

(33) Then he too went there. When he looked that way, there he saw his brother and his brother's son lying slain. He rose to his feet and went there, breaking into a run. Although he was fired at, he went there. He took the tomahawk from his brother, and made for the Blackfoot. He entered their camp and felled two Blackfoot.

(34) He came forth and came fleeing back, crying, "Hyah, friends, I have felled two with my son's tomahawk. So now, friends, try to take up my son's body, at least. Let my brother's lie there," he said.

(35) Accordingly, the young men made for them. Although they were shot at, they reached the handsome youth. They took him up and carried him off. They brought him to where their comrades were. Then they kept on fighting the enemy, and shooting at them.

(36) And where the Cree were lying near there, as the braves lay in a row, with some of their comrades close at their feet, then,

uwītsäwākaniwāwa, ōki nīkān kā-pimisihkik, kāh-tasinahkwāwi; tapāhtsikwāyiwak, ōki kutakak äh-tasinahkik, iyahtsiyiniwah äh-pā-pāskiswātsik. kītahtawä awa päyak nähiyaw utāhk k-āpit, usitiyihk isi uskinīkiwa, mwähtsih ä-wīh-tasinahk, k-ōhpiskwäyiyit uskinīkiwa uwītsäwākana. ustikwāniyihk pistahwäw uskinīkiwa: nipahäw. pakwātam äh-pistahwāt utōtäma.

(37) ōmis ītwäw: "hahahäy, tāpwä nipakwātän äh-pistahuwä-yān!" itwäw, äh-pasikōt, äkutah äh-ntawi-nahapit ōh ōskinīkiwa kā-nipahāt. namwāts kinwäsk apiw, āsay ustikwānihk äh-tawahukut iyahtsiyiniwah; kīpiwäpahuk. äkusi utināw, ākawāyihk ähituhtahiht awa mīna uskinīkiw. āhtsi pikuh yähyäw awa ayahtsiyiniwah ustikwānihk kā-pāskisukut. ntsawāts nipiy itah ähayāyik, äkutah ituhtahāw, äkutah äh-pimisihk, äh-akwanahiht wāpuwayān. äkus īsi uhpimä ituhtäwak ōk āyīsiyiniwak, umä¹äh-nōtinitutsik käyāpits.

(38) kītahtawä kāwaniskāt awa nipīhk kā-pimisimiht, äh-papasikōt, äh-takuhtät utōtäma itah äh-ayāyit, äkuta äh-nahapit, "uskinīkitik, uyaskinahihk!" äh-itwät; "nka-pīhtwān," äh-itwät.

(39) tāpwā ah-kitāpamātsik ōhi ustikwāniyihk kā-kīh-pāskisumiht, namwāts ihtakuniyiw ōm itah kā-kī-pāskisumiht. ah-manitōwit awa nāpaw, ah-nanātawihisut, akusi nama takuniyiw um ītah kā-pāskisuht. pimātisiw awakuh nahkawiyiniw.

(40) piyis wīpats pōyōwak. käkāts mästsihäwak ōh īyahtsiyiniwah; wiyawāw mīna mihtsät nipahikwak. äkusi pä-kīwäwak ōkih nähiyawak, äh-miyawātahkik, ä-miywäyihtahkik, mihtsät ähnipahātsik ayahtsiyiniwah. piyis takusinwak wīkiwāhk ōki nähiyawak.

(41) äkuyikuhk äh-iskwāk äwaku ātsimuwin.

18. A BRAVE BOY.

kā-kīsikāw-pīhtukäw.

- (1) kītahtawā ayīsiyiniwak äh-wīkitsik, kītahtawā omis ītwäw päyak nāpäw; ohih uwītsäwākanah, "āy," itäw, "nawats sipwähtätān," itäw, "ka-wīhtamowatsik ātiht ayīsiyiniwak; täpakuhp kik-ähtasinānaw," itäw.
 - (2) "āha?."
- (3) "kīh-nīsu-tipiskākih ka-sipwähtänānaw. ayahtsiyiniwak kantunawānawak, miskawāyahkwāwi utämiwāwa ka-kimutamawāyahk. māka wāpamikuyahkwāwi, wīh-kakwä-nipahikuyahkwāwi, kiyāna mīna ka-kakwä-nipahānawak," itäw.
 - (4) "äha?."
- (5) tāpwä äh-kīh-nīsu-tipiskāyik sipwähtäwak. awa päyak nāpäsis ōhtāwiya äh-ukimāwiyit, misatimwah itäh äy-ayāyit, äkutäh ayāw, kā-wāpamāt äh-pimuhtäyit ōhi kā-sipwähtäyit.

¹ Probably error for ōma.

Vhenever those who lay in the front rank had fired, they would cuck their heads, and the others would fire, sending a volley at the blackfoot. Then at one time just as a certain Cree in the rear rank was about to fire, the youth, his comrade, who lay by his feet, raised his head. Thus accidentally he shot the youth in the head and killed him. He was grieved at having shot his friend.

(37) Thus he spoke: "Alas, truly I am grieved at having made a fatal error!" he cried, rising to his feet, and went and sat by the youth he had killed. He had not been there long, before the Blackfoot sent a bullet through his head; he fell hurtling. So he was taken up and brought to a sheltered spot, and the body of the youth as well. He who had been shot in the head by the Blackfoot was still breathing. He was taken to where there was water, and there he lay, covered with a blanket. Then the people went off, to fight again.

companions, and sat down there, saying, "Young men, fill a pipe. Let me smoke."

(39) Truly, when they looked at him who had been shot in the

(39) Truly, when they looked at him who had been shot in the head, not a trace was there of the bullet-wound. Because that man had manitou power and had cured himself, there was no trace of the gunshot-wound. That Salteau lived.

(40) Soon after that they ceased fighting. They had nearly exterminated those Blackfoot; and on their side, too, many had been slain. Then the Cree went home, celebrating their joy at having killed many Blackfoot. In time those Cree arrived at their camp.

(41) This is the end of the story.

18. A BRAVE BOY.

Coming-Day.

(1) Once upon a time, as some people dwelt somewhere, a certain man spoke as follows; to his comrade he said, "Now then, let us set out; you may tell a few people; seven of us shall go," he told him.

(2) "Very well."

(3) "Two nights from now we shall set out. We shall look for Blackfoot, to steal their horses when we find them. And if they catch sight of us and try to kill us, we shall try to kill them," he told him.

(4) "Very well."

(5) Accordingly, after two nights they set out. A certain young boy, whose father was chief, was where the horses were, and saw them go off who were setting out.

- (6) äh-kitāpamāt, "miyāmay ä-sipwähtätsik!" itäyihtam, atsusi-sah äh-ayāt awa nāpäsis, käkāts āta wiya äh-uskinīkit awa nāpäsis; "mahtih nika-wītsāwāwak!"
- (7) õmis ītäyihtam. tāpwä pimitisahwäw. itäh äh-utākusiniyik, ä-wīh-minahuyit, wistah äkutä takuhtäw. namuya kiskäyimik õhtāwiya ä-sipwähtät. äkwah õki nāpäwak kāh-minahutsik, kātakuhtäyit õhi nāpäsisah, nisitawäyimäwak õhtāwiyiwa äh-ukimāwiyit. namuya nānitaw wīh-itäwak. äkus äh-kīsitäputsik, ä-wīh-mītsisutsik, miyw-asamäwak õhi nāpäsisah.
 - (8) "hāw, kitimākäyimātān. kitōkimāminaw ukusisah," itwäwak.
- (9) tāpwā äkutah nipāwak. äh-wāpahk sipwähtäwak. it ätipiskāyik kapäsiwak. mwähtsi nikutwāsikwāw äh-kīh-nipātsik. mōhkitsiwanipäk itah äh-ayāyik, tsīk äkutah mustuswah ayāyiwa.
- (10) ''hāw, pāyak ta-nitawi-pāskiswāwak. nipahātsih, akutah ka-kapasinānaw, kik-ōsīhtāyahk ta-nīmāyahk,'' itaw.
- (11) tāpwā pāyak sipwāhtāw, ä-wih-kakwā-nipahāt mustuswah. tāpwā nipahāw pāyak. tsīkih äh-sakāyik äkwah ituhtāwak ōki kutakak. äh-takuhtātsik äkutah, āsay ōma kā-pāskiswāt mustuswah.
- (12) pähtamiyiwa ayahtsiyiniwah namuya wāhyaw äh-ayāyit, mitātaht äy-ihtasiyit, mīn äyakunik nähiyawah äh-ntunawātsik. äkwah äyakunik wīh-kakwä-wāpamäwak ōhi nähiyawa. pōtih wāpamikuk nähiyawak ōki kā-wiyinihtākätsik täpakuhp käy-ihtasitsik äkwah awa päyak nāpäsis, äkusi ayänānīw. tāpwä pä-nātsiyōstākwak ayahtsiyiniwah. namuya kiskäyimäwak. mäkwāts ähwiyinihtākätsik, nam äskw äh-nawatsītsik, āsay pāskisukwak ōki nähiyawak. uma kā-sakāyik äkutah äh-itāmutsik, päyak pahkisin nähiyaw, uskātihk äh-tawahuht, äh-nātwāpayiyik uskāt. ōki kā-misikititsik nāpäwak tapasīwak.
- (13) awa nāpäsis nakīw, ā-kisātāt ōhi kā-kaskātahumiht, ähtäpwät, "ahā, nitōtämitik, wīhtamawāhkäk nōhtāwiy: namuya niwīh-nakatāw awa. kiyām nistah nika-nipahikawin," itäw,

äh-täpwät.

- (14) āsay wāhyaw äh-atimipahtāyit uwītsäwākaniwāwa, äkwah āhtsi pikuh äh-pāskisukutsik ayahtsiyiniwah, āskaw mōskīstawāw, āta wyah äh-pimwāt. äkwah awa kā-kaskatahuht äwaku simatapiw, wīstah äh-pāskiswāt, wīstah äh-nōtinikät; māka nama käkway kīh-nipahäwak, äh-mitātasiyit, äkwah wiyawāw äh-nīsitsik awa nāpäsis. ayisk uwītsäwākaniwāwa nakatisimikwak. piyisk pōyuyiwa ōh iyahtsiyiniwah, äh-kustikutsik, ä-sipwähtäyit. äkwah awa nāpäsis iyikuhk äh-wāpamāt wāhyaw äh-atimuhtäyit, äkwah ituhtāw muhkitsiwanipäkuhk, itah äh-tipinawāyik äkutah äh-miskahk. äkwah ntawāpamäw ōhi kā-kaskatahumiht.
 - (15) "ā, nimiskan itah t-ay-ayayahk," itaw.
 - (16) "ā, namuya, nāpäsis! kīwä kiyām! kõhtāwiy ukimāwiw;

(6) When he looked at them, "Surely they are going off!" he thought; at the age of having arrows was the boy, though, indeed, he was close to adolescence; "Oh, do let me go with them!"

(7) That was his thought. Accordingly he followed them. At the place they reached toward evening, as they were about to kill game, he too arrived. His father did not know that he had gone off. And those men, when they had killed game and the boy arrived, recognized him as the chief's son. They did not care to say anything to him. So, when they cooked their meal and were about to eat, they gave the boy plenty of food.

(8) "Well, let us treat him kindly. He is our chief's son," they said.

(9) Then they slept there. The next morning they went on. Where they were by dark, they camped for the night. When they had slept six nights on the way, near a spring of water were some buffalos.

(10) "Now then, let one man go shoot them. If he kills any, we shall camp there and prepare provisions for the march." the leader

told them.

- (11) Accordingly one set out to kill buffalos. He killed one. The others went to a near-by grove. When they got to it, he had already shot the buffalo.
- (12) The sound was heard by some Blackfoot who were not far from there, ten in number, themselves looking for Cree. They decided to take a look at the Cree. And there they saw those Cree preparing their carcass, seven of them, with the boy, a total of eight. Accordingly the Blackfoot crept up on the Cree. The latter did not know of their presence. While they were cutting up the game, before they had begun the roasting, the Blackfoot fired at the Cree. As they fled toward the wooded place, one of the Cree fell, his leg pierced by a bullet and broken. The grown men fled.
- (13) The boy stopped and stayed by the wounded man, crying, "Hey, friends, tell my father when you see him: I shall not leave this man. I don't care if I too am killed," he told them, calling to them.
- (14) When their comrades had run far away, and the Blackfoot were still shooting at them, he took the offensive against them from time to time, firing at them. And the man whose bone had been broken sat up, and he too fired at them, joining in the fight; but they did not succeed in killing any of them, for the others were ten, and they only two, one of them a boy. For their comrades had left them behind. At last the Blackfoot, fearing them, gave up and went away. Then the boy, as soon as he saw that they had gone far away, went to the spring and found a sheltered place. Then he went to the wounded man.
 - (15) "Come, I have found a place where we can stay," he told him.
 - (16) "Oh, no, my boy! Do go home! Your father is chief; he

ta-kaskäyihtam. kunitah ka-kakwātakihtān ōtah. namuya mayaw nik-äyiniwin niskāt. kīwä!" itäw nāpäsisah.

(17) "ā, namuya! iyikuhk miyw-ayāyani, kīwäyini, äkuyikuhk nika-kīwān. nōhtāwiy iyātsimutsih, 'sōhkäyihtākusiw awiyak, kā-nakatisimimiht käsātātsih,' äh-itwät māna nipāhtawāw; äwaku

uhtsi k-ō-wīh-kisātitān," itäw.

(18) äkusi ituhtäw awa nāpäsis ōhi wiyāsah; askäkin utinam, äkutah äh-utāpät ōh ōskinīkiwa, sakāhk äh-ituhtahāt. um ītah kā-tipinawāyik ä-kīh-päsiwāt, äkwah wiyāsah awatāw. mästinam wiyāsah. äkwah kutawäw, äkwah äh-kīsitäput ta-mītsisutsik, äkwah mīnah nipiy äh-utinahk wīnāstakayäpitsikanihk, ta-minihk-wäyit ōhi nāpäwa. tāpwä minihkwäyiwa, äkwah äh-mītsisuyit.

(19) äh-kīsi-mītsisut, ākwah mistsikusah kāh-kīskataham äh-apisāsiniyikih, ōma kā-pīkupayiyik uskāt, äkutah äh-tahkupitamwāt ōm ōskātiyiw. äkusi äh-kīsi-tahkupitahk, äkwah usīhtāw wīkiwāw nīpiyah uhtsi, äkutah äh-ayāt, äkwah äw-usīhtāt kāhkäwakwah ana nāpäw, äkwah awah nāpäsis tahkih äh-asawāpit. piyis tipiskāyiw.

äkutah ay-ayāwak.

(20) kītahtawā, ayānāniw äy-ihtahtu-tipiskāyik äkutah ähayātsik, kā-wāpamāt äh-niyānaniyit ayīsiyiniwah äh-päts-āstamuhtäyit. äh-ka-kitāpamāt, āsay māka äh-utākusiniyik, pōtih itah k-āyātsik tsīk äkutah kapäsiyiwa, äy-usīhtāyit wīkiyiw, tāpiskōts wāskahikan äh-itahāyit mistikwah. äkwah kisiwāk ä-wīh-kakwā-usāpamāt, ä-wīh-kakwā-nisitawäyimāt käkw ayisiyiniwah, pōtih iyahtsiyiniwah.

(21) äkusi ituhtäw; äkwah ōh ōwītsäwākanah ōmis ītäw: "mahtih kipāskisikan pätā. ōtah kisiwāk mahīhkan äh-ayāt, nika-pāskis-

wāw," itaw.

(22) äkwah äh-miyikut, äkwah ituhtäw. āsay tipiskāw. äkwah äh-pōnamiyit, pīhtsāyihk äh-apiyit, nātsiyustawäw. äkwah äh-utihtāt, isi-niyānaniyiwa, äh-nāh-nawatsiyit. nawasawāpamōw; tānihi äh-miyuhuyit, äwakuni pāskiswäw, ä-sākuwät. nīsuyawäw. äh-tapasiyit nīsu¹, äh-tāh-tawikisiniyit mistikuhk, usām ä-säkihāt, äyakunih mīna pimwäw; nipahä mina. äkusi nistuh nipahäw. nīs öki tapasīwak. äh-kiskäyihtahk äh-tapasiyit; pīhtukäw, utayōwinisiyiwa äh-utinahk, mīna pāskisikan päyak, päyak atsusisah, päyak tsīkahikani-pakamākan, äkwah päyak tsāpīhtsitsikanis, mōhkumānah näwu, mīna ustikwāniyihk ōtah ōma äh-manisamwāt. kahkiyaw umaskisiniyiwa utinam, äkwah äh-kīwähtatāt, ōhih kā-kaskatahumiht wītsäwākanah, äh-pīhtukatāt, äh-miyāt.

(23) mistahi māmaskātamiyiwa, "tāntah äh-uhtinaman?" äh-

itikut.

(24) ``äh-niyānanitsik utah ä-kapäsitsik ayahtsiyiniwak, nistu ninipahāwak, äkutah ōhi äy-uhtinamān,'' itäw; ''kipähtän ätukä äh-matwäwäk.''

¹ Evidently I here missed the word päyak: "one (of them)".

will grieve. You will only suffer here. My leg will not get well so very soon. Go home!" he told the boy.

(17) "Oh, no! When you are well and go home, then I shall go home. Whenever my father tells stories, I always hear him say, 'One is counted a brave man, if one stays with those who have been left behind.' That is why I mean to stay with you," he told him.

- (18) Thereupon the boy went to where the meat was; he took the hide, and on it dragged the young man to the grove of trees. When he had brought him to the sheltered place, he fetched the meats. He took all the meat. Then he built a fire and cooked, that they might eat, and drew water in the paunch, that the man might drink. So the latter drank and ate.
- (19) When he had eaten, he hewed some small sticks to shape, putting a splint on his leg where it was broken. When he had tied it up, he built a hut for them of leaves, where the man stayed, preparing dried meat, while the boy always kept a lookout. At last it grew dark. They stayed there.
- (20) Presently, when they had been there eight nights, he saw five men coming toward them. As he watched them, as it was evening, he saw them make a camp for the night near to where they were, building a shelter, placing trees in the shape of a wooden house. And when he made an effort to see them at close range, to see what kind of people they were, he saw that they were Blackfoot.
- (21) So he went there and said to his companion, "Please give me your gun. I want to shoot a wolf that is close by here."
- (22) When the other gave it him, he went there. It was dark by this time. The others had made a fire and were sitting indoors; he crept up to them. When he got near them, they were five, argasting of meat. He took careful aim; he shot at those who wore the best clothes, and gave a whoop. He hit two of them. While two fled. one kept bumping into things, so much had he frightened him; this one too he shot; he killed him too. So he had killed three. The other two fled. When he saw that they had fled, he went inside and took their garments, and a gun, a set of arrows, a tomahawk, and a lance, and four knives, and he cut off this, on their heads here. He took all their moccasins, and took it all back with him and gave it, when he brought it into their hut, to his wounded companion.

(23) He was much surprised, and asked him, "Where did you get it all?"

(24) "Five Blackfoot camped here for the night; I killed three of them and took these," he told him; "I suppose you heard gunshot."

- (25) "äha?."
- (26) "äkutah ninīsuyawāwak. äkwah päyak usām ätukä ä-säkisit, äh-tāh-tawikisihk, min äwaku nipimwāw; ninipahāw. äkusi nistuh."
 - (27) "tāpwä, wäskinīkiyin, namuya kikustāwak!" itik.
- (28) miywäyihtam awa nāpäw. piyis äkutah ay-ayāwak. namuya äs ōma wāhyaw äh-wīkiyit. ōki kā-tapasītsik ayahtsiyiniwak takusinwak wīkiwāhk; ātsimuwak äh-nipahihtsik, wiyawāw piku äh-pimātisitsik. ä-kīh-näwu-tipiskāyik, kītahtawä kā-pätisāpamāt, äh-pāpitsiyit ayahtsiyiniwah. äkwah äkutah uhtsi ka-kitāpamäw, kisiwāk äkutah kā-pä-kapäsiyit, äh-mihtsätiyit. äkwah pä-nātimāwa ōhi kā-kīh-nipahāt, äh-kīwähtayimiht. ka-kitāpamäw. piyisk t-ati-tipiskāyiw. iyikuhk mistah äh-tipiskāyik, ituhtäw uwītsäwākanah.
- (29) "mahtih äkāya pāh-pōnah. käkway niwāpahtān; māka namuya nikiskäyihtän käkway. mahtih nika-kakwä-nisitawihtän," itäw.
- (30) äkusi min äh-sipwähtät, mīkiwāhpihk äh-ituhtät. namuya ä-sakāhpitāyit misatimwah; mitātaht misatimwa utinäw, äh-kimutamawāt iyahtsiyiniwah. utihtäw uwītsäwākanah.
- (31) "hāw, niwītsäwākan, tānisi kä-tōtamahk? iyahtsiyiniwak äs āni kisiwāk kapäsiwak; māka āsay mitātaht utämiwāwa ōtah nipāsīmāwa!"
 - (32) "hay hay!" itwäyiwa; "tāpwä kitatamihin, niwītsäwākan!"
- (33) "kika-kīwānānaw, ka-tapasiyahk," itäw; "namuya ka-kīh-pimitisahukunawak; namuya mihtsät misatimwak," äh-itāt.
- (34) tāpwā pāyak pā-takuhtahāw wīkiwāhk, ākwah āh-wayawītātsimuyit uwītsāwākanah, āh-uyahpitāt utakuhpisiwāwa uhtsi, äh-tāhtahāt uwītsāwākanah.
- (35) "hā, niwītsäwākan, kiya kinakatsihtān nīkān uhtsi. nikasīhkitisahwāwak misatimwak. mīna ka-kiskäyihtän tān-äyikuhk ka-pimipayiyin, kiskāt ōma ka-manātsihtāyin," itäw.
- (36) mistahi miywäyihtam aw ōskinīkiw, äkwah ä-sipwä-tähtapit, ä-pä-sīhkitisahwāyit ōhi nāpäsisah misatimwah. kapä-tipisk pimipayiwak. äh-kīsikāyik, äh-wāpamāt ōw ōskinīkiw misatimwah, "tāpwäh miyusiwak!" itäyihtam. kapä-kīsik pimāmōwak, mīna kapä-tipisk. nīsutipiskwah namuya nipāwak. äkuyikuhk ähwāpamātsik mustuswah, nawaswäw awa nāpäsis. nipahäw päyak. miywäyihtam aw ōskinīkiw, äkutah ä-nīhtakusīt, ä-wīh-wiyanihtākātsik, ä-wīh-mītsisutsik.
- (37) āsay ōtāh wīkiwāhk awa nāpäsis ākwah aw ōskinīkiw mawīhkātāwak, "nipahāwak," äh-itihtsik, ōhih ka-kīh-nakatisimikutsik äh-itātsimuwit. tahkih mātōyiwa ōhtāwiya awa nāpäsis k-ōkimāwiyit uhtāwiya.

- (25) "Yes."
- (26) "That was when I shot two of them. And one, I suppose because he was frightened, bumped into things, and I shot him too; I killed him. That makes three."
- (27) "Really, young man, you do not seem to be afraid of them!" the other said to him.
- (28) The man was glad. Then they stayed there. Now, it seems that those others had their camp not far from there. Those Blackfoot who had fled arrived at their camp; they told how their comrades had been slain, and that only they were alive. After four nights, there, the boy saw the Blackfoot coming, moving up their camp. From where he was, he watched them, as they came to pitch camp close by, a great number of them. And those whom he had killed were fetched and taken back. He continued to watch them. At last darkness came on. When it was quite dark, he went to where his companion was.
- (29) "You had better not light any fire. I see something; but I do not know what it is. I think I shall go try to hear what it is," he told him.
- (30) With that he went off again, and went to the camp. They had not tied up their horses; he took ten horses, stealing them from the Blackfoot. He came back to his companion.
- (31) "Now then, comrade, what shall we do? It seems that Blackfoot are camping close by; in fact I am bringing ten of their horses now!"
 - (32) "Splendid!" said he; "Truly, you delight me, comrade!"
- (33) "We shall go home, making our escape," he said to him; "They will not be able to pursue us; the horses are not many," he told him.
- (34) Accordingly he brought one of the horses to their hut, dragged out his companion, tied him up with their blanket-robes, and set him on the horse.
- (35) "Now, comrade, you know how to lead. I shall drive on the horses. Besides, you will know how far to ride without injuring your leg," he told him.
- (36) The young man was very glad, and rode away, while the boy drove on the horses. They rode all night. When day came and the young man saw the horses, "Really, they are fine ones!" he thought. They fled all day, and again all night. For two nights they did not sleep. Then, as they saw some buffalos, the boy gave chase. He killed one. The young man was glad; he dismounted, and they skinned it and cut it up and made ready to eat.
- (37) Meanwhile, back in their home, this boy and this young man were being mourned; "They were killed," was said of them, in accordance with the story of those who had abandoned them. The boy's father, the chief, wept incessantly.

(38) äkwah wiyawāw ä-kisi-wiyanihtākätsik, äkwah äh-kīsitäputsik, äh-paminawasutsik, äyikuhk äh-kīsi-mītsisutsik, mīna sipwähtäwak. nīswāw äh-nipātsik, kītahtawä kā-wāpahtahkik wīkiwāwa. miywäyihtam awa kā-kih-kaskatahuht. ispīh äh-wāpamihtsik, äh-pä-sipwäpayit päyak uskinikiw, awinik ok äyakunik, "nipahāwak," kā-kīh-itwat1. äkutah uhtsi kīwapayiw awa, äh-ntawiwīhtamawāt ōh ōkimāwa äh-takusiniyit ukusisiyiwa mīn ōhi kākīh-kaskatahumiht, äy-isi-pähtahkik, äh-ntawi-nakiskawātsik. ähpätastimwäyit aw õkusisah, ukimāwa, awa nāpäsis õhih kākaskatahumiht niyanan miyaw misatimwah; wiya mina niyanan ayāwaw misatimwah. mistahi miywayihtam aw ōkimāw. piyisk kahkiyaw awiyak miywäyihtamwak; mina ayahtsiyiniwah nistu äh-nipahāt awa nāpäsis, miywäyihtamwak ōk āyisiyiniwak, ähmiyawātahkik, äh-nīmihitutsik, awaw uhtsi nāpäsis usām äsōhkäyimiht, "tāpwä nāpähkāsōw!" äy-itäyimiht, ōĥi mīna nāpäwa äh-kaskatahumiht äkā kā-wīh-nakatāt, usām namuya tsäskwa mituni äh-uskinīkit. äyakw ānima uhtsi k-ōh-miywäyihtahkik ayīsiyiniwak.

(39) äkuyikuhk äskwāk ātsimuwin.

19. THE JEALOUS WARRIOR.

kā-kīsikāw-pīhtukäw.

(1) kītahtawä äh-wīkitsik nähiyawak, mihtsät mīkiwāhpah, mitātaht ihtasiwak päyakusāp, iskwä päyak; sipwähtäwak, ähntunawātsik ayāhtsiyiniwah, miskawātwāwih ä-wīh-kimutamawātsik utämiyiwah. päyak mistahi miyusiw awa uskinīkiw; äkwah awa iskwäw mīn äyakō miyusiw. äkwah ōki mitātaht skinīkiwak, päyak awah uwīkimākanah ōhi kā-miyusiyit iskwäwah kā-wītsäwāt. kītahtawä kisiwāsiw; uwīkimākanah pakamahwäw, uma k-āti-māna-pimuhtätsik, ōhi kā-miyusiyit uskinīkiwah, "kōwītsimusin," äh-itāt uwīkimākanah. mayaw kā-kitāpamāyit, ähitäyihtahk, āsay pakamahwäw uwīkimākanah, namuwya ähuwītsimusiyit, kunitah äkusi äh-itäyihtahk. nīsusāp tahtwāw ähnipāt, mustuswah ä-nipahātsik, äkutah ä-nāh-nawatsītsik wiyās. äh-mītsisutsik āsay, uskinīkiwah ōhi pāskiswäwak; nipahäwak. mīna uwīkimākanah pāskiswäwak, äh-kāhkwäyimāt.

(2) äkusi kutak awa, usīmah uw uskinīkiw kā-nipahimiht, ōhi kā-miyusiyit uskinīkiwah utinäw, ä-kisīpäkināt, äh-wawäsihāt. mistikwah tsimatāw, äkutah äh-ahāt usīmah. utinäw ōh īskwäwah, mīn äyakunih ä-kāsīhkwänāt; äkutah ahäw, ōh ōsīmah itah kāpimisiniyit. äkusi pasikōw; ōhi nāpäwah kā-nipahāyit uwīkimā-

kaniyiwah ituhtahäw.

(3) umisiy itäw: "wāpam äsi-miyusitsik nisīm ōh īskwäwah."

¹ Probably read kā-kīh-itwähk: "it was so reported", as in translation.

(38) But, as for them, when they had cleaned their game, and cooked their meal, and eaten, they went on. After two nights on the way, presently they came in sight of their camp. The one who had been wounded was glad. When they were seen, a young man came to them from the camp; whom did he see, but those of whom it had been said that they were killed! Then this man rode back to tell the chief that his son had come home, as well as the man who had been wounded; and when they heard this, they went to meet them. That boy, the chief's son, who brought the horses, gave five of them to the man who had been wounded; five horses he kept. The chief was very glad. Then everyone was glad; also because the boy had slain three Blackfoot those people were glad, and celebrated the outcome with a dance, thinking that boy very brave, thinking of him, "Truly, he is a brave warrior!" especially because he had refused to abandon the wounded man, even though he was not yet full-grown. That was why those people were glad.

(39) This is where the story ends.

19. THE JEALOUS WARRIOR.

Coming-Day.

- (1) Once where some Cree camped in a great camp, ten men and one over, one woman, set out to look for Blackfoot and when they found them to steal their horses. One of them, a youth, was very handsome, and the woman, too, was beautiful. And of those ten young men, of one she was the wife, that beautiful woman, whom he took with him. Then after a time he became ill-tempered; he beat his wife; as they thus marched along, he would say to his wife, of that handsome youth, "You have taken him for your lover." As soon as it seemed to him that she was looking at the other, he would beat his wife, not that she really had a lover, but from idle suspicion. When he had been twelve nights on the march, and they had killed a buffalo and were preserving meat after their meal, they shot and killed that youth. And they shot and killed the man's wife, because he was jealous of her.
- (2) Then that other young man whose younger brother was he who had been slain, picked up the handsome youth, washed him, and put his finery on him. He set some sticks upright in the ground and there laid his younger brother. He took the woman too and washed her face; he laid her where his brother lay. Then he arose; he took to that place the man who had slain his wife.
- (3) Thus he spoke to him: "Look how beautiful are my brother and this woman."

(4) äkusi awah kā-nipahāt ōh ōskinīkiwah namuya wīh-wāpamāw, äh-pakwātahk, äh-miyusiyit.

(5) "hāw, äkāh kāh-wīh-wāpamatsik, namuya tahkih kah-kī-kisiwāsin. ka-mihtātāw kiwīkimākan. äkā wiyah mātōh iskōh katakusiniyahk kīkināhk. kīspin nōhtaw kimātun, ka-nipahitin kāh-nipahat nisīm."

(6) äkusi itwäw awa uskinikiw kāh-nipahimiht usimah.

(7) äkusi sipwähtäwak, äh-ntunawātsik iyāhtsiyiniwah. päyakwāw äh-nipātsik, äh-wāpaniyik, wāpamäwak itah äh-wīkiyit ayāhtsiyiniwah. äkusi äh-tipiskāyik ituhtäwak. awa usīmah kānipahimiht skinīkiwah, äwakōh ituhtäw mīkiwahpihk, äh-nipāyit iyāhtsiyiniwah. utinäw misatimwah, äh-kimutamawāt. äkusi uwītsäwākanah äh-utihtāt, māh-miyäw.

(8) "tähtapik; tapasītān; kīwätān," itwäw aw uskinīkiw.

(9) tāpwā tapasīwak. äwakōw kapä-tipisk pimipayiwak. ähwāpaniyik äwakō āpihtā-kīsikāk takuhtäwak ōhih itah kā-pimisiniyit uskinīkiwah äkwah iskwäwah kā-kīh-nipahāt ōhih.

(10) "hāw, wāpam kiwīkimākan; käyāpits miyusiw; awa uskinīkiw mīn äwakō käyāpits miyusiwak, ātah äh-nipitsik."

(11) äkusi awah kā-nipahāt pakwātam ta-wāpamāt, äh-mihtātahk ä-kīh-nipahāt uwīkimākanah. tahkih tah-nuhtä-mātōw; mākah kitahamāk ōh ōskinīkiwah.

(12) "äkāya mātuh. ka-nipahitin, mātuyinih. iyikuhk takusini-yahkuh kīkināhk, äkuspihk mātuyinih, namuya ka-nipahitn," itwäw awah aw uskinīkiw kā-nipahimiht usīmah uskinīkiwah.

(13) äkusi kīwäwak. nam äskw äh-takusihkik wīkiwāhk, mustus-wah wāpamäwak. päyak nipahäwak, äkutah äh-nāh-nawatsītsik. ä-mītsisutsik. äh-kīsi-mītsisutsik, awa kā-kīh-nipahāt uwīkimā-kanah pasikōw; sipwähtäw, uhpimäh ä-ntawih-nahapit, äh-waya-wīhtamātut, äh-tapāhtiskwäyit. äkusi awa kutak uskinīkiw kā-kīhitāt, "mātuyini, ka-nipahitin", kā-kīh-itwät, wāpamäw äh-tapāhtiskwäyiyit, äh-mātuyit, äh-täyimāt. utinam pāskisikan, ä-ntawāpamāt. äh-wāpamāt, tāpwä mātuyiwah.pāskiswäw; nipawäh.

(14) "äkusi kā-kīh-ititān. nimiywäyihtän, nisīm ä-kīh-nipahat, äkwah äh-nipahitān. āh, uskinīkitik, äkāya pisiskäyimihk. äkutah ta-pa-pimisin."

(15) äkusi sipwähtäwak; kīwäwak. nīswāw äh-nipātsik, takuhtä-wak wīkiwāhk; misatimwah päsiwäwak. äkwah äh-ātsimutsik äh-nāh-nipahitutsik wiyawāw, namuya ayāhtsiyiniwah äh-nipahikutsik, mistahi uwāhkumākaniwāwah mihtātikwak awa kā-miyusit uskinīkiw awa mīn īskwäw kā-nipahihtsik.

(16) äkusih äyakōw ātsimuwin.

A particle, wayawihtah "going outside," is here compounded with the verb; if correctly recorded, it is of unusual formation.

(4) Then he who had slain that youth would not look upon him,

hating his beauty.

(5) "Very well, since you will not look upon them, you shall not be angry. You shall mourn for your wife. But do not weep until we reach home. If you weep before that, I shall kill you, who killed my brother."

(6) Thus spoke the youth whose brother had been slain.

(7) So they went from there to look for Blackfoot. After sleeping once on the way in the morning they saw some Blackfoot encamped. At nightfall they approached them. He whose brother was the youth that had been slain, went to the Blackfoot where they slept in their tent. He took horses, robbing them. When he reached his companions, he distributed them.

(8) "Mount; let us flee; let us go home," said that youth.

(9) Accordingly they fled. All that night they rode. That noon they reached the place where lay the youth and the woman whom that man had slain.

(10) "So now, behold your wife; she is still beautiful; she and

this youth, still they are beautiful, though they have died."

(11) Then he who had killed them hated to look at them, regretting that he had killed his wife. He was always on the point of weeping, but that youth forbade it.

(12) "Do not weep. I shall kill you, if you weep. Only when we reach home, then I shall not kill you, if you weep," said the youth

whose young brother had been slain.

- came in sight of some buffalos. They killed one and stopped to preserve the meat and to eat. When they had eaten, he who had slain his wife arose; he went and sat down somewhere, weeping alone, with his head bowed in grief. Then that youth who had said to him, "If you weep, I will kill you," saw him with bowed head and, as he thought, weeping. He took his gun and went to look at him. When he saw him, he was really weeping. He shot and killed him.
- (14) "This is what I told you. I am glad to kill you who killed my brother. Come, young men, pay no attention to him. Let him, lie here."
- (15) So they departed; they returned home. After two nights on the way they reached their camp; they brought home the horses. And when they told of how they had done killing among themselves, and that it was not the Blackfoot who had done killing among them, then greatly their relatives mourned for that handsome youth and for the woman who had been slain.
 - (16) So goes this tale.

20. A GREAT HERD.

kā-kīsikāw-pīhtukäw.

(1) kayās mustuswak, paskwāwi-mustuswak, nānitaw mitātaht tipahikan, äkuyikuhk askiy nama käkway nōkwan, äh-akuskahkik paskwāwi-mustuswak. äwakw ātsimōwin namuya kayās, māskōts niyānanu-mitanaw askiy äkuspi omah, iyikuhk ä-mihtsätitsik mustuswak. nāpäwak niyānan äwakunik äh-ātsimutsik äh-wāpamātsik, pikōh äh-pimuhtätsik ōki nähiyawak. akuhpah ōmisi ä-wäpinahkik, äh-tawutsahwätsik¹ mustuswah; äkwah otä näway kaw omis äh-pä-tipwayāyit ä-misihtawayāyit2. äkwah mitātaht tipahikan äkuyikuhk iskuh äh-ayātsik paskwāwi-mustuswak, iyikuhk ämihtsätitsik, äkä äh-tawäyik itah kā-pimuhtätsik. äkuyikuhk iskuh, mitātaht tipahikan iskuh mihtsätiyit mustuswah, äh-wāpamātsik nähiyawak kayās, nānitaw niyānanu-mitanaw askiy. äyaku päyak ätsimuwin. kahkiyaw äkusi.

(2) päyak nāpaw puwāmakan isiyihkasow; awakow ka-wapamat õhi mustuswah. äkwah päyak nāpäw tāmpäsin³ siyihkāsōw. äkwah päyak wataniy isiyihkasow. äkunik äh-wapamatsik iyikuhk ä-

mihtsätivit paskwāwi-mustuswah. äkusi ävakō.

21. A POOR ASSINIBOINE BECOMES CHIEF.

sākäwäw.

- (1) kītahtawā upwāsimuwak mihtsätiwak; mīnah mikiwāhpah mihtsätinwah. päyak upwāsīmōw uskinīkiw mistahi kitimākisiw. nam āwiyah uwāhkumākanah pimātisiyiwah. "tāpwä nikitimākisin," itäyihtam. äkwah wīwah, nōtukäsiwah käkāts, kakwätsimäw:
- (2) "awiyak tsī kiwāhkumākan pimātisiw, köhtāwiy kikāwiy kisīm kistās kimis? nam āwiyak tsī pimātisiw?" itäw.
 - (3) äkwah umis ītik: "mituni nam āwiyak."
- (4) "äkwah tāpwä kikitimākisinānaw. āhkamäyimō äh-atuskäyin. niya mīnah nik-āhkamāyimun, ōtah kā-wīkihkāmuyahk kit-ātuskawayahkuk ta-pamihayahkuk, oma itah ka-wikihkamuyahk."
 - (5) "äha?," itik.
- (6) äh-pipuniyik äkwah atuskäwak. äh-miyuskamik äh-āhtukäwiht, ākwah papāmuhtäw. matukahpihk pota miskam: mīkwanah äkwah piwāpiskwah. äkwah kiwähtatāw; uwikimākanah miyäw.

³ So recorded; is this the tawipisin who occurs in text 10?

¹ Probably the normal form is äh-tawitisahwātsik, initial stem taw-: "open", transitive verb final -tisahw-: "drive" (ef. pimitisahwäw: "he drives him

² The last two words are no doubt wrongly recorded; the only correction I can suggest is too far from the text: äh-pä-kipwāyik ä-misih-tawāyik it closed up, the big opening." The meaning was clear from Coming-Day's gestures.

20. A GREAT HERD.

Coming-Day.

- (1) The old-time buffalos, for a distance of some ten miles the earth was not visible, as the buffalos covered it. This story is not old, perhaps fifty years ago it was, when the buffalos were so many. Five men they were who told of it, having seen it when they were out for a walk, these Cree. They shook their blankets like this, to drive the buffalos apart, and behind them the herd closed in again. And for a distance often miles there were buffalos so numerous that there was no opening where they walked. Ten miles in length was the herd of buffalos which these Cree saw of old, some fifty years ago. That is a story; that is all there is to it.
- (2) One man was called Powamekan; he saw these buffalos. And one man was called Tampesin. And one was called Bird-Tail. They saw the herd of buffalos that was so great. That is all.

21. A POOR ASSINIBOINE BECOMES CHIEF.

Adam Sakewew.

- (1) Once upon a time there were many Assiniboine Sioux; and there were many tents. One Assiniboine, a young man, was very poor. None of his kinsfolk were living. "Truly I am wretched," he thought. Then he asked his wife, who was nearly an old woman:
- (2) "Are any of your kinsfolk alive, your father, your mother, your younger brother or sister, your elder brother, your elder sister? Is none of them alive?" he asked her.

(3) She answered him, "They are all gone."

- (4) "Then truly we are pitiable. Take heart and work. I too shall take courage, and we shall work for the people here among whom we dwell."
 - (5) "Yes," she answered him.
- (6) In winter then they worked. In spring, when his people moved camp, he walked about. In an abandoned lodge he found something: some feathers and some pieces of metal. He took the things home and gave them to his wife.

(7) "nah ōhi kanawäyihtah," itäw.

(8) äkwah manimisāskwatwäw; ahtsāpiyah mīnah usīhäw; nīsitanaw niyananusap usihtaw atsusisah. akwah astawaw. kisihtaw kahkiyaw. äkwah pihtatwanah kaskikwataw. äkwah ispatinahk ituhtäw, ä-wihkwästäyikih mikiwahpah ä-kitapahtahk. wapahtam mīkiwāhp pīhtäyis äh-tsimatäyik.

(9) itäyihtam, "wäyötisiw nāhah. mahtih nka-ntawi-kakwätsimāw; nka-ntaw-ātāmāw atimwah päyak ōh ōhtsi nīpisisah,"

itävihtam.

(10) ituhtäw äh-utākusiniyik, mihtsät äh-wāpamāt atimwah, utāpānāskwah, atim-ōtāpānāskwah. äkwah äh-pīhtukät, pōtih apiyiwa nāpäwa.

(11) "tawāw, uskinīkiw", itik; "hāw, ta-mītsisōw."

- (12) asamāw. ä-kīsi-mītsisut, miyäw.
- (13) "ōh ōhtsi kā-päy-ituhtäyān atsusisah, 'māskōts päyak miyitsih atsimusisah.' äh-itäyihtaman, k-uh-pihtukäyan."
 - (14) "äha?, kika-miyitin."

(15) täpakuhp ihtasiyiwah.

(16) "āsay pāhkwāpiwak ōk ātsimusisak; äwakunik kimiyitin; äkwah ukawiwawa, atsimusisak ukawiwawah, kitatamihin öhi kā-pä-miyiyin."

(17) äkwah iskwäwak pustamuhäwak kiskānakwah ōhi k-ātāwäwiht. käkä-tipiskäyiw asay. kiwähtahäw; nayomäw atsimusisah kahkiyaw. pimitisahuk öhih kiskanakwah.

(18) uwīkimākanah kitutäw, "pä-wayawī!"

(19) wayawīw aw īskwäw.

(20) "sakahpis. õh õtawäsimisah kita-nuhäw."

(21) sakahpitäw. asamäw ōh ātimwah. uhpikihäw utawāsimisah.

(22) āsay mīnah kutakah kīskikaham misāskwatwah. käyāpits äku-tahtu, nīsitanaw niyānanusāp āsay min ōsihtāw. äh-kīsihtāt, āsay minah ispatināhk ituhtäw. āsay minah kitāpahtam mīkiwahpah.

(23) "näkih mihtsätiwak äh-atuskätsik iskwäwak," itäyihtam; "äkutä nika-kiwukān," itäyihtam awah kā-kitimākisit upwāsīmōw.

(24) kiyukäw äh-utākusiniyik, äh-pimiwitāt õhi kā-kīh-usīhtāt atsusisah.

(25) ä-takuhtät mīkiwāhpihk, "tawāw," itik ōhi nāpäwah.

(26) pīhtukāw; āsay mīnah asamāw. (27) ä-kīsi-mītsisut, "hāw, uskinīkiw! nama wīhkāts kikiwukān.

kā-pä-kiyukäyin kīkway ätukä ä-pä-nitawäyihtaman?"

(28) "ōhi äh-pimiwitāyān ä-päy-atāmitān, kīspin kitayān. 'ayāwak iskwawak mihkihkwanah matahikan tsikahikan kiskiman mohkumān,' äh-itäyihtamān, 'mahtih nka-ntaw-ātāmāw,' k-ätävihtamān."

(7) "Take these things and save them up," he told her.

(8) Then he gathered spruce-wood; he made a bow and twenty-five arrows. Then he put feathers on the arrows. He completed it all. Then he sewed a quiver. Then he went to the top of a hill and looked at the lodges which stood in a circle. He saw a single lodge which stood in the center.

(9) He thought, "That man is rich. Suppose I go ask him; I

shall buy a dog from him with these arrows," he thought.

- (10) He went there in the evening, and saw a great many dogs and sleds, dog-sleds. When he entered the lodge, there sat a man.
- (11) "Come in, young man," said the other to him; "Come, let him eat."

(12) He was given to eat. When he had finished his meal, he

gave the things to the other.

- (13) "I have come here on account of these arrows, thinking 'Perhaps he would give me a puppy;' that is why I have come to your tent."
 - (14) "Yes, I shall give you some."

(15) There were seven of them.

(16) "These puppies have already opened their eyes; I give you these; also the dam, the puppies' mother. I thank you for having come and given me these things."

(17) Then the women harnessed the female that had been sold. It was already close to night. He took them home, carrying all the puppies. The bitch ran behind him.

(18) He called to his wife, "Come out!"

(19) She came out of the lodge.

(20) "Tie her up. Let her suckle these puppies of hers."

(21) She tied her up and fed her. The dog brought up its young.

- (22) Then again he cut some spruce-sticks. Again the same number, twenty-five, he made. When he had finished them, again he went to the hill-top and looked down at the tents.
- (23) "Down there are many women at work," he thought; "There I shall visit," thought the poor Stony.
- (24) He made his visit at dusk, carrying along the arrows he had made.
 - (25) When he came to the tent, "Come in," said the man to him.

(26) He entered; this time too he was given food.

(27) When he had eaten, "Now, young man, it is not your habit to go a-visiting. No doubt you have called here with something in mind."

(28) "It is that I have come to trade you these things which I am carrying with me, if you have the trade. 'The women have hideflatteners, hide-scrapers, hatchets, files, and knives,' was my thought; 'Suppose I go buy them from him,' was my thought."

(29) "āha?, ihtakunwah," itik ōhi nāpäwah.

(30) kahkiyaw miyik tahtu kā-päw-atāmāt. kīwähtatāw wīki-wāhk. äkwah miyäw uwīkimākanah.

(31) "nah ōhi; kiy ōh āyā; nahastāh; kanawäyihtah; usām mistahä

kikitimākisinānaw," itaw uwīkimākanah.

(32) "äha?," itik, "kitatamihin," itik uwīkimākanah.

(33) āsay mīnah utinam misāskwatwah; āsay minah nīsitanaw niyānanusāp usīhtāw. kīsihtāw. āsay minah äw-utākusiniyik ä-wīhkwästäyikih mīkiwāhpah kitāpahtam: pōtih pīhtäyisk tsimatäyiw mīkiwāhp.

(34) itäyihtam: "nähah ukimāw manitōwiw; nihtā-nanātawihi-

wäw," itäyihtam.

(35) ituhtäw; äh-utākusiniyik pīhtukäw.

(36) "tawāw," itāw.

- (37) āsay minah asamāw. äh-itāpit askutāskupisunihk, pōtih wāpahtam pāskisikanah nistuh. asamāw. äh-kīsi-mītsisut, miyāw pāskisikan päyak, äh-atāwät ōh ōhtsi atsusisah, äkwah kaskitäw, pīhtsipihkwānah ä-sākaskinäyit, äkwah mōsasiniyah nīsitanaw. äkwah tsahkisähikanah nīsu, äkwah kätahikanah nīsu.
 - (38) "kitatamihin, uskinīkiw, ōhih kā-miyiyin," itäw.

(39) kīwäw.

(40) "äkusi kanawäyihtah," itäw uwīkimākanah.

(41) āsay minah usīhtāw atsusisah nīsitanaw, "äyökunih nikāyān," äh-itäyihtahk. kīsihtāw. äkwah ōk atsimusisak misikitiwak; äkwah āsay takwākin; āsay mitunih misikitiwak. äkwah aw īskwāw nakayāhāw. pā-pīmākāmapitaw ōh ātsimusisah. akwah käkāts pipun. äkwah mituni kisin. käkāts äh-pipuhk, paskäpitsiwak äh-nīsitsik uwīkimākanah awa kā-kitimākisit. sakāw utihtam äh-ihkatawayik, wāsakām ä-sakāyik, mihtah äh-mitsäniyikih. mīnah mustuswah äh-mihtsätiyit. nipahäw päyak mustuswah. äkwah usihtaw wikih, mikiwahp, mihtikuwahp a-misayik. akwah kahkiyaw utinam wiyās. äkwah tahtu-kīsikāw mātsīw; tahtukīsikāw minahow. atimwah āpatsihäwak ayanāniw; kahkiyaw utinamwak wiyas. minah wanihikaw mistiku-wanihikanah, mahih kanah äh-nötsihät, nanätuhk atāwākanah ä-nipahāt wanihikanihl päyak kisikaw askaw mitataht ayiwakas nipahaw mahihkanal mihtsät usīhtāw tsäsipitsikanah, wiyās äkutah äh-akutāt, wiyā äh-akutāt tsasipitsikanihk. äkwah aw īskwaw āhkamayimōw käkāts wiyāpaniyik pon-ātuskāw, mistay ä-atuskätsik. āsay ati kā-kīsupwäyaviw.

(42) "maht äkwah nk-ōsīhāw utāpānāsk," itäyihtam.

(43) usīhāw atim-utāpānāskwah, āh-pasahwāt mistikwah, napakitāpānāskwah äh-usīhāt. ä-kī-kīsihāt, tahputāw¹. äkutah napakāhtikuhk ahäw mustuswäyānah mīnah mahīhkaniwäyānah, nanā

¹ Probably takuhtäw: "he came back to the house.

(29) "Yes, these things are here," said the man to him.

(30) He gave him all the things he had come to buy. He took

them home and gave them to his wife.

- (31) "Here, take these things; do you keep them; put them away and take care of them; we are altogether too destitute," said he to his wife.
 - (32) "Yes," his wife answered him; "Thank you."
- (33) Again he took some spruce-sticks; again he made twentyfive. He finished them. Again at nightfall he looked at the tents standing in a circle. There in the center stood a lodge.
- (34) He thought: "Yonder chief has spirit-power; he is a great healer."
 - (35) He went there; at nightfall he entered.

(36) "Come in," he was told.

(37) Again he was given food. When he looked at the wooden beams along the wall, there he saw three guns. He was given food. When he had eaten, he was given a gun, which he bought with those arrows, also some gun-powder, a powder-horn full of it, twenty bullets, two flints, and two ramrods.

(38) "I thank you, young man, for giving me these," he said to

him.

(39) He went home.

(40) "So do you save these things," he told his wife.
(41) Again he made twenty arrows, "These I shall keep," being his plan. He finished them. Now those puppies had grown up and it was autumn; they were already quite big. The woman broke them to harness. She hitched up those young dogs. Then it was nearly winter, and very cold. When it was nearly winter, the two, the poor man and his wife, moved camp away from the others. He came to a wood with an open space in the middle with woods all round, where there was plenty of fuel and where the buffalos were many. He killed a buffalo. Then he built his dwelling, a large wooden house. He took all the meat. Then every day he hunted; every day he made a killing. They used the eight dogs; they took all the meat. Also he trapped with wooden traps, trying for wolves, and killed all kinds of fur-bearing beasts in his traps. Often he killed more than ten wolves in a day. He built many dryingframes, on which he hung his meat. The woman, too, worked bravely. It would be almost dawn when they quit work, so busy were they. The warm weather was already coming on.

(42) "I suppose I had better make a sled now," he thought.

(43) He built a dog-sled with split trees, a flat dog-sled. When he had finished it, he tied it up. On the boards of it he put buffalotuhk atāwākanah. sipwähtäw, äy-ituhtät waskāhikanihk, utātāwäwah ä-ntawāpamāt. takuhtäw.

(44) "haw, pīhtukah; asam kitämak," itik ukimāwah.

(45) pīhtukāhāw waskāhikanihk, äh-asamāt.

(46) äkwah awa uskinīkiw kā-kitimākisit, "awīnah itah äh-ayāt

äh-päw-āh-uhtsi-sipwähtäyan?" itik.

- (47) "niya pikō äkwah niwīkimākan. mistahi nitayān wiyās wiyinwah pimiyah atāwākanak. ntawäyihtamani wiyās, kikamiyitin."
- (48) "äha?, nintawäyihtän mītsim tahtuh äh-ayāyan; kahkiyaw nik-ōtinän," itik; "tāniyikuhk utāpānāskwak?"

(49) "päyak, nīsu, mitātaht utāpānāskwak."

(50) "wahwāh! mistahi kititwān. ahpōh ōtänaw äy-utihtamān. nama wīhkāts mitātaht sākaskinäwak utāpānāskwak."

(51) "äha?."

(52) "äkwah äh-päyakuyan, kiwīkimākan ä-nīsiyäk, mistahi

kā-ntawäyimatsik utāpānāskwak."

(53) "äha?," itäw, "nohtaw. wiyās piko mitātaht utāpānāskwak kā-ntawäyihtaman. tahtu käkway atāwākanah mästawatātwāwi koskinīkīmak, äkuyikuhk nka-päy-ituhtān ta-päw-utinikäyān. anuhts wiyah päyakwasākay kika-miyin, kaskitäwäkin äkwah pähpäsāpuwäyān. äkwah kiyah päyakwayōwinis wämistikosiwayōwinisah, astutin, äkwah kiyah kiminihkwäwin kā-miywāsik, äkwah päyakunisk mihkwäkin, äkwah tsistämāw; iyikuhk ä-wīhmiyiyan. itāp päy-utinikäyāni äkutah ka-wīhtamātin."

(54) kīwāw. uwīkimākanah utihtāw. pāyakwā nipāw; uwīkimā-

kanah utihtäw. miyäw.

(55) "kakwäyahō; ōmā usihtāh kit-ōskutākayin," itäw.

(56) kakwäyahōw ä-kaskikwātahk aw īskwäw uskutākay ōma kaskitäwäkin, utāsa mīnah aw īskwäw, wanakwayah mīnah. pustayōwinisäw aw īskwäw.

(57) "hā, pakwahtäh ōmah," itäw uwīkimākanah. "ōma wāpu-

wäyān."

(58) ä-kīsi-pustayōwinisāt aw īskwāw, äkwah awa nāpāw pustayōwinisāw, wāmistikōsiw-ayōwinisah; astutin, pustatutināw. āsay namuya kitimākisiwak. utinam; uyākanihk iskutāwāpuy sīkinam,

äkwah äyakō äh-minihkwätsik. käkāts ä-wāpaniyik.

- (59) "āy, äkuyikuhk; pōni-minihkwätān; usām kik-ātuskānānaw; ta-takusinwak ayīsiyiniwak, wāmistikōsiwak, ä-wīh-pä-nātahkik wiyās. āhkamäyimuh äh-atuskäyin. usām mistahi kikitimākisinānaw, äkā awiyak äh-wahkumāyahk. äwak ōhtsi kā-kīh-atāwäyān atimwak, äwakunik kit-ōtāmiyahk. āhkamäyimo äkwah tāpwä kit-ātuskäyin; niya mīnah nik-āhkamäyimun ta-nipahtāyān atāwākanah."
- (60) tāpwä ä-kī-nistu-tipiskāyik nikutwāsik utāpānāskwah takusiniyiwah.

robes, wolfskins, and all kinds of furs. He went off to see the trader in his house. He came there.

"Well, bring them in; feed your dogs," said the agent to him.

(45) He brought them into the shed and fed them.

(46) Then they asked the poor young man. "Who is there at the places you come from?"

(47) "Only my wife and I. I have a great deal of meat, fats,

grease, and fur. If you need meat, I can give you some."

(48) "Yes, I want all the food you have. I can take it all," the other told him; "How many wagonloads is it?"

(49) "One, two, ten wagonloads."

(50) "Well! You are saying a great deal. Even when I come to a town, there are never ten loads."
(51) "Yes."

- (52) "For you and your wife alone that is quite a few sleds."
- (53) "Yes," answered the other, "and that is not all. It is for meat alone that I need ten sleds. When your helpers have carted away all the furs, then I shall come to take my pay. Today just give me one dress-length, black cloth and striped cloth. And one suit of your white-man's clothes, a hat, and some of your own good liquor, one fathom of red flannel, and some tobacco; that is all you need to give me. When I come back to collect, I shall tell you the rest."

(54) He went home to his wife, sleeping one night on the way.

He gave her the things.

(55) "Stick to your work; make yourself a dress of this," he told her.

- (56) The woman worked busily, sewing a dress for herself out of the black broadcloth, as well as some gaiters and sleeves. She put on her new clothes.
- (57) "Good, now wear this round your waist," he said to his wife, "this robe."
- (58) When the woman had dressed up, the man also dressed up in white-man's clothes, and put on his hat. Now they were no longer poor. He took the whiskey and poured it into a bowl and then they drank it.
- (59) When it was almost daylight, "There, that will do; let us stop drinking; we have too much work ahead; some people are coming, Frenchmen, to fetch meat. Set bravely to work. We are altogether too poor, having no kinspeople. It was for this I bought the dogs, to be our beasts of burden. Take heart and work bravely; I too shall work stoutly at getting furs."
 - (60) Accordingly, three days later six sleds arrived.

(61) "pisisik wiyās pätāhkäk; atāwākanak päyak utāpānāsk ka-

päsiwāwāwak, niyānan utāpānāsk wiyās äkwah."

(62) äh-takusihkik õkih wämistikōsiwak, äkwah pōsihtāwak wiyās; namuya āpihtaw utinamwak; namuya ahpōh āpihtaw atāwākanah utināwak. kīwāwak. äkwah nätä waskāhikanihk takusinwak. äkwah aw ōkimāw ātsimustawāw:

(63) "māskōts nīsitanaw utāpānāskwak ta-sākaskināwak. mistahi wiyās, pimiyah mīnah, wiyinwah mīnah. māskōts mistahā kikätäyihtän, ukimāw, wāpahtamanā, päyak ayīsiyiniw kita-miyisk ahtayah, nanātuhk mītsiwin. wäyōtisiw äh-päyakut, uwīkimākanah äh-nīsitsik. mihtah äh-wīkitsik tāpiskōts ōtänaw ayīsiyiniw wätihtahkih. namuya wīhkāts kahkiyaw sākaskināwak utāpānāskwak, äkwah uki nikutwāsik utāpānāskwak kahkiyaw kā-sākaskinātsik. äkwah nānitaw nīsitanaw utāpānāskwak ta-sipwähtäyān kahkiyaw nika-pätān tahtuh kā-ayātsik mītsiwin ahtayah minah."

(64) "hā, äkusi ä-isi-wāpahtaman?"

(65) "äha?."

(66) "nīsitanaw utāpānāskwak ka-sipwähtahāwāwak. kīspin sākaskinātsih, kahkiyaw sākaskinātwāwih, tāpiskōts mihtsät utänawah äh-wāpahtamān nik-ätäyihtän. hāw, sipwähtäk."

(67) äkwa sipwähtäwak nīsitanaw utāpānāskwak.

(68) "kahkiyaw pätāyiw¹ pōsihtāyäkō ta-pä-sipwähtäwak. mahtih nika-wāpamimāwah uwīkimākanah mistahä kāh-atuskäyit."

(69) takusinwak; äkwah kahkiyaw utāpānāskwak sākaskinayäwak. äkwah awah utāmah atimwah aw ōpwāsimōw ayanāniw kahkiyaw utāpahāw, atāwākanah äh-pōsihāt, äh-utāpāyit. namuya sāmāk sipwähtäw. ä-kī-nistu-kīsikāyik sipwähtäw; utihtam was-kāhikanah. nam äskwa kīsi-masinahikäwak, äh-akihtahkik wiyās pimiyah kāhkäwakwah wiyinwah atāwākanah, äyikuhk äy-is-payiyik. äh-takusihk, käyāpits atuskäyiwah. äh-takusihk, uhpā-pākipitamān kiskiwāhun. pä-nakiskāk, ä-wīh-ati-pīhtukät iskwāhtämihk, äh-atamiskawāt ōhi nāpäwah äkwah ōh īskwäwah. äh-atamiskawāt, äkuyikuhk kā-matwäwiwik misi-pāskisikan.

(70) äkusi, "āy, äkwah käkway kintawäyihtän?" itik.

(71) "hā, kiyah kitayōwinisah näwōh ayōwinisah ayīsiyiniwak ta-pusiskahkik ä-kaskitäwākih. äkwah, kīspin kitayāwāw, päyak misatim. äkutōwahk ä-ntawäyimakik."

(72) "äha?, ntayāwāw päyak," itik ōh ōkimāwah; "wāpahkih

ta-päsiwāwak."

- (73) äkwah ä-wāpaniyik mänikanihk pīhtukätisahumāwah pōtih mihtsät misatimwah.
- (74) "āw," itik, "āstam," itik ukimāwah; "pä-wāpam awa misatim," itik.
- (75) ituhtäw; wāpamäw pōtih mihtsät misatimwah. "äkwah awaw ukimāw ayänāniw ayāwäw atimwah," itäyihtam, "aw ukimāw."

¹ Probably an error.

(61) "Bring only meat; one load of fur you will bring, and five loads of meat."

(62) When those Frenchmen arrived, they loaded meat; they did not take half of it, and they took not even half of the pelts. They went back. They arrived yonder at the trading-house. Then the agent was told:

(63) "Perhaps twenty sleds will be filled. There is much meat, grease, and fat. No doubt you will think it a great deal for one man to give you in fur and various kinds of food. He has grown rich, all by himself with his wife. The firewood where they live looks like a town, as one approaches. Never are all the sleds full, and there are the six sleds all loaded. If I go off with some twenty sleds, I can bring all the meat they have and the furs."

- (64) "So that is the way you fared?"
- (65) "Yes."
- (66) "You will go off with twenty sleds. When they are all full, I shall think I am beholding many villages. Very well, be off."
 - (67) So twenty sleds started out.

(68) "When you have loaded it all, let them set out and come here. I should like to see his wife who does so much work."

- (69) They arrived; and all the sleds were loaded full. In addition the Stony hitched up all his eight dogs and loaded the sled with fur and took it. He did not set out right away. After three days he set out; he came to the trading- post. They had not yet done writing as they counted the amount of the meat, grease, dried meat, fat, and pelts. When he arrived, they were still at work. When he reached the place, they hoisted the flag for him. They came to meet him, and as he entered the door, he shook hands with the man and his wife. As he shook hands with them, the cannon was fired.
 - (70) Then, "Well, and what do you wish for?" he was asked.
- (71) "Of your clothes, four suits for men to wear, black suits. And, if you have one, a horse. That is what I want."
- (72) "Very well, I have one," the agent told him; "tomorrow they will be brought."
- (73) And in the morning, there, into the paddock were driven a great many horses.
- (74) "Well," said the other to him, "Come here," said the agent; "Come and look at this horse," he said.
- (75) He went there; there he saw many horses. "So the chief has eight horses," thought he.

- (76) "ā," itik, "ōki misatimwak täpakuhp kik-ōtināwak."
- (77) äkwah utinäw; täpakuhp misatimwah äkwah utinäw äyakunih.
- (78) "haw, päyak kā-nitōmat misatim, wiyās kā-miyiyin. äkuyikō täpipayiw wiyās, ōkih misatimwak kā-utinatsik. hāw, kitatamiskātin; niya nitām kimiyitin, äh-atamiskātān," itäw; "mistahā kitōtān, tāpiskōts niyānan ōtānawah äw-utihtamān, iyikuhk kā-miyiyin mītsiwin ahtayak mīnah. äwak uhtsi namuya kika-nāpā-wisin, tākusiniyin ōtah. kiya nīkān kik-ātamiskātin, namuya kutak awiyak, kiya pikōw. päyak ukimāwayān kimiyitin. päyak kiski-wähun kimiyitin. äwakō kitaw-uhts-ātamiskātān. ā, äkusi. äkwah kīkway wāh-utinaman ayōwinisah?"

(79) "näō ayīsiyiniwak ta-pusiskahkik. äkwah kiyah kiminihkwāwin. äkwah mihkwäkin näwunisk äkwah kaskitäwäkin näwinisk. äkwah tsistämāw. äkwah pāskisikäwin. äkwah nanātuhk käkway, wāpamunah, wiyamanak. äku-tahtu äh-ayihtik."

(80) kahkiyaw miyāw. nātakām ituhtäw, ä-ntawi-kīskikahahk apasuyah. päyakutipiskwäw kāwi takusin; mitātaht ayiwāk tāpakuhp pätāw apasuyah, ä-kī-pätāt äkwah kā-miyiht ayōwinisah tahtuh kā-ntutahk, tsistämāwah, mīnah kahkiyaw käkway kā-

miyiht awā kā-kitimākisit. kīwäw; utihtam wīkiwāw.

(81) āsay iyihtäyiw; miyuskamiyiw. äkwah tāpwäy äkwah nōtsihäw mustuswah. kiyipah nipahäw. nīsusāp äkwah usihtāw aw īskwäw pahkäkinwah; kīsihtāw. äkwah kaskikwātamwak. mīkiwāhp äw-usīhtātsik. āsay nīpiyah nōkwaniyiwah; äkwah mānukäwak; äkwah tsīkāskwahpitamwak ōmā mihkwäkin mīna ōma kaskitäwäkin. äkwah utākusiniyiw; äkuyikuhk kīsi-nahastāsōw. äkwah äh-pīhtukätsik apiwak.

(82) "pustayōwinisäh," itäw uwikimākanah.

(83) pustayōwinisäw aw īskwäw, awa mīna nāpäw. äkwah mīnah minihkwäwak ōmah iskutäwāpuy.

(84) käkāts ä-wāpaniyik, "āh, poni-minihkwätān," itäw uwīki

mākanah.

(85) äh-wāpaniyik, "āh, äkwah ka-pitsinānaw; ka-ntōnawānawak

ayīsiyiniwak," itäw uwīkimākanah.

(86) äkwah pitsiwak. tahtu-kīsikāw pimipitsiwak. āskaw minahōw, mītsiwin äy-usihtātsik pahkäkin mīnah. kätahtawä ähkīsupwäyik wāpahtamwak mīkiwāhpah pōtih.

(87) "āh, ayowapitān otah," itaw wiwa awa kā-kih-kitimākisit.

- (88) kītahtawā kā-wāpamātsik äh-tähtapiyit, ispatināhk äh ayāyit. wāpamun utinam ä-wāsāpiskinamõwāt. ituhtäw av uskinīkiw.
- (89) hāh, awa äh-takusihk aw ōskinīkiw, äh-kitāpamāt, "äyō!. āwa kāh-kīh-kitimākisit," itäyihtam.
- (90) äkusi māka äyakō äkwah kakwätsimāw, "äkutah tsiy ayā anah kā-kīh-mānah-wīkihkämuwak?"

- (76) "There," he told him," you may take seven of these horses."
 (77) He took them; he took seven of those horses.
- (78) "Now you asked for one horse for the meat you gave me. That meat pays for these horses you have just taken. And now I want to make you a present; I give you my own horse as a present," he told him; "You have done great things; as if I came to five villages is the amount of the food and the pelts you have given me. Therefore you shall not need to be bashful when you come here. I shall greet you first of all, no one else, only you. A chief's coat I shall give you, and a flag; these I give you as presents. So much for that. And now, what will you take in the way of clothes?"

(79) "Suits for four men. Also some of your liquor. Also four fathoms of red flannel, and four of black broadcloth. Also some tobacco. Also ammunition. Also various things, such as mirrors

and paint. That is the number of things."

(80) He was given all of it. He went into the forest and cut tent-sticks. After one night he came back; he brought seventeen tentpoles along with the things he had been given, the clothes he had asked for, the tobacco, and all the things he had been given, that poor man. He went home; he reached their dwelling.

(81) It was already the time of thaw; spring had come. Then accordingly he hunted buffalo. Quickly did he kill them. Then the woman prepared twelve hides; she finished them. Then they sewed them, making a tent. The leaves were already budding when they set up their tent; they tied that red cloth and black cloth to the poles. When night fell, he had finished arranging his belongings. Then they went into the tent and sat there.

(82) "Put on your good clothes," he told his wife.

(83) The woman dressed up, and so did the man. Then they drank that whiskev.

(84) When it was almost daybreak, "Now, let us stop drinking,"

he said to his wife.

(85) At daybreak, "There, now we shall move camp; we shall look for some people," he said to her.

(86) So they moved camp. All day long they marched. At times he killed game, and they prepared stored food and hides. Then. when the heat of the day had come, they saw some tents.

(87) "Well, let us stop and rest here," said he who had been poor

to his wife.

- (88) Presently they saw a man on horseback, on a hill. He took a mirror and flashed signals to him. The young man approached.
- (89) When this young man looked at them, "This is he who once was poor," was his thought.

(90) Thereupon that man asked him, "Is he over there with whom I used to stav?"

(91) "äha?, äkutah ayāw."

(92) "ana mākah atimwah kā-kīh-atāmak?"

(93) "aha?, äkutah ayāw."

(94) "ana māka mihkihkwānah kā-kīh-atāmak ukimāw?"

(95) "äha?, äkutah ayāw."

(96) "ana māka pāskisikan kā-kih-atāmak ukimāw?"

- (97) "äkutah ayāw. kahkiyaw ayīsiyiniwak ayāwak äkutah."
- (98) "hāw, kīwāpayi. äwakunik aniki näwu anik ōkimāwak kitapäy-ituhtäwak ōtah, ōm ätah k-āyiwāpiyān."

(99) "äha?."

(100) "äkäya māka kutak awiyak kita-päy-ituhtäw; äwakunik pikō äkwah kiyah," itäw.

(101) "aha?."

(102) sipwähtäw; kīwäpayiw; kahkiyaw näwō ntumäw ōh ayīsiyiniwah.

(103) "nämah k-ōsähtsāk, k-āwāsitäk näma, äkutä äh-uhtsih-

ntumikawiyäk."

- (104) hā, äkusi tähtapiwak äh-ispayitsik. utihtäwak ōhi kakitimākisiyit. māmaskātäwak.
- (105) "mistahä ä-kih-kitimākisit awa k-äsinākusit kā-wäyōtisit," itävihtamwak ōk ōkimāwak näwō.

(106) utinam ayōwinisah.

(107) "õhi pustayōwinisä," itäw õh õkimāwah.

(108) äkwah päyakunisk tsistämäw miyäw.

- (109) "awah pīhtwākan. kitatamihin ä-kīh-miyiyan ōkih atimwak," itäw.
- (110) äkwah kutak. ayōwinisah miyäw, mihkihkwanah iskwäwāpatsihtsikanah kā-kīh-atāmāt.
- (111) "hāw, ōhi pustayōwinisä," äh-miyāt, äkwah päyakunisk tsistämāw, "awa pīhtwākan," itäw.

(112) äkwah kutakah utinam.

(113) ōma pāskisikan kā-kīh-atāmāt, "hāw, ōhā pustayōwinisäh," itäw; "awa mīnah pīhtwākan."

(114) ātsimustawāw tanisi kā-tōtahk. "anuhts kā-pipuniyik kīh-kīsihtāwāw¹ äwakōw uma kä-wāpahtamāk ōhi äkwah kā-miyitakuk. äkusi ntik, 'ukimāw.'"

(115) "äha?, kik-õkimāwin. tahtuh kā-tipāyihtamān mīkiwāhpah kahkiyaw kimiyitin, ta-tipāyihtaman," itik kahkiyaw õhi näwõ ukimāwah.

(116) äkwah ispitsiw. äw-utihtahk ä-wīhkwästäyikih mīkiwāhpah, pīhtäyisk ntawi-mānukäyiwa ōh ōkimāwa, äh-atuskākut. usām mistah ä-kī-kitimākisit māskōts mistahā k-ōh-ukimāwit, k-uh-atuskät.

(117) äkusi kahkiyaw.

¹ Wrongly recorded; probably I overheard the prefix ni-: "I".

- (91) "Yes, he is there."
- (92) "And he from whom I bought the dogs?"
- (93) "Yes, he is there."
- (94) "And the chief from whom I bought tanning implements?"
- (95) "Yes, he is over there."
- (96) "And the chief from whom I bought a gun?"
- (97) "He is over there. All the people are over there."
- (98) "Very well, ride back. Let those four chiefs come here where I am halting."
 - (99) "Yes."
- (100) "But let no one else come here; only they and you," he told him.
 - (101) "Yes."
 - (102) He went away; he rode back; he called all four of those men.
- (103) "Yonder hill, just beyond it, that is from where the invitation comes to you."
- (104) Accordingly they mounted and rode to that place. They came to that man who had been poor. They wondered at him.
- (105) "He who was so very poor, here he is looking like this, a wealthy man," thought those four chiefs.
 - (106) He took the clothes.
 - (107) "Do you wear these," he said to that chief.
 - (108) He gave him also a fathom's length of twist tobacco.
- (109) "Here is smoking-stuff. I thank you for having given me these dogs," he said to him.
- then another. He gave him clothing from whom he had bought hide-scrapers and other women's utensils.
- (111) "Now, take these to wear," and he gave them to him, together with a fathom's length of tobacco; "Here is something to smoke," he told him.
 - (112) Then he took some more.
- (113) To him from whom he had bought the gun, "There, do you wear these," he said; "And here is smoking-stuff."
- (114) He told them how he had done. "This winter I have paid him for all this which you see here, and these things which I have given you. He called me 'Chief.'"
- (115) "So be it; you shall be chief. As many tents as are under me, I give them all to you to command," he was told by each of those four chiefs.
- (116) Then he moved camp to that place. When he came to where the tents stood in a circle, those chieftains set up a lodge in the center, doing the work for him. No doubt it was because he had been so poor, that he became chief, that he worked.
 - (117) That is all.

22. AN EMBASSY TO THE SNAKES.

mimikwās.

- (1) mituni ninikutwāsinān, ä-sipwähtäyāhk, wiyāpahtamāhkuh mīkiwāhpah, nikāsōwanān, äkā ta-wāpamikuyāhkuk ayahtsiyiniwak, äh-pimuhtatāyāhk ōtäh uhtsi ayōwinisah, äh-ntawih-wītaskiyāhk wāhyaw awasāpisk, piyisk nōtihtänān asinīwatsiy, täpiskāki pikuh äh-pimuhtäyāhk, äkā awiyak ta-nōtinikuyāhk, ä-wīhkakwä-takuhtäyāhk itäh k-ätuhtäyāhk, piyisk awasāpisk nitakuhtānān.
- (2) äkutä piyisk mīnisah miywāsinwah, iyikunk äh-takuhtäyāhk. iyikuhk äh-wāpahtamāhk mīkiwāhpah, namuya nikīh-pīhtukānān, usām äkā ä-kīh-nipātsik uskinīkiwak, äkā ta-wāpamikuyāhkuk. piyisk kinwäs ākawāyihk nkāsōnān.
- (3) äkusi kītahtawä äkwah nkaskihtānān pīhtiyisk äh-tsimatāk mīkiwāhp, äh-ukimāwit kinäpikuyiniw. nipīhtukānān, äh-tipiskāk. äh-pīhtukāyāhk, wanskāw awa ukimāw. äkusi apisīs piku pōnasiwak. wīwa nayästaw nistiwak, äh-nīsōskwäwät. äkusi päyak wayawīw awa, äh-atutak, niwītsäwākan; äkusi utinam; kahkiyaw pīhtukatāw ayōwinisah ōhi äh-pimuhtatāyāhk, äh-nitawih-mäkiyāhk, mīna nanātuhk akuhpah. äkus īsi pakitinamawāw awa kā-pīhtukawāyāhk. äkusi wīwah kitutäw; wayawiyiwah. kītahtawä pīhtukäyiwah wīwah. wīhkāts pä-pīhtukäyiwa ōhtāwiya. äkusi ka-kitutäw ōhtāwiya; ati-wayawiyiwa. äkusi äh-pīhtukäyit ōhtāwiya, wah-wayawīwak ōki iskwäwak, kutakihk äh-tuhtātsik. äkusi kutakak ukimāwak pāh-pīhtukäwak. äkusi mitunih sākas-kināwak.
- (4) äkusi äkwah awa ukimāw pīkiskwäw: "hāw, äh-ātah-sāk-wäyimuyān, kikīh-miyināwāw t-ōkimāwiyān. äkusi kintawäyimitināwāw äkā ta-pāsitahkuskäyäk ōma kā-wīh-ititakuk. kīspin kīh-päh-matsih-nōtsihtātsik, kitämiwāwak tahtuh kā-miyusitsik kah-kimutamākawināwāw; äkusi mīna niyah nkah-nipahikuk. āsay kayāhtä äh-nipāyān, kayāhtä kutawäwak. äkusi nkuskwanikuk. äk uhtsi ōhi k-āstākih äh-päh-ntawih-miyitsik ayōwinisah, mīna mōsw-asiniyah, mīna kaskitäw. äkusi kintawäyimitināwāw ta-miyu-utōtāmiyäk. äkusi kä-wāpahk ta-päh-ntawih-ukwāmäsiyāk kintutamātināwāw. hāw, äkusi äsi-wīhtamātakuk," itäw utōskinī-kiyima; "äyōk ōhtsi k-u-ntumitakuk."
- (5) "hāw, umah k-ätwäyin namuya nka-kī-miyāskänān kipīkiskwäwin," itik ōhi utōskinīkiyima.
 - (6) "äkusi māka käkwayak ōkih?"
 - (7) äkusi kakwätsimäw awa ukimāw.
- (8) wīhtamawāw pāyak awa nāpāw, äwaku tsiwayān k-ätiht "nāhiyawak niyanān," itäw; "äkusi ōhtsitaw äh-päh-ntawāpani tāhk. 'wāhyaw askīhk kiyām nka-wāpahtänān,' äh-itäyihtamāhkäwakō uhtsi ōtah kā-wāpamiyāhk." itäw.

22. AN EMBASSY TO THE SNAKES.

Simon Mimikwas.

(1) There were six of us who set out. When we saw any tipis, we hid from the people, lest the Blackfoot see us. We were carrying garments with us, from here, for we were bound on an embassy far beyond the Rocky Mountains. At last we came to the Rocky Mountains, walking the while only at night, lest anyone fight with us, for we meant to reach our destination. At last we arrived beyond the Rockies.

(2) The berries were ripe by the time we arrived. When we came in sight of the tipis, we did not enter, for we did not care to have them see us before the young warriors were asleep. For quite a

while we stayed in hiding.

- (3) Then in time we managed to gain the tipi which stood in the center, that of the Snake who was chief. We entered when it was dark. When we entered, the chief arose from his couch. So they made only a small fire. With his wives, they were only three, for he had two wives. So then I bade one of my companions go out; he took the things; he brought in all the things we carried with us to give away, and all kinds of blanket-robes. Then they were set down before him whose tent we had entered. Then he spoke to his wives; they went out. Presently his wives came in. At times his father came in. So then he spoke to his father; the latter would go out, and go to some other place. Then other chiefs began to come in. The tent became crowded.
- (4) Then that chieftain spoke: "Now then, although I was unwilling, you made me chief. Accordingly, I now ask of you not to overstep that which I shall tell you. Had they come here with evil designs, you would have been robbed of as many of your horses as are handsome; and likewise, me they would have killed. Without my knowledge, and while I was yet asleep, they made a fire. Then they awakened me. Their purpose was to come give me these things that lie here, garments, and bullets, and powder. Accordingly, I ask of you that you be good friends. Tomorrow I shall call upon you to come here and make friends with them. There, this is what I had to say to you," he said to his followers; "It was for this that I summoned you."
- (5) "Now, this which you have spoken we shall not by any chance transgress, this speech of yours," his followers answered him.
 - (6) "But now, what sort of men are they?"
 - (7) Thereupon the chief asked them.
- (8) One of those men, the one whose name was Tchiwayan, told him: "We are Cree," he told him; "And we have come with the express purpose of visiting you. 'We shall see much of the earth,' was our thought, and therefore you see us here," he told him.

- (9) äkusi ntawih-kawisimōwak ōki ukimāwak.
- (10) äkwäyāk äku kitutäw awa ōhtāwiya. äkusi ati-wayawiyiwa. ä-kīh-kīwäyit ōhtāwiya awa ukimāw, äkwäyäk äkwah pīhtwāwak. äkusi pīhtukäyiwa wīwah awah ukimāw, äh-pätāyit ta-mītsisutsik ōki kā-ntawih-wītaskītsik. äkusi ä-kīh-mītsisutsik, wayawīwak; wītsäwäwak ōhih ukimāwa. sipwähtäwak; nātäwak utämiwāwa mīnah kutakah ayōwinisah. äkus äh-takuhtätsik, sā-sakahpitäwak utämiwāwa. äkus īsi pāh-pīhtukatāwak ōki iskwäwak ōhi nāhiyawa käkway äh-päh-miyikutsik. äkus īsi pīhtukäwak kahkiyaw ōki nāpäwak. äkusi äkwah kawisimōwak. äh-wāpahk, waniskāwak. kwayask pamihāwak. ä-kīh-mītsisutsik, nahastsikäwak ōki iskwäwak. äkusi wayawīwak; ōhtāwiyah aw ōkimaw pīhtukäyiwa. wīhtamawäw äh-tah-täpwātimiht kutakah ukimāwah. kahkiyaw mitunih sākaskinäwak ōma mīkiwāhp. kītahtawä kutak ukimāw ntawi-ntumāw. takusin äwakō. äkusi äkwah wīh-nipahäw äwakō ntsawāts awa ukimāw.
- (11) "hāw, nikwämä, nīstah kika-nipahin. wīh-nipahatwāwi. nīstah ka-nipahin."

(12) äkusi ntumāw kutak iskwäw äh-nähiyawät. päy-ituhtäwäkutah; pīhtukäw. äkusi kakwätsimāw awah nāpäw nähiyaw.

(13) "āh, namōya! namōya äh-päh-nipahtākäyān, mīnah namuy äh-nōhtä-kimutuyān. 'mahtih nka-nitawih-pīhtwān; mīna nka nitawih-mītsisun,' äh-itäyihtamān," itwäw awa nähiyaw.

(14) äkusi äh-wīhtamāht awah ukimāw. äkusi äkwah ōkwamäsal misatimwah nīsu miyäw äh-mihkawikiyit, kiyām äkāh ta-pisis käyimāyit ōhi kā-nōhtän-nipahāyit. tāpwäh naskumik. äkus īsi miyäw tsistämāwa, mōsasiniyah, kaskitäw, mīna ayōwinisah. äkusi äkwah kīwäwak.

(15) kapä-pipun äkutä ayāwak ōki nähiyawak. mituni misatimwa mihtsät miyāwak. äkusi äh-nīpihk, wawäyīwak. äkwah pä-wītsä-wäw ukwämäsah kinäpikuyiniwa. iyikuhk wāhyaw äh-päy āyātsik, äkuyikuhk kīwäyiwa ukwämäsah. nyānanumitanaw āyi wāk nkutwāsik miyikuk misatimwah.

(16) äkusi äkwah, "wāpamatsih ayahtsiyiniw, wīh-nipahiskih wäpināhkanik ōki misatimwak kā-mīkawiyäk. mistahi māh-mīh-kawikiwak äkunik. piku kihīh¹ tapasīhkäk. äkusi ta-miywāsin takusiniyani kitaskīhk."

(17) äkus īsi kīwāwak. äkusi tāpiskāki iyikuhk, pimuhtāw, äkā ta-wāpamikut ayahtsiyiniwa. piyisk miyāskawāw. iyikuhk käkāts

äh-pipuniyik, akuyikuhk takusin.

(18) päyak ayahtsiyiniwah äh-kimutamākutsik, atimäwak. äkusäkunih maskamäwak. äkusi ä-wih-nipahikutsik, nipahäwak. äkusi si kiwäwak.

¹ Probably kīwäh-: "homeward".

(9) Then those chieftains went home to bed.

went out. When the chief's father had gone home, only then did they smoke. Then the chief's wives came in, bringing food for those to eat who had come to make a treaty. When they had eaten they left the tipi; the chief went with them. They went from there; they fetched their horses and their other things. Then, when they came back, they tethered their horses. Then those women began to bring into their dwelling the things which the Cree had given them when they came. Then all those men went into the tent. So then they went to bed. When day broke, they got up. They were well cared for. When they had eaten, the women put the dwelling in order. Then they went out; the chief's father entered. He told him of the arrival of other chiefs who had been summoned by calling. When all were there, they entirely filled that tent. Presently one more chief was sent for. He arrived. Then this chief thought it best to kill them.

(11) "Now then, my brother in arms, you will kill me too. If you

are to kill them, you will kill me too."

(12) Then a woman was called who spoke Cree. She came there; she came into the tent. Then that one Cree was questioned.

(13) "Oh, no! It was not for murder that I came here, and not because I wanted to steal. 'Suppose I go and smoke; suppose I go

and eat,' was what I had in mind," said that Cree.

(14) Then that chief was told this. Thereupon he gave his friend two swift horses, that he might cease to mind those whom he desired to kill. He consented. Then likewise he gave him tobacco, bullets, powder, and garments. Thereupon they went home.

(15) Those Cree stayed there all winter. They were given very many horses. Then, when summer came, they made ready to depart. The Snake who was the Cree leader's friend accompanied him a ways. When they had gone quite a ways on the hither journey, only then did his friend go back. The others had given them fifty-six horses.

(16) And so then, "If you see Blackfoot and they want to kill you, give rein to these horses that have been given to you. They are very swift. Simply flee for home. In this way you will easily reach

your country."

(17) So then they went home. Then only at night did he march, so as not to be seen by the Blackfoot. At last he had passed them. When it was almost winter, he arrived.

overtook. They took them away from him. Then, when he tried to kill them, they killed him. So they went home.

(19) äkutah uhtsi kā-kīh-ihtakuhk kiyōtäwin wītaskīwin, äkā ta-kimutamātutsik tämiwāwa.

(20) äkuyikuhk päyak pipun, iyikuhk äsa ä-kih-sipwähtät,

pītus-iyiniwa utaskiyihk ä-kīh-ayāt.

- (21) "tāpwā nisākihikuk kināpikuyiniwak," kīh-itwāw āwaku kisāyiniw: "'ptanāh ākā wīhkāts matsih-wītsähtutsik, wiyāpahtut-wāwi,' nikīh-itwān māna, ispih āh-ukimāwiyān. ayakō uhtsi nanātuhk ayīsiyiniwak k-ō-kīh-sākihitsik: namuya wīhkāts n-ōh-nipahtākān. kākikā nkīh-ayān ayahtsiyiniwak utaskīwāhk. akusi kiyīwäyāni ntaskīhk isi, nkīh-māna-pīkiskātāwak ayahtsiyiniwak. ayak ōhtsi, kwayask ah-tātisiyān, k-ōh-kisayiniwiyān. 'ayukuwānih kakwāh-ayāk, nitawāsimisitik, awakō. kahkiyaw ayīsiyiniw ka-miyuh-wītsawāwāw,' nkīh-itāwak māna ntawāsimisak."
 - (22) hāw, äkuyikuhk. hāw, äkusi.

23. IN THE DAYS OF THE SMALL-POX.

nakwäsis.

- (1) ispīh k-ōmikihk äwakō ātsimuwin. äkwah kītahtawā ana kisäyiniw āhkusiw, itah äh-kapäsitsik. äkwah utāpāsōw, ähpimipitsitsik. äkwah itah äh-kapäsitsik, äkutah mistahi āhkusiw kisäyiniw anah. umis īsiyīhkāsōw awa kisäyiniw: pitikwayasit isiyīhkāsōw. äwakō mistahi k-āhkusit. äkwah näwāw äh-tipiskāk, äkwah pimisin; wīh-nipiw. äkwah äkutah pitsiwak ōki kutakak ayīsiyiniwak; mātsikah nakatāwak päyak mīkiwāhp. päyak nōtukäsiw äkwah uskinīkiskwäw päyak; äwakō äkā kā-wāpit aw uskinīkiskwäw; mistahi kitimākisiw. äkwah namuya kīh-nahastāwak. äh-nipit äkutah wīkimäwak; äkutah awa kisäyiniw pimisin. äkwah nīsu-tipiskāw wīkimäwak. äkwah awa nōtukäsiw āhkusiw. äkwah nīsu-tipiskāw ätahtaw pimātisiw. āsay käkāts äh-wāpahk, namuya pimātisiw; nipiw awa nōtukäsiw. äkwah äkutah päyakōw äkāh kā-wāpit uskinīkiskwäw. ukāwiyah kā-nipiyit.
- (2) äkwah äkutah, "tānisi nika-tōtän?" äkusi itäyihtam; "namuya nika-sipwähtān; nīst ōtah nika-nipin," itäyihtam.

(3) äkwah äkutah ayāw.

(4) "misawāts nika-nipin, nista."

- (5) äkwah ukāwiyah ōhi kītahtawä, "hāw, ntānis, sipwähtä; niyah! anuhts sipwähtä," äh-itikut, äh-tsīpayamatisōstawāt: "niyah, sipwähtä!"
 - (6) misatimwak nistu āh-ayāwāw, päyak mistatsimusis; näō.

(7) hāw, "äha?, nika-sipwähtān," itwäw.

(8) "tāntäh ätukä mäskanaw? nama niwāpin; nama nkiskäyihtän," äkusi itäyihtam.

(9) hāw, wawäyīw. äkwah misatimwah takusiniyiwa. äkwah äkutah utinäw ōhi misatimwah. äkwah tah-tahkupitäw; äkwah

19) So began the mutual visiting and the alliance and the agreement not to steal each other's horses.

120) It was one year from the time when he had set out on his

visit to the foreigners' country.

- "Truly, the Snake people were fond of me," said that old man; "Would they might never deal wrongly with each other, when they see one another,' I used to say, when I was chief. That is why all kinds of people loved me: I never killed people. All the time I was in the Blackfoots' country. And when I went home, they would always regret my departure, the Blackfoot. Because I was of decent and righteous character, is why I reached old age. That is the way you must try to be, my children, even thus. You must deal rightly with every human being,' I always told my children."
 - (22) There, that is all. There, even so.

23. IN THE DAYS OF THE SMALL-POX.

Mrs. Coming-Day.

(1) This story took place at the time of the small-pox. A certain old man took sick where they were encamped. He was driving his team, for they were on the trek. And then, there where they camped, that old man became very sick. This was the old man's name: Club-Foot was his name. He was the one who fell very sick. For four nights he lay there; he was at the point of death. Then the other people there moved camp; as was to be expected, that family was abandoned there. An old woman and a young woman; and this young woman was blind; she was pitiable indeed. They were not able to arrange their house. When the old man died, they stayed there with him; there lay the old man. For two nights they stayed with him. Then the old woman took sick. For two nights she barely lived. When it was almost dawn, she was no longer alive; the old woman had died. Then that blind young woman was alone there, she whose mother had died.

(2) Then, "What shall I do?" she thought; "I shall not go away

from here; I too shall die in this place," she thought.

() So she stayed there.

(4) "In any case I too shall die."

- (5) Then suddenly her mother said to her, "Now, my daughter, depart from here; go! Depart even now!" she said to her, speaking as the spirit of one departed to one still alive, "Go, leave!"
 - (6) She had three horses and one foal; four.

(7) "Very well, I shall depart," she answered.

(8) "But where, I wonder, is the road? I am blind; I do not know," she thought.

(9) So then she made ready. The horses came to where she was. Then she took hold of those horses. She hitched them up; she took aspapiwin, wiyahpitsikäw. äkwah mātōw. uma wayawīw. äkwah apisīs iwahikanisah äkutah aspapiwinihk tahkupitäw, apisīs pimīs. utinäw ōhtāwiyah utsistämāw-maskimutisiyiw; asiwatāw. maskihkīwāpuy utinam, mīn āskihkusah, wiyākanis. äkwah kā-sipwähtät. mātōw.

- (10) "tānisi ätukä nka-pimātisin?" itäyihtam; "namuya niwāpin."
- (11) sipwähtäw; misatimwah sakāpäkinäw. äkwah mäskanaw ntunam. äkwah usitah uhtsi mäskanaw äh-ntunahk, piyisk miskam mäskanaw. äkuyikuhk sipwähtäw. mātōw äh-pimuhtät.

(12) "māskōts nika-nipin," itäyihtam.

(13) äkwah äh-pimuhtät wāhyam ituhtäw.

(14) "äkwah nka-tähtapin."

(16) äkwah umisi äh-tähtapit. misatimwak sipwähtäwak; pimpahtāwak. päyak kīsikāw kinwäs pimipahtāwak misatimwak. piyisk kiskäyihtam: "tipiskāw äkwah." kiskäyihtam: "sakāw; uma mäskanaw, sakāw." ituhtäw sakāhk; äkutah kapäsiw. namuya nipāw. äh-wāpahk äkwah sipwähtäw; ntunam mīna mäskanaw. umisi minah usitah, mäskanaw nitunam. miskam mäskanaw. āsä min äkwah tähtapiw. sipwähtäw, mäskanaw; pimipahtāwak misatimwak. nama käkway nipiy ōtah ayāw; nōhtäyāpākwäw. kītahtawä — misatimwah, pimipahtāwak misatimwak, — nipiy miskam. minihkwäwak äkwah äkutah misatimwak min āna īskwäw. äkwah āsay mina tähtapiw; äkutah mistatimwak mäskanaw äkwah miskamwak. pimpahtāwak misatimwak. äh-tipiskāk nipāw; mina kapäsiw. kītahtawä misatimwak, "brrr!" wīh-tapasīwak. säkisiw. kī-sakahpitäw. utinäw; āsa mina tähtapiw. tapasīw. nama käkway mäskanaw.

(16) "nama käkway mäskanaw äkwah; tāntäh ätukä äkwah?"

(17) itä minah äh-tipiskāk kapäsiw. äkutah nipāw; nipiy äkutah ayāyiw. sākahikan. äh-wāpahk, sipwähtäw.

(18) "tāntäh ätukä äkwaĥ?"

(19) nama käkway āsay mītsisōwin. mästinam mītsiwin. sipimuhtäw; tähtapiw.

(20) "tāntäh ätukä?" itäyihtam.

(21) mäkwāts äh-pimuhtāt, kītahtawä nipiy pahkupäwak ōki misatimwak. piyisk uma timīw. wāyōniw. sipwähtäw mīnah. wāhyaw äkwah itäyihtam. uma äh-sipwähtät, umah ispatināw kiskäyihtam, äh-āmatsiwät, mistah äh-spatināyik. äkutä tähtapiw. tahkōhtsāyīhk päyakwanuhk nīhtakusiw. mātōw. kītahtawä apiw. kītahtawä misatimwak ōki säkisiwak, "prrr!" wīh-tapasīwak. apiw.

(22) "māskots nika-pakamahuk iyahtsiyiniwak; nika-nipahik-

wak," itäyihtam.

- (23) kītahtawa ayīsiyiniwah, "wāhwā!" itik; "kikitimākisin," itik.
- (24) utsämik. mātōw iskwäw awah.

a saddle and harnessed them. Then she wept. She went out of the tent. A little chopped meat she tied there to the saddle, and a bit of fat. She took her father's tobacco-pouch; she put it into her garment. She took some tea, and a small kettle, and a cup, and set out. She wept.

(10) "I wonder how I shall keep alive", she thought; "I am

blind."

- (11) She set out; she led the horses on the lines. She sought the road. Seeking the road with her feet, at last she found it. Then she set out. She wept as she walked on.
 - (12) "No doubt I shall die," she thought.

(13) She walked a long ways.

(14) "Now I shall ride."

trotted on. On the first day the horses trotted quite a long time. At last she knew that night was at hand. She knew that there was a grove of trees: "Here is the road, here the grove." She went into the wood; there she camped. She did not sleep. At daybreak she set out again; again she sought the road. Like this, with her feet, she sought the road. She found the road. Again she mounted. She set out on the road; the horses trotted along. She had no water; she was thirsty. Presently — the horses were trotting along, — she found some water. Then the horses and that woman drank there. Then she mounted again; the horses found the road. The horses trotted along. When night fell she slept; she camped again. Suddenly the horses went, "Brrr!" They wanted to run away. She grew frightened. She had tied them up. She took them; she mounted one. She fled. The road was not there.

(16) "This isn't the road; where can the road be?"

(17) Then again when night fell, she camped. There she slept; there was some water, a lake. At daybreak she went from there.

(18) "And whither now?"

(19) By this time she had nothing to eat. She had eaten all her food. She went on, riding.

(20) "Whither, I wonder," she thought.

(21) As she went along, presently the horses were going into water. At last it came as high as this. She turned back. She set out again. She thought it a long ways. Here when she set out, she knew that it was a hill, that she was going up a high hill. She rode there. On top of the hill in a place, she dismounted. She wept. Then she was sitting there. Presently the horses grew frightened; "Brrr!" They made to run away. She sat there.

(22) "Perhaps the Blackfoot will strike me down; they will kill

me," she thought.

(23) Presently some people said to her, "Dear me! You are in a sorry state."

(24) Someone kissed her. The woman wept.

- (25) "hāw, kika-pimātisin," itik, nähiyawah äh-miskākut.
- (26) mistahi pakwātam ana nāpaw ä-kitimākisiyit ǫhi iskwawah. äkus īsi utihtahaw kisiwāk mīkiwāhpah, äh-kīwahtahat. takusin mīkīwāhpihk. awa nāpaw mistahi miyw-ayaw.

(27) "hā, nama käkway tsistämāw," itäw.

(28) uw īskwāw utināw tsistāmāwah; miyāw ōhi nāpāwah ōhi, maskihkīwāpuy mīnah.

(29) äkutah, "mistahi kitatamihin," itwäw awa nāpäw äh-miyiht

tsistämäwah. äkwah äkutah kīh-pimātisiw an īskwäw.

(30) äkusi äkuyikuhk uma ātsimuwn äh-iskwāk. niki-wāpamāw ana yskwäw; mina nāpäw ana ninisitawäyimāw kā-kīh-miskawāt.

24. A BLACKFOOT ADULTERESS AND HER SALTEAU HUSBAND.

kā-wihkaskusahk.

- (1) kätahtawä äsah iskwäw mistahi kiyiskwäw, äkwah äh-unāpämit pikw āwiyah nāpäwah uskinīkiwah, äkwah äh-āyimisit. kätahtawä wāpamik uwīkimākanah kutakah; misi-pakamahuk. sipwähtäw. apsīsiyiwah utsōwāsimisah; nayōmäw äwakunih. kātahtawä kāwi kīwäw; kutakah wīwiyiwa unāpämah; kisiwāsiw. sipwähtäw awa nāpäw; kutakah iskwäwah sipwähtahäw. äkwah nawaswäw aw īskwäw.
 - (2) tāh-täpwātäw, "niwīh-wäpināw awah kitsawāsimis!" itäw.
- (3) ahtsi pikōw sipwähtäw nāpäw. wāhya mtunih äy-ispatināk, wāpinäw äkutä utsawāsimisah iskwäw awa. äkwah pä-kīwäw. äkwah utsawāsimisah nakatäw, ispatināhk äh-wäpināt, äh-apisīsisiyit.

(4) "mihihkanak nitasamāwak awah iskwäsisah."

(6) äkwah nätä kīwāpahtāw. mäkwāts wīkiwāhk äh-apit, unāpäma takuhtäyiwa.

(6) "tāniwā nitānis?" itik.

(7) *'niwäpināw."

- (8) "nās!" itik.
- (9) misi-pakamahuk mitunih. sipwähtäw; nataw utanisah. namuya miskawaw. kutakah ayisiyiniwah miskawayiwah. takuhtaw.
 - (10) "tāniwāh?" itik unāpäma.
 - (11) "niwanihāw."
- '(12) āsay mina mituni misi-pakamahuk. āsay mina sipwähtäw. äkwah aw īskwäw pimitisahwäw unāpäma.

(13) "kwä!" itik.

- (14) "mmuya! pä-kīwä kiyām!" itäw unāpäma.
- (15) äkwah iskwäw kutakah nāpäwah utihtik.
- (16) kunt ītāw, "namuya nimihtātāw. nimiywäyihtän ä-sip-

- (25) "There, your life is saved," they told her, for some Cree had found her.
- (26) That man was greatly disturbed at the woman's plight. So he took her to some tents that were close by, he took her home with him. He arrived at the camp. That man was very well off.

(27) "I haven't any tobacco," he said to her.

- (28) The woman took the tobacco; she gave it to that man, and the tea as well.
- (29) Then, "You are doing me a great kindness," said the man when he was given the tobacco. And there that woman was able to live.
- (30) So that is the end of this tale. I saw that woman; and I knew the man who found her.

24. A BLACKFOOT ADULTERESS AND HER SALTEAU HUSBAND.

Mrs. Maggie Achenam.

- (1) Once upon a time, the story goes, a certain woman was very silly; she would consort with any man or youth, and she was very troublesome. Once her husband caught her with another man and gave her a sound beating. She went away. She had a small child, which she carried on her back. After a while she went back home; her husband had taken another wife; she was angry. The man went away; he took the other woman along with him. Then that woman ran after them.
 - (2) She kept calling to him, "I'll throw away your child!"
- (3) The man went away just the same. Far away on a hill that woman abandoned her child. Then she came back home. She left her child, abandoning it on a hill, a baby.
 - (4) "To the wolves I feed this little girl."
- (5) Then she ran back yonder. As she stayed there in their house, her husband arrived.
 - (6) "Where is my daughter?" he asked her.
 - (7) "I have abandoned her."
 - (8) "Go fetch her!" he ordered her.
- (9) He gave her a terrible beating. She went off; she went to fetch her daughter. She could not find her. Other people had found her. She came back.
 - (10) "Where is she?" her husband asked her.
 - (11) "I have lost her."
- (12) Again he gave her a terrible beating. He went away again. The woman pursued her husband.
 - (13) "Go home!" he bade her.
 - (14) "No! Please come home!" she said to her husband.
 - (15) Then another man came to where that woman was.
 - (16) She told him all kinds of things, "I am not sorry about him.

wähtät. nawats kiyā mistahi kisākihitin," itäw; "nim äh-miywä. vihtamān. äkwah ka-sipwähtānānaw nīkināhk. ka-npānānaw."

(17) takuhtäwak wīkiwāhk iskwäw. äkwah äh-tipiskāk, nāpäwawa sipwähtäw. päyakuhkwāmiw aw īskwäw. nīpātipisk kīwäyiwa unāpäma. äkwah pimisiniyiwa wayawītimihk; kāh-kitōtik.

(18) "pīhtukä," itaw; "kayās kā-sipwähtät niwikimākan."

(19) äkwah āwa unāpämah ōhi ä-takusiniyit.

(20) äkwah, "namuya," itwäw nāpäw; "āhpōh ätukä kiwīkimākan ta-takusin," itäw.

(21) "namuya," itwäw iskwäw, "aspin wāhyaw äh-atimuhtät."

(22) "ā, namuya! nikustāw kiwīkimākan."

(23) "kiyām pīhtukä!" itwäw iskwäw.

(24) awa nāpāw, "hā," itwaw, "nika-pīhtukān."

(25) äkwah māh-māsihäw¹ iskwäw.

(26) "ahpōh ätukä kināpām ta-takusin. äkāya sōhki pāhpi; ta-takusin kināpām; ka-pakamahukunaw."

(27) "namuya," itwäw iskwäw; "namuya. wāhyaw aspin;

namuya ta-takusin."

(28) āhtsi pukō māsihāw nāpāwah ōhi. kātahtawā ākwah utsihtsiyiw utinam; utsahtsanisiyiwa utinimäw.²

(29) äkwah nāpäw, "kā wiyah! kiwikimākan kika-pakamahuk,

takuhtätsi.''

(30) "namuya ta-kīh-takuhtäw," itäw. (31) "mistahi kisākihāw kiwīkimākan?"

(32) ''namuya,'' itwäw iskwäw; ''npakwātāw. nimiywäyihtän ä-sipwähtät.''

(33) "äkwah kikīh-mawihkātāw."

(34) "namuya. kuntah ä-kīh-mātōhkāsōyān, äh-kutäsi-miy-

wäyihtamān³ ä-sipwähtät," itäw.

(35) "wahwāw! äkwah mitunä äh-möhtsöwiyan, kā-mihkwāsikäw! kinipin äkwah. söskwāts äkwah kinipahitin."

(36) tāpwā puk ōtihtināw; kipihkitunānāw.

(37) "ä-nistawäyimitan, uhtsitaw äh-ititan!"

(38) "namuya! mistahi ka-kakwä-nipahitin."

(39) mistahi kakwä-kwāpatahwäw. äkusi isi piyis pōnihäwäkwah nipāw. äh-wāpaniyik tāni mina ōk-äsinākusih! tāpiskōt askihk ōhkwākan.

² Our narratress forgets to develop this motif.

¹ Literally, "wrestle"; in the present sense a common and, strangely enough euphemistic expression.

³ The particle kutäsi here compounded with the verb is otherwise unknow to me and may be wrongly recorded.

I am glad he is gone. I love you much more," she told him; "This is the kind of thing I like. Now let us go off to my house. We shall sleep there."

(17) They came to the woman's house. Then, after dark, the man went away. The woman slept alone. During the night her husband came home. He lay outside the tent; he conversed with her.

(18) "Come inside," she told him; "My husband went away long

ago."

(19) But it was her husband who had arrived.

(20) So now, "No," said he; "Your husband may come, for all I know," he told her.

(21) "No," said the woman; "He has gone far away."

(22) "Oh, no! I am afraid of your husband."

(23) "Do come in!" said the woman.

(24) "Well," said the man, "I shall go in."

(25) Then the woman lay with him.

(26) "Your husband may come any minute. Do not laugh aloud; your husband will be coming; he will beat us."

(27) "No," said the woman; "No. He is far away; he will not be

coming."

(28) Still she lay with that man. Presently she took his hand; she took a ring from his finger.

(29) Then the man, "Don't! Your husband will beat you when

he comes."

(30) "He cannot possibly be coming," she answered him.

(31) "Do you love your husband very much?"

(32) "No," answered the woman, "I hate him. I am glad he is gone."

(33) "But you lamented at his going."

- (34) "No. I only pretended to weep, but I was really glad when he went," she told him.
- (35) "So there we have it! So you really are as crazy as all that, Red-Glow! This is the end of you. Without delay now I shall kill you."

(36) And really he seized her; he began to choke her.

(37) "It was because I recognized you, and on purpose, that I spoke to you that way!"

(38) "No! I shall beat you within an inch of your life."

(39) He beat her as if to knock the insides out of her. Then at last he left her alone. Then she slept. When morning came, you would have wondered what she ever had looked like. Her face was like a kettle.

(40) kätahtawä äh-miyw-ayāt äkwah, kā-takusiniyit ayīsiyiniwah, ayahtsiyiniwah. nāh-nīmihitōwān.

(41) 'intawi-naskwahamākä, kā-mihkwāsikäw."

- (42) "äha?," itwäw.
- (43) "māka wīpats pä-kīwähkan," itāw.
- (44) "äha?" itwäw.
- (45) äkwah sipwähtäw. nīmihitōw äkwah, päskis äh-nikamut. mistahi miyawātam. äkwah wīkiwāhk māh-mātōyiwah utsa-wāsimisah. piyis nāpäw kisiwāsiw. mistik utinam äh-watihkwa-niwiyik. äkwah ituhtäw; pōt ōhi uwīkimākanah mäkwāts nīmihitōyiwa. namuya pīkiskwäw; sīhtawikwähwäw, äkus īsih äh-nimitāsi-yāhkahwāt.

(46) "hä, awänah mõhtsõhkāsõwak?" itwäw aw īskwäw; "kā

wivah!"

- (47) kõtatäh tõtam. unāpämah õhi kīwä-yahkahuk. äkwah kisiwāk wīkiwāhk nistawäyimäw unāpäma. pīhtukäw äkwah. kustäw, ä-ntawi-nōhāwasut.
 - (48) unāpāmah: "tānis ōmah, kā-mihkwāsikäw?"

(49) pimakōtsin; kōtatäh tōtam awa.

(50) kätahtawä minah kā-mätawäwiht wikiwāhk. päyak äkutah apiyiwa utsimisima.

(51) "äkwah ksākamisikä."

(52) "nama käkway nipiy," itwäw.

(53) "nātahākunäh."

- (54) "äha?."
- (55) äkwah askihkwah utinäw; nātäw äkwah kōnah. äkwah äh-pä-kīwät, paspāpiw wīkiwāhk. wāpamäw ay ōhi utsīmisimah. kätahtawä pāh-paskiskam; pīhtukä-pahkisin.

(56) "tānisi māka mīna, kā-mihkwāsikäw?"

(57) "äh-pahkisiniyān."

(58) "namuya! ä-paspāpimat kitsīmisim!"

- (59) kustaw akwah unapamah; wawakistikwanayipiw.
- (60) "tānisi umah ōh-nāpāwisiyan, uwanināw-atim, kā-māh-kwāsikāw ?"
- (61) äkwah äh-wāpaniyik sipwähtäw; tapasīw äkwah. kāsōw. tahtu-kīsikāw pimuhtäw, wayawītimihk äh-nipāt. kätahtawä sākäwäw, spatināhk kā-wāpamāt ayīsiyiniwa äh-pāpayiyit. kāsōw. iyikuhk äkäh-wāpamāt sipwähtäw. āsay mīnah ä-sākäwät, kā-wāpamāt āsay mna äh-pāpayiyit; kāsōhtawäw. sipwähtäw äk äh-wāpamāt. utihtam mīkiwāhpah mistah ä-mihtsäniyikih. āsa mina äkutah utihtäw utsīmisimah. papā-kātik. takusiniyiwah äkutah uwīkimākanah äh-pä-ntunākut; māka kutakah nāpäwah papā-kwāsihik.

^{(62) &}quot;söskwāts äkwah ninipahik," itäyihtam, "miskawitsih."

(40) Presently, after she had recovered, some people arrived, some Blackfoot. They held ceremonial dances.

(41) "Go join in the singing, Red-Glow."

- (42) "Yes," she said.
- (43) "But come home early," he told her.
- (44) "Yes," she said.
- (45) So off she went. She danced and sang. She celebrated with zeal. But in their tent her child cried and cried. At last the man got angry. He took a forked stick. Then he went there; there was his wife still a-dancing. He did not speak; he caught her neck in the stick and shoved her that way out into the open.
- (46) "Hey, for whom am I pretending to be crazy?" cried the woman: "Don't!"
- (47) She did not know what to do. Her husband shoved her along all the way home. When they were near their tent, she recognized her husband. Then she went in. She was afraid of him, and went and nursed her infant.
 - (48) Her husband, "How now, Red-Glow?"
 - (49) She was at a loss; she did not know what to do, this woman.
- (50) Presently they had games again, in their tent. One of her lovers was there.
 - (51) "Now heat some water."
 - (52) "There isn't any water," she said.
 - (53) "Fetch snow."
 - (54) "Very well."
- (55) So she took her kettle; she went to fetch snow. Then, when she came back, she peeped into the tent. She saw her lover there. Then suddenly she stumbled into the opening; she fell into the tent.

(56) "What's this again, Red-Glow?"

- (57) "I fell."
- (58) "No! It was because you were peeping in at your lover!"
- (59) Now she feared her husband; she sat with her head wrapped
- (60) "How comes it you are ashamed now, you lewd dog, Red-Glow?"
- (61) Then in the morning she went away; she fled. She hid herself. She walked every day and slept out of doors. Presently she came out upon a place where she saw a man riding that way over a hill. She hid. When she saw him no longer, she went on. When she came out over the next hill, she saw him again riding toward her; she hid from him. She set out when she saw him no longer. She reached a place where there were many tipis. This time too she came to where her lover was. He hid her in different places. Her husband came there, looking for her; but the other man kept her away from her husband.
 - (62) "Now he will kill me without delay," she thought, "if he

finds me."

(63) tapasīw utah. mäkwāts äh-pimuhtät, kätahtawä kā-wī pamāt ayīsiyiniwah. äh-wīh-tapasīt, täpwātik.

(64) "kā wiya!" itik; "äkā wiya tapasī! namuya ka-kīl

nakasin."

(65) pōyōw äkusi; pähäw. pä-takupayiyiwah ōtäh.

(66) "wawäyi; mituni yāhkasihōh."

(67) äkwah umaskisinah utinam, utāsah mīnah, uskutsākās tahkupitam aspapiwinihk.

(68) "niyā äkwah!" itik; "õtah kwayask," itik, "ispahtāh!"

- (69) äkwah aniy ä-sipwäpahtāt, itäh kā-kīh-ōhtōhtät äkut ispahtāt. äh-tähtapiyit unāpämah tipihäw. tsāhkastähōk. päyahtik ä-wāpanipahtātsik, kätahtawä äkwah tāpakwäwäpinik. äkwar äkus īsi sōhki mitunih äh-pimipayiyit, äh-wayatsāwipitikut. wīh nipahatāhtam. sākäwäpahtāwak; pōt ōhi mīkiwāhpah ukistikäwih. nakīw äkwah nāpäw.
 - (70) "pustayōwinisä," itäw uwīkimākanah.

(71) "namuya. kiyām nka-musäskatān."

(72) "namuya. kiyām pustasākä."

(73) mustāpākasāpiw. ākwah nāpāw mākwāyimōw.

(74) "kīpah pustasākä!"

- (75) piyis pustasākahāw. äkwah kīwäwak. äh-takuhtäts pīhtukāwak. äkwah iskwäw āhkusiw mitunih.
 - (76) äkwah nāpāw, "tānisi äh-tōtawat kiwīkimākan?"

(77) "nama nānitaw."

(78) äkwah iskwäw, "tānisi äh-tōtāsk kiwīkimākan ōh-āhkusi-yan?"

(79) "mistahi nipimipahtān äh-mustāpäkasäyān," itwäw.

(80) äkwah wihtamawāw nāpāw, "ä-sakāpäkipahat kiwikimākan käkāts nipahatāhtam," itāw.

(81) äkwah namuya wih-pikiskwäw.

(82) piyis miyw-ayāw iskwäw. āsa mina sipwähtäw. kutakihk takusin. wāpamäw ispatināhk nāpäwah äh-ma-mātuyit.

(83) "käkway ōma äh-mawīhkātaman?"

(84) "nisīm ä-kīh-nipahiht," itik.

(85) "awīna māka kiya?"

(86) "niya kitsāhkus kā-wīkimak."

- (87) äkusi äkwah kīwä-wītsäwäw. itah ä-kih-minahuyit, äkut mistahi utinam wiyās, kwaskwäpayihōsah ä-nipahāyit.
 - (88) "māskōts ta-miywäyihtam kitsāhkus wāpamiskih."
 - (89) äkwah kiwä-witsäwäw. takuhtäwak mikiwahpihk.
- (90) "tantah umah ah-uhtuhtayan? ata wiyan kipimatis namuya kinipahik kiwikimakan!" itik.

(63) One Hea. As she was walking along, presently she saw a man. When she made to run away, he called to her.

(64) "Don't!" he called to her; "Don't run away! You can't

get away from me."

(65) So she stopped; she waited for him. He rode up to where she was.

(66) "Get ready; make your dress as light as you can."

- (67) Then she took her moccasins, and her leggings, and her blouse. She tied them to the saddle.
- (68) "Now, be off!" he told her; "Straight on in this direction," he told her. "run!"
- (69) So then she set out at a run, and ran in the direction from which she had come. She kept up with her husband's horse. He kept prodding her in the back. When they had run at a slow pace until morning, suddenly he threw a line round her neck. Then he began to ride at a swift pace, dragging her as she ran. She was almost dead for want of breath. They ran into sight of the place; there were very many tents. Then the man halted.

(70) "Put on your clothes," he told his wife.

(71) "No. Let me go bare."

(72) "No. Put on your blouse."

(73) She sat there, naked. Then the man began to be worried.

(74) "Quickly put on your blouse!"

(75) At last he made her put on her blouse. Then they went home. When they got there, they went into the tent. Then the woman was very sick.

(76) Then the man was asked, "What have you been doing to

your wife?"

(77) "Nothing at all."

(78) Then the woman, "What did your husband do to you, that you are ill?"

(79) "I had to run far in a naked state," she said.

(80) Then the man was told, "Because you made your wife run on a line, she is almost dead from loss of breath," he was told.

(81) Then he would not answer.

(82) At last the woman got well. Again she set out. She arrived at another place. She saw a man weeping on a hilltop.

(83) "What is it you are weeping over?"

(84) "Because my younger sister has been killed," he told her.

(85) "But who are you?"

(86) "I am your sister-in-law's husband."

- (87) So then she went home with him. There where he had killed game, she took a large amount of meat, for he had killed a jumping-deer.
 - (88) "No doubt your sister-in-law will be glad when she sees you."
 (89) Then she went home with him. They arrived at the tipi.
- (90) "Where do you come from? So you are alive after all. Your husband has not killed you!" the other said to her.

(91) "äha?1," itäw; "äh-pä-tapasiyān.

- (92) "käsināh miskāskih, ka-nipahik äkwah kiwikimākan; kanipahik. ahpōh ätukä ta-takusin."
 - (93) "namuya," itwäw; "namuya nika-kīh-miskāk."

(94) "ahpōh ätukäh āsay takusin," itik.

(95) wīpāts nāpäsisah äȟ-pīhtukäyit ātsimuyiwah äh-takuhtäyit unāpāma.

(96) "tapasī, nitsāhkus," itik.

(97) "namuya! kiyām nika-kāsun pīhtsāyihk."

(98) "äha?," itik.

(99) äkwah kātik. kätahtawä kā-pīhtukäyit.

(100) "tāniwā niwīkimākan?"

(101) "namuya utah uhtsih takusin."

(102) sipwähtäw awa nāpäw; kutakihk mīna ituhtäw. äkwah moskiw. kustaw; akwah moskiw; tapasiw.

(103) kätahtawä pasahtsāhk äh-ayāt, "ähāh, kimiskātin!" k-äti-

kut, utihtimanihk äh-utinikut unapamah.

- (104) pakamahuk tsīkahikani-pakamākanis uhtsi. tsikahkwäpaāpisisin. kīhtwām min asay pakamahuk. akwah kinwas namuya kiskisiw. nakatik äkwah unapamah. miskak utsahkusah. ahpinihk kīwätsitāpātik. namuya ksikisiw kinwäs. nahkawiyiniw tapasīw. "ninipahāw!" itäyihtam.
 - (105) uwīkimākanah pōti mākah āpisisiniyiwah.
 - (106) "äkāy äkwah, miyw-āyāyinih, äkāya wikim kihtwām."

(107) "äha?," itwäw.

- (108) äkwah awa nāpāw sipwähtäw. kutakah iskwäwah ta-kākwāsihāw äh-unāpamivit. iskwasisah ayawayiwah. kā-kwāsihtwāt māh-mātöyiwah mānah utsānisah, pakwātam. äkwah äh-pimipitsiwiht wapamäw uwikimakanah.
 - (109) "āstam," itäw; "māh-mātōh!" itäw.

(110) "namuya," itwäw iskwäw.

(111) kisiwāsiw; mistahi kīhkāmäw unāpama.

- (112) "mitun äh-pakwātitān, äyak öhtsi kutak nāpaw k-öhutinak," itäw.
- (113) iskwäw awah utinäw asiniyah; pakamahwäw unāpämah; kīskahwäw uhkwākaniyihk.

(114) äkwah nāpäw, "wäsāmihk äkwah kikīskahun!"

- (115) tapasīw aw īskwäw; sipwähtäw. utinam nāpäw pāskisikan; pīhtāsōw. nawaswātäw. mihtsät ayīsiyiniwak äh-pimipitsitsik äkutah äh-pimuhtäyit uwikimākanah pāskiswäw; kawiwapahwäw.
 - (116) "kinipahin!" itäw unāpama.

¹ This is the agreeing answer to a yes-or-no question; if the question, as here is put negatively, äha? corresponds to our "No."

(91) "No," she answered her; "I ran away and came here."

(92) "Surely your husband will kill you, if he finds you; he will kill you. He may well come here, for all I know."

(93) "No," she answered the other; "He won't be able to find

me."

(94) "For all I know he has already come," the other told her.

(95) Soon a boy came into the tipi and said that her husband had come.

(96) "Flee, Sister-in-Law," the other told her.

(97) "No! Please let me hide indoors."

(98) "Very well," the other told her.

(99) Then she hid her. Presently he came into the tent.

(100) "Where is my wife?"

(101) "She has not come here at any time."

(102) The man went away; he went to another place. Then she came forth. She feared him; then she came forth; she fled.

(103) Then, at one time, when she was in a ravine, "Haha, I have found you!" said her husband, grabbing her by the shoulder.

(104) He struck her with a tomahawk. He knocked her out of her senses. She came back to consciousness. Again he struck her. Then for a long time she was senseless. Then her husband left her there. Her sister-in-law found her. On a hide she dragged her back to the tent. For a long time she remained unconscious. Then that Salteau fled. "I have killed her!" he thought.

(105) But his wife recovered her senses.

(106) "Now, when you get well, do not live with him any more."

(107) "No," she said.

(108) Then the man went away. He decided to abduct another woman, who was married. This woman had a little girl. Then, when the husband was robbed of his wife, his little daughter used to weep. He did not like that. Then, when the band moved camp, he caught sight of his wife.

(109) "Come here," he told her; "Weep!" he told her.

(110) "No," said the woman.

(111) She got angry; she scolded her husband severely.

(112) "Because I hate you is why I have taken another man." she told him.

(113) The woman took up a stone; she struck her husband with it; she cut open his face.

(114) Then the man, "So you even wound me!"

(115) The woman fled; she went from that place. The man took a gun and loaded it. He ran after her. As his wife was walking with a great band of people that were moving camp, he shot her; he felled her.

(116) "You have killed me!" she said to her husband.

(117) "ä-wīh-kakwä-nipahitān māka!"

(118) äkwah sipwähtäw. pimisiniyiwa uwīkimākana. nipahäw käkāts. kutakah ayīsiyiniwah utinik; pōsihik. äkwah äh-kapäsihk kākāts nipiw.

(119) "äkwah niwikimakan nika-wapamik," itwaw, "minah

tānis. misawāts niwīh-nipin."

(120) wīhtamawāw; "kiwīkimākan kinatawäyimik."

(121) "namuya," itwäw; "namuya; namuya nka-kī-nitawāpa-māw."

(122) piyis käkāts äh-wāpahk nipiw iskwäw. äkusi pitsiwak ayīsiyiniwak, nama nānitaw itäyihtam nāpäw, äkwah äh-kapāsihk, äkwah kīsitāpōw nāpäw; wīhkuhkäw, mihtsät iskwäwak nitumäw.

(123) "äkwah k-öh-nitōmitakuk, niwīkimākan niwīh-mawīhkā-

tāw," itwaw.

(124) äkwah utsayānisiwāwah wīkiwāw kawinamwān, äh-mäkit kahkiyaw. nayästaw utakuhpis äyakō pimiwitāw, utsānisah mīnah. nama käkway pītus käkway ayāw äyakō ä-kīh-nipahāt wīwah. mäkwāts kā-nāh-nōtinitutsik ayahtsiyiniwak, nānitaw ayänāniw mitanaw askiy äyakw ānimah kā-kīh-ispayik. tāpwä äsah kīh-kitimahäw utsānisah äh-kīwātisihāt.

25. HOW WOMEN WERE TREATED.

kā-wihkaskusahk.

(1) kätahtawä āsa mīna äh-āy-ihkihk, mīna kutak iyahtsiyiniw k-āsitäyimāt kutakah nāpäwah.

(2) "kōnāpāmin äwakw ānah uskinīkiw," itäw.

(3) "ā, namuya!"

- (4) "ā, kōnāpamin uhtsitaw! wāpahkih misi-yakawatsiyihk kik-atuhtān."
- (5) äkwah äh-wāpahk, kā-wawäyīt, "kā-miywāsikih kitayōwini-sah pustiskah."

(6) äkwah tāpwä wawäsīw.

- (7) "wayawītimihk äkwah kitāpam iskwäyāts kā-manitōwit pīsim," itäw.
 - (8) äkwah wayawiw iskwäw. kitāpamäw; äkwah pihtukäw.
- (9) "tānimāh wāh-utinaman?" itäw uwīkimākanah; "ta-nipiyan, awäkāh ta-kīskikutäyan?"

(10) äkwah iskwäw, "kiyām kīskikutäsun," itäw.

(11) kiskikutäsuk.

(12) āyakō mina kayās ayahtsiyiniwak kā-kāhkwäyihtahkik. wīwiwāwah äkusi ä-kīh-tōtawātsik, mayōwäs wiyasōwäwin ihta-kuhk, pikw īsi kā-kīh-tōtawātsik wīwiwāwa. māk äkwah anuhts nama takun äyakw ānima; wätinahk äkwah iskwäwak pimātisiwak.

(117) "But that is just what I am trying to do!"

her. Other people took her up; they placed her on a vehicle. By the time they made camp, she was nearly dead.

(119) "Please have my husband see me," she said, "and my

daughter. I am surely going to die."

(120 He was told of it; "Your wife wants you."

- (121) "No," he said; "No; I shall not by any possibility go to see her."
- (122) At last, just before daylight, the woman died. Thereupon the people moved camp. The man did not think anything of it. Then, when they had pitched camp, he cooked a ceremonial meal; he invited guests. He invited many women.

(123) "The reason I have invited you is that I want to do mourning

for my wife," he said.

(124) Then their belongings and their tipi were thrown down, and he gave everything away. Only his blanket he kept with him, and his little daughter. Nothing else did he keep who had slain his wife. At the time when the Blackfoot were fighting among themselves, about eighty years ago, was when this happened. Truly, he brought misery upon his little daughter, making her an orphan.

25. HOW WOMEN WERE TREATED.

Mrs. Maggie Achenam.

(1) Another thing which used to happen, was when some Black-foot became suspicious about another man.

"You are consorting with that young man," he would tell her.

(3) "Oh dear, no!"

(4) "Yes, you are, just the same! Tomorrow you will go to the great sand-hill."

(5) Then, the next morning, when he had made ready, "Put on

your best clothes."

(6) Accordingly she dressed up.

- (7) "Go outside now and for the last time look upon the holy sun."
- (8) Then the woman went outside. She looked upon the sun; then she came in.
- (9) "Which will you take?" he asked his wife; "To die, or that I cut off your nose?"

(10) Then the woman answered him, "Cut off my nose."

(11) He cut off her nose.

(12) This is another example of how the Blackfoot of old, when they were jealous, treated their wives, before there was law, when they did what they pleased to their wives. But now this no longer happens; now the women live in peace. Then they were tormented;

äkuyikuhk ki-kakwātakihāwak; māk äkwah wānaskäwak. äkwah minah ä-kīh-paskuswātsik, äyōkunik nähiyawak, ä-kīsi-nōtiniskwäwätsik, äkwah nama wihkats maninak uhtsi nipahäwak, pikōh äh-kīs-kīskahwātsik wīwiwāwa, āyakunik nähiyawak. äyakunik nähiyawak kā-kīh-tōtahkik; māk äkwa nama-kīkwāwiyiw. äyakw ānimah miywäyihtamwak kahkiyaw äh-ponipaviyik iskwäwak, mitunih äh-wānaskätsik.

26. HOW THE BLACKFOOT SHARED THEIR WIVES.

kā-wihkaskusahk.

- (1) kätahtawä äsa minah äh-ayimisit ayahtsiyiniw wiwah käkwāsihtwāt.
 - (2) "tāns ōmah? namuya nkiskäyihtän awiyak āyiwāk ta-

- nāpāhkāsut iyikuh niya,'' itwäw aw īyahtsiyiniw.
 (3) äkwah ntunikäw; papāh-yāh-yōhtäwäpinam mīkiwāhpah. nama nāntaw miskawäw uwīkimākanah, akwah kā-sipwahtat. tähtapiw äh-mīhkawikiyit, äh-ntunawāt uwīkimākanah. kutak ötänaw takusin. ntunawäw mīkiwāhpihk. mäkwāts äh-nīswapitsik öhih kā-kwāsihikut, kā-paspāpiyit unāpamah. paspāmowak. uskinīkiw awa wanaskatsipahaw oh īyahtsiyiniwah. wayoniw; uwīkimākanah ntaw-ōtihtāw.
 - (4) kakwätsimäw: "awīn äh-täyihtahk kā-pä-sipwähräyäk?"

(5) "niya," itwäw iskwäw.

- (6) "äkwah ka-kīwānānaw," itwäw.
- (7) äkwah kīwäw. takusinwak; pīhtukäwak. āsay takusinuskinīkiw. äkwah mākwäyimōw: "sōskwāts nnipahik!"
- (8) äkwah ntumäw aw ayahtsiyiniw; ntōmäw uskinīkiwah ōhi kā-kīh-kwāsīhtwākut uwīkimākanah.
- (9) kakwätsimäw äh-pīhtukäyit: "tāns ōma, nisīm, k-ō-kī-sipwähtäyan? awin ötäyihtsikan kä-sipwähtäyäk?"
- (10) "wiyah kiwīkimākan; namuya niya. kātahtawā äh-tipiskāk, āsay äh-kawisimuyān, kā-pä-kuskunit, 'kiwīh-nipahikunaw; sipwähtätan,' äh-isit. nisäkimik. niwaniskan; niwawäyin; nipaskisikan, nimōhkumān, pakamākan nōtinān. 'hāw, niyā!' nititāw. äkusi kā-sipwähtäyāhk."
- (11) "tāpwā nimihtātān, nisīm, äh-tōtamāk. äkusi kik-ōsīmimitin. nātitīsahōhkuk ntāmak," itāw utōskinīkīmah,
- (12) wīpats pātisahwäyiwa. nawasunäw äh-mīhkawikiyit nīsō utämah; kīwähtahäw. äkwah utayōwinisah äh-mīkisiwiyikih, äkwah upāskisikan, uhpīhtatwānah miyäw. kiki nīsu umīhka-wikiw-atimwah ōhih ukusākah; mākah äkus äh-utināt äh-usīmit. kīwāw aw uskinīkiw.

but now they are delivered from it. These Cree, too, mutilated their wives when they were angry at them, but they never went as far as killing them; they only cut them up, did these Cree. That was what these Cree did, but now it has ceased. The women are glad that it has stopped, for they are delivered from great suffering.

26. HOW THE BLACKFOOT SHARED THEIR WIVES.

Mrs. Maggie Achenam.

- (1) Sometimes a Blackfoot brave's wife would be abducted.
- (2) "How is this? I did not know that anyone was a greater warrior than I," said that Blackfoot.
- (3) Then he searched; he went about throwing open the tipis. Finding his wife nowhere, he went away. He mounted a fast horse, and looked for his wife. He came to another village. He searched in the tipis. As the woman who had been abducted sat with her lover, there was her husband looking into the tent. They fled through an opening in the tent. The youth outran that Blackfoot and got away. He went back; he went and reached his wife.

 (4) He questioned her: "Whose idea was it to elope and come here?"

(5) "Mine." said the woman.

(6) "Now we shall go home," said he.
(7) Then he went home. They arrived and went into their tipi.
Meanwhile the youth arrived. Now he was worried: "Without delav he will kill me!"

(8) Then that Blackfoot summoned him; he summoned the

vouth who had abducted his wife.

(9) When he entered the tipi, he questioned him: "How comes this, my younger brother, that you went away from here? Whose

idea was it that you two went away?"

- (10) "Your wife's; not mine. In the night, after I had gone to bed, she came and woke me, saying to me, 'He will kill us; let us go away.' She frightened me with her words. I got up; I dressed; I took my gun, my knife, my hatchet. 'There, come!' I said to her. And so we went."
- (11) "Truly I am sorry, Brother, at what you two have done. So now I shall have you as my younger brother. — Go drive my horses hither," he bade his followers.
- (12) Quickly they drove them there. He picked out two of his swiftest horses; he brought them to his tent. Likewise of his beaded clothes, and a gun of his, and an ammunition-bag he gave to him, together with two swift horses, to his fellow-husband; thus, in spite of rivalry, he accepted him and made him his brother. The youth went home.

- (13) "āta wiyah namuya kinipahik!" itāw.
- (14) "äha?," itwäw.
- (15) äkwah wiyah näö miyäw ustäsah masinasōw-atimwah.

(16) äku mīnah päyak iyahtsiyiniw utōtamōwin, kīhyawamah kīpah äsah ä-kīh-kwäskäyihtahk, anuhts mistah ä-kīh-kisiwāsit.

(17) äyaku minah mituni kayās ä-kīh-ihkihk tōtamōwin, ahpōh awiyah kā-kitāpamāyit wīwiwāwa iyahtsiyiniwak, āsay ä-kīh-astāyimātsik wīstawāw. äwakō pōnipayiyiw; wīstawāw miywäyihtamwak awahkānisak, ä-pōnih-kīskikutātsik. käsinā māna kīh-wawiyasinākusiwak. tānikah kīh-wāpamāyahkuk; mistah ätukā kah-pāhpinānaw. äyaku päyak kähtsik käkway äh-ihtakuhk, isihnōtiniskwäwin. päyak äyōkō äh-kīs-ātutsikātāk utis-iyinīhkäwin

27. HOW THE BLACKFOOT KILLED THEIR WIVES.

kā-wihkaskusahk.

- (1) äkwah mīna kutak.
- (2) ntāmisōyiwah uwīkimākanah. nīsuskwäwäw. kā-nakiska wāyit uskinīkiwah, nāpäsisah, äkwah k-āsitäyimāt.
 - (3) "miyāmay konāpamin ayok oskinikiw!" itaw.
 - (4) "namuya," itik; "kunt äh-nakiskawak."
 - (5) "ā, namuya! uhtsitaw konāpamin," itaw.
- (6) atsusisah tahkunam aw īyahtsiyiniw. äh-nakiskawāt uwīkimākanah äkwah päyak nāpäsisah äh-wītsäwāyit, nīkān uwīkimākanah pa-pī-pimwäw. äkwah nāpäsisah mīnah, mīn äyakunih pimwäw; nipahäw. äkwah uskinīkiwah ntunawäw; papā-tähtapiw sakāhk. namuya kīh-miskawäw.
 - (7) äkwah, "åkāy āwiyak t-ōtinäw ōhih kā-nipahimak," itwäw.
- (8) uwīkimākanah äkwah kutakah nāpäsisah, äyakunih mīnah äh-nipahāt, äkwah äkutah pimisinwak, uhtsih öh awiyah wīh-utināyitsih, ä-wīh-nipahāt.
- (9) äyuku mīna päyak iyahtsiyiniw utōtamōwin; mayiwäs ihtakuhk uyasōwäwin äyōkōh kā-kih-ispayik; mäkwāts paskwāwi mustuswah äh-uhtāpanihutsik ayīsiyiniwak, iyahtsiyiniwak, mīnah pwāsīmuwak, sasīwak, kinäpikōwiniwak, k-ōtaskīwikamikuwal nahkawiyiniwak, äyakw ānima kā-kīh-ihkihk.

28. WITH NARY A FAIL.

mimikwās.

(1) ayah päyak āhtsī ä-ki-sōniyāwukimāwit ōtah nähiyānāh äkwah päyak āpihtawikusisān pōl kapinät, äyakōw pīhtukäwaminihkwäwikamikuhk.

¹ I have not been able to identify this tribe.

(13) "So he did not kill you, after all?" he was asked.

(14) "No," he said.

(15) Then he gave his elder brother four brindled horses.
(16) This was another of the Blackfoot's ways, that he changed his mind exceedingly fast, when but now he had been very angry.

(17) This too was a very old custom of theirs, that if anyone so much as looked at the Blackfoots' wives, at once they suspected him. This has stopped; the poor slaves are glad that their noses are no longer being cut off. They surely must have looked funny. I wish we could have seen them; we should have laughed a great deal. But this is a thing which no longer exists, this kind of fighting one's wife. This is one of their customs that people tell of.

27. HOW THE BLACKFOOT KILLED THEIR WIVES.

Mrs. Maggie Achenam.

(1) Now another story.

(2) A man's wives gathered berries. He had two wives. When they met a youth or even a boy, he became jealous of him.

(3) "I can tell that youth is your man!" he said to her.

- (4) "No," she answered him; "I only met him by chance."
 (5) "Oh no! You say that just because he is your man," he told her.
- (c) That Blackfoot took some arrows. When he encountered his wife and a boy who was with her, first he shot arrow after arrow into his wife. Then the boy, too, him too he shot; he killed him. Then he looked for the young man; he rode about in the woods. He could not find him.
- (7) Then, "No one is to take up the bodies of those I have killed," he said.
- (8) His wife and the boy he had slain with her would lie there then, because if anyone were going to take them up, he would kill him.
- (9) This too was a custom of the Blackfoot; before there was any law was when this took place; when the people were still living on buffalo-flesh, — the Blackfoot and the Assiniboine, the Sarsi, the Snakes, the Earth-Lodge People, the Salteaux, — that was when this took place.

28. WITH NARY A FAIL.

(1) A certain man named Archie, who was Indian Agent here in the Cree country, and a halfbreed, Paul Caplette, entered a tavern.

(3) "ā, mituni nnähiyawān!" itik.

(4) "hā, kīspin kinähiyawān, kīspin mituni kwayask kinisituhtän nähiyawäwin, wanuwähkātānih, kika-minahāwak ōtah tahtuh k-āyātsik pīhtsāyihk āpihtawukusisānak. māka kīspin äkā wanuwähkātānih, niya nika-minahiwān. käkway anima: 'ahpōnāni kīwāts,' käkway anim äwakō?"

(5) äkusi, "ā, kuntah äh-usīhtāyin, 'usām nnihtāh-nähiyawān.'

äh-itäyihtaman!" itik awa kisäyiniw kaplät.

(6) "ā, äkusi minahiwä'!" itäw awa kaplät.

(7) äkusi awa sōniyāw-ukimāw isiwäpināw napakihtakuhk nyānar wāpisk. nānitaw nyānanusāp äkutah pīhtsāyihk äh-ayāyit, äkunikahkiyaw äh-minahāt, nayästaw nkutwāsik sōniyās āyiwākipayi anihi nyānanwāpisk.

(8) "hā, namuya kīhtwām ka-wanwähkawin käkway! äkuyikul

'nīsta ninähiyawān,' nitäyihtän, kunta kā-wanihtsikäyān."

(9) "äh-pītusi-nähiyawāyan, namuya mihtsätin nähiyawäwin päyak käkway mihtsätwayak isiyīhkātäw, mituni tā-nisituhtamih nähiyawäwin. 'päyak käkway nnisituhtän," kitäyihtän, päyak käkway pīkiskwäwin näsituhtamani nähiyawäwin."

(10) äkusi mistahi pāhpiwak. äh-wīhtamāht ana usīkinike käkway uhtsi kā-minahiwät awa, mistahi pāhpiw min äyakō. äke

kīsihtāwak äyakō. äkusi wayawīwak äkwah.

- (2) Then, "Do you understand the Cree language very well?" this Caplette asked him, asked the Indian Agent.
 - (3) "Why, I speak Cree very well!" the other answered him.
- (4) "Well then, if you speak Cree, if you understand the Cree language very well, then, if I speak so that you cannot understand me, you will treat to drinks as many halfbreeds as are in here. But if I do not put you at a loss by my speech, then I shall stand the drinks. What is this: 'With nary a fail,' what is this?'
- (5) Then, "Oh, you are just making it up, because you think you

speak Cree so well!" said the other to old man Caplette.

- (6) "Ho, so now stand the drinks!" Caplette answered him.
- (7) Thereupon the Indian Agent threw five dollars on the bar. As there were about fifteen men in the place, when he had treated them all, only six bits were left of that five dollars.
- (8) "Well, you will never put me at a loss again: Because I thought 'I too speak Cree,' is why I lost my money for nothing."
- (9) "Because you talk a foreigner's Cree, the Cree language is poor and of small extent. But each thing has many names, when the Cree language is well understood. You think, 'I understand the name of one thing,' when really you understand only one word."
- (10) At that they laughed much. When the bartender was told why this man was standing treat, then he too had a hearty laugh. So they finished this. Then they went out of the place.

III. THE POWERS AROUND US

29. AN ASSINIBOINE WAR-PARTY IS STOPPED BY EVIL PORTENTS. tsīhtsīkwāyōw.

- (1) mīnakōs isiyihkāsōw utātsimuwin kā-wīh-ātutamān. umis ītwäw:
- (2) mitātaht nīsusāp nāpäwak wawäyīwak, ä-wīh-nitupayitsik upwāsimowak, ayāhtsiyiniwah ä-wih-ntupayistawātsik. äkusi sip wähtäwak.
- (3) wāhyaw äh-ihtātsik, kītahtawäh päts-isāpahtamwak äh māyi-kīsikāyik; sakamwah pā-kituyiwah, kāh-kituyiwah piyäsiwa äkwah kisiwak äh-pah-mayi-kisikayik, utsistikusiwak. upāskisikaniwāwah äh-tsimatātsik; akwah akutāwak utahkupi wāwah; äkutah pīhtsāyihk ayāwak. asä-takusinumakaniyiw väkaw pisisik äkutuwahk uhtsih kā-kimiwaniyik. äkusi pasikowal sipwähtäwak āsay mīnah.

(4) äkusi äkwah kutak mīnah päts-isāpahtamwak. āsay mīna nahapiwak. takupayiyiw äh-māyi-kīsikāyik. apisīs wāh-wāyaw nipiv pahkihtiniviw, äkwah pisisik kinusawah akutowahk ohtsi nayästaw äh-kimiwahk. umayikuhk ätukä ispapiwak, äkusi, päya

misit. pasikōwak äkwah; sipwähtäwak.

(5) kītahtawāh mustuswah wāpamāwak; usām kayās kā-mīts: sutsik.

- (6) päyak uskinīkiw: "natawi-nipah; mītsisōwāhkahk nipaha!
- (7) äkusi sipwähtäw. nipahäw äh-pāskiswāt; takuhtahäw kahki yaw äkutah. winihtakawak, askakin misiwa äh-utinahkik. äkwah pakutsänäwak; äkwah utakisiyah wayawipitamwak. äkutah ita mihk, õtä utähihk ana mustus, kī-päh-utiskawapiw kisäyiniv mitunih äh-wāpistikwātit, äh-päyakwaniyik uskīsik, äh-tapal tāskwāpit. äkusi sākisiwak.
- (8) "māskots namuya kwayask kiwī-spayinānaw. nama wihkāt äkusi ihkin."
 - (9) nakatäwak; namuya muwäwak. sipwähtäwak.
- (10) äkusi kītahtawäh mustus-mäskanaw äku mitimäwak, k-āt māh-mīsiyit äsah mustuswah. kītahtawä kīsitäyiw utähi-wīhl wāhk pimiy. äkusi säkisiwak, usām māmaskāts äy-isi-wāpahtahkil namuya utinamwak; nakatamwak.
- (11) äkwah äh-mäkwāts-äh-pimuhtätsik kisāstäyiw; nõhtäyāpāk nama käkway nipiy kih-miskamwak. äkwah atimwa päyak wītsäwäwak, umaskisiniwāwah äh-utāpäyit; paskäpahtā awah atim, a-nohtayapakwat. kitahtawah ah-itapitsik, ki-minil kwäviwah.
- (12) "yah, minihkwäw atim; miskam nipiy. kwāhtānaw! ispahtāh; ntawāpahtah," itäw uskinīkiwah.

¹ The sandstorm is viewed as though the Thunderers were presenting the selves backwards; hence solid rain instead of liquid.

29. AN ASSINIBOINE WAR-PARTY IS STOPPED BY EVIL PORTENTS.

Chihtchikwayow.

- (1) Minakos is the name of him whose story I am going to tell. This is what he told.
- (2) Twelve men made ready to go on the war-path, Assiniboine, to make war on the Blackfoot. Accordingly they set out.
- (3) When they had gone a long ways, at one time they saw a storm coming; unceasingly the Thunderers were coming with repeated noise. When the storm came near, they made a shelter. They stayed in one place, fixing their guns upright in the ground; over them they hung their blankets; they stayed underneath there. It came backwards; a downpour of sand was the rain. Then they arose; they set out again.

(4) Then they saw another thing coming. Again they sat down. The storm overtook them. A few scattered drops fell, for this was a rain of fishes and of nothing else. So deep they lay on the ground,

like this, a foot deep. Then they arose; they went on.

(5) Presently they saw a buffalo; it was very long since they had eaten.

(6) One youth was told, "Go kill it; let us eat, when you have killed it."

- (7) Accordingly he went. He killed it with a shot; he brought them to that place. They skinned it, taking the hide entire. Then they cut it open and drew out the entrails. Inside there, by the heart of that buffalo there sat facing them an old man with white hair and only one eye, his head bowed forward. They were frightened.
- (8) "Perhaps we shall not fare well. Never has such a thing happened."

(9) They left it there; they did not eat it. They went from that place.

- (10) Then soon they followed the trail of the buffalo, where these had left their tracks. Suddenly the fat in the heart-bladder grew hot. They were frightened at seeing this astounding thing. They did not take it with them, but left it.
- they became thirsty. They could not find any water. They had a dog with them to carry their moccasins; this dog left the trail in its thirst. Soon when they looked, it had drunk.
- (12) "Why, the dog has drunk; he has found water. Perhaps it is over with our thirst. Run down there; go and see," the leader told a young man.

- (13) äkwah ispahtāw; atim ōtah takupahtāw; kawipayiw äkutah, äh-kawipät.
 - (14) äkwah uskinīkiw täpwäw; "iskutäwāpuy!" itwäw.
- (15) äkwah kahkiyaw ispahtāwak. äkwah ä-miyāhtahkik, tāpwä skutäwāpuy. namuya wīh-minihkwäwak; kustamwak.
- (16) "namuya wīhkāts äkusi ihkin. māskōts namuya kwayask kiwīh-ispayinānaw. kiyām kīwätān," itwäw kā-natupayiwinihkät.
- (17) äkusi tāpwäh pä-kīwäwak. ana wiyah atim kīh-kawipäw, äyiku pikuh ä-kīh-minihkwät, usām ä-nōhtäyāpākwät.
 - (18) äkusi.

30. A DEAD BLACKFOOT RECOVERS HIS ORNAMENTS. mimikwās.

- (1) kayās kītahtawā nāw nāhiyawak sipwähtäwak; mitunih mīhkawikiyiwah utāmiwāwah, ä-ntawih-kimutitsik misatimwah. nama wiya kīh-kimutiwak. kītahtawā pāyak uskinīkiwah kīminatāwak. nipahāwak āwakunih. ākusi ākwah maniswāwak ustikwāniyiw. ākusi tapasīwak; äkutā kunt ītāh kāsōwak; kutakihk sipwähtāwak. tāpwäh wāpahtamwak ä-mihtsätiniyikih mīkiwāhpah. ākusi ākutah kimutiwak. mi-mituni kāhtsitināwak misatimwah. nāh-nīsu utināwak. ākusi äh-tipiskāk tapasīwak. kapātipisk pimāmōwak. āh-wāpahk, itah kō-kimutitsik, kāwih ākutah takusinwak. ākusi misatimwah wāpināwak. sāmāk nawaswātāwak, ayahtsiyiniwah ā-nawaswātikutsik. ākusi ā-mihkawikiyit utāmiwāwah, ākusi nakasiwāwak. ākusi ā-kiskāyihtamiyit ākāh ta-kih-atimikutsik, pōnihikwak. ākusih ati-ka-kīwāwak.
- (2) mwähtsi näwāw ä-kih-nipātsik, kīkisäpā minahōwak. äkutah nāh-nawatsīwak. äkutah ma-mītsisōwak. ä-kīsi-mītsisutsik, sipwähtäwak. äkwah kisināyiw, käkāts äh-pipuniyik, käkāts. kītahtawä wāpahtamwak mīkiwāhp. äh-tipiskāk ituhtäwak. äkutah ä-takuhtätsik, wāpamäwak misatimwah nīsu, äh-nipahtsikāsojit. äkusi asähtäwak. äh-wāpaniyik ituhtäwak. pīkunamwak mīkiwāhp. äh-pīhtukätsik, ayīsiyiniwah pimisiniyiwah äh-nipiyit, ayahtsiyiniwah. utinäwak äh-tāpiskawāyit pīwāpiskuminisah mihtsät, utakuhpiyiwah mīnah. mitunih musäskatänäwak nāpäwah äsah. äkus īsih sipwähtäwak. kītahtawä wāhyaw äh-ayātsik, kā-matwä-sākuwäyit. äkusi äkwah äh-āpasāpitsik, wāpamäwak, äh-pā-nawaswātikutsik. äkus äkwah tapasīwak; tahkih kisiwāk askōkwak. piyisk nayawapiyiwah utämiwāwah.
 - (3) kītahtawä täpwātikwak, "pätāk kā-maskamiyäk!"
- (4) ähtsi pikuh namuya wīh-miyäwak. sōhkih sōhk äkwah tapasīwak. kītahtawä wäpinam utakuhpiyiwah, päyik äh-nayawapiyit

- (13) He ran thither; the dog came running; it reeled over, falling from what it had drunk.
 - (14) The young man called out; "Whiskey!" he said.

(15) Then all ran to the place. When they smelled it, really it was whiskey. They would not drink; they were afraid of it.

- (16) "Never has the like of this happened. Perhaps we shall not fare well. We had better go home," said he who had made the war-party.
- (17) So they came home. As for the dog, it died of what it had drunk, it alone having drunk in its thirst.
 - (18) That is all.

30. A DEAD BLACKFOOT RECOVERS HIS ORNAMENTS.

Simon Mimikwas.

- (1) Once upon a time, long ago, four Cree set out; their horses were very fleet, and they went to steal horses. They did not succeed in stealing any. Then at one time they attacked a young man from ambush. They killed him. Then they scalped him. Then they fled; they hid somewhere or other; they went off to another place. They saw a village of many tents. There, then, they stole. They managed to lay their hands on many horses. Each took two of them. Then they fled in the night. All night long they rode in flight. At daybreak they arrived again at the place where they had stolen horses. So they let the horses go. At once they were pursued, by the Blackfoot they were pursued. But as their horses were fleet, they outdistanced their pursuers. When the others knew that they could not overtake them, they quit them. So they went on towards home.
- (2) When they had been exactly four nights on the way, in the morning they killed game. There they prepared meat. They ate there. After their meal, they went on. It was cold, for it was nearly winter. Presently they came in sight of a tent. When night fell, they approached it. When they reached it, they saw two horses that had been killed. So they withdrew. In the morning they went there. They broke open the tent. When they entered, there lay a man who had died, a Blackfoot. They took a great number of metal beads which he had as a necklace, and his blanket-robes. They must have stripped the man completely. Thereupon they departed. Presently, when they were quite a ways, there he came a-whooping. When they looked back, they saw him coming in pursuit of them. They fled; he kept close upon them. At last their horses went out of breath.
- (3) Then at one time he called to them: "Bring here what ye have robbed from me!"
- (4) Still they did not want to give him the things. With all their might they fled. Presently one whose horse was winded threw

utämah. äh-āpasāpit, äh-päh-utihtamiyit, utinamiyiwah. **äh**tsi pikō pä-pmitisahukwak. äkuyikuhk mitunih wiy-atimik awah kā-nayawapiyit utämah. äkusi täpwātäw uwītsäwākanah.

- (5) "wāh-wäpinamuk anihi kā-kīh-utinamäk," itäw uwītsäwākanah.
- (6) tāpwä wāh-wäpinamiyiwah kahkiyaw. nayästaw pīwāpiskuminisah namuya wäpinäw päyak, usām äh-miywäyimāt. äkusi äh-āpasāpit, kā-wäpinahkik anihih äh-päh-utihtamiyit, utinamiyiwah. āhtsi pikō pä-pimitisahukwak. mitunih ä-wihatimikutsik, äkuyikuhk uskinīkiw awah k-āyāwāt pīwāpiskuminisah kiskäyihtam äh-nawayapiyit utämah. kiskisupayiw; pīwāpiskuminisah utinäw, äh-wäpināt.
 - (7) äh-utihtāyit matwä-sākuwäyiwah, "namuya misawāts ta-

kīh-maskamiyāk niwawäsihunah!"

(8) äkusi põnihikwak. äkusi kīwäyiwah.

(9) äkusi äkuyikuhk.

31. A BUFFALO IN HUMAN FORM.

kā-kīsikāw-pīhtukäw.

- (1) päyak nikīh-wāpamāw kisäyiniw; äyōkō ä-kīh-ātsimut kisäyiniw ōmis ītwäw, "nik-ātsimun," itwäw.
- (2) kītahtawā pāyak nāpāw wī-sipwähtäw, ä-wih-ntunawāt ayahtsiyiniwah. niwīhtamāk (itwäw awa kisäyiniw). tāpwä sipwähtäw. niwītsäwāw; ayanāniw nitihtasinān uskinīkiwak äh-ntōpayiyāhk. kītahtawä äh-pa-pimuhtäyāhk, äkwah wāhyaw äh-ayāyāhk, kītahtawä äh-apiyāhk, äh-pīhtwāyāhk, päyak uskinīkiw ä-sipwähtät, ä-wī-sākäwät ispatināhk, ä-wīh-kakwä-wāpamāt ayihtsiyiniwah, äh-ntawāhtāt awa kā-wiy-nanātawāpit ispatināhk uhtsi, äh-itāpit, wāpamäw mustuswah näwu. ōwītsä-wākanah wāwāstahamawäw. äkusi pasikōwak, äh-ituhtätsik ōh ōskinīkiwah.
 - (3) äh-utihtātsik, "tānisih?" itäw.
 - (4) "āh, kuntah ōtah äh-ayātsik mustuswak."

(5) "ā, kakwä-nipahihkuk," itwäw awa kisäyiniw.

- (6) päyak uskinīkiw sipwähtäw ä-wīh-pāskiswāt, ä-wih-kakwänipahāt. äkwah äh-nātsiyōstawāt äh-apiyit, tsīk äy-ihtāt, kāwāpamāt wākayōsah äh-nātsiyōstawāyit ōhi mustuswah. äkusi pä-kīwäw aw uskinīkiw, äh-kustāt ōhi wākayōsah, äh-ātsimustawāt uwītsäwākanah.
- (7) "wākayōs nātsiyōstawāw ōhih mustuswah," itäw ōwītsäwākanah.
- (8) "mahtih kitāpamātān tānsih kä-tōtahk ōwu wākayōs," äkusih itwäwak.
 - (9) tāpwä pasikōwak, ispatināsihk äh-nahapitsik, äh-kitāpamā-

away a blanket of the man's. When he looked back, the other came up to it and took it. Still he came chasing them. By this time he had almost overtaken the one whose horse was out of breath. So the latter called to his companions.

(5) "Throw away all the things you took," he cried to his com-

panions.

- (6) Accordingly they threw away everything. Only one did not throw away the metal beads, because he liked them too much. When he looked back, the other reached the things they had thrown down and took them. He still kept after them. When he was very close upon them, the youth who had the metal beads perceived that his horse was out of breath. He took thought; he laid hold of the metal beads and threw them down.
- (7) When the other reached them, he whooped aloud, "Not after all will ye be able to despoil me of my fineries!"
 - (8) Thereupon he quit them, and they returned home.

(9) That is all.

31. A BUFFALO IN HUMAN FORM.

Coming-Day.

(1) A certain old man whom I am old enough to have known, used to tell this story. "I shall tell of what I have seen." he would

say.

- (2) At one time a certain man was going to set out to look for Blackfoot. He told me of his purpose (said this old man). So he set out. I went along; eight was the number of us young men who went on the war-path. Presently as we marched along, after we had gone a great distance, then once, as we sat smoking, a young man left camp to reach the crest of a hill, to look out for Blackfoot, and when this scout reconnoitred, as he looked yon way, he saw four buffalo. He signaled to his companions. Accordingly they rose to their feet and went to where that young man was.
 - (3) When they reached him, "How is it?" the leader asked him.
 - (4) "Oh, merely that there are some buffalo here."
 - (5) "Very well, try to kill them," said that old man.
- (6) A young man set out to shoot them. Then, when he crept up to them and was crouching now quite near, he saw a bear stealing up to these buffalo. Thereupon the young man came back, afraid of the bear, and told his companions the story.
- (7) "A bear is stealing up to these buffalo," he told his companions.
 - (8) "Let us go see how this bear will do," they said.
 - (9) So they arose and seated themselves on a small eminence of

tsik. āsay tsīkih ayāw wākayōs ōhih takwāhnāwa. kītahatawä pasikōw awah takwāhnaw päyak, ä-at-sipwähtät, äh-ituhtät ōhi wākayōsah, pasikōw awa wākayōs, äh-utihtikut ōhih takwāhnawah. notinitowak. namuya kinwas notinitowak. nipahaw awa takwāhnaw. mayaw äh-nipahiht kutak pasikōw, mīnah äyakō ähituhtät öh ītah kāh-nipahimiht. min äwakō nōtinitōwak. kiyipah min äyakōw nipahik wākayōsah. kutak mīnah pasikōw, äh-ituhtat, ä-wīh-nōtināt wākayōsah. nōtinitōwak; mīn äwakō nipahik. kutak awa pasikōw, äh-kisiwāsit. āsay mīnah ituhtäw ōhi wākayōsah. mīn aōkō nōtinitōwak; nipahik. mästsihäw awa wākayōs äh-näwiyit takwāhnawa, itah kā-kīh-apitsik ōkih takwāhnawak, äkutah uhtsi pasikōw usk-āyīsis. äwaku äkutah pāh-pimitsipayiw, äh-kisiwāsit, āh-mōskīstawāt ohi wākayosah. kisiwāk äh-utihtāt, äkutah kawipayihōw. äh-pasikōt, ayīsiyiniw isinākusiw, tsāpihtsitsikanis äh-tahkunahk. äwakō äukunih kustäw awa wākayōs. ä-wih-tapasit, mõskistawäw aw ayisiyiniw. tahkamäw õhi wākayōsah; nipahäw. äkusi äkwah kawipayihōw; äh-pasikōt, pōtiy äyakō mustusis. äkusi tapasīw awa mustusis; tāpwā pikō nimitāw isitapasīw.

(10) äkusi äkwah ōki uskinīkiwak ituhtäwak, äh-ntawāpamātsik ōhi mustuswah kā-nipahimiht. äh-takuhtätsik, äh-wā-wāpamātsik, kahkiyaw awa wākayōs äh-kaskikwänāt, äkwah awa wākayōs uspiskwanihk nōkwaniyiw äkutah äh-tahkamikut ōhi mustusisah, tāpiskōts ayīsiyiniw ä-kīh-tahkamāt. äkwah äkutah ōki uskinīki-

wak wiyanihawak.

(11) ''ka-mītsisunānaw,'' äkusi itwäwak.

(12) tāpwä kutawäwak, äh-nawatsītsik, äh-mītsisutsik.

- (13) äkwah awa kisäyiniw ōmis ītwäw: "uskinīkītik, kayās nōhtsīn; nama wīhkāts ōmisih nitisih-wāpahtän. māskōts namuya kiwīh-miyupayinānaw; māskōts kika-nipahikunawak ayahtsi-yiniwak. kiyām kīwätān. ka-miywāsin kīwäyahkō," itwäw awa kisäyiniw.
 - (14) "āha?," itwäwak uskinīkiwak.

(15) äkutah päyak tipiskāw ayāwak. äh-wāpahk, sipwähtäwak. äh-kīwätsik. piyisk takusinwak wīkiwāhk. äyakōw ātsimuwak.

- (16) ''äk uhtsi k-uh-pä-kīwäyāhk, 'māskōts namuya nika-miyupayinān,' äh-itäyihtamāhk, äh-isi-wāpahtamān, k-uh-pä-kīwäyān.''
- (17) äkusi äwakō ātsimuwin. nīsōtäw-mustus, äwakō äh-wāpah-tahk ōmah ātsimuwin; niyah nisis äōkō kisäyiniw.

32. THE MAN WHO WORE RED.

kā-wīhkaskusahk.

(1) äkwah kutak nāpäw māmaskāts äsah kīh-miywäyihtam ähmihkusīhut. päyakwāw äh-wawäsīt, mihkusiyiwah upakwahtähthe ground to watch the animals. By this time the bear had got close to the bull buffalos. Suddenly one bull arose, left the others, and went up to the bear. When the bull came near, the bear also rose. They fought. Not long did they fight. The bull was killed. As soon as it had been killed, another rose and went to where the first one had been killed. This one, too, fought with the bear. Soon it, also, was killed by the bear. Then another still rose up and encountered the bear and fought with it. They fought; this one, too, the bear killed. Then the remaining one rose up, angry. It, too, went up to the bear. It, too, fought; the bear killed it. The bear killed all four of the bulls. Then from that place where those four bulls had been there arose a young buffalo. It ran along angrily toward the bear, to attack it. When it got up, it had the form of a man holding a lance. The bear was afraid of this one. When it tried to escape, the man attacked it. He stabbed the bear and killed it. Then he flung himself on the ground; when he arose, there was again that young buffalo. So the young buffalo ran away; it made for the open prairie.

- (10) Thereupon the young men went to the place to look at the buffalos that had been killed. When they got there and examined them, it appeared that the bear had broken the necks of them all, and in the bear's back they could see the place where the buffalocalf had stabbed it, exactly as though a man had made the wound. Then the young men skinned them and cut them up.
 - (11) "We shall eat," they said.
- (12) Accordingly they built fires to prepare parched meat and to eat.
- (13) Then the old man spoke as follows: "Youths, I am an old man; never have I seen anything like this. Perhaps we shall not fare well; perhaps the Blackfoot will slay us. We had better go back. It will be better if we go home," said the old man.
 - (14) "Very well," said the young men.
 - (15) They stayed there one night. In the morning they set out
- for home. At last they reached their camp. They told their story.

 (16) "That is why we have come home, 'Perhaps we shall not fare well,' was our thought, so it seemed to me; that is why I turned back."
- (17) So much for this story. Twin-Buffalo, he is the one who had this experience; my mother's brother was this old man.

32. THE MAN WHO WORE RED.

Mrs. Harry Achenam.

(1) Now, there was another man, the story goes, who greatly liked to wear red clothes. Once when he dressed up, his belt was unah; äkwah asikanäyāpiyan upīhtasinānäyāpiw; äkwah mihkwäkinwätāsah kikitāsiw; äkwah mihkukanah utastutinihk itamuyiwah. äkwah, nistu-pipun¹ isiyihkātäwah kayās ayīsiyiniwak ä-kīh-wiyāhtātsik; äkutōwa mīn ä-kikiskahk äh-mātsīt.

(2) äkwah itä nipahäw päyak mustuswak; wiyanihäw. mākwāts äh-wiyanihāt, kätahtawä äh-tasōt, pōt ōh ōtah kā-nīpawiyit ayīsiyiniwah, nīpiminānah äh-tahkunamiyit, namuya äh-nīpiwi-

yikih.

(3) "nah!" itik.

- (4) namuya wīh-utinam; kustāw, pāyak pikō uskīsikuyiw uskahtikuyihk ä-uskīsikuyit. tāpiskōts kā-wāwiyāyākih äkuyikuhk äspīhtsāyik uskīsikuyiw; äyōkō uhtsi k-ōh-kōstāt. kātahtawā tapasīw. mākwāts äh-pimāmut, kātahtawā k-ōtihtāt uminahōwinah; pōt ōhi käyāpits äkutah kīh-nīpawiyiwah. āsa mīnah tapasīw. kātahtawā mīnah kāwi äkutah kā-takupahtāt. āsay mīnah tapasīw. näwāw äh-takupahtāt äkutah, äkwah namuya kiskisiw. kātahtawā äh-wāpaniyik, kīkisāpā kiskisiw, kākāts äh-nipit, äh-kipitunāhpisut upīhtaskatāwānah. äkwah pasikōw. äkwah āpih-kwaniw. mustāpākasāw mituni; nama kākway kikiskam. kīwāw äkwah. äh-takusihk kīstāpōwān. nituhkāmōw.
- (5) kīh-ātsimut äh-isi-wāpahtahk, "maht niya nkah-utinan," itwäyiwah kutak āyīsiyiniwah. äkwah ātiht, "sākōtäyimik äkā tit-ōtinahk," itwäwak ātiht ayīsiyiniwak.

(6) äkusi wiy äökö äh-itātsimuhk.

33. CANNIBAL-POSSESSION.

kā-wihkaskusahk.

- (1) kätahtawä äs äkwah iskwäw awa nihtä-nōtsihtsikäyiwa unāpämah. manitōwiw. kätahtawä unitōpayiwah mawīhkātik iskwäw. miyik wäpināsunah ta-kusāpahtahk; utinam. uspwākanah miyik ä-saskahamākut. äkwah kusāpahtam.
 - (2) "mihtsät misatimwak k-ōtināwāwak," itäw.
- (3) tāpwä sipwähtäwak. äkwah iskwäw wīsāmāw ta-wītsihiwat. namuya tāpwähtam. pitsiw; mātsīpitsiw. äkwah sakāhk pimipitsiw. piyis nama käkway mītsiwak. nīs utawāsimisah äkwah usīmah päyak äkwah unāpämah äkwah wiyah; niyānaniwak. nama käkway mītsiwak. käkāts nipahāhkatusōwak.
- (4) kätahtawä iskwäw awah unāpāmah mōwäw. äkwah äkutah ayāw; piyisk kitamwäw. utawāsimisah mīna päyak kitamwäw: piyis minah kutakah. usīmah pikō iskwamäw. äkwah usīmah wāpuswah pikō äh-mōwāyit, misitah pikō äkwah mitsihtsīsah iskwastam. äwakunih nīmāw. äkwah äh-sipwähtät, wītsäwäw usīmah, ä-sipwähtätsik, kutakah ayīsiyiniwah äh-ntunawāt, ä-

red, and red yarn he had for his ammunition-bag; he wore red flannel breeches; a red feather was on his hat. And 'three-year' were called some things which the old-time people wore; one of these also he had on, as he hunted.

- (2) Then over there he killed a buffalo; he set about skinning and cutting it up. While he was cleaning it, at one time, as he straightened up, there stood a man holding some cranberries without leaves.
 - (3) "Here!" this person said to him.
- (4) He did not want to take them; he feared him, for he had only one eye, on his forehead. Like a round dish, so big was that man's eye; that was why he feared him. He ran away. As he fled, lo, he came again to the game he had killed, and there was that person standing again. Again he ran away. Soon again he came running to that place. Again he ran away. When he had run into that place four times, he fainted. When day broke, he came to his senses, almost dead, his mouth tied shut with the thongs of his powder-horn. He arose. He untied himself. He was all naked; he had not a thing on his body. Then he went home. When he arrived, a ceremonial meal was prepared for him. He made inquiry.

(5) When he had told his experience, "Why, I should have taken them," said the other people. And some, "That person frightened

him out of taking them," said some people.

(6) That is the way this is told.

33. CANNIBAL-POSSESSION.

Mrs. Maggie Achenam.

- (1) Once upon a time, the story goes, there was a woman whose husband was a great hunter. She had supernatural power. Once a war-party asked her for help. They gave her cloth-goods that she might use the medium's tent; she accepted the gift. They gave her a pipe with a ceremonial offering of tobacco. Then she used the medium's tent.
 - (2) "You will take many horses," she told them.
- (3) Accordingly they set out. The woman was invited to go along. She did not accept the invitation. She moved camp; she moved camp for the purpose of hunting. She camped from place to place in the woods. At last they had nothing to eat. Her two children, her younger sister, her husband, and she; there were five of them. They had nothing to eat. They were nearly dead of hunger.

(4) Then that woman ate her husband. She stayed there; in time she ate his entire body. Then she ate up one of her children; then the other. Her sister alone she spared. Her sister ate only rabbits and left only the fore and hind paws uneaten. These she kept as provisions. Then the woman went from there, with her sister she went from there, to seek other people whom she might

wīh-mōwāt. ntawi-takusin ōhtāwiyah ukāwiyah ustasah it ähavāvit. kātahtawā kiskāvihtam avīsiviniwah kisiwāk äh-ayāvit.

- (5) "ka-kakwätsimik," itäw usimah, "'awinah kā-mitsisut?' kikätik. 'wiy āwa nisīm,' kik-ätitin. 'tsī ?'1 ititānih, 'äha?,' kik-ätwān. äkāv äkusi wih-twävini, ka-nipahitin."
 - (6) säkimäw usīmah.
 - (7) "äha?," itwäw iskwäw; "äkusi nik-ätwān," itwäw.
- (8) äkwah pähōwak miskwamiyihk. kätahtawä kā-pätisāpamātsik witsimusah. äkwah äkutah takusiniyiwah.
 - (9) "awīna kāh-mītsisut?" itikwak.
 - (10) "wiy āwa nisīm," itwäw iskwäw awah. "tsī," itäw, "nisīm?"
 - (11) "äha?" itwäw.
- (12) "mahti mākāh," täw awa nāpāw wītsimusah, "käkway kānīmāyāk?" itäw.
- (13) käkway natunamwäw: pōt ōmah aw ōmisimäw ayīsiyiniw mitsihtsiyah nīmāw, äkwah kutak wāpuswah. utinamiyiwa.
- (14) "kiya kika-nipahitin," itäw; "kitawāsimisak äkwah kiwīkimākan kiķitamwāwak, kinisiwanātahkamiķisin."
- (15) äkwah kīwähtahäw; takuhtahäw wīkiwāhk. äkwah tihkisamwak wākayōs-pimiy. äkwah minahāwak. äwakō äkwah pāh pākumōhäwak. mistahi kapä-ayih pwākumōhäwak. kätahtaw kā-pāpayihāyit miskwamiyah. äkwah āpāhkawisiyiwah.
- (16) äkwah iskwäw äh-kiskisit ums ītwäw: "nitawāsimisa) nikitamwāwak mīnah niwīkimākan. äkusi äkwah nipakwātän kiyām nipahik," itwäw.
 (17) "namuya," itāw.
- (18) "āhtsi pikōh äkā nipahiyäkuh nka-mästsihtān ōtänaw. nar āwiyak nika-sākōtsihik."
 - (19) piyis äkwah, "äha?," itāw.
- (20) äkwah tāpwā nipahāw. äkwah mästīhkaswāw. äh-at mästihkasut nitunikaniwiw. äkwah miskawaw äkutah asinis at miyusit. äkwah äyakō wātihk nitaw-āsiwahāw. äkus īsi pitsiwa ayīsiyiniwak; nakatamwak. kīhtwām äh-nīpihk pä-spitsiw takupitsiwak akutah. akwah pimihkan usihtawak ah-wihkuhtut äkwah ntawapahtamwak; pot omah äkutah watihk uhtsi tapasis wah wākayōsah. äyakō aw iskwaw kā-kih-nipahiht, äh-kwaskin
 - (21) äkusi wiy äwakō.

¹ This particle, the regular sign of a yes-or-no question, is not ordina used alone; one says tapwa tsi?

- eat. She headed for the place where her father and mother and older brothers were staying. Presently she knew that some person was near.
- (5) "He will ask you," she told her sister, "'Who has been eating here?' he will ask you. 'Why, my sister here,' I will say of you. When I ask you, 'Isn't that so?' you will answer, 'Yes.' If you do not speak thus, I will kill you."
 - (6) She frightened her sister with these words.

(7) "Yes," said she; "I shall speak thus."

(8) Then they waited on the ice. Presently they saw her sweetheart coming. He arrived.

(9) "Who has been eating here?" he asked them.

(10) "Why, my sister here," said that woman. "Isn't that so, Sister?" she asked the other.

(11) "Yes," she answered.

"But let me see, then," said that man to his sweetheart, "what supplies are you carrying?"

(13) He looked to see what they had: behold, the older sister had a store of human hands, the younger of rabbit's paws. He took the things.

(14) "As for you, I shall kill you," he said to her; "You have eaten up your children and your husband. You are a horrible being."

- (15) He took the women home with him; he brought them to his lodge. Then they melted bear's-grease. They made her drink it. In this way they made her vomit repeatedly. They kept her vomiting for a long time. Presently she threw up some ice. Then she came back to her natural self.
- (16) When she regained her memory, she spoke thus: "I have eaten my children and my husband. I cannot bear it; please slay me," she said.
 - (17) "No." she was told.
- (18) "In spite of everything, if you do not slay me, I shall destroy everyone in the village. No one will overcome me."
 (19) At last, "Very well," she was told.

(20) And so she was slain. Then she was burned up. When in time she had burned up, a search was made. There a beautiful little stone was found. Then they went and placed it in a pit. Thereupon the people moved camp; they left it behind. The next summer they came there again to camp; the band arrived there. They made pemican and held a feast. Then they went to look at the thing; lo, there from out the pit fled a bear. This was none other than the woman who had been slain; she had changed to this form.

(21) That is the way this story goes.

34. THE POCK-MARK CURE.

kā-wīhkaskusahk.

- (1) äkwah kutak.
- (2) äsa mīnah sipwähtäpayiw äh-pāyakut, äh-näpäwimikut uskinīkiskwäwah, ä-wīh-kakwä-isīhkawāt, "usām tāpwä wiyah äkā ähtakuhk k-ōtsikihkwäyan, kah-nōtsīhkawin," äh-itikut.
- (3) äkwah sipwätatwämōw, tahkih nayästaw äh-mātut. äkwah kätahtawä kā-miskawāt ayīsiyiniwah.
 - (4) "tānähk ōmah k-ōh-mātōyan?"
- (5) "äh-näpäyimit iskwäw, 'tāpwä wiyah äkā ihtakuhk k-ōtsikihkwäyin, kah-isihkawin,' äh-isit."
 - (6) "hāw, nosisa, maht äyiwähk nika-kutäyihtän."
- (7) matutisānihkāw. äkwah tihkisam pimiy, wākayōsi-pimiy; wiyākanihk astāw. äkwah tahkupitam maskusiyah.
 - (8) "hāw, äkwah matutisitān!" itäw.
- (9) äkwah kätayōwinisäw uskinīkiw. pīhtukäwak äkwah matutisānihk, pmiy mina ōma, masku-pimiy. akwanahamwān umatutisāniwāw. äkwah äkus ä-sīkahasiniyät kisäyiniw, äh-pōh-pōtātāt uskinīkiwah, piyis namuya t-ähtakuniyiw umah k-ōtsikisiyit. piyis äh-mästinahk pimiy ōmah, mīna kīhtwām pīhtukatāwān. äyōkw äh-māstinahk, āsay nama käkway ihtakuniyiw ōtsikisiwin. äkwah äh-paskīt, namuya kakätihk¹ ta-kahkāpäwiw uskinīkiw.
- (10) "äkwah ka-kīwān, nōsisä," itik ōhi kā-kīh-natawihikut; "äkwah sipwähtäh; iskwäw anah kā-kīh-kīhkāmisk ka-nahāpasun, wīh-pāy-ituhtätsi kisiwāk," itik umusōma. kiskinōhamāk t-äspināmāt.
 - (11) äkwah kā-kīwät. takuhtäw wikiwāhk.
- (12) "wahwā!" itwäwak ayīsiyiniwak; "mistahi miyusiw uskinīkiw kā-kīh-sipwähtät."
- (13) äkwah aw iskwäw kā-kīh-pakwātāt maskisinihkäsiw, ä-wīh-ntawi-miyāt. äkwah äh-kīsihtāt, ituhtäw. käswān uskinīkiw wayawīw; wāpamäw. päy-ākwāskāk iskwäwah.
 - (14) "nah ōh äyiwähk," itik.
 - (15) utinam; kwāhtsiwäpinam.
 - (16) "hāy, nika-wīh-nipin," itwäw iskwäw awa.
- (17) "namuya niya äkusi nōh-itwān, äh-kīhkāmiyan," itäw
- (18) äkwah kīwāw ōw uskinīkiskwāw; nāpāwisiw. tāpiskāyikih ntawāpamäw.

¹ Unknown word; error?

34. THE POCK-MARK CURE. Mrs. Maggie Achenam.

(1) Now another story.

(2) Another young man went off alone, because a young woman had taunted him to shame when he paid court to her, saying to him, "Truly, if it were not that you are pock-marked on your face, you might woo me with success."

(3) At that he went off weeping, and wept off alone all the time.

Then presently he found some people.

(4) "Why are you weeping like this?"

(5) "Because a woman has taunted me to shame, saying to me, 'Truly, if it were not that you are pock-marked in your face, you might woo me."

(6) "Why, grandchild, let me at any rate see what I can do for

this."

(7) He built a sweat-lodge. Then he melted some fat, bear'sgrease; he put it in a bowl. Then he tied up some herbs.

(8) "Come, now let us take a sweat-bath!" he told him.

(9) Then the youth took off his clothes. Then they entered the sweat-lodge, with that fat, that bear's-grease. Their companions covered their sweatlodge for them. Thereupon, when the old man poured the fat on the stone, and kept blowing on the youth, at last the pock-marks on his face began to disappear. When he had used up that fat, some more was handed in to them. When he had used this up, his pock-marks were gone. And when he opened the lodge, whole and without flaw in body was the youth.

(10) "Now you will go home, my grandchild," he was told by him who had doctored him; "Now depart; your sense of smell will tell you when that woman who insulted you is coming near," his

grandfather told him. He taught him how to scold her.

(11) Then he went home. He came to their camp.
(12) "Dear me!" said the people; "Very handsome is the young

man who went away."

- (13) Then the woman who had scorned him made some moccasins to give him. When she had finished them, she went there. Just then the youth was going out of his tent; he saw her. The woman came to head him off.
 - (14) "Here is a little present for you," she said to him.

(15) He took them and flung them aside.

(16) "Oh dear, I wish I were dead," said the woman.

- (17) "I did not say anything like that when you insulted me," the youth told her.
- (18) Then the young woman went home; she was ashamed. Of a night she would go to see him.

- (19) "pä-wihtsäkan," itwäyiwah, kisiwāk ätuhtätsih. nama nānitaw isih kih-wāpamäw uskinikiwah.
- (20) min äwakō utātsimōwiniwāw iyahtsiyiniwak, ä-kīh-ma-māhtāwisitsik kayās ayahtsiyiniwak, mäkwāts paskwāwi-mustu-su-wiyās äh-mītsitsik. äyakunik utōtamōwiniwāw mīnah iyahtsi-yiniwak kā-kīsihtāyān. māmaskāts kīpah äk äh-ihtakwaniyikōtsikihkwäwin. wiy äwakō nikīsihtān ātsimōwin.

35. A WOMAN KILLS A GREAT SERPENT.

kā-kīsikāw-pīhtukäw.

(1) kītahtawā iskwāw utawāsimisah wītsāwāw, äh-nātahkik mīnisah. 'sīpīhk äkutah äh-āpahwātsik misatimwah; äkutah ä-wīh-kapāsitsik. äkusi äkwah sipwähtäwak, äh-pimuhtätsik, mīnisah ä-wīh-utinahkik. pinasiwāwak sīpīhk. äh-wāpahtahk awa iskwāw mīnisah, äkutah utinam. kutakah wāpahtam; äkutä ituhtäw. kītahtawā käkway kā-wāpahtahk, ustikwāniyiw äh-wāpahtamuwāt.

(2) "misi-kinäpik!" itäyihtam.

(3) utinaw asiniyah äh-pakamahwat, äh-nipahat. äkusi mistik utinam, äh-ituhtät äh-pakamahwat; nipahaw, ka-wapamat tawayihk uskahtikuyihk utäskanah äh-kikamuyit, äh-päyakuyit. äkwah äh-utihtsiyit¹ kinäpikwah, tapiskots soniyaw ustikwan äsinakwaniyik. namuya wapamaw tan äyikuhk äy-iskusiyit ohi kinäpikwah kah-nipahat. mituni ä-sohkäyimut aw iskwaw, kah-nipahat ohi kinäpikwah. äkusi sipwahtäw, äh-amatsiwat. äkutah ka-wapahtahk äh-misayik watih.

(4) "māskōts äwakuh awa kinapik wīkih," itayihtam.

- (5) äkusi sipwähtäw, äh-ituhtät utawāsimisah, äh-ātsimustawāt äh-nipahāt. äkusi ōki uskinīkiskwäwak namuya wīh-wāpamäwak. äh-kustātsik.
 - (6) äkusi äkwäyikuhk äyökōw ātsimuwin.

36. THE GREAT SERPENT.

kā-kīsikāw-pīhtukäw.

(1) ötä sīpīhk ayāwak nähiyawak. kītahtawä manäsiwak tsistämāwa mīna kaskitäw mina mōsasiniyah. nīsu nāpāwak, omis isiyīhkāsōw awa nāpāw: kaskitäwi-maskwah isiyīhkāsōw kutak nāpāw kwāskwintōwān isiyīhkāsōw; äh-utsiwāmihtutsik awa kwāskwintōwān usīmimāw, — äwakunik sipwähtäwak, pah käkinwa äh-pimiwitātsik. päyak pikuh misatimwa wītsäwäwak äh-nayahtamiyit pahkäkinwa mina umaskisiniwāwa, äh-mustuh tätsik. äh-utihtahkik sīpiy, āsuwahamwak. pakāsimōw awaustäsimāw kaskitäwi-maskwah, ä-sakāpākināt misatimwa nipīhk

¹ Meaning unknown; probably error.

(19) "A nasty smell is coming this way," he would say whenever she came near. She was not able to have any converse with the

vouth.

(20) This too is a Blackfoot story, of how the Blackfoot of old had mystic power, when they used to eat buffalo-meat. That of which I have just finished telling is another custom of the Blackfoot. It is wonderful that in a short time the pock-marks disappeared from his face. So now I have finished this story.

35. A WOMAN KILLS A GREAT SERPENT.

Coming-Day.

(1) Once a woman went with her children to get berries. At the river they unharnessed their horses, planning to camp there. Then they went from there, on foot, to take berries. They went down to the river. Where the woman saw berries, she took them. She saw some more; she went there. Suddenly she saw something; she saw some creature's head.

(2) "A great serpent!" she thought.

(3) She took a stone and struck it so as to kill it. Then she took a stick and went up to it and beat it; she killed it; and then she saw that in the middle of its forehead it had a single horn. And the serpent's head looked like bright metal. She could not see how long this serpent was which she had killed. Very brave was this woman, to have slain that serpent. So she went from there, up the bank. There she saw a great cave.

No doubt the lair of that serpent," she thought.

(5) Then she went from there to where her children were, and told them of how she had killed it. Then those young women did not care to see it, for they were afraid of it.

(6) That is the end of this story.

36. THE GREAT SERPENT.

Coming-Day.

(1) By yonder river some Cree were staying. Then at one time they ran short of tobacco and gunpowder and bullets. Two men,—this was the one man's name: Black-Bear was his name; the other man was called Toss-Aloft; they were brothers, and Toss-Aloft was the younger, -- they started out, taking along some hides. They took only one horse, which carried the hides and their moccasins, and they walked. When they came to the river, they forded it. The older one, Black-Bear, went into the water, leading the horse by the bridle; at its tail he had tied a raft, to which Toss-Aloft held usōyihk äh-takupitahk mihtus, äkutah äh-mitsimīt kwāskwintō äh-āsōwahahkik. pihkuhōwak, äh-kapātsik. ä-kih-wīwahātsik miwāwa, äkwah sipwähtäwak, äh-pimuhtätsik. nīswāw äh-nipā takuhtäwak waskāhikanihk, nistu-kīsikāw äh-pimuhtätsik.

(2) äkusi ukimāwa wāpamäwak, äh-itātsik, "tsistämāw, äkwakaskitäw, mōsw-asiniyah, äkwah tsahkisähikanah äh-pä-nāt

māhk, äh-manäsiyāhk," itäwak.

(3) miyäwak pahkäkinwah.

(4) "äha?," itikwak, äh-miyikutsik tsistämāwa, kuntah

miyikutsik, namuya äh-atāmātsik.

(5) äkusi äkwah kutakah miyikwak tsistämäwa, kaskit mōsw-asiniyah, tsahkisähikanah, papakiwayānasākayah, mīna i kwäkin, mīna kaskitäwäkin, mōhkumānah, wiyamanah, wāpamu ōh ōhtsi upahkäkinumiwāw uhtsi mistahi miyikwak. äkutah ayāv

- (6) nīsu-tipiskāw ä-kīh-ayātsik, kī-sipwähtäwak, äh-pā-kīwäi äh-nayahtsikäyit utämiwāwa päyak. nīswāw ä-kīh-nipātsik, u tamwak itah kā-kiw-uhtsih-āsōwahahkik. täpāpahtamwak w wāwa itah kā-kīh-uhtsih-pä-sipwähtätsik. mituni kīsupwāyākwah äkutah sisunä sīpīhk ayāwak, äh-āpahwātsik ōh ōtämiwā pitah äh-mītsisutsik. äkwah ä-kīh-mītsisutsik, usīhtāwak mih äkutah äh-astātsik ōhi kā-pätātsik. äkwah utämiwāwa usōyiytahkupitam uma mihtus.
 - (7) "hāw, äkwah, nisīm!" itwäw aw östäsimāw.

(8) "äha?" itwäw.

(9) namuya wīh-pahkupāw aw ōsīmimāw. piyisk utinam ōstāsimāw mihkwäkinus. äkwah mistikusah kīskataham, māh-masinahahk. miyäw usīmah. äkusi āwa kwāskwänitōw äh-miyiht, utinam; pakāstawäham sīpīhk.

(10) "hāw, äkwah, nisīm!" itwäw kaskitäwi-maskwah, äh-p

kupät, äh-pakāsimut.

apisīs äh-miyāskahk, kītahtawā awa ustāsimāw itāmihk nigkākway kā-miskunahk. kiskāyihtam: matsi-pisiskiwah. äkunakāsin awa misatim, äh-tawikiskawāt ōh ītāmihk nipīhk k-āyā namuya wāpamāwak; piyisk awa nāpāw äkutāh ispayihōw, usituhtsi ä-wīh-kakwā-miskawāt ōh ītāmihk k-āyāyit. äh-miskuskawāt oh ītāmihk k-āyāyit. äh-miskuskawāt oh otāmah. pihkuhāw. äkus sipwähtāw. aw osīmimāw nāway k-āyāt, äh-miskuskawāt, säkis

(12) ōmis ītwāw: "nistāsā, nistāsā!" itwāw.

^{(13) &}quot;ākā wiyah nāntaw itwä!" itwäw aw ōstäsimāw; "kināpäv nisīm!" itäw.

⁽¹⁴⁾ äkusi käkāts äh-kapātsik, kītahtawä äkutä ispayiw tāpiskōts äh-utsipitikutsik ōhih kā-kīh-miskuskawātsik.

fast as they crossed. They came to the other side and went ashore. When they had re-loaded their horse, they set out again, walking. After two nights on the way, they reached the post, having tramped three days.

(2) So then they saw the trader and told him, "Tobacco and gunpowder and bullets and flints we have come to get, for we have

run short," they told him.

(3) They gave him the hides.

(4) "Very well," he told them, and gave them tobacco, as a

present, not as part of their purchase.

- (5) Then, besides, he gave them other tobacco, powder, bullets, flints, shirts, and red flannel and black broadcloth and knives, paint, and mirrors. For their hides he gave them many things. They stayed there.
- (6) When they had been there over two nights, they left to come home, their one horse carrying the load. When they had slept twice on the way, they reached the place where they had forded on their journey out. They were in sight of their camp from which they had gone on their journey. It was very hot weather. Then they stopped there by the bank of the river, unharnessing their horse and eating a meal before they went on. Then, when they had eaten, they built a raft, on which they placed the things they had brought with them. Then the one tied the raft at the horse's tail.

(7) "There, Brother!" said the elder.

- (8) "All right," said he.
- (9) The younger could not make up his mind to go into the water. At last the elder brother took a piece of red cloth. Then he cut off some twigs, and marked them. He gave it to his younger brother. When Toss-Aloft was given this, he accepted it; he threw it into the river.
- (10) "So, there now, come, Brother!" said Black-Bear, wading into the water.
- (11) Then the younger brother held on to the raft. When he had got a bit past the middle of the stream, the elder brother suddenly felt something under the water. He knew what it was: an evil beast. There the horse stood still, as it struck with its foot the creature that was under the water. They could not see it; at last that man bent over that way, trying to find with his foot the creature that was below. When he had found it with his foot, he stood still and drew the horse toward him. He got the horse to come. So then he started to go on. When the younger brother, who was in the rear, felt the creature with his foot, he grew frightened.

(12) "Brother, Brother!" he cried.

- (13) "Do not say a word!" said the elder; "You are a man, Brother!" he told him.
- (14) But then, when they had almost reached the shore, suddenly they moved in the other direction, exactly as if they were being pulled back by the creature they had stepped upon.

- (15) āsay mīna aw ōsīmimāw, "nistäsä, nistäsä!" itwäw.
- (16) "äkā nānitaw itwā, nisīm!" itwäw aw ōstäsimāw, ähtsi pikō äh-yāhyānahk aw ustäsimāw.
 - (17) āsay mīna kiskāvihtam āh-asāpavit.

162

- (18) **āsā mīna usīma ma-mawimuyiw**ā, "**nistāsā, nistāsā!"** ähitwāt.
- (19) äkwah āpasāpiw. äh-kitāpamāt usīma, kā-wāpamāt misikināpikwah äh-mōskipäyit. wīstah säkisiw.
- (20) ōmis ītwāw aw ōstāsimāw: "hahāw, nimusō, piyäsiw, 'kīspin kākway sākihikuyinih, kisiwāk kik-ōsāpamātn,' kikīhitwān; äyōkō uhtsi nama kākway k-ōh-kustamān," itwāw aw ōstāsimāw.
- (21) kiyipah āsay pähtawäw piyäsiwa, äh-kitōyit. hātah ähāhkamäyimut äh-yāhyānahk, piyisk pahpahkipästāyiw, ä-wīhkimiwaniyik; māka tahkih kituyiwa piyäsiwa. kītahtawä mistahi pähtākusiyiwa. tāpiskōts äh-matwäwäyik itihtam; aspin äkwah nama kiskäyihtam.
- (22) kītahtawā iyikuhk ä-kiskäyihtahk, pōtih pāhkwahtsāhk kā-pimisihk aw ōstāsimāw. äkwah äh-nanātawāpit, namuya wāpamäw usīma, mīna utāma, mīn ōhi kā-kīh-wāpamāt misi-kināpikwah.
 - (23) "māskōts mōwik nisīm," itäyihtam.
- (24) äh-pasikōt, äh-āmatsiwät, kā-wāpamāt usīma, tahkuhtsāyihk ä-papāmitātsimuyit usīma. äkutä kā-wāpamāt utäma äh-mamītsisuyit, käyāpits usōyiyihk äh-tahkupitäyik ōmah mihtus.
 - (25) "hay hay!" itwäw; "pimātisiw nisīm!" äh-itwät.
- (26) äh-utihtāt, pasikōyiwah usīma. äh-at-ītuhtātsik utämiwāwa, äh-utihtātsik, āpihkunamwak ōma usōyiyihk kā-tahkupitäyik. äkwah ōhi kā-kīh-pōsihtātsik äyukuni äh-wāpahtahkik, nama käkway wanihtāwak. äkusi namuya kiskäyihtam kīkwaya äh-kapāwäpinikutsik; ayisk namuya wāpamäw awiya kā-tōtākutsik. äkusi wawäyīwak, ä-wiyahpitātsik utämiwāwa, äh-nayahtahātsik ōhi kā-pātātsik, äh-ati-kīwätsik.
- (27) ksiwāk äh-ihtātsik, ōmis ītwäw aw ōstäsimāw: "nisīm, niya nik-ātsimun ōma k-äsi-wāpahtamahk, k-äsi-kiskäyihtamahk tānisi äy-ispayiyahk," itwäw aw ōstäsimāw; "kika-ntōhtawin, itali kiyāskiyāni, ayīwākäs wīh-itātsimuyānih," itwäw.
 - (28) "āha?," itwäw ōw usīmimāw.
 - (29) piyisk takuhtäwak wikiwahk.
- (30) ākwah ä-kīh-pīhtukātsik, ākwah nitumāw nāpāwa, āh-pīhtukāt, āh-māh-miyāt tsistāmāwa, "hāw, kīstawāw ta-pīhtwā-yāk!" āh-itāt.
 - (31) "hā!"
 - (32) nanāskumuyiwa.
- (33) "päskis ä-wīh-ātsimustātakuk tānisi ispayiyāhk awa nisīm ōtah sīpīhk," itwäw.

- (15) Again the younger brother cried, "Brother, Brother!"
- (16) "Do not say a word, Brother!" said the older one, swimming against the pull.
 - (17) Again he perceived that he was moving backwards.
 - (18) Again his brother entreated, crying, "Brother, Brother!"

(19) Then he looked behind him. When he looked at his brother, he saw a Great Serpent emerge from the water. He too was frightened.

(20) Thus spoke the elder brother: "Now then, O my grand-father, Thunderer, 'If by anything you should be frightened, from close by I shall be looking at you,' you said; that is why I fear

nothing," said the elder brother.

(21) In a moment he heard a Thunderer roaring. When nevertheless he swam with all his might, soon there fell scattered drops of a coming rain; meanwhile unceasingly roared the Thunderer. Presently he made a great noise. The man heard it like the report of a cannon; that was the last he knew.

(22) After a time, when he came to his senses, there lay that elder brother on the dry land. When he looked about him, he did not see his brother, or the horse, or the Great Serpent which he

had seen.

(23) "Perhaps it has eaten my brother," he thought.

(24) When he rose to his feet and walked up the slope, there he saw his brother, crawling about at the top of the bluff. And there he saw his horse grazing, with the raft still tied at its tail.

(25) "Splendid!" he cried; "My brother is alive!"

on to where their horse was, and, when they got to it, untied the thing that was tied to its tail. When they looked at the things that they had loaded on there, they missed nothing. And so he did not know by what sort of being they had been thrown ashore; for he had not seen anyone do that to them. So they made ready, harnessing their horse and loading it with the things they had brought, and went on towards home.

(27) When they were near, the elder brother said: "Brother, I shall tell of what we have seen, of the experience we have gone through," said the elder one; "You will hear me, if at any point

I try to lie or exaggerate," said he.

(28) "Very well," said the younger.
(29) At last they came to their camp.

(30) Then when they had entered, he called the men, and as they entered, gave each of them tobacco, saying to them, "There, that you too smoke!"

(31) "Ho!"

(32) They thanked him.

(33) "It is because at the same time I wish to tell you how my brother here and I fared by this river," he said.

(34) "hāha?," itik ōh ayīsiyiniwah.

164

- (35) äkwah ātsimōw ōma ākāh kā-wīh-pahkupāyit usīma, piyisk anihi kā-miyāt usīma; äyōkō ātsimōw. piyisk kā-pahkupātsik tānisi k-āsi-kiskäyihtahkik, äwakō ātsimōw, piyisk ākā äh-kiskäyihtahk, pāhkwahtsāhk äh-ayātsik.
- (36) itwäwak ōk ayīsiyiniwak, "niwāpahtänān mistah äkutä äh-māyi-kīsikāk, mīna mistah äh-kitutsik äkutä piyäsiwak," itwäwak.
- (37) "māskōts äwakunik äh-kapāwāpinikuyāhkuk," itwäw awa
- (38) äkusi āwaku ātsimōwin äh-iskwāk. nimusum awa kaskitäwimaskwa.

37. MAN AND BEAR.

kā-kīsikāw-pīhtukäw.

- (1) kītahtawā ōki ayīsiyiniwak äh-mihtsätitsik, mīkiwāhpah äh-mihtsätihkih, kītahtawā päyak awa äh-ukimāwit nmuy āwiyah uwīkimākanah. mitunā miyusiw. kutak ukimāw nīsu ayāwäw iskwäwah uwīkimākanah; äkusi päyak miyusiw aw ōskinīkiskwäwa awa kā-mōsāpäwit ukimāw kimutamawäw ōh ōkimāwa uwīkimākaniyiwa; wanihäw awa uwīkimākanah. iyāta-ntunawātsi, wanihäw. aw ōkimāw, iyāta-wistah-ntunawātsi, āhtsi kātäw, ōh ōskinīkiskwäwa äh-kātāt. täkuhtätsih mīkiwāhpah, "nista namuya nimiskawāw," itwäw.
- (2) piyisk ōmis ītāyihtam aw ōkimāw: "āh, nika-ntupayin; iyahtsiyiniwak nka-ntunawāwak," itäyihtam; "ōki kutakak uski-nīkiwak kā-nāpähkāsutsik nka-wītsäwāwak," itäyihtam aw ōkimāw; "kinwäsk nka-sipwähtān; päyak askiy nka-sipwähtān. äkusinka-kīsi?-ayāwāw aw īskwäw kā-kimutiyān," itäyihtam.
- (3) piyisk ntumäw uskinīkiwah, ä-wīhtamawāt ä-wīh-ntupayit, iyahtsiyiniwah ä-wīh-ntunawāt. ōhi māna äh-wītsäwāt päyak uskinīkiwa, "nikwämä," äh-itāhkōmāt, wīhtamawäw.
- (4) "hāw, k-ōh-ntumitān, ta-ntupayiyahk, kisīmak ātiht ta-wīhtamawatsik āskaw; namuya ka-mihtsätiyahk," itäw.
 - (5) "äha?," itwäw.
- (6) "māka pitah wāskāhikanihk k-ätuhtānānaw, kik-ātāwäyahk mōsw-asiniyah äkwah kaskitäw äkwah ayōwinisah, äkā kit-äsinōhtäpayiyahk käkway, päyak askiy ka-kakw-āyāyahk¹," itäw.
 - (7) "ana?."
 - (8) "wāpahkih ka-māhiskänānaw," itäw.
- (9) tāpwā äh-nā-nipāwiht, ntawāpamāw ōh ōskinīkiskwāwa, ä-ntawi-wīhtamawāt ōma äh-itäyihtahk. tāpwä äh-wāpahk māhis-

¹ Probably read ka-kakwä-ayāyahk.

(34) "Very well," said those people to him.

(35) Then he told how his brother had been unwilling to wade in and how he had at last given his brother those objects; he told of that. He told of what they had perceived when they finally went into the water, and of how in the end he had lost consciousness, and how they had got to the dry land.

(36) Said those people, "We saw that there was a great storm over yonder, and that the Thunderers made a great noise there,"

said they.

(37) "No doubt it was they who threw us ashore," said the elder brother.

(38) So ends this story. This Black-Bear was my grandfather.

37. MAN AND BEAR.

Coming-Day.

(1) Once upon a time, in a place where there were many people and many tents, one of the chiefs had no wife. Another chief had two wives; one of them was a beautiful young woman. The chief who was unmarried abducted this wife of the other chief's; he could not find his wife. Although he looked for her, he could not find her. The other chief, although he too looked for her, merely changed her hiding-place, for he was keeping the young woman in hiding. When he came back to the tents, "I, too, cannot find her," he would say.

(2) At last this chief thought, "I shall go on the war-path; I shall look for Blackfoot," he thought; "I shall take with me some of these young men who are braves," thought this chief; "I shall go away for a long time; for a year I shall go away. In this way I shall be

able to have the woman I have stolen," he thought.

(3) At last he called a young man and told him that he was going on the war-path, to look for Blackfoot. A certain young man with whom he used to go about, whom he called "my brother-in-arms" by way of relationship, to him he told his plan.

(4) "Now, I am calling you that you may here and there tell some of your juniors that we are going on the war-path; it is not my

plan that we be many," he told him.

(5) "Yes," said he.

(6) "But first we shall go to the fort, to buy bullets and powder and clothes, so that we may not run short of anything, as we plan to stay a year," he told him.

(7) "Yes."

(8) "Tomorrow we shall go to the trading-post," he told him.

(9) Accordingly, when all the people were asleep, he went to see that young woman, to tell her of this which he had planned. Then,

kamuk, äh-atāwät mōsw-asiniyah äkwah kaskitäw, ayōwinisah, minah mihkwäkin, kaskitäwäkin. äkusi kīwäw.

(10) äh-takusihkik wīkiwāhk, ntumāw ukimāw, ōmisi äh-itāt: "aw, ōkimātik, wāpahkih pita nka-ntunawāwak mustuswak, tāntā ihtātwāwi, äkutā tāy-ispitsiyäk," itāw utīnīmah; "niwīh-papāmātsihun," itäw.

(11) "äha?!"

- (12) "äkō k-uh-ntumitakuk. nika-nīsutipiskwān," itäw.
- (13) "äha?!" itwäwak.
- (14) tāpwä, äh-nīpihk ōmah, kā-wīh-sipwähtät, ä-kāh-kawisimōwiht, wiyāhpitäw nīsu utämah. äkusi āh-sipwähtät, ä-sipwähtahāt ōh īskwäwah, wāhyaw äh-tuhtahāt, itäh ta-k-īsi-sipwähtät. tāpwä wāhyaw äh-ayāt, ä-pasāhtsāyik, ä-sakāyik, mōhkitsiwanipäk äh-ayāyik, mustuswah nipahäw päyak, äkutah äh-nakatāt ōh īskwäwah wiyāsah mīna.

(15) "hāw usīhtāh kāhkäwakwah," itäw ōh īskwäwah, äh-kīwät; "kāya wīhkāts sākäwä," itäw; "kāya kaskäyihtah; nka-takusinin,"

itäw

(16) äkusi kīwäw. tāpwä ä-kih-nīsu-tipiskāyik, äkusi äh-takusihk

mīkiwāhpihk.

- (17) "ōtä isi nātakām is īspitsihkäk. ōtä wiya k-ätuhtäyān nimitāw nama käkway mustuswak," itäw.
- (18) äkusi äh-tipiskāk sipwähtäwak. nstumitanaw ihtasiwak. mistahi avōwinisah sipwähtatāwak. päyakwāw nōhtaw kapäsiwak; mīna äh wāpahk, äh-āpihtā-kīsikāyik, k-utihtahkik ōh ītah iskwäwah kā-kīh-nakatāt. nīpawiw.

(19) "nikwämä, ispisuhtä. näma k-äspatināk, äkutä pähihkan. pita uma kā-sakāk nika-kīskatahän misāskwatwah nīsu, t-ōh-

kanātsihtāyān nipāskisikan," itwäw.

- (20) äkus ä-āti-sipwähtät, ä-pinasiwät, sakāhk utihtäw ōhi kā-kīh-kātāt iskwäwa.
 - (21) "mwähts äkwah nikaskäyihtä," itwäyiwa.

(22) äkusi äkutah kiskataham misaskwatwa.

- (23) "wawiyī," itäw; "utah ōma pimuhtäwak uskinīkiwak."
- (24) äkus āti-sipwähtäwak. ä-sākäwätsik, kä-wāpamātsik ispatināhk äh-apiyit, äh-pīhtwāyit.

(25) äkwah ōki uskinīkiwak äh-pä-sākäwäyit äh-wāpamātsik,

"awiyah awa pä-wītsäwäw," itäwak utōkimāmiwāwa.

(26) "āh, iskwäwah miyāmay!" itwäwak.

(27) kisiwāk äh-päy-ayāyit, nisitawäyimäwak ōh īskwäwa.

- (28) "äwakw āwa kayās ka-wāh-wanihiht itah kā-miskawāt!" itäwak.
 - (29) äh-pä-takuhtäyit, awin oh äwakuni ka-kih-wanihimiht!

ol. the most day, they went to the trading-post and he bought bullets and powder, and clothing, and red flannel cloth and black broadcloth. Then he went home.

(10) When they arrived at the camp, he called the chiefs, and said to them, "Well now, Chiefs, tomorrow I shall go look for buffalo, so that you may move camp to wherever they are," he told the chiefs; "I mean to roam about," he told them.

(11) "So be it!"

- (12) "That is why I have called you. I shall stay out two nights," he told them.
 - (13) "So be it!" they said.
- (14) And so, this was in summer-time, when he was ready to set out, when all the pepple had gone to bed, he saddled two of his horses. Then he set out, taking that woman away with him, leading her far off in the direction which he was going to take. Then, when he was far away, in a wooded ravine where there was a spring, he killed a buffalo, and there he left that woman with the meat.

(15) "Now then, prepare dried meats," he told her, as he left for home; "Do not ever go out into the open," he told her; "And do not

feel lonely; I shall come here," he told her.

(16) Then he went home. As he had said, after two nights he

arrived in camp.

- (17) "Move your camp this way, toward the north. Over this way where I have been, toward the south, there are no buffalo," he told them.
- (18) Then at nightfall they set out. They were thirty in number. They took much baggage with them. Once they camped before they got there; on the next day, at noon, they came to where he had hidden the woman. He stopped in his course.

(19) "My brother-in-arms, go on ahead. At yonder hill wait for me. I mean to stop and cut two saskatoon sticks in this grove, to

clean my gun," he said.

- (20) So off he went, down into the gully, and to the woman he had hidden.
 - (21) "I was just beginning to feel lonely," she said.
 - (22) So then he cut the saskatoon sticks there.
- (23) "Make ready," he told her; "Over yonder the young men are on the march."
- (24) Then they went off. When they came into view, they saw the others there on the hilltop, smoking.
- (25) And those young men, when they saw them come forth, "He comes with someone," they said of their chief."
 - (26) "Why, surely, it is a woman!" they said.
 - (27) When they had come near, they recognized that woman.
- (28) "It is that person who has been lost for this long time, whom now he has found here!" they said of her.
- (29) When they arrived there, yes, it was none other than the woman who had been lost!

- (30) "wāhyaw wiy āna kimiskamāsun, nikwāmä!"
- (31) "äha?, käswān nimiskawāw äyak uma kā-sakāk," äh-itwät. "hā, nikwāmā, tāpwā kimiyupayin!" itaw.
 - (32) äkusi äkwah sipwähtäwak.
- (33) itah äh-kapäsitsik, õmis ītwäw: "ā, nisīmitik, äkā wiya käkway kit-ātuskātam aw īskwäw. kiyawāw ka-paminawatawāw aw īskwäw," itäw.
 - (34) "hā, tāpwä nama wiya tit-ātuskäw!" itwäwak, ōh īskwäwa.
- (35) äkusi miyäw oma mihkwäkin, "kaskikwātah, kit-oskutākayin," äh-ität, "mīna kit-ōtāsiyin ōma," itäw ōh īskwäwa.
- (36) äkusi tāpwä ka-kaskikwātisōw aw īskwäw. tāpwä miywāsiniyiwa utayōwinisa. äkusi nistumitanaw päyakusāp ihtasiwak.
- (37) tāpwā äh-wāpaniyik, ä-sipwähtätsik, namuya wāhyaw äyihtātsik, mustuswah wāpamäwak.
- (38) äkusi, "minahuk!" itäw; äkutah ka-nīmāwinihkäyit itäw utoskinīkima.
- (39) tāpwä minahōwak. äkutah mīnah kapäsiwak. äh-wāpahk, ä-sipwähtätsik, kā-pähtahk äh-mah-matwäwäyik; māka namuya kiskäyihtam tantah ka-matwäwäyik. ahtsi piku ah-pimuhtatsik, sīpiy wāpahtamwak. mustuswah wāpamäwak.
- (40) "minahuk!" itäw; "minahuyäku, sīpīhk k-ätuhtatānānaw wiyās. äkutah ka-kapäsinānaw. kik-ōsīhtānānaw nīmāwinah, päskis äkutah uhtsi kit-āy-asawāpiyahk ōma kāh-māh-matwäwäk. māskots ayahtsiyiniwak," itaw ohi utoskinikimah.
- (41) äkusi sipwähtäwak nīsu uskinīkiwak, ä-wīh-kakwä-nipahātsik ōhi mustuswah. tāpwä pāskiswäwak nīswāw; nīsu nipahäwak. äkusi äh-wāpamātsik äh-nipahāyit, äkutä ituhtäwak.
- (42) äh-utihtātsik, "hāw, mituni kahkiyaw kakwä-utinamuhkäk wiyās. ōma sīpīhk kā-sakāk, äkutah ka-kapäsinānaw, ta-nīmāwinihkäyäk," itwäw; "nik-äspisih-ituhtānān."
- (43) äkusi ök öskinīkiwak wiyinihtākawak. äkwah öki sīpīhk ōki kā-takuhtätsik, äkutah nakīwak, äh-utinakik mistikwah, äyusīhtātsik wīkiwāwa. nīsu usīhtāwak, nīpiyah uhtsi äh-apahkwätsik wikiwawa. akwah oki uskinikiwak wiyasah awatawak. akwah āsay wāpamikwak kutakah ayīsiyiniwah, ōhi kā-kīh-pähtahkik äh-tasinamiyit, äwakuni kā-wāpamikutsik. äh-wāpamikutsik, "iyahtsiyiniwak!" itäyimikuk utōtāmiwāwa. äkusi ka-kāsōhtākwak, wiyawāw äy-usīhtātsik unīmāwiniwāwa. piyisk tipiskāyiw. äkwah öhi kutakak kā-mihtsätsitsik ituhtäwak. piyis npāwak öki. äkwah ōki tsīki āsay ayāwak, äh-nipāyit utōtämiwāwa. piyisk utihtäwak, äh-nipāyit. namuya nisitawäyimäwak. äkus īsi oh uwīkiyiwa äwihkwäkāpawitsik, äh-pāskiswātsik.

- (30) "Truly, you have made a good find in a far-away place, Brother!"
- (31) "Yes, by chance I found her in this grove," he said, and, "Ha, Brother, truly, you are fortunate!" he answered him.

(32) Thereupon they went from that place.

- (33) Where they encamped, he said, "Now, Brothers, this woman is by no means to work at anything. It is you who will provide for her," he told them.
- (34) "Very well, she shall not do any work!" they said, of this woman.
- (35) Then he gave her that red cloth, saying to her. "Sew it for your skirt and for your leggings."

(36) Accordingly that woman sewed clothes for herself. Truly, excellent were her clothes. So now their number was thirty-one.

(37) The next day, when they set out, they had not gone far, when they saw some buffalo.

(38) Then, "Make a killing!" he told the others; he told his follow-

ers to prepare food there for their journey.

(39) They killed some of the game. Then they pitched camp there. (In the next day, as they set out, he heard some shots; but he did not know whence the noise came. They kept on walking and came to a river. They saw some buffalo.

- (40) "Make a killing!" he told them; "When you have killed some, we shall take the meat to the river. There we shall camp. We shall prepare a store of meat, and at the same time reconnoitre from there as to that shooting. Perhaps it was Blackfoot." he told his followers.
- (41) Then two young men went off to try to kill some of those buffalo. They fired twice at them; they killed two. When they saw that the young men had killed them, they went there.

(42) When they got to them, "Now then, try to take every bit of the meat. In that wooded spot by the river we shall camp, and there you will prepare the meat," he said; "We others will go on ahead."

(43) So then those young men skinned and cut up the carcasses. And those who went to the river, stopped there and gathered sticks and set up their tents. They built two, covering them with leaves. And those young men brought in the meats. Now, by this time they had been seen by the other people; those whom they had heard firing, by them they had been seen. When they were seen by the others, "Blackfoot!" these people, their fellow-tribesmen, thought of them. Accordingly the others hid from them, while they prepared their dried meats. At last it grew dark. Then those others, who were many in number, went toward them. At last they went to sleep. By this time these people had come close to where their fellow-tribesmen were sleeping. At last they reached them, as they slept. They did not recognize them. And so they surrounded their tents and opened fire on them.

- (44) äh-pikiskwätsik, ōki kā-nipātsik, päyak kā-pähtahk utotamiwāwa āh-pīkiskwäyit, kā-täpwät, "niyanān!" āh-itwät.
- (45) päyak ä-wīh-wayawiyāmut, utihtinik päyak, äh-tahkamikut mohkuman uhtsi. äkuyikuhk ka-pahtahkik, ka-kiskayihtahkik utōtämiwāwa äh-pistsi-pāskiswātsik.

(46) "ehehehäy hähä! kitōtäminawak!" itwäw.

- (47) äkusi pōyōwak. käkāts kahkiyaw nipahäwak. mitātaht piku namuya nipahāwak; māka kahkiyaw miswāwak. äkwah ähkutawätsik, kāh-nisitawäyimātsik utōtämiwāwa. awa ukimāw iskwäwa kā-wītsäwāt, nipahāw ōhi kik īskwäwa kā-kīh-kwāsihtwākät. äs awa kä-tahkamiht namuya nipiw. pihtukahaw, kwayask äh-pimisimiht, "māskōts ta-nipiw," äh-itäyihtamuht. akusi oki kutakak kā-misuhtsik, "nama wiya ta-kīh-nipiwak," äh-itayi mātsik äwakuni, "ka-sipwähtahānawak; ka-kīwānānaw," itwäwak äh-pakwātahkik utōtämiwāwa mihtsät äh-nipahātsik. äkusi sämala nakatäwak, usam äh-pakwatahkik äh-totawatsik uwahkumakaniwāwa, äh-kīwätsik.
- (48) äkwah awa kā-tahkamiht äkutah pimisin pihtsāyihk. niyanan pihtsayihk äkutah itah ka-pimisihk akutah pimisiniyiwa ōh ōskinīkiwah äh-kīh-nipahimiht. "misawāts wīstah ta-nipiw äh-itäyimikut, k-ōh-nakatiht. piyisk wāpaniyiw, äkuta äh-pa pimisihk. piyisk kapä-kīsik pa-pimisin. namuya minihkwäw nipiy namuya mītsisōw. "māskōts nīsta nika-nipin," itäyihtam. māka itah kā-pimisihk, upāskisikan äkutah astāyiw, äkwah pīhtsasinā nisah, mōsasiniyah äh-asiwatäyik, äkwah kaskitäw äh-asiwatäyik

(49) piyis käkäts tipiskäyiw. kītahtawä kāh-pähtahk käkway

äh-pa-pimisihk, äh-matwä-pä-pimuhtäyit awiya.

(50) "māskots wīstah pāyak apisīs äh-pimātisit," itäyihtar "ōtah kutakihk mīkiwāhpihk," itavihtam.

(51) kā-pa-paspiskwayiyit, ah-kitāpamāt, pōtih wākayōsah

kitāpamikut.

(52) "äkus ätsikāy ani kä-nipahit, mayōwäs nipiwakih2!" it yihtam.

(53) piyis pīhtukäyiwa.

(54) äkutä skwāhtämihk isi äh-pimisiniyit õh õskinīkiwa ki wayawihtahat awa wakayos, oh oskinikiwa ah-ntawi-mow

uhpimä, ömis ītäyihtam awa: "nistah nika-mōwik!" itäyihtam (55) piyis mistahi tipiskāw. namuya kīh-nipāw aw ōskinīki piyisk wāpaniyiw; namuya nipāw. mituni äh-kīsikāyik, āsay mī

¹ Note the exclusive first person plural.

² Literally, "he will kill me before I die with relation to him." Intransiti verbs have a set of forms which relate the action (without making transitive) to a third person; the English rendering often involves greperiphrasis. Lacombe confused these forms with the obviative.

(44) When they spoke, one of those who were sleeping there, neard that it was their fellow-tribesmen speaking, and shouted, saying, "It is we!"

(45) When one of them fled out from a tent, one of the others seized him and stabbed him with a knife. Only then did they hear and learn that by mistake they were firing on their own tribesmen.

(46) "Heavens and earth! Our fellow-tribesmen!" he cried.

- (47) Then they stopped. They had killed nearly all of them. Only ten were not killed; but all were wounded. Then, when they made a fire, they recognized their fellow-tribesmen. That chief who had the woman with him, had been killed, together with the woman he had abducted. The one who had been stabbed did not die. He was taken into a tent and carefully laid down, for, "No doubt he will die," his people thought. But as for those others who had been wounded by shots, thinking of them, "They are not likely to die," they said, "We shall take them away with us; we shall return home," for they were down-hearted at having killed so many of their tribesmen. So immediately they left the slain, too much depressed at what they had done to their fellow-tribesmen, and went home.
- (48) The one who had been stabbed lay there within. Inside there where he lay, lay five of the young men who had been slain. Because they thought of him, "In any case he too will die," was why he had been abandoned. At last dawn came, as he lay there. He lay there all day. He drank no water; he did not eat. "No doubt I too shall die," he thought. But where he lay, there was his gun, and his ammunition-bags, with bullets in them, and with powder.
- (49) At last it was almost night. Presently he heard something, as he lay there, the sound of someone walking hither.

(50) "Perhaps someone else who has a bit of life left in him," he

thought; "there in the other tent," he thought.

(51) When the other pushed his head into the doorway, and he looked at him, there was a bear looking at him.

- (52) "And so this creature will kill me, if I do not die soon enough for him!" he thought.
 - (53) Finally it came into the tent.
- (54) When the bear had taken out of the tent the young man who lay nearest the doorway, going off somewhere to eat him, then he thought, "He will eat me too!"
- (55) At last night came. The young man could not sleep. Finally day broke; he had not slept. When it was full day, again there

kā-pä-takuhtäyit ōhi wākayōsa; āsay mīna pä-paspiskwäyiyiwa. äh-kitāpamikut, wīst äh-kitāpamāt. ayisk namuya kīh-waskawīw, mistah ä-wīsakäyihtahk ōm ītah kā-tahkamiht. itäh isi äy-isisāwahtōt, äkutā nīsu pimisiniyiwa uskinīkiwa; äwakunih mīna päyak ka-wayawitapäyit öhih wakayosah, aspin min awakuni ahntawi-mōwāvit.

(56) "äkus ätsik äni kahkiyaw kä-kitamukuyāhk!" itäyihtam

äwaku.

(57) kapä-kīsik pa-pimisin. käyāpits namuya minihkwäw; mīna namuya mītsisōw wiya. nama kakway wāpahtam ta-mītsit: tsikämä õhi kä-nipahikutsik, äwakunik äh-manäsitsik mitsiwin. kahkiyaw utinamwak ōhi kā-kīh-nīmāwinihkäyit; äkusi kā-kīwätsik wiy äwakunik, äkwah awa aspin kā-wayawihtahāt uskinikiwah. piyisk kapä-kisik nama käkway wihkats mosihtaw awa miswakan. iyikuhk äh-tipiskāyik, āsay mīna ka-pa-paspiskwawiyit wākayosa iyāyaw äh-kitāpamikut māna, kinwask äh-kitāpamikut māna. kā-pa-pīhtukayit. kutakah mīn ōhi uskinīkiwa aspin mīna ahwayawīhtahāyit, käyāpits nīsu pimisiniyiwa.

(58) "āta wiya käyāpits ōhi nīsu ta-mōwāt, niya ta-mōwit!" täyihtam äwakō kapä-tipisk. nama mayaw

(59) äh-wāpaniyik, mituni äh-kīsikāyik, āsay mīna kā-pätakuhtäyit wakayosa, akwah ohi itah ka-pimisihk oh oskinikiwa ävkunih wavawihtahäviwa.

(60) "ā, akwah nahi ka-pimisiniyit, utakusikih ayakuni ta wayawihtahaw, akwah niya wapahkih kiksapa ka-mowit!" ita-

vihtam, ä-pa-pimisihk.

(61) māka namuya kakāyāwātisiw.

(62) "äkwah māskōts ahpōh nōhtaw nika-nipin!" itäyihtam.

(63) äkusi äwaku kapä-kisik pa-pimisin. namuya kih-waskawiw äkwah.

(64) piyisk äh-ati-ta-tipskāyik, "āh, käkāts äkwah māna kā-

takuhtat wākayōs!" itavihtam.

(65) mituni iyikuhk äh-tipiskāyik, äkuyikuhk kā-takuhtäyit: māka mīna äh-pa-paspiskwāyiyit, iyāyaw kitāpamik. kitāpamikut, ōh ōskinīkiwa kā-wayawītāpayit aspin.

(66) "hā, äkwah niya wāpahkih kā-nipahit. äkā tsäskwah nipi-

wakih!" itävihtam.

(67) pivisk mistahi ati-ta-tipiskāviw; māka namuya kīh-waskā-

wiw, namuya ä-maskawātisit. piyisk ati-wa-wāpaniyiw.

(68) "pīhtaw ätsik āni äwaku kä-kitimahit, mayawas nipiwakih ta-nipahit, ta-mowit!" äh-itäyihtahk; "kīkisäpā päy-ituhtätsi äkwah niya kä-nipahit!" itäyihtam.

(69) piyis ati-ka-kīsikāyiw. äkwah asawāpamäw ka-pä-takuhtäyit. piyis ispi-kīsikāyiw; nama takuhtäyiwa. mituni äh-ākwākīsikāyik, kītaĥtawä kā-pätwäwitāhtamivit.

(70) "äkwah niya kä-mōt!" itäyihtam.

chme the bear; again it stuck its head into the doorway and looked at him, and he, in turn, looked at it. For he could not move, what with the great pain of his knife-wound. Near his feet lay two young men; one of these, again, the bear dragged out of the tent, and went away to eat him.

- (56) "And so it turns out that it will eat us all up!" thought he.
- cat. He saw nothing to eat; for, indeed, they who had killed them, being in want of food, had taken all the provisions which the others had prepared; and so they had gone home. After that creature had taken that youth out of the tent, the wounded man noticed nothing more all day. When it was getting dark, again the bear came sticking its head under the door-flap, looking at him eagerly, as before; when, as before, it had looked at him a long time, it came into the tent. When, again, it had taken out another of those youths, two still lay there.

(58) "I hope he will first eat these two, before he eats me!" he

thought all that night.

- (59) When day came, and it had grown quite light, again the bear arrived, and that youth who lay there, him it dragged out of the tent.
- (60) "Yes, now, in the evening, he will take out the one who lies over yonder, and tomorrow morning he will eat me!" he thought, as he lay there.

(61) He had no energy.

- (62) "But perhaps and as likely, I shall die before then!" he thought.
- (63) Thus he lay there all that day. He still was unable to move.
- (64) At last, as darkness approached, "Yes, and now it is near to the time when the bear always comes!" he thought.
- (65) When it had got quite dark, then it came; again it came sticking its head into the doorway, and eagerly looked at him. When it had looked at him, it dragged out that young man, and off it went.
- (66) "Yes, and now tomorrow he will kill me, if I do not die before he comes!" he thought.
- (67) At last it got darker and darker; he could not move; he had not strong life in him. At last day began to come.
- (68) "And so now I must expect it; he will give me a painful death, killing me because I did not die for him in time, that he may eat me!" he thought; "When in the morning he comes, it is I this time whom he will kill!" he thought.
- (69) At last day grew bright. He watched for it to come. At last it was high day; the creature did not come. When it was full noon, presently it came, breathing audibly.
 - (70) "Now he will eat me!" he thought.

(71) äh-pä-paspiskwäyiyit, āsay mīna kitāpamik; wistah ka kitāpamāw. kinwask kitāpamik; pivis pihtukaviwa.

(72) "ā, äkwah niya kä-wayawīhtahit!" itäyihtam, käyiwähl äh-kustāt, ātah namuva ä-maskawātisit. (73) pōti akāmāyihk nätä kā-pimuhtäyit, itäh äh-itiskwäsihk

äkutah kā-nīpawiyit. äkwah namuya kīh-waskawīw. kītahtawa äkutah kā-nahapiyit, utsihtsiyah omisi äh-itastat wakayos, äkutah ä-aspiskwäsimut, äh-apit, āskaw äh-kitāpamāt öh öskinīkiwa. äh

k-ätävihtahk aw ōskinīkiw. (74) "yā! māskots awa niwih-kitimākayimik," itayihtam. akusi "namuya ätukw āwa!" itäyihtam aw uskinīkiw, äh-pa-pimisihk.

pon-apihta-kisikayik, kitahtawa tapiskots ah-ati-miywamahtsihu

(75) äh-utākusiniyik, pasikōw awa wākayōs. (78) "hyāh! ä-wīh-mowit äkwah!" itäyihtam aw oskinīkiw.

(77) ä-kī-sā-sīpiyit, ati-wayawiyiwa. nama mayaw pīhtukäyiwa

(78) "hāw, māskōts pīhtukätsi, äkwah nika-mōwik!" itäyihtam (79) kītahtawā pīhtukāyiwa; käyāpits äkutah nahapiyiwa.

(80) äkusi, "āh, namuya äs ān ätukä niwīh-nipahik!" itävihtam

(81) äkusi kītahtawā tāpiskōts äh-nōhtä-nipāt itäyihtam. pōtil kāh-waskawīt äkwah aw uskinīkiw, äh-akwanahisut, äkwäyāk äh

waskawīt, aspin kāh-nakatiht, niyānanwāw äh-tipiskāyik. äkus

atsiya pikuh nipāsiw. piyis äh-pakupayit, āsay kā-wīh-wāpaniyik tāpiskēts äh-miyumahtsihut itävihtam, pivisk mituni kisikāviw äy-is-ākwā-kīsikāyik, kītahtawä kā-pasikōwit, äh-wayawiyit ivikuhk äh-pihtukäyit, käyapits äkutah nahapiyiwa.

(82) äh-kitāpamāt, ōmisi itik; pīkiskwäyiwa: "'ninipin,' kitäyih tän. namuya kika-kīh-nipin," k-ätikut.

(83) "ayā, matwān tsī äh-tāpwät?" itäyihtam.

(84) "äha?, kika-pimātisin," k-ätikut.

(85) "ahpōh piku ta-nipahāhkatusuyān," itäyihtam.

(86) äkusi äkutah pa-pimisin; mituni äkwah wāh-waskawi

uspitunah uskātah mina. māka mistahi nästusiw; usām kinwäs

äh-pimisihk, äyak uhtsi k-õh-nästusit, äkwah mīna mistahi ä-k wīsakāyihtahk, māka ati-miywamahtsihōw, ōm äh-itikut ōl wākayōsah. kapā-kīsik äkutah äh-apiyit, äh-utākusiniyik, käkā

äh-tipiskāyik, kāh-nohtä-waniskāt. tāpwä waniskāw, ä-simatapi ä-kī-simatapit, kā-pasikōwit, äh-wayawīt. äyikuhk mistah ä tipiskāyik, pīhtukäyiwa, käyāpits äkutah ä-nahapiyit. ä-kī-nah piyit, kā-nōhtähkwasit, ä-nōhtä-nipāt. äkusi kawisimōw. maya him; he, too, kept looking at it. For a long time it gazed at him; at last it came inside.

(72) "Yes, now he will take me out with him!" he thought, fear-

ing it, even though there was but little life in him.

(73) But it walked along the far side of the tent, and stood in the direction of his head, as he lay. He was not able to move. Presently the bear sat down there, placing its fore paws like this, and leaning its head on them, as it sat there, gazing at that young man. When the day was past noon, then at one time it seemed to that young man as if he were feeling better and better.

(74) "Dear me! Perhaps this creature means to take pity on me," he thought. And so, "Perhaps not he!" thought the youth, as he

lay there.

(75) Towards nightfall, the bear arose.

(76) "Yah! Now he will eat me!" thought the youth.

(77) It stretched itself, and went out of the tent. It did not come in again just then.

(78) "Yes, no doubt when he comes in, then he will eat me!"

thought he.

(79) Presently it came into the tent; it sat down in the same place

(80) Then, "Why, it really does not seem that he is going to

kill me!" he thought.

- (81) Then presently he felt as if he needed to sleep. And then that young man moved, putting the cover over himself; it was the first time he had moved, from the time he had been abandoned, for five days and nights. And so he dozed for a little while. Then, when he woke up, it had already dawned, and he felt quite well. At last it was full daylight. When high day had come, presently the bear rose to its feet and went out. When it came back in, again it sat down there.
- (82) When he looked at it, it spoke to him as follows, speaking like a man: "'I am dying,' you think. You shall not by any chance die," it said to him.

(83) "Alas, I wonder if he speaks true?" he thought.

(84) "Yes, you will live," it told him.

(85) "Perhaps only to die of starvation," he thought.

(86) So he lay there; but now he kept moving his arms and legs quite freely. But he was very tired; he was tired because he had lain so long, and also because he had suffered so much pain. But he felt better and better, now that that bear had said this to him. When it had sat there all day, toward evening, when darkness had almost fallen, he felt a desire to get up. He raised himself and sat up. When he sat up, the bear rose to its feet and went out of the tent. When darkness had come, it entered and sat down again. When it had sat down, he began to feel sleepy and to long for sleep.

äh-kawisimut, sämāk nipāw. namwāts uhtsih päkupayiw. äyikuhk äh-päkupayit, āsay ispi-kīsikāyiw. waniskāw, ä-simatapit.

(87) "äkus ätsik ōma ä-wīh-pimātisiyān!" itäyihtam.

(88) äkusi kītahtawä k-ōtinahk upīhtasinānisah, äh-nōhtä-sip-wähtät.

(89) "matwān tsī uma nikah-kīh-pasikōn?" äh-itäyihtah.

(90) ä-kīh-utinahk upīhtasinānisah, äkwah pakwahtähōw, ōma uskutākay, wāpuwayān äy-uskutākāt. äkwah säkwasōw upīhtasinānisah; äkwah umaskisinah utinam, äyakunih mīna ä-sā-sākwasut. upāskisikan utinam. ä-kīh-utinahk upāskisikan, kā-pasikōyit ōhi wākayōsah, äh-pāh-āhtsi-tahkuskäyit. kustäw.

(91) kisiwāk äh-nīpawiyit, äh-kitāpamikut. "āh, isk āwa tapasikōwak!" itäyihtam.

(92) äkusi ä-wih-pasikōt, namuya kīh-pasikōw. nitsawāts ōmis īsi wāwikaniyihk mitsimīw, äh-pasikōt. äh-nīpawit, kunta nanampayiw, usām kinwäsk äh-pimisihk. äkusi āhtsi tāhkuskäyiwa; wīstah āhtsi tahkuskäw, äh-mitsimīt ōhi wākayōsah wāwikaniyihk.

(93) namuy äkwah kustäw. "māskōts niwīh-pimātsihik." äh-

itäyihtahk.

(94) piyis wayawihtahik, äkwah ä-sipwähtät. nānitaw nämitanaw tahkuskäwin ätukä äh-ituhtät, nästusiw. äkusi nīpaww. nanīpawiyiwa. namuya sämāk sipwähtäyiwa. iyikuhk wiya ähitäyihtahk äh-āhtsikāpawit, äkuyikuhk kā-wī-sipwähtäyit. tāpwä sipwähtäw. mīna namuya wāhyaw ituhtäw, āsay mīna äh-nästusit. mīn äkutah kinwäsk nīpawiw, äh-ay-itāpit. äkuyikuhk äkwah pōn-āpihtā-kīsikāyik. piyisk äh-ah-āhtuhtātsik, iyikuhk äh-utihtahkik ōm ītah ka-kīh-pä-pinasiwätsik, āsay pahkisimuyiwa, ä-wīh-tipiskāyik. itah äh-pasahtsāyik, äkutah äh-at-ītuhtātsik, mistahi nästusiw, pīhtaw äh-nōhtähkatät mīna äh-nōhtäyāpākwät. mistah äh-tipiskāyik, käkāts kīs-āmatsiwäwak. äh-nīpawit, nakiyiwa. piyis nahapiyiwa. wist äkutah nahapiw. ä-kīsi-mituninahapit, pasikōyiwa, äh-īkatähtäyit. aspin äkwah wiyah nōhtähkwasiw.

(95) "nitsawāts mahtih nika-nipān," itäyihtam.

(96) äkutah kawisimōw. äyikuhk äh-wāpaniyik, pākupayiw. äh-kīsikāyik, kītahtawä kā-pätsāpamāt pätāstamuhtäyit. pätakuhtäyiwa; ksiwāk nahapiyiwa. äkuyikuhk mistahi nōhtäyāpākwäw. äkwah kā-pasikōt, äh-nästuhtät, äkwah äkā äh-ksiskāhtät, "māskōts tähtapiyān nkāh-ksiskāhtān," itäyihtam.

(97) äh-apiyit äkwah omis īsi pāsitāhkuskaw, äh-nīpawit. kā-pasikōyit, nisihkāts äkusi äkwah miyw-apiw, äh-tähtapit. äkus īsi ä-sipwähtäyit, äh-at-āmatsiwäyit, äkw äh-ayītāpit, äh-tähtapit ohi wākayosa, äh-kīwähtahikut, itä kā-kīh-uhtuhtätsik äkutäh,

So he lay down. As soon as he lay down, he went to sleep. He did not wake up again. When he woke up, it was already high day. He raised himself and sat up.

(87) "And so I am going to live, after all!" he thought.

(88) Then presently he took his ammunition-bags, meaning to go away.

(89) "I wonder if I shall be able to get up on my feet?" he thought.

(90) When he had taken his ammunition-bags, he fastened his belt round his coat, which was a blanket-robe. He fastened the ammunition-bags under his belt; then he took his moccasins, fastening them, too, under his belt. He took his gun. When he had taken his gun, the bear rose to its feet and took a few steps toward him. He was afraid of it.

(91) When it stood close and looked at him, "Well, it seems I am

to get up for him!" he thought.

(92) When he tried to get on his feet, he was unable. He needs held fast to the bear's back, as he rose to his feet. When he stood up, he reeled this way and that, because he had lain so long. Then the bear took a step; he too took a step, holding fast to the bear's back.

(93) He did not fear it now, thinking. "Perhaps he means to help

me to live."

(94) At last it led him out of the tent, and he started off. When he had walked about forty steps, he was tired. So he stood still. The bear stood there a while. It did not start off at once. Only when he decided to move ahead from where he stood, only then did it move on. He managed to go ahead. Again he had not walked far, when he was tired. Here too he stood for a long time, looking this way and that. By this time it was afternoon. At last, as they kept walking a little ways at a time, when they reached the spot where they had come down the bank on their way hither, the sun had already set, and darkness was at hand. From their walk along the river-bottom he had become very tired, and now he was hungry and thirsty besides. By the time it was entirely dark, they had almost climbed to the top of the bluff. When he stood still, the bear halted. At last it sat down. He too sat down there. As soon as he had got himself into a comfortable position, it rose to its feet and walked off to one side. At that moment he felt sleepy.

(95) "Now I had better sleep," he thought.

(96) He lay down there. At daybreak he awoke. When daylight had come, presently he saw the bear walking toward him. It came up to him; it sat down close by him. By this time he was very thirsty. When he had risen to his feet, as from weariness he could not walk well or fast, "Perhaps if I ride I shall go faster," he thought.

(97) Where the bear sat, he stepped straddling it, like this, as he stood. When it rose to its feet, he sank gently into a comfortable sitting position, riding on its back. And so it set out, climbing the rest of the bluff, he the while looking about him, as he rode the bear,

itähkä äy-isi-kīwähtahikut. namuya wāhyaw äy-ihtāt, kā-miskahk nipiy. äkusi äkutah tsīki nipīhk nahapiyiwa, äkwah äh-nīhtakusīt, äh-minihkwät, mina äh-kāsīhkwät. wīstah minihkwäw awa wākayōs. mituni äh-kīsi-nānapātsihisut, mīna äkutah pä-nahapiyiwa. āsay mīna tähtapiw; äkusi äsi-paskōt, ä-sipwähtät. käkāts mituni miyw-ayāw; itäyihtam, äh-pa-pmuhtät, äh-tähtapit. kapä-kīsik äwakō pimuhtäw. äyikuhk äh-tipiskāyik, nakiyiwa, ä-nahapiyit. äkusi äkwah nīhtakusīw, uhpimä äh-nahapit.

(98) "hāw, ōtah nika-nipān," äh-itäyihtahk, pasikōyiwa, äh-ati-sipwähtävit.

(99) äkusi wiya kawisimōw; na-nipāw. äyikuhk äh-päkupayit, pōtih sāsay kīsikāyiw, usām kinwäsk äh-nipāt, kiyipa kā-wāpamāt äh-päts-āstamuhtäyit, pä-takuhtäyit.

(100) "māskōts äkwah nka-kīh-pimuhtān," itäyihtam.

(101) māka mistahi nōhtähkatāw; äkwah mīna nōhtäyāpākwāw. äh-pasikōt, äh-ati-sipwähtät, pasikōyiwa, äh-ākwaskiskākut, ähākwāskuhtäyit.

(102) "isk āwa ta-tähtapiyān mīna!" äh-itäyihtahk, ntsawāts

tähtapiw.

(103) äkusi äh-sipwähtäyit. namuya wāhyaw äh-ihtāt, nipiy wāpahtam. äkusi äkutah tuhtäyiwa, äkutah äh-nakiyit, äh-minihkwät, min äh-minihkwäyit. äyikuhk mīna äh-kīh-ka-kāsīhkwät, āsay mīna pasikōw, ä-wīh-sipwähtät; äkutah mīna pa-nahikāpawi-yiwa. ntsawāts mīna tähtapiw, ä-sipwähtäyit, äh-pa-pmi-tähtapit kapä-kīsik. piyis nīsu-kīsikāw āsay äh-tähtapit, äh-utākusiniyik, kā-wāpamāt mustuswah.

(104) "nka-kakwä-minahun," itäyihtam; "nnōhtähkatān," itäyih-

tam.

(105) tāpwā nihtakusīw, äh-ati-sipwähtät; pōti kā-nahapiyit ōhi wākayōsah. wiya ati-sa-sipwähtäw. piyis kisiwāk utihtäw ōhi mustuswah. piyisk pāskiswäw; päyak nipahäw.

(106) hā, miywäyihtam, "äkwah kä-mītsisuyān!" äh-itäyihtahk.

(107) tāpwä wiyinihtākäw. mäkwāts äh-wiyinihtākät, kā-pā-takuhtäyit wākayōsah. äkwah äh-kīsi-wiyanihtākät, kutawäw, ä-kīsitāput, ä-wīh-mītsit. äyikuhk äh-kīsisahk wiyās, itah äh-miywāsiniyik asamäw ōhi wākayōsah, wīst äh-mītsisut. äh-kīsi-mītsisutsik, äkuyikuhk atsi-ta-tipiskāyiw. nästusiw; pah-pimisin. iyikuhk mistah ä-tipiskāyik, äkwah mīna kutakah wiyāsah kīsisam, ä-wīh-usīhtāt ta-nīmāt. tāpwä mistahi kīsisam. äkuyikuhk ä-nōhtä-nipāt; kawisimōw. nipāw. iyikuhk äh-päkupayit, āsayākwā-kīsikāyiw, äkwah mīna ä-wīh-kakwä-mītsisut. ä-kīsi-mītsisut, kutakah mīna kīsisam wiyāsa.

(108) iyikuhk mistah äh-kīsikāk, "äkuyikuhk ätukä nikasākuhtān ta-nayahtamān," äh-itäyihtahk, äkuyikuhk ispi-kīsikā-

yiw.

which was taking him home, in the very direction from which he and his party had come. When he had not gone far, he found water. Accordingly the bear stopped by the water, and he dismounted and drank and washed his face. The bear, too, drank. When it had carefully cleaned and arranged itself, it came back and sat down there. Again he mounted it; then it arose and started off. He was close to feeling very well, it seemed to him, as he went along on his mount. All that day he went ahead. When it grew dark, the bear stopped and sat down. So then he dismounted, and sat down a little ways off.

(98) "Well, I shall sleep here," he thought, and at that the bear

rose to its feet and went away.

(99) So he lay down for the night and slept. When he woke up, he saw that it was already day, for he had slept long; at once he saw the bear coming towards him; it came up to him.

(100) "Perhaps now I shall be able to walk," he thought.

(101) But he was very hungry; and he was thirsty again. When he rose to his feet and started to go on, the bear rose to its feet and headed him off, walking round in front of him.

(102) "It seems he wants me to ride him again!" he thought. and

needs mounted.

- (103) Then the bear started off. He had not gone far, when he saw some water. It went there and halted, and he drank, and it drank, too. When he had washed his face, he rose to his feet to go on; again it came there and stood, ready for him. So he needs mounted again, and it set out, and all day he rode on. At last, when he had ridden two days, toward evening, he saw some buffalo.
- (104) "I shall try to make a killing," he thought; "I am hungry," he thought.
- (105) Accordingly he dismounted and went off; the bear, he saw, sat down. He kept going ahead. At last he got near the buffalo. At last he took a shot at them; he killed one.

(106) Oh, he was glad, thinking, "So now I shall eat!"

it, the bear came up to him. When he had finished his butchering, he made a fire and cooked his meal. When he had cooked the meat done, he gave the best parts of it to the bear, and he too ate some. When they had eaten, darkness was falling. He was tired; he lay down. When night had come, he cooked some more meat, to make provision for his journey. He cooked much of it. By this time he felt the need of sleep; he lay down for the night. He slept. When he awoke, it was already bright day, and again he felt like eating. When he had eaten, he cooked some more meat.

(108) When full daylight had come, "This much perhaps I shall be able to carry," he thought; and by this time it was high day.

(109) wawäyīw, ä-wīh-sipwähtät. äh-nayahtahk unīmāwin, äh-wawäyīt, äh-ati-sipwähtät, ah-ākwaskiskāk ōhi wākayōsah, äh-ksātamiyit wiyāsah. piyisk ntsawāts kāwih wayōnīw, wiyāsah äwutihtahk. wiyāsah ōhi ä-sakāpīhkatahk, äkwah um askäkin äh-atsiwisahk, äh-kīsi-māh-manisahk, ōhi wākayōsah tähtastāw

uwāwikaniyihk. kwayask nīpawiw awa wākayōs, ākwah āh-wī-wahāt ōhi wiyāsah. āyikuhk āh-kīsi-wīwahāt, ākwah ākusi ākwah āh-sipwähtät, ākwah āh-pimi-wītsāwāt ōhi wākayōsah, mistah ā-nayahtamiyit wiyās.

(110) itah āh-utihtahk nipiy, ākutah nihtinamwäw ōhi wiyāsah ākutah āh-minihkwät, "ōtah nk-āyān; ōhi wiyāsah nka-pāsān," āh-itäyihtahk.

(111) ākutah kutawäw, kāhkäwakwah āy-usīhtāt. kapā-kīsik

äkutah ayāw, äh-ka-kisātikut wākayōsah. piyis tipiskāyiw; äkutah mīna nipāw. äh-wāpaniyik, kapä-kīsik usīhtāw ukāhkäwakuma, tahk äh-kutawät, äh-pāsahk ukāhkäwakuma, piyis kapä-kīsik äyikuhk ä-tipiskāyik, äkuyikuhk kīsihtāw ukāhkäwakumah; äkuyikuhk mīna tipiskāyiw. iyikuhk ä-nōhtä-nipāt, äkuyikuhk kawisimōw. iyikuhk ä-pa-päkupayit, āsay wāpan. äkwah ma-mītsisōw;

mīn āwa wākayōs mītsisōw. äkuyikuhk äh-ka-kīsi-mītsisutsik, äkuyikuhk wawäyīw, ä-wīh-sipwähtät. äkwah mīna nayahtahäw utäma wākayōsa unīmāwina. äkusi äkwah äh-sipwähtät, äh-ati-wītsäwāt ōhi wākayōsa. äkwah sāsay äkwah miyw-ayāw ōma kā-kīh-tahkamiht itah. ayis äwakunih ōhi wākayōsah äh-wītsihikut kiyipa k-ōh-miyw-ayāt. äkusi um äkwah kā-pa-pimuhtätsik, kāh-kiyipah nakīw äh-mītsisut; usām kinwäsk namuya kīh-mītsisōw ākwah mistah äh-kīh-wīsakäyihtahk, nawats kawāhkatisōw aw ōskinīkiw; äkwah äh-miyōmahtsihut, äyak ōhtsi kāh-kiyipa k-ōh-nōhtähkatät. piyis tāpwä nistu-kīsikāw äh-pimuhtät, āsay namuya ayāw kāhkäwakwah. piyis wāpamäw äh-wīsakäyihtamiyit

wāwikaniyiw ōhi wākayōsah, usām mistah ä-kīh-nayōhtamiyit kinwäsk kāhkäwakwah, äkwah wiya mīna ä-kīh-tähtapit kinwäs ayakō uhtsi k-ō-wīsakäyihtamiyit wāwikaniyiw. äkwah wiya pimiwitāw ōh ōkahkäwakuma, piyis mīna nīsu-kīsikāw ä-nayahtahk

kāhkäwakwah; namuya māka mistahi āta wiyah äkwah kāpimiwitāt.

(112) kītahtawā sīpiy äkwah k-ōtihtahk. äh-utākusiniyik, ōma sīpiy äh-sākäwät, äkutah ä-sakāyik, äkutah kapäsiw. äkwah ä-kutawät, ä-wīh-mītsisut, āsay äs ōma kutakah ayīsiyiniwah ähwāpamikut; wiyah namuya wāpamäw. äkusi ōma itah kā-kutawät k-āy-apit, mäkwāts äh-mītsisut, kītahtawä kā-pasikōyit wākayōsah sīpīhk isi itähkä äh-itāpiyit.

(113) "wah, kähtsinä käkway äh-mōsihtāt!" itäyihtam. (114) astawīnam ōm ōtiskutäm. ä-kih-āstawiyinahk, kītahtawä

kā-simatsiyit ōhō wākayōsah, äh-itapiyit tahk äkutä, tāpiskōts käkway äh-wāpahtamiyit; piyis päy-ituhtäyiwa itah k-āpit tāpiskōts ä-wih-tapasiyit, itäyihtam, äh-kiti-kitāpamikut¹ ōh

^{1 -}kiti- is probably my error.

He made ready to go. When he took his provisions on his back, and got ready and was starting off, the bear kept getting in his way and keeping close to the meat. At last he was forced to turn back and go to where the meat was. He tied the meat up in a bundle, and cut the hide into small pieces, and when he had cut off every bit, he placed it on the bear's back. The bear stood still, while he loaded the meats on its back. When he had loaded it, then he started off, walking along with the bear, which was carrying a great load of meat.

(110) Where he came to some water, there he took the meats from its back, and drank, thinking, "Here I shall stay; I shall dry these meats."

(111) He built a fire there, and prepared dried meat. He stayed there all day, the bear keeping near him. At last night came; he slept there. When morning came, all day he made his dried meat, building fires to dry his meats, until the day had passed. By nightfall he had finished his dried meats; by this time it was dark. When he felt the need of sleep, he lay down. When he awoke, day was dawning. Then he ate; the bear ate, too. When they had eaten. he made ready to depart. Then again he loaded his provisions on the back of the bear, his animal of use. So then he set out, the bear going with him. By this time he had recovered from the wound where he had been stabbed. Of course it was because that bear helped him that he got well so quickly. Then, as they thus walked along, every little while he stopped and ate; he had gone too long without food. Also, because, he had suffered so much pain, that youth was badly worn down; so now, when he had got well, it caused him to get hungry at frequent intervals. At last, when he had tramped three days, he had no more dried meats. He saw now that the bear was suffering in its back, from having carried so much dried meat for such a long time, and from his having ridden it so long; from all this its back was sore. So then he carried his dried meats; he carried them on his back for two days; but there was not much for him to carry now.

(112) Presently he came to a river. Towards evening, when he came forth into sight of that river, there in a wooded place, he camped. Then, when he made a fire to prepare his meal, some people there saw him; but he did not see them. So then, when he had built a fire, and was sitting there eating, presently the bear got up and looked in the direction of the river.

(113) "Why, he must have noticed something!" thought he.

(114) He extinguished his fire. When he had put it out, presently the bear got up on its hind legs and kept looking over there, as if it saw something; at last it came to where he sat. It seemed to him as if it wanted to flee, the way the bear kept looking at him. He

wākayōsah. pasikōw, äh-ati-sipwähtät. sämāk itah äh-pasahtsāyik, äkutah at-ītuhtäyiwa, mituni ä-ksiskāhtäyit, tahkih sisunä sakāhk äh-at-ituhtäyit. piyis äh-utihtahk mistah ä-sakāyik, äkutah säskisiyiwa. wistah säskisiw; piyis itah äh-kaski-sakāyik, äkutah kā-nahapiyit. wīst äkutah nahapiw. kītahtawä äkutä k-ōhtuhtät-sik tahki āh-itāpiyiwa ōhi wākayōsah. kītahtawä kā-pähtahk äh-matwä-kā-kīskusīwiht.

(115) "miyāmay ayīsiyiniwak!" äy-itäyihtahk, k-āti-samaski-

siniyit öhi wakayosah. tapiskots a-kustatsiyit itayihtam.

(116) äkutah nipāw piyis. iyikuhk äh-akwā-kīsikāyik, äkuyikuhk sipwähtäw. nama käkway āta wiyah wāpahtam. äkusi äkw ä-ati-sipwähtät. äkwah piyis äh-tipiskāyik, kapäsiw sīpīhk. äkwah äkutah äh-nipāt, äh-wāpaniyik, äyikuhk āsuwaham ōma sīpiy. piyisk pihkuhōw.

(117) äkwah mitunä äkwah miyw-āyāw. nistwāw äh-nipāt, äkuyikuhk kutak sīpiy utihtam. äkusi kisiwāk äkwah äkutah wāskahikan äh-ayāyik, wīstāwa äkutah äh-ayāyit, kihtsi-mōhku-māna¹, wīstāwah äkutah äh-ayāyit, kihtsi-mōhkumāna äh-uwī-stāwit, usīma äh-unāpämiyit. äyuku uhtsi, äh-kiskäyihtahk äwaku.

itah k-ōh-ituhtät, k-ōh-isi-kīwät.

(118) āsay kīh-pähtamiyiwa äh-nipahihtsik. "aspin apisīs pimātisiw; 'māskōts ta-nipiw,' ä-kīh-itiht,'' itātsimustāmāwa uwāhkumākana. mīn ōhi usīma āsay kīh-pähtamiyiwa. äkwah usīhtāw itah ä-wīh-pōsit², uma sīpiy ä-wīh-āsuwahah. äh-kīsihtāt, äkwah ähpōsit, äkwah äh-pimiskāt, äh-āpasāpit, äkuyikuhk tāwāyihk sīpīhk äh-ihtāt, kā-pä-pahkupäyit ōhi wākayōsah. itah äh-kapāt. äkutah tsīki kapāyiwa. āsay māka nama kākway ayāw ta-mītsit. ayis ōhi wākayōsah māh-mistahi asamäw; äkō uhtsi k-ōh-kitātsik unīmāwiniwāwa. äyakō uma kā-kapātsik äh-ministikōwiyik. äkusi äkutah tahkuhtsāyihk namuya wāhyaw k-āyāyit ōhi wīstāwa. **äkwah sakāhk** äkutah apiw mīn awa wākayōs.

(119) "tāns āwa nikah-k-īsi-paskäwihāw? māskōts awa tit-ākāwātik ōhi kihtsi-mōhkumānah," itäyimäw, "ta-nōhtä-nipahi-kut," itäyihtam.

(120) kītahtawā ōmisi k-ātikut, ākwāyāk āh-kitutikut ōhi wāka-yōsah, "hā, nikwāmā, ā-kitimākisiyin, ä-wīh-nipiyin, 'kähtsinā nika-nipin,' äh-itäyihtaman, 'kähtsinā nika-mōwik,' āh-itäyimiyin, 'ntsawāts nika-kakwä-pimātsihāw,' kitäyimitn, 'kitimākisiw,' äh-itäyihtamān. 'pimātisitsi, nika-wīkimāw, utōtāma utihtātsih,' kitäyimitin," k-ātikut.

(121) "hā, nikwāmā, nisākwäyimun! ōki wāmistikōsiw awa kāwīh-utihtak kika-nipahik. äkwah mīna ntōtāmak utihtakwāwi.

to me; in the sequel he turns out to be Frenchman.

Word-avoidance: mihtus: "raft", freely used in Text 36.

No doubt Coming-Day meant to make him an American as a compliment to me: in the secuel be turns out to be Frenchman

got up and went from that place. At once the bear made for the gully, walking very fast, keeping always along the edge of the woods. At last, when it came to where the woods were dense, it went into the brush. He too went among the trees; finally, where the woods were densest, it sat down. He sat down there, too. Soon the bear began to look repeatedly in the direction whence they had come. Presently he heard some people whistling.

(115) "Plainly, human beings!" he thought, as the bear lay close to the ground. It seemed to him exactly as if the bear were frightened.

(116) Then he slept there. When it was full daylight, then he departed. But he saw nothing. So then he went on. At last, when night came, he camped by the river. There he slept, and on the next day, crossed the river. He made the far side, in time.

(117) By this time he was very well. After three nights, he reached another river. Now close by this place was a trading-post, where his brother-in-law lived, an American, for he had an American, his younger sister's husband, as his brother-in-law. For this reason, because he knew this, he had taken this way toward home.

- (118) They had already heard that those people had been killed. "The last that was seen of him, he was scarcely alive; 'No doubt he will die,' was said of him,' was the story his relatives were told. His sister, too, had heard it. So now he made that on which to embark, so as to cross this river. When he had finished it, and embarked, and paddled across, as he looked back, just as he was in the middle of the stream, into the water went the bear. Close by where he landed, it came ashore. By this time again he had nothing to eat. For he had always given the bear much to eat; that was how they had used up their supplies. That place where they came ashore was an island. And not far from there, at the top of the bank, was where his brother-in-law lived. He stayed there in the woods, with the bear.
- (119) "How shall I manage to part from this creature? Most likely this American will want to eat him," he thought of the bear; "He will want to kill him," he thought.
- (120) Presently it spoke thus to him, speaking to him only now: "Well, Brother, when you were in misery and were about to die, and 'Surely I shall die,' was your thought, and, 'Surely he will eat me,' was your thought concerning me, then, 'Suppose I try to make him live,' I thought about you, for, 'He is to be pitied,' I thought. 'If he lives, I shall stay with him, when he goes to his fellows,' I thought concerning you," it said to him.

(121) "Oh, Brother, I cannot do that! These people, this Frenchman to whom I am going, will kill you. And when I reach my

kīskwāwak uskinīkiwak; kika-nipahikwak. namuya nika-kīhkustikwak uskinīkiwak; kika-nipahikwak¹. namuya kinōhtä-takuwītsātin." itäw.

- (122) "ā, namuya, nikwāmā! uhtsitaw kiwīh-papā-wītsätin," itik.
- (123) "ā, nikwāmā, ōtah ayāh. nik-ātuhtān awa wāmistikōsiw. usām ninōhtāhkatān."
 - (124) "niya mīna nnōhtähkatān," k-ätwäyit.
 - (125) "āha?2!"
- (126) äkus āti-pasikōw, ä-nakatāt ōhi wākayōsah, äh-āsuwahahk uma apisīs äh-nipīwisiyit; ministikuhk ayisk kā-nakatāt. ä-kīsāmatsiwät, kisiwāk ayisk k-āyāyik ōma wāskahikan, äkutah ähituhtät, tsīk äh-ihtāt, kā-pä-wayawiyit ōhi wämistikōsiwa. ähwāpamikut. nīpawiyiwa, äh-kitāpamikut. piyisk tsīk äh-ihtāt, mituni nisitawäyimik.

(127) pīhtukäyiwa; kiyipah mīna pā-wayawiyiwa, usīmah asitsih äh-pä-nakiskākut, "hāy hāy!" äh-pä-itwäyit usīma, äh-atamis-kākut, wīstāwa usīmah mīna äh-itikut, "'kayās nipahik utōtāma,'

kikīh-itikawin." itik wīstāwa.

(128) pāhpiw; "kiwāpamin ōma; namuya äh-nipahikawiyān, kā-wāpamiyin," äh-itikut³.

(129) "hāw, pīhtukätān," itik.

(130) pīhtukāwak.

(131) "nipäwin äkutah apiy," itik; "kinästusin ätukä," itik.

(132) äkus äh-ati-paminawasuyit usīma, ta-miyu-mītsisut, ähitäyimikut, äkwah wiya äh-ātsimustawāt wīstāwa ōh iyikuhk ähkwatakihtāt, äh-itäyihtahk. piyisk mītsisōwak äkwah. äh-kīsimītsisutsik, sämak wāpuwayān, pakiwānasākay, uspwākanah, tsistsämāsah, kutsawākanisah äh-miyikut wīstāwa, "umatōwahk⁴ namuya ka-kīh-miyitin; namuya ka-miywäyimāw," äh-itikut; kisīm ta-kaskikwātam t-ōtāsiyin," itik.

(133) "äha?," itäw.

(134) äkwah äkutah ay-ayāw, tahkih ä-miyu-mītsisut, tah kāy-ayāt. äh-kīkisäpāyāyik, wayawīhtatāw nanātuhk ä-wīhkitsisiyit pahkwäsikanah, äh-ntaw-āsamāt wākayōsah, maywäs waniskāyit wistāwa. pōtih käyāpits äkutah ayāyiwa. äkwah äh-kīwät, äh-pīhtukät, kiyipa waniskāyiwah äkwa wīstāwa.

¹ In such a matter, the conduct to be expected of a white man is on a level with that of the most reckless Indian adolescent.

² This word means that the speaker will conform with the wish you have expressed.

³ Obvious case of mixing up third person and obviative; narrator should have said äh-itāt.

⁴ Gesture to trousers; ordinarily one says *nitās*: "my trousers", *mitās*: "trousers" etc.; but this primarily means the native legging-like breeches, and in this passage a distinction between the two is desired.

fellow-tribesmen, the young men are reckless; they will kill you. It is unlikely that I can bring the young men to respect my wishes; they will kill you. I do not want to have you with me when I arrive where the others are," he told it.

(122) "Oh, no, Brother! Even so, I want to go about with you,"

it answered him.

(123) "Well, Brother, stay here. I am going to that Frenchman's. I am hungry, you see."

(124) "I too am hungry," it said.
(125) "I shall keep that in mind!"

(126) Then he arose, and left the bear, and crossed the bit of water that lay between; for it was on an island that he left the bear. When he had climbed the bank, he went to the house, for it was right by there. When he came near, that Frenchman came out. When he saw him, he stood still and looked at him. At last, when he had come closer, the other fully recognized him.

(127) He went into the house; at once he came out again, and he and his sister came to meet him, his sister crying, "Splendid!" as they greeted him, his brother-in-law and his sister both saying this to him. "'Long ago he was killed by his fellow-tribesmen,' they

said of you," his brother-in-law told him.

(128) He laughed; "You see me here; since you see me, it cannot be that I have been killed," he told him.

(129) "Come, let us go indoors," they said to him.

(130) They went into the house.

(131) "Sit there on the bedstead," they told him; "You must be tired," they told him.

· (132) Then his sister went on to cook, meaning that he should eat well, while he told his brother-in-law of his sufferings, as they seemed to him. Then they ate. When, they had eaten, at once his brother-in-law gave him a blanket, a shirt, a pipe, tobacco, and matches, and said to him, "These things here I cannot give you; you would not like them; your sister will sew something into leggings for you," he told him.

(133) "Very well," he answered.

(134) Then he stayed there, eating good food all the while he was there. Early in the morning, he took out of the house all kinds of tasty cakes, and went to feed the bear, before his brother-in-law had got up. The bear, he found, was still there. When he went back, as he entered the house, soon his brother-in-law got up.

(135) äh-wāpamikut, "wa, tāpwā mistahi kitānawäw!" itäyihtamiyiw.

(136) äkusi kapä-kīsik äkutah ay-ayāw. äkuyikuhk mīna ähtipiskāyik; āsay mīna wiyākanihk mistahih astāyiwa mītsiwin.

- (137) "'niyōhtähkatäyini, ka-mītsisuyin; mituni kisīhkatsin," itik wīstāwa, "usām mistahih ä-pimuhtäyan," äh-itikut.
 - (138) tāpwä äyikuhk mīna äh-nipāyit, äkuyikuhk wīsta nipāw.
 - (139) kīksapā ah-pakupayit, "hā, nka-ntaw-asamāw," itayihtam.
- (140) āsay mīna sipwähtäw, äh-ntaw-āsamāt, nam äskwa äwaniskāyit wistāwa, käsiskaw māna ä-ntaw-āsamāt.
- (141) iyikuhk ä-waniskāyit wīstāwa, "tāpwä mistahi mītsisōw nīstāw! tānis āwa tiyōtahk? namuya äkuyikuhk ta-kī-kitāt! mahtih nka-kanawäyimāw tānis āwa äh-tōtahk," äy-itäyimāt wīstāwa.
 - (142) piyisk kapä-kīsik ay-ayāw.
- (143) İyikuhk mīna äh-tipiskāyik, "ahāw, niwīkimākan, mahtih mistahih astāy äkwah mītsiwin, kistäs kā-mītsit mānah¹. māskōts awa nānitaw äy-itāpatsihtāt, namuya äkuyikuhk ta-kīh-kitāt, iyikuhk māna k-āstāyikih."
 - (144) "äha?," itwäw aw iskwäw.
- (145) tāpwä ä-wīh-kawisimutsik, mistiyākanihk äkutōwihk äkwah astāw mītsiwina, äkutah ä-ntawi-pakitinamwāt itah māna kānipāyit ustäsah. piyis mistah ä-tipiskāyik, äkwah ä-kawisimutsik, namuya wīh-nipāw awa wämistikōsiw, äh-janawäyimāt wīstāwa. piyisk wāpaniyiw. kītahtawä kā-matwä-wayawiyit wīstāwa. ähtawinahk, wapamunāpiskuhk uhtsi kā-wāpamāt, äh-atimuhtäyit, wiyākan äh-tahkunamiyit, sīpīhk äh-ituhtäyit, aspin äh-ākawä-wäyit. tahkih āsawāpamäw. nama mayaw pä-sākäwäyiwa. iyikuhk ä-pä-sākäwäyit, pōtih nama käkway mītsiwin pätāyiwa, nayästaw wiyākan. iyikuhk äh-pīhtukäyit, äkuyikuh ituhtäw, äkwah ä-kutawät, äkwah ä-paminawasut, äkwah kahkiyaw waniskāwak, äkw äh-āy-atuskätsik.
- (146) piyis, "mahtih nik-ätuhtan. tans awa tiyotahk nistaw?" itayihtam, äh-ituhtat.
- (147) pōtih sīpiy äh-utihtahk, ati-mitihtäw itah ä-mustāwahkā-yik, wistāwa äh-pā-pimuhtäyit, piyis sakāhk. kītahtawä k-ōtihtahk itah äsa māna kā-sīkihtitāyit ōhi mītsiwina, kā-mātāhāt wākayōsah. äkus īsi kīwäw awa wämistikōsiw.
 - (148) "ätsik āwa wākayōsah äh-pä-nāh-ntaw-āsamāt!" itäyihtam.
 - (149) äyikuhk äh-takuhtät, wihtamawäw uwikimakanah.
 - (150) õmis ītäw: "äs āwa māna mistahi k-āsamat kistäs; äs āwa

¹ Literally, "Place in great amount the food which your brother always eats."

(135) When he saw him, "Why, really, he does consume a big amount of food!" was the other's thought.

(136) So then he stayed there all day. It grew dark; again the

other put a great deal of food into a dish.

(137) "This is so that you may eat whenever you get hungry; you are too thin," his brother-in-law said to him, "because you tramped so much," he told him.

(138) So then, when the others went to sleep, he too slept.

(139) In the morning, when he awoke, "There, I shall go feed him," he thought.

(140) Again he went off to feed the bear; before his brother-in-law

had got up, he went, this time as before, to feed it.

(141) When his brother-in-law got up, "Really, my brother-in-law eats a great deal! What can he be doing? Surely he can not eat all that: Suppose I watch him to see what he does," he thought concerning his brother-in-law.

(142) Then he stayed there all day.

(143) When night had come again, "Now my wife, place a great deal of food for your brother to eat. It must be that he uses it for something or other; he could not possibly eat up as much as is always at his place."

(144) "Yes," said the woman.

(145) Accordingly, when they were about to go to bed, she put food into a huge dish and went and set it down for her brother where he always slept. Then, when it was deep night, and they had gone to bed, that Frenchman did not go to sleep, but watched his brother-in-law. At last day broke. Presently he heard his brother-in-law go out of the house. He opened the door, and with a mirror he saw him, as he went off holding the dish, and made for the river, disappearing round a bend. He kept on the lookout for him. It was quite a while before he came back into view. When he came into view, there, he was bringing no food at all, only the empty bowl. When the other came in, he went there and built the fire and cooked, and then they all got up and went about their day's work.

(146) Finally, "Suppose I go there. What can my brother-in-law

be doing?" he thought, and went there.

(147) When he came to the river, he followed the other's tracks on the bare sand, where his brother-in-law had walked, and then into the woods. Presently he came to where, evidently, the other had been in the habit of pouring out that food, and there he found the tracks of a bear. So then that Frenchman went back home.

(148) "So it is a bear he has always gone off here to feed!" he

thought.

(149) When he got back, he told his wife.

(150) He said to her: "As to this great amount of food you have

māna wākayōsah äh-ntaw-āsamāt. nikīh-ntaw-ōtihtän itah māna k-āsamāt; māka namuya niwāpamāw wākayōs," itäw; "hāw nawats äkwa mistahi astawāhkan wiyākanihk, ta-kīspuyit wāka vōsah¹," itäw.

(151) "äha?," itwäw.

(152) äkusi aw īskwāw nau asinākwaniyik papakiwānakin nāh

nīsu tipahikan äyikuhk miyäw ustäsah.

(153) "haw, kā-nāh-ntaw-asamat ōma miyāhkan ōhi," itäw ustäsah; "mīn ōhi ntaw-āsam. kikīh-wāpamik kīstāw kā-ntawāh-asamat," itäw ustäsah.

(154) "äha?," itwäw; "ä-sākwäyimuyān ta-kih-takuhtahak. äwaku

k-ōh-pimātisiyān, k-ōh-wāpamiyäk," itäw usīma.

- (155) tāpwä ntaw-āsamäw, kāh-tapasiyit. äkwah mitihtäw; itah äkus äh-paskwāyāyik, äkutah miskawäw.
- (156) ōmis ītāw: "āh, äyakw āni iskwäyāts äh-pä-asamitān. mīn ōh äh-miyitān. sipwähtähkan. äkwah kika-nipahik piyisk. äkā wī-sipwähtäyini," itäw.
- (157) "äha?," itik; "ā, nikwāmā, kākikā kisīwāk uhtsi kika kanawäyimitn. kik-ōkimāwin," itik; "ayisk kisākwäyimun ta papā-wītsātān," itik.

(158) "äha?."

(159) äkwah kīwäw äkwah wīstāwah wīkiyihk wämistikōsiw äkutah äkwah wākayōs awa sipwähtäw. äkwah äkutah wīst wah wāskāhikanihk ayāw, mitunä äh-miyw-ayāt.

(160) äkusi itäw wīstāwa: "nnōhtä-kīwān," itäw.

(161) "äha?."

akwah aspapiwin. Akwah aspapiwin. Akwah ah-wapahk wawayiw, kahkiyaw kakway akwah ayowin ah-miyikut. Akusi akwah sipwahtaw akwah, ah-kiwat. nistah-nipat, akuyikuhk wapahtam mikiwahpah. Akutah ah-takupotih ohtawiyah ukawiyah akutah ayayiwa; wapamaw. miywatamiyiwa.

(163) "tāpwā mistahi nimiywäyihtän nikusis äh-pimātisit! hāw," äh-kīh-itwähk, kā-sisikutsih-miywäyihtamān äh-wāp

nikusis!" itik.

- (164) kahkiyaw ayīsiyiniwah äh-atāmiskākut, ä-miywäyihta āh-pimātisit, äkusi äkutah uhtsi äkwah kihtäyihtākusiw uskinīkiw. äkusi tāpwä mwästas iyikuhk äsah kih-ukimāwiw
 - (165) äkusi äkuyikuhk äh-iskwāk äyaku ātsimuwin.

Perhaps with ill intent toward the bear.

been giving your brother, it seems he has been going off to feed it to a bear. I have been down to the place where he feeds it; but I have not seen the bear," he told her; "So now, do you put a great deal into the bowl, that the bear may stuff itself," he told her.

(151) "Yes," she answered him.

(152) Then that woman gave her elder brother four pieces of

cotton cloth, all of the same pattern, of two yards each.

(153) "Now, give these to him you always go to feed," she told her elder brother; "And give him this to eat. Your brother-in-law saw you when you went off to feed him," she told her elder brother.

(154) "Yes," he said; "It is because I was unwilling to bring him here. It is owing to him that I live and that you see me," he told his

sister.

- (155) And really, he went to feed it, and, there, it had run away. Then he tracked it; there where the open country began, there he found it.
- (156) He spoke to it as follows: "Now, this is the last time I am coming to feed you; and I am giving you these things. Go away from this place. He will kill you in the end, if you do not go away, he told it.
- (157) "Very well," it answered him; "Now, Brother, for all time to come, from close by I shall be guarding you. You will be a chief," it told him; "It seems that you are unwilling to have me go about with you," it told him.

(159) Then he went back to his brother-in-law, the Frenchman's house. Then the bear went away from there. And he stayed there in his brother-in-law's trading-post, and was very well.

(160) Then he said to his brother-in-law, "I want to go home." he

told him.

(161) "Very well."

- (162) Then the other gave him a horse and a saddle. Then at daybreak he got ready, and they gave him all kinds of useful things. So then he set out, to go home. When he had slept three times, he came in sight of the camp. When he arrived, there were his father and mother; he saw them. They were glad.
- (163) "Truly, very glad am I that my son is alive! When it had been said, 'He was killed,' truly it is a joyful surprise to see my son!" he said to him.
- (164) All the people greeted him and were glad that he was alive, and so, from that time on, they all thought a great deal of this young man. Accordingly it really turned out later that he became a chief.
 - (165) And so this is the end of the story.

38. BAD-OWL.

sākāwāw.

- (1) kītahtawā wāmistikōsiwak¹ māhamwak äkutah wītsihōwiñ. äkwah kayās äh-māhamuht uskinīkiw päyak wītsihiwāw. äwaku ä-pä-kīwäyit uwītsäwākanah, kisātam māmihk, äh-wīwit äkutā, äh-utināt iskwäwa. mwähtsi äh-nistu-pipuhk, äkuyikuhk kāsipwähtät, äh-masinahikät mats-ōhōw. nätä itah äh-aywäpitsik māna, äkutä äy-askamākutsik umaskäkōwa päyak. mitātasiyiwa uwīkimākana awa kisäyiniw, umaskäkōw, äh-manitōwit. kustik sakāw-iyinīsa, usām äh-manitōwit, mäyusiyitsi iskwäwa, sōskwāts äh-utināt. äkā tiyāpwähtākutsi, sämāk nipahäw. piyisk äkutah uhtsi kustāw.
- (2) äkwah awa uskinīkiw, "kähtsinā wāpamātsi ōhi niwīkimākanalı nka-maskamik awa kā-manitōwit. usām miyusiw niwīkimākan." äh-itäyihtahk.
 - (3) asay utsawasimisiwak napasisah; tahkupisuyiwa.
- (4) äkwah aw ōskinīkiw, "äkuyikuhk māna kā-takusihkik ayīsiyiniwak natimihk uhtsi," itäyihtam; "mahtih nka-kakwä-wāpamāwak. kīhkīhk awiyak nähiyaw ta-masinahikäw," itäyihtam.
- (5) pōtih tāpwä wāpamäw uwāhkumākana nähiyawa, ātiht äkutah nähiyawak äh-atuskätsik, äwaku päyak mats-ōhōw. äkwah ōki umaskäkōwak äkutah ayāwak, awa ka-manitōwit kisäyiniw ä-pakusäyimut kīkwah ta-miyiht, astisah äh-miyiht māna, ähtasiyit uwīkimākana kiyikaw ātiht ayōwinisah äh-miyimiht, ōki wämisti kōsiwak äh-miyātsik, äh-kustātsik, äh-mats-āyīwiyit ōhi umas kākōwa.
- (6) kītahtawā kā-pā-māsihāt awa umaskākōw. äkutah ayāv mats-ōhōw; sisunā sīpīhk itah ä-kīskatāwahkāyik, tsīk äkutah ayāv
- (7) kītahtawā ōhi uskinīkiskwāwa kā-wāpamāt, "mā kīhkīhkat kiwāpamitin, pikuh ta-wīkimitān!" itäw.
- (8) namuya tsäskwa pä-pakusihtāw käkwa, kita-miyiht. iyāyaw ōhi iskwäwa wīh-kakwä-utinäw, ä-wīh-kīwähtahāt. äkusi māsihkäw äh-pä-kīwätsik, ōm iyikuhk kā-wāpamātsik. äkusi aw iskwäw mawimōw.

¹ Really "Frenchmen", but the term is often used for "white man" in general; this is here the case, if my understanding of witsihōwin as "Hudson's Bay Company" is correct. I have tried to analyze the incidents in this story in Atti del XXII Congresso degli Americanisti (Rome, 1928) II, 23 for

38. BAD-OWL.

Adam Sakewew.

(1) At the time of which I shall tell, the White Men were going down the river for the Hudson's Bay Company. And when thus, long ago, they went down stream, a certain young man joined the Indians who were going along. Then, when his companions went home again, he stayed in the east, for he had taken a woman to wife there. Three years later Bad-Owl hired himself out to the Whites and went away from there. Down yonder, at a place where they always stopped to rest, a certain Swampy Cree was awaiting their arrival. That old man, that Mushkago, had ten wives, for he was of manitou nature. The Bush People feared him because he was of manitou nature: whenever there was a pretty woman, at once he would take her for himself. If people resisted him, at once he would kill them. In time thus, he came to be feared.

(2) Then that young man thought, "Surely, if he sees my wife, that manitou person will take her away from me. For my wife is

beautiful."

- (3) By this time they had a child, a boy; he was still in the swad-
- (4) Then the young man thought, "This is the time when the people from the west always arrive. I had better try to see them. Surely some Plains Cree will be in the river-gang," he thought.
- (5) And really it turned out that he did see some of his Plains (Free kinsmen, for a number of Cree were working with the gang, and one of them was Bad-Owl. And those Swampy Cree were there too, and the old man who had manitou power was there, hoping to be given something, for always he was given gloves, and each and all of his wives were given clothing; the White People gave him these things, because they feared him, for an ugly customer was that Mushkago.

(6) Then at one time that Mushkago came to seize her. Bad-Owl was there; on the steep bluff at the edge of the river, close by there

he was staying.

(7) Presently, when he saw that young woman, "Dear me, it must come in spite of anything! I have seen you, and now there is nothing but I must marry you!" he said to her.

(8) He had not yet come to beg for things. He was too intent on taking the woman for himself and taking her home with him. So he used force. Then on the way home, this far from them, they saw him. At that the woman began to wail.

- (9) "nika-kitiskipitamāk nitawāsimisah awa kā-wīh-kīwähtahit! usām äh-kitimākisivit nitawāsimisah nika-kitiskipitamāk, nistäsä!" k-ätiht awa mats-öhöw.
- (10) "nistäsä, awa niwī-kitiskipitamāk nitawāsimisah!" äh-itiht awa mats-ōhōw, äw-uskinīkit, āsay äh-wīwit, äkusi samāk kisiwāsiw.
- (11) "nīsta iskwäw kikī-nihtāwikihik! piku wāh-tōtaman kātōtaman¹!" itäw.
- (12) pasikōw, äh-ati-nātāt. mäkwāts maskawisiw awa mats-ōhōw. utinäw õhi kisäyiniwa; sakipitunänäw; ituhtahäw kīskatāwahkāhk. äh-āta-nakīt awa kisayiniw kā-manitōwit, wapināw; nipīhk pakastawähwāw; kōkīpayiw. utinam mats-ōhōw tsīkahikan.
 - (13) äh-pä-kapāyit, "kikisiwahitin tsī?" itäw.
- (14) "ähāw, ntōtām, namuya kikisiwāhin! ayīs nitōtamāsun!" itik.
 - (15) "äkusi kiwäh-nipahitih, ki-kisiwāhitān."
- (16) "äha, ntõtäm, ayis ntõtāsun. kisīm ätsik ānih! nama nāntaw ntäyihtän oma ka-totawiyin," itik.
- (17) äkwah ōki atāwäwikamikuhk, päyak äh-ukimāwit säkisiw, usām ä-kustāt ōhi kā-pakastawähumiht.
- (18) äkwah ōmis ītwäw: "haw, sipwähtäk! kunt āwa tōmaskatihkway ka-kustāwāw," itwäw2.
 - (19) äkusi sipwähtäwak.
 - (20) "nāway nik-āpin," itwäw mats-ōhōw.
 (21) "äha?," itāw.
- (22) hāw, äkwah ä-pōsitsik, äh-nimitawāhahkik, ōmis ītwäw awa kā-manitōwit: "käyiwähk kik-āswäyimin, ntōtäm, ōma kā-tōtawiyin," itwäw; "usām äkwäyāk kiya kā-tōtawiyin. uma käy-ati-papimuhtäyäk nipīhk, kik-ātih-ay-aswäyihtän. äyakunih miyāskamani, akutah mina kik-aswayihtan; noskinikim kika-wapamaw. äyakuh miyāskamani, itah kapāsivini, nitsāmisis äkwah kikawāpamāw. miyāskawatsi, uski-pipuhki, äkutah äkwah nōskinikīm kik-āswayimāw; awakow ana nama ka-kī-miyaskawaw," itik ohi umaskäkōwa ka-mantōwiyit.

² The white man's words are no doubt correctly quoted; but the Indian take them for mere bravado, and assume that the white man shares the

fear of the old sorcerer. Else, why does he give him presents?

¹ The translation follows the text; probably, however, the last word is slip of the tongue or an error of record for ka-tōtān, giving the meaning "You will do whatever you want," i. e., "I shall have to take the consequences of interfering with you; I cannot do other than I am doing

- (9) "He will tear my child from me, this man who means to take me with him! My poor child he will tear away from me, O my brother," Bad-Owl was told.
- (10) When Bad-Owl was told, "Brother, he will tear my child from me!" being a young man and himself already married, at once he grew angry.
- (11) "You too were born of a woman! It seems that you do anything that comes into your head!" he said to the other.
- (12) He rose to his feet and made for him. In those days Bad-Owl was strong. He took hold of the old man; he gripped him by the arms; he walked him over to the steep bluff. In vain the old man who was a manitou tried to stop; he threw him down; he threw him into the water; under he went. Bad-Owl picked up an axe.
- (13) When the other came to land, "Have I made you angry?" he asked him.
- (14) "Yah, Fellow-Tribesman, you have not made me angry! I brought it on myself!" the other told him.
- (15) "You see, I was going to kill you, if I had incurred your anger."
- (16) "Yes, Fellow-Tribesman; I brought it upon myself. So this woman is your sister! I do not mind what you have done to me," he told him.
- (17) Then of those people in the trading post, the one who was at the head became frightened, for he feared the man who had been thrown into the water.
- (18) So he said, "Now, go away from here! Like fools you will be fearing this greasy old scab," he said.
 - (19) Accordingly they set out.
 - (20) "Let me sit in the rear of the canoe," said Bad-Owl.
 - (21) "Very well," he was told.
 (22) Then, when they had embarked to go west on the river, that
- one who had manitou power spoke as follows: "Just the same. you will look out for me, Fellow-Tribesman, in view of what you have done to me," he said; "You are the first to treat me that way. As now you go on your river voyage, you will continue to be on your
- done to me," he said; "You are the first to treat me that way. As now you go on your river voyage, you will continue to be on your guard as you go along. And if you pass the things that will be on your way, also, you will be on your guard; you will see my servant. And if you pass this, there where you camp you will see my little

pet beast. And if you pass him, then youder you will look out for my servant; and this last one you will not pass," he was told by that Mushkago who was a manitou.

(23) katisk ä-näyäyik äh-awasäwäskahkik, kītahtawä käkway pahkihtiniyiw uspiskwanihk. ōmis äh-tōtahk, pōt ōhi amiskusisah. at-āhäw. tahkih kāh-kiyipa utihtikōw käkwa, awa umaskäkōw äyitisahahk. piyis mistahi käkway, nanātuhk manitsōsah, kiyikāw pīwāpiskwah, kiyikaw mistikuhk äh-uhtinamiyit käkwah, äkā äpikwaskākut awa mats-ōhōw, kahkiyaw mästāskwäsin awa ōmaskäkōw. nama wīh-naskwāw awa mats-ōhōw.

(24) kītahtawä, ä-mäkwā-pimiskātsik sīpīhk, kītahtawä kā-pä-

nōkwaniyik nipiy äh-pä-tsimatäyik.

(25) äkwah awa utatāwaw, "mats-ōhōw, nimākuhik awa ka-wīhōtihtikuyahk. kīspin sākuhtāyini, payakwasākay mihkwakin kikamiyitin, akwah ōma iskutawapuy," itaw.

(26) "äa?. namuy āna pisiskiw; pistos ana. äkusi nikīh-wāpamāw."

(27) "äa?. miyāhkan ōma mihkwäkin," itwäw aw ōtātawäw.

(28) "hā, äkāy ōtah pimuhtä! kiyām api! kikī-wāpamitin ōma kā-tāpwähtaman ä-pä-itisahukawiyin!" itäw; "kiyām apih! äkāya wiyah kīwä!" itäw.

(29) tāpwä namuya yōtiniyiw.

(30) "äkusi äkwah nama käkway kik-āstāhikunānaw. äkwah piku

utsämisisah kitōtäminaw," itwäw awa mats-ōhōw.

(31) äkusi miyāw iskutäwāpuy. minahäw ōhi kā-kīh-päh-iti-sahumiht; mīn ōma mihkwäkin k-āsutamāht wīhtamawäw ä-wīh-miyāt, iyikuhk miyihtsi.

(32) äkus äh-utākusiniyik, kapāwak, ä-kapāsitsik. kītahtawä kāpäh-nōkwaniyik; iskutäw tāpiskōts itäyihtam awa utatāwäw.

(33) "hā, mats-ōhōw, nāntaw kakwä-tōtahk! kika-miyitin tsī

ayōwinisah ta-pustayōwinisäyin?" itäw awa utatāwäw.

(34) äkusi nakiskawaw awa mats-ōhōw; at-ōtinaw minahikwahtikwah, äy-wih-pakamahwat. pōtih tapasiyiwa. mistahkasiwa akwah misi-mahihkanah kustik mats-ōhōw.

(35) äkusi takuhtäwak wīkiwāhk ōki tatāwäwak. nama käkway astāhikwak. äkwah awa mats-ōhōw umanātsimākanah wītsäwäw. ä-uski-pipuniyik, papāmi-nōtsihtsikäwak, mōswah, kahkiyaw käkwah atāwākanah ä-wīh-kakwä-nipahātsik. kītahtawä äh-atihākwā-pipuniyik, kītahtawä nama käkway kih-nipahtāwak umanātsimākanah. kītahtawä āy-ätatāw takusinwak, ä-wīh-nipahāh-katusutsik. iyāta-wāpamātwāwi pisiskiwah, awiya usahamākwak. nama kīh-minahōwak umanātsimākanah. piyis näsōwisiwak. āy-ätatāw takusinwak, iyāta-mātsītwāwi, äkā käkway wīhkāts äh-mītsitsik. kītahtawä āsay utawāsimisiwak uwīkimākana awa mats-ōhōw.

(36) "hāw, ninahāhkisīm, nama nānitaw nikīh-tōtän niya. na-

(23) As soon as they had passed the first sharp bend in the river, suddenly something fell on his back. When he did like this, it turned out to be a beaver-bug. He threw it away. Unceasingly, at short intervals things reached him, things which the Swampy Cree had sent. But, in time, when Bad-Owl was not pierced by the many things, by the various insects, by the metal things of every kind or by all the things which the other took from trees, then at last that Swampy Cree had used all his weapons. Bad-Owl did not care to retaliate.

(24) Presently as they were canoeing along the river, there

suddenly appeared an upright wall of water.

(25) Then the trader said, "Bad-Owl, I dread this which is about to come upon us. If you can deal with it, I will give you enough red flannel for one dress, and this whiskey," he told him.

(26) "Very well! That is no beast; it is a whirlwind. I have seen

the like of it."

(27) "Very well. If he succeeds give him this red flannel," said the trader.

(28) "Oh, do not come here in your course! Be still! I have seen you and can witness that you have obeyed the command which sent you here!" he told it; "Be quiet! Do not come back!" he told it.

(29) And truly there was no wind.

- (30) "Now, after this, nothing more will frighten us. Now there will be only our fellow-tribesman's serving beast," said Bad-Owl.
- (31) So then he was given the whiskey. He made a libation for him who had been sent there; and he told him that he would give him also all of the red flannel that he had been promised.

(32) Then in the evening they landed and pitched camp. Pres-

ently something appeared; it seemed like a fire to the trader.

(33) "Come, Bad-Owl, try to do something about this! Shall

I give you clothing to wear?" the trader asked him.

(34) So Bad-Owl went to meet it; as he went he took up the stem of a spruce with which to strike it. When he came near, it fled. The

great cat and the great wolf feared Bad-Owl.

- (35) So the members of the trading party reached their homes. Nothing more occurred to frighten them. Then Bad-Owl stayed with his father-in-law. In the early winter they began to hunt far and wide, meaning to kill moose and all kinds of fur-bearing game. Presently, as winter progressed, there came a time when he and his father-in-law could not kill anything. There came a time when they could barely get home, being starved nearly to death. To be sure, they would see game, but someone always scared it off. His father-in-law and he could kill nothing. At last they grew weak. They could scarcely reach home each time, hunt as they might, for they never had anything to eat. Now, Bad-Owl and his wife had at that time a child.
 - (36) "Now then, Son-in-Law, as for me, I can do nothing. There

muya kuntah, äkā käkway kā-kīh-nipahtāyān. nikīh-pāhtān ä-pakastawähwat umaskäkōw ä-manitōwit. äwakw ätuk āna kā-tōtāsk äkā käkway k-ō-kih-nipahtāyin!" itāw.

(37) nama nāntaw itwäw.

(38) kītahtawä mīna ä-tipiskāyik kā-takusiniyit umanātsimākana, "hwhw!" äh-itwäyit, äh-ayäskumuyit.

(39) "pīhtukä!"

(40) pihtukäyiwa, äh-saskawuhtäyit. wiya mina näsöwähkatusöw awa mats-öhöw. äkwah awa kisäyiniw wayaskinahäw uspwä-

kanah. äh-kīs-uwaskinahāt, miyäw unahāhkisīma.

(41) "nah awa! ninahāhkisīm, pīhtwā! äkus ōma kih-nipahāhkatusuyāhk! mitun isākōtsihik äkus āwa awa kitawāsimis kä-kitimākisit, äkā nāntaw kīh-tōtamani. Ōtah kisiwāk nimātāhāwak nīsu mōswak. 'misawāts nka-naywāmuhkān,' äy-itäyihtamān, tāpiyāhk ä-mātāhakik. māskōts wāpahkih wīh-nātahāhtatsi, äy-itäyimitān, äkā k-ōh-nayiwāmuhkäyān, ninahāhkisīm," itäw.

(42) äkuyikuhk kā-kiskisupayit awa mats-ōhōw upawākanah1.

(43) "äyöwö! aspin oma pakahkus, 'nama käkway ka-pwahpinatan!' nikih-itikuh! mahtih nka-matsin anuhts ka-tipiskak!" itävihtam.

(44) äkwah uwīkimākana, "äkā tsäkwa äw-uhtsi-kikaskisinähk,"

itäw, "maskisina," äh-kakwätsimāt.

(45) "astäwah ōhi," itik uwikimākanah.

(46) "pätāh."

(47) miyāw. kä-kätaskisinäw, äwakuni ä-pustiskahk; kah-kaskitänahk usitah, pustaskisinäw.

(48) "pätäh mõhkumān," itäw uwikimākana.

(49) miyik. wawäyīw.

(50) "nnahāhkisīm, äkusī tsī ä-wih-mātsiyin?" itäw awa kisä-yiniw.

(51) "äha?," itik.

(52) "awahä māka!" itik umanātsimākana; "äyakōw āni kā-päuhtiskanawiyān, kika-mitihtän äyakō. kītahtawä kika-mātāhāwak. namuya wāhyaw ta-kīh-ayāwak," itäw.

(53) äkusi wayawīw. tāpwä asähtahahtäw umanātsimākana.

kätahtawä mātāhäw itah äh-pimuhtäyit ōhi mōswa.

(54) "hāw, kikīh-wīhtamawin äkā käkwah ta-pwāhpinatamān! maht ōki nama nika-mōsihikwak ōki mōswak! kik-āsamitin tsi pimiy?" itäw ōhi pākahkusah.

(55) äkusi mitihtäw. kisiwāk äh-ihtatäyimāt, utasāmah kätsi-

¹ A pair of moose is the Bony Spectre's characteristic gift.

must be some reason for my not killing anything. I have heard that you threw into the water a Mushkago who has manitou power. I daresay he is the cause of your not being able to kill anything!" he was told.

(37) He did not say anything.

(38) Then, the next night, again came his father-in-law, breathing with the sound of one who has no strength left.

(39) "Come in!"

(40) He came in, leaning on a cane. Bad-Owl, too, for that matter, was weak with hunger. Then the old man filled a pipe. When he

had filled it, he gave it to his son-in-law.

(41) "Take this! My son-in-law, smoke! If things go on this way, we shall starve to death! If thus it is to be, greatly overcome is this child of yours and doomed to misery, if you can do nothing. Close by here I have come upon the tracks of two moose. 'All I shall succeed in doing is to frighten them off,' I thought, and left it at having found their tracks. Tomorrow perhaps you might follow the trail of them, I thought of you, and therefore took care not to frighten them off," he said to him.

(42) Only then did Bad-Owl remember his dream guardian.

(43) "Oho! Was not the last the Bony Spectre said to me, 'You shall hunt nothing in vain!'? Come, I shall hunt this very night!" he thought.

(44) Then he said to his wife, "Some moccasins that have never

yet been worn," he questioned her.

(45) "There are these here," his wife answered him.

(46) "Give them here."

(47) He was given them. He took off the moccasins he was wearing, and put on the others; after blacking his feet with charred wood, he put them on.

(48) "Give me my knife," he said to her.

(49) She gave it him. He made ready to go.

(50) "Son-in-Law, is it like this you mean to hunt?" the old man asked him.

(51) "Yes," he said to him.

(52) "Be careful, at any rate!" his father-in-law said to him; "The path by which I came here, you will follow. In time you will come upon their tracks. They cannot yet be far off," he told him.

(53) Thereupon he went out of the lodge. He followed back his father-in-law's trail. Presently he came upon the tracks where two

moose had gone by.

(54) "Come now, you told me I should hunt nothing in vain! Let it be now that these moose do not perceive my approach! Shall I give you fat to eat?" he said to that Bony Spectre.

(55) Thereupon he followed their trail. When he thought them near, he took off his snowshoes; he walked on the snow. Presently

kunäw; mustsi-pimuhtäw. kītahtawä kā-wāpamāt mistikwah ähnawäyāskusiniyit. äy-utihtāt, ōtah k-ōh-pasikōyit. pāskiswäw; pīhtsiwäpinam. äh-itāpit, kutakah wāpamäw; mīn äyakunih pāskiswäw. äkusi mästsihäw, ä-tipiskāyik, ä-nīpā-mātsīt, ōhi mōswa. utinam uspikäkanah; wiyanihäw. äkus īsi kāh-māwasa-kwahāt, kīwäw. wiy ōki äh-pähtahkik nīsu, nīswāw äh-matwäwä-yik, nanāskumōw awa kisäyiniw.

(56) "namuya kunt äh-mātsīt!" itäyimäw unahāhkisīma, äh-

tipiskāyik äh-mātsiyit.

(57) äh-takusihk awa mats-ōhōw, pīhtukäwäpinam ōhi uspikäkanah. nanāskumōw.

(58) "hā, äkāya! pitah, ntānis! nipiy wiyākihkākamisah. usām nama mayaw kimītsisunānaw. pitah pwah-pwākumutāhk."

(59) hāw, usīhtāwak nipiy. äkus äh-kīsi-pwākumutsik, kīsitäpōw

aw iskwäw.

(60) "hā, kisiwāk ōtah kā-nipahakik!"

- (61) ä-mäkwāh-mītsisutsik, kā-pimi-mātōwiht, nayäwāts aspin māmihk äy-isi-mātōwiht. äyakuni umaskäkōwa äh-mahyakumikutsik, k-āti-mātuyit, ä-sākōtsihāt awa mats-ōhōw.
- (62) äkusi äkwah tāpiskōts ä-wähtsasiniyik käkwah ä-nipah-tātsik, atāwākanah kiyikaw.

(63) "äkwah mīnah māhamihkih, nika-wītsihiwān. kiyām äkā

masinahikäyitsih awiyak, nika-pimitisahikān," itäyihtam.

(64) äh-nīpiniyik iyikuhk, ispitsiwak wāskahikanihk, iyikuhk äyispīhtāwaniyik, māna äkuyikuhk ä-māhamuht.

(65) mayaw ä-wāpamikut utātāwäyiwa, "hāw, mats-ōhōw,

kitakusinin!"

- (66) "äha?!"
- (67) "wīh-māhamwak nōskinīkīmak. ka-wītsäwāwak. umasina-hikäsīs päyak ta-wītsihiwāw. māka kiya kika-tipäyihtän äkuta ta-takusiniyin. namuya kik-ātuskān," itik utātāwäwa, "ka-tipäyihta-man käkwah ta-pä-pimuhtatāhk, mina ta-sipwähtatāhk. min ōki nāpäwak, tāpiyāhk awa kit-ākihtahk käkwah atāwākanah; kiya namuya: pikuh kita-wīhtamōwatsik tānisi kit-äs-ātuskätsik, mīna kita-nipātsik pikw īsi," itāw mats-ōhōw.

(68) hā, sōskwāts täpäyimōw. wītsihiwäw.

- (69) "ā, tāpwä! hāh, ay-apisīs käkway kika-miyāwāw aw umaskäkōw," itāw awa, äh-itwät mats-ōhōw; "iyikuhk māna kā-miyāyäk, āstam iyikuhk," itāw.
- (70) äkusi māhamwak, atāwākanah ä-sipwähtahātsik, pikw äkwah ä-kakwätsimiht mats-ōhōw, tānsi kit-äsi-atuskäyit ōhi umāhamwa.
- (71) äkusi kisiwāk äh-ayātsik, awa umaskäkōw ispitsiw. utōtāma kahkiyaw mihtsätukamikisiw, kahkiyaw ta-miyimiht käkwah,

he saw a fallen tree lying across his path. When he came to it, from behind it one rose to its feet. He fired at it; he loaded again. When he looked, he saw the other one; he shot it too. So he killed both of those moose, in the night, hunting in the dark. He took the ribs; he skinned and cut up the carcasses. When he had piled up the cuts of meat, he went home. When those others heard the two reports, the old man gave thanks.

(56) "He has not gone on a fruitless hunt!" he thought of his son-in-law who hunted in the night.

(57) When Bad-Owl arrived, he threw the ribs into the lodge. He gave thanks.

(58) "Ho, not yet! Wait a bit, Daughter! Prepare some warm

- water. We have been too long without food. Let us vomit first."

 (59) So they prepared the water. Then, when they had vomited the woman cooked the food.
 - (60) "Ho, it was right close by here that I killed them!"
- (61) As they ate, the sound of wailing went by, through the air; dying off toward the east, went the sound of wailing. That was the Mushkago who had given them ill luck, who went off wailing, now that Bad-Owl had defeated him.

(62) After that it seemed as though it were an easy thing for them to kill things, fur-bearing game of every kind.

(63) "Now when they again go down the river, I shall go along. Even if no one employs me, I shall follow the party," he thought.

When spring came, they moved their camp to the trading when the season had come for the usual down-river trip.

As soon as the trader saw him, "Well, Bad-Owl, so you are

(66) "Yes!"

- (67) "My men are about to go down the river. You may go along with them. There will be one clerk with the party. But you will be the head man until you arrive yonder. You shall not work," the trader told him, "but you shall be the master over the things that are to be carried and over those which are to be taken away. And as for these men, this one is only to count up the goods and the furs; not you: you are merely to tell them what to do as they work, and where to stop for the night," Bad-Owl was told.
 - (68) He agreed at once. He went with the gang.
- (69) "Oh, yes! Of course. Now, you are to give that Swampy Cree only a bit of the different things," that man was told, and it was Bad-Owl who spoke; "Less than you have been in the habit of giving him," he was told.
- (70) So then they started down-stream, with their load of furs, and at every point Bad-Owl was asked to say how that river-gang was to work.
- (71) Then, when they got near, that Mushkago moved his camp thither. He came with all his kinsmen, a camp of many tents, for

mītsiwinah, nanātuhk käkwa, äh-itäyihtahk. äkwah äh-ōtākusiniyik, awin ōhi, mihtsät wāpahtamwak sisunä sīpīhk äh-ayāyiki waskwayikamikwah.

(72) äkusi, "äkutah ka-kapānāwāw, ta-kapäsiyahk. ākāya wīhtamāhk ana umaskäkōw kā-mats-āyiwit," itwäw; "ōtah niwih-āyāyān ōsihk," itwäw mats-ōhōw; "ōtah ka-kapäsinānaw," itwäw.

(73) äkusi tõtamwak; kapānamwak utõsiwāw. äkutah ay-apiw. hā, päyak utihtik umaskäkōwa uskinīkiwa.

(74) omis ītik: "kiya tsī kā-kīh-pakastawähwat nokimāminān?"

itik.

(75) "äha?."

- (76) "hā, namuya kitihtatäyimik. 'māskōts nama wīhkāts kawāpamānaw anah mats-ōhōw k-äsiyīhkātātsik kitōtäminawak,' äh-itwät māna, k-ō-wih-kakwä-wāpamitān," itäw.
- (77) äkusi õmis ītwäw mats-õhõw: "tān-tahtu ähtasiyit uwīkimākana?"
 - (78) "mitātaht," itik.
 - (79) "äha?! päyak niwīh-utinimāwa," itäw.
- (80) "hā, tāpwāh tsimisisiw; kähtäskwäwiw; äyaku piku äyakuni māmawäyisk äh-sākihāt," itik; "äkusi kutaka pisisik iskinīkiskwäwa. nīsta päyak niwīkimākana ä-kīh-utināt, äkwah äkā ä-kīpaskäwihak, ä-kustak, 'nka-nipahik öpawāmōwinihk uhtsi,' usām äh-manitōwit, äkā wīhkāts nīsu-kīsikāw awiya äh-pimātisiyit, kīspin niyōtsihātsi. äwakōw uhtsi tān-tahtu ōtah ntayānān, ä-maskamikuyāhk niwīkimākanināna. mistahi matsähtwāw," itik.
 - (81) "hā?, äkāya wīhtamāhk, pä-takusihki," itäw õhi.
- (82) käswān, kīwäw awa umaskäkōw uskinīkiw, äh-atitakuhtät, kā-pä-wayawiyit ōhi kā-manitōwiyit; māka mituni utākusiniyiw. ā, kahkiyaw uwīkimākana pä-wītsäwäw. hā, tāpwä utihtäwak.
- (83) "tān āna māka äh-ukimāwit ōma ka-pā-pimiskāyāk, kā-pāw-utōtāmiyāk? äkwah mana māka kutihtāwāwak kitōtāmiwāwak. käkway ätukā ka-sa-sawāyimāwāwak, tahtu k-āhtasiyāk. ōki niwīkimākanak ta-tāpāyihtahkik? käkwah ka-miyāwāwak. mān ōt āni wiya ntōtām pāyak ōtah äkā niwāpamāh! awīna wäkimāwikwäh, äkw ana niya kā-sa-sawäyimit kākwa, mīn ōhi niwīkimākana, kīkwās kit-ōy-uhtinamuwāt. äkwah kiyawāw nīsta ntōskinīkīmak ta-ōhtinamōwāyäkik äy-āpisīs tāpiyāhk; äkusi ta-na-nahäyihtākwan," itwäw awa umaskäkōw.
 - (84) "hā, ntawi-ntōmihk kitōkimāminaw," itāw awa mats-ōhōw.
 - (85) äkuyikuhk pä-kapāw ōsihk uhtsi.

he thought they would all be given things, foodstuffs, and all manner of goods. So then, towards evening, what did they see but a whole camp of birch-bark tents standing by the river's edge!

(72) Then, "Here you will go ashore, and we shall camp for the night. Do not tell that Mushkago who is such a dangerous person," he said; "I shall stay here in the canoe," said Bad-Owl; "We shall camp right here," he said.

(73) They did as he said; they beached their canoes. He stayed

right there. A Swampy Cree, a young man, came where he was.

(74) This man said to him, "Was it you threw our chief into the water?"

(75) "Yes."

- (76) "Ha, he does not suspect you are here. 'I daresay we shall never again see that Bad-Owl, as our fellow-tribesmen called him,' he always says, and that is why I wanted to take a look at you," he told him.
 - (77) Then Bad-Owl said, "How many wives has he?"
 - (78) "Ten," the other told him.
 - (79) "Very well! I shall take one of them," he told him.
- (80) "Ho, there is one short, little one, an old woman; she is the only one of the whole lot that he cares for," the other told him; "The others are all young women. From me too he took a wife, and I cannot get her away from him, for I fear him; I fear that he will kill me by the aid of his dream spirits, for he is a manitou person, and no one ever lives two days whom he seeks to destroy. For this cause, I know not how many of us are here whose wives he has taken away. He is a dangerous and evil being," the other told him.
 - (81) "Ha, do not tell him, if he comes here," he told the man.
- (82) It happened, the young Swampy Cree went back to his camp, - it happened that as he reached the camp, the one who had manitou power was coming out of his tent; it was well on towards nightfall. He was coming with all his wives. They came to where he was.
- (83) "But which one, now, is the chief of your canoe party, of your party of tribesmen? As always, you have come now to your fellow-tribesmen. What little present will you give them, as many as you are? What will you give my wives here to have as their own? Surely you will give them something. But that one fellow-tribesman of mine I do not see here! Whoever is chief, he will give me some little things, and he will manage to scrape up some trifle for my wives here. And the rest of you will take from your stock some little thing at least for each of my men; in this way everyone will be satisfied," said that Mushkago.
 - (84) "Well, go call your chief," was said of Bad-Owl.
 - (85) Then he came to shore from his canoe.

(86) "häyahaw! māninis āni äyaku nitōtäm! käkway ätukä kiyōy-ōhtinamōwak?"

(87) "äyaku tsī mats-ōhōw kāy-itākaniwit, ōtah kā-kīh-pāh-

pisihituyāhk?"

(88) "aha?, äyaku māka!" itäw.

(89) "nhā, ntōtäm, tānisi itwäyani, nka-tōtän."

(90) "nhā, ntōtām, pāyak nnōhtāh-kīwāhtahāw iskwāw kitiskwāmiwāwak."

(91) "äha?, ntōtäm, ōki māka māna māka piku ā-tipāyimakik, mitātaht ōki k-āpitsik. äyakuni māna māka piku päyak kik-ōtināw, pikw āna ä-wīh-utinat," itik awa mats-ōhōw umaskäkōwa.

(92) kähtäskwäwa õhi ka-kä-kiskinōhamākut kīmōts itwahamāk.

akinäskawäw, pikw anihi päyak ä-wih-utināt.

- (93) "mihtsät mäna mäka miyusiwak, ntötäm," itäw aw ōmaskäkōw.
 - (94) pikw ānihi ä-sākihāyit wīwiyiwa, äyakuni utinäw.

(95) "äyahā, ntōtäm! kōskinīkin, kā-katsāts äh-nōtukäwit k-

ōtinat, mihtsät ōk äh-miyusitsik!"

(96) "ā, ayis, nitisih-nawasawāpamun, k-ōh-utinak awa. hāw, äkwah māka, ntōtām, kīwāhtah ōkih kitiskwāmak!" itāw umas-kākōwa; "namuya nāntaw kik-ātuhtān anuhts kā-wīh-tipiskāk. mīna wāpahkih päyakwāw ka-kakwä-wāpamitin."

(97) äkwah ōhi k-ōtināt iskwäwa kunt ītah nipāyiwa. namuya

wīhpāmāw. ä-wāpaniyik ituhtahāw.

(98) "hā, tawāw, ntōtäm!" itäw.

- (99) pīhtukāw. kahkiyaw pāy-ituhtāyiwa uskinīkīma awa mas-kākōw.
- (100) "ā, ntōtām, āh awa nikih-utināw, ä-wīh-kīwāhtahak, māka kinīmāskwākana ōhi ka-wäpinaman."
- (101) "äha?, nka-tōtän. tānsi ītwäyanih, nika-tōtän. usām nisākihāw aw k-ōtinat."
- (102) "äha?, ntötäm, kāwih kika-miyitin, äkā wīhkāts kīhtwa äkusi ta-tōtaman; kōskinīkīmak nika-mästsih-pakamahwāw 'māka pitah päyakwāw nika-wāpamāw. ākā wīh-tōtahkih ōkay-isi-kitutak, mahtih nīsta äkuspi kiyām ntämah kita-wāpamā ta-māsihikut,' kikīh-itäyimitin. māk āwa kiwīkimākan kāwi kiāyāwāw. pikuh wāh-itāhpihiskik kōskinīkīmak, k-ätāhpihikwā ōki kōskinīkīmak. äkwah ōki iskwäwak itah ä-kiw-utinatsik kiāsi-kīwāwak. kīspin ākā tōtamani, kika-misi-wanātsihitin."
- (103) "äha?, ntōtäm, nka-tōtän; nnōhtä-pimātisin. päyak pik nka-miywäyimāw awa kā-käh-utinat. äkwah ōkih kutakak ta kīwäwak uwāhkumākaniwāwa."
 - (104) "usām mihtsät kikanawäyimāwak. misawāts nka-pāhtäi

(86) "Why! It is none other than my fellow-tribesman! What little gifts shall I pick out for him, I wonder?"

(87) "Why, is this Bad-Owl, as he was called, with whom I used to play here at practical jokes?"

(88) "Yes, he it is!" he told him.

(89) "Oh, Fellow-Tribesman, I will do whatever you say."

(90) "Well then, Fellow-Tribesman, I should like to take home with me one woman from among your women."

(91) "Yes, Fellow-Tribesman, I have only these ten who are sitting here. They are all I have, but one of them you may take, whichever one you wish," said the Swampy Cree to Bad-Owl.

(92) Secretly the other man pointed out to him the old woman of whom he had told him. He stepped up to one after the other, to

see which one he would take.

(93) "Most of them are handsome indeed, Fellow-Tribesman," the Mushkago said to him.

(94) The wife whom the other loved, that was the one he took.

(95) "Dear me, Fellow-Tribesman! You are a young man, to be taking just the one who is old, when these others are so handsome!"

(96) "Well, it happens that this is my choice, and so I am taking this one. There now, Fellow-Tribesman, go home with your women!" he told the Swampy Cree; "You are not to go anywhere else tonight. Tomorrow I shall try to see you once more."

(97) Then the woman he had taken slept somewhere or other. He did not sleep with her. In the morning he took her over there.

(98) "Ha, come in, Tribesman!" he said to him.

(99) He entered. All the Mushkago's followers came there.

(100) "Now then, Fellow-Tribesman, I have taken this woman and mean to take her home with me, unless you abandon the weapons which you use."

(101) "Yes, I shall do that. Whatever you say, I shall do. I love

her too much whom you have taken."

- (102) "Very well, Fellow-Tribesman, I will give her back to you, on condition that never again you do as you have done. I shall strike down your helpers to the very last one. 'I shall give him one more interview. If he is not willing to do as I shall tell him, then let him in turn see my familiar beasts and wrestle with them,' is what I thought concerning you. But now you shall again have this wife of yours. In whatever way your followers may feel inclined to laugh at you, they will laugh at you. And these women are to go back from wherever you have taken them. If you do not so, I shall destroy you beyond redemption."
- (103) "Yes, Fellow-Tribesman, I will do so; I wish to live. I am fond only of the one you took. These others may go back to their relatives."
 - (104) "You have altogether too many wives. I shall not fail to

kīhtwām nipahtāyāku. äkusi kitisi-kitahamātin, äkā tā-matsinōtsihtāyin."

(105) "äha?, nitötäm, nka-tötän anima k-ätwäyan; usām nnöhtäpimātisin, mīn āwa niwīwikimākan ä-sākihak. kika-wāpmāwak

kita-kīwätsik."

(106) äkusi täpwähtawäw. wayawīwak, nanānis äy-isi-kīwätsik ōki kutakak iskwäwak, äkutah uhtsi äsa kā-kīh-kustikut umaskäkōwa awa mats-ōhōw.

(107) äkuyikuhk äskwāk ātsimōwin.

39. A BONY SPECTRE ABDUCTS A WOMAN.

sākäwäw.

(1) nähiyaw päyak, usīma uskinīkiwa. awa ustāsimāw päyakuyiwa ukusisa. mistah āhkusiyiwa, äh-apisīsisit awa nāpäsis. äkwah atuskāmōw, ayīsiyiniwah äh-atutāt.

(2) "māskōts awa kā-sākihak nikusis kita-nipiw," itäyihtam.

(3) kītahtawā aw ōskinīkiw, ustāsah ä-sākisiyit, "mahtih, nistāsā,

wāpatunisk miyin," itäw ustäsa.

- (4) miyik. piyisk misiwä wāpatunisk astāw. āta äh-āhkusiyit ukusisiwāwa¹, utinäw, ä-wayawīhtahāt aw uskinīkiw. äh-pīhtu-kahāt ōh āwāsisah, miyw-āyāyiwa.
 - (5) äkusi kītahtawä wīwiw; tāpiskōts wīwiwak ustäsa2.
- (6) "hāw, nisīm. atāwākanak nōtsihātān; paskäpitsitān," itāw usīma.
 - (7) "äha?," itik.
- (8) āsay utawāsimisiwak aw ōskinīkiw; misikitiyiwa, äh-pimitātsimuyit. kītahtawä äh-mātsītsik, äkwah awa iskwäw nikuhtäw. kītahtawä wanihāw. namuya takusin. kītahtawä äh-tipiskāyik, äkā äh-takusihk, ntunikäwak ustäsah. namuya miskawäwak; namuya mātāhäwak.
 - (9) "māskōts nipiw sisikuts," itäyihtamwak.
 - (10) äkwah ustäsah saskahamawäw.
- (11) "nistāsā, kakwā-kiskāyim kītim. kikusisinaw mistahi mātōw," itāw.
 - (12) "äha?," itik.
 - (13) nikamōw.
 - (14) "nisīm, ōtah ōmäskanaw awa nītim pikuh niwāpahtän,

² Literally, "they had wives in the same way"; the interpretation in the text

is a surmise.

^{1 &}quot;Their son": father's brother and mother's sister use the terms "my son" and "my daughter" more often than the specific *nikusim*, *nitōsim*; the distinction between these is unknown to me; Lacombe's statement (*Dict.* 669f.) is confused.

hear of it, if you do any more killing. And so now I forbid you to

exercise any more evil arts."

(105) "Yes, Fellow-Tribesman, I shall do this which you say; I want to live, and I love this wife of mine. You will see that they go home."

(106) Then he took him at his word. They went out of the tipi, and those other women went to their several homes, and all because evidently the Mushkago feared Bad-Owl.

(107) That is the end of the story.

39. A BONY SPECTRE ABDUCTS A WOMAN.

Adam Sakewew.

(1) A certain Cree had a younger brother, a mere youth. The elder brother had one son. This little boy fell very sick. The man sought medical aid, employing people to use their power.

(2) "Perhaps my beloved son is to die," he thought.

(3) Then at one time that youth whose brother was in fear, said

to him, "Come, Brother, give me some white paint-clay."

(4) He gave him some. Then he put the white clay all over his body. Although their son was ill, the youth took him up, and carried him out of the tent. When he brought the child in again, he was well.

(5) Then, in the course of time, he took a wife; he took his wife

from the same family as had his elder brother.

(6) "Come, Younger Brother, let us go in pursuit of furs; let us move camp away from the band," he said to his younger brother.

(7) "Yes," the latter answered him.

(8) The youth and his wife had by this time a child; it was of a size to be crawling about. Then at one time, as they were hunting, that woman gathered wood. Then, at one time, she was missed. She did not come home. Presently, as darkness fell and she did not arrive, the youth and his brother searched. They did not find her; they did not come upon her tracks.

(9) "Perhaps she suddenly died," they thought.

(10) Then he offered his elder brother a lighted pipe.

(11) "My, elder brother, try to know about your sister-in-law. Our son is crying much," he told him.
(12) "Very well," the other answered him.

(13) He sang.

(14) "My younger brother, here I see only the path of my sister-

äkutah uma kā-ntunikäyahk. namuya nāntaw ntisi-wāpahtan tamisi-wanātisit awa nītim ka-wanihāyahk."

- (15) wiyaskinahäw aw ōstäsimāw. äkwah miyāw uspwākana.
- (16) "nisīm, äwakw ana pīhtwā. kakwä-miskaw nītim. namuya misi-wanātisiw. māskōts käkway kikiskäyihtän," itäw usīma.
- (17) äkwah pīhtwāw aw uskinīkiw. kätayōwinisäw. äkwah ituhtäw itah kā-nikuhtäyit uwīkimākanah. äkwah äh-pipuhk; umayikuhk usitah kaskitänam; äkwah ōhi utsihtsiyah kaskitänam aw ōskinīkiw. äkwah ituhtäw; äy-utihtahk uwīkimākanah itah ä-kīh-nikuhtäyit, ntunikäw. kītahtawä kā-wāpahtahk itah äh-kīh-nīpawiyit uwīkimākanah; itah ä-tahkuskäyit äkutah nīpaww. itah äh-ayītiskäyit, äkutah tahkuskäw aw uskinīkiw. pahkäkin akwanahōw; äyaku piku musäskatäw. äkwah tahkuskäw itah ä-kīh-tahkuskäyit uwīkimākanah.
- (18) kītahtawä äkutah uhtsi äh-itāpit, pōt ōma tāpiskōts pīsim-wäyāpiy isinākwaniyiw ōmäskanaw aw īskwäw, nayäwats ä-pimakutsihk. uhpīw awa uskinīkiw. nayäwats pimakutsin, tāpiskōts äh-pimihāt. pōtih wāhyaw äh-ayāt, pōtih minahikwāhtikwa ähnawäyāskusiniyit, äkutah äsah kāh-nipāyit, namuya tāpwä ähnipāt, äh-uwītsimusit anihi kā-sipwähtahikut. äkutah uhtsi uhpiyiwa. uhpīw wista, äkwah äh-pimakutsihk nayäwats.
- (19) kītahtawā k-āti-nīhtakutsiniyit. ati-nīhtakutsin wīstah. kītahtawā muhtsihk äkwah ati-pimuhtäyiwa, ä-säskisiyit minahikuskāhk. pōti kā-wāpahtahk wīstäpahkwayikamik äh-māyātaniyik, äh-misāyik. kutak wāpahtam äh-apisāsiniyik. äkwah pīhtukāw. pōt ōhi kīh-apiyiwa wäskwāhtāmihk; kutakah nāpāwah pimitakām apiyiwa. kih-apiyiwa uwīkimākana, ä-wītapimāyit pākahkusah. awa pimitakām k-āpit, äwaku tapāhtiskwäyiw kutak pākahkus, äh-ustäsit awa pākahkus kā-kimutit iskwäwa.
- (20) äkwah aw uskinīkiw pimuhtäw, pāskisikan apasōhk ähtakupitäyik, ä-wāpihtakāyik; "pāskisikan pōt ōma! wīsta nikautinān uma pāskisikan; nīst āyaku nik-āyān!" itäyihtam.
- (21) äkwah äy-utinahk, pimakutsin aw īskwāwa kā-kimutit pākahkus, äh-pāhpit.

(22) "nikusāk, pakitin uma nipāskisikan! ä-sākihtāyān ōma

nipāskisikan! kīwinaw kīwähtah!" itwaw awa pākahkus.

(23) "namuya! āsay kikīh-utnāw, ä-mäkwā-sākihak nīsta. käkway ä-sākihtāyin niwīh-utinän. äwakō uhtsi kipāskisikan k-ōhpä-nātamān. nīsta ä-sākihak mäkwats kīwah, kikīh-pä-nātāw. äkusi namuya ta-kīh-wīwiyān."

(24) "ā, nikusāk, kiyām miyin nipāskisikan; mistahi nisākihtān!"

itwäw awa pākahkus.

- in-law, even there where we made search. Not in any way do I see that my sister-in-law whom we have lost has gone to her ruin."
 - (15) The elder brother filled a pipe. He gave the other the pipe. (16) "My younger brother, smoke this. Try to find my sister-in-
- law. She has not been destroyed. Perhaps you have some mystic power," he said to his younger brother.

 (17) Then the youth smoked. He took off his clothes. Then he
- went to where his wife had gathered wood. It was winter; he blackened his feet, here; and he blackened his hands, the youth. Then he went there; when he came to where his wife had gathered firewood, he searched. Presently he saw a place where his wife had stood; upon the imprints of her feet he placed his feet, as he stood. Upon the imprints of her feet, as she had gone, step after step, the youth placed his feet, as he walked. He had a skin wrapped round him; but for this garment he was unclothed. Then he made his steps wherever his wife had set foot.
- (18) Presently, as he looked on ahead, lo, there, like a rainbow looked the trail of that woman, as she had left the ground and floated through the air. The youth took off from the ground. He floated through the air as though he were flying. Behold, when he had gone a long ways, where a pine tree lay across the path, there she must have slept, not that she had really slept, but where she had taken for her lover him who had abducted her. From there she had again risen aloft. He too rose aloft, gliding again through
- (19) Presently she had again gone down to the ground. He, too, at that point, went down to the ground. Then she had walked on, on the earth, and had gone into a wood of pines. There he beheld a large and ugly tent of old leather rags. He saw another and smaller one. Then he entered. Lo, there they sat, opposite the doorway; another man sat across the lodge from them. There sat his wife, sitting by the side of a bony spectre. That other bony spectre who sat aross the lodge, lowered his head; and he was the
- elder brother of him who had stolen the woman.

 (20) Then that youth walked over to where a gun hung from the lodgepole; it looked like a bleached stick; he thought, "So this is a gun! From him, in turn, I shall take the gun; I, in turn, shall have it!"
- have it!"
 (21) As he took it, that bony spectre who had stolen the woman, came reaching for it, with a peal of laughter.
- (22) "My fellow-husband, let go of this my gun! I love this gun
- of mine! Take back our wife!" said the bony spectre.
 (23) "No! You took her, when I, too, loved her. Now I will take
- a thing you love. That is why I have come to take your gun. When I loved her who is your wife, you came and took her. So now I
- cannot have her to wife."

 (24) "Oh, Fellow-Husband, please, give me my gun; I prize it too highly!" cried the bony spectre.

anih äh-tāpwät, uma k-ätisk."

itwäw aw öskinīkiw. (31) "äha?."

kīwānān awa kistim."

(34) äkus ītik.

nīsta kitisi-miyitin."

² Unknown word.

-kīsihkwä-.

the actual meaning is unknown to me.

the same sentence in Jones' Fox Texts, 108, 15.

wak."

ka-nihtānipahtān kākway pisiskiwak. tahkih ka-wītsätin." (27) "namuya!" itwäw awa uskinikiw.

pot āwa kisäyiniw pākahkus pihtukäw. (29) "häy, ntawāsimisak kīh-nīpawistātuwak1. āta nōtun2, 'äkā

nkusis; 'manitōwiwak iyin-ayīsiyiniw3,' nikīh-itāw māna, wiyīhtamōwaki käkway, ahtsi piku kā-tōtahk, kā-katsāts āh-unāpāmiyit kā-maskāhtwāt awa nikākäpātisīm, äkā äh-tāpwähtawit. nkusis, äkus āwa äh-tāpwät, awa kikusāk kāy-isi-wīhtamāsk. kapä-tipisk ka-nikamuhitnän, tänisi ta-tōtaman, kiyām niya kitimākihtawin. mistahi nisākihtānan nipāskisikaninānah. äwaku awa ustäsimāw kitsiwām4 nnahihtāk; tānisi äh-itak tötam, awa kikusāk ä-kakäpātisit, kā-ntawi-kimutamāsk kiwīkimākanah. äkus

(30) "äha?. äkā wiya kiyāski. awa nka-kīwähtahāw kīwinaw."

(32) "päyakutipiskwa⁵ pikuh ōtah nik-āyānān; wāpahki nka-

(33) "hā, nitsiwāh, kitatamihin, äh-tāpwähtawat kōhtāwiyinaw. äh-atamihiyin, nama wihkats ayisiyiniw ka-kihikun. ivahkusitsih, kika-pmātsihāw; ahpōh awāsis, iskwäw, nama wīhkāts ka-kīhikun kita-pimātsihat. hāw, nitsiwāh, äkusi niy kitisi-miyitin. kikusāk minahowin kiwihtamak, ta-wahkah-nipahtayin kakway pisiski-

(35) "äkwah niya, nkusis, mahtāhitōwin kik-äsiyīhkātän; äwaku niya kimiyitin. pimiy asamihkan, takusiniyani kikiwahk. akutah tsīkih kā-wīkiyāk nīsu mōswak kimiyitin, kit-āsamiyin, äkutah uhtsi pimiy kit-ōtinaman. äkusi awa kitsiwam k-ätwät, äkusi

¹ Literally, "they have stood in relation to each other, by each other", but

³ As the powers of spirit beings seem to us unusual, so ours to them. Cf.

⁴ Thus it appears that nitsiwām: "my brother (man speaking)" has, among its many uses that of "my fellow-husband's brother." ⁵ Not to be divided by hyphen; -tipiskwah (particle) and -tipiskwä- (verb) are the non-initial (suffixal) forms corresponding to tipisk and tipiskāw. Similarly, kīsikāw: "it is day" has the odd non-initial verb-forming suffix

wiya äkutowak intw-ayisiyiniw uhtin iskwaw,' nikih-itaw awa

(28) äkwah aw östäsimāw wayawīw, uhtāwiya äh-ntawi-ntumāt.

(26) "ahpõh nama wihkāts käkway ka-pwätawihtān.

(25) "namuya ka-kīh-mivitin."

- (25) "I shall not by any chance give it to you."
- (26) If you wish, never will you fail of any game. You will be good at killing every kind of beast. Always I shall go at your side."

(27) "No!" said the youth.

- (28) Then that elder one went out of the tent to call his father. The old man Koshtchev entered.
- often, 'Do not take a woman of the common mortal men,' I said to my son; 'Of manitou nature are real men,' though I told him more than once, when I instructed him, yet none the less he did so, robbing, as if none other would serve, one who had a husband, this stubborn fool of mine, who does not heed my words. My son, even thus he speaks true, this thy fellow-husband, in what he has told thee. All night we will teach thee songs and how to do. Pray, hear me with pity. We greatly prize our guns. This one here, your kinsman now, obeys my word; as I tell him, he does, while he, your fellow-husband is foolish and stubborn, and thus has gone and stolen your wife from you. But in this he spoke true which he told you."
- (30) "Very well. Do not speak false. I shall take home with me

this wife of ours," said the youth.

(31) "So be it."

(32) "One night only we shall stay here; tomorrow your daughter-

in-law here and I shall go home."

(33) "There, Kinsman, I thank you for having lent ear to him who is now your father as well as ours. Because you have done me this favor, never shall mortal man be lost to you. Whenever one is sick, you shall restore him to life; be it a child, a woman, never shall he be beyond your power of restoring him to life. There, brother, this is my gift to you. Your fellow-husband promised you the killing of game, of every kind of beast."

(34) Thus he spoke to him.

(35) "And I, my son, Potlatch you will call it; this is what I give to you. Give me fat to eat, when you arrive at your home. Close by to where you dwell, two moose I give you, that you may feed me, that you may take the fat from them. And even as your brother said, even such a gift I too am giving you."

- (36) "äha?," itäw.
- (37) äkwah nikamuhik ukusāka. piyisk wāpaniyiw. ä-kīsinikamuhikut, äh-wāpaniyik, wayawīwak uwīkimākanah aw uskinikiw. pākahkus wayawīw mīna, äh-wītsāwāt ukusāka.
- (38) "hāw, nikusāk, äkāya kutakah nāpäwah kit-āyāwäw kīwinaw. kātisk-ayisiyiniwiwin kimiyitin. mīna kikusisinaw ta-kätisk-ayisiyiniww. tāpwä äkā wiya wīhkāts kita-māmawīhitōw kīwinaw; nkāhkwäyihtaskin."
- (39) äkusi kīwäwak uwīkimākanah. takuhtäwak wīkiwāhk. pusku-kīsik mātsīw aw uskinīkiw. nīsu nipahäw mōswah äh-wīnu-yit; kahkiyaw utinam pimiyah uskanihk uhtsi, äkwah äwaku äh-asamāt uhtāwiya, utsiwāma, ukusāka. äkwah aspin äy-ispayik namuy ātsimōw aw ōskinīkiw. namuya kakwätsimäw usīma awa nāpäw.
- (40) "tānis ätukā tiyōtahk awa nisīm, kā-päsiwāt uwīkimākanah! kähtsinā mantōww awa nisīm!" itäyihtam aw ustäsimāw.
- (41) äkwah öhö ukusisiwāwa tān-tahtw askiy äh-wih-uhpikiyit, kītahtawä äh-kwāpikät aw īskwäw, kutakah nāpäwa kā-kitutāt, äh-mamawīhtut. äh-kīwät, awiya kā-pakamahukut utihtimanihk. äkusi sämāk āhkusiw. mayaw äh-āhkusiyit, awa nāpäw atus-kämōw, ta-nānapātsihimiht uwīkimākanah. äkutah uhtsi kiskäyihtam äh-pakamahumiht uwīkimākanah. kakwätsimäw.
- (42) "nkä-kāh-kitutāw äyakw āna uskinīkiw. äkusi äh-pä-kīwä-yān, äkutah kā-pasastäwukawiyān ntihtimanihk; äwak uhtsi k-āh-kusiyān."
- (43) piyisk käkāts nipiw aw īskwäw mihtsätwayak äh-atuskämuhk. piyisk awa aw ōskinīkiw kä-wīwit ustäsah miyik uspwākanah, kitapīhtwāt.
- (44) "kakwä-nānapātsih nītim, nisīm. nama nāntaw āsay kīhtōtawāw."
- (45) "hāw, ōma kā-sakāk äkutah usīhtāk täsipitsikan," itwäw aw uskinīkiw.
- (46) äkusi usīhtāwān täsipitsikan. äkwah äh-tipiskāyik, äkutä ituhtahāw aw īskwäw k-āhkusit. äh-kīwätsik, namwāts tsäskwah utihtam awa wīkiwāw, awa uskinīkiw, awa mīna ustäsimāw, āsay itah wītimwah k-ākutsiniyit, äkutah āsay kā-matwäwäyit¹, äsākuwäwiht.
 - (47) "nikusāk, kīwinaw pā-nās; āsay pimātisiw," itāw.
 - (48) ituhtäw kāwi aw uskinīkiw. kahkiyaw pāhtawāw awa

¹ If correctly recorded, an animate form, my impression is, however, that -wäwä-: 'noise' forms only inanimate verbs; if so, we should read kā-matwäwäyik.

- (36) "So be it," he said.
- (37) Then his fellow-husband taught him songs. At last day dawned. When he had been taught the songs, and day had come, the youth and his wife went from that tent. The bony spectre, too, went out, to escort his fellow-husband.
- (38) "Very well, Fellow-Husband; let not our wife have dealings with other men. I give you a full span of life. And our son, too, shall live a full span of life. But see to it that our wife never be guilty of adultery; I am jealous in marriage."
- (39) So he and his wife went home. They reached their dwelling. That same day the youth hunted. He killed two fat moose; he took all the marrow from the bones, and made of it an offering to his adoptive father and brother and to his fellow-husband. And the youth did not tell of what had happened from the time he went away. That man did not question his younger brother.

(40) "I wonder how my younger brother did, to bring back his wife! Surely my younger brother has manitou power!" thought the elder brother.

- (41) Then when that son of theirs, after I know not how many years, was nearly grown, then at one time, when that woman was fetching water, she had converse with another man, and committed adultery. As she went home, someone struck her on the shoulder. Then at once she became ill. As soon as she fell sick, that man called in doctors, that his wife might have treatment. In this way he learned that his wife had been struck. He questioned her.
- 42) "I had been having a talk with that young man. Then, as I was coming home, I was struck with a stick or switch on my shoulder; from that I am sick."
- (43) At last that woman was close to death, though many kinds of doctoring were tried. At last the youth whose wife she was, was given a pipe by his elder brother, that he smoke.
- (44) "Try to treat my sister-in-law, Younger Brother. All kinds of treatment have already been given her."
- (45) "Very well, over in that grove set up a scaffold," said the vouth.
- (46) Accordingly a scaffold was built for him. Then, at nightfall, the sick woman was taken there. When they went back home, that youth with his elder brother had not yet reached their dwelling-place, when already, from where the latter's sister-in-law lay high on the scaffold, there came the report of a gun, and they heard shouting.
- (47) "My fellow-husband, come get our wife; already she is cured," he was told.
 - (48) The youth went back there. Everything was heard which

pākahkus tānisi äh-itwät. pōtih wätihtāt uwikimākanah, asay nīhtakusiyiwa. kīwähtahäw. äh-takuhtät wīkiwāhk, āsay miywavāw aw īskwäw, mistahi ka-kīh-āhkusit. äkusi äkutah uhtsih kiskävimäw aw öskinīkiw äh-mamāhtāwisit, äkusi aw äh-pimātisit aw iskwäw. äkusi äkwah aw uskinikiw mahtahitowinihkaw. äkusi kustāw äkwah, ä-mantōwit äh-itäyimiht. namuya awiya nōtsihkamāk, äkwah äkutah kāw-uhtsipayik nähiyawak ä-mahtāhitutsik.

(49) äkuyikuhk iskwāw ātsimuwin.

40. CROOKED-MOCCASIN AND THE BONY SPECTRE.

sā kā wā w

- (1) päyak näpäw kutukwaskisin isiyihkasow, äkwah kitahtawä kīksāpā sipwähtaw, äh-mātsīt, ä-wīh-kakwä-nipahāt pisiskiwah. wāpahtam mituni kīksāpā äh-mihtsaniyikih mīkiwāhpah. äkwah äh-pimuhtät mäkwāts, kītahtawa paskwāw wāpahtam; wāsakām sakāviw.
- (2) "äwaku nika-taskamuhtān," äy-itäyihtahk, kitahtawä ka wāpamāt ayīsiyiniwah äh-pä-matāwisiyit.
- (3) nīmipāskisikanāyiwa. tāwāyihk paskwāhk äh-pimuhtät awa kutukwaskisin, "nāha kutak ayīsiyiniw," itäyihtam, "kähtsir nikā-täpāskīskawāw," itäyihtam.
 - (4) pōtih tāpwä täpāskīskawäw.
- (5) sämäk wihik: "yahō, kutukwaskisin! käswān ätukä näkisk tātuyahk!"
 - (6) "äha?," itäw.
- (7) äkusi õmis ītik, päskis äh-pāhpit awa kā-nakiskākät: kitāpamāt, awīn āwa, pākahkus awa kā-pāhpit; omis ītaw: "kut kwaskisin, kakwä-säkuhitutan! kipaskisikaninawa astwätuta awiyak sākuhihtsih kit-ōtahwāw upāskisikan."
- (8) "namuya," itäw kutukwaskisin; "namuya ä-papā-māsiba
- yān," itäw.

 (9) "namuya, kutukwaskisin; kiyām māsihitutāhk. sākuhihtsih kit-ōtahwāw upāskisikan," itwaw awa pākahkus.
- (10) "namuya! namuya äh-papa-mätawäyan; pisiskiw ä-w kakwä-nipahak," itäw ōhi pākahkusah.
- (11) "hā, kiyām māsihitutān. ta-miywāsin, awiyak upāskisika utahuhtsih. sākuhiyanih, nīsu kik-āyān pāskisikanah. päya nama wihkāts ka-patahikāhkān, nipāskisikan utahuyani. äkwa niya utahutānih, nohtāwiy nka-miyāw ayīsiyiniw upāskisikar äh-nöhtä-wāpahtahk, k-öh-pä-nakiskātān. 'nka-kakwā-utahwā upāskisikan, ah-itāyimitān, awaku uhtsi k-oh-pa-nakiskātān."

that bony spectre said. When he reached his wife, she was already climbing down. He took her home. When she reached their dwelling, she was already well, sick as she had been. So then from this the youth was known to have magic powers. Thus this woman was restored to life. And then that youth arranged a potlatch ceremony. And then he was feared, because he was thought to have spirit power. And his wife was not wooed by any man. And from this it came that the Cree have the potlatch.

(49) Here ends the story.

40. CROOKED-MOCCASIN AND THE BONY SPECTRE.

Adam Sakewew.

- (1) A certain man was called Crooked-Moccasin. Once upon a time he set out in the morning to hunt, meaning to kill some game. Early in the morning he saw a great many tipis. As he walked along, presently he saw an open meadow; round about were woods.
- (2) "I shall walk across this," he was thinking, when he saw a man come into the open.
- (3) That person was carrying a gun. As Crooked-Moccasin was walking in the middle of the meadow, "Yonder man," he thought, "surely I shall meet him as our paths cross," he thought.

(4) It really turned out that he encountered the other at the point

where their ways crossed.

- (5) At once the other called him by name: "Yoho, Crooked-Moccasin! It is by chance, I suppose, that we meet!"
 - (6) "Yes," he answered him.
- (7) Then the other spoke thus to him, and at the same time he laughed, who had encountered him; when he looked at him, why, that person who laughed was a Bony Spectre. This he said to him: "Crooked-Moccasin, let us try to overcome each other! Let us put up our guns as a stake; whoever is overcome will lose his gun."
 - (8) "No," Crooked-Moccasin told him; "I am not going about

wrestling," he told him.
(9) "No, Crooked-Moccasin; please, let us wrestle. Whichever is

defeated will lose his gun," said the Bony Spectre.

(10) "No! I am not going about to engage in matches; I want to

kill game," he told the Bony Spectre.

(11) "Oh, please, let us wrestle. It will be fine, when one of us loses his gun. If you defeat me, you will have two guns. With one you will never miss the mark, if you win my gun from me. And if I win yours, I shall give my father a human being's gun. Because he wants to see one, is why I have come here to meet you. 'I shall try to win his gun from him,' was my thought concerning you, owing to which I have come here and met you."

- (12) "hāw, wäsā kitisimin!"
- (13) astāw upāskisikan awa kutukwaskisin; awa minah pākahkus. utihtinitōwak, ä-wīh-kakwä-kawiwäpinitutsik. māsihituwak. mwähtsih äh-nayawīt awa kutukwaskisin, ātsikähwäw; pakamisiniyiwa, äh-kawiwäpināt õhi pākahkusah. pāhpiw awa pākahkus.
- (14) "nitakah kiskāt nipiswahan," itik ōhi pākahkusa; "äkwah äyāpits päyakwāw!" itik.

(15) "äha?!"

(16) utihtinitowak; āsay mīna māsihitowak. käyāpits ä-wihnawayīt, ātsikāhwāw pākahkusah; āsay mīna kawiwāpinaw. āsay mīna pāhpiw awa pākahkus.

(17) "kutukwaskisin, nitakah nipiswahan kiskat, k-ō-sakuhiyan.

äyāpits päyakwāw!" itik, päskis āh-pāhpit awa pākahkus.

(18) äkwah ōmis ītäw: "äha?, namuya äkwah kik-āstätāmusininānaw."

(19) āsay mīna māsihitōwak. piyisk mīna nayawīw aw āyīsiyiniw. mīna äh-nayawīt, āsay mīna ātsikāhwāw; āsay mīna kawiwāpināw. āsay mīna pāhpiw awa pākahkus.

(20) "nitakah kiskāt nipiswahan, k-ō-sākuhiyan. äyāpits päya-

kwāw!" itwäw awa pākahkus.

(21) āsay mīna utihtinitowak. āsay mīna äh-nayawīt awa kutukwaskisin, āsay mīna ātsikāhwāw. sākuhāw; kawiwāpināw. äk-

wah pāhpiw awa pākahkus.

(22) "hāw, kutukwaskisin, nīswāw kätisk1 ayīsiyiniwiwin kōtahun ōtah uhtsi. āsay niyānanwāw kätisk ayīsiyiniwak päy-āyāwak ōtah askīhk. äkusi nīswāw k-ätwäyān. awa nakatamanih askiy, kutak āniskāh kit-āyisiyiniwiw. äwaku nipahikāhkātsi, kutak mīna äkutah uhtsi kit-āyisiyiniwiw."

(23) nama kīkwah wāpahtam awa kutukwaskisin. utinamiyiwa

kīkwah äh-tāpiskamiyit.

- (24) "oma mīna päyak äy-utahuyan, miyätawäyinih kit-āpatsihtāyin. namuya wiy āyīsiyiniw kā-kakwä-kitimahāw, täpiyāhk äkā käkway ta-mäskuskaman², kinikāw uhtiskawinamäski ana käwītsih-mätawāmat, äkwah oma nipāskisikan, awa kätiskāwikätisk-ayisiyiniwit, āpihtaw āpihtaw-ayisiyiniwitsi äyakōw āwa, kiy-ōtihtikuyäk wämistikōsiw. äwakw āwa kita-wāpamäw tamihtsätiyit wämistikösiwah. äkuspi oma kik-apatsihtan."
- (25) utinamiyiwa ustikwaniyihk, awin uma, mastakaya ahkinwāyiki.

² Another word I do not know; perhaps wrongly recorded. I translate as though it read ta-kustaman: "that thou fear it."

¹ On the meaning of this particle (given by Lacombe as "juste ce qu'il faut") hinges the whole passage. It is not made clearer by the explanation at the end of the text. In both places my translation is guesswork.

"Well, you urge me too much!"

Crooked-Moccasin out down his gun; so did the Bony Spectre.
They grappled, trying to throw each other. They wrestled. Just as Crooked-Moccasin was tiring, he tripped the other; he threw the Bony Spectre, who fell hard on the ground. The Bony Spectre laughed.

(14) "By chance I stumbled over your leg," the Bony Spectre said

to him; "Come, once more!" he said to him.

(15) "Very well!"

(16) They grappled; they wrestled again. Once more, as he was about to give out, he tripped the Bony Spectre; again he threw him. Again the Bony Spectre laughed.

(17) "Crooked-Moccasin, by chance I stumbled over your leg; that is how you got me down. Once more!" the Bony Spectre said

to him, and laughed.

(18) Then he said to him, "Yes, but this time we shall not stop for a rest."

(19) They wrestled again. At last the mortal man again grew tired. Again, as he wearied, he tripped the other; again he threw him to the ground. Again the Bony Spectre laughed.

(20) "By chance I tripped over your leg; that is how you got me

down. Once more!" said the Bony Spectre.

(21) Again they grappled. Again, as Crooked-Moccasin was tiring, he tripped the other. He overcame him; he threw him.

Then the Bony Spectre laughed.

(22) "There, Crooked-Moccasin, twice a full span of human life you have here won from me. Already five times the full span have mortal men so far stayed on this earth. Thus it is that I say twice. When you in your present person leave the earth, another will take up mortal life where you leave off. When he dies of old age, still another will from that point on live a human life."

(23) Crooked-Moccasin saw nothing. The other took something

from round his neck.

(24) "Here is another thing which you have won from me, to use when you engage in contests. You will not, indeed, try to destroy people, but only so that you need fear nothing, if he draw a sharp weapon against you, with whom you are playing. And here is my gun. When he who lives the full span of mortal life is halfway through his human course, then the Frenchman will come to where you are. He will see the Frenchmen grow many. At that time you will use this thing."

(25) He took it from his head, and it was nothing other than a

long hair.

(26) "nanātuhk kit-āsi-mātawāw; ākutah kīsta kik-āpatsihtān. äkwah kīwāyani, ōtah uhtsi ka-kīwān. kā-wīkiyin āstam-itah kā-sakāk, kutak āstsam-itahīs apsis sakāsin¹. äkutah kik-ōhtinān kit-āsamiyin. äkutah ayāwak mōswak; äyakunik kimiyitin. usām mistahi kikitimākisin; kikitimākisināwāw k-āyisiyinīwiyäk. pimiy asamihkan," itik ōhi pākahkusah; "hā, ōm ītah kīwähtatā nipās-kisikan; ayisk k-ōtahun."

(27) "äha?!"

- (28) kīwāw awa kutukwaskisin. awa mīna pākahkus mīn äyaku sipwähtäw. nama käkway upāskisikan; ayis utahwāw. ākusi ākwah ōm āya k-āti-kīwāt awa kutukwaskisin, ōma kā-kiskinōhamāht sakāw äh-at-ōtihtahk, kā-wāpamāt āh-nīsiyit mōswah. pāskiswāw; nipahäw. kutakah mīna pāskiswāw; mīn äyakuni nipahäw. mistahi wiyinuyiwa. kīwāw. pā-nātam wiyās. ākwah ā-takuhtatāt wīkiwāhk, atuskāmōw, kahkiyaw uskanah kit-ōsikanātamuht, pimiy äkutah ä-wih-uhtinahk. tāpwā usihtāwān pimiy. ā-kīh-kīsihtāwiht, ākwah atuskāmōw, kita-tāpwātimiht ayīsiyiniwah, ā-wih-asamāt pākahkusah uma pimiy, ākwah ayīsiyiniwak ā-pīhtukātsik mīkiwāhpihk, ā-wīhkumihtsik, awa kutukwaskisin wīkihk, ā-misāyik mīkiwāhp āh-āpatsihtāt. ākusi ākwah uma mākwāts kā-ntuhkāmut, āwak uhtsi nāwu-tipiskāyiw, ōhi kā-kīh-māsihāt pākahkusah.
- (29) "nkīh-utahwāw upāskisikan, itōwahk kā-sāsākwāpāwitsik upāskisikan. äyak ōma ä-kīh-ntutamawit kit-āsamak pimiy. wīh-wāpahtamäku nōtahuwäwin, nka-nātän, kisiwāk ōta nikīh-pä-uyākunähän."

(30) "äha?! mahtih nka-wāpahtan mantōw-pāskisikan," itwaw awa pāyak kisayiniw, "kahkiyaw kita-wāpahtamahk," itwaw awa

kisäyiniw.

(31) äkwah nātam; ntaw-ōtinam. mituni tāpiskōts akwāhunihtak isinākwaniyiw. kīwähtatāw. äkwah awa uskāpäwis tahkih paspāpiw. kītahtawä kā-pä-takuhtäyit.

(32) "hāw, niwīh-pīhtukatān äk ōma nōtahuwäwin. äkusi miyāhkasikäk. ayisk nama wīhkāts kiwāpahtänāwāw äkusi kitäsinākwahk pāskisikan," itwäw.

(33) wayawitimihk äh-nīpawit, miyāhkasikäwān. äkwah awa kisäyiniw kā-mamisītutāht, — kā-nitutamāt pimātisiwin, äkutō-wahk awa kisäyiniw, — miyāw ōma pāskisikan. wā-wāpahtamwak kahkiyaw.

(34) "ā!"

(35) äkwah, "hāw, pikw ītwäyäkuh nka-tōtän. nikiskinōhamāk äkā wīhkāts kita-patahamān käkwah, piyāskisamāni. nama wīh-

¹ Probably for sakāsiw.

- (26) "He will play all kinds of games; that is where you too will use it. Now, when you go home, go directly home from here. In the wood that is this side of where you dwell, a bit to this side is a small clump of trees. From there you will get that with which to feed me. In that place are moose; I give them to you. You are too pitiable; you all are too pitiable who are mortal men. Give me an offering of fat," the Bony Spectre told him; "And yes, take home this gun of mine; for you have won it from me."
 - (27) "Yes!"
- case Crooked-Moccasin went home. The Bony Spectre, too, went away from there. He had no gun; he had lost it playing. Then when that man, Crooked-Moccasin, was on his way home, when he reached that wood about which he had been instructed, he saw two moose. He shot one and killed it. He shot also the other and killed it. They were very fat. He went home. He came and got the meat. Then, when he had brought it to his dwelling, he employed people to break and boil out the bones, for he wanted to extract the marrow-fat. Accordingly the fat was prepared for him. When it was done for him, he again employed persons, that the people might be summoned by shouting, that he might feed fat to the Bony Spectre, and that the people might come into the tipi, those who were to be guests, into Crooked-Moccasin's tipi; and he used a large tent. And then when he invited his guests, it was four nights from the time when he had wrestled with the Bony Spectre.

(29) "I won his gun from him, the kind of gun the Škinny Fellows have. It is he who asked me to give him this feast of fat. If you desire to see my prize, I shall fetch it. Near by here I laid it away

in the snow, as I came."

(30) "Yes! Let me see the spirit being's gun," said a certain old man, "that all may see it," said old man.

- (31) Then he went to fetch it; he went there and took it up. It looked much like a stick of driftwood. He took it to his dwelling. Meanwhile the servitor kept looking out through the doorway. Presently he came.
- (32) "Now then, I shall bring inside this my prize. Therefore burn incense. For never have you seen a gun to look like this," he said.
- (33) While he stood without, they burned incense for him. Then that old man upon whose power they relied, of those that pray for life, such was that old man, he was given the gun. All gazed at it.
 - (34) "Ah!"
- (35) Then, "Now, whatever you say, I shall do so. He instructed me so that I shall never miss a mark when I shoot. I shall never

kāts nika-pīhtāsun. sōskwāts tamākunamān, äkusi kit-äsi-matwäwäk."

(36) "hāw, kiyām astāh. ma wīhkāts äkutuwahk ayāw ayīsiyiniw. usām kika-misi-wanātsihtān. kiyām ntaw-āstāh," itwaw awa kisäviniw.

(37) ä-sīhkimiht kutukwaskisin kiyām kit-āstāt, tāpwähtam.

äkusi ntaw-āstāw; nīpisīhkupāhk akutāw.
(38) ōmis ītwäw: "āw, nītsi-pakäs! ōma pāskisikan kāwih kimiyitin. anihi wiya kutakah äyakuni namuya kimiyitin, kätisk ayisiyiniwin kā-utahutān, usām kustamwak ntōtämak ōma kipāskisikan, anihi mina kitayowinisa kāw-utahutan, äyakunih mina namuya kāwih ka-kīh-miyitin; uma piku kipāskisikan, äyaku piku kā-miyitān."

(39) nam āwiya wāpamāw; kunta pā-pīkiskwäw.

- (40) käyāpits apiwak ayīsiyiniwak oki kā-wihkumihtsik. kiwäw.
- (41) äh-takuhtät wikiwāhk, āsay äh-pihtukät, āsay kā-matwäwäyik, ä-sākuwäyit, "nimämihtsātsiwinis!" äh-matwäy-itwäyit. āsay mīna kā-matwäwäyik, āsay mīna sākuwäyiwa, āsay mīna, "nimämihtsātsiwinis!" kā-matwäy-itwäyit.
- (42) kähtsināhōwak tāpwä äh-ihtāyit õk āyīsiyiniwak kā-ntumihtsik.
- (43) äwakō ātsimuwin kayās. äwaku kisäyiniw nipahikähkāw. äkutah, ōma niya, kisäyiniwitsih ayīsiyiniw, äyaku päyak kätisk ayisiyiniw; kutak ta-nihtāwikiw. äkuyikuhk iskuh kätisk ayisiyiniwiwin; nam äskwa ihtāw äwaku. käyāpits kinwäsk kitayān¹ askiy; käyāpits nama mayaw ta-päkupayiw.

(44) äkuyikuhk äwaku äskwāk ātsimuwin.

41. THE YOUTH WHO WAS A BONY SPECTRE. kā-kīsikāw-pīhtukaw.

(1) kītahtawäh ōki nähiyawak ōtah, — pähunān isiyīhkātäw, äkutah äh-wikitsik, päyak awa uskinikiw äh-miyusit, äkwah õhtāwiya äh-ukimāwiyit, päyakuw; nam āwiya wītisāna. kitimākāyimāw. namuy ātuskāw ta-mātsīt; namuya: pikuh pisisik äh-mätawät, wiyakan mistikuyakan äyuku äh-mätawakät; î'ah-pakasat,'' isiyîhkataw ayakō matawawin. maka mistahi sākihtāw oma mistikuyākan, akā kā-matawat pikuh ah-pīmakāmäskahk oma, ahpoh äh-nipat askaw äh-kikiskahk.

¹ "Thou hast it." I do not understand the passage, but have translated as though it read *kit-āyāw*: "it will be there." Likewise, immediately below, *ta-pākupayiw*: "he will awaken" is translated as though it read *ta-pīku*payiw.

need to wan it. As your as I pull the trigger, that will be enough to make it shoot."

(36) "Well then, you had better put it away. Never has mortal had the like of it. You will work too much destruction. You had better put it down," said the old man.

(37) When Crooked-Moccasin was urged to give it up, he obeyed.

So he went to put it away; he hung it up in a willow grove.

(38) He spoke thus: "Come, my opponent at play! This gun I give back to you. But those other things I do not give you, the full span of life which I have won from you. My fellows too much fear this gun of yours. Also those garments of yours which I have won from you, them too I cannot give back to you; only this your gun, this alone I give you."

(39) He saw no one; he continued to speak into space.

(40) Those people who had been invited to the feast were still

sitting there. He turned to go back.

(41) When he arrived at the tipi, when he had entered, already there came the report of a gun and someone's shout, "The dear little thing I had lost!" as loudly he called. Again a shot rang out and again he whooped and cried loudly, "The dear little thing I had lost!"

(42) Those people who had been invited then knew with certainty

that that being was really there.

(43) This is an ancient tale. This old man died of age. Here, when even as I, a man grows old, that is one full span of life; another will be born. So long is a full span of life; not yet does he exist. Still for a long time the earth will be; not yet for a while will it go to pieces.

(44) That is the end of this story.

41. THE YOUTH WHO WAS A BONY SPECTRE.

Coming-Day.

(1) Once upon a time when some Cree were staying right here, — Place-of-Waiting-for-Each-Other (Battleford) it is called, — there was a certain handsome youth whose father was chief, and he was an only child; he had no brothers or sisters. So he was tenderly cared for. He did no work in the way of hunting; instead, he always played, and what he played with was a cup, a wooden bowl; the cup-game this game is called. He was very much devoted to this wooden bowl; when he was not playing, he wore it on a strap round his shoulder, and even when he slept he sometimes kept it on his person.

- (2) kītahtawā ōm ākutah āh-wa-wīkitsik, kā-pāpitsiyit wāhyaw uhtsi sakāw-iyinīsah, māka āh-matsihtwāyit, āh-manitōwiyit. ākwah āh-āh-atāwäyit, atāwäwikamikuh tuhtāwak āh-nistitsik uskinīkiwak. kītahtawā kāh-pīhtukäyit uskinīkiskwäwa. ākwah ōhi kisäyiniwa pōtih nistu tawāsimisiyiwa, mistahih atāwākanah āh-pīhtukahāyit. sämāk ōh ōsīmimāwa akāwātāw awa kāh-mātawäsit.
 - (3) "tāpwä miyusiw, nīstsās!" itäw õhi kā-wītsīwāt.
 - (4) piyisk kīwāwak.
 - (5) "nistsās, tāpwä mistahi nitakāwātāw aw iskwäw!" itäw.
- (6) "yōw, nīstsās! āyimisiwak äh-matsihtwātsik sakāw-iyiniwak; kitisi-pähtänānaw māna. tānähki äwaku k-ākāwātat? iyātah mäyikawiyini iskwäwak, namuya kitāpwähtän," itäw wīstsāsah.
 - (7) "ā, nīstsās, māka nitakāwātāw!" itäw.

(8) äkus äh-tipiskäyik, "nöhtäh, maht äwaköw ana nitum kisäyiniw. ntakawatimawa anihi utanisah," itaw.

- (9) "ahahäy!" itwäw awa kisäyiniw; "nkusis, tānähki katsāts nātakām kā-wīh-wīwiyan, äyakw āwa äh-matsihtwāt, äh-itikut wītsi-sakāw-iyiniwa, äh-mantōwit. äh-iskwāhāt utōtāmah upawāmiwinihk uhtsi?" itik ōhtāwiya.
 - (10) "hā, māka äkwäyāk ntakāwātāw iskwäw!" itwäw.
- (11) "ā, tsāskwah! nka-kakwātsihkāmun pitah," itwāyiwa; "āh, kikitimākāyimitin māka, nikusis, pikuh t-ātāwäyān¹," itäw.
- (12) äkwah ntumäwak uskinīkiw-sakāw-iyinīsah, äh-kakw**ät**-simātsik, mahtih t-unāpämiyit.
- (13) "namuya unāpāmiwak. umisimāw ana nīswāw unāpāmiw; akwah ana tastawiyask pāyakwāw unāpāmiw; an ōsīmimāw namuya tsāskwa unāpāmiw. māka mistah äh-matsihtwāt ana kisāyiniw, niyān ōma kā-sakāwiyiniwiyāhk äh-kustāyāhk tawītsāmāyāhk utānisah. nistwāw äh-unahāhkisīmit, aspin māna pāskāpitsitwāwi, iyikuh niyīpihkih wä-wāpamihtwāwi, kayahtā namuya wītsāwāwak unahāhkisīmiwāwa. äkusi namuya kiskāyihtākwan tānisi äsi-misi-wanātsihātsik. iyātah-kakwätsimihtwāwi, namuya wīh-wīhtamwak," itäw.
- (14) äkusi uhtsitaw akāwātäw aw ōskinīkiw. äkusi āhtsi pikuh sīhkimäw ōhtāwiya, ta-ntumāyit kisäyiniwa, ta-ntutamawāyit utānisiyiwa. piyis tāpwä ntawi-ntumäw awa kisäyiniw ōhi sakāwiyiniwah.

¹ The word is atāwāw: "he trades (especially furs against White Man's products)"; I do not know whether it can bear the meaning I have given in the translation, or how else it may fit here.

- (2) Then at one time, as they made a long stay here, one of those Bush-Fellows moved his camp here from afar, and he was one who practised evil, and a manitou person. Then, when he was doing his trading, three young men went to the trading-post. Presently some young women came into the house. It appeared that they were the old man's three daughters, and they were bringing a great store of furs into the post. At once he who was addicted to that game took a fancy to the youngest woman.
 - (3) "Really, she is beautiful, Cousin!" he said to those who were

with him.
(4) At last they went home.

(5) "Cousin, really, I very much desire this woman!" he said to them.

(6) "Dear me, Cousin! The Bush People who practise evil magic are bad to deal with; we always hear this said. Why do you fancy just her? When people want to give you women to wife, you do not accept," said the one to his cousin.

(7) "Oh, Cousin, but I am in love with her!" he answered him.
(8) So then, that evening, "Father, please invite that old man.

I am in love with that daughter of his," he said to him.

(9) "Dear me!" cried the old man; "My son, why must you just take a wife from the north, and just from this man who practises evil magic, as his fellow-Bush-People say of him, this man who has spirit power and kills off his fellow tribesmen through his dream helpers?" his father asked him.

(10) "Oh, but it is only now that I long for any woman!" he said.

(11) "Well, wait a bit! Let me first inquire," said his father; "But I love and cherish you, my son, and there is nothing for me to do but buy her," he told him.

(12) Then they called in a young Bush-Fellow and asked him

whether those girls had husbands.

(13) "They are not married. That oldest one has twice been married; and the middle one has been married once; the youngest one has never had a husband. But as the old man is a great sorcerer, the fact is that we Bush Folk are afraid to consort with his daughters. Three sons-in-law he has had, and each time, when off they went to camp by themselves, and then in spring were seen again, to our surprise their son-in-law was not with them. And so it is not known in what way they destroyed them. When they are asked, they will not tell," he told them.

(14) The youth longed for her none the less. So he kept urging his father to invite the old man and ask him for his daughter. At last

the old man really did go and invite that Bush Cree.

- (15) äh-pīhtukäyit, ōmis ītāw, āh-kīsi-mītsisutsik: "hāw, ntōtām, k-ōh-natumitān, päyak uskinīkiskwäw äh-akāwātamātān. nistw ätukä kitayāwāwak uskinīkiskwäwak," itäw; "niyān wiya ōtāh paskwāhk k-āyāwāyāhk, äkuyikuhk miyu-atimāw mustuswah, iyikuhk äh-ispisīt, äwaku¹ kimiyitin, miyiyini kitānis. namuya niya ä-wīh-wītsäwak, nikusis ä-wīh-wītsäwāt. namuy āpiw; kīh-wayawīw. māka äh-nōhtä-wītsäwāt, 'mahtih kakwätsim,' k-ōh-isit." itäw.
- (16) "yahō, ntōtām, niy āni wiya nikah-miywäyihtän, paskwāwiyiniw tit-ōtāmiyān². tāpwā māka niyanān itäh k-ōtaskiyāhk mamanāpayiwak misatimwak," itäw; "namuya anuhts nāntaw kakih-ititin, ntōtām. wiya tipäyimäw utawāsimisah ninōtukām; wiya kih-āyimihik ä-wīh-uhpikihāt," itäw; "mahtih kiy-ātāyihtahk; nika-wīhtamawāw," itäw.
 - (17) äkusi kuntah ay-ātsimōwak.
- (18) iyikuhk äh-kīwāt awa sakāw-iyiniw, äh-pīhtukāt, "yahah, nōtukāsiw, kā-ntumit awa paskwāw-iyiniw, äh-ntutamawit kitānisinawa. päyak misatim kiwīh-miyikawinānaw; māka kiya ähtipahitān, ä-kīh-āyimihiskik, ä-wih-uhpikihatsik kitawāsimisinawak," itäw.
- (19) "nāh, äkusi māna māka kā-mākiyahk! wiyāyāpats wiya utōtāmiyahk³!" itwāw awa nōtukāsiw.
- (20) äǩus äh-wāpaniyik, "kisākamisikä, nōtukäsiw; nka-ntawi-ntumāw paskwāw-iyiniw," itäw.
- (21) tāpwā ntawi-ntumāw. äh-wāpamāt awa kisäyiniw, pōtih mistahi miyusiyiwa ōh ōskinīkiskwäwa.
 - (22) "ta-kīh-ātsik-āni-miywäyimāt nikusis!" itäyihtam.
- (23) äkwah ä-kīh-mītsisutsik, "ntōtäm, anima kā-kīh-isiyin tipiskuhk, miywäyihtam awa ninōtukäm; täpäyimōw päyak utānisah t-āyāyit paskwāwiyinīnāhk, äh-itwät."
 - (24) äkus āwa kisäyiniw nanāskumōw.
 - (25) "tān äwakw ätukā māka, ntōtām?" itäw.
- (26) "ā, tān ān äwaku wäsīmimāwit, äwaku kā-nōhtä-wītsäwāt nikusis," itäw.

³ Perhaps the reverse of the preceding error, for utämiyahk or tit-ōtämiyahk: "to have such an animal."

¹ He makes a circumlocution, instead of using the word, "horse." This may be the same word-avoidance as that which I met; the old man is talking, if not to a foreigner, at least to a member of a different branch of the Cree tribe, of markedly different dialect.

² The word here is *utämiw*: "he has a horse, dog, or other familiar animal". Probably the form in the text is an error of speech or record for *tit-ōtō-tāmiyān*, from *utōtāmiw*: "he has a kinsman," and the sentence should be translated, "to have a Plains Cree in my family." Cf. the next note.

- (15) When the latter came to the tent, he spoke thus to him, after they had eaten: "Now, Fellow-Tribesman, the reason I have invited you is because I want one of the young women. It appears that you have three young women," he said to him; "That creature which we have here in the Plains Country, - then does he well pursue the buffalo, when he has his growth, - such a one I give you, if you give me your daughter. It is not I that wish to consort with her, but my son wishes to consort with her. He is not here; he has gone out. But, wishing to be married to her, 'Do ask him,' he has said to me," he told him.
- (16) "Hoho, Fellow-Tribesman, as for me, I shall be glad to have an animal like the Plains Cree. Truly there where we others dwell, there is a lack of horses," he told him; "I cannot at this time tell you anything, Fellow-Tribesman. It is my wife who has decision over her children; it is to her they gave trouble when she labored to bring them up," he told him; "Let us see what she thinks; I shall tell her of this," he told him.

(17) Then they conversed of other things.

(18) When the Bush Cree went home, and entered his tent, "Yah, Wife, this Plains Cree invited me to ask me for our daughter. We are to be given one horse; but it is by you I shall guide myself, since it was to you our children gave trouble when you labored to bring them up," he said to her.

(19) "Goodness, do let us give her, then! We ought to be glad to

have him in our family!" said the old woman.

(20) So, the next morning, "Prepare hot water, Wife; I am going to invite the Plains Cree," he told her.

(21) So he went and invited him. When that old man saw her, he saw that the young woman was very beautiful.

(22) "No wonder, I see, that my son fell in love with her!" he

- thought.
- (23) Then, when they had eaten, "My fellow-tribesman, my wife is pleased with that which you said to me last night; she is content that one of her daughters stay in the Plains Cree country, she says."

(24) Then that old man gave thanks.

- (25) "But which one is it, Fellow-Tribesman?" he asked him.
- (26) "Oh, the one who is the youngest; she is the one whom my son desires to take to wife," he told them.

(27) "äkusi māna māka, ntōtām, utākusiki t-ätuhtäw nitānis. pitah käkway ta-ki-kaskikwātasiw," itäw.

(28) äkusi kīwäw awa kisäyiniw.

- (29) äh-pīhtukāt, "hā, nkusis, kimiyikawin ana kā-ntawäyimat," itāw ukusisah.
- (30) awa miywäyihtam ōw ōskinīkiw. iyikuhk äh-utākusiniyik, äkuyikuhk pä-wītsäwäw utānisah awa nōtukäsiw, äh-pä-nayahtahkik ayōwinisah, kikih utsayānisah aw uskinīkiskwäw; ayis anuhts piku mistahih atāwäw awa kisäyiniw. äkusi pīhtukäw awa, tit-äsi-miyikut aw uskinīkiw, äh-kaskikwātamuht; kayahtä miyuhōw wiya, ōhtāwiya äh-ukimāwiyit. tāpwä mäkiw päyak misatimwah; tāpwä wīkimäw.

(31) piyisk kinwäsk wīkiwak. piyisk kutakak ayīsiyiniwak pāhpitsiwak, mīna kayās kā-nakatiht awa kisäyiniw sakāw-iyiniw, utōtāma ä-kīh-pitsiyit, äh-ka-kisātāt utānisah. kītahtawā ntumäw

awa utihtāwāwa.

- (32) ä-pīhtukäyit, ä-kīh-ma-mītsisutsik, "yōh, nitihtāwāw, āku-yikuhk ōma k-āspīhtāwahk, ākwah māna niyanān kā-mātsi-nōta-tāwākanāyahk," itāw; "ninōhtä-nātakāsin; ākwah ākuyikuhk kinwäsk āh-kisātitān," itäw; "ākusi māka niya mīna kiyipah kā-pitsiyān; ākuyikuhk nīstah āh-ihkäyihtamān, kayās kā-nakatsi-pitsistawitsik ntōtāmak," itäw; "ākusi ōmisi ntäyihtän," itwāw awa kisäyiniw sakāw-iyiniw; "ntihtāwāw, pitah nātakām nnōhtā-isi-wītsäwāw ninahāhkisīm, ta-kiskinōhamawak sakāwi-mātsīwin, nōtsihtsikäwin," itäw; "itāp nīpinisiyāhkuh, äkuyikuhk kiyaskut-siwāw ka-pamihikuwāw kistimiwāw," itäw.
 - (33) "äha."
- (34) āta pakwātam; māka kustāw ōh ōtihtāwāwa, "māna ukanta-misi-wanātsihuh!" äh-itāyimāt ukusisah. iyikuhk äh-kīwāt, wīhtam ä-wīh-pitsiyit.
- (35) "pitah nistim ta-ntawāpamāw, ta-wīhtamawāt, ta-pāhi-kuyāk," itäw.

(36) äkusi wayawīw aw uskinīkiskwäw.

- (37) "ā, nikusis, āyiman itāh kā-nahāhkapiyin. kipāhtānānaw āh-matsihtwāt, āh-manitōwit kimanātsimākan. mahtih pitah pōnihtāh kimātawäwin. itāp iyikuhk takusiniyini ōtā, kika-mamātawān," itāw; "awahā äkā wiya kakwä-kisiwah kimanātsimākan. āhkamäyimuh, iskuh kaskihtāyan, kīkway ta-kakwä-nipahtāyan," itäw ukusisah; "āt āni kisākihitin; māka nikustāw kimanātsimākan, äh-manāh-kisiwāhak," itäw.
 - (38) tāpwā wawäyīwak, äh-wīh-pitsitsik. tāpwā nīswayak isi

(27) "So then, Fellow-Tribesman, this evening my daughter will go there. First she will have to do a little sewing," he told him.

(28) Then the old man went back home.

(29) When he entered the tipi, "Well, my son, the one you love

is given to you," he said to his son.

(30) The youth rejoiced. When evening came, that old woman came with her daughter, and they carried a burden of clothes and the young woman's belongings; for, only a short time before, that old man had traded much at the post. So she entered, and they gave the youth what had been sewn for him; they were surprised at the fine clothes he wore because his father was a chief. As he had promised, he gave one horse; really, he took her to wife.

(31) They camped there for a long time. After a while the other people, one by one, moved camp, until it was long since the old Bush Cree had been left as the last, staying on with his daughter after his fellow-tribesmen had moved away. Then at one time he

called his daughter's father-in-law.

(32) When the latter had entered, and when they had eaten, "Now, my fellow-father-in-law, the time has come now when we others always go out to hunt for furs," he told him; "I want to go to the Bush Country; this is as long as I can stay with you," he told him; "So now I too shall soon move camp; I think it long enough now. since long ago my fellow-tribesmen have moved camp and left me behind," he told him; "And so this is my idea," said the old Bush Cree; "Fellow-Father-in-Law, for a while I should like to take my son-in-law along to the North Country, to teach him the woodland way of hunting and getting furs," he told him; "When we come back to summer camp, then you, in return, will have the service of your daughter-in-law," he told him.

(33) "Very well."

(34) To be sure, he disliked the plan; but he feared this man, his son's father-in-law, thinking of his son, "If only he does not go to his destruction!" When he came home, he announced that the others were going to move camp.

(35) "My daughter-in-law had better first go see them and tell

them to wait for you," he told them.

(36) So then the young woman left the tipi.

- (37) "Oh, my son, it is a dangerous place where you are to stay with your wife's people. We hear that your father-in-law is a sorcerer and a person of manitou power. Do for a time give up your game. When you come back here, you may play as much as you like," he told him; "Do your utmost not to anger your father-in-law. Gather your energies, as far as you are able, and make an effort to kill things," he told his son; "I hate to let you go; but I fear your father-in-law, and should dread to displease him," he said to him.
 - (38) Accordingly they made themselves ready to move camp. And

sipwähtäwak. äkwah awa sakāw-iyiniw sipwähtahāw unahāhkisīmah. ā. miywäyihtam awa kisäyiniw.

- (39) iyikuhk nātakām äh-ayātsik, äkuyikuhk ati-māh-mātsīw awa kisäyiniw, äh-wītsäwāt unahāhkisīma, ä-kiskinōhamawāt tānisi tit-äsi-mitihtāyit pisiskiwah. piyisk nakatsihtāw ōw uskinīkiw. hā, päyakōw äkwah, äh-māh-mātsīt, mōswah äh-mātsītutawāt, nanātuhk pisiskiwah äh-nōtsihāt. äkāh miyātsītsi, kītahtawäh māna, "mätawätān!" äh-itikut uwīkimākana, min ōhi wītimwah äh-pakäsītsik, piyisk miywäyihtamwak ōk ōskinīkiskwäwak. āta wiyah namuya tahkih äyisāts äh-pōnihtāt māna aw uskinīkiw.
- (40) piyisk äh-atih-pipuniyik, "hāh, äkuyikuhk õma äspīhtā-wahkih, äkutä kā-mawatsihituhk," itwäw awa kisäyiniw.
- (41) äkwah ispitsiwak. äkuyikuhk ayāwak nīmāwin. täpwä pāpitsiwak it äh-ayātsik kutakak sakāw-iyiniwak. āh, miywäyimāw awa paskwāw-iyiniw, äkutä äh-takusihk.
- (42) tsīhkayimik uskinīkiwa, māka ah-itikut, "āyiman ānih! tānahki itah k-ō-nahāhkapiyan? mistah ān āyimisiw. ātah, 'namuya mistahi nāntaw ntōtan,' k-atayihtamiyit awiya, āsay amisi-wanātsihāt awa kisis. mīna nistwāw kiw-unahāhkisīmiw; ati-misi-wanātsihāwak," itaw, ōh ah-itikut uskinīkiwa; "awaha kakwa akā wiya kisiwāh kisis; āyimanuhk ōma kā-wīkihkamuyin, an āna mīna kītim umisimāw a-wītsōhkamawāt ōhtāwiya, ah-matsihtwāyit, a-mantōwitsik."
- (43) äkusi äkwah äkutah ayāwak, iyikuhk äh-mawatsihitutsik, äh-mihtsätisitsik, nanātuhk äh-āh-isih-wīhkuhtutsik, mīna äh-nīmihitutsik. wiya uskinīkiw kītahtawā päyak wīhkayimik uskinīkiwa, pisisik äh-kiyōkākut. māka ōhi wītimwa tahkih mawināhuk, ä-pakäsītsik. ayis namuya mātsīwak, ōma äh-utamih-wah-wīh-kuhtuwiht. piyisk awa uskinīkiw k-ō-kā-kah-kiyukät, äyaku mīna kiskäyihtam äh-mätawät, piyisk äh-wīhtamawāt kutakah uskinī-kiwah äh-ayāt awah paskwāw-iyiniw pakäsäwiyākan. kītahtawä māna pīhtukäyiwa uskinīkiwa, ä-wīh-kiskinawāpahtamiyit ōma umätawäwin, ä-kiskinōhamawāt; piyisk kiskäyihtamiyiwa; piyis māna ntumāw äkutä äh-mätawätsik, ä-kiskinōhamawāt uskinī-kiwa; piyisk kā-kapä-kīsik mätawäw, nätä kā-kīsi-miywäyihtahk pisisik kā-kīh-mätawät. äkusi äkwah tōtam, pisisik äh-mātawät.
- (44) piyis äkwah āskawih-pitsiwak kutakak. piyis ākwah nāhnōhtähkatäwak; ayis ōma kā-wāh-wīhkuhtutsik mistahi mästsipayihtāwak mītsiwin. kītahtawä äkwah awa kisāyiniw tān-tahtu kīsikāw äkwah äkā käkway tāpwä äh-mītsit, ä-kisātāt unahāh-

so in two different directions they went from there. The Bush Cree took his son-in-law away with him. Oh, the old man liked that.

kept hunting as they were in the wooded country, the old man kept hunting as they went on, taking his son-in-law with him and teaching him to track the game. In time the young man became skilled. So now he went alone, as he continued to hunt, hunting moose and pursuing all kinds of game. When he was not hunting, presently always, "Let us play!" his wife would say to him, and then they, as well as his sisters-in-law, would play the cup-game, until, in time, those young women became fond of it. Indeed, the young man was always loth to cease from it.

(40) Then, in time, as the winter went on, "Now then, the time has come when the band assembles over yonder," said the old man.

(41) Then they moved camp to that place. By this time they had food for the journey. They came to where the other Bush People were staying. The Plains Cree was liked when he came there.

(42) Another young man became his friend, but he told him, "It is a hard thing! Why are you staying here with your wife's people? He is really a hard man to be with. Even though one thinks, 'I am doing nothing serious,' before one knows it, this father-in-law of yours has done for him. He has had three sons-in-law before you; one after another they have destroyed them," he told him, that youth told him; "Be on your guard and try not to incur your father-in-law's displeasure; it is in a dangerous place you are, told with your wife's people, for that oldest sister-in-law of yours, too, makes common cause with her father in his bad magic,

and both have manitou power."

(43) So there they stayed, when the band had assembled in great number, inviting one another to all manner of feasts, and dancing religious dances. In time a certain other young man became fond of this youth and constantly visited him. His sisters-in-law kept bothering him to play the cup-game with them. For they did no hunting, but were busy with feasting one another. After a time that young man who kept visiting them had, he too, learned the game, and in time told the other young men that the Plains Cree had a bowl for the cup-game. Presently some young man would always be coming into the tipi, to learn that game of his by looking on, and he would teach it to him; in time the other would learn it; in time he would be invited to come where they were playing and teach it to the young men; presently he was playing all day and every day, with the same addiction that had kept him always a-playing in his home off yonder. That was what he did, he played all the time.

(44) The time came when the others, at intervals, moved camp. By and by, too, they began to go hungry; for in their feasting one another they had used up much food. Then at one time, when for I know not how many days that old man had not eaten anything to speak of, as he stayed there with his son-in-law who did nothing but

kisīma, pisisik äh-mätawäyit, kītahtawä nīsutipiškwāh äh-mäta-

wävit, äkuvikuhk kisiwäsiw awa kisäyiniw.

(45) ōmis ītwāw: "äkuyikuhk kinwäsk äy-isītōwihak paskwāwiyiniw, kā-nohtahkatayahk. kika-pitsinanaw," itaw; "umatawäwin ta-mītsiw. iyikuhk minahuyāni, namuya kik-āsamāwāw. wīstah nipahtātsi kīkwayah, äkuyikuhk ta-mītsisōw," itäw unahāhkisīma.

(46) äh-kīkisāpāyāyik, mistahi pakwātam aw uskinīkiskwäw ähitimiht uwīkimākana. mātōw kīmōts. äkusi äkwah ä-wawäyīwiht kiskäyihtam. kāh-mätawäwiht kiskäyihtamwak kā-mätawätsik.

(47) "pitsiwānan äkwah wīkiwāw paskwāw-iyiniw," itāw.

- (48) "ähähäy haha!" itwäyiwa ohi sakaw-iyiniwa; "ntotam, āyimisiw ana; namuy āni ukisāwātisiwiniw. kīspin kākway kākisiwāhikut, āyimisiw. namuya kisäwātutam kīkwayah. asāy ani äh-kisiwāhat, äkā uh-pih-wīhtamākawiyin1 ä-wīh-pitsit. sōskwāts, kīspin kākway kikiskāyihtān, kakwā-āhkamāyimuh. mantōwiw ani!" itik ōhi nāpāwa.
- (49) "äkusi nikitimahik. nama käkway nikiskäyihtän. nama kākway nipawātan. äkusi sōskwāts nka-nipahik," itwäw.
- (50) äkusi äkwah ä-kīh-näwu-tipiskāyik, äkuyikuhk sipwähtäw. hāh, utihtam äsah ä-kīh-kapäsiyit. āhtsi pikuh pimuhtäw. nīswāw äh-kapäsiyit, äsah käh-minahuyit. äh-takuhtät, äh-utākusiniyik, pōtih wiyāsah kā-wāpahtahk.
 - (51) "äkus ätsik äni kä-mītsisuyān! nnōhtähkatāh!" itäyihtam.
- (52) māka omisi kih-itwaw awa kisayiniw: "iyikuhk kakway nipahtātsi paskwāw-iyiniw, ta-mītsisōw. āta takuhtātsi, äkāy asamāhkak. misawāts nka-kiskavihtan, kīmots asamāvakuh, itwäw.
- (53) māka kahkiyaw kustik utawāsimisah uwīkimākana. äkwah awa uskinīkiw kāh-pīhtukät, wāpahtam kāhkäwakwah äh-akutäyikih. äkusi ay-apiw. piyis namuya wapahtam ta-wih-kakwaasamiht, ä-ka-kāmwātapiyit uwīkimākana.
- (54) piyisk, "tawasimisitik, mahtih kāhkäwakwah nawatsīk, takawisimōw-mītsisuyahk," äh-itāt, tāpwā nawatsīwak ōma kāhkäwak.
- (55) äkwah äh-mītsisutsik, namwāts asamāw. äh-āt-āsamimiht uwīkimākana, nama wih-mītsisuyiwa, "kiyām nīstah nka-nipahāhkatusun," äh-itäyihtamivit.

(56) "yahō, ntānis, mītsisuh! namuya ka-kīh-kisīstän mītsiwin!" itwäyiwa.

¹ Probably read k-ōh-päh-.

playy, then at one time, when the latter had been a-playing for two

dayys and nights, at last the old man lost patience.

(45) Said he: "Long enough now have I supported the Plains Cree, seeing that now we are starving. Let us move camp," he told the others; "Let him eat that toy of his. When I kill game, you are not to feed him. When he kills something, then he can eat," he said of his son-in-law.

(46) When morning came, that young woman was greatly distressed by what had been said concerning her husband. Secretly she wept. So then he learned that his people were getting ready to leave.

Where they were gaming, the players learned of it.

(47) "The Plains Cree's people are moving their camp," he was told.

(48) "Dear me!" said that Bush Cree; "Fellow-Tribesman, he is a dangerous person; he has no kindliness at all. If anything angers him, he is dangerous. He has no kindliness toward anything. You have already incurred his displeasure: that is why you were not sent the message that he is about to break camp. Without delay, if you have any knowledge beyond the common, try to gather your

energies. He is a manitou person, I tell you!" that man said to him.
(49) "If that is the case, he has done for me. I have no mystic knowledge. I have not dreamed anything. If it is as you say, he

will soon kill me," said he.

(50) So then, when four nights had passed, he went away. He came to a place where the others evidently had camped. He kept on walking. When he had passed two of their overnight camping places, he saw where they had killed game. When he overtook them, at nightfall, there he saw the meat.

(51) "So now I shall get a meal! I am hungry enough!" he

thought.

(52) But the old man had spoken thus: "When the Plainsman kills anything, then let him eat. Even though he arrives, do not give him food. I shall be sure to know it, if you feed him secretly," he said.

(53) All feared him, his children and his wife, When the young man entered, he saw the pieces of parched meat hanging. So he sat there. At last he did not see that there was any intention of feeding him, and his wife sat silent and gloomy.

(54) In time, "Children, roast some dried meat for our bedtime meal," he said to them, and so they roasted a piece of dried meat.

(55) Then, when they ate, he was given no food at all. His wife was given some, but she would not eat, thinking, "Let me too starve."

(56) "Hoho, Daughter, eat! You cannot go without food!" said the other.

- (57) tāpwā mītsisōw; namuy āsamāw unāpāma, ä-kustāt ōhtāwiya. piyisk ākus īsi kawisimōwak. äh-kīsi-kawisimutsik, utsamāw uwīkimākana aw iskwāw.
- (58) "niwīkimākan, māskōts kākway kikiskāyihtan. āhkamāyimuh, kākway ta-kakwā-nipahtāyan kākway. āh-kitahamāt ōma nōhtāwiy ākā t-āsamikawiyin, ākusi ā-kustāyāhk kahkiyaw. ātah nipakwātān āh-tōtākawiyin, ā-sākihitān. ōk ōki nimisak äyāta-ōnāpāmitwāwi, ākus āh-tōtāhtsik ōma kā-wīh-tōtākawiyin, āh-nipahāhkatusutsik. ākwah āh-mantōwit nōhtāwiy, namuy āwiya wīhkāts āh-sākōtsihikut. kisākihitin. kakwā--minahōstamāsuh," itik
- (59) "ähā, äkus āna kä-nipahit kōhtāwiy! namuya¹ käkway nikiskäyihtän," itäw.

(60) äkusi mātōw aw uskinīkiskwäw, äh-itikut uwīkimākana.

äkusi nipāwak.

(61) kīksāpā mīna äh-mītsisōwiht, namuy āsamāw.

- (62) äkus īsi äh-kīsi-mītsisōwiht, "piku ta-pitsiyahk!" itwäyiwa.
- (63) äkusi wawäyīw, äh-mātsīt. iyātah-kīkway-wāpahtahki, wāh-nipahtātsi, kīkway pähtam, äh-tapasiyit ōhi kā-wīh-nipahāt. ahpōh wāpuswah piyāskiswātsi, namuya nipahäw. äkusi pihīs māna aspin tā k-äspitsiwiht äh-ituhtät, tākuhtātsi, äkus äh-ayapit, namuy āsamāw. ātah tahtu-kīsikāw äh-mātsīt, māka nama kākway kīh-nipahtāw. īskaniyā käwāhkatisut. piyis māna mistahi nīpāhtāw, äkwah ä-kawāhkatusut. kītahtawä äkwah namuya kīh-mātsīw, äkwah äh-kawāhkatusut, pätsiwihtsi, äh-apit mātu-kāhpihk, wīhkāts iyikuhk māna ä-sipwähtät. kītahtawä äh-pīhtu-kāt, pahkisin äkwah, äh-näsōwāhkatusut.

(64) "yahōw, tānisi wiy äkwah paskwāw-iyiniw tiyutahk?" itäw unahāhkisīma, äh-pāhpihāt.

(65) mātōw aw uskinīkiskwäw, äh-utsipitāt unāpäma, äkwah ä-wīh-nipahāhkatusuyit.

(66) 'yāh!'' itwäw awa kisäyiniw, äh-wāpamāt äh-mātuyit utānisah; ''käkway ōma mäwihkātaman? kiyām apih!'' itäw.

(67) äkusi kīskuwāyiwa. āy-apiw aw iskwāw āh-pimisiniyit unāpāma. ayis wīh-nipahāhkatusōyiwa. äkwah äkutah kīh-pīmuyōw apsīs kāhkāwakus, iyikuhk äh-kawisimutsik äh-asamāt

¹ The normal combination is nama käkway: "nothing"; here the more general negative namuya is used, probably because käkway kiskäyihtam: "he knows something" has here the specialized sense of "he has mystic knowledge."

(57) Accordingly she ate; she did not give her husband food, for she feared her father. At last they went to bed, even so. When

they had gone to bed, the woman kissed her husband.

(58) "My husband, perhaps you have some mystic knowledge. Summon your forces, that you may kill something. The fact is that my father has forbidden your being given any food, and we all stand in fear of him. To no avail am I distressed at what is being done to you, for I love you. When these my elder sisters here had husbands, this was done to them which is about to be done to you, and they died of hunger. Because my father is a manitou person, he is never defeated by anyone. I love you. Try to kill some food for yourself," she told him.

(59) "Oh, if that is so, then your father will kill me! I have no

mystic knowledge," he told her.

(60) Then the young wife wept, when her husband said this to her. So they went to sleep.

(61) In the morning, when again the family ate, he was not given

food.

(62) When in this way his people had eaten, "We must move

camp!" said that other.

- (63) So then he went out of the tent and hunted. Although he would get sight of things, whenever he was about to kill them, he would hear something, and the creature he was going to kill would run away. Even though he shot at nothing more than a rabbit, he did not kill it. When then at last he would go to where his people had moved the camp, when he arrived, and sat there, he was not given food. Although he hunted every day, he did not succeed in killing anything. How weak he grew with hunger! At last he took to walking much in the dark, so far gone with hunger was he. Then in time he became unable to hunt, for the weakness of hunger, and when they moved camp he would sit on the deserted site, able only at intervals to move himself from the spot. Then at one time, as he came into the tipi, he fell to the ground, exhausted by starvation.
- (64) "Oho, what is the Plainsman doing now, pray?" said the man to his son-in-law, in derision.
- (65) The young wife wept, and drew her husband to her, her husband who was about to die of hunger.

(66) "Bah!" said that old man, when he saw that his daughter

wept; "What are you weeping about? Be still!" he told her.

(67) So she ceased her lamenting. The woman sat where her husband lay. He was dying of hunger. She had slipped into the bosom-fold of her garment a tiny bit of parched meat, and gave it to her husband when they went to bed, and, "Would I could only

unāpama, "hāh, tānik oma mistsahīs mītsiyān!" äh-itäyihtahk

aw öskinikiw. māka uhtsitaw wih-nipahāhkatusöw. (68) "ätataw an äkwah ntakuhtān, niwīkimākan," itäw; "äkusy āni äh-nipahāhkatusuvit kohtāwiy, matwan tsī nka-takuhtān, itäh äkwah kapäsiväkuh?" itäw.

(69) hā, mātōw aw uskinīkiskwäw.

- (70) "hāw, kispin misi-wanātisiyinih, nīstah namuya wīhkāts nka-mītsisun," itik uwīkimākana.
- (71) äkus īsi āta äh-wīh-kakwä-nipāt, māka nama ta-kīh-nipāt, äyikuhk äh-nõhtähkatät, piyis wāpaniyiw, äkwah mīna ähpaminawasowiht.

(72) namuya wih-waniskāw aw uskinikiw, "misawāts namuya

nk-āsamikawin," äy-itäyihtahk. (73) piyisk ä-kīsi-mītsisuwiht, "ā, ntawāsimisitik, wawäyīk! kipimipitsihtanaw!" äh-itwät awa kisäviniw, ä-wih-kakwä-nohtäsimät unahähkisima. äkwah namuya ki-waniskäw aw uskinikiw. äh-āta-wawäyīwiht, namuya wīh-wawäyīw aw iskwäw.

(74) "wawäyih, ntānis! äh-pitsiyahk umah!" itäw.

īkatsitātsimow aw uskinīkiw. utanāskānisiyiwa ä-posihtāwiht, tahki mātuyiwa wīwah. äkwah äh-ati-sipwähtäwiht, äkutah tsīkih astāw mihtah, äh-astāt aw uskinīkiskwäw, äh-ponahk, "äkā ta-kawatsit!" äh-itäyimāt unāpāma. äh-āta-sipwähtäyit ukāwiya, ayāw äkutah, äh-kisātāt unāpama, tahk äh-mātut. ayis akwah atatawisiyiwa unapama. piyis nipawiyiwa.

(75) mātōw aw uskinīkiskwāw, äviwähk äh-wawäyīt. piyisk

- (76) "pä-sipwähtäh!" äh-itiht, āhtsi pikuh namuya tāpwähtam. (77) kītahtawäh ōhtāwiyah kā-matwä-pīkiskwävit, "täpwātihk
- anah! ta-pä-sipwähtäw!" äh-itikut. (78) āta ä-tāh-täpwātiht, piyis utsämäw unāpāma, "nnāpām,
- kisākihitin; māka kiwäh-nakatitn. kiyām nīsta nka-nipahāhkatusun," äh-itikut.
- (79) "niwīkimākan, kiyām kakwā-pimātisih kiya. sipwähtäh. äkāy äkusi itäyihtah. māskōts pimātisiyini, kītahtawä wāpamatwāwi nōhtāwiy, kwayask t-ātsimustawat," itäw; "ka-kwatakihtān oma kisatamani. namuya misawats nka-kih-pimatisin, ata kisa-
- tamani," itäw. (80) piyisk sākōtsimäw. äh-tāh-tāpwātiht, sipwähtäw, mistah äh-mätut.

(81) "yōh, ntānis, käkway ōma ä-mawīhkātaman? kīskuwäh!" itäw awa kisäyiniw utanisah; "namuy ana nantu kititahkomaw. iyikuhk kā-mātōyin," itäw.

eat a little more of this!" was the young man's thought. But he was certain to starve to death.

(68) "It was only with a last effort that this time I arrived, my wife." he told her; "And so your father is starving me to death. It is at likely that I shall arrive at your next night's camping place," he told her.

(69) Oh, the young wife wept.

- (70) "Oh, if you come to grief, I too shall never eat," his wife answered him.
- (71) Then, though he wanted to go to sleep, he could not sleep, so hungry was he. At last day came, and again his people cooked their meal.
- (72) The young man would not get up, for he thought, "In any case I shall not be given food."
- (73) At last, when his tentmates had finished their meal, "Now then, my children, make ready! We must not forget that we are moving camp!" said the old man, meaning to leave his son-in-law behind. The young man was not able to rise from where he lay. Although they all made ready to go, that woman would not leave the tent.
- (74) "Get ready, Daughter! Now is when we move camp!" he told her.
- ready to go. At last the young man dragged himself away from the camp. His wife wept all the time, as her mats were being put on the sled. Then, as the others proceeded to depart, she put sticks of firewood close by there, the young wife, and built a fire, for, "That he may not be cold!" was her thought concerning her husband. Although her mother had gone, she stayed there, close to her husband, weeping all the while. For now her husband was barely alive. At last the others stood still.
 - (76) "Come, be off!" she was bidden, but still she paid no heed.
- (77) Presently, there came the sound of her father's speech, "Call to that person! She is to be off and come!" he was saying of her.
- (78) Although she was called again and again, at last she kissed her husband, and, "My husband, I love you; but I shall leave you. Let me, too, die of hunger," she said to him.
- (79) "My wife, you must try to live. Go away from here. Do not entertain such thoughts. Perhaps, if you live, someday, when you see my father and his people, you will be able to tell him the truth. In any event, I shall not be able to live, even if you stay with me," he told her.
- (80) At last he persuaded her. When they continued to call her, she went from there, weeping bitterly.
- (81) "Why, Daughter, what are you weeping about? Stop your crying!" that old man bade his daughter; "You are not in any way related to him, to be weeping like this," he said to her.

(82) äkusi aspin äh-ati-mātuyit.

(83) kwah wiy āwa ä-pa-pimisihk aw uskinīkiw, äh-utākusiniyik, kītahtawä käkway kā-pähtahk äh-pa-yōtiniyik. kītahtawä kā-pähtahk äh-matwäwäyik, "ä äh ?ay ?ay ?ay ?ay!" äh-pāy-it-wäyit.

(84) "äyakw ätsik āni kā-nipahit! äyakunih ätukā upawākanah

awa kisäyiniw!" itäyihtam.

- (85) äkusi kiyipah mīna āsay kā-pä-matwäwäyik, äh-pä-sāku-wäyit. māka yōtiniyiw; ōtah ä-takuhtäyit, iskutäw kwāskwäy-āstitāyiwa, mistah äh-yōtinipayihtāyit. äyiwähk äh-itāpit, akām-iskutäw mihtih äh-astäyik, äkutah kīh-apiyiwa ayīsiyiniwa, mitun äh-kawāhkatusuyit, wīstāpahkwayah äh-wiyāhtamiyit. äh-kitā-pamāt, wīstah nama pakisāpamik.
 - (86) "äkwah ätuk āw äkwah ä-wīh-nipahit!" itäyihtam.

(87) kītahtawä, "hä hä häy ha ha!" itik; "tānis oma wiya itah

k-ōh-pa-pimisiniyin?" itik.

- (88) "hā ay, nimanātsimākan ah-wīh-nipahāhkatusōyit, akus ōm akwa akā āh-kīh-waskawiyān, ah-wīh-nipahāhkatusōyān, kāh-nakatikawiyān," itaw; "ātah wiya ah-māh-minahut, māka ah-mahyakumit, namuya nikīh-nipahtān kakway, ah-kisiwāhak, ah-māh-matawayān," itaw.
- (89) "äh äh äy, ha ha, nōsisä! āt āni nīsta nikīh-kitimākäyimāw, tāpw āna äh-kitimākäyihtākusit, māka päyak käkway nikīh-mihtawamāw, uma kā-tōtāsk āhtsih¹. namuya kika-nipin; āta wiya, 'ninipin,' kitäyihtän. māka kika-papā-wa-wītsātin. pimiyah kik-ōmītsiwinānaw, äkutōwahk anih äh-umītsiwiniyān,'' itik; äkwah, "hā, nōsisä, kakwä-waniskāh! simatapih!" itik.
 - (90) piyisk kaskihtāw äh-waniskāt.
 - (91) "nosisä, kakwä-pasikoh!" itik.
 - (92) pasikōw, äh-mitsimīt upāskisikan, äh-āswaskukāpawit.

(93) "ā, nōsisä, aswäyihtah!" itik.

(94) äh-tāwikipayihikut, sāpuskāk; uhpimā ākutah kīh-nīpawiyiwa.

(95) "ha, niwītsäwākan!" itik; "pā-uhpipayihuh!" itik; "pākahkus," k-ätwätsik ayīsiyiniwak, äkutōwah niya; māka kīsta kikapākahkōwin. namuya ta-kiskäyihtam kimanātsimākan äh-pimātisiyin," itik.

(96) äkus äh-at-ohpipayihuyit, äh-ati-sakowäyit, wistah, ka-totamiyit uwitsäwakana, äkusi wistah totam, äh-kiwähtahikut.

¹ āhtsih: "from one place to another; continuing, in spite"; probably read uhtsih: "thence, therefore, by means of that."

(82) So off she went, weeping.

(83) And as for that youth, as he lay there, toward evening, suddenly he heard something come, as with a gust of wind. Suddenly he heard a shot, and, "Hey, hey, hi, hi, hi, hi!" someone came calling out.

(84) "And so this is the one that is to kill me! Doubtless this is

that old man's dream spirit!" he thought.

- (85) Then quickly again came the report of a shot, as that person came a-whooping. But a wind blew; as that one arrived, he blew the flame into a leaping flare, striking it as with a gust of wind. When the youth at last looked, across the fire, where lay a log of firewood, there sat a man, very lean and clad in bits of smoky leather. As he looked upon him, the other did not move his eyes from him.
 - (86) "Now, no doubt, now, is when he will kill me!" he thought.

(87) Presently, "Alas, alas!" the other said to him; "Why are

you lying here like this?" the other asked him.

- (88) "Why, because my father-in-law means to kill me with starvation, therefore now, when I am unable to stir, because I am starved almost to death, I have been abandoned," he told him; "Although he himself continues to kill game, yet, because he has cast a spell upon my luck, I cannot kill anything, because I have incurred his displeasure by continuing to play a game," he told the other.
- (89) "Alas, alas, my grandchild! The fact is, to be sure, that I have blessed him, for truly he was in a piteous state, but one thing I regret having given him, that with which he is doing this to you. You will not die; even though, 'I shall die,' is your thought. But you will go about with me. Fat will be our food, for such is my food," the other told him; and then, "Come, Grandson, try to get up! Sit up!" the other told him.

(90) At last he managed to raise himself.

(91) "Grandson, try to rise to your feet!" the other told him.

(92) He rose to his feet, holding fast to his gun and leaning on it to stand.

(93) "Now, Grandson, watch out!" the other told him.

(94) As the other bumped into him, he went right through him;

over there, off to one side, the other was standing.

(95) "There, my comrade!" the other was saying to him; "Come rise from the ground!" he was saying to him; "When mortal men say, 'Bony Spectre,' such am I; but you too shall be a bony spectre. Your father-in-law shall not know that you live," he told him.

(96) At that, when the other rose into the air and whooped as he went on his way, he too did as his companion had done, and the

tāpwä takuhtahik wīkiyihk. ā, sāmāk asamik pimiy. äkutah uhtsi pākahkusiwiw, pikw ītä wiyīhkuhtōwihtsih, āsay äy-asamihtsik pimiy.

- (97) äkwah nāha kisäyiniw miywäyihtam, "äh-nipahāhkatusut nnahāhkisīm," äy-itäyihtahk. äkwah awa uskinīkiskwäw namuya māna wīh-mītsisōw, äy-āt-āsamiht; piyis māna tāpwähtawāw ōhtāwiya, ä-kā-kakwä-sīhkimikut. mistahi kwatakihtāw, pisisik äh-mātut, äh-sākihāt unāpäma, tahkih äh-sīhkimiht, kwayask ta-mītsisut, māka mayaw uhpimä k-ätuhtät, āsay äh-mātut.
- (98) kītahtawā iyikuhk äkwah ä-miyuskamiyik, kīwāpitsiwak, itah umah kā-mawatsihitutsik māna, äkutä äy-ispitsitsik.
- (99) "mahtih kiy-āy-iskwastamiyit uskanah paskwāw-iyiniw nk-āti-ntawāpamāw," itwäw awa kisäyiniw.
- (100) tsīkāhtaw ä-wīh-pimipitsitsik, tāpwä utihtam ōm ōmatukāhpiwāw. pōtih nama käkway uskanah pa-pīwastäyiwa. ahpōh pāskisikan nama käkway. äkusi kīwäw itah äh-kapäsiwiht.
- (101) äh-takuhtät, "yaw, nmwāts käkway ay-iskwastamwak uskaniyiwa paskwāw-iyiniwa," itäw, "npawākanak! mitun äsah wiyīhkipwātsik paskwāw-iyiniwa!" itwäw, ä-mamāhtākusit, "ni-sākōtsihāw!" äh-itäyimāt.
- (102) äkus iyikuhk itäh äh-takuhtätsik äh-wīkiwiht, äkuyikuhk kiskäyihtamwān äh-nipahāhkatusuhāt unahāhkisīma. äkus ähātah-kakwätsimiht, namuya kwayask ātsimōwak; māka kiskäyimāwak ä-matsihtwātsik.
- (103) kītahtawā aw uskinīkiskwāw āh-kakwātsimikut kīmōts iskwāwa, ātsimōw, "äh-nipahāhkatusuhāt paskwāw-iyiniwa."
- (104) mistahi mihtātäwak ōki sakāw-iyiniwak ōhi uskinīkiwa, usām äh-miyusiyit, ākwah äh-kitimākäyihtākusiyit, ōhtāwiyiwa ä-kitimākäyimikuyit. māka kustäwak; ayisk mantōwiyiwa. äkwah äkutah ayāwak.
- (105) kītahtawä äh-nīpihk, äkwah awa uskinīkiw ōhtāwiya ituhtäyiwa ōtah pähunānihk, äkutah äh-wa-wīkiyit, äy-ihtatäyimi-kut, "äkutah ta-takusihk umanātsimākana."
- (106) māka awa kisäyiniw namuya wīh-pä-nimitāsiw, äh-kustāt paskwāw-iyiniwa utihtāwāwa. kutakak sakāw-iyinīsak nimitāsiwak, äh-pä-māhiskahkik. äkutah wāpamäwak ōhi paskwāwiyiniwa. kakwätsihkämōw, ukusisah utihtāwāwa tānt äh-ayāyit.
- (107) "yā, pakahkam namuya kataw tōtam sakāw-iyiniw; itäyimāw. pakāhkam namuya wīhkāts ka-kīh-wāpamāw kikusis. pāyakwāw äsah äh-kīh-utihtātsik ayīsiyiniwah, namuya kīh-wāp-

latter took him home. Truly, they arrived at the other's dwelling. Oh, at once he was given fat to eat. Through these things he became a bony spectre, and when a feast anywhere was given with

thought of him, they were given fat to eat.

(97) Then that old man off yonder rejoiced, thinking, "My son-in-law has starved to death." And that young woman was always unwilling to eat, when she was given food; but in the end she always obeyed her father, who kept urging her. She was very unhappy, weeping all the time, for love of her husband, as she was being constantly urged to eat well; but as soon as she could go off alone, already she was in tears.

(98) Presently, when the warm weather came, they moved their camp back whence they had come; to the place where they were

in the habit of assembling, thither they moved their camp.

(99) "Let me go see on the way whether they have left the Plains

Cree's bones," said the old man.

(100) As they were about to pass near the place in moving camp, he really did go to that abandoned camp-site of theirs. When he looked, there were no bones lying about. There was not even the gun. So he went back where his family was camping for the night.

(101) When he arrived, "Yah, they have not left any bones at all from eating the Plainsman," he told them, "those dream spirits of mine! It seems they much liked the taste of the Plains Cree!" he said, rejoicing as he thought of the other, "I have defeated him!"

(102) So then, when they arrived where their people were camping, it was known of him that he had made his son-in-law starve to death. But, though he then was questioned, they did not tell the truth; but they were known to be sorcerers.

(103) Presently, when the young woman was questioned in secret by the other women, she told the story: "Because he made the

Plainsman starve to death."

(104) The Bush People grieved much for that young man, because he was handsome, and because he was lovable, even as his father had loved him. But they feared that man; for he was a manitou person. Then they stayed there.

(105) Presently, when summer came, that young man's father came here to Battleford, and continued to camp here, thinking he

was near: "Here he will come with his parents-in-law."

country, for he feared his son-in-law's father, the Plains Cree. The other Bush Fellows came to the open country, coming to trade their furs at the post. There they saw that Plains Cree. He made inquiries as to where his son and his son's father-in-law were staying.

(107) "Ho, surely that Bush Cree is doing something not right; that is what one thinks of him. It is certain that you will never see your son. It seems that the one time when they came to where

amāw kikusis. iyātah-kakwätsimihtsi tāntā tit-āyāyit, namuya kwayask wīh-ātsimōw. kītahtawā kīmōts kīh-kakwätsimik iskwäwa kistim, äkusi kiy-wīhtam äh-misi-wanātisiyit unāpäma. käyāpits mistahi kwatakihtāw kistim, äkā äh-wītsäwāt unāpäma."

(108) äkusih itātsimustawāw awa kisäyiniw.

(109) "täpiyāhk kīh-wāpamāyāhk nistim!" itwäw.

(110) "hāw, namuya anuhts kā-nīpihk ta-kīh-pāy-ituhtāw, ähkustahk ayisiyinīnāhk tit-ätuhtät. äkusi māna tōtam, kāh-misiwanātsihātsi uskinīkiwa," itāw aw ukimāw.

(111) pakwātam äh-misi-wanātisiyit ukusisah. äkusi is-ātsimustawāw. äkwah ōki äyukw āwa aw ukimāw utihkwatimah āh-

nīsiyit, mistahi mihtātäwak wīstsāsiwāwa ōk ōskinīkiwak.

- (112) ōmis ītwäwak: "nōhtāh, mahtih nātakām ituhtätān. kakwä-wāpamātān ana kisäyiniw, mīna ta-kakwäh-pähtamahk tāntah nīstsās äh-pimisihk. māskōts namuya katawah ta-k-īsinākwahk itah nīstsās wiyaw äh-astäyik," itäw ōhtāwiya; "äkuyikuhk ayōwinisah kitayānānaw. äkusi isi-wīhtamaw nisis," itāw ōhtāwiya; "ōma nāh-nimitāsihkih, äkutä wiya t-äsi-wītsihiwäw. māskōts ayiwakäs ta-kaskäyihtam, papā-nisikatisiyahkuh." itäw ōhtāwiya.
 - (113) tāpwä wihtamawäw wistāwa äh-itwäyit ukusisah.
 - (114) "äĥa?," itwäw awa ukimāw, tāpwäh nanānis äy-ispitsiwiht.
- (115) äkwah äh-takwākiniyik, nātakām tuhtäwak ōk ōskinīkiwak, ä-wīh-kakwä-wāpamātsik ōhi sakāw-iyiniwa. tāpwä papāmipitsiwak, äh-ma-māh-mātsītsik. wiyāpamātwāwi ayīsiyiniwah, kakwätsihkämōwak tāntä ta-pimisiniyit wīstsāsiwāwa. äkusi namuya kiskäyihtamwān, mīn ōhi kisäyiniwa ä-wīh-kiskäyimātsik.
- (116) "täpiyāhk an īskwäw wāpamāyahkuh, käkway t-ōhtina-mawāyahk, nīstsās uwīkimākana," äh-itwätsik ōk ōskinīkiwak, piyisk kapā-pipun papā-ayāwak.

(117) nama kīh-kiskäyimäwak õhi kisäyiniwa. piyisk atih-kāh-kīsupwäyiw, kiyipah äkwah ta-nīpiniyik. kītahtawä mātsīwak.

- (118) "nōhtā, namuya nka-takusininān anuhts kā-kīsikāk. wāpahkih nka-takuhtānān, ä-wīh-kakwä-wāpamak ayīsiyiniw nān-taw," itwäw aw ōstäsimāw.
- (119) tāpwä mātsīwak. utakuhpiwāwa pimiwitāwak, ayis ähwih-katikunitsik. äkwah kītahtawä äh-pa-pmuhtätsik, mātāhäwak wawāskäsiwa. äyukunih ma-mitihtäwak. äyikuhk äh-utākusik, äkuyikuhk wāpamäwak. tāpwä nipahäwak. äkwah äkutah pānahikäwak, ä-wīh-kutawätsik, "wāpahk ītāp ka-kīwānānaw," äh-itwätsik ōk ōskinīkiwak. tāpwä ä-kih-kutawätsik, äh-nahwatsītsik, äkusi ati-ta-tipiskāyiw. äkwah mistahi nikuhtäwak, äkā ta-kawatsitsik, äh-itäyihtahkik. tāpwä ay-apiwak. piyisk

other people were, your son was not seen. Although he was asked where he might be, he would not tell plainly. Then some women secretly asked your daughter-in-law, and she told that her husband had been done away with. Your daughter-in-law is still very miserable because she has not her husband."

(108) Thus was the story told to the old man.

(109) "If we could but see my daughter-in-law!" he said.

(110) "Oh, he will not come this summer, for he is afraid to go among people. That is the way he does whenever he has done away with a young man," the chief was told.

(111) He was unhappy because his son had been done away with. So, at least, he had been told. And those two nephews of the

chief's, those youths grieved much for their cousin.

(112) They spoke as follows: "Father, let us go up into the Bush Country. Let us try to see that old man, and let us try to hear where my cousin's body lies. Perhaps things do not look as is fitting, there where my cousin's body lies," said one to his father; "We have now enough goods. Tell this to my uncle," he said to his father; "When now the people go to the open country, let him go along. Surely, he would grieve even more, if we all went about alone in the wilderness," he told his father.

(113) Consenting, he told his brother-in-law what his sons had said.

(114) "Very well," said the chief, and accordingly they moved

their camps in different directions.

- (115) So, when autumn came, those young men went northward to try and see that Bush Cree. Accordingly, they moved their camp about, hunting on the way. Whenever they saw people, they inquired where their cousin's body lay. It was not known; nor was it known, when they desired to learn the whereabouts of that old man.
- (116) "At least, if we saw that woman, our cousin's wife, we might learn something from her," said those youths, and thus stayed about, now here, now there, all winter long.
- (117) They did not succeed in learning the whereabouts of that old man. At last the warm weather began to come on, and spring would soon be near. Then at one time they were hunting.

(118) "Father, we shall not be back today. We shall come back tomorrow, for we want to see some people," said the elder one.

(119) Accordingly, they went hunting. They took their blankets with them, for they were going to stay out all night. Presently, as they walked along, they came upon the track of an elk. They followed its trail. Toward evening they came in sight of it. Really, they killed it. Right where they were, they cleared away the snow, to make a fire, for, "Tomorrow we shall go home," said those youths. When then they had built their fire and were making their roasts, night came on. Then they prepared a great amount of firewood, pa-pimisinwak; namuya ä-wih-nipātsik. kītahtawā käkway kā-pähtahkik äh-pä-matwäwäyik, kā-päh-sākōwäwiht¹.

- (120) "yā, nisīm, äkusi māna itātsimāwak pākahkusak. **äkutō-**wahk ätukä," itwäw aw östäsimāw.
- (121) äkusi pa-pimisinwak. kītahtawä kisiwāk mīna kā-pā-matwäwäyik, āsay mīna ä-pä-sākōwäyit. äkuyikuhk pähtamwak äh-pä-yōtiniyik. kwayask säkisiw aw usīmimāw, äh-kustāt pākah-kusah. ōtah äh-takuh-yōtinipayiyik, kā-wāpamātsik akām-iskutāw äh-apiyit pākahkusah, kuntah ä-wīh-pāhpiyit, mā-mīskuts äh-kitāpamikutsik. säkisiw awa usīmimāw; nama kīh-waskawīw. aw ustāsimāw, äyaku tahkih kāh-kiyipa äh-kitāpamikut, kītahtawā, "miyāmay waskawīw," äh-itäyimāt, āsay usīma äy-isikātäsiniyit, kā-nahapiyit pākahkusah, ä-yāsipitāyit utāsiyānah aw ōskinīkiw, ä-wīh-sisikutiskānikut, aw ōstāsimāw k-ōtihtināt.
- (122) "nisīm, waniskā! pita ta-māsihkāw! pisisik māna kātsimihtsik äkus ä-wīh-tōtahkik, ōma kā-wīh-tōtāsk²!" itäw usīma.
 - (123) "yāh, awas, äyisiyiniwiyin! pakitinin!" itäw pākahkus.
- (124) "namuya! uhtsitaw kiwīh-kakwä-maskamitin pāskisikan!"
 - (125) nīsõhkawäwak, äh-māsīhātsik.
- (126) "namuya kiwīh-uhtsi-pakitinitin!" itāw, äh-kiskäyihtahk ä-sākuhāt.
 - (127) nīsōhkawäwak, äh-māsīhātsik.
- (128) "hāw, äyisiyiniwiyin, kiyām pakitinin! ahpōh kika-wähtsihāwak pisiskiwak; kimiyitin, mitunih ta-minahuyan," itäw.
 - (129) "namuya! kinihtāh-kakwä-tsīsimāwāw ayīsiyiniw," itäw.
 - (130) "ahpōh kätisk k-āyisiyiniwināwāw awa kisīm. pakitinin!"
 - (131) "namuya! namuya kiwih-pakitinitin!"
- (132) "kiyām kitimākihtawin! pakitinin! ahpōh kiwāhkōmākan mistah iyāhkusitsi, ätutikawiyini, kika-pimātsihāw," itik.
- (133) "namuya! usām kinihtāh-kakwä-tsīsimāwāw ayisiyiniw. pakitinitāni, namuya ta-kīh-ispayiw anima k-äsiyin," itäw.
- (134) äkuyikuhk māk äkwah wīh-wāpaniyiw. kiskäyihtam äkā äh-pakitiniht pākahkus.

¹ Probably read kā-pāh-sākōwāyit: "the other came a-whooping."

² I do not know what the bony spectres do, beyond wrestling.

so as not to suffer from the cold. So they sat there. In due time they lay down; but they did not mean to sleep. Presently they heard the report of a gun and someone coming a-whooping.

(120) "Oho, Brother, this is what they tell of the bony spectres.

Such they must be," said the elder.

- (121) So they lay there. Presently again, from near by came the sound of a shot, and again someone's whooping. Then they heard the coming of a rush of wind. The younger was properly frightened, fearing the bony spectres. When the gust of wind reached them, there they saw, sitting at the far side of the fire, a bony spectre, smiling a hollow smile and looking now at one, now at the other. The younger one grew frightened; he could not stir from the spot. The elder, at whom the thing kept gazing every little while, suddenly thought, "Surely, he is about to make a move," and already at his younger brother's feet, as he lay, sat the bony spectre, and was drawing off the youth's breech-clout, to leap upon him by surprise; and the elder brother laid hold of the creature.
- (122) "Brother, get up! Let us give him a fight! That which they are said always to be wanting to do, he is now about to do to you!" he told his brother.
- (123) "Faugh, go away, mortal man! Let go of me!" the bony spectre said to him.
 - (124) "No! I am bound to try to take away your gun!" he told it.
 - (125) The two attacked it and wrestled with it.
- (126) "I will not let you go!" he said to it, when he knew that he had it fast.
 - (127) They both grappled with it and wrestled with it.
- (128) "Come, mortal man, do let me go! If you like, you may have easy play with game animals; I give you the gift of killing much game," it told him.
- (129) "No! Such as you are given to cheating mortal men," he told it.
- (130) "If you like, you shall have full length of life, you and your younger brother here. Let me go!"
 - (131) "No! I will not let you go!"
- (132) "Take pity on my words! Let me go! If you like, whenever your kinsman is sorely ill, and you are called to aid, you shall restore him to life," it told him.
- (133) "No! Such as you are too much given to cheating mortal men. If I let you go, that which you say to me will not come to pass," he told it.
- (134) But by this time dawn was near. The bony spectre knew that it would not be freed.

- (135) kītahtawā kāh-miskunahk käkway äh-pīmakāmāskamiyit ōhi pākahkusah. tahkih sākihtāyiwa äyaku.
- (136) "nisīm, kākway awa mistahi kā-sākihtāt, äh-pīmakāmās-kahk. kakwā-maskamātān," itäw.
- (137) "yāh, ākā wiya, äyīsiyiniwiyan! mistah ānima ä-sākihtāvān!"

(138) kītahtawā kā-nsitawäyihtahk aw uskinīkiw.

(139) "ayiwāk ihkin, nisīm! miyāmay oma pakasīwiyākan, kīstsāsinaw otoyākan!" itaw usīma.

(140) äkwah tāpwā, "yāhā, awasitik, äyīsiyiniwiyan! äkāy

ōtinamuk! mistah anima a-sakihtayan!"

(141) piyis maskamäwak. nisitawäyihtamwak wistsäsah upa-

käsäwiyākaniyiw.

- (142) "hāh, nisīm, äkāya pakitinātān! iyāy-īhkinukwāh, awa pākahkus kā-kanawäyihtahk kīstsāsinawa upakāsāwiyākan!" itä-wak.
- (143) piyis äkwah äh-wāpaniyik, namuy äkwah wīh-waskawīw awa pākahkus.

(144) äkwah wäwäkahpitäwak wāpuwayānihk, "nisīm, ka-

kīwähtahānaw," äh-itāt usīma.

- (145) wawäyīwak. ayis äkwah kīsikāyiw. äkwah awa ustāsimāw äh-nayōmāt pākahkusah, äh-kīwähtahātsik, piyis ä-wīh-takuhtātsik, äkutah ayiwäpiwak.
- (146) "hā, nsīm, kīwäh. wīhtamaw kōhtāwiyinaw: anima kāwikiyahk kwäskāhtik ta-mānukäwak anima kunta k-āstāk apāhkwāsun; mitun isi t-ānāskäwak maskusiyah; mīna mistahi kitāstāwak mihtah. äkāya wīhtamawāhkan awa ä-päsiwāyahk," itäw; "kakwätsimiskih, äkāya wīhtamaw," äh-itāt usīma; "äkwah anima mihkwäkin wäskwāhtämihk kit-ānāskäwak; äkwah päyak wāpuwayān äkutah mīna t-āstāwak. iyikuhk kīsihtātwāwi, ka-pā-wīhtamawin; māka äkā wiya ta-pā-ituhtāwak kōhtāwiyinaw; äkā wiya nka-kakwä-wāpamikwak," itäw.
 - (147) äkusi kīwäw aw uskinīkiw.
 - (148) äh-takuhtät, "tāniwā kistäs?" itik ōhtāwiya.
- (149) "ōw, utah kisiwāk aspin äh-apit. māka ōmis äh-itwāt: 'anima kā-wīkiyahk kwäskāhtik äkutah ta-nitawi-mānukäwak,' äh-itwät,'' itäw uhtāwiya; "'kīs-mānukätwāwi, mistahi t-āstāwak maskusiyah, mīna t-ānāskätsik k-ānāskasuyahk. äkwah wäskwāhtämihk t-ānāskäwak mihkwäkin; mīna päyak wāpuwayān ākutah tit-āstāwak,' äh-itwät nistäs,'' täw ōhtāwiya.

(135) Presently the one felt with his hand something which that bony spectre wore across its shoulder. It was always holding fast to this object.

(136) "Brother, there is something to which this creature anxiously clings, something which is slung across its shoulder. Let us try to get it away," he told him.

(137) "Oh, do not, mortal man! I prize it so highly!"

(138) Suddenly that youth recognized it.

(139) "A wonder, Brother! Surely this is a bowl for the cup-game, our cousin's bowl!" he told his brother.

(140) So then, "Oho, be off, mortal man! Do not take it! I prize

this thing too dearly!"

(141) At last they got it away. They recognized their cousin's

gaming-bowl.

(142) "Come, Brother, let us not lose hold of him! What strange thing may it be, that this bony spectre is possessed of our cousin's gaming-bowl!" they said of it.

(143) When at last day broke, that bony spectre no longer tried to

(144) Then they wrapped it tightly in a blanket, and, "Brother, let us take him home with us," said he to his younger brother.

(145) They made ready to go. By this time it was day. Then the elder brother carried the bony spectre on his back, and they took it home with them, until, when they were almost at their destina-

tion, they halted.

(146) "Now, Brother, go home. Tell our father this: at the other side of the grove from where we camp, let them build a tipi with the tent-coverings of whatever kind they have; let them cover the ground well with grass; and let them place there a large supply of firewood. Do not tell him that we are bringing this being," he told him; "If he asks you, do not tell him," he told his brother; "And let them spread this red cloth on the ground opposite the entrance; and there let them lay also one blanket-robe. When they have completed this, you will come and tell me; but do not let our father and the others come here; they are not to try to see me," he told him.

(147) So the youth went home.

(148) When he arrived, "Where is your elder brother?" his father asked him.

(149) "Oh, quite near here he was stopping when I left him. But this is what he says: 'At the far side of the grove from our camp they are to go and set up a tipi,' he says," said he to his father; "'When they have set up the tipi, they are to place there much grass, and they are to lay on the ground those things which we use as mats. And opposite the entrance they are to use red cloth as a rug; and one blanket-robe they are to place there,' says my elder brother," said he to his father.

- (150) "ä hä hä ha ha ha!" itwäw awa kisäyiniw; "māna nāntaw utisi-misi-wanātsihō nikusis!" itwäw.
- (151) "namuya!" itwäw aw usīmimāw; "kiyām kakwäyahuk," itäw ōhtāwiya.
- (152) tāpwā wawäyīwak, äh-nitawi-mānukätsik ōk īskwäwak, awa kisäyiniw maskusiyah äh-manisahk, ä-wīh-anāskätsik. kiyipa kīsihtāwak.
 - (153) "ahaw, sāsay äkwah, nkusis!" itäw.

(154) "ā, nōhtāh, kiyawāw kahkiyaw äkā wiyah päy-ituhtäk;

mīna äkā wiya kakwä-päy-itāpik," itāw.

(155) äkusi äh-ntawi-wihtamawāt ustasah, äkusi kīwāhtahaw awa pākāhkusah; pihtukahaw, wīkiwāhk äh-ahāt, ōm ītah mihkwākin k-ānāskawiht. äkusi pa-pimisin awa pākahkus, äh-akwanahiht, äkwah äh-nātahk ta-mītsitsik aw ōskinīkiw. äkusi piyisk tipiskā-yiw.

(156) kītahtawä äkwah ä-wīh-wāpaniyik, "nisīm, mahti nätah

pimih," itäw, "äkwah wiyākan, äkwah askihk."

(157) nātam. äkwah äyuku äh-pätāt, äh-tihkisahk uma pimiy, äkusi wiyākanihk sīkinam, äh-tahkikamastāt äywaku.

(158) "nahā, pākahkus, ōma minihkwä! kimiywäyihtän pimiy;

kitikawināwāw māna," itäw.

(159) namuya wih-utinamiyiwa.

- (160) piyis waniskānāw, äkwah utōniyihk äh-akunahk uma wiyākan, "minihkwäh!" äh-itāt.
 - (161) tāpwä piyisk minihkwäw.
- (182) "äkuyikuhk mistahi minihkwäw," äh-itäyimāt, pōni-minahäw.
- (168) kīhtwām mīna minahāw. kitāw. kītahtawä äh-mäkw-āpit awa pākahkus, kā-pwah-pwākumpayit pisisik äh-kaskitäwākamiyik.

(184) "nisīm, mahti mīna päyakwāw nātah pimiy," itäw.

- (165) āsay mīna pätāw, mīn äyaku äh-tihkisahk; äh-minahāt. āsay mīna pwākumuyiwa. äkwah mituni askīhtakwakāyiw kāpāpayihtāyit. mīna minahäw. äkwah äh-pakaskihk äh-usāwākamiyik. ākusi äkwah pōnihāw, kāwih äh-pimisihk.
- (166) kītahtawā äh-utākusiniyik, ōmisi k-ātwāt awa pākahkus: "nīstsās, mahti päyakwāw minahin pimiy; miyāmay kiwīh-pi-mātsihin," k-ātwāt awa pākahkus.

(167) "hāw, nisīm, pāyakwāw nātah pimiy. äkā wiya wihtamaw

kõhtāwīnaw," itäw.

(168) tāpwā pātāw pimih, äyuku mīna äh-tihkisahk, äh-minahāt mīna. kitāyiwa, mīna äh-pwākumuyit. äkwah wāpiskāyiw äh pāpayihtāyit.

(169) äh-kīsi-pwākumuyit, "nīstsās, mitun äkwah nikiskisi

niy ōma, nīstsās, ā-papā-pākahkōwiyān!" itāw wīstsāsah.

(150) "Alas, alas!" cried the old man; "It looks as though my son had come to some grief!" he cried.

(151) "No!" said the younger brother; "Try to do the work

quickly," he told his father.

(152) Accordingly they made ready, the women going and setting up the tent, and the old man mowing grass to use on the floor. Quickly they finished it.

(153) "There, it is ready, my son!" he told him.

(154) "Now, Father, all of you, do not come there; and do not

try to look," he told him.

(155) Then he went and told his elder brother, and he brought home the bony spectre; he brought it into their tent and laid it there where the red cloth had been placed as a rug for him. So there lay the bony spectre, covered with a rug, while the youth went to get something for them to eat. At last night fell.

(156) Then, towards dawn, "Brother, go fetch some fat," he told

him, "and a bowl, and a kettle."

(157) He fetched them. When he had brought them, he melted the fat and poured it into the bowl, and set it to cool.

(158) "Here, Bony Spectre, drink this! You are fond of fat, they always say of the like of you," he said to it.

(159) It would not take it.

(160) At last he raised it from where it lay and held the bowl to its lips, and said to it, "Drink!"

(161) At last it really did drink.

(162) When he thought, "Now it has drunk much," he stopped giving it to drink.

(163) Once more he gave it drink. It drank all. Then soon, as the bony spectre sat there, it vomited, bringing up nothing but a black liquid.

(164) "Brother, once more, fetch some fat," he told him.

(165) Again he brought some, and this too he melted, and gave the creature to drink, and again it vomited. This time very green was that which it threw up. Again he gave it to drink. This time, something bright yellow. Then he left it alone, and it lay down again.

(166) Presently, toward evening, thus spoke that bony spectre: "Cousin, pray once more give me fat to drink; for it is plain that you mean to restore me to life," said that bony spectre.

(167) "Come, Brother, once more fetch some fat. Do not tell our

father," he told him.

(168) Accordingly, he brought fat, and this, too, they melted, and gave to that person to drink. He drank it all, and vomited again. This time, white was that which he threw up.

(169) When he had done vomiting, "Cousin, now I am fully conscious. It is I, my cousin, who have been going about in the form

of a bony spectre!" he told his cousin.

- (170) äwaku kā-kīh-nipahāhkatusut uskinīkiw kā-miyusit.
- (171) äkusi äkwah awa usīma, "hā, nsīm, tahtuh k-āyāt kōhtāwiyinaw maskihkiyah ta-pakāhtāwak," itäw usīma; "kāya wihtamaw. mistah ōma äh-wih-miywävihtamahk, pimätsihäyahkuh kīstsāsinaw," itäw.

(172) tāpwā ntawi-sīhkimāw ōhtāwiya. tāpwā pakāhtāw maskihkiyah awa kisäyiniw. äh-kīsihtāt, äyak ōm ōhtsi mīna äh-minahātsik ustsāsiwāwa¹, äkusi tāpwä pimātisiyiwa. äkwah asamäwak,

äkwah wistāwāw äh-mitsisutsik.

(173) "nīstsās, tāpwä nimiywäyihtän, äh-pimātisiyān, wāpamitakuk! pikw äh-itwäyan nka-tōtän, äh-pimātsihiyin."

(174) 'ā, namuya, nistsās! kiya nawats pikw äh-itwäyan nka-tōtänān. nama wīhkāts käkway ka-nātän," itäw ustsāsah. (175) äyikuhk äh-miyōskawiyit, äkwah, "nīstsas, äkwah tsī kāwāpamikwak nöhtāwiy nikāwiy mīna nimis?" itwayiwa.

(176) "äh?, nika-pä-wāpamikwak." (177) äkwah ntawi-wihtamawäwak.

- (178) "nōhtāh, 'tāns ōki ätahkamikisitsik?' kitäyihtän. ōma kā-mātsiyāhk pākahkus ä-kiy-ōtihtikuyāhk, äyakō ä-pä-kīwähtahāyāhk; nīstsās upakäsäwiyākan äh-ayāt pākahkus, kā-kīhpä-kīwähtahāyāhk. äyakw āna äh-māh-minahiht pimiy, iyikuhk äh-āpahkawisit, äkwah maskihkiyah kā-pakāhtāyan, äkwanih mīna äh-māh-minahāyāhk. äkusi äkwah, 'nipä-wāpamikwak,' äh-itikuyäk, äwakw äs āna, 'kīh-misi-wanātsihāw', kā-kih-itiht nīstsās, äs āna äh-pākahkowit. māk äkwah kāw äkwah āpisisin," itäw.
- (179) äkusi äkw äh-ati-wayawīt, ōk ōk äh-ituhtätsik, tāpwä wāpamäwak. nisitawäyimäwak, äh-atamiskawātsik.

(180) äkusi äkutah ay-ayāwak.

- (181) kītahtawā māna, "nīstsās, ōtah kisiwāk ayāwak mõswak. ntawi-nipah," äh-itwät awa kā-kīh-pākahkōwit, akus äh-ntawinipahātsik ōhi, piyis kiyipah tāhtsipōw.
- (182) äkusi äkwah pä-sipwähtäwak, äkwah ä-kīwähtahātsik wīstsāsiwāwa. piyis äh-nīpiniyik, takusinwak ōtah pahunānihk. namuya itah äh-wikiwiht wih-kapäsiwak, äkä ta-wapamimiht ohi, mīna äkā ta-pähtahk nāha kisäyiniw kā-kīh-nipaĥāhkatusuhāt. äyökö uhtsi k-öh-kätätsik öhi wistsäsiwäwa. piyisk pä-sipwäpitsiwak. namuya äkutah ayayiwah usisiwawa. kawih ka-kisihmiyusit aw uskinīkiw, akus īsi miyusiw. akwah a-pa-nimitāsipitsitsik, kītahtawā wāpamāwak ayīsiyiniwa. äh-kakwātsihkāmut-

¹ The normal form is wistsāsiwāwa, but cf., a few lines below, ustsāsah for wīstsāsah; perhaps a neologism.

(170) He was none other than that handsome youth who had starved to death.

(171) Then said the one to his brother, "Come, Brother, let them set to boil as many medicinal herbs as our father has. Do you tell him this. Greatly now we shall rejoice, if we restore our cousin to life," he said to him.

(172) So he went to make the request of his father. Accordingly, the old man set the medicines to boil. When he had finished, this, again, they gave to their cousin to drink, and now truly he lived. Then they gave him food, and they, too, ate.

(173) "Cousin, truly, I am glad to live and look upon all of you!

Whatever you say I will do, for you have restored me to life."

(174) "Oh, no, Cousin! Rather, whatever you say, we others will

do. Never shall you go for anything," he told his cousin.

(175) Then, when he was quite well, "Cousin, may my father and

mother and sister see you now?" he asked.

(176) "Yes, let them come and see me."

(177) Then they went to tell them.

thinking. That time when we were hunting, a bony spectre came where we were, and we brought it home here with us; because the bony spectre had our cousin's gaming-bowl, we brought it home with us. Then, when it was given repeated drinks of fat, when he came to himself, that was when you set medicines to boil, and these, too, we gave him to drink. And so now, 'They may come and see me,' he says to you, for he turns out to be none other than that cousin of mine, of whom it was said, 'He has been destroyed;' it appears that he has been in the form of a bony spectre. But now he has come back to his natural state," he told him.

(179) Then, as he left the tent, these people went there and really,

they saw him. They recognized him, and welcomed him.

(180) So there they all stayed.

(181) Often, in the time that followed, "Cousin, some moose are close by. Go kill one," he would say who had been a bony spectre, and they would go kill one, and so finally, he soon recovered his flesh with good fare.

(182) So then they set out to come here, to bring their cousin home. At last, in spring, they arrived here at Battleford. They did not care to camp where the people were staying, lest he be seen, and lest the old man hear of it who had starved him. For this reason they kept their cousin concealed. At last they moved their camp and brought it here. Their uncle was not there. That youth was now again as handsome as he had formerly been. Then, as they came trekking into the open country, presently they came in

sik, usisiwāwa namuya wāhyaw ātsimimāwa äh-wīkiyit. awa östäsimäw ispayiw, ä-ntawāpamāt usisah. tāpwä wāpamāw. mātōyiwa usikusa, āsay äh-kiskisiyit ukusisiyiwa.

(183) "äkā wiya mātuh, nisikusä," itäw.

(184) äkusi mīk usisah miskutākay äh-mīkisiwiyik, sihkusiwayanah äh-kikamuyit, mina mitasah. mitasah pikuh utinam.

(185) "uma wiya miskutākay nāntaw ka-kīh-itāpatsihtān," itāw usisah, "nīstsās tit-ōskutākāt," äh-itäyihtahk; "hā, nisisä, kisiwāk om otah niwikinān. äh-pä-ntumitan, wapahkih ta-pay-ispitsiyan," itäw.

(186) namuya wihtamawäw äh-pimātisiyit wistsāsah. äkus isi

kīwāpayiw. äh-tipiskāk takusin. ātsimustawāw wistsāsah.

(187) "niwāpamāwak köhtāwiy. wāpahkih ötah ta-pāpitsiwak," itäw; "namuya niwihtamawāwak äh-pimātisiyin," itäw.

(188) äkwah tāpwä äh-wāpaniyik pāpitsiyiwa. kisiwāk kapäsiyiwa. mātowak äh-wāpamātsik.

(189) "yā, nitsāhkus, kāya mātuk!" itāw utsāhkusah.

(190) kīskuwäyiwa. äkwah wiskwāhtämihk pimisin aw uskinīkiw, äh-wäwäkisihk.

(191) "hāw, ōtah ta-pä-pīhtukäw nisis äkwah nisikus," itäw.

(192) pīhtukāwak, ākutā ä-isi-sāwahtōyit ukusisah.

(193) "nisisä, tänisi kah-itäyihtän, wapamat nistsäs?"

(194) tapāhtiskwäyiwa.

(195) "nitihkwāh, nkah-miywäyihtän, kīstsās wāpamak itah ähpimisihk," itwäw aw ukimāw.

(196) "hā, nīstsas, waniskāh!" itāw.

(197) äh-waniskāyit, awīn ōhi, äyakuni ukusisah wāwiyak! käkāts kipatāhtam awa kisäyiniw, iyikuhk äh-miywäyihtahk, äh-

wāpamāt ukusisah. äkusi mistahi miywäyihtamwak.

(198) äkus äh-wāpaniyik, ispitsiwak pähunānihk. māka namuya wihtamwak äh-pimatisiyit oh oskinikiwa, äh-kustatsik nähi kisäyiniwa, "māskots pähtahkih, mīna nka-misi-wanātsihikunān," äy-itäyihtahkik. tāpwā kapäsiwak. äh-wāpahk, sakaw-iyinisak kā-pāpitsitsik, awīn ohi, akutah akwah k-ayayit ohih kah-kīnipahahkatusohikut, akwah a-wih-mahiskamiyit.

(199) "nīstsās, mahtih ntawāpahkäk, mahti kā-wāpamāyäk niwīkimākan," itäw.

(200) tāpwā ituhtāwak ōk ōskinīkiwak. nawats kiyipah kā-päpīhtukāyit öhih sakāw-iyiniwa, wāpamikwak wīstsāsiwāwa öwi kimākaniyiwa. käyāpits namwāts wawäsiyiwa, käyāpits ä-mihtā tāt aw uwīkimākana, nīsu-pipun aspin kā-nipahāhkatusuvii k-ätäyihtahk, uwikimākana. mayaw äh-wāpamāt oh oskinikiwa sämāk tapahtiskwäyiw aw uskinīkiskwäw, äh-pahpahkikawā: uwīkimākana wīstsāsiyiwa äh-nisitawäyimāt.

sight of people. When they asked, their uncle was said to be camping not far from there. The older brother rode there, to see his uncle. He saw him. His aunt wept, remembering her son.

(183) "Do not weep, my aunt," he said to her.

(184) Then his uncle gave him a beaded jacket with weaselskin tassels, and breeches. He took only the breeches.

(185) "As for this jacket, you will have use for it," he told his uncle, and his thought was, "My cousin shall have it." — "Now, uncle, we are camping close by here. I have come to invite you to move your camp there tomorrow," he told him.

(186) He did not tell him that his cousin was alive. Thereupon he rode back. He arrived at nightfall. He told his cousin what

he had done.

(187) "I have seen your father and his people. Tomorrow they will move their camp here," he told him; "I did not tell them that you are alive," he told him.

(188) Then really, the next day, the others came with their camp.

They encamped close by. They wept when they saw them.

(189) "Oh, Sister-in-Law, do not weep!" said the woman to her sister-in-law.

(190) They ceased lamenting. Opposite the entranceway lay that youth, wrapped in a covering.

(191) "Now then, my uncle and aunt are to come inside here," he

told them.

(192) They entered and stood at the foot-end of their son's couch.

(193) "Uncle, what would you think, if you saw my cousin?"

(194) He bowed his head.

(195) "Nephew, I should be glad to see the place where your cousin lies," said that chief.

(196) "Come, Cousin, arise!" he bade him.

old man almost choked with emotion, so happy was he, when he beheld his son. So they rejoiced greatly.

(198) Then, on the next day, they moved their camp to Battleford. But they did not make it known that that youth was alive, for they feared yonder old man, thinking, "Perhaps, if he hears this, he will destroy us all." So they pitched camp. The next day some Bush Folk came camping there, and, behold, among them was the one who had starved him, coming to trade at the post.

(199) "Cousin, pray, go look if you can see my wife," he told them.

(200) So those young men went there. That Bush Cree had come and entered before them, and their cousin's wife saw them. Even now she had not put on any ornaments, for she was still grieving for her husband, who had, so far as she knew, starved to death two years before. As soon as she saw those youths, the young woman bowed her head and wept, because she recognized her husband's cousins.

(201) äkwah awa kisäyiniw, "ä hä hä häy ha ha!" itwäw; "itah uka-kīh-miywäyihtäh ninahāhkisīm, wīstsāsah kīh-wāpamāt, äkā katawah kā-kīh-ay-ispayiyāhk!" itwäw awa kisäyiniw.

(202) äkusi kiyipa ati-wayawīwak ōk ōskinīkiwak, wīstsāsiwāwa

ä-wih-ātsimustawātsik.

(203) "nīstsās, niwāpamānān ntawämānān". käyāpits namuya nānāpātsihōw. tāpwä äsah kikī-mihtātik. mayaw āh-nisitawäyimikuyāhk sämāk pahpahkikawāpiw," itäw.

(204) iyikuhk äh-pimi-kīwäyit, äkwah k-ätuhtät awa nōtukäsiw, ustimah äh-ntawāpamāt, "ntawi-ntum," äh-itāt aw uskinīkiw ukāwiya. ituhtäw.

(205) äh-pīhtukät, "häy häy häy hi hi!" itwäw awa kisäyiniw.

(206) mātōw aw uskinīkiskwäw, usikusah äh-wāpamāt.

(207) awa wiya kisäyiniw, "ähähäy hi hi!" k-ätwät; "uka-kih-miywäyihtäh ninahāhkisīm, itah ta-kih-wāpamāt ukāwiya ōhtāwiya, iyikuhk kā-kih-kīsinātsihikuwisiyāhk, äh-misi-wanātisit ninahāhkisīm," itwäw.

(208) namuya äh-kiskäyihtahk äh-pimātisiyit awa k-ätwät kisäyiniw.

(209) äkwah tipiskāyiw.

(210) "äh-pä-ntumak awa nistim, ä-wih-wapamikut usisah," itäw.

(211) "hā, nyā, nitānis! wiyāyipats kinōhtä-wāpamik ntihtāwāw!" itäw.

(212) kīwä-wītsäwäw.

(213) wāhyawās äy-ihtātsik, "nisikusā, kunt āniki kā-mihtātāmōwi-kīskwätsik, kikusisah wiyawāw aniki ä-misi-wanātsihātsik. ahpōh ōma wāh-mātōyānih, nōhtsihikwak," itwäw aw uskinīkiskwäw.

(214) "ã, nistim, äkā wiya ātuta kiyām!" itäw.

(215) äkusi pihtukäwak wikiwāhk. äh-atamiskawāt usisah, mātōw.

(216) "kiyām apih, nistim. kāya mātuh," itäw.

(217) äkwah ä-kīh-mītsisut, "kīwä äkwah, nistim. mistahi tatipiskāw," itäw.

1(218) äkusi wayawiyiwa. äkutä aw uskinīkiw askamawāw. äyakō uhtsi k-ōh-itāt awa nōtukāsiw, ākus ä-kīh-itikut ukusisah. äkwah awa uskinīkiw itah äh-pimisihk, äh-pimuhtäyit, pasikōw, äh-mitsimināt.

(219) "kiyām pakitinin! aspin niwīkimākan kā-misi-wanātisit, namuya wīhkāts äkusi nitäyihtän, kutak nāpāw ta-ntawäyimak," itäw.

¹ nitawämāw: "my sister (man speaking); my brother (woman speaking)" is used widely between persons of opposite sex; whether the use here, in the sense of "my cross-cousin's wife (man speaking)" is specialized or not, I cannot say.

- (201) And that old man cried, "Dear me, dear me! How happy my son-in-law would have been to see his cousins, unlucky as we have been!" said that old man.
- (202) At that those youths quickly went out, to go tell their cousin.
- (203) "Cousin, we have seen our kinswoman. Even now she wears no finery. It seems that truly she has been grieving for you. As soon as she recognized us, she shed tears," he told him.
- (204) As soon as they went on home, that old woman went there to visit her daughter-in-law, for. "Go see her," that youth had said to his mother. She went there.
 - (205) When she entered, "Dear me, dear me!" cried that old man.
 - (206) The young woman wept, when she saw her mother-in-law.
- (207) But the old man cried, "Dear me, dear me! How glad my son-in-law would have been, to see here his mother and his father, cruelly deprived as we have been by powers above our control, in my son-in-law's destruction!" he said.

(208) The old man said this not knowing that the other lived.

(209) Then night came.

(210) "I have come to invite my daughter-in-law here, for her father-in-law wishes to see her," she told them.
(211) "There, go, Daughter! It is gratifying that my fellow-father-in-law wishes to see you!" he said to her.

(212) She went home with her.

(213) When they had gone a ways, "Mother-in-Law, it is but in pretense that those people carry on as though they were grieving, for it is they who destroyed your son. Even when I would weep, they stop me," said the young woman.

(214) "Oh, Daughter-in-Law, please, do not speak of that!" she

told her.

(215) So they entered their dwelling. When she greeted her father-in-law, she wept.

(216) "Be quiet, Daughter-in-Law. Do not weep," he told her. (217) Then, when she had eaten, "Go home now, my daughter-in-

law. It is getting very dark," she told her.

(218) So she went out of the tent. There that young man was lying in wait for her. That was why the old woman had said this to her, for her son had bidden her so. Then, where the young man lay, as she walked by, he arose and seized hold of her.

(219) "Do let me go! Ever since my husband came to grief, I have never had the feeling of wishing for another man," she said to him.

- (220) "hā, namuya ka-kīh-pakitinitn! niy ōma, niwīkimākan! nipimātisin ōma! äyakw ānima itah kā-kīh-nakasiyak, äkus ānima nikīh-pä-sa-sipwähtān," itäw.
 - (221) ānwähtāk.
- (222) "äkwah nõhtäwiy wikiwāhk tuhtätān pitah; k-ōh-pā-wayawiyin," itäw.

(223) namuya tāpwähtam.

(224) "mātsikōtitān ōm ätah nipakäsäwiyākan!" itäw.

- (225) äkuyikuhk tāpwähtam aw uskinīkiskwäw, kuntah äh-mātut, ● äh-uy-utsämāt unāpäma, äkw äh-kīwähtahikut. äh-pīhtukätsik äkwah, tāpwä mitun nisitawäyimäw unāpäma.
 - (226) äkusi äkwah äkutah ayāwak. iyikuhk äh-wāpaniyik, kakaskikwāsōw, äh-miyāt aw iskwäw ustima t-ōtayōwinisiyit. iyikuhk äy-ākwā-kīsikāyik, pä-nātik umisah. kāsōw aw uskinīkiw. namuya wāpamik wītimwa. käyāpits kaskikwāsuyiwa.

(227) "ta-pä-kīwäyin äkwah!" itäw.

(228) "nistim pita ta-kīsikwātam utsayōwinisisah. kīsikwātahk ītāp ta-kīwäw," itäw.

(229) iyikuhk äh-tipiskäyik, äkwah kīwaw aw ōskinīkiskwaw. wītsawaw uwīkimākana. äh-pīhtukat aw iskwaw, nāwayas kapīhtukayit unāpama. sakisiw awa kisayiniw.

(230) "ninahāhkisīm, kiyām nika-pimātisin!" itäw.

(231) "yā, nimanātsimākan, namuya nāntaw kitäyimitn, ā-kīh-

ātah-tōtawiyin; nama nāntaw nitäyihtän!"

(232) tahtu kakway ah-miywasiniyik a-kih-atawat awa kisayiniw, kahkiyaw miyaw unahahkisima, min ah-iskunat atawakanah, nikikwayana, pahkakinwa, ah-miyat.

(233) "kiyām nika-pimātisin, nnahāhkisīm!" itäw.

(234) "äkusi namuya nāntaw nitäyihtän," itwäw aw uskinīkiw.

(235) äkus äh-ati-pasikōt, äh-kīwätsik uwīkimākana, utsayānisiwāwa äh-kīwähtatātsik, mistahi mākwäyimōw awa kisäyiniw. unahāhkisīma ä-nisitawäyimāt.

(236) äkwah äh-kawisimutsik, "niwīkimākan," itwäw aw uskinī

kiw, "tānisi, kimiywäyihtän tsī äh-uyöhtāwiyin?"

(237) "namuya! nikisiwāhik ana, māna äh-kīh-kitimahisk, ah kīh-kakwātakihisk. nawats kiya nimiywäyihtän äh-wāpamitān. itāw.

(238) "hāw, tān āna mīna ākus īsi nōtsihtāt tāpiskōts kōhtāwiy?" itāw.

(239) "nikāwiy ana wiya miyu-pimātisiw, ākwah ana k-āskōwis kawak. nimis wiy āna umisimāw, k-ātātisit nohtāwiy, āku ītātisiw," itāw.

(240) "kah!"

(241) äkus õmis ītäyihtam awa uskinīkiw: "hāw, anuhts ubo

- (220) "Oh, I shall not let you go! It is I, my wife! I am alive! From that place where you left me behind, I have come here," he told her.
 - (221) She did not believe him.
- (222) "Then let us but go to my father's dwelling, from which you have even now come," he told her.

(223) She paid no heed to this.

(224) "Look, here is my bowl for the cup-game!" he said to her.

- (225) Then the young woman believed it, and wept without grief, kissing her husband again and again, as he took her back to his dwelling. When now they entered, she did indeed fully recognize her husband.
- (226) So there they stayed then. The next day she spent at sewing, for that woman gave her daughter-in-law things to wear. At noon, her elder sister came to get her. The youth hid himself. His sister-in-law did not see him. His wife kept on sewing.

(227) "You are to come home now!" she told her.

(228) "My daughter-in-law is first to sew her garments. When she has finished sewing them, she will come home," she told her.

(229) When darkness was falling, then the young woman went home. Her husband went with her. When she entered the tipi, her husband went in behind her. The old man was frightened.

(230) "My son-in-law, please let me live!" he said to him.

(231) "Oh, my father-in-law, I bear you no grudge at all, even though you did that to me; I do not think anything of it!"

(232) As many fine things as that old man had bought at the trading-post, all of them he gave to his son-in-law, as well as the furs which he had kept out for himself; otterskins, and cured buffalo hides he gave him.

(233) "Pray let me live, my son-in-law!" he said to him.

(234) "I tell you, I think nothing at all of it," the youth answered him.

(235) Then he rose to his feet, and he and his wife went home, taking their belongings with them; and greatly worried was that old man, having recognized his son-in-law.

(236) Then, as they went to bed, "My wife," said that young man,

"Tell me, are you glad that you have a father?"

(237) "No! He made me hate him, when he made you miserable and tormented you. I am far more glad that I can lay eyes upon you," she told him.

(238) "Now, which ones have followed the same ends as your

father?" he asked her.

- (239) "As for my mother, she is a good person, and so is the sister to whom I am next in age. But as for my oldest sister, she is of the same character as my father," she told him.
 - (240) "I see!"
 - (241) Then that youth thought, "Now, tonight when he sleeps,

kā-wäh-nipāt, kayahtā namuya ta-kih-waskawīw; ta-nipōwisiw awa kisäyiniw! mīna namuya ta-nihtāwäw! äyikuhk takwākikih, ta-pwāna-waskawīw! äkusi äkutah mīna kiyipa utānisa ka-pwāna-waskawiyiwa, anihih umisimāwa!" itäyihtam, ākwah äh-kawisimut.

- (242) kītahtawä äh-wāpaniyik, namuya waskawīw ana kisäyiniw, äh-nipōwisit. äkwah namuya nihtāwīw. pä-ntumāw awa uskinī-kiskwäw.
- (243) "pä-ntawāpam köhtāwiyinaw! tāns ātukā is-āyāw! kayahtā nipōwisiw; namuya mīna pīkiskwäw," päy-itäw awa usīma.
 - (244) "namuya niwīh-nitawāpamāw," itäw umisah.
- (245) iyikuhk aw uskinīkiw, "mahtih ntawāpamātān kōhtāwiy," itäw.
- (246) tāpwā tuhtāwak. äh-pīhtukāt, mayaw äh-nsitawāyimāt awa kisāyiniw unahāhkisīma, kuntah äh-tsīputunāyit, "nk-ata-miskawāw," äh-itäyimāt unahāhkisīma.

(247) "yahōw, tānsi äkwah tiyōtahk kisäyiniw, kunta kā-tsa-

tsīputunāyit sakāw-iyiniw umanitōwiw?" itāw.

(248) äkw öki uskinīkiskwäwak ä-kakīsimututawātsik wītimuwāwa ta-kakwä-pimātsihāyit uhtāwiyiwāwa, "namuya nāntaw nka-kīh-tōtän, äka mā manitōwiyān. wiya kōhtāwiyiwāw manitōwiw, kahkiyaw awiya äh-itikut sakāw-iyiniwa," itäw, äkus ähati-wayawīt, äh-kīwät.

(249) äkusi äyaku.

(250) iyikuhk äh-takwākiniyik, nipiw awa kisäyiniw. äkusi mīna kiyipa utānisa nipiyiwa.

(251) äkusi äkuyikuhk äskwāk ātsimōwin.

42. GASPARD.

nāh-namiskwäkāpaw.

(1) päyak äsah nāpāw kaspwān isiyīhkāsōw. itōwahk nawats pikuh kā-mōhtsōwitsik, kisāstāw äkutōwah äs āwah awa nāpāw. äkwah mistahi kitimākäyimik ustäsah. äkwah kītahtawä āhkusiyiwa. äkwah wiya kaspwān nama wīhkāts äsah atuskäw. äkwah pikuh awāsisah nayästaw piku äh-mātawākāt, äku piku nayästaw äy-isi-atuskāt. nama käkway kutak äyaku piku äh-ātuskātahk, awāsisah pikuh äh-utamināt. nīsiyiwa ustäsah utsawāsimisiyiwa. kītahtawā ustäsah ōki mats-āyīsiyiniwak äh-mihtsätitsik nipahäwak äyakunih anihih. äkwah wiya piku kaspwān k-äsiyīhkāsut äkwah mistahi äh-kīhtimit. käyiwähk pamihāw awa iskwäw wītimwa; mistahi kitimākäyimäw. äkwah piku awāsisah nayästaw ähutamināt. mistahi māna pakwātam awa iskwäw, äkāh wīhkāts ähatuskäyit ōhi wītimwa. ahpōh nama wīhkāts nikuhtāw awa kaspwān, usām mistahi äh-kīhtimit, äkwah piku wītimwa ähatuskäyit. ätataw nawats pikuh äsah asamisōwak.

let him suddenly lose the power of moving his limbs; let that old man be paralyzed! And let him lose the power of speech! Until autumn comes, let him be unable to stir a limb! And also let his daughter soon lose the power of movement, that eldest one!" he thought, and lay down to sleep.

(242) Then, in the morning, that old man could not stir, and was paralyzed. Also, he could not speak. That young woman was sent

for.

(243) "Come, see our father! What can be the matter with him? Suddenly he has become paralyzed; and he does not speak," one came and told her sister.

(244) "I do not care to go and see him," she told her elder sister.

(245) But the young man, in turn, said to her, "Let us go see your father."

(246) So they went there. When he entered, as soon as the old man recognized his son-in-law, he helplessly twitched the muscles of his face, thinking of his son-in-law, "Let me greet him."

(247) "Why, what is the old man doing, twisting his face that

silly way, the manitou Bush Cree?" he asked him.

- (248) Then, when those young women implored their brother-inlaw to try to restore their father to life, "I cannot do anything, since of course I have no manitou power. It is your father has manitou power, as all the Bush Cree say of him," he told them, and with that left the tent and went home.
 - (249) So much for this.
- (250) When autumn came, the old man died. Likewise his daughter soon died.

(251) Now, this is the end of the story.

42. GASPARD.

Louis Moosomin.

(1) A certain man, the story goes, was called Gaspard. Of the kind that are more crazy than anything else, of that kind, to all appearance, was that man. His elder brother was fond of him and cared for him. Then at one time the elder brother took sick. But as for Gaspard, he never worked. He only played with the children, that was the only kind of work he did. At nothing else he worked, only at amusing the children. His brother had two children. Presently those evil men, who were many, killed that elder brother of his. Then there was left only that Gaspard, who was so lazy. That woman took such care as she was able of her brother-in-law; she treated him with most pitying kindness. And all he did, even now, was to amuse the children. The woman was very much dissatisfied because her brother-in-law never worked. That Gaspard never even gathered firewood, for he was too lazy; his sister-in-law did all the work. They had barely enough to eat.

- (2) kītahtawā ōmisi itäyihtam, ä-wih-mātsīwiht: "mahtih nika-wītsihiwān!" itäyihtam äsah awa iskwäw; "māskōts wīh-wāpihiht-sih nītim," itäyihtam äsah.
- (3) tāpwä akus īsi isi-wītsawaw. akwah nama kakway āhtsi pikuh awa kaspwān, piyisk āta a-wāh-wanihikawiht. piyisk akus īsi isi-pitsiwān. ntawats namuya awa iskwaw wīh-pitsiw. ayisk namuya wītimwah wīh-atuskayiwa. akwah awa iskwaw wākayōsah miskawaw. nipahaw asah. mistah ah-wiyinuwit, akutah uhtsi mistahi māwatsihtāw pimiy. akwah wāpuswah ah-nā-nipahāt, piyisk mistahi mīsihtāw. akwah kītahtawa kīkisapāh namwāts wīh-mītsisow awa kaspwān. māmaskātam awa wītimwa akā ah-wīh-mītsisuvit awa iskwaw.

(4) "tānāhk uma äkā u-wīh-mītsisut?" itäyihtam äsah.

(5) āsay mīna namuya mītsisōw äh-āpihtā-kīsikāyik. piyisk ähtipiskāyik namuya mītsisōw. äkwah mistahi pakwātam awa iskwäw äh-wāpaniyik mīna äh-asamāt, namuya wīh-mītsisōyiwa. piyisk mīna tipiskāyiw, äkā ä-wīh-mītsisut.

(6) "tānähk ōma?" itwäw awa uskinīkiskwäw.

(7) äkwah, "nītim, äkāya nāntaw itäyihtah. namuya äh-āhku-siyān," itwäw äsa awa kaspwān.

(8) "kähtsināh," itäyihtam aw īskwäw, "äh-akāwāsit," itäyimäw

ōhi wītimwah.

(9) äkwah kītahtawā ōmis ītwāw: "nītim, kāya äkusi itäyimin. kuntah äkusi kitäyihtän," itwäw äsah.

(10) äkwa kītahtawä näyu-kīsikāw namuya äsah mītsisōw.

(11) ōtah ōmis äsah itwäw: "nītim," itwäw äsah, "an ōskinīkiskwäw ōtah kā-kīh-ayāt wīhtikōwiw. pikuh kita-kakwäyāhuyin ta-tapasiyahk," itwäw äsah; "anuhts kā-tipiskāk kahkiyaw ayīsiyiniwah äkutä k-āyāyit ta-mästsihäw," itwäw äsah; "wāpahkih tipiskāki ōtah ta-takuhtāw," itwäw äsah; "tapasītān kiyām," itwäw äsah awa nāpäw.

(12) tāpwä äh-wāpaniyik mayaw mātsi-wawäyīwak.

(13) "täpiyāhk kitsawāsimisak itah ta-pōsihatsik päyak pikuh

utāpānāsk sipwähtah."

(14) tāpwā nau atimwa asa wiyahpitaw. akwah ohi wawakinaw otāpānāskwah, tapiyāhk akus īsi ay-isi-tapasītsik. asay akwah māmaskātaw awa iskwaw wītimwa payahtik a-pa-pimuhtayit; akwah wiya mituni sīhkimik sohki kitah-pakamahwat atimwa. tāpwa tapasīw.

(15) ''äkāya manātaskasin,'' itwäw awa kaspwān.

(16) tāpwā sõhki tapasīw awa iskwāw, āhtsi piku kā-pa-pmuhtäyit ōhi wītimwa. māmaskātam, āhtsi piku äh-pa-pmuhtäyit päyahtik.

(17) äkwah itāw, "kisiwāk äkwah pā-ayāw. kahkiyaw äkwah anihi kā-kih-pitsiyit kitamwäw," itwäw awa nāpäw.

(18) mistahi pakwātam aw īskwäw.

(2) Presently, when the people were about to go on a hunt, she thought, "I had better go along!" thought the woman; "Perhaps my brother-in-law will be aroused to some activity," she thought.

(3) So accordingly she took him along. But Gaspard still did nothing at all, even though the people were trapping. Finally their band moved camp. The woman needs determined not to move. For her brother-in-law would not do any work. Then the woman found a bear. She killed it. As the beast was very fat, she took a great amount of grease from it. And since she also kept killing rabbits, finally she had a big store of food. Then at one time Gaspard would not eat anything in the morning. The woman was surprised that her brother-in-law would not eat.

(4) "Why does he not want to eat?" she thought.

(5) At noon again he did not eat. Then, in the evening, he did not eat. The woman greatly disliked this. In the morning, when again she gave him food, he would not eat. Night came, and still he would not eat.

(6) "What is the matter?" said the young woman.

(7) Then, "Sister-in-Law, do not worry about it. It is not that I am ill," said Gaspard.

(8) "Surely," thought the woman, "he must be falling in love with me," she thought of her brother-in-law.

(9) Then presently he spoke thus: "Sister-in-Law, do not think that of me. You are mistaken in thinking that," he said.

(10) Then presently, for four days he had not eaten.

(11) Then he spoke as follows: "Sister-in-Law," he said, "that young woman who was here has become a Windigo. The only thing for you to do is to hurry preparations that we may flee," he said; "This very night she will kill all the people who are staying over there," he said; "Tomorrow night she will arrive here," he said; "Let us flee, do," said that man.

(12) Then in the morning, at once they began to make ready.

- (13) "Take along at any rate one sled, so that you can at least let your children ride."
- (14) Accordingly she harnessed four dogs. She covered the sled, and with nothing more they went. It was not long before the woman was wondering at the way her brother-in-law slowly walked along; for at the same time he was urging her to beat the dogs to a good pace. So she fled.

(15) "Do not worry about leaving me behind," said Gaspard.

- (16) Really, the woman fled with speed, while her brother-inlaw merely strolled along. She wondered at the quiet way he ambled on.
- (17) Then he told her, "Now she has come near. She is eating up all those who moved camp," said that man.

(18) The woman was greatly distressed.

- (19) "ätsik āwa äh-manitōwit!" itäyimäw äsa wītimwa; "äwakuh ätsik āwa äkā k-ōh-wih-atuskät!" itäyihtam äsa awa iskwäw.
- (20) äkwah atih-tipiskāyiw. äh-ati-tipiskāyik, āhtsi piku pimā-mōwak.
 - (21) "nītim, äkwah kīkinaw päw-utihtam," itwäw äsah.

(22) äkwah tāpwä tapasīwak.

(23) "pitā aywāpih; mītsisōw."

(24) äkwah tapwä mītsisow aw īskwäw. mayaw äh-kīsi-mītsisutsik, atimwa ä-kīh-asamāt, tapasīwak. äkwah tapwä äh-atih-wapaniyik, misi-sakahikan utihtamwak.

(25) "wäpinik atimwak," itäw witimwa.

(26) tāpwā aw īskwāw wāpināw atimwah. äkwah wītimwah nayōmāw äkwah utsawāsimisah. päyak awa iskwāw nayōmāw; äkwah awa nāpāw tahkunāw wītimwa mīna nayāw¹. äkwah tapasīw. atimwah wäpināwak. äkwa kā-pātsāpamātsik miskwamihk äh-pā-pmuhtāyit ōhi iskwāwa.

(27) kītahtawä, "sõhkih tapasīh, nītim. āsay kikitimākäyimin!"

itwäw aw iskwäw.

- (28) kītahtawā wāskahikanah atāwākamik it äh-ayāyik utihtamwak.
- (29) ōmis ītwäwak: "awa iskwäw wihtikōw nipä-mākuhikunān!" itwäw āsah; "mistahi nītim manitōwiw," itwäw äsah; "kiyām sīhkimihk; māskōts ahpōh kita-nipahäw wihtikōwa," itwäw äsah.

(80) tāpwā utatāwāw wiya tipiyaw ituhtāw.

(31) ōmis ītāw anahi nāpāwa: "kitimākäyiminān, kaspwān! usām nika-mästsihikunān wīhtikōw. iyikuhk āpihtaw ōtah käkway äy-astāk ka-miyitin."

(32) "namuya!"

- (33) "āta wiya äkuyikuhk käkway mistah õtah astäw atāwākamikuhk."
- (34) "äha?," itwäw awa kaspwān, "māka iskwäw-ayōwinisah nīswāyih usīhtāk," itwäw äsah; "kakwäyāhuk," itwäw äsah.
- (35) tāpwä kakwäyāhuwak nīswāyih iskwäw-ayōwinisah äyusīhtātsik. tāpwä äkusi isi wawäyīw.

(36) "kīkway mīna?" itik ōhi atāwawah.

- (37) "nīsu mīna akwanānak nintawäyimāwak," itäw äsah, "nīsu mina tāpiskākanak, äkwah tsīkahikanis."
- (38) tāpwā kahkiyaw miyāwak. äkwah ä-kīh-miyihtsik, āhtsi piku natumāw sänapānah. äkwah pustayōwinisäwak. äkwah ituhtäwak.
 - (39) "päy-askōwin, nītim," itäw äsah.
 - (40) tāpwā pāy-askōwāw awa wītimwa iskwāw. mayaw äh-

¹ The last word is almost certainly an error; probably read nayōmāw: "he carried her on his back"; the sentence is somewhat tangled.

- (19) "So it seems that he has manitou power!" she thought of her brother-in-law; "So that is why he will never do any work!" thought the woman.
- (20) Darkness was falling. When it grew dark, they nevertheless went fleeing on.
 - (21) "Sister-in-Law, now she has reached our dwelling," he said.
 - (22) Then truly they fled.
 - (23) "Stop and rest; eat."
- (24) So then the woman ate. As soon as they had eaten, after feeding the dogs, they went on in flight. Then, as dawn came, they reached a large lake.
 - (25) "Turn the dogs loose," he told his sister-in-law.
- (26) So the woman turned the dogs loose. Then he took his sister-in-law and the children on his back. The woman took one on her back; the man took hold of his sister-in-law, and bore her on his back. Then he fled. They turned loose the dogs. And then they saw that woman come walking toward them over the ice.
- (27) Then, soon, "Flee with all your might, Brother-in-Law. You
- have taken pity on me!" said the woman.
 - (28) Presently they came to some wooden houses of a trading post.
- (29) They spoke thus: "We have been driven here by that Windigo woman!" she said; "My brother-in-law has great manitou power," she said; "Do ask him; perhaps he will even kill the Windigo," she said.
 - (30) Then the trader came in person.
- (31) He said to that man, "Take pity on us, Gaspard! The Windigo will destroy us all. Half of the goods that are here I will give you."
 - (32) "No!"
 - (33) "Then all the goods, as many as are here in the trading post."
- (34) "Very well," said Gaspard, "but make two suits of women's clothes," he said; "Hurry up," he said.
- (35) So they hastened to make two suits of women's clothes. So he dressed himself.
 - (36) "What else?" the trader asked him.
- (37) "I need also two shawls," he told him, "and two necklaces, and a hatchet."
- (38) They were given everything. When the things had been given to them, he called for ribbons beside. Then they put on the clothes. Then they went there.
 - (39) "Follow close behind me, Sister-in-Law," he told her.
 - (40) So the woman followed close behind her brother-in-law. As

utihtātsik, samaskipayihōw maskwamīhk awa uskinīkiskwāw kā-kīh-wīhtikōwit. kāsōw; kātāw ōhkwākan.

(41) "kipä-ntumitin, nitsähkus¹!" itäw äsah awa kā-ntawi-nipahāt.

(42) namwāts äsah wīh-kitutik ahpōh. namwāts ahpōh wīh-

kıtapamık.

(43) "tānis āwa ätahkamikisit? mistah ōma namuya kwayask kitōtān, mihtsat ayīsiyiniwak äh-kitamwatsik!" itwāw äsah.

(44) äkwah pasikōw awa uskinīkiskwäw.

- (45) "namuya māka misawāts ka-kī-sākōtsihin!" itwaw asah.
- (46) sāmāk āh-atih-tāpwāt, ōmis ītāw awa wītimwah: "nītim, kiyām kiya pakamah! usām nimatsāyimāw!" itwāw āsah.
- (47) tāpwāh awa iskwāw pakamahwāw äsah ôhi wīhtikōwa. äkusi nipahāwak.

(48) äkwah ōmis ītāw: "nītim, kwayask ātsimōhkan äy-isi-nipa-

hāyāhk."

- (49) äkusi äkwah aw ōskinīkiw kā-kihtimit, äkusi äkwah miyātsātuskāt. ä-kīh-nipahāt, mātsi-nikuhtäw. mayaw kīkisäpā kisipiminawasōw. māmaskātam aw īskwäw, äkwah äh-māts-ātuskäyit; ōkihtimiyih! äkwah mīna äkusi mina mātsīw awa. nama wīhkāts äkwah apiw.
 - (50) "kiyām niya nik-ōnāpāmin!" itāyihtam äsah aw īskwäw.

(51) akāwātäw wītimwa.

(52) "matwān sīh nika-pakwātik?" itäyihtam äsah.

- (53) kītahtawā āh-apiyit, "nītim, kitimākāyimin. kiyām niya wīkimin; ākā wiya pītus awiyak wīkim," itwäw äsah aw īskwāw.
- (54) "tāpwä, nītim, ātah äsa kwayask kititwah. namuya tsäskwa ta-kīh-wīwiyān," itäw äsah wītimwa; "kīspin wīwiyāni, wīpats nika-nipin," itwäw äsah awa nāpäw kaspwān.

(55) äkwah āsay mīna kīhtwām kakwātsimāw wītimwa.

- (56) "tāpwä kikitimahin, nītim, äkā wīkimiyin," itwäw äsah aw īskwäw; "tāpw ätukä äh-kitimākäyimāt ōhi utawāsimisah? ?' kitäyimitih!" itäw äsah wītimwah.
- (57) "äha?, nītim, nikitimākäyimāwak; äwak õhtsi k-ōh-pamih-twātān," itäw äsah.
 - (68) "äha?, nītim, täpiyāhk atsiyaw wīkimitāni!" itwäw äsah.

¹ He addresses her as "my sister-in-law", with a word used by woman to woman. He throws off the disguise a few lines below, when he addresses his real sister-in-law as nitim, a word used only between persons of opposite

² Literally, "his children", instead of "his brother's children"; so usually of straight nephews and nieces, rather than the specific terms, nikusim and nitosim.

soon as they came to where she was, that young woman who had turned into a Windigo threw herself flat on the ice. She hid herself; she hid her face.

(41) "I have come to invite you, my gossip," he who had come to kill her said to her.

(42) She would not even speak to him. She would not so much as look at him.

(43) "How is this person carrying on? You do very wrong to eat up many people!" he said.

(44) Then that young woman rose to her feet.

(45) "Nevertheless, you will not be able to overcome me!" she said.

(46) At once he called out and said to his sister-in-law, "Sister-in-Law, please, do you strike her down! I think her of too little account!" he said.

(47) Accordingly the woman struck down that Windigo. So they killed her.

(48) Then he told her, "Sister-in-Law, do you then tell aright the tale of how we killed her."

(49) And after that this youth, who had been so lazy, began to work. When he had killed that person, he began to gather firewood. Early in the morning he had his cooking done. The woman wondered at his now beginning to work; he had been so lazy! And then, too, he began to hunt. Now he never sat at home.

(50) "Let me be the one to have him for my husband!" thought

that woman.

(51) She fell in love with her brother-in-law.

(52) "Can it be that he will reject me?" she thought.

(53) Then, at one time, when he was at home, "Brother-in-Law, take pity on me. Do marry me; do not marry anyone else," said that woman.

(54) "Truly, Sister-in-Law, you have spoken like a good woman. But I cannot yet a while take a wife," he told his sister-in-law, "If I take a wife, I shall soon die," said that man, Gaspard.

(55) Then again she questioned her brother-in-law.

(56) "Truly, you cause me sorrow, Brother-in-Law, by not marrying me," said that woman; "I wonder if he really loves the children! I have been thinking of you!" she said to her brother-in-law.

(57) "Indeed, Sister-in-Law, I love them; that is why I am supporting them for you," he told her.

(58) "Oh, Brother-in-Law, if I could be married to you for even

a little time!" she said.

(59) tāpwä wīwiw ntsawāts wītimwa.

(60) äh-mātsi-pitsiwiht, atih-sāmāk-wītsihiwäwak. kāh-kisi-wāhtwāw; mistahi nihtāh-minahōw; mīna ä-nihtāh-wanīhikāt, mituni nanātuhk atāwākanah misiwä nāh-nipahäw. uhtäyimāw. mats-āyīsiyiniwak uyasuwātäwak äsah, ä-wīh-kakwä-nipahātsik. īkatäpitsiwak äsa.

(61) "usām mistahi nikitimahikunān kaspwān," ntaw-ītwäwak wīkiwāyihk.

(62) takuhtäw awa kaspwān, kahkiyaw äsah kāh-pitsiwiht, "tānähki k-ōh-pitsitsik?" äh-itwät.

(63) wīhtamuwāw mistahi äh-kisiwahāt. tāpwä näw öki mistah äh-manitōwitsik kisiwāsiwak.

(64) itwäwak, "uhtsitaw kika-nipahānaw!" itwäwak; "namuya

ka-kīh-pwātawihānaw!" itwäwak mats-āyīsiyiniwak.

(65) näwak äsah, mistah äh-manitōwitsik. tāpwä mātsih-usīhtāwak äsah, ä-wīh-kusāpahtahkik¹, ä-wih-kakwä-nipahātsik. tāpwä ātah äh-pä-ntumiht, upawākaniyiwa äh-ntumikut, namuya tāpwähtam. näwu-tipiskāw tahtu-tipiskāw ä-kusāpahtahkik ōki matsāyīsiyiniwak, namuya kīh-ituhtäyiwa.

(66) iskwäyāts äkwah ōmis äsah itäw nōtukäwa päyak äh-ayā-wātsik: "nōhkō, päsiw kitihkum," itäw äsah; "äkutōwah nik-ōh-nipahāwak," itwäw äsah.

(67) tāpwä nōtukäw awa ntunawäw äsah, ä-misikitiyit utihkumah mayaw äh-miskawāt. utsihtsihk äsa ahāw awa nāpäw. tāpwä mayaw äkwah äh-pä-ntumikut ōhi pawātākanah, ituhtäw. pīhtukäw kusāpahtsikanihk. äkwah tāpwä mawinähuk ōhi.

- (68) ōmis äsah itäw: "kikitimākisināwāw kā-wī-kakwā-nipahiyäk," itwäw äsah; "namuya kkīh-nipahināwāw," itwäw äsah; "mistahi nimanitōwin," itwäw äsah.
 - (69) hāw, pakitināw ihkwah.
- (70) "kita-wih-nipahik awa mats-āyīsiyiniw ōhi ihkwah!" itwäw
- (71) tāpwā mats-āyīsiyiniw äsah nipahik ōhi ihkwah. kipwatāmuskāk. misiwā utōnihk pīhtukāyiwa; äkus īsi nipahik, āh-kipwatāmuskākut ihkwah.
 - (72) "tānis äkwah kā-manitōwit?" itwäwak äsah; "tānisi?"
 - (73) "kipatāmuskāk ihkwah!" itwäwak äsah.
- (74) namwāts äsah kīh-nahināw, äkus äy-isi-wäpiniht, usām mistahih ihkwak äh-ayātsik.
- (75) āsay mīna kīhtwām äh-tipiskāk kutak awa mats-āyīsiyiniw, äwakuh wīh-kakwä-nipahäw. āsay mīna äwaku sīhkihkämōw,

¹ This is the Ojibwa tclsähkän, Menomini tsi?sähkyan, cf. Skinner, Anthropological Papers of the American Museum of Natural History, XIII, 192.

(59) So he needs took his sister-in-law to wife.

(00) When the people began to move camp, they went along at once. He was the object of many people's anger; he was very good at killing game; and he was a good trapper, too, and continued to kill many furred things of all kinds. He was envied. Some evil men decided to try to kill him. They moved camp away from the trail.

(61) "Gaspard is making us too poor," they said in their lodge to which they had gone.

(62) Gaspard came and saw that all his band had moved camp and asked, "Why have they moved camp?"

(63) He was told that he had greatly angered them. And really,

four who had great manitou power were angry.

(64) They said, "By all means, let us kill him! Not by any chance can we fail of him!" said the evil men.

165) They were four, who had great manitou power. And so they set about building that which they would use for the medium's work, meaning to try to kill him. Truly, though he was summoned from his home, though their dream spirit summoned him, he gave no heed. For four nights every night those evil men used the medium's tent, but he did not go there.

(66) At the end of this time he spoke thus to a certain old woman whom they had with them: "Grandmother, give me a louse of yours," he said to her; "With such I shall kill them," he said.

- 67) So the old woman looked for one, and straightway found a large one of her lice. The man set it on his hand. Then, as soon as those dream spirits came and summoned him, he went there. He went into the medium's tent. Then truly they sought fight with him.
- (68) Thus he spoke to them: "You are pitiable, you who mean to kill me," he said; "You cannot kill me," he said; "I have great manitou power," he said.

(69) There, he set down the louse.

- (70) "Let this evil man be killed by this louse!" he said.
- (71) Then truly, the evil man was killed by the louse. It stopped up his breath. It went into his mouth and down his throat; and so the louse killed him by stopping his windpipe.

(72) "Why, what is the matter with the manitou man?" they

asked: "What is it?"

"A louse choked him!" they said.

(74) It was not even possible to bury him, and he was merely left there, for there were too many lice.

(75) When the next night came, the second evil man tried to kill him. This one, too, gave instructions that they build a medium's

kusāpahtsikan t-ōsihtāwiht. tāpwä usīhtāwān kusāpahtsikan. mayaw äh-kīsihtāwiht, āsay mīna pä-natumāw. āsay mīna ōh-kumah ntutamuwäw, kutakah ta-miyikut ihkwah. tāpwä awa nōtukäsiw minah kutakah ntunawäw utihkumah. āsay mīna āwakuni ntaw-uhtsih-nipahäw. mats-āyīsiyiniwah kahkiyaw mäst-sihāw. näu-tipiskāw tahtu-tipiskāw äw-usīhtāyit äsah kusāpaht-sikan, kahkiyaw äsah anikih mats-āyīsiyiniwak ihkway äsah kīh-mästsih-nipahikwak, näu mats-āyīsiyiniwak. äkwah ntawi-mawi-mustawäwak ōhi kaspwāna.

(76) "kiyām kitimākäyiminān! kiyām äkāya niyanān nipahinān!"

itwäw äsah.

(77) "tāpwā namuya kiyawāw kā-kisiwāhiyāk," itwäw äsah kaspwān; "ayāwihkuk ōki kā-wīh-miyiyäk," itwäw äsah.

(78) kītahtawā mīna kutakak ōki mats-āyīsiyiniwak mastaw ähtakutsik. ayisk wiya äkwah ukimāwiw awa kaspwān. pä-ntumāw äh-māmawōpitsik ōki ayīsiyiniwak, äkutah uhtsi pä-ntumāw.

(79) "wīhtikow kiwīh-utihtikunaw," itwawak oki nāpawak.

(80) äwak ōm uhtsi k-ōh-māmawupitsik, äkwah äh-pä-ntumiht awa kaspwān.

(81) "namuya kita-kih-takuhtäw anuhts wiya kā-pipuhk. kīhtwām pōn-ōtsähtō-kīsikākih, äkuspihk ta-takuhtäw. kiyām kitapōnāyihtamuk."

(82) äkusi tāpwä namuya takuhtäw wīhtikōw. piyisk äkusi namuya na-nākatōhkäwak. piyis mīna niyīpihk äkwah äh-ati-

takwākihk, mātsi-wawäyīwak umātsīwak.

(83) "nka-wītsāwāwak," itwäw äsah kaspwān; "anuhts uma kā-pipuhk, äkwah kā-wīh-takuhtät wīhtikōw," itwäw äsah; "āta wiyah namuya nikähtsināhun ta-kī-nipahak. nawats pikuh nikustāw," itwāw äsah kaspwāl¹.

(84) tāpwā äsa wawäyīw wīstah. pimitisahikāw äsah. kā-mātsipitsiwiht, äkutä äh-ay-ayātsik, tahtu-tipiskāw ayīsiyiniwak ōki kustātsīskākwak wīhtikōwa, tahkih äsah äh-māmawupitsik. mwäht-

si äh-apihtā-pipuniyik, äh-āti-tipiskāyik, wīsāmäw wīwa.

- (85) ōmisih äsah itäw: "anuhts äkwah kā-wīh-tipiskāk wīhtikōw kā-wīh-takusihk. kīstānaw ntawāpahtān," itäw äsah wīwah.
- (86) tāpwā wawāyīw awa iskwāw. ituhtāwak, wiyawa mīna āhntawāpitsik. mayaw äh-pīhtukātsik mistahi miywäyihtamwān.
- (87) ōmis ītāw ōhi nāpāwah: "āhkamāyimuk! anuhts ākwah, kākāts wāpahkih, wīhtikōw wīh-takusin," itwāw äsah.
- (88) sāsay äkwah pähtamwak ayīsiyiniwak musis wīhtikōwa ähmatwä-yähyäyit.

¹ Plainly so pronounced; l exists in neighboring dialects, while r is quite impossible. But I cannot account for the w in the Cree form.

lodge for him. So a medium's tent was built for him. As soon as they had finished it for him, again he was summoned. Again he asked his grandmother to give him a louse. So the old woman looked for another of her lice. He went and killed this one, too, with it. He killed off all the evil men. Having for four nights every night set up a medium's tent, all those evil men were killed off by lice, four evil men. Then they went to entreat Gaspard.

- (76) "Pray, take pity on us! Pray, do not kill us, too!" the spokesman said.
 - (77) "Really, it is not you who made me angry," said Gaspard;

"Keep those things you mean to give me," he said.

- (78) Presently, there came into being, later, some more evil men. Now, by this time, this Gaspard was the chief. They sent for him. From where those people were sitting in assembly, he was sent for.
 - (79) "A Windigo is coming to where we are," said those men.
- (80) That was why they were sitting in council, and why Gaspard was sent for.
- (81) "He cannot arrive this winter. When New Year's Day has passed again, then he will arrive. Let them think no more about it."
- (82) And really, the Windigo did not come. In time they ceased from their alertness. Then, when summer had passed and autumn was coming on, the hunters began to make ready.
- (83) "I shall go with them," said Gaspard; "This winter is when the Windigo will come," he said; "To be sure, I am not certain that I shall be able to kill him. Rather, in fact, I fear him," said Gaspard.
- (84) And so he too got ready. He followed the others about. When the band started to move, then off in that place where they were, every night those people were frightened for the coming of the Windigo, and would always sit assembled. Exactly in the middle of winter, one night, as darkness came on, he asked his wife to go with him.
- (85) He said to her, "In this very night that is now at hand, is when the Windigo will arrive. Let us too be on the lookout," he told his wife.
- (86) So the woman dressed up. They went there, that they too might watch. As soon as they entered the tipi, all the people were very glad.
- (87) He said to those men, "Do your best! Tonight, just before dawn, the Windigo will arrive," he said.
 (88) By this time the people heard plainly the loud breathing of
- the Windigo.

- (89) äkwah ōmis ītwäw: "atsusisah usīhtāk mituni äh-apisāsikih."
- (90) äh-kīsihtāwiht, miyāw. tāpwä kätayōwinisäw; usāwasiskīwastānisōw. äkwah nahapiw. äkutah äsah sämāk kwäskimōw, äsah äh-āpists-awāsisiwit. mitunih māmaskātamwak äsah ōki nāpäwak äkutah k-āyātsik, apists-awāsisah äh-wāpamātsik, ä-kwäskimuwit kaspwān. äkus īsi ati-isi-uhpiskāw, äh-ntawi-nakiskawāt wīhtikōwa. mistah äsah kinusiyiwa ōhi wīhtikōwa, kahkiyaw äsah mistikwa äh-ayiwākiskawāyit, äyikuhk äh-kinusiyit. tāpwä nakiskawäw; äh-atimapiyit äsah utihtäw.
- (91) "kīkway ōtah äw-usīhtāyin?" itäw äsah; "kīkway kiy-usīhtāyan?"

(92) "anuhts kā-tipiskāk kahkiyaw kiwīh-kitamōtināwāw!" itik äsah.

- (93) mātsih-tāpwäwak, äh-nōtinitutsik, mistikwa minah äkwah ä-pāh-pahkwatsipitātsik, äh-uhtsi-pāh-pakamahututsik. nipahäw äsa.
 - (94) äkusi mistahi uhtäyihtamwak uskinīkiwak.
- (95) "tānisi itukā kah-kiy-isi-nipahānaw? ōmisi kakwāh-isi-nipahātān," itwäwak äsah ōki uskinīkiwak; "mahtih wāh-wīh-tamātutān käkway kit-si-ki-uhtsi-nipahikawiyahk, kik-ätānāw," itwäwak äsah uskinīkiwak.
- (96) tāpwā tahtu-tipiskāw māna äh-māh-māmawupitsik, tahtuh öki kā-pawāmitsik wāh-wīhtamātōwak. kītahtawä äsah wīstah k-ätuhtät.
- (97) "namuya kuntah ta-kih-pīhtukāyin," itik ōhi uskinīkiwah; "tāntōwihk kiya äkā k-ō-kī-nipahikawiyin?" itik äsa.
- (98) ''nama wīhkāts nika-nipahikawin,'' itwäw äsah; ''päyak käkway sīpā misitihk käkway kit-ōhtinamihk kita-māhtakuskākuvān.''
- (99) mayaw äh-tipiskāyik, ntaw-astāwān sīpā itōwahk kā-tahkus-kātamihk māna asāmihk uhtsi. äkusi äsah kī-nāspitsi-nipāw. äkutah äsah kīh-nipahāw kaspwān, usām mistahi äh-kīh-manitō-wakäyimut. tahkuhts utakuhpihk äh-astāwiht anima, kā-nipa-hikut asāmäyāpiy.
 - (100) äkuyikuhk äh-mästsihtävän, äh-kisihtävän.

(89) Then he said, "Make some very small arrows."

(90) When they had been finished for him, he was given them. Then he took off his clothes; he painted himself with ochre. Then he sat down. Then, all at once, he changed his form, turning into a little child. Those men who were there were greatly amazed when they saw the little child into which Gaspard had transformed himself. Thereupon, in that form, he rose into the air, to go and encounter the Windigo. That Windigo was very tall, so tall that he overtopped all the trees. Really, he met him; he came upon him as he sat facing you way.

(91) "What are you doing here?" he asked him; "What is it you

mean to do?"

- (92) "Tonight I mean to devour you all!" the other told him.
- (93) They began to whoop, as they fought, tearing up trees with which they beat each other. He killed him.

(94) Then the young men were very envious.

(95) "How do you suppose we shall be able to kill him? Let us try to kill him in this way," said those young men; "Let us tell one another by what means each of us can be killed,' we will say to him," said the young men.

(96) Accordingly, every night, as they sat assembled in their usual way, they told one another their dreams. Then at one time

he too went there.

(97) "You cannot come in without paying the price," the young men said to him; "To what manner of thing is it due that you cannot be killed?" they asked him.

(98) "I shall never be killed," he said; "There is but one thing: if something taken from under one's foot surmounted me."

(99) As soon as night had come, they went and placed on him the kind of thing that is stepped on underneath, from a snowshoe. Thereupon he never awoke from his sleep. So at this point Gaspard was killed, because he had thought himself too much of a manitou. When that thing was placed on top of his blanket, he was killed by the snowshoe strap.

(100) Now I have told it all, now I have finished it.

IV. SACRED STORIES

43. THE BIRTH OF WISAHKETCHAHK.

kā-kīsikāw-pīhtukäw.

- (1) kītahtawā pāyak awa nāpāw, äh-nīsitsik uwīkimākanah, itah äh-wikitsik. matsiw awa napaw. ka-nipahat mustuswah, ahtakuhtät uwikiwahk, äh-wihtamawat uwikimakanah, wawayiw awā iskwaw, ah-wīh-nātahk wiyasah. astis manipitam, ah-matustähahk iskutähk. papätikõhkahtäw astisis.
 - (2) "omis īsi ta-kisiwākiwiw, kā-wīh-nātamān wiyāsah!" itwäw

awah iskwäw.

- (3) äkusi äh-wayawīt, ä-sipwähtät, äh-nātahk wiyāsah, tāpwäw kisiwāk utihtam, äh-utinahk, äh-kīwähtatāt.
- (4) "wāh," itäyihtam awa nāpäw, "tāpwä kāh-kiyipah pätāw wiyāsah," itäyihtam.
- (5) äkusi kītahtawä kiskäyihtam wīwah äh-misikitiyit, ähpwāwiyit. päyakwanuhk ayāw; namuya wih-mātsiw, "kiyām tamiyupayiw," äh-itäyimāt owikimākanah; "äkā ka-misi-wanātsihāt oh awasisah watahk k-asowasowit," itayihtam awa napaw.
- (6) põtih kitahtawä āhkusiyiwa ōwikimākanah, ä-wih-wāpamātsik ōh āwāsisah. tāpwä äh-tipiskāyik, pahkisiniyiwa. wāpamäwak awasisah. mistahi miywayihtam awa napaw ah-utawasimisiyit wīwah äyōkunih. äyōkuh äkwah wīsahkätsāhk. kanawayimawak, aw-uhpikihatsik. piyis misikitiw awa wisahkätsāhk. āsay mīna utsawāsimisiwak. mīn äwakō nihtāwikiw. äwaku mīna nāpäsis. usīmisiw wīsahkätsāhk. miywäyihtam ähusīmisit. äkwah äkutah ay-ayāwak, piyisk misikitiwak ōkih awāsisak. äkwah pisisik mātsīw awa nāpaw. äkwah aw īskwaw äh-nikuhtät mānah, nah-nama-mayaw takuhtäw aw iskwäw.
- (7) "namuya äkwah atuskäw äkuyikuhk," itäyimäw ōwikimākanah awa napaw, usam kah-kinwask ah-nikuhtayit; "tanis awah tiyotahk?" itäyimäw; "mahtih nka-kakwä-kiskäyimāw käkwayih äh-utamihikut; usām kā-kapä-kīsik nikuhtäw," äh-itäyimāt uwīkimākanah.
- (8) kīkisāpā wawäyīw, ä-wīh-mātsīt, ä-sipwähtät, äkwah itäh kā-nikuhtävit uwīkimākanah, äkutä äh-ituhtät, äkutah kāsōhtawäw uwikimākanah. kitahtawä kā-päts-āstamuhtäyit, äh-pänikuhtäyit. äh-pä-takuhtäyit äkutah sakahk, ka-wapamat ämisikitiyit mistikwah äh-kiskipayiyit. äkutah nipawiyiwah ōwikimākanah, äh-kätayōwinisäyit, ä-musäskatäyit. utinam mistik aw īskwäw, ōhi mistikwah kā-misikitiyit äh-pa-pakamahwāt aw īskwāw.
- (9) õmis ītwäw: "nināpämitik!" itwäw, kā-wāpamāt awa nāpäw mihtsät äh-wayawiyit mistikuhk uhtsi kinäpikwah.
- (10) äkusi nahapiw aw īskwäw, äh-pimisihk, misiwä äkutah äh-papāmāhtawäyit ōhi kinäpikwah aw iskwäw wiyawihk. piyisk namuya wāpamāw uwīkimākanah, usām misiwa ah-ayāyit kinapikwah.

43. THE BIRTH OF WISAHKETCHAHK.

kā-kīsikāw-pīhtukäw.

- (1) kītahtawā pāyak awa nāpāw, äh-nīsitsik uwīkimākanah, itah äh-wīkitsik. mātsīw awa nāpāw. kā-nipahāt mustuswah, ähtakuhtät uwīkiwāhk, äh-wīhtamawāt uwīkimākanah, wawäyīw awā iskwäw, äh-wīh-nātahk wiyāsah. astis manipitam, äh-matustähahk iskutähk. papätikōhkahtäw astisis.
 - (2) "ōmis īsi ta-kisiwākiwiw, kā-wīh-nātamān wiyāsah!" itwäw

awah iskwäw.

- (3) äkusi äh-wayawīt, ä-sipwähtät, äh-nātahk wiyāsah, tāpwäw kisiwāk utihtam, äh-utinahk, äh-kīwähtatāt.
- (4) "wāh," itäyihtam awa nāpäw, "tāpwä kāh-kiyipah pätāw wiyāsah," itäyihtam.
- (5) äkusi kītahtawä kiskäyihtam wīwah äh-misikitiyit, ähpwāwiyit. päyakwanuhk ayāw; namuya wīh-mātsīw, "kiyām tamiyupayiw," äh-itäyimāt ōwīkimākanah; "äkā ka-misi-wanātsihāt ōh āwāsisah watāhk k-āsōwāsōwit," itäyihtam awa nāpäw.
- (6) pōtih kītahtawä āhkusiyiwa ōwīkimākanah, ä-wīh-wāpamātsik ōh āwāsisah. tāpwä äh-tipiskāyik, pahkisiniyiwa. wāpamāwak awāsisah. mistahi miywäyihtam awa nāpāw äh-utawāsimisiyit wīwah äyōkunih. äyōkuh äkwah wīsahkātsāhk. äkusi kanawäyimāwak, äw-uhpikihātsik. piyis misikitiw awa wīsahkātsāhk. āsay mīna utsawāsimisiwak. mīn äwakō nihtāwikiw. äwaku mīna nāpäsis. usīmisiw wīsahkātsāhk. miywäyihtam ähusīmisit. äkwah äkutah ay-ayāwak. piyisk misikitiwak ōkih awāsisak. äkwah pisisik mātsīw awa nāpāw. äkwah aw īskwäw äh-nikuhtāt mānah, nah-nama-mayaw takuhtāw aw iskwäw.
- (7) "namuya äkwah atuskäw äkuyikuhk," itäyimäw ōwīkimākanah awa nāpäw, usām kāh-kinwäsk äh-nikuhtäyit; "tānis āwah tiyōtahk?" itäyimäw; "mahtih nka-kakwä-kiskäyimāw käkwayih äh-utamihikut; usām kā-kapä-kīsik nikuhtäw," äh-itäyimāt uwīkimākanah.
- (8) kīkisāpā wawäyīw, ä-wīh-mātsīt, ä-sipwähtät, äkwah itäh kā-nikuhtäyit uwīkimākanah, äkutä äh-ituhtät. äkutah kāsōhta-wäw uwīkimākanah. kītahtawä kā-päts-āstamuhtäyit, äh-pä-nikuhtäyit. äh-pä-takuhtäyit äkutah sakāhk, kā-wāpamāt ä-misikitiyit mistikwah äh-kīskipayiyit. äkutah nīpawiyiwah ōwī-kimākanah, äh-kätayōwinisäyit, ä-musäskatäyit. utinam mistik aw īskwäw, ōhi mistikwah kā-misikitiyit äh-pa-pakamahwāt aw īskwäw.
- (9) õmis ītwäw: "nināpämitik!" itwäw, kā-wāpamāt awa nāpäw mihtsät äh-wayawiyit mistikuhk uhtsi kinäpikwah.
- (10) äkusi nahapiw aw īskwāw, äh-pimīsihk, misiwä äkutah äh-papāmāhtawäyit ōhi kinäpikwah aw īskwāw wiyawihk. piyisk namuya wāpamāw uwīkimākanah, usām misiwä äh-ayāyit kinäpikwah.

43. THE BIRTH OF WISAHKETCHAHK.

Coming-Day.

- (1) Once upon a time there was a man who lived alone somewhere with only his wife. The man used to hunt. When he had killed buffalo, as he arrived at their tipi and told his wife, the woman would make ready to fetch the meat. She would pull out a dried sinew and scorch it in the fire. The sinew would shrivel up small.
- (2) "Even thus let it be near whence I am to fetch the meats!" she would say.
- (3) Thereupon, when she left the tipi and went forth to fetch the meat, she would in fact come to it close by, and take it and bring it home.

(4) "Dear me," thought the man, "truly she is always quick about

bringing the meat," thought he.

(5) Then presently he knew that his wife was big with child. He stayed right there; he did not care to hunt, thinking of his wife, "Pray that it may go well with her, that she may not lose the child that is in her womb," thought the man.

- (6) Presently, there, his wife fell ill, for they were about to see their child. And indeed, when darkness came, she was forced to her couch. They saw their child. The man was very glad that his wife had given birth to a child. And this child was Wisahketchahk. So they cared for him and brought him up. In time this Wisahketchahk grew big. Again they had a child. This one, too, was born. This one, too, was a boy. Wisahketchahk had a little brother. He was glad of it. So they lived in that place. In time those children grew big. And that man did nothing but hunt. Now, when that woman gathered firewood, she had a way of not coming back on time.
- (7) "Now, she does not work as long as this," thought the man of his wife, when again and again she took too long about gathering wood; "What is it she does?" he thought of her; "I had better try and find out what sort of thing delays her; she is all day gathering firewood," thought he of his wife.
- (8) The next morning he made ready to go hunting and set out and went to where his wife got firewood. There he hid from his wife. Presently she came walking that way, at her task of getting firewood. When she arrived there in the grove, he noticed a large cleft tree. By it his wife took her stand, and took off her clothes until she stood naked. She took up a stick and began to beat that large tree.
- (9) This was what she said: "O my husbands!" she said, and then the man saw a great many serpents come forth from the tree.
- (10) At that the woman lay down flat and those serpents climbed this way and that all over her body. Soon he could no longer see his wife, for the serpents were all over her.

(11) äkus īsi sipwähtäw awa nāpäw, wāhyaw äh-nitawih-nipahāt mustuswah. äh-kīwät, nōhtaw tipiskāyiw. piyis takuhtäw; mistahi nīpāhtäw wīkiwāhk.

(12) äkusi äh-wāpahk, "ninästusin," itwäw awa nāpäw: "namuya

niwih-mātsin," itāw uwikimākanah.

(13) wawäyīw aw iskwäw, ä-wīh-nātahk wiyāsah. utinam astis, äh-matsustähahk.

(14) "ōmisi t-äsi-kisiwākiwiw kā-wīh-nātamān wiyāsah!" itwäw

aw iskwäw, äh-ati-wayawit.

- (15) awa nāpāw utinam oma astisis kā-kīh-matustāhamiyit uwīkimākanah, ä-sīpākipitahk, "ta-wīh-pīhtsāyiw kā-nātahk wiyā-sah!" äh-itāt uwīkimākanah, tsikāmā äh-kisiwāsit.
- (16) "hāw, hāw, ntawāsimisitik, namuya äs ōyāh kwayask ähtōtahk kikāwiyiwāw, kā-kinwäsk kā-nikuhtät. nikīh-wāpamāw tānisi äh-tōtahk; nipakwātän. tapasīk," itäw, "niwīh-nipahāw kikāwiyiwāw," itäw.

(17) apasuy uhpipitam.

(18) "hāw, nitawāsimisitik, ōtah kwayasitäk; tapasīk!" itwaw.

(19) äkwah öki nāpäsisak äkutah pīhtukäwak. kāw äkutah astāw apasuy, äh-tapasiyit utawāsimisah.

(20) äkwah awa napaw utinaw askihkwah akwah tsikahikan, ä-sipwähtät, äh-ituhtät ohi mistikwah ka-kih-pa-pakamahwayit uwikimakanah.

(21) ōmis ītwāw, äh-utinahk mistik, äh-pa-pakamahwāt ōhi mistikwah: "nināpāmitik, nitakuhtān!" itäw.

- (22) pōtih äh-pā-wayawiyit kināpikwah, tsīkahwäw; nipahāw, äkutah askihkuhk mihkuh äh-ati-sīkinahk; wiy ōhi wāpināw. piyä-wayawiyitsi, ati-nipahäw, askihkuhk tahk äh-astāt mihkuh. piyis kahkiyaw nipahäw ōhi kināpikwah. äkusi kīwäw; kīwähtatāw uma mihkuh. äkwah äwakō kīsisam. äkwah äh-ay-apit, piyisk käkāts tipiskāw; äkuyikuhk kā-takuhtäyit uwīkimākanah, äh-pātāyit wiyās.
- (23) umis ītwāw aw īskwāw: "tāpwāh wāhyaw kikīh-nipahāw mustus!" itwāw aw iskwāw; "käsiskaw nika-nikuhtān; sām kiyipah ta-tipiskāw," itwäw.

(24) "tsäskwa!" itwäw awa nāpäw; "pitah mītsih," itäw uwīki-

mākanah; "um ä-kīh-usīhtāyān mihkuh ta-mītsiyan," itäw.

(25) "namuya; usām nipapāsäyihtän ä-wīh-nikuhtäyān." itwäw aw īskwäw.

(26) "käsiskaw mītsisuh; kayās kā-kīh-mītsisuyan," itäw uwīkimīkanah

(27) "äha?," itwäw aw īskwäw.

(28) pîhtukäw, ōmah mihkuh äh-utinahk, äh-minihkwät.
(29) "î! tāpwä ä-wihkasiniyik awa!" itwäw aw îskwäw.

(30) "kinisituspitän tsī?" itäw awa nāpāw.

(11) Thereupon that man went away; he went far away and killed a buffalo. It was dark before he got home. At last he arrived; in deep darkness he came home from his tramp.

(12) Then, the next morning, "I am tired," said the man; "I am

not going to hunt," he told his wife.

(13) The woman made ready to fetch the meat. She took a sinew and scorched it.

(14) "Even thus let it be near whence I am to fetch the meats!"

she said, going out of the tent.

- (15) The man took the little bit of sinew which his wife had scorched, and stretched it long, saying, of his wife, "Let it be far whence she fetches the meats!"
- (16) "Come, my children, it seems that your mother who has left has been acting in no becoming way, when always so long she was at gathering firewood. I have seen what she did; it is hateful to me. Flee," he told them; "I am going to kill your mother," he told them.

(17) He pulled up a tent-pole.

- (18) "Come, my children, go into this hole; flee!" he said.
- (19) Then those boys went in there. He put back the tent-pole, and his children fled.
- (20) Then that man took a kettle and an axe and went off, going to that tree which his wife had struck.

(21) Taking up a stick of wood and repeatedly striking the tree, he said, "O my husbands, I have come!"

(22) Then, look you, when the serpents came forth, he hacked them with the axe and killed them, but always poured the blood into the kettle; what was left of them he threw away. He kept killing them as they came forth, and always put the blood in the kettle. At last he had killed all of those serpents. Thereupon he went home; he took the blood home with him. Then he heated it. As he sat there, at last it began to grow dark; only then did his wife arrive, bringing the meat.

(23) Thus spoke that woman: "Truly far off did you kill the buffalo!" she said; "First I shall get firewood; soon it will be

dark," she said.

(24) "Wait!" said the man; "First eat this," he told his wife; "Eat this blood which I have prepared," he told her.

(25) "No; I must hurry and get my firewood," said the woman.

- (26) "First eat; it is a long time since you have eaten," he said to his wife.
 - (27) "Very well," said the woman.
 - (28) She went into the tipi and took the blood and drank it.
 - (29) "Ooh! Truly this creature's blood tastes good!" she said.
 - (30) "Do you recognize the taste of it?" the man asked her.

- (31) "äha?; mihkuh māk ōma," itwäw awa iskwäw.
- (32) "kināpām-mihkuh!1" itāw awa uwīkimākanah.
- (33) "nā, mākw āwa² nika-kakwāhyakihikuh!" itwäw aw īskwäw, äh-ati-wayawīt, äh-ituhtät ōhi mistikwah.
- (34) mistik äh-utinahk, äh-pa-pakamahwat õhi mistikwah, "nināpamitik, nitakusinin!" itwaw aw iskwaw, payak ah-apisīsisivit kā-pā-wayawivit.

(35) kisiwāsiw; äkwah kīwäw. äkwah awa nāpäw tsīkahikan

utinam, kisiwāk ä-pä-ayāyit uwīkimākana.

(36) ōmis ītwäw aw iskwäw: "kikisiwāhin kā-mästsihatsik nināpämak!" itwäw.

- (37) ä-wih-pihtukäyit, kä-tsikahwät uwikimäkanah; kiskikwätahwäw uwikimakanah. äkusi äh-tapasit, ha, ispimihk äh-ituhtät.
- (38) "hāw, ayīsiyiniw tsäskwah ōtäh nīkān tit-ōhpikiw; 'kāmisikitit atsāhkus, tit-atwawak. niy awako," itwaw awa napaw. (39) äkwah aw iskwäw ustikwān tihtipipayiyiw, äh-ntunawāt

unāpāma. piyisk kiskäyihtam tāntāh äh-ituhtavit unāpama.

(40) "hāw, niwīkimākan, kikīh-sākihtān; k-ōsōkanin! pimitisah kināpāminaw, nisōkan³!"

- (41) äkwah awa uma ustikwan uma tihtipipayiw, äh-ntunawat utawāsimisah.
- (42) "miskawakwāwä, nika-mästsihāwak kitawāsimisak," itäw uwikimākanah.
- (43) misiwä ntunikäw awa tihtipistikwān. piyisk miskam itah kā-kwayasitäyit utawāsimisah, äkwah äh-pimitisahwāt. wāhyaw kih-wayawiwak ok awasisak, ah-tapasitsik. awaku, oki napasisak, wīsahkätsāhk äwaku āskaw äh-nayomāt usīmisah. piyisk kisiwāk ayāyiwa ukāwiyiwāwa, ōhih tihtipistikwānah.
 - (44) "ntawāsimisitik, pähik! nka-nōhāw kisīmis," itäw.

(45) piyisk aw āwāsis mātōw.

(46) "nistäsä, pähātān kikāwiyinaw!" itwäw.

(47) "namuya! ä-wih-nipahikuyahk anah kikāwiyinaw!" itäw.

- (48) "ntuwāsimisitik, pāĥik!" tahk äh-itāt, piyisk kisiwāk ähäh-ayāyit, "hāw," itwäw wisahkätsāhk, "sipiy utah ta-wih-ayāw!"
 - (49) äh-itwät, ātakāmikisin, kā-wāpamāt tsahtsakiwah.
- (50) "āsawahōhinān, tsahtsakiw; nikāwiyinān ä-wīh-nipahiyāhk," itäw.

² For māk āwa, mākah awah; so often, on the model of äwakw āwa, äwakuh awah and similar combinations, where the first word ends in -u.

^{1 &}quot;Your husbands' blood" would be kināpāmak umihkuwāw; what we have here is a nonce-formation on the model of the normal type kinapiku-mihkuh: "snake-blood", in which the first member is a species of animal.

³ The father turns into the constellation called ukinānis. As to the buttocks, the Menomini have a constellation awähseh usikan: "Bear's Rump".

- (31) "Yes, why, this is blood," said she.
- (32) "Your husband's blood!" he said to his wife.
- (33) "Heavens, but he has frightened me!" cried the woman, as she left the tent and went to that tree.
- (34) Taking up a stick and beating at the tree, "O my husbands, I have come!" called the woman, and one tiny little one came out.
- (35) She was angry; she went home. Then that man took an axe, as his wife came near.

(36) Thus spoke the woman: "You have angered me by killing all

my husbands!" she cried.

- (37) As she was about to enter the lodge, he struck his wife with the axe; he chopped off his wife's head. Then he fled; way up aloft he went.
 - (38) "Now, off in the future man will grow into being; 'The Great

Star,' they will say. That will be I," said the man.

(39) Then that woman's head went rolling, as she sought her husband. At last she perceived whither her husband had gone.

(40) "There, my husband, you were fond of them; you shall have

buttocks! Go follow our husband, O my buttocks!"

- (41) Then that head went rolling, as she sought her children.
- (42) "If I find them, I shall kill off your children," she called to her husband.
- (43) That Rolling Head searched everywhere. At last she found the place where her children had gone into the ground, and she started in pursuit of them. Far off those children had emerged and gone on in their flight. As to those boys, Wisahketchahk from time to time would carry his little brother on his back. At last quite near was their mother, that Rolling Head.

(44) "My children, wait for me! I want to suckle your little

brother," she called to them.

(45) Soon that child cried.

- (46) "Big Brother, let us wait for our mother!" he said.
- (47) "No! Our mother there wants to kill us!" he told him.
- (48) "My children, wait for me!" it kept saying to them, and at last had come very near, when, "Here," said Wisahketchahk, "Let there be a river here!"
- (49) When he spoke thus, there was a stream blocking his path, and there he saw a crane.
- (50) "Take us across the water, Crane; our mother wants to kill us," he said to it.

- (51) "äha?," itikwak; "hahāw, nössimitik!"
- (52) āsay kisiwāk pā-ayāyiwa ukāwīwāwa. äkusi nayōmikwak, ä-wīh-āsawahamiyit. āsay äkutah ukāwiywāwah kā-takuhtäyit.
- (53) "tsāhtsak¹, päsiw ntawāsimisak; nikaskäyihtän ä-wīh-nōhāwasuyān."
 - (54) "äkāya tāpwähtaw, nimusō!" itäw wīsahkätsāhk.
- (55) pihkuhōw wisahkätsāhk. äkwah awa tsahtsakiw äkutäy isitsimäw.
- (56) "āstam!" itwäw awa tihtipistikwān; "āsawahōhin; nkaskäyihtän ä-wīh-nōhāwasuyān. ahpōh kika-wīkimitin," itäw.
 - (57) "āha?," itwäw awa tsāhtsakäw; "hāw, ka-nayōmitin."

(58) tāpwä nayōmäw.

(59) "äkāya waskawī; nkā-kītimihkawisin," ä-wīsakäyihtah us-

piskwan.

- (60) äkwah sipwähtäw. usām päyahtik äh-pimuhtät, "kisiskāh-täh!" itäw awa tihtipistikwān; "ninuhtä-nōhāwasōwāh awa!" umisī äh-ispayihut, äh-nāh-nāmipayihut.
- (61) kwätipayihōw awa tsahtsakiw; pakastawäpayiw awa tihtipistikwān.
- (62) umis ītwäw awa tsahtsakiw; "hāw, tsäskwah nīkān ōtāh ayīsiyiniw kit-ōhpikiw; 'namäw' kik-äsiyihkātikwak," itäw ōhih tihtipistikwānah².

(63) äkwah tāpwä mistahi mātōw awa wīsahkätsāhk usīmisah³,

äh-wāpamāt ukāwiyah äh-pakastawähumiht.

(64) [°] nisīmis, äkaya mātuh; ä-kih-wīnipahikuyahk kikāwiyinaw, '' itäw usīmisah.

(65) äkutah ay-ayāwak sīpīhk, äh-ma-mätawähāt usīmisah.

(66) kītahtawā kā-wāpamāt ksäyiniwah, ōsihk äh-päh-pimiskāvit.

(67) ōhih usīmisah pākahatōwānisah äh-mätawākäyit, ōmisi itäyihtam awa kisäyiniw: "uhpiwäpinātsi ōtah ka-pä-pōsipayiyiwah!" itäyihtam.

(68) äy-uhpiwäpinät aw āwāsis pākahātsōwānisah, äkutä pahkisiniyiwa. utinäw, äh-at-sipwätsimät. äkwah tāpwä mātōw awa nāpäsis.

² But the same informant tells me that Wisahketchak's mother is now the constellation called *tsihtsipistikwān*: "Rolling-Skull."

³ This construction, joining a non-obviative pronominal particle (awa) to an obviative noun, and using non-obviative verbs with the combination, is usual in Menomini, but decidedly awkward in Cree.

¹ For tsahtsakiw: "crane"; she makes a personal name of it by dropping the final -iw, cf. e. g. tsīhtsīkwāyōw: "Gnawed-Tail" (as a man's name), for tsīhtsīkwāyōwäw: "he is gnawed at the tail."

- "Very well," it told them; "Come, my grandchildren!"
- (52) By this time their mother had come very close. The crane took them on its back and was about to cross the water. Their mother arrived.
- (53) "Crane, bring me my children; I am sad with longing to suckle my child."
 - (54) "Do not believe her, Grandfather!" Wisahketchahk told it.
- (55) Wisahketchahk was taken across. Then the crane swam back yonder.
- (56) "Come here!" cried that Rolling Head; "Take me across the water; I am sad with longing to suckle my child. If you like, I will even lie with you," she told it.
- (57) "Very well," said the crane; "Come, I will take you on my back."
 - (58) It took her on its back.
- (59) "Do not move; my spine is very sensitive," meaning that it had a pain in its back.
- (60) Then it started off. When it went too slowly, "Go fast!" the Rolling Head cried at it; "I am in distress with the need of suckling this child!" and it threw itself about like this, bobbing up and down.
- (61) The crane winced and ducked; into the water went that Rolling Head.
- (62) Thus spoke the crane: "There, off in you future time man will come into being; 'Sturgeon,' they will call you," it said to that Rolling Head.
- (63) Then truly Wisahketchahk's little brother wept much, when he saw his mother thrown into the water.
- (64) "Little Brother, do not weep; it is because our mother wanted to kill us," he told his little brother.
- (65) There they stayed by the river, and he amused his little brother by making him play.
- (66) Then at one time he saw an old man who came paddling a canoe.
- (67) As Wisahketchahk's little brother played there with his ball, the old man thought: "When he throws it aloft, let it fall here into my canoe!"
- (68) When the child threw his little ball up into the air, there it fell. He took it and started to paddle away. Then truly that little boy cried.

- (69) "nimusõh," itäw aw wīsahkätsāhk, "pä-kapāwäpin nisīmis upākahātsuwānisah! äkwanih uhtsi ōkīskuwāmuhikuh!" itäw.
 - (70) "ā, nōsisä, pä-nās!"
- (71) äkusi ä-wih-nātāt, utapuyiwa äkutah äh-ati-mitimäyāhtawät wīsahkätsāhk, kā-pōsiwāpahukut ōhi ksäyiniwa. äkus äati-sipwähtäyit, äh-nakatātsik usīmisah. äkwah tāpwä mistahi mātuviwa.
 - (72) "nimusõh, kikitimahānaw nisīmis! nātātān!" itäw.
 - (73) namuya tāpwähtam ō kisäyiniw. piyis wāhyaw ayāw.
- (74) kītahtawā awa awāsis kā-mātut ītwaw: "nistasa, tapwa kikitimahin kā-nakasiyan!" itwäw; "nitsawāts nika-mahīhkaniwin," itwäw aw āwāsis, äh-ati-sipwäpahtāt.
 - (75) mahīhkaniwiw; "ōhōwōwō!"
 - (76) ā, äkusi äkwah äkuyikuhk äyököw ātayöhkäwin.

44. ADVENTURES OF WISAHKETCHAHK.

kā-wīhkaskusahk.

- (1) kätahtawä wawäyiw wīsahkätsāhk; sipwähtäw. äkwah mustuswah wāpamäw. wīh-tapasiyiwah.
 (2) "tsäskwa, nisīm!" itäw.

 - (3) äkwah nakīwak ōki mustuswak.
 - (4) "mah, kitapwäsin," itäw.
- (5) äkwah watayihk is-sāminäw. äkutä uhtsi tahkamäw mõhkumān.
- (6) äkwah māh-maniswäw. pa-pimisin, äkwah wiyāsah äh-pimastāt, a-wih-mitsisut. akwah ayih uskanah tsikaham, pimiy ahusīhtāt; wihkwāhk asiwatāw. äkwah ituhtaw sīpīhk. wāpamaw avi watsaskwah.
 - (7) "āstam, nisīmitik," itäw; "ta-tahkāw um āyi."
- (8) miyaw uma pimiy. usoviyihk tahkupitam. sipwahtaw sīpīhk watsask, pimiv anima ä-tahkatiniyik, äh-papāmiskāt.
 - (9) "kāya säkimin, nistäsäh," itwäw watsask.
- (10) äkwah wisahkätsāhk askamawäw sakāhk. sipihk sisunäh äkwäskusimāt, säkimäw watsaskwah. tapasīw watsask; kuskupayihtāw oma pimiy; äkwah sipihk pimāhutaw. äkwah wisahkatsāhk pimipahtāw sīpiy om āyi ā-sā-sopahtahk pimiy, sīpīhk. äkwah wisahkätsahk kisiwasiw.
- (11) "ayīsiyiniwak 'pīstäw' t-ätwäwak äkw ōma pimiy. niy āskiy kāh-kī-usīhtāyān; kīhkīhk ka-nakiskātin, watsask; kihkīhk kanakiskātn, niv āskiy kā-kī-usīhtāyān!"
- (12) äkwah sipwähtäw wisahkätsāhk. äkusi misi-sakāw wāpahtam. äkwah pipuniyiw; kawatsiw mitunih. wapahtam mikiwāhpah; swāsisah māh-mätawäyiwah.

(69) "Grandfather," Wisahketchahk called to him, "Throw my little brother's ball back here to the shore! That is what would make him stop crying!" he told him.

(70) "Yes, Grandchild, come fetch it!"

(71) When, accordingly, Wisahketchahk came to fetch it, and was climbing out by holding on to the paddle, the old man threw him down into the canoe. Then he started off, so that they left Wisahketchahk's little brother behind. The child wept bitterly.

(72) "Grandfather, we are making my little brother unhappy!

Do let us go get him!" he said to the old man.

(73) The old man paid no heed. Soon he was far off.

(74) Presently that child that was weeping cried out: "Big Brother, truly you are making me unhappy by leaving me! All I can do is turn into a wolf," cried the child, and ran away from there.

(75) He turned into a wolf; "Ohowowo!"

(76) There, that is the end of this sacred story.

44. ADVENTURES OF WISAHKETCHAHK.

Mrs. Maggie Achenam.

- (1) Once upon a time Wisahketchahk got ready and went forth. Then he saw a buffalo. It started to run away.
 - (2) "Wait a bit, Little Brother!" he said to it.

(3) Then the buffalo stopped.

(4) "Why, you are all hot!" he said to it.

- (5) Then he felt its belly. He stabbed it from there with his knife.
- (6) Then he cut pieces from it. He lay there, having placed the pieces of meat along the ground, intending to eat. And the bones he broke, to make fat; he put it into the bladder. Then he went to the river. He saw some muskrats.

(7) "Come here, Little Brothers," he said to them; "I want this

stuff to get cool. "

(8) He gave them the fat. He tied it to the tail of one. Then the muskrat went off into the river, so that the fat cooled off as it swam about.

(9) "Don't call out and frighten me," said the muskrat.

(10) Then Wisahketchahk watched it from the brush. From the bank of the stream he whistled at the muskrat and frightened it. The muskrat fled; it spilled the fat; the fat floated on the water. Then Wisahketchahk ran and lapped up the fat from the river. Angry was Wisahketchahk.

(11) "Mortal men will call this fat 'foam.' It was I who created this earth; in spite of all, I shall meet you, Muskrat, I who created

this earth!"

(12) Then Wisahketchahk went away. Then he saw a big forest. Now it was winter; he was very cold. He saw some tents; children were playing there.

- (13) "āstam, nisīm," itäw. "tān ānim āyi ukimāw wīkih?"
- (14) kiskinōhamāk; ituhtäw. äkwah pīhtukäw.
- (15) äkwah nāpāw awah, "tawāw, nistäsä!"
- (16) apiw wäskwähtämihk. asamāw ukiniyah, pimihkān.
- (17) "kāya kätayōwinisä, nistäsä; kīkisäpā nipitsinān."
- (18) āhtsi pikō kätayōwinisāw wīsahkätsāhk. akutāw äh-pāsahk utayōwinisah. äkwah kawisimōw. äkwah mitunih kisināw. kīkisāpā mituni ōhpahōwak pihäwak. wīsahkätsāhk kōnihk waskits nipāw. äkwah kisināyiw mitunih. mistikuhk akutāw ōw ayōwinisah. äkwah wīh-nipahatsiw wīsahkätsāhk. kisiwāsiw; waniskāw; pihāwak ōki pitsiwak. kisiwāsiw wīsahkätsāhk.
 - (19) "nika-nitōnawāwak pihäwak, niy āskiy kā-kīh-usīhtāyān!"

(20) äkwah sipwähtäw wisahkätsähk.

(21) kätahtawä äh-pimuhtät, äh-nīpihk, käkway? — pihäsisah wāpamäw watsistwanihk.

(22) "tānis äsiyihkāsuyäk, pihäsisitik?"

(23) "āta kusah kiwīhinān!"

- (24) "kākikā ayisiyiniw nīsuyihkāsōw. mātsika niyah: wīsah-kātsāhk, kayās-k-ōhtsīt."
 - (25) äkwah ōki pihäsisak: "ukuskuhiwäsīsak nitisiyihkāsōnān."
- (26) kisimik wīsahkātsāhk; watsistwanih mīsīw. äkusi sipwähtäw. sipwähtäw äkusi wīsahkätsāhk. äkwah pihäwak ōki takusinwak watsistwanihk. kisiwāsiwak, utsawāsimisiwāwah äh-mītsitimiht. äkwah sipwähtäwak pihäwak. māwatsihitōwak. äkwah sipwähtäwak mihtsät. sīpīsisihk wīsahkätsāhkwa askamawäwak; āyītawākām sīpīsisihk apiwak. äkwah äkutah wīsahkätsāhk pāpimuhtäw. atsiyaw wāpahtam umah sīpīsis.
 - (27) "näwāw nka-pä-wāpahtän umah. äkutah nika-pāsits-ōhpīn."
- (28) äkwah ki-sipwähtäw; asähtäw; äkwah wayatsāwiw, sīpīsisihk ä-ispahtāt. tāpiskōts ä-wīh-pāsits-ōhpīt, pōyōw. āsa min āsahtäw. āsa mina wayatsāwiw.

(29) "äkwah nika-päsits-õhpīn," itwäw.

- (30) äkwah mõskīstam äkwah. mwähts äh-õhpīt, misahts õhpīwak pihäwak. täwakām pahkisin. utsahpīhtsisah wanihäw nipīhk.
- (31) kätahtawäh akwäyähuköw. pa-pimisin sisunäh nipīhk. äkwah waniskāw; utsāhpīhtsisah ntunawäw. nama käkway miskawäw. kätahtawäh äh-itāpit, nipīhk akuhtsiniyiwa. ntunawäw. äkwah pahkupäw. namuya kīh-utinäw. asiskiy mānah kāskipitam, äh-ntōkāwinikät. kapä-kīsik ayāw äkutah sīpīsīsihk. kātahtawä kapāw. nästusiw. kisiwāsiw, uhtsāhpīhtsisah äh-

- (13) "Come here, Little Brother," he said to one; "Which is the chief's tent?"
 - (14) The boy pointed it out to him, and he went there. He entered.
 - (15) The man there called, "Come in, my elder brother!"
- (16) He sat down opposite the door. He was given wild quinces to eat, in the form of pemican.
 - (17) "Do not undress, Brother; early in the morning we move
- (18) In spite of the warning, Wisahketchahk undressed. He hung up his clothes to dry. Then he lay down. It was very cold. Early in the morning a great many partridges flew up. Wisahketchahk was sleeping on the snow. And it was very cold. On a tree hung those clothes of his. Wisahketchahk was almost frozen to death. He was

angry; he arose; those partridges had moved camp. Wisahketchahk

was angry. (19) "I shall look for the partridges, I who created the world!"

(20) Then Wisahketchahk went away from there.

(21) Then, at one time, as he was walking along, in summer, what was that? — some young partridges he saw in a nest.

(22) "What is your name, young partridges?" (23) "Why, you have just called us by name!"

- (24) "Ever do people have two names. For instance, I: Wisahketchahk, Born-of-Old."
- (25) Then those partridge-chicks: "Little Winged Startlers we are called."
- (26) They angered Wisahketchahk by these words; he muted upon the nest. Then he departed. Then Wisahketchahk departed. Then the old partridges came to their nest. They were angry that their young had been befouled. They went away. They made an assembly. Many of them set out. By a brook they lay in wait for Wisahketchahk; on both banks of the little stream they sat. Then Wisahketchahk came walking along. Soon he saw the brook.
- (27) "Four times I shall run at this brook. Then I shall jump across."
- (28) Then he walked off; he walked back; he took a running start, heading for the brook. At the very point of jumping across, he halted. Again he walked back. Again he took a running start.
 (29) "Now I shall jump across," he said.

- (30) So now he made for it. Just as he jumped, up went the partridges. He fell square into the water. He lost his tobaccopouch in the water.
- (31) In time the water carried him to the bank. He lay there by the water's edge. Then he got up; he looked for his tobacco-pouch. He could not find it at all. Then once, as he looked that way, it lay there in the water. He looked for it. He went into the water. He could not get hold of it. He merely clawed up mud whenever he made a grasp. All day he was there in the brook. At last he

wanihāt. kätahtawä itāpiw; ispimihk wāpamäw äh-akutsiniyit. utinäw.

- (32) "tsä, matsastimwak!" itäw, "tāpwä nikisiwāhikwak."
- (33) sipwähtäw äkutah uhtsi. sa-sipwähtäw. äkwah wāpamäw misahkamik sīsīpah. wih-tapasīwak sīsīpak.

(34) "tsäskwa, nisīmitik," itäw.

(35) "namuya, nistäsä. usām kiwih-nipahinän."

- (36) nayahtsikäw wīsahkätsāhk. wayäsihäw. äkwah sipwähtäw. kätahtawä sākahikan; mituni misikamāw. äkutah pimuhtäw.
 - (37) "nistäsä," itwäw sīsīp, "käkway kā-nayahtaman?"
 - (38) "pasakwāpisimōwin."

(39) "nīmihinān!"

- (40) "āyiman, nisīmitik."
- (41) "kiyām, nistäsä!" (42) "äha?!"

- (43) äkwah mānukäw. äkwah māwatsihäw nanātuhk sīsīpah niskah. sōskwāt äkwah pīhtukäw, äkwah sīsīpak misahkamik, äwīh-nīmihitutsik.
 - (44) "ka-pasakwāpināwāw ka-nīmihitōyäk."

(45) "äha?," itwäwak sīsīpak.

- (46) äkwah mātsi-nikamōw. nīmihitōwak äkwah sīsīpak; māka pasikwāpiwak. äkwah pasikōw wīsahkätsāhk; ati-nipahäw sīsīpah, äh-ati-tahkamāt ustsikwānisivihk. kakāts äh-mastsihāt, päyak awah apisisisiw napatä piku pasakwāpiw. wāpamäw.
 - (47) "kinipahikunaw wisahkätsāhk!"

(48) tapasīw; äkwah päyak sihkihp. nīsu pikuh is-tapasīwak;

pimātisiwak nīsu pikuh.

- (49) äkwah mistahä pähpiw. "namuya käkway nipätän nīmīhitöwin. mituni nikīh-nohtahkatan. tapwa mohtsowiwak sīsīpak. mistahi nika-mitsisun äkwah."
 - (50) põnam äkwah. nawatsīw. äkwah sipwähtäw.
 - (51) "pita nka-pimuhtān. mwästas nka-mītsisun."
- (52) nakatäw unawatsiwinah. kätahtawä äh-pimuhtät, wāpamäw mahkäsisah.
- (53) "äh, tsäskwa, nisīm," itäw; "kkakwä-nakatunānaw. awiyak nakasiwätsih, sīsīpah kahkiyaw ta-mōwäw," itäw.
- (54) äkwah mahkasis: "namuya! niwisakayihtan niskat; namuya, wīsahkätsāhk."
- (55) "asiniyak niskātihk nka-tahkupitāwak. äkusi ka-nakatsipahin."
 - (56) "äha?," itwäw mahkäsis.

went back to the bank. He was tired. He was angry at having lost his tobacco-pouch. Then at one time he looked that way; he saw it hanging up aloft. He took it.

(32) "Bah, the dirty dogs!" he said of them; "They surely have

angered me!"

(33) He went away from there. He went from place to place. Then he saw a great many ducks. The ducks started to flee.

(34) "Wait a bit, Little Brothers!" he called to them.

(35) "No, Big Brother. You mean to kill us."

- (36) Wisahketchahk carried something on his back. He deceived them. Then he went away. There was a lake; it was a very big lake. He went thither.
 - (37) "Big Brother," said a duck, "what are you carrying on your back?"
 - (38) "The Shut-Eye Dance."

(39) "Do give us a dance."

(40) "It is hard, Little Brothers."

(41) "Please, Big Brother!"

(42) "Very well!"

- (43) Then he built a lodge. He assembled all kinds of ducks and geese. Then at once he entered, and all the ducks were to dance.
 - (44) "You will close your eyes for this dance of yours."

(45) "Yes," said the ducks.

(46) Then he began to sing. Then the ducks danced; but they had their eyes closed. Then Wisahketchahk arose; he set about killing those ducks by stabbing their little heads. When he had nearly finished all of them, one little fellow held only one eye shut. He saw him.

(47) "Wisahketchahk is killing us!"

(48) He ran away; so did one other, the diver-duck. Only two

of them thus escaped; only two got away with their lives.

(49) Then he laughed much. "I did not bring any dance at all. I was very hungry. Truly, foolish are the ducks. Now I shall have plenty to eat."

(50) Then he built a fire. He set his food to cook. Then he went

away.

- (51) "First I shall take a walk. Afterwards I shall eat."
- (52) He left his roasts. As he was walking, he saw a fox.
- (53) "Hey, stop a bit, Little Brother!" he said to him; "We shall have a race. Whichever wins will eat all the ducks," he said to him.
 - (54) Then the fox: "No. I have a sore leg; no, Wisahketchahk."
- (55) "I shall tie some stones to my leg. That way you will outrun me."
 - (56) "Very well," said the fox.

- (57) äkwah tahkupitäw asiniyah uskātihk wīsahkätsāhk. äkwah sipwähtäwak mituni. namuya kih-kisiskähtäw wisahkätsähk; usām kusikwatiwak asiniyak. äkwah mahkäsīs watiskāw. tätipäwäwak ispatinaw. akawayihk ah-ihtat mahkasis, mituni sohki pimipayiw. sīsīpah kahkiyaw ntawi-kitamwäw. usitah iskwastam. äkwah tapasiw.
- (58) äh-utākusihk takusin wīsahkätsāhk. utsipitäw sīsīpah pävak.
 - (59) "nōsāmi-kīsiswāw," itwäw.
 - (60) kutakah mīn utsipitāw; piyis kahkiyaw. (61) "nōsāmihkānätsāpusin," itwāw.
 - (62) äkwah kiskäyihtam. mahkäsīsah kisiwāhik.
 - (63) "niy āskiy kā-kī-usīhtāyān! ka-miskātin!"
- (64) sipwähtäw; ntunawäw mahkäsisah. kätahtawä äh-pa-pimuhtät miskawäw, äh-nipäyit timaskāhk.
- (65) "tanisi kä-tõtawak? pakamahwaki nka-nisiwanātsihāw askäkinus. nik-ōtsahpīhtsīn. natawāts nika-pasisamawāw."
- (66) wāsakām saskaham maskusiyah. äkwah ti-kwāhkutäw. äkwah māhkasīs kisiwak ah-pa-kwahkutayik pasikusipahtaw. äkwah miywäyihtam, äh-pasikusipahtäyit.
- (67) "namuya nānitaw kikih-itāmun. kā-kitamwatsik nisisipimak, yahāh, yahāh!" itäw.
 - (68) äkwah ōhi makhkäsīsah pähäw.
 - (69) äkwah pāhpiw, "mistahi nipahīhkaswāw," äy-itäyihtahk.
 - (70) äkwah äh-āstawiyik, nama käkway mahkäsīs¹. tapasīw.
 - (71) "tsääh, winikunäwi-mahkay! tanitah kiy-itamuwin? oht-
- sitaw ka-miskātn," itäw. (72) pimitisahwäw. kätahtawä ä-pa-pimuhtät, pähtam ähmatwä-pāh-pāhpiyihk. kwäsk ītuhtāw sakāhk: nama käkway.
- āsa mna sipwähtäw; kätahtawä kā-wāpamāt pitsikiskisisah? ähyā-yakunamiyit uskīsikusiyiwah, äh-āh-akutsiwāpinamiyit sakāhk. äkwah äh-kuskwāskupitamiyit, kāwi mānah äh-tāpiskupayiyikih.
 - (73) "tānāhk ōma, nisīm?"
 - (74) "äh-tästikwānäyān, kōh-tōtamāhk."
 - (75) "miyik. nikwatakihikun nistikwān."
 - (76) "namuya. āyiman."
 - (77) "kiyām miyik. kākikä nistikwān niwīsakäyihtän."
 - (78) "ā, namuya."
- (79) "kiyām kitimākäyimik, nisīmitik. āsay māka mīnah nimōsihun nistikwān."

2 Bird not identified.

¹ Not "bad grammar" or simplification for my benefit: the Sweet Grass people regularly use nama kikway with animates, as, nama kikway ayōskanak: "There aren't any (more) raspberries."

(57) Then Wisahketchahk tied some stones to his leg. Then they started off at a great rate. Wisahketchahk could not go fast; the stones were too heavy. And the fox limped. They ran round a hill. When the fox got out of sight behind it, he ran very well. He went and ate up all the ducks. He ate all except the feet. Then he ran away.

(58) At nightfall Wisahketchahk arrived. He pulled forth one

duck.

(59) "I have cooked him too long," he said.

(60) He pulled out another; finally all of them.
(61) "I am overdoing my roasts a bit," he said.

(62) Then he understood. He was angry at the fox.

(63) "It is I created the earth! I will find you!"

(64) He went from there; he looked for the fox. Then at one time,

as he walked about, he found him sleeping in the tall grass.

(65) "What shall I do to him? If I club him, I shall spoil the hide. I shall have it for a tobacco-pouch. I had better stifle him by building a fire round him."

(66) All around he set fire to the grass. The flames spread. When the blaze came close, the fox jumped to his feet. He was glad when

the other jumped to his feet.

(67) "You cannot escape anywhere, you who ate all my ducks, yahaw, yahaw!" he said to him.

(68) Then he waited for the fox.

- (69) He laughed, thinking, "I am certainly killing him with this fire!"
- (70) But when the fire subsided, there was no fox. He had run away.

(71) "Miserable foul-breathed fool! Where could you escape?

All the more surely will I find you!" he said of him.

(72) He pursued him. Then once, as he walked along, he heard loud and repeated laughter. He went into the brush at either side: nothing. He went on again; soon he saw some jays pulling out their eyes and tossing them so they caught in the brush, and shaking the bushes, whereupon the eyes would spring back into place.

(73) "What is the idea of this, Little Brother?"

- (74) "Because I have a headache we are doing this."
- (75) "Give it to me. My head greatly torments me."

(76) "No. It is difficult."

(77) "Please give it to me. I have an everlasting pain in my head."

(78) "Oh, no!"

(79) "Do take pity on me, Little Brothers. Right now I feel the old pain coming back in my head."

(80) "äha?. näwāw kimiyitin. tästikwānäyini, kāya wiya nōhtaw, mäyākwām, nistäsä."

(81) miyik näwāw ta-yā-yakunahk uskīsikwah.

- (82) "kitatamihināwāw, nisīmitik. nika-kwātakihtān nistikwān."
- (83) äkwah sipwähtäw. namuya wāhyaw ihtāw; mamāhpināw.
- (84) "nistikwān māka min äkwa nimākuhikun."
- (85) sakāhk ituhtāw. yā-yakunam uskīsikwah. akutsiwāpinam. akwah mistikw äh-utsipitāt, kāwi ō-pahkihtiniyiwa uskīsikwa. asay mina sipwähtäw. namuya wāhyaw ituhtäw. asa mīnah wīsakäyihtam.
 - (86) "nistikwān!"

286

- (87) āsa mna sakāhk ituhtāw. äkwah äkutah yā-yakunam uskīsikwah. akutsiwāpinam. äkwah āt äh-utsipitahk, nama kākway. mahkäsīs awa kwāsihtāw uskīsikuyiwa wīsahkätsāhkwah. äkwah namuya wāpiw. äkwah wīsahkātsāhk āh-utsipitāw kapākīsik. äkwah sipwähtäw. namuya wāpiw. äkw āwa mahkäsīs mistik utinam; nakiskawäw; tsahkāpahwäw.
 - (88) "hmm," itwäw, "nitsāhkāpitsinin," äkw äh-pimuhtät.
 - (89) põnihäw äkwah mahkäsīs awah. kätahtawä tawikisin.
 - (90) "käkway kiya mistik?" itäw.
 - (91) "mītus."
 - (92) "namuya äkutōwa kā-ntawäyimak."
 - (93) āsa mna sipwähtäw. āsa mna tawikisin.
 - (94) "käkway h-itikōwiyan?"
 - (95) "niminahikōwin."
 - (96) "äkutōwa kā-ntawäyimak."
- (97) äkwah ntunawäw pikiwah; miskawäw. äkwah usīhtāw uskīsikwah äwakunih uhtsi pikiwah. äkwah sipwähtäw.

(98) "āhah kiya kā-kisiwāhiyan, mahkäsīs, kā-tsāh-tsāhkāpahō-

win, kiwīh-ntunātin. miskātānih ka-nipahitin."

- (99) sipwähtäw äkwah. äkwah pa-pimuhtäw. kätahtawäh kā-pähtahk äh-nipākwäsimōwiht. äkwah pimipahtāw. nätuhtahkih, wāhyaw kā-matwä-npakwäsimōwiht. äkusi äkwah wāpahtam ustikwān äh-astäyik ōtsäwah äh-tasīhkamiyit. ākāwātamawäw.
 - (100) "nisīmitik, nīsta nik-ōtsān1," itäw.
 - (101) "āyiman."
 - (102) "nisīmitik, kiyām nīsta nik-ōtsān."
 - (103) "āyiman, nistäsä."

¹ The denominative of *utsāw:* "fly", is *utsāwiw*, used below; here the humorous formation is as though there were a primitive verb stem *utsā-:* "to be a fly."

- (80) "Very well. I will give you four doses. When you have a headache, not at any other time; don't forget, Big Brother!"
 - (81) They gave him the power to pull out his eyes four times.
- (82) "Thank you, Little Brothers. I shall be having a cruel headache."
- (83) Then he went from there. He had not gone far; he began to groan.

(84) "There is my head tormenting me as usual!"

(85) He went into the brush. He pulled out both his eyes. He threw them onto a bush. Then, when he pulled at the bush, his eyes fell from it, back into place. He set out again. He did not walk far. Again he was in pain.

(86) "My head!"

(87) Again he stepped into the brush. There he pulled out his eyes. He threw them so that they caught and hung. But then, though he tugged at the bush, they were not there. That fox had stolen Wisahketchahk's eyes. So now he was blind. Then Wisahketchahk kept tugging at the tree all day. Then he went away. He was blind. And the fox took a stick; he went to meet him; he jabbed him in the sockets of his eyes.

(88) "Hum," he said, "I am getting snagged in my eye-holes,"

and walked on.

(89) Then the fox left him alone. Then at one time he bumped into something.

(90) "What sort of tree are you?" he asked it.

(91) "Poplar."

(92) "That is not the kind I want."

(93) He set out again. Again he bumped.

(94) "What are you called?"

(95) "I am a spruce."

(96) "That is the kind I want."

(97) Then he sought rosin; he found it. Then he made eyes for himself out of that rosin. Then he went away.

(98) "Now, as for you, Fox, who angered me by jabbing me in the eyes, I shall look for you. When I find you, I shall kill you."

(99) Then he went from there. He walked along. Then at one time he heard a Sun-Dance going on. He ran. Whenever he listened, far off was the noise of the Sun-Dance. At last he saw the head of an animal lying on the ground, with flies busy all over it. He envied them for it.

(100) "Little Brothers, I too shall be a fly," he said to them.

(101) "It is difficult."

(102) "Little Brothers, please let me be a fly."

(103) "It is difficult, Big Brother."

(104) "nisīmitik, kiyām kitimākihtawik."

(105) "kiyām kistäsinaw t-āpisīsisiw, ōtsäw."

(106) "ā, namuya," itwäw wīsahkätsāhk; "mituni nka-misikitin; nka-mis-ōtsäwin."

(107) "ā, kiyām, nistäsä, k-āpsīsisin," itik.

(108) "äha?."

(109) äkwah ōtsäwiw.

(110) kätahtawä kwäskimōw; kāw āyīsiyiniwiw; pasikōw; misiwäw ustikwān uma sipwähtatāw. kikamuyiw wāwāskäsiwistikwān ustikwānihk. äkwah sipwähtäw. namuya kī-kisiskāhtäw. nama kākway is-wāpiw. kätahtawä sisunā sīpīhk pimuhtäw. tihtipipayiw. pimāhukōw sīpīhk. kätahtawä ōki ayīsiyiniwak wāpamāwak, äh-pimāhōkōyit. äkwah nōtukäsiw tsīkahikan utinam, äwīh-nipahāt. pahkupäw, ä-wīh-pakamahwāt wāwāskäsiwah. pasikusipahtāw wīsahkätsāhk; tapasīw. pahkisin mistasiniyah āhapiyit; pāskihtitāw. äkwah nōtukäsiw pimitisahwäw.

(111) "äyakō māka mīnah wīsahkätsāhk!" itwäw; pāhpiw.

(112) wīsahkātsāhk tapasīw. pōnāmōw; äkutah uhts äkwah sipwähtäw. pimuhtäw, kā-wāpamāt niskah. wīh-tapasīwak niskak.

(113) "tsäskwah, nisīmitik!"

(114) äkusi nakiwak, äkwah utihtäw.

(115) "nisīmitik, nīstah nika-niskiwin," itäw.

(116) "āyiman, nistäsä."

(117) piyisk sākōtsimāw. niskiwiw.

(118) î'akwah, nistasa, ayīsiyiniwak wāpamatwāwi, ōhpimah kapimihān," itaw.

(119) äkwah mītsisōwak äkutah sākahikanihk. kätahtawä uhpahōwak. nīkāniw wīsahkātsāhk. ayīsiyiniwah ntunawäw uhtsitaw. piyisk miskawäw, tahkih tsīk äkutah äh-pimihāt. äkwah mākwäyimuwak niskak; tapasīwak. äkwah wiya wīsahkätsāhk äkutah ati-pimihāw. pāh-pāskiswāw. äh-wī-tapasīt, pōskōpayihäw utaskäkinwah; pitihkwaskamikisin. nōtukäsiw wā-pamäw.

(120) "māka mīnah wīsahkätsāhk!" itwäw; mistahi pāhpiw; "tāpiskōts niskah äh-itäyihtamahk wīsahkätsāhk!" itwäw; āsa

mīnah pāhpiw.

(121) äkwah mīnah äkutah uhtsi sipwähtäw. nōhtähkatäw; nama käkway mītsiw. äkwah nitsawāts wīh-kakwä-minahōw. wāpamäw mustuswah näwu; nama nānitaw isi kīh-nipahäw. papāmuhtäw. kätahtawä uyahpitam mistikwah, ayīsiyiniwah ähusīhāt, tāpiskōts äh-māsihitōwit; äkwah mustuswah ituhtäw. wīhtapasiyiwah.

(122) "tsäskwah, nisīm," itäw, "näk äyīsiyiniwak kā-māsihitōtsik, 'takwāhnāwak wihtsäkisiwak,' äh-twät päyak anah, äkwah kutak anah, 'namuya,' äh-twit, 'nawats iyāpäsisak,' äh-itwät, äyak ōhtsi

kāh-notinitotsik; mākah ä-wīh-miyāmitakuk."

- (104) "Little Brothers, please grant me what I beg."
- (105) "Well then, let our older brother be a little one, a fly." (106) "Oh dear, no," said Wisahketchahk; "I shall be very large;
- (106) "Oh dear, no," said Wisahketchahk; "I shall be very large; I shall be a big fly."
 - (107) "Oh, now, Big Brother, do please be small!" they asked him.
 - (108) "Oh, very well!"
 - (109) So he became a fly.
- (110) Suddenly he changed his form; he turned back into human shape; he arose; he carried off the whole head. The deer's-head was fastened over his head. So he went away. He could not go fast. He could not see at all, the way he was fixed. After a while he was walking along the bank of a stream. He fell and rolled. The water carried him along in the river. Soon the people saw him drifting along. An old woman took an axe to kill him. She went into the water to club the deer. Wisahketchahk jumped to his feet; he ran away. He fell where a big boulder lay; he smashed the head as he fell. The old woman was chasing him.

(111) "Why, it's Wisahketchahk again!" she said; she laughed.

(112) Wishketchahk ran away. He stopped in his flight; then he again made off from that place. As he walked along, he saw some geese. The geese tried to get away.

(113) "Wait a bit, Little Brothers!"

- (114) So they stopped. He stepped up to them.
- (115) "Little Brothers, I too shall be a goose," he said to them.

(116) "It is difficult, Big Brother."

(117) At last he persuaded them. He became a goose.

(118) "And now, Big Brother, whenever you see people, off to one side you will fly," one said to him.

- (119) Then they ate, there in the lake. Presently they flew up. Wisahketchahk was in the lead. He looked for people, just to be contrary. At last he found them, and kept flying close to where they were. The geese became worried; they fled. But Wisahketchahk flew on in that place. He began to be shot at. When he made to flee, he burst the skin he had been given; down he went with a crash. An old woman saw him.
- (120) "There is Wisahketchahk again!" she said; she laughed a great deal; "It was Wisahketchahk we thought was a goose!" she said; she laughed some more.
- (121) Then he went away from that place, too. He was hungry; he had nothing to eat. He decided to try and kill some game. He saw four buffalos; he had no way of killing them. He walked about. Soon he tied up some sticks, arranging them like men wrestling; then he went to where the buffalo were. They started to run away.
- (122) "Wait, Little Brothers!" he called to them; "Those men are wrestling over there, because one of them said, 'Bulls stink,' and the other said, 'No, young steers are worse,' that is the reason they are fighting; but I have come to smell you."

(123) äkwah utinam kīmōts umōhkumān. äkwah sīpāh ä-siniskäyit, ä-wīh-miyāmāt takwāhnāwa, tahkamäw; npahäw. nīsu nipahäw.

(124) "käkway ätukä ayisiyiniwah kä-nōtinitōwit! nnōhtähkat-

āwā!" itwäw.

(125) pāhpiw mistahi.

(126) "kunt äh-usīhtāyān, nam āwiyak ayīsiyiniw!"

(127) āsa mina pāhpiw.

(128) "mistahä nika-mītsisun äkwah."

(129) äkwah wiya pahkwäkiswäw. usīhtāw äkwah wiyāsah. äkwah äh-kīh-kīsihtāt, pa-pimisin.

(130) "mwästas nika-mītsisun. mistahä mtuni nika-mītsisun."

(131) äkwah mistikwah ah-tsimasõwit tāwāyihk pimisin.

(132) "tasōk, nisīmitik!"

(133) piyis mākwāskwahōk mistikwah. äkwah nama nāntaw kīh-isi-waniskāw; mitsimōsōw mistikuhk. pä-takupahtāw äkutah mahīhkanis.

(134) "awas," itäw; "niwiyāsimah māka mīna ka-wīhkuhkān,"

itäw.

(135) mātsi-mītsisuyiwah. ustikwān pikō waskawinam. kätahtawä äkwah ōyōyōw äōkō mayīhkanis; pikw ītäh uhtsi pāpahtāwak mahīhkanak mahkäsisak kīhkwahākäsak, ahāsiwak mīnah. äkwah wīsahkätsāhk uwiyāsimah kahkiyaw maskahtōyiwah; ayis wiya mitsimōsōw mistikuhk; nama käkway ōhtahtam uwiyāsimah. mitun äh-kitānawäyit, äkwah pihkuhōw. äkwah kisiwāsiw. kaskatwānam nāwō mistikwah; pah-pasastähwäw mistikwah kā-kīhmākwāskwahukut.

(136) "äkwah nimihtātän."

(137) nama käkway uhtahtam umustusumah; kitamwäyiwa mahīhkanah.

(138) äkwah sipwähtäw. wāpamäw mustuswah.

(139) "nka-minahun äkwah."

(140) äkwah nātsiyōstawäw; kisiwāk äh-utihtāt, mituni kā-misipwäkitōt. tapasiyiwah. kisiwāsiw. āsa mīna nātsiyōstawäw kutakah. mwähtsi minah kisiwāk äh-utihtāt, kā-misi-pwäkitut; usahamāk. sipwähtäw.

(141) "otah kkisiwahin kah-usahamawiyan. ka-ma-miskan!"

(142) äkwah ntunawäw asiniyah. miskawäw äh-misikitiyit mitunih. äkwah pōnam. kisāpiskiswäw; mituni wāsāyāpiskiswäw. äkwah mitun ä-kīsi-wāsäyāpiskiswāt, kätayōwinisäw. äkwah tähtapiw. tsōwähkasōw: "tsss!" tsōwähkasōw.

(143) "tān äkusi kō-wīh-itwäyin? kikīh-usahamawin ä-wīh-minahuyān."

(144) äkwah kā-sipwähtät, namuya kīh-pimuhtäw. kinwäs papā-

- (123) Then secretly he took his knife. Then when he held his arm out under the bull, to smell him, he stabbed him; he killed him. He killed two of them.
- (124) "What's that nonsense about men fighting! It's hungry I was!" said he.

(125) He laughed a great deal.

(126) "When I just made the thing, and there isn't any man there!"

(127) Again he laughed.

(128) "Now I shall eat a plenty."

(129) Then he skinned them. And he prepared the meat. When he had got it ready, he lay there.

(130) "I shall eat later. I shall eat a huge amount."

(131) He lay down between two trees. (132) "Straighten up, Little Brothers!"

(133) At last he was tightly held by the trees. Then he was entirely unable to get up from where he lay; he was caught between the trees. A young wolf came running up.

(134) "Get out," he said to him; "You'll be inviting people, as

usual, to dine on my meat," he said to him.

(135) The other began to eat. All he could do was turn his head. After a while the young wolf began to howl; from every direction they came running, wolves, foxes, coyotes, and crows. They scrambled for Wisahketchahk's meat and took it all; for he was caught between the trees; and so he ate none of his meat. Only after the others had made a clean sweep of it, did he get himself free. Then he was angry. He broke off four sticks; he beat the trees that had held him fast.

(136) "Now I regret it."

(137) Thus nothing at all did he eat of his buffalos; the wolves had eaten them up.

(138) Then he went away. He saw some buffalo.

(139) "Now I shall kill game."

of them is to them; when he got near, he noisily broke wind. They fled. He got angry. He stole up to another. Again, just as he got near it, he loudly broke wind; it drove away his prey. He went from there.

(141) "In this you anger me, that you drive them away from me.

You will catch it!"

- (142) Then he looked for a stone. He found a very large one. Then he made a big fire. He heated the stone; he heated it to a bright glow. When he had got it to white heat, he took off his clothes. Then he sat down on it. He sizzled as he burned: "Hiss!" he sizzled.
- (143) "Why are you bound to cry out like that? You drove off my game when I was going to bag it."

(144) Then, when he set out, he could not walk. For a long time

muhtaw. katahtawa miskam minisah; mihtsaniyiwa. akwah päyak nakiskawäw.

(145) "päyahtik, nistäsä," itik, "mihtsätiwak wākayōsak," itik.

- (146) "äkwah usīhtamawin ahtsāpiy äkwah atsusisah äkwah mõhkumān, napakihkumān, äkwah tsāpihtsikanis; äakuni nikatahkunan. nika-mominan. wapamakih wakayos nika-nipahaw."
- (147) usīhtamāk kahkiyaw āwakuni. äkwah ntawi-mōmināw; nīmāskwäw. kätahtawä mäkwāts äh-mōminät, kā-pāpahtāyit wākayōsah. nakiskawāw; käkwah utināw uhtsahtsāpiyah mīna wīpisisah. pimwäw. pīkuhtitāw kahkiyaw piyis wīpisisah. uhtsahtsāpiyah uhtsi pakamahwaw; pīkusimaw. akwah umohkuman utinam; tahkamäw; pīkuhtitāw umohkumān. wäpinam. äkwah utinam tsāpihtsikanis; pīkuhtitāw, äkwah misi-mistikwah itāmōw. waskāpahtāw äkutah mistikuhk. wāsākamätisahuk wākayōsah. wih-nipahatāhtam. kītahtawä muskiwäpiskam ustikwān, mustusustikwān. kiskäyihtam äwakō äh-kustamiyit. pimi-naskwäpitam, äkwah ustikwanihk äh-akunahk. moskistawaw wakayosah. mituni mākuhāw
- (148) "tānis ätukā kō-wīh-tapasiyin? niyaskuts kimākōhitin; kikīh-mākōhi, wākayōs!"
- (149) äkwah pāhpiw mistahi, äh-mākuhāt wākayosah. äkwah sipwähtäw.
- (150) "māskōts kutak wāpamakih, nka-nipahik," itäyihtam äkwa wīsahkätsāhk.
- (151) sipwähtäw; pā-pimuhtäw. wāskāhikan wāpahtam, mistah äh-māvātahk waskāhikanis.
 - (152) "nika-paspāpin," täyihtam.
- (153) paspāpiw, kā-wāpamāt wihtikowa äh-wāpamuyit. äkwah
- tanis āh-tōtamiyit äkusi tōtam.
 (154) äkwah awa wihtikōw, "tāpwä, nimiyōsin. tāpwä niwiyakihun, ayīsiyiniwak kā-mōwakik. nka-wäpinan niwiyāsimah," itwäw.
- (155) äkusi awa wāh-wäpinam uwiyāsimah. äkwah wīsahkätsāhk tapasīw. äkwah awa wihtikow kahkiyaw ä-kih-wäpinahk uwiyāsimah, äkwah wāpamōw. kakwāhyakinākusiw.
- (156) "māka min ätsik āni wīsahkätsāhk! kinipahitin äkwah kākitimahuyān niwiyāsimah!"
- (157) nawaswäw äkwah awa wihtikow. äkwah makwayimow wīsahkātsāhk. kisiwāk äkw askōk; wīpats atimik.
 - (158) äkwah äh-atimikut, "nikuhtä, wisahkätsāhk!"
- (159) äkwah nikuhtäw. papā-mātōw wīsahkätsāhk, äkwah ä-wīhnipahiht. äkwah äh-astamawat mihtah, äkwah wihtikow awa ponam.

he wandered about. Presently he found some berries; there were many of them. Then he encountered one.

(145) "Go easy, Brother," it said to him; "There are many

bears here," it told him.

- (146) "Then make me a bow, and arrows, and a knife, a bowieknife, and a lance; I shall hold these things in my hand. I shall eat berries. If I see a bear, I shall kill it."
- care the struck it with his bow; it broke as he brought it down. Then he took his knife; he stabbed at the bear; he broke his knife with the thrust. He threw it away. Then he took his spear; when he landed it, it broke. Then he fled to a big tree. He ran round the tree. The bear chased him round it. He was almost dead for loss of breath. Then at one time he struck with his foot and uncovered a skull, a buffalo-skull. He knew that the other feared this object. So in running past he grabbed it up and pulled it over his head. He attacked the bear. He drove it hard.
- (148) "Why must you be running away? It's my turn to drive you hard; you had me at close quarters, you know, Bear!"

(149) And he laughed greatly as he drove fear into the bear. Then

he went away.

- (150) "Perhaps if I see another one, it will kill me," thought Wisahketchahk.
- (151) He went away; he tramped along. He saw a house, a very ugly little house.

(152) "I shall peek in through the door," he thought.

- (153) He peeked in and saw a Windigo looking into a mirror. Then whatever the other did, he did the same.
- (154) Then that Windigo said, "Really, I am handsome. Really, I am throwing away my gifts, to be eating men. I shall throw away my meat."
- (155) So the Windigo threw away her supply of meat. Then Wisahketchahk ran away. Then, when the Windigo had thrown away all her stores of meat, then she looked into her mirror. Her appearance was frightful.

(156) "So this is Wisahketchahk again! I will kill you, now I have

ruined my meat."

- (157) Then the Windigo went in pursuit. Wisahketchahk was in mortal fright. Now the other was close upon him; quickly she caught him.
- (158) And when she had caught him, "Gather sticks, Wisah-ketchahk!"
- (159) Then he gathered sticks. Wisahketchahk wept as he went about, for now he was going to be killed. And when he placed the sticks for the Windigo, the latter built a fire with them.

- (160) "kitāpwānāsk ntawi-kīskikahah!" (161) äkwah sipwähtäw; papā-mātsusiw. kätahtawä kā-wāpamāt sihkusah.
- (162) "āstam, nisīm!" (163) "namuya; sām kiwīh-nipahin," itik ōhi sihkusah.
 - (164) piyis ituhtäyiwah.
- (165) "ā, nisīm, niwīh-nipahik wīhtikōw," itäw; "kakwä-nāntawtōtaw. k-äsi-miyusiyan k-äsīhitin," itäw.
- (166) "äha?," itwäw sihkus.

- (167) äkwah wīhtikōwah ispayiw äukō sihkus. kwayasitäw utōniyihk; utähiyiw paspaskähtam. äkwah awa wīhtikōw, "kiyi-

- pah pätā kitapwānāsk! piyis nānitaw niwīh-is-āyān, äh-noh-
- tähkatäyan," itik awa wisahkätsahk.

- (168) äkwah is ituhtäw. pä-pasikōyiwah äh-wīh-pä-nawaswātikut,
- äkwah tapasīw, kā-pä-kāskipitikut. misi-mā-mawimōw, "yäy
- yäh!" äh-itwät äökö wisahkätsähk. māköhik wihtikowah. māka
- nõhtaw nipiyiwa. nipahtwāk sihkusah. äkwah utinäw.
- (169) "kitatamihin, nisīm. äkus āni ninipahikuh wīhtikōw,"
- itäw; "äkwah päpuhkih ka-wāpiskisin; kisuy ta-kaskitäwāw apisīs wanaskuts. äkwah kā-nīpihk k-ōsāwisin; māka päyakwan ka-
- kaskitäwāw kisuy. äkusi äkwah nika-sipwähtān."
- (170) äkwah sipwähtäw. mäkwāts äh-pa-pimuhtät, kätahtawä ayisiyiniwah wāpamäw. nāh-nawaswäwān. ay-ayāw äkutah.
- kätahtawä päyak uskinikiwah nohtä-ayawäyiwah iskwäwah. pāh-pakwātäyiwah; usām kistäyimōw aw ōskinīkiw. (171) kätahtawä wisahkätsähk iskwäw usihisōw. miyusiw awa
- wīsahkātsāhk; mistahi miyusiw. äkwah ntaw-unāpamiw ōh öskinikiwah kā-kihtsäyimuyit. mahihkanisah nisu utāpahäw. äkwah wikihk utāpäyiwah. äkwah ōw uskinikiw miywäyimäw ōh
- ōskinīkiskwäwah. (172) "tāpwā miyusiw, nākāy," itäw ukāwiyah; "mahti nitum,"
- (173) äkwah, "äha?," itwäw nōtukäsiw.
 - (174) äkwah ituhtäw.
 - (175) "nistim, āstam nīkināhk."
 - (176) "īh," itwäw awa wīsahkätsāhk, "tānihki?" (177) "nikusis ä-wih-wāpamisk."
 - (178) äkwah, "äha?."
 - (179) "kinuhtä-wīkimik nikusis."
- (180) "mihtsät uskinīkiwak ä-nōhtä-wīkimitsik äh-pä-tapasiyān." itäw, "nistäs, 'sipwähtä,' äh-isit."
- (181) äkwah nōtukäsiw, "niya mīnah nikusis äh-pä-tapasīt; äh-nöhtä-wäh-wikimiht köh-pä-tapasit."

- (160) "Go cut a spit for yourself!"
- (161) So he went off: he whimpered as he went about. Then presently he saw a weasel.
 - (162) "Come here, Little Brother!"
 - (163) "No; you mean to kill me," the weasel answered him.
 - (164) At last it came.
- (165) "Little Brother, a Windigo wants to kill me," he told it; "Try to do something or other to her. I shall fix you so that you will be beautiful," he said to it.
 - (166) "Very well," said the weasel.
- (167) Then the weasel went to where the Windigo was. It slipped into her mouth; it bit apart her heart. Then the Windigo, "Quickly bring your spit! What with all this delay, I am feeling queer from hunger," she said to Wisahketchahk.
- (168) So he went there. The other arose and came chasing him. Then he fled, the other just managing to graze him with her claws. Loudly he lamented, crying, "Yeh ya!" that Wisahketchahk. The Windigo was pressing close upon him. But she died before she got him. The weasel had killed her for him. Then he took it up.
- (169) "Thank you, Little Brother. That Windigo would certainly have killed me," he said to it; "And now, in winter you will be white; your tail will have a little black at the tip. And in summer you will be brown; but your tail will be black in the same way. And now I am leaving."
- (170) Then he went away. As he wandered along, presently he saw some people. There was much pursuing. He stayed there. Then at one time a certain youth wanted to have a wife. He disdained them all. That young man was too conceited.
- (171) Then soon, Wisahketchahk made himself into a woman. Handsome was this Wisahketchahk; he was very handsome. Then he went to take as a husband that conceited young man. He had two young wolves to draw his sled. And they drew his tent. And the young man took a liking to this young woman.
 - (172) "Truly, she is handsome, Mother," he told his mother; "Do

invite her," he told her.

- (173) Then, "Yes," said the old woman.
- (174) Then she went there.
- (175) "Niece, come to our house."
- (176) "Ho," said that Wisahketchahk, "What for?"
- (177) "Because my son wants to see you."
- (178) Then, "Very well."
- (179) "My son desires to marry you."
- (180) "It is because so many young men wanted to marry me, that I ran away and came here," he told her; "My elder brother having told me, 'Go away'."
- (181) Then the old woman, "My son too ran away and came here; because so many wanted to marry him is why he ran away and came here."

- (182) "kah!" itäw aw īskwäw.
- (183) äkwah kīwähtahik. ntaw-unāpämiw ōkusisiyiwa ōhi. wāpamäw uskinīkiwah; mistahi miyusiyiwa. unāpāmiw kinwās. kakāyawisiw mistahi. kätahtawä kinwäs äh-unāpämit, nōhtāsipwähtäw. kätahtawä tsawāsimisiw mahīhkanisah. tahkupitāwasōw. äkwah sākihäw äh-wīh-wāpamāyit usikusah. kätahtawä nīpātipisk sipwähtäw äyōkō wīsahkätsāhk; tsawāsimisah nakatāw. äkwah nōtukäsiw äkwah kisäyiniw ntawi-wāpamäwak ōsisimiwāwah. äh-utinātsik pōt ōhih mahīhkanisah.
 - (184) "ähäy," itwäw nōtukäsiw, "wīsahkätsāhk äs ōyāh!"
- (185) pāhpiw mahīhkanisah kā-tahkupitāt, k-ōtsawāsimisit āōkōh uskinīkiw ā-nāpāwisit. kutakah ayīsiyiniwah pāhpihik.
- (186) "tāpwä mistahi isīhtsikäw uskinīkiw, wīsahkätsāhkwah äh-wīwit! äkwah ka-pāhpinānaw, äh-kihtsäyimut uskinīkiw äh-wīwit wītsi-nāpäwah wīsahkätsāhkwah."
 - (187) äkwah pāhpiwak mistahi.
- (188) sipwähtäw; umis ītwäw: "kiyām pikw īs isinākusitsi iskwāw nika-wīwin. mistahi ninäpäwihik wīsahkätsāhk," itwäw.
- (189) kätahtawä äh-pa-pmuhtät, kā-wāpahtahk mīkiwāhp. nīpawiw wayawītimihk.
 - (190) akwah, "pihtuka," k-atikut iskwawah, "kipa-wiwin," itaw.
- (191) äh-pīhtukāt, pōt ōhih pitukōkiyiwah. äkwah nahapīstawāw; wīwīw. äkwah nama wīhkāts wayawiyiwah äh-tipiskāyik. äkwah mīnah nāpāwisiw äh-pitikōkiyit äh-wīwit. äkutah sipwāhtāwak. kīkisāpā wawāyiwak. wākayōsah utāmiw iskwāw; utāpahāw. kīwāw uskinīkiw; kīwāpitsiw; utaskīwāhk ispitsiw. äkwah ähtakupitsit, pasikōyiwah wīwah. namuya äkwah pitikōkiyiwa. äkwah äkutah wīsahkātsāhk pāhpiw.
- (192) "kihtsäyimõw uskinīkiw wīsahkätsāhkwah kīh-wīwiw," itäw.
 - (193) nakiskawäw. äkwah wikimäw anihi kutakah.
 - (194) äkusi wiy äukō.

(182) "You don't say!" that woman answered her.

man for her husband. She saw the young man; he was very handsome. She was married to him for a long time. She was a very good worker. At length, when she had been married to him for quite a while, she wanted to leave that place. Then at one time she had babies, those wolf-cubs. She tied up her babies. She would not let her mother-in-law see them. Then one night Wisahketchahk departed; he left his babies behind. Then the old woman and the old man came to look at their grandchildren. When they took them up, why, they were wolf-cubs.

(184) "Oho," cried the old woman, "So that person was Wisah-

ketchahk!"

(185) She laughed as she swaddled those wolf-puppies which the young man, to his great embarrassment, had for babies. The other

people laughed at him.

(186) "Truly, great things has this young man accomplished, in having Wisahketchahk for his wife! Now we shall have something to laugh about, seeing that this conceited young man had Wisahketchahk, a man, as his wife!"

(187) And they laughed a great deal.

(188) He went away; thus he spoke: "I don't care what sort of a looking woman I marry. Wisahketchahk has put me to great shame," he said.

(189) Presently, as he wandered along, he saw a lodge. He stood

outside.

(190) Then, "Come in," said the woman to him, "I have come to take you to wife," he said to her.

(191) When he entered, she was all round, like a ball. Then he sat beside her; he took her to wife. And she never went out at night. And again he was ashamed, because he had that dumpy woman to wife. They went away from there. Early in the morning they made ready. The woman had a bear as her beast of burden; she made it draw her sled. The young man went home; he moved back home; he moved camp to his people's country. When he arrived with his household, his wife rose to her feet. She was no longer short and dumpy. There was Wisahketchahk laughing.

(192) "The proud young man had Wisahketchahk for his wife,"

he said to him.

(193) He had gone to meet him. And he had married this other one too.

(194) That is the end of this story.

298

45. WISAHKETCHAHK VISITS HIS LITTLE BROTHER, THE DUCK.

kā-kīsikāw-pīhtukāw.

(1) wīsahkätsāhk uwīkimākanah tah ä-wīkitsik nōhtähkatäw. sipwähtäw; mātsīw. kītahtawä äh-pimuhtät, wāpahtam mīkiwāhp, äh-takuhtät.

(2) äkutah skwāhtämihk ōmis itwäw: "ham, ham!" — "itwäwak.

nika-kiskäyimik," äh-itäyihtahk.

(3) pīhtsāyihk ōhi k-āpiyit ayīsiyiniwah äkusi ōmisiy itwäyiwah: "hāw, tawāw, tawāw; pīhtukä!" itwayiwah.

(4) äkusi ōmisih itwäw wīsahkätsāhk: "yahā, nisīm, itah ätsik

ōma wiyīkiyin!"

(5) "aĥa?," itwäyiwa.

(6) pîhtukäw; nahapiw. nîsu pikōw wāpamäw, nāpäwah äkwah uwīkimākaniyiwah. ōtah iskwāhtamihk asiniyah apiviwah. äkwah wiyah nama käkway wāpahtam tä-mītsisut.

(7) äkusi õmisi itwäyiwah: "hā, nōtukäsiw, akus askihk; nipiy

sīkinah," itwäyiwah.

(8) äkusi awa nōtukäsiw akutäw askihkwa. äkusi awa nāpäw pasikōw, asiniyah ōhi äh-kīhtsäkusīt.

(9) umisī itwaw, asinīhk ah-apit: "kwak kwak kwak!" itwaw,

tāpiskōts sīsīp. "hā, nōtukäsiw, kitaskihk umis īsih iyipan!"

(10) äkwah, "kwäk kwäk kwäk," k-ätwät, äkusi umisi tõtam: ōma uskāt uhpinam, äh-mīsīt askihkuhk. mahtāminah askihkuhk pahkisiniyiwah. äkusi äkunih kīsiswäw ana iskwäw. äkusi äkunih, wīsahkātsāhk äh-mītsisut, asamāw tä-mītsisut wīsahkātsāhk. mistahi akāwātamawäw uma kā-tōtamiyit. ä-kīh-mītsisut, kīwäw.

(11) umis ītāw: "nisīm, kisiwāk ōtah niwīkin. pä-kiwukä," itäw.

(12) äkwah wiya kīwäw. äkwah tsīk äy-ihtāt wīkihk awa wīsahkätsähk, asinivah utinäw; kīwähtahäw; pīhtukahäw.

(13) õh äs õwikimākanah õmisi itik: "muhtsu-kisäyiniw, tänisi

wāh-tōtaman, asiniy awah kā-pīhtukahat?"

(14) äkusi wīsahkātsāhk ōmisih itwäw wīsahkātsāhk: "äkāya nānitaw itwayak1 notukasiw," itwaw wīsahkatsahk: "nisīm wīhpä-kiwukäw; äkäya nāntaw itwähkan."

(15) äkusi pä-kiwukäyiwah usimah; pihtukäyiwah.

(16) "hā, tawāw, nisim."

(17) äh-apiyit äkusi umis ītwäw wīsahkätsāhk: "nõtukäsiw, akus kitaskihk "

(18) "nāh, tānisi wāh-tōtahk?" twäw nutukäsiw.

(19) "äkāya nāntaw itwä, nōtukäsiw. akus kiyām kitaskihk."

¹ Read itwähkan?

45. WISANKETCHAHK VISITS HIS LITTLE BROTHER, THE DUCK.

Coming-Day.

(1) Wisahketchahk was starving where he dwelt with his wife. He went away; he went hunting. Presently, as he walked along, he saw a tent and went up to it.

(2) There in the doorway he went, "Hem, hem!" — thinking,

"If I make this noise in his hearing, he will know me,"

(3) The person who sat within spoke thus: "Well, come in, come in; there is plenty of room!" he said.

(4) Thereupon Wisahketchahk said: "Oho, Little Brother, so

this is where you live!"

(5) "Why, yes," said the other.

(6) He went in and sat down. He saw only two persons, the man and the man's wife. There by the door lay a big stone. He saw nothing to make a meal of.

(7) Then the other said, "Ho, Old Woman, hang up the kettle;

pour in some water."

(8) So the old woman hung up the kettle. Then the man rose to his feet and climbed up on the stone.

(9) Sitting on the stone, he said, "Quack, quack," like a duck.

"Hey, Old Woman, tip your kettle this way!"

(10) Then, while crying "Quack, quack, quack," he did this: he lifted his leg and muted into the kettle. Grains of Indian corn fell into the kettle. Then the woman boiled them. Then Wisahketchahk was given these to eat for his meal. Greatly he envied the other this thing which he did. When he had eaten he went home.

(11) Thus he spoke: "Little Brother, near by here I live. Come

visit us," he told the other.

(12) Then he went home. Then, when Wisahketchahk was near home, he took a big stone; he brought it home; he brought it into the lodge.

(13) His wife said to him, "Crazy old fool, what are you going to

do, that you're at bringing this big stone into the tent?"

(14) Thereupon to her said Wisahketchahk: "Do not say anything, Old Woman," said Wisahketchahk; "My little brother is coming to visit us; when he comes, do you be still."

(15) And so his brother came a-visiting; into the tent he came.

(16) "Ho, come in, Brother!"

(17) When the other had been seated, thus spoke Wisahketchahk: "Old Woman, hang up your kettle."

(18) "Yah, what does he think he is going to do?" said the old woman.

(19) "Do not talk, Old Woman. Just hang up your kettle."

(20) äkusi awa nõtukäsiw akutäw, nipiy ä-sīkinahk. äkwah awa wīsahkätsāhk ati-ah-āhtapiw, asiniyah õhi ä-kīhtsäkusīt, äkutah äh-apit "kwähk, kwähk, kwähk!" äkutah äh-apit.

(21) "nutukäsiw, päy-iyipän kitaskihk."

- (22) äkwah uhpwāmäyiwî wīsahkätsāhk, äh-mīsīt: nama käkway mahtāminah, pisisik mäyih.
- (23) äkusi notukäsiw omis itwäw: "yipātsihäw utaskihkwah atimu-kisäviniw."
- (24) äkwah awa kā-kiwukät pakwātam, äh-wīhtsäkaniyik mäyih äh-pasut.
 - (25) äkusi äyukōw.

46. WISAHKETCHAHK VISITS HIS LITTLE BROTHER, THE SKUNK.

kā-kīsikāw-pīhtukäw.

- (1) kītahtawā wīsahkātsāhk uwīkimākanah wītsäwäw, ähpimipitsitsik. māka mīna nōhtähkatäw. kītahtawä kā-wāpahtahk mīkiwāhp. äkutah äh-takuhtät, wāpamäw nāpäwa, päyak iskwäwa uwīkimākaniyiwa.
 - (2) "tawāw, tawāw!" itik.
 - (3) "hā, nisīm," itwäw. "ōtah ätsik ōma äh-ayāyan?"
 - (4) "häha?," itik.
 - (5) pihtukäwak.
- (6) ¹ 'hähähäy! namuya mistahi ihtakun ka-mītsiyahk,'' it-wäyiwa.
 - (7) äkwah asamik; mītsisōwak. äkutah ayāwak. piyis tipiskāw.
- (8) "hāw, nōtukāsiw, wāpahtakahikā," itwāyiwa usīma; "nistās unōhtāhkatāh. ntōmātānik mustuswak," itwāyiwa.
- (9) tāpwä wäpahtakahikäw. äkwah uyaskinahäw, äh-pīhtwātsik. äh-kīsi-pīhtwātsik, äkwah utinäyiwa sīsīkwana.
 - (10) "ĥā, nistāsā, kīstah kika-nikamun."
 - (11) "äha?!"
- (12) äkwah nikamuyiwa, sīsikwanah äh-āpatsihāyit. ā, kahkiyaw nikamōwak, piyisk kinwäs; piyisk pōyuwak; kawisimōwak; nipāwak. äh-wāpahk kīksäpā, äh-wayawīt awa kisäyiniw, kisiwāk wāpamäw mustuswah.
- (13) õmis ītwäw: "wāh, nistäsä, ksiwāk ayāwak mustuswak!" itwäyiwa, äh-utināyit sīsīkwanah.
 - (14) "ā, nsīm, nīst ätukā nik-ātuhtān," itäw.
 - (15) "namuya," itik, äh-wayawiyit, äh-ituhtäyit pīhtukahān.

¹ Probably the full form is uhpipwāmāyiw.

(20) So the old woman hung it up and poured in some water. Then Wisahketchahk moved along, changing his seat, getting up on the stone, and saying, "Quawk, quawk, quawk," as he sat there.

(21) "Old Woman, tilt your kettle this way!"

- (22) Then Wisahketchahk lifted his ham and muted: by no means corn, but only dung.
- (23) The old woman said: "He is befouling his kettle, the dirty dog of an old man!"
- (24) And the visitor was disgusted, as he smelled the stinking excrement.
 - (25) That is all of this.

46. WISAHKETCHAHK VISITS HIS LITTLE BROTHER, THE SKUNK.

Coming-Day.

- (1) Once upon a time Wisahketchahk with his wife was moving camp. As usual, he was hungry. Then at one time, he saw a tipi. When he walked up to the place, he saw a man and a woman, the man's wife.
 - (2) "Come in, come in!" the other said to him.
- (3) "Why, Brother," he cried, "and so this is where you are staying!"
 - (4) "Yes," answered the other.
 - (5) They went in.
- (6) "Well, well! There isn't much for us to eat," said the man.
- (7) Then they gave him food; they ate. They stayed there. At last night came.
- (8) "Come, Old Woman, sweep out the tent," said Wisahket-chahk's younger brother; "My big brother has been going hungry, you know. Let us call some buffalo," said he.
- (9) Accordingly, she swept. Then he filled the pipe, and they smoked. When they had smoked, he took a rattle.
- (10) "Now, Big Brother, you too are to sing."
 - (11) "Yes!"
- (12) Then the other sang, using the rattle. They all sang, for a long time; at last they ceased; they went to bed; they slept. In the morning early, when the old man went outside, he saw the buffalo close by.
- (13) He said, "Hullo, Brother, the buffalo are close by!" and as he spoke, he took up his rattle.
- (14) "Oh, Brother, don't you suppose I could go there, too?" he asked him.
- (15) "No," the other told him, and went out of the tent, to the buffalo-close.

(16) äkutä ä-tuhtäyit, ākawāyihk uhtsi kitāpamäw, kā-wāpamāt skwāhtämihk äh-nahapiyit ōh ōsīma, äh-nikamuyit.

(17) mavaw äh-pähtahkik öki mustuswak, sämāk pä-sipwähtäwak. ōhi ksaviniwah ah-muskīstawayit.

(18) awa kisäviniw omis itwäw: "itawiyaw pimuhtäh!" itäw ohi mustuswah.

(19) tāpwäh āyītaw pimuhtäyiwah, äh-pīhtukäyit pīhtukahānihk. äkusi äkwah atsitsisiniviwah ohi kisäviniwa, äh-kitapamat awa wīsahkätsāhk usīmah, äh-pwäkitōyit. kahkiyaw nipahäyiwa. akāwātamawaw, ah-wāpamāt ah-totamiyit usīma. akusi kīwaw awa wisahkätsähk

(20) äh-apit, kā-pä-pīhtukäyit usīma, "hā, nistäsä, mistahi äkwah ka-mītsisunānaw; mihtsät nnipahāwak mustuswak," äh-itikut.

(21) "hay hay hay!" itwäw wisahkätsāhk; "hah, kimöhkum**ä**n utinah; ntawih-wīnihtākätān," äh-itikut.

(22) tāpwä kahkiyaw tuhtäwak, ōki mīna iskwäwak. äh-takuhtät, mihtsät mustuswah wāpamäw, äh-pimisiniyit. wah-wīnihtākäwak; kahkiyaw wiyanihawak; akwah awatawak wiyasah. apihtaw miyik wiyasah; akwah mistahi ayaw mitsiwin, akwah uwikimakanah äy-usihtäyit kahkäwakwah. maka mina akawatamawaw omah k-äsi-nipahāyit. nohtä-sipwähtäw; äkwah uyaskinahäw utospwākanah, äh-pasikōt, äh-miyāt ōh ōsīmah.

(23) mātōw wīsahkätsāhk; umis ītwäw: "nisīm, kitimākäyimin; kitakāwātamātn kitisi-minahōwin," itwaw wīsahkatsahk, ah-

mātut.

(24) piyisk, "aha?," itik.

(25) äkusi äkwah ä-nahapit, ōmis ītik: "hāw, nistäsä, iyikuhk wī-sipwähtävinih; misawāts mäkwāts mistahi kitavānānaw wiyās." äh-itikut.

(26) "hāw, nisīm, ōtäh pimuhtäwak ntawāsimisak," itäw; "anuhts kā-kīsikāk, 'äkutä kika-wāpamitin,' nikīh-itikwak. äkus ānuhts ka-sipwähtäyān," itäw.

(27) "nāh," itik uwīkimākanah, "mistah ōmah wiyās kitayānānaw; māka kitawāsimisinawak äkuta ka-pähikunawak."

(28) "misawāts niwīh-miyik uminahōwin nisīm. wāpamāyahkwāwi kitawāsimisinawak, äkutä mihtsät nka-nipahāwak mustuswak," itwäw.

(29) "āha?," itik uwīkimākanah.

(30) äkusi õmis ītik usīmah: "hāw, nistäsä, kā-wīh-miyitān ntisi-minahōwin!"

(31) äkwah wayawiwak, ōhpimäh äh-ituhtätsik.

(32) "hā, nistäsä, ōtah nahapih!"

(16) When the other went there, he watched him from behind something, and there he saw his little brother seat himself and sing.

(17) As soon as those buffalo heard it, at once they started off in

that direction, going straight for the old man.

(18) Then the old man spoke as follows: "Walk along at both sides!" he said to the buffalo.

- (19) And really, they walked past on either side of him, and entered the buffalo-pound. Thereupon that old man got down on all fours with his head to the ground, and, Wisahketchahk all the while watching his younger brother, broke wind. He killed them all. He envied his younger brother for what he saw him do. So then Wisahketchahk went back to the tipi.
- (20) As he sat there, his brother came in, and, "Ho, Big Brother, now we shall eat a plenty; I have killed many buffalo," he told him

(21) "Splendid!" said Wisahketchahk; and the other said to

him, "Come, take your knife; let us go do the butchering."

(22) So they all went there, the women too. When he got there, he saw many buffalo lying there. They cleaned one after the other; they cut them all up; then they carried off the meat. He gave him half of the meat; so now he had plenty of food, and his wife set about making dried meat. But still he envied the other his way of killing them. He wanted to go away; so he filled his pipe and rose to his feet, and gave it to his little brother.

(23) Wisahketchahk wept; he spoke as follows: "Little Brother, take pity on me; I long for your power of killing game in this

way," said Wisahketchahk, weeping.

(24) At last the other said, "Yes," to him.

- (25) When accordingly he had sat down, the other said to him, "Now, Big Brother, wait until you are ready to leave; for the present we have in any case a great deal of meat," the other told him.
- (26) "Well, Little Brother, over yonder my children are walking along," he told him; "With reference to this very day, 'In that place I shall see you,' I told them. So now is when I must leave." he told him.

(27) "Nonsense," his wife said to him, "Here we have all this meat; after all, our children will wait for us over there."

(28) "What matter, since my brother is going to give me his hunting-power? When we see our children, I shall kill plenty of buffalo over there," said he.

(29) "Very well," his wife answered him.

(30) Then his younger brother spoke to him as follows: "Now then, Big Brother, I shall give you my power of killing game in this way!"

(31) Then they left the tipi and walked off to one side.

(32) "There, Brother, sit down here!"

- (\$3) nahapiw wisahkätsähk.
- (34) "atsitsisinih!"
- (34) atsitsisiini: (35) äkusi äkwah isisin; nät õtäh usīmah äkus īsi atsitsisiniyiwa, ä-kitāpamikut.
 - (36) "nistäsä, kitäsiyän wihkwatin!"
 - (37) wihkwatinäw.
 - (38) "umis īspitah kāskituyah!"
- (39) äkwah wīsahkätsāhk äkusi ispitam sõhkih; sõhk äkusi ähtötahk, pwäkituyiwa. sämāk wiya wīsahkätsāhk kwāskwäkutsin.
- wāhyaw pahkisin; wīsakisin.
 (40) pasikōw, äh-ituhtät, "hāw, päyakwāw, nistäsä!" äh-itikut.
 - (41) äkwah kustam.
 - (42) "ahāw, nistäsä!"
- (43) piyis tāpwähtam. āsay mīna atsitsisin, āsay mīna äh-
- pwäkitsitikut. wāhyaw mīna pahkisin.
- (44) äkwah äkutah kinwäs nipahisin. äkusi äkwah pasikōw, äh-ati-sipwähtät.
 - (45) "hā, kwah, nōtukäsiw, sipwähtätān!"
 - (46) sipwähtäwak.
- (47) wāhyaw äy-īhtātsik, "hāw, nōtukäsiw, matwān tsī tāpwä äh-miyit kaskitäw?" itwäw; "māhtsi uma sakāw nika-kutahāskwātān."
- (48) "äkā wiya!" itik uwīkimākanah; "ka-wiyakihtān. kik-ōh-mītsisuhtāyinaw!"
 - (49) "ō, māskōts nikakwä-tsīsimik. kiyām nika-kutahāskwān."
- (50) āhtsi pikuh kutahāskwātam uma sakāw. kahkiyaw mistikwah kawiwäpaham.
 - (51) "kāh, tāpw äs āni nimiyik uminahowin nisīm!"
- (52) äkusi minah āhtsi piku sipwähtäw. namuya wāhyaw äyihtāt, kā-wāpamāt ä-misikitiyit asiniyah.
 (53) "ähā, nōtukäsiw, māhtsih nka-kutahāskwān," äh-itwät
- "äkä wiyah!" itik uwīkimākanah.
 (54) āhtsi pikuh pwäkitsitäw asiniyah. iyawis kwāskwäwäpahwäw
- (54) āhtsi pikuh pwäkitsitäw asiniyah. iyawis kwāskwäwäpahwāw pīkupayiyiwa asiniyah.
 - (55) "nhā, nutukäsiw, kapäsitān; nnōhtähkatān," itäw.
 - (56) "kīkwayih tä-mītsiyahk?" itik.
- (57) "k-ōsīhtānānaw pīhtukahān; kika-ntumānawak mustuswak," itäw.
 - (58) "āha?!"
- (59) kapäsiwak. ä-kīsi-mānukätsik, äkwah taw-usīhtāwak pīhtu kahān, äkwah ä-tipiskāyik, äh-nikamutsik, äh-ntōmātsik mustus wah. äh-wāpahk kīksäpā, kā-wāpamāt mustuswah. äkwah sip

wähtäw, iskwähtämihk ä-nahapit awa wisahkätsähk, äkwah äh

- (33) Wisahketchahk sat down.
- (34) "Get down on all fours!"
- (25) So he crouched down that way; over at this end his brother crouched in the same way, and kept looking at him.
 - (36) "Big Brother, pull aside your breech-clout!"

(37) He pulled it aside.

(38) "Pull your buttocks like this!"

(39) Then Wisahketchahk stretched them hard; when he had done it properly, the other broke wind. At once Wisahketchahk flew up into the air. Far off he fell; he had a bad fall.

(40) He got up and walked back, and, "Fine, once more!" said

the other to him.

(41) Now he was afraid of it.

(42) "Come, Big Brother!"

(43) At last he obeyed. Again he crouched down, and again the other broke wind at him. Again he fell far.

(44) Then for a long time he lay there as though dead. Then at last he rose to his feet, and went to leave.

(45) "There, come, Old Woman, let us go."

(46) They departed.

(47) When they were far from there, "Well, Old Woman, can it be that he really has given me the power?" said he; "Suppose I take a trial shot at this grove of trees."

(48) "Don't!" his wife said to him; "You will waste it. Didn't

you say we were to get our food from it?"

(49) "Well, perhaps he was trying to fool me. Do let me make a trial shot."

(50) Undeterred, he made a trial shot with that grove of trees as his target. He knocked over all the trees.

(51) "What do you think of that! So my little brother did really

give me his way of killing game!"

(52) Then he set out again, as before. He had not gone far, when he saw a big stone.

(53) "Hey, Old Woman, suppose I do some target-shooting," he said, and "Do not!" his wife told him.

ne said, and "Do not!" his wife told him.

(54) Over her protest he broke wind at the stone. He knocked it

bodily into the air; the stone flew to pieces.

(55) "Well, Old Woman, let us pitch camp; I am hungry," he said to her.

(56) "What are we to eat?" she asked him.

(57) "Let us build a buffalo-pound; we shall call some buffalo," he told her.

(58) "Very well."

(59) They pitched camp. When they had set up their tipi, they went about building the pound, and then, after dark, they sang to call the buffalo. Early in the morning he saw the buffalo. Then he set out, and sat down in the entrance-way, this Wisahketchahk,

nikamut, "ītawiyaw pimuhtäk!" äh ioi nikamut, mayaw alipähtäkut mustuswah, pä-sipwäpayiyiwah. kisiwāk äh-ayāyit, "tāwāskikan!" äh-itwät, tāwikipayihik mustuswah. kinwäsk nipahiskāk. äkwah kitāpamik uwīkimākanah. äh-kitāpamikut uwīkimākanah, äy-ispahtāyit, pīkunamiyiwa um ōpīhtukahān. kahkiyaw wayawiyiwa, äh-tapasiyit. äkuyikuhk äkwah waniskāw, äh-āpisisihk. äkwah atsitsipayihōw, äh-pwäkitut. nama käkway nipahäw; āyisk kīh-mästinam kā-kutahāskwät.

(60) "atimu-kisäyiniw!" itik uwīkimākanah, äkā käkway ähnipahtāt, äh-kīhkāmikut.

(61) "hā, nōtukäsiw, kiyām kiya kīwäpahtā; nisīm ispahtā; ntawi-ntutamaw anima kā-kīh-isi-miyit kit-ōh-mītsisuyahk utisi-minahōwin."

(62) äkwah tāpwä kīwäw awa nōtukäsiw.

(63) nätä äh-takuhtät, "hāw, nītim, mistah äh-ma-māyīnikät kistäs, äh-mästinahk kā-kīh-miyat kit-ōh-minahut, äh-kā-kutahās-kwät. äkwah mīnah kinwäsk nipahik mustuswah, 'tāwāskikan!' äh-itwät, 'äh-wanitōnāmuyān,' äh-itwät. 'pikuh ōmā anuhts ituhtä; ntawi-ntutamaw nisīm utisi-minahōwin,' äy-isit, kā-pä-sipwähtäyān."

- (64) "āha?, nītim, ka-miyitin nīswāw kit-ōh-minahuyan," itäw; "āh, āstam!"
 - (65) wayawiwak.
 - (66) "nā, nītim, ōtah atsitsisinih!"
 - (67) äkwah atsitsisiniyiwa.
 - (68) "ōh umisi ispitah kāskituvah!"
- (69) tāpwä äkusi äh-tōtahk, äh-pwäkitsitikut, wāhyaw pahkisin. kīhtwām mīna äkus äh-tōtākut, äh-pwäkitsitikut, kinwäsä kinwäsk nipahisin awa nōtukäsiw. iyikuhk äh-āpisisihk, kīwäw.
- $\ ^{(70)}$ äh-takuhtäyit, awa wīsahkätsāhk, "niwīkimākan, kimiyik tsī?"
 - (71) "atimu-kisäyiniw, äh-āyimaniyik ätsikw āwa!" itik.
- (72) äkwah usihtāwak ōmah kā-kīh-pīkunamiyit pīhtukahān. äh-kīsihtātsik, äkwah äh-tipiskāyik, äkusi kā-nikamutsik, ä-ntōmātsik mustuswah. tāpwä ä-nipātsik, äh-wāpahk, kīksāpā, kā-wāpamāt mustuswah. äkwah ituhtäw awa nōtukäsiw.
 - (73) äkwah äyakuh äh-nikamut.
 - (74) "ītawiyaw pimuhtä!" itwäw.
- (75) tāpwä pīhtukäyiwa. äkwah atsitsisin ōwa nōtukäsiw, ähpwäkitut. kahkiyaw nipahäw mustuswah. mistahi miywäyihtam wīsahkätsāhk.

thus, as soon as the buffalo heard him, they started running toward him. When they were near, he said, "Square in the chest!" and the buffalo ran right into him. For a long time they trampled him out of his senses. Then his wife saw him. When she saw him, she ran there, and broke down his enclosure. All the buffalo ran out. Only then he got up, having returned to his senses. Then he threw himself down on all fours and broke wind. He killed nothing; for he had wasted it in target-shooting.

(60) "Dog of an old man!" his wife said to him, when he killed

nothing, and she began to scold him.

(61) "Well, Old Woman, please, do you run back; run to my little brother's; go ask him for some of that game-killing power that he gave me, so that we may use it to get food."

(62) So the old woman went back.

(63) When she arrived over yonder, "Well, Brother-in-Law, I have come because your brother, who always makes a bad mess of things, has used up in target-shooting that which you gave him for killing game. And, besides, the buffalo knocked him silly for a long time, because he said, 'Square in the chest!' and then he said, 'It was a slip of the tongue.' — 'Just you now go there; go ask my brother for some of his way of killing game,' he told me, and that is why I have come here."

(64) "Very well, Sister-in-Law, I will give you wherewith twice

to kill game," he told her; "Now, come here!"

(65) They went out of the tent.

(66) "So then, Sister-in-Law, get down on all fours here!"

(67) Then he too got down on all fours.

(68) "Stretch out your buttocks like this!"

(69) And really, when she did that way, and he broke wind at her, far off she fell to the ground. When he did it to her a second time and broke wind at her, for a long, long time the old woman lay senseless. When she came back to life, she went back.

(70) When she arrived, Wisahketchahk, "Wife, did he give you

any?"

- (71) "Dog of an old man, and so it is a difficult thing, as it turns out!" she answered him.
- (72) Then they built up the buffalo-pound which she had pulled down. When they had got it in shape, and night came, they sang to call the buffalo. And really, when they had slept, early the next morning, there he saw the buffalo. Then the old woman went over there.

(73) Then she sang.

(74) "Walk along at either side!" were her words.

(75) Thereupon they went into the pound. Then the old woman got down on all fours and broke wind. She killed all the buffalo. Wisahketchahk was very glad.

- (76) äkwah äh-awatātsik wiyās, "hāw, nōtukäsiw, pakāhtākuhkä. kīh-mītsisuyahkuh, kāhkäwakwah k-ōsīhtānānaw," itäw uwīkimā-. kanah.
 - (77) "äha?," itwäw awa nōtukäsiw.
 - (78) tāpwā äh-kīh-mītsisutsik, äkwah usīhtāwak kāhkäwakwah. akāwātamawäw ōmah kā-nipahāyit mustuswah uwīkimākanah. äkwah isīhtāw kāhkäwakwa awa wīsahkätsāhk, äh-atih-akutāt mistikuhk.

(79) piyisk ä-tipiskāyik, "hahāw, äkāya nipāh, nōtukäsiw; kakwä-kīsihtāh kiwiyāsima," itäw.

(80) tāpwā kapā-tipisk pānisāwāw awa nōtukāsiw. piyisk nōh-tāhkwasiw.

(81) "äkāya nipā, niwīkimākan!" itäw.

(82) piyisk nipāw awa nōtukäsiw. "waniskā, niwīkimākan! kipānisāwā!" iyāt-ītātsih, namuya päkupayiyiwa; nipāyiwa.

(83) "nika-kimutamawāw," itäyihtam, ōma k-ōh-nipahāyit mustuswah.

(84) piyisk uskutākāsiyiw uwīkimākanah uhpinamwäw, itah k-ōh-pwäkituyit äkutah äh-itāpit. kā-wāpahtahk ōma k-ōh-pwäkitōyit, äkwah mistsikus utinam, ä-wih-utāskwahamuwāt, ä-wīh-kimutamawāt. mayaw ä-waskawiwäpahahk, kā-päkupayiyit, äh-pwäkituyit. mätuni wāhyaw ihtakutsin¹ awa wīsahkätsāhk, ä-pistahukut uwīkimākanah. itäh äh-pahkisihk, kinwäs nipahisin.

- (85) "atimu-kisäyiniw kā-mõhtsõwit, kā-wiyakihtāt!" itwäw awa nõtukäsiw.
- (86) äkwah wīsahkätsāhk umis ītwäw: "'äh-ati-pasikōt kiwīki-mākan, kutahāskwātāhkan,' ä-kīh-itisk tsī nisīm?"
 - (87) "namuya; ayisk kimōhtsōwin," itik uwīkimākanah.
 - (88) ayah äs õhi sikākwah õhi kā-māh-miyikutsik ta-minahutsik.
 - (89) äkusi äkwah äkuyikuhk äyōkō ātayōhkäwin.

¹ Error, for itakutsin?

- (76) Then, when they carried in the meat, "Well, Old Woman, boil it in the kettle. When we have eaten, we shall prepare jerked meat," he told his wife.
 - (77) "Yes," said the old woman.
- (78) And so, when they had eaten, they made jerked meat. He envied his wife the way she had killed the buffalo. And so Wisahketchahk prepared dried meat, hanging it on a tree.
- (79) When at last it grew dark, "Now, Old Woman, do not go to sleep; try to finish preparing your meats," he told her.

(80) And so that old woman spent the whole night curing meat.

At last she was sleepy.

(81) "Don't go to sleep, Wife!" he told her.

(82) Finally the old woman fell asleep. Even when he said to her "Get up, Wife! Don't forget your meat-curing!" she did not wake up; she was asleep.

(83) "I will steal it from her," he thought, meaning that with

which she had killed the buffalo.

(84) Finally he lifted up his wife's petticoat, and looked at whence she broke wind. When he had caught sight of that from which she broke wind, he took a little stick, meaning to take it from her by means of the stick and to steal it from her. Just as he began to twitch the stick, she woke up and broke wind. Off and away, to a great distance, Wisahketchahk went flying, when his wife thus accidentally shot him. There where he fell to the ground, for a long time he lay as if dead.

(85) "Dog of an old man. crazy fool, to waste it like that!"

cried the old woman.

(86) Then Wisahketchahk said," 'When your husband is in the act of getting up, use him as a target for your shots,' is that what my brother told you to do?"

(87) "No, you are crazy, that is all," his wife answered him.

(88) It appears that he was the Skunk, he who gave them the power of killing game.

(89) And so this is the end of this sacred story.

PUBLICATIONS ISSUED BY THE AMERICAN ETHNOLOGICAL SOCIETY.

TRANSACTIONS OF THE AMERICAN ETHNOLOGICAL SOCIETY. Vols. I—III, 1845—51. (Out of print.)

BULLETIN OF THE AMERICAN ETHNOLOGICAL SOCIETY.
1860—63. (Out of print.)
D. C. H. Berendt, Analytical Alphabet for the Mexican and Central

American Languages (printed in facsimile). (Out of print.)

TRANSACTIONS OF THE AMERICAN ETHNOLOGICAL
SOCIETY, Vol. III. Reprinted in 1909. \$ 2.50.

I. Fox Texts, William Jones. 1907. 383 pp. \$ 3.75.

PUBLICATIONS OF THE AMERICAN

- II. Wishram Texts, Edward Sapir. 1909. 314 pp. \$ 3.00.
 III. Haida Songs, John R. Swanton; Tsimshian Texts, Franz Boas.
- 1912. 284 pp. \$ 3.00. IV. Maidu Texts, Roland B. Dixon. 1912. 241 pp. \$ 3.00.
- V. Koryak Texts, Waldemar Bogoras. 1916. 153 pp. \$ 2.00. VI. Ten'a Texts and Tales from Anvik, Alaska, John W. Chap-
- man; with Vocabulary by Pliny Earle Goddard. 1914. VI + 230 pp. \$ 2.50.
 VII. Part. I. Ojibwa Texts, William Jones. Edited by Truman
- Michelson. 1917. XXI + 501 pp. \$ 5.00.

 Part. II. Ojibwa Texts, William Jones. Edited by Truman
 Michelson. 1919. X + 777 pp.; 2 plates. \$ 5.00.

 VIII. Part. I. Keresan Texts, Franz Boas. XII + 300 pp. 1928.
 - \$ 3.00.

 Part. II. Keresan Texts, Franz Boas. 1925. 344 pp. \$ 3.00.

 IX. Kickapoo Tales, William Jones and Truman Michelson; collected by William Jones, translated and annotated by
 - Truman Michelson. 1915. 143 pp. \$ 2.50.

 X. Passamaquoddy Texts, John Dyneley Prince. 1921. 85 pp. \$ 1.50.

 XI. The Poletic rehim Systems of the Thingit Heide and Trimehian.
 - XI. The Relationship Systems of the Tlingit, Haida and Tsimshian,
 Theresa Mayer Durlach. 177 pp. \$ 2.50.
- XII. Menomini Texts, Leonard Bloomfield. 1928. XVI + 608 pp. \$ 5.00.
- \$ 5.00. XIII. Yuchi Tales, Günter Wagner. 1931. X+ 357 pp. \$ 3.50
- XIII. Yuchi Tales, Günter Wagner. 1931. X + 357 pp. \$ 3.50. XIV. Dakota Texts, Ella Deloria. 1932. XVI + 280 pp. \$ 3.00.
- XV. Zuni Texts, Ruth L. Bunzel. 1933. VIII + 285 pp. \$ 3.00. XVI. Plains Cree Texts. 1934. VIII + 309 pp. \$ 5.00.